Methods in Molecular Biology 1508

Springer Protocols

Thomas Lion Editor

Human Fungal Pathogen Identification

Methods and Protocols



METHODS IN MOLECULAR BIOLOGY

Series Editor John M. Walker School of Life and Medical Sciences University of Hertfordshire Hatfield, Hertfordshire, AL10 9AB, UK

For further volumes: http://www.springer.com/series/7651

Human Fungal Pathogen Identification

Methods and Protocols

Edited by

Thomas Lion

Children's Cancer Research Institute (CCRI), St.Anna Kinderkrebsforschung, Vienna, Austria; LabDia Labordiagnostik GmbH, Vienna, Austria; Department of Pediatrics, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

💥 Humana Press

Editor Thomas Lion Children's Cancer Research Institute (CCRI) St.Anna Kinderkrebsforschung Vienna, Austria

LabDia Labordiagnostik GmbH Vienna, Austria

Department of Pediatrics Medical University of Vienna Vienna, Austria

ISSN 1064-3745 ISSN 1940-6029 (electronic) Methods in Molecular Biology ISBN 978-1-4939-6513-7 ISBN 978-1-4939-6515-1 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1

Library of Congress Control Number: 2016948722

© Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made.

Printed on acid-free paper

This Humana Press imprint is published by Springer Nature The registered company is Springer Science+Business Media LLC New York The registered company address is: 233 Spring Street, New York, NY 10013, U.S.A

Preface

Fungal infections constitute an ever-growing healthcare problem worldwide. Invasive fungal disease (IFD) is a leading cause of morbidity and mortality in severely immunocompromised individuals, including a variety of critically ill patients. High-risk conditions for IFD include hematologic malignancies, hematopoietic stem cell or solid organ transplantations, primary or acquired immunodeficiencies such as AIDS, long-term treatment at intensive care units, preterm birth, long-term immunosuppressive therapy, broad-spectrum antibiotic therapy, and long presence of central indwelling catheters. Despite the availability of a number of potent antifungal drugs, successful treatment of IFD is often hampered by the limited diagnostic options which neither permit rapid and reliable identification of systemic, acute, or latent fungal infections nor facilitate assessment of host susceptibility. The resulting delay in the onset of antifungal therapy is an important factor contributing to the poor overall clinical outcome of IFD. Moreover, the widespread use of prophylactic or empirical treatment without firm evidence of IFD leads to a high rate of overtreatment associated with considerable toxic side effects, and broad-spectrum antimycotic therapy administered against unidentified fungal pathogens can promote the evolution of clinical drug resistance.

The vast majority of IFDs are caused by *Candida* and *Aspergillus* species. However, changes in the epidemiology have occurred over the last decades, with a number of newly emerging fungal pathogens affecting even immunocompetent patients. Additionally, rare but pronounced antifungal drug resistance of some major fungal pathogens (e.g., *C. glabrata, C. krusei, A. terreus*) poses a serious challenge for treatment. Despite current evidence that the innate immune surveillance is critical for defence against invasive fungal infections, host predisposition to IFD, which would permit targeted preventive treatment, is barely considered in diagnostic procedures. Microbiological diagnostic criteria of IFD provided by the EORTC/MSG (European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Mycoses Study Group) include the detection of fungal pathogens by cytology, direct microscopy, or culture and serological detection of antigens or cell wall constituents, such as galactomannan or ß-d-glucan. By contrast, molecular detection of fungal nucleic acids is currently not accepted as microbiological evidence of IFD due to insufficient clinical evidence and lack of standardized and validated assays.

Rapid, reliable, and species-specific diagnosis of fungal pathogens causing IFD is a prerequisite for cost-effective and successful therapy but remains one of the great challenges. The changing epidemiology, the increasing variety of fungal pathogens, and the rising number of affected patients create a growing demand for broad-range and cost-effective clinical diagnostic tests, also permitting the prediction of pathogenicity and resistance to antifungal agents. The knowledge of host-related predisposing factors and stratified treatment options facilitating timely onset of adequate antifungal therapy are critical for successful clinical management and outcome of IFD. This requires not only rapid diagnosis of a fungal infection and identification of the causative species but also

assessment of pathogen/host factors related to pathogenicity, susceptibility, and response to treatment. The present book responds to the great need for timely and authoritative information offering a comprehensive overview of the current state of the art in fungal diagnostics. Moreover, it addresses ongoing developments expected to provide a basis for targeted treatment strategies resulting in improved outcome of invasive mycoses.

Vienna, Austria

Thomas Lion

Contents

Prej Con	face atributors	v ix
Paf	RT I INTRODUCTORY CHAPTERS	
1	Current Challenges in the Diagnosis of Fungal Infections Cornelia Lass-Flörl	3
2	The Changing Epidemiology of Invasive Fungal Infections David A. Enoch, Huina Yang, Sani H. Aliyu, and Christianne Micallef	. 17
3	Current Algorithms in Fungal Diagnosis in the Immunocompromised Host Thomas Lehrnbecher, Karsten Becker, and Andreas H. Groll	. 67
4	Commercial Molecular Tests for Fungal Diagnosis from a Practical Point of View Michaela Lackner and Cornelia Lass-Flörl	. 85
5	Systemic Antifungal Agents: Current Status and Projected Future Developments Seyedmojtaba Seyedmousavi, Haleh Rafati, Macit Ilkit, Ali Tolooe, Mohammad T. Hedayati, and Paul Verweij	107
6	Fungal-Grade Reagents and Materials for Molecular Analysis Michael G. Lorenz, Michael Lustig, and Marina Linow	141
Paf	RT II HOST SUSCEPTIBILITY AND DEFENSE	
7	Host-Derived Biomarkers for Risk Assessment of Invasive Fungal Diseases Cristina Cunha, Samuel M. Gonçalves, and Agostinho Carvalho	153
8	Assessment of Immune Responses to Fungal Infections: Identification and Characterization of Immune Cells in the Infected Tissue <i>Florian Sparber and Salomé LeibundGut-Landmann</i>	167
Paf	RT III SCREENING APPROACHES TO FUNGAL PATHOGEN DETECTION	
9	Histopathology Renate Kain	185
10	Culture-Based Techniques Birgit Willinger	195
11	Serological Approaches Barbora Weinbergerova, Iva Kocmanova, Zdenek Racil, and Jiri Maver	209
12	Isolation of Nucleic Acids for Fungal Diagnosis P. Lewis White and Rosemary A. Barnes	223

13	Prerequisites for Control of Contamination in Fungal Diagnosis Stefan Czurda and Thomas Lion	249
14	Broad-Spectrum Molecular Detection of Fungal Nucleic Acids by PCR-Based Amplification Techniques Stefan Czurda and Thomas Lion	257
15	Genus- and Species-Specific PCR Detection Methods Jan Springer and Jürgen Löffler	267
16	Identification of Fungal Pathogens in Tissue Samples from Patients with Proven Invasive Infection by Fluorescence <i>In Situ</i> Hybridization <i>Ilka McCormick Smith and Volker Rickerts</i>	281
17	Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy-Based Identification of Yeast <i>Uwe Himmelreich, Tania C. Sorrell, and Heide-Marie Daniel</i>	289
18	T2 Magnetic Resonance for Fungal Diagnosis Fainareti N. Zervou, Ioannis M. Zacharioudakis, Jaclynn Kurpewski, and Eleftherios Mylonakis	305
Paf	RT IV IDENTIFICATION OF FUNGAL SPECIES	
19	Fungal Species Identification by MALDI-ToF Mass Spectrometry	323
20	Immunological Identification of Fungal Species Filomena Nogueira, Fabian Istel, Leonel Pereira, Michael Tscherner, and Karl Kuchler	339
21	The Molecular Blueprint of a Fungus by Next-Generation Sequencing (NGS) Christian Grumaz, Philipp Kirstahler, and Kai Sohn	361
22	Microarray Technologies in Fungal Diagnostics Steffen Rupp	385
Paf	RT V DRUG RESISTANCE TESTING	
23	Molecular Detection of Resistance to Echinocandins Brunella Posteraro, Antonietta Vella, Elena De Carolis, and Maurizio Sanguinetti	413
24	Molecular Detection of Resistance to Azole Components Brunella Posteraro, Antonietta Vella, Elena De Carolis, and Maurizio Sanguinetti	423
Paf	RT VI NOVEL EXPERIMENTAL APPROACHES	
25	Immune Cell-Supplemented Human Skin Model for Studying Fungal Infections	439
	Andreas Kühbacher, Kai Sohn, Anke Burger-Kentischer, and Steffen Rupp	
Ind	lex	451

viii

Contents

Contributors

- SANI H. ALIYU National Infection Service, Public Health England, Cambridge Microbiology and Public Health Laboratory, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK
- OLIVER BADER Institute for Medical Microbiology, University Medical Center Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany
- ROSEMARY A. BARNES Public Health Wales Microbiology Cardiff, University Hospital of Wales, Heath Park, Cardiff, UK; Department of Infection and Immunity, Cardiff University, Heath Park, Cardiff, UK
- KARSTEN BECKER Institute of Medical Microbiology, University Hospital Münster, Münster, Germany

ANKE BURGER-KENTISCHER • Fraunhofer Institute for Interfacial Engineering and Biotechnology, Stuttgart, Germany

- ELENA DE CAROLIS Institute of Microbiology, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy
- AGOSTINHO CARVALHO Life and Health Sciences Research Institute (ICVS), School of Health Sciences, University of Minho, Braga, Portugal; ICVS/3B's—PT Government Associate Laboratory, Braga/Guimarães, Portugal
- CRISTINA CUNHA Life and Health Sciences Research Institute (ICVS), School of Health Sciences, University of Minho, Braga, Portugal; ICVS/3B's—PT Government Associate Laboratory, Braga/Guimarães, Portugal
- STEFAN CZURDA Children's Cancer Research Institute (CCRI), St.Anna Kinderkrebsforschung, Vienna, Austria; LabDia Labordiagnostik GmbH, Vienna, Austria
- HEIDE-MARIE DANIEL Laboratory of Mycology, Applied Microbiology, Earth and Life Institute, Mycothèque de l'Université Catholique de Louvain (BCCM/MUCL), Université Catholique de Louvain, Louvain-la-Neuve, Belgium
- DAVID A. ENOCH National Infection Service, Public Health England, Cambridge Microbiology and Public Health Laboratory, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK
- SAMUEL M. GONÇALVES Life and Health Sciences Research Institute (ICVS), School of Health Sciences, University of Minho, Braga, Portugal; ICVS/3B's—PT Government Associate Laboratory, Braga/Guimarães, Portugal
- ANDREAS H. GROLL Department of Pediatric Hematology/Oncology, Infectious Disease Research Program, Center for Bone Marrow Transplantation, University Children's Hospital Münster, Münster, Germany
- CHRISTIAN GRUMAZ Fraunhofer Institute for Interfacial Engineering and Biotechnology, Stuttgart, Germany
- MOHAMMAD T. HEDAYATI Invasive Fungi Research Center (IFRC) & Department of Medical Mycology and Parasitology, School of Medicine, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran
- UWE HIMMELREICH Biomedical MRI Unit/MoSAIC, Department of Imaging and Pathology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

- MACIT ILKIT Division of Mycology, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Çukurova, Adana, Turkey
- FABIAN ISTEL Max F. Perutz Laboratories, MFPL—Department of Medical Biochemistry, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- RENATE KAIN Clinical Institute of Pathology, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- PHILIPP KIRSTAHLER Fraunhofer Institute for Interfacial Engineering and Biotechnology, Stuttgart, Germany
- IVA KOCMANOVA Department of Internal Medicine—Hematology and Oncology, Masaryk University and University Hospital Brno, Brno, Czech Republic; Department of Microbiology, University Hospital Brno, Brno, Czech Republic
- KARL KUCHLER Max F. Perutz Laboratories, MFPL—Department of Medical Biochemistry, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- ANDREAS KÜHBACHER Fraunhofer Institute for Interfacial Engineering and Biotechnology, Stuttgart, Germany
- JACLYNN KURPEWSKI Division of Infectious Diseases, Department of Medicine, Miriam Hospital/Alpert Medical School, Brown University, Providence, RI, USA
- MICHAELA LACKNER Division of Hygiene and Medical Microbiology, Medical University of Innsbruck, Innsbruck, Austria
- CORNELIA LASS-FLÖRL Division of Hygiene and Medical Microbiology, Medical University of Innsbruck, Innsbruck, Austria
- THOMAS LEHRNBECHER Pediatric Hematology and Oncology, Hospital for Children and Adolescents, Johann Wolfgang Goethe-University, Frankfurt, Germany
- SALOMÉ LEIBUNDGUT-LANDMANN Section of Immunology, Institute of Virology, University of Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland
- MARINA LINOW Molzym GmbH & Co. KG, Bremen, Germany
- THOMAS LION Children's Cancer Research Institute (CCRI), St.Anna Kinderkrebsforschung, Vienna, Austria; LabDia Labordiagnostik GmbH, Vienna, Austria; Department of Pediatrics, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- JÜRGEN LÖFFLER Medizinische Klinik II, Universitätklinikum Würzburg, Würzburg, Germany
- MICHAEL G. LORENZ Molzym GmbH & Co. KG, Bremen, Germany
- MICHAEL LUSTIG Molzym GmbH & Co. KG, Bremen, Germany
- JIRI MAYER Department of Internal Medicine—Hematology and Oncology, Masaryk University and University Hospital Brno, Brno, Czech Republic; CEITEC–Central European Institute of Technology, Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic
- CHRISTIANNE MICALLEF National Infection Service, Public Health England, Cambridge Microbiology and Public Health Laboratory, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK
- ELEFTHERIOS MYLONAKIS Infectious Diseases Division, Rhode Island Hospital, Warren Alpert Medical School of Brown University, Providence, RI, USA
- FILOMENA NOGUEIRA CCRI—Children's Cancer Research Institute, Vienna, Austria; Labdia—Labordiagnostik GmbH, Vienna, Austria; Max F. Perutz Laboratories, MFPL—Department of Medical Biochemistry, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- LEONEL PEREIRA CCRI—Children's Cancer Research Institute, Vienna, Austria; Labdia—Labordiagnostik GmbH, Vienna, Austria; Max F. Perutz Laboratories, MFPL—Department of Medical Biochemistry, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- BRUNELLA POSTERARO Section of Hygiene, Institute of Public Health, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy

- ZDENEK RACIL Department of Internal Medicine—Hematology and Oncology, Masaryk University and University Hospital Brno, Brno, Czech Republic; CEITEC–Central European Institute of Technology, Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic
- HALEH RAFATI Department of Biochemistry, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands
- VOLKER RICKERTS FG 16: Erreger von Pilz-, und Parasiteninfektionen und Mykobakteriosen, Robert Koch-Institut, Berlin, Germany
- STEFFEN RUPP Fraunhofer Institut f
 ür Grenzfl
 ächenund Bioverfahrenstechnik, Stuttgart, Germany; Institut f
 ür Grenzfl
 ächenverfahrenstechnik und Plasmatechnologie, Universit
 ät Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany
- MAURIZIO SANGUINETTI Institute of Microbiology, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy
- SEYEDMOJTABA SEYEDMOUSAVI Department of Medical Microbiology, Radboud University Medical Center, Nijmegen, The Netherlands; Molecular Microbiology Section, Laboratory of Clinical Infectious Diseases, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA; Invasive Fungi Research Center (IFRC) & Department of Medical Mycology and Parasitology, School of Medicine, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran
- ILKA MCCORMICK SMITH FG 16: Erreger von Pilz-, und Parasiteninfektionen und Mykobakteriosen, Robert Koch-Institut, Berlin, Germany
- KAI SOHN Fraunhofer Institute for Interfacial Engineering and Biotechnology, Stuttgart, Germany; Institute of Interfacial Process Engineering and Plasma Technology, University of Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany
- TANIA C. SORRELL Westmead Millennium Institute, Centre for Infectious Diseases and Microbiology, University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia; Department of Infectious Diseases, Westmead Hospital, Westmead, NSW, Australia
- FLORIAN SPARBER Section of Immunology, Institute of Virology, University of Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland
- JAN SPRINGER Medizinische Klinik II, Universitätklinikum Würzburg, Würzburg, Germany
- MICHAEL TSCHERNER Max F. Perutz Laboratories, MFPL—Department of Medical Biochemistry, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- ALI TOLOOE Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Tehran, Tehran, Iran
- ANTONIETTA VELLA Institute of Microbiology, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy
- PAUL VERWEIJ Department of Medical Microbiology, Radboud University Medical Center, Nijmegen, The Netherlands
- BARBORA WEINBERGEROVA Department of Internal Medicine—Hematology and Oncology, Masaryk University and University Hospital Brno, Brno, Czech Republic
- P. LEWIS WHITE Public Health Wales Microbiology Cardiff, University Hospital of Wales, Heath Park, Cardiff, UK
- BIRGIT WILLINGER Division of Clinical Microbiology, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria
- HUINA YANG National Infection Service, Public Health England, Cambridge Microbiology and Public Health Laboratory, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK
- IOANNIS M. ZACHARIOUDAKIS Infectious Diseases Division, Rhode Island Hospital, Warren Alpert Medical School of Brown University, Providence, RI, USA
- FAINARETI N. ZERVOU Infectious Diseases Division, Rhode Island Hospital, Warren Alpert Medical School of Brown University, Providence, RI, USA

Part I

Introductory Chapters

Chapter 1

Current Challenges in the Diagnosis of Fungal Infections

Cornelia Lass-Flörl

Abstract

Diagnosing fungal infections is a challenge, particularly in the immunocompromised host. Signs and symptoms are nonspecific, colonization is difficult to distinguish from invasive disease, blood cultures are commonly negative, and patients are often unable to undergo invasive diagnostic procedures. Culture and microscopic examination remain the "gold standard" but are insensitive. Antigen assays such as the galactomannan and glucan detection systems are frequently used, yet these tests vary in sensitivity and specificity, depending on the patient population involved. Molecular-based assays are not yet clinically validated.

Key words Fungal infections, Galactomannan assay, Glucan assay, PCR, Microscopic examination, Culture

1 Introduction

Moulds and yeasts are widely distributed in the environment, and of the 100,000 fungal species present, only 300 have been linked to diseases in humans and animals. Human mycoses are caused by true or opportunistic fungal pathogens [1]. True or primary fungal pathogens are distributed in predictable geographic areas, and usually invade healthy, non-immunocompromised hosts. The most striking adaptation in the human host is the ability to switch from hyphal to yeast cells. This phenomenon is called thermal dimorphism, and allows fungi to grow as moulds at 30 °C and as yeasts at 37 °C. By contrast, opportunistic fungal pathogens display little or no virulence, are ubiquitous, and host defense usually is impaired once fungal disease occurs. Fungal infections vary from superficial to systemic and are an emerging medical concern. Presently, fungal infections account for 10% of all nosocomial infections. Deep, systemic infections are less common but can affect any organ. Immunocompromised hosts such as organ transplant recipients and humans with underlying conditions such as diabetes or lung diseases are at an increased risk of suffering from fungal infections. The most important fungal pathogens are Aspergillus species, Candida species,

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_1, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

Cryptococcus species, *Pneumocystis jirovecii*, and Mucormycetes (formerly Zygomycetes), with *Rhizopus* species, *Mucor* species, and *Lichtheimia* species being the main representatives. True pathogens are *Histoplasma capsulatum*, *Coccidioides immitis*, *Blastomyces dermatitidis*, and *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis* [1].

Fungal diseases are a concern in the medical and public health community because of the increasing number of people with weakened immune systems and the advances in health care practices. Fungal infections are difficult to diagnose because clinical symptoms, signs, and radiographic manifestations are unspecific. Therefore, a definitive diagnosis requires direct identification of fungi from the site of infection [2]. Genus or species identification is not possible based on microscopic characteristics and culture techniques are often insensitive and time-consuming. Fungi are also part of the human microbiome which limits the role of antigen and antibody detection based assays; fungal colonization may lead to false positive test results. For some emerging fungi (Mucormycetes), no routine serologic tests are currently available. Knowing the fungal pathogen guides appropriate antifungal treatment, dose and duration of therapy [1, 2].

Diagnosing fungal diseases in the laboratory typically includes microscopic examination, culture, antifungal susceptibility testing, antigen or antibody testing, or molecular assays (*see* Table 1).

Table 1

Overview of laboratory methods available for the diagnosis of invasive fungal diseases

Conventional methods
Direct microscopy (KOH/Calcofluor white stains, Giemsa)
Histopathology
Culture
Serology
Galactomannan test for Aspergillus species
Mannan test for Candida species
Antibody test for aspergillosis in immunocompetent hosts
ß-1-3 D glucan panfungal test
Lateral device flow assays for Aspergillus and Cryptococcus species
Antigen and antibody based assays for non-European mycoses
Molecular methods
Fluorescence in situ hybridization test
PCR assays

Specimen collection depends on the infection site involved and may include skin scrapings, body fluids, blood, and/or tissue biopsies. Test interpretation often requires experience in mycology, and results must be carefully considered along with signs and symptoms as well as the medical history (*see* Table 2).

preferable in research settings

Assay Specimens Goal Results Time Skin scrapings, hair KOH dissolves non-fungal Potassium Screening tool which Rapid, hvdroxide or nail clippings, elements and reveals detects fungal 40 min solution tissue, vaginal fungi on the microscope elements; does not (KOH) secretions, body slide inform about genus fluids, sputum or species Calcofluor Skin scrapings, hair CWS binds to fungal Screening tool which Rapid, white stain or nail clippings, elements and fluoresces detects fungal 40 min (CWS) body fluids, under ultraviolet light; elements; does not sputum, BALs allows visualization inform about genus sensitive visualizing or species fungal elements Cultures The specimen is placed on Skin, nail, hair, Tool to diagnose Days to body fluids, culture media fungal infections, to weeks tissue, swabs, perform species sputum, blood identification and antifungal susceptibility testing Antifungal Fungal cultures Follow-up to fungal To guide antifungal 3-4 days culture; susceptibility susceptibility treatment, to testing may be ordered to monitor fungal testing guide antifungal therapy epidemiology Antigen testing Blood, urine, CSF, Detects antigens associated To diagnose and Rapid body fluids with specific fungi, a monitor infection variety of tests is available Antibody Blood, CSF, other Detects immune response Diagnose current or Days to a specific fungus; may testing body fluids recent infection by be ordered on a single specific fungus; to sample or on acute and monitor treatment convalescent samples collected 2-3 weeks apart Molecular tests Fungus isolated in Detects genetic material of Detects fungal DNA Days for DNA and culture, or a specific fungus or RNA; not yet RNA widely available, not blood, CSF, body fluids, vet validated,

Table 2 Specimens applied for diagnosing fungal infections

tissue

2 Materials and Methods

Proof of diagnosis usually requires microscopic or cultural evidence of fungi at sterile body sites [1]. For many superficial skin and yeast infections, a clinical examination of the patient and a microscopic examination of the sample may be sufficient to determine a fungal infection. For deep or systemic infections, additional diagnostic tests need to be applied. Fungal cultures support specific identification but many fungi are slow-growing, and it may take weeks until results become available. Susceptibility testing may support antifungal treatment options. The detection of fungal antigens and antibodies is used to determine whether a patient has or had a fungal infection [1, 2]. These tests are more rapid than fungal cultures but are indicated for specific fungal pathogens only. Many people produce fungal antibodies from any exposure to the organism so that a single antibody test may not confirm the presence of a current infection. Molecular tests may be performed to specify fungi grown in culture and/or directly from the specimens collected. Table 1 gives an overview of specimens and tests available for sensitive diagnosis. Getting high quality samples is most important, and specimen collection should be done before antifungal therapy is given.

A Little Fungal ABC

- 1. The microscopic presence of fungal elements in tissue is indicative of a fungal infection. Microscopy does not permit identifying the fungal species, but may provide information whether yeasts or moulds are present; in some cases an etiologic diagnosis may be possible, e.g., for *Histoplasma capsulatum*, *Blastomyces dermatitidis*, *Coccidioides immitis/posadasii*, *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis*, *Pneumocystis jirovecii*, *Penicillium marneffei*, or *Sporothrix schenckii*. Because the presence of fungi in tissue is diagnostic for proven infection, biopsy should be attempted whenever possible.
- 2. Positive cultures must be interpreted with caution, as the clinical significance depends on the type of fungus detected and the type of specimen investigated.
 - (a) For non-sterile sites, such as the skin, fungi identified may be disease-causing (pathogenic) or may be part of the normal skin flora; a mixture may be present.
 - (b) Sterile samples, such as blood or tissues that are properly collected will not be contaminated with normal flora, and a positive culture identifies the causing pathogen.
- 3. A positive antigen test is suspicious for the presence of fungal disease, however, at least two positive results should be obtained.
- 4. A positive antibody test of a single blood sample indicates exposure to a specific fungus, but does not indicate whether

the exposure occurred recently or in the past. A rise in the level of antibody-titer between two serum samples collected over 2 or 3 weeks indicates an active fungal infection. Individuals with weakened immune systems may not produce antibodies as expected.

5. Several molecular tests are not validated yet; a positive signal is indicative of a likely infection when the test was performed on a sterile body specimen such as blood or tissue biopsy. Some molecular tools have been developed for the detection and identification of fungi, but several assays need to overcome major limitations, as (a) tests are not commercialized, (b) restricted in their availability, (c) lacking clinical validation, (d) hardly tested in prospective clinical studies, (e) applied only on pure cultures, (f) showing cross-reactivity, and (g) displaying a limited spectrum of species detection [3].

Direct examination implies the use of 10% potassium hydroxide (KOH) or optical brighteners such as Fungi-Fluor[™] (Calcofluor white staining solution) or Blancophor[®] [1]. Dyes binding to the fungal cell wall chitin will emit blue-white or green fluorescence, thus providing rapid detection of fungi. Microscopic examination may be less sensitive than culture, and hence, a negative result does not rule out fungal infection. Positive direct microscopy from a sterile site must be considered significant, even if the laboratory is unable to culture the fungus. The morphological characteristics seen on microscopy are diverse and depend on the pathogens involved; yeast cells (blastoconidia), budding cells, hyphae (septated, rarely septated and non-septated) and pseudohyphae may be present. Candida represents polymorphic yeasts (10-12 µm in diameter) and shows species-related variations, e.g., Candida glabrata lacking hyphal elements. Aspergillus proliferates with septated, 2.5-4.5 µm broad hyphae and branching dichotomously (approximately 45 °C angle). Mucormycetes typically display thick-walled, refractile hyphae, 6-15 µm in diameter, swollen cells (up to 50 µm), and distorted hyphae. India ink staining of cerebrospinal fluid for diagnosing cryptococcal meningitis has a sensitivity of 60% and shows the characteristic capsules. P. jirovecii is easily detected by microscopy; Giemsa staining demonstrates the nuclei of trophozoites and intracystic stages, and silver stains display the cyst walls. Immunofluorescence microscopy using monoclonal antibodies can identify the organisms with higher sensitivity than conventional microscopy [1].

> By hematoxylin-eosin (H&E) staining, fungi can easily be missed or misinterpreted as artifacts, fibrin, or necrotic masses. Hyphae are best visualized with periodic acid Schiff reaction (PAS), Gridley's fungus stain, or the silver-methenamine technique. Fontana-Masson stain is used to visualize fungal cell wall melanin

2.1 Direct Microscopic Examination and Histopathology 8

(pigmented dematiaceous fungi), and aids in differentiating capsule-negative *C. neoformans* (melanin-positive) from other yeasts (melanin-negative) in tissue. Muricarmine identifies *C. neoformans* by staining the polysaccharide capsule [1].

Immunohistology staining with monoclonal and polyclonal fluorescent-antibody reagents have been developed for differentiating the genera of *Aspergillus, Fusarium*, and *Scedosporium in situ*. Unfortunately, the high degree of antigenic relatedness among these and other fungal pathogens, such as *Paecilomyces* species, has resulted in significant cross-reactivity and low specificity [1].

In principle, microscopic examination does not permit fungal genus or species identification, as several fungi have similar microscopic and histopathologic appearance (e.g., *Aspergillus* and *Fusarium* species); however, it allows differentiation between infections caused by septate moulds (*Aspergillus*) or non-septate moulds (Mucorales), which affects the choice of antifungal treatment [1, 4].

2.2 Culture
 Cultures represent the gold standard in diagnosing fungal diseases.
 They facilitate identification of the specific etiological agent and support antifungal susceptibility testing. Fungi grown from sterile body sites should be identified at the species level. Detection of fungemia is useful in diagnosing opportunistic infections caused by *Candida* species, *C. neoformans, Trichosporon* species, *Malassezia* species, *Fusarium* species, and, occasionally *Acremonium* species, *Paecilomyces* species, *Scedosporium* species, and *Aspergillus terreus*. Blood cultures have a low sensitivity for diagnosing candidemia (~50%), and several days may be required until they become positive. Identification of *Candida* species from non-sterile body sites is not specific. Blood cultures may test negative even when disseminated disease is present [1–4].

Aspergillus recovery from the respiratory tract usually represents colonization in immunocompetent patients but indicates invasive disease in immunocompromised hosts. However, cultures of respiratory tract secretions provide low sensitivity, as *Aspergillus* can be grown from sputum in only 34%, and from bronchoalveolar lavages (BAL) in 62% of patients with active infection. Blood and cerebrospinal fluid specimens rarely reveal *Aspergillus* species. Disseminated fusariosis can be diagnosed by blood cultures in 40% of patients, and the rate of positive blood cultures increases to 60% in the presence of disseminated skin lesions [5]. Eighty percent of disseminated infections due to *Scedosporium prolificans* display positive blood cultures but the proportion is much lower with *S. apiospermum* infections [6].

The diagnosis of mucormycosis is usually made microscopically by examination of infected human body sites. The poor sensitivity of respiratory tract cultures (25%) makes the diagnosis of pulmonary mucormycosis challenging.

3 Serological Tests

Noninvasive diagnostic tests include the detection of fungal cell wall components and antibodies. However, the detection of serum antibodies is ineffective, as immunocompromised patients lack specific antibody response. The detection of anti-*Candida* antibodies fails to discriminate between dissemination and superficial infection; moreover, antibodies may be positive in colonized but non-infected hosts. Table 3 provides an overview of various assays including the advantages and disadvantages.

Table 3Advantages and disadvantages of the various methods available

Method	Indication	Advantages	Disadvantages				
Galactomannan (GM) Lateral flow assay	Early detection of invasive aspergillosis 2 Serum samples/ week Positive cutoff index > 0.5 BAL, positive cutoff index > 0.5 Detection of invasive aspergillosis Immunochromato- graphic dipstick assay for the qualitative and semiquantitative detection of <i>Aspergillus</i> antigen	A screening test to accompany conventional diagnostic methods in patients at high risk of IA: For neutropenic adults and children Consistent serum value > 1 is a sign of therapeutic failure Easy to handle, sensitivity and specificity is similar to GM tests	No good data for non- neutropenic patients Mould-active antifungal drugs have an impact on sensitivity Persistent GM antigenemia during therapy is a poor prognostic sign and should prompt a reassessment In some cases the stick is not easy to read, hence lack of result				
B-D-glucan (BG)	Diagnosis of invasive fungal infections 2 Serum samples/ week (minimum)	 Panfungal marker in critically ill patients Covers <i>P. jirovecii</i> pneumonia Does not cover Mucormycetes and <i>Cryptococcus neoformans</i> 37% false positive result: 1 × 80 pg/mL 23% false positive results: 2 × 80 pg/mL Increases the specificity but decreases the sensitivity The site of infection may be important: patients with tissue infections failed to show a significant drop in BG levels despite successful outcomes 	 False-(+) results when bacteremia Limited experience (less widely used than GM) The threshold for positive results depends on the test that is used: Fungitell > 80 pg/mL Wako > 70 pg/mL Declines slowly in most invasive aspergillosis and candidiasis in patients with appropriate antifungal therapy May persists above the usual threshold for positivity long after clinical resolution of the original infection Less accurate in hematological patients 				

Table 3
(continued)

Method	Indication	Advantages	Disadvantages
Mannan plus anti-mannan	Candidemia	Good sensitivity and specificity when combined in ICU patients Early diagnosis prior to blood culture results ESCMID Diagnostic & Management Guideline for Candida Diseases 2012 recommend this test-combination because of high negative PV	Limited experience Non-mycological criterion The sensitivity and specificity were 87.5 and 85.5% for $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-glucan and 89.3 and 63.0% for mannan antigen plus anti-mannan antibody <i>C. parapsilosis</i> and <i>C.</i> <i>guilliermondii</i> fungemias were not detected by the Platelia <i>Candida</i> Ag Plus assay
Molecular methods (polymerase chain reaction; PCR) Most experience of in-house tests	DNA detection mainly of <i>Aspergillus</i> species less experience for Candida species Suitable for blood, BAL, tissue	Early diagnosis (rapid techniques) with a high NPV High sensitivity (multicopy genes), capacity for rapid speciation and ability to quantitate fungal burden Low burden of organisms during bloodstream infections: <10 CFU/ mL (in 25% <1 CFU/ mL) and intermittent nature of candidemia due to hepatic clearance of fungal cells and/or periodic release of cells from deep organ sites into circulation	Non-mycological Limited to reference laboratories (low availability) High costs, improve technical equipment Technical difficulties of efficient fungal DNA extraction from complex clinical samples

3.1 Antigen Assays for Yeasts

The detection of *Candida* species antigens has been shown to have limited value. The Cand-Tec latex agglutination test (Ramco Laboratories, Houston, TX) detects not specifically defined antigens, and the sensitivity and specificity vary among reports. False positive reactions due to the rheumatoid factor and renal insufficiency have been observed. The double sandwich enzyme immunoassay Platelia *Candida* Antigen (Bio-Rad, Marnes, France) has been shown to be somewhat more sensitive. The combined testing of antigen and antibody permits improved diagnosis, in comparison to antigen testing alone. However, mannan is rapidly cleared from the blood and occurs at low levels, necessitating frequent sampling for sensitive detection. Enolase is another antigen holding promise for the diagnosis of invasive candidiasis. Sensitivity ranges from 54 to 75%, and improvement may be achieved by serial testing. The enolase antigen seems to be highly specific for invasiveness, as it is not present in *Candida* colonization, but the test is not commercially available yet [1, 7, 8].

The detection of cryptococcal capsular polysaccharide of *C. neoformans* and *C. gattii* allows rapid and sensitive diagnosis of serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) infection. The tests are available as Latex agglutination assay, ELISA, or lateral device flow assay (LDF). False positive reactions have been reported in few patients with disseminated trichosporonosis, *Capnocytophaga canimorsus* septicemia, malignancy, and positive rheumatoid factor. The lateral device flow assays show high sensitivity (90%) and specificity (95%). The cryptococcal antigen titer is useful for monitoring of the response to therapy in CSF, but is less useful in serum. Titers fall slowly, and variations in testing may not reveal a uniform decrease, unless earlier samples are tested together with the current sample [1, 4, 7].

The commercially available tests for detection of *H. capsulatum* antigen in urine, blood or BAL have proven value for rapid diagnosis of histoplasmosis with a sensitivity of 81% and a specificity of 99%. There is cross-reactivity with *Blastomyces dermatitidis*, *Coccidioides immitis*, and *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis*. Antigenuria and antigenemia was detected in 92 and 100%, respectively, in patients with disseminated histoplasmosis. Lower frequencies of positivity are found in hosts with subacute and chronic pulmonary histoplasmosis [1, 9].

3.2 Galactomannan (GM) Immunoassay for Acute Aspergillosis Galactomannan is a cell-wall polysaccharide detectable in serum and other body fluids during invasive aspergillosis. The commercially available sandwich ELISA (Platelia Aspergillus, Bio-Rad) detects GM by using a rat monoclonal antibody. The test has been validated for serum and BAL specimens with a detection limit of ~1 ng/mL. Circulating GM may be detected 5-8 days before clinical manifestations, and the circulating GM corresponds with the fungal load. Studies evaluating the role of the GM assay have largely been conducted in leukemia patients or hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) recipients, and suggested a high sensitivity and specificity. Cross-reactivity with Bifidobacterium bifidum and false-positive results were observed in patients treated with ampicillin-sulbactam, piperacillin-tazobactam, or amoxicillin-clavulanic acid, and in patients with autoreactive antibodies. To improve the test performance, serial sampling and 0.5 as cutoff value are recommended. The detection of GM in BAL fluid provides better evidence than detection in serum. GM may also be detected in CSF, with a sensitivity and specificity of 80 and 100%, respectively. The prevalence of invasive aspergillosis and the application of antifungal prophylaxis affect the accuracy. So far, the GM test also detects other invasive infections, and is not uniformly specific for invasive aspergillosis, since researchers demonstrated the detection of circulating GM in patients with penicillinosis [1, 2, 5].

3.3 Beta Glucan (BG) Beta glucan is a cell-wall constituent of many pathogenic fungi, and is detectable in patient serum during infections with Candida, Panfungal Assay Aspergillus, Fusarium, Trichosporon, Saccharomyces, Acremonium species, and P. jirovecii. The test does not detect Cryptococcus species or Mucormycetes. Commercially available assays (Fungitec-G; Glucatell (Fungitell); [1–3]-ß-D-glucan Test Wako-WAKO-WB003; B-G Star; beta-Glucan Test Maruha) display various sensitivities and specificities. The absence of a positive test result has a high negative predictive value, and serial testing is necessary. BG is ubiquitous in the environment, and false-positive results may be caused by poor specimen handling, hemodialysis using certain cellulose membranes, exposure to certain types of gauze, and infusion of albumin or immunoglobulin products. For clinical practice it is still unclear which cutoff value is best for which test and which patient population [1, 4, 5, 7]. 3.4 Antibody Testing Antibody testing is limited to the diagnosis and monitoring of

3.4 Antibody Testing Antibody testing is limited to the diagnosis and monitoring of treatment of coccidioidomycosis, chronic pulmonary aspergillosis, allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis, allergic, chronic, and granulomatous *Aspergillus* rhinosinusitis. It is supportive for the diagnosis of *Aspergillus* bronchitis in non-immunocompromised patients, for the diagnosis of acute (seroconversion) and chronic histoplasmosis, and diagnosis of paracoccidioidomycosis [5].

4 Molecular Detection of Fungi in Clinical Specimens

4.1 C. albicans	The FISH method uses PNA probes for the identification of C.
Peptide Nucleic Acid	albicans directly from positive blood culture. The C. albicans PNA
(PNA) Fluorescence	FISH test (Advandx) is based on a fluorescein-labeled PNA probe
In Situ Hybridization	that targets C. albicans 26S rRNA. Recent single-center and mul-
(FISH) Test	ticenter studies have documented the excellent sensitivity (99-
. ,	100%) and specificity (100%) of this test in the direct identification
	of C. albicans from blood cultures. The FISH results are unaf-
	fected by the type of blood culture system or broth formulation.
	This approach may provide a time saving of 24-48 h, compared
	with conventional laboratory identification methods used [8].
(0. D /	
4.2 Polymerase	Detection of fungal DNA by means of PCR has been studied in detail
Chain Reaction (PCR)	for candidemia and invasive aspergillosis. The potential usefulness of
	DNA detection is evident, given that many opportunistic fungal
	pathogens grow slowly or are difficult to isolate. Clinical specimens
	include serum or whole blood for Candida and Aspergillus species,
	and respiratory samples (e.g., sputum, BAL fluid or tissue) for invasive
	aspergillosis. Target sequences vary and most often include ribosomal
	genes (18S rRNA, 28S rRNA) or internal transcribed spacer regions.
	Real-time detection techniques like LightCycler, TaqMan or molecu-
	lar beacons are rapid, reproducible, automated, and sensitivities range
	from 78 to 100% for candidiasis and from 33 to 100% for invasive
	aspergillosis (see Table 4). In invasive aspergillosis, the combination of

Name	AffigeneMycAssayAspergillus spp.Aspergillus tracerAspergillusQ-PCR alert kit		MycoReal <i>Aspergillus</i>	
Company	Cepheid	Myconostica	Nanogen	Inogenetix
IVD accredited	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Detection	Genus <i>Aspergillus</i>	Genus <i>Aspergillus</i>	Genus <i>Aspergillus</i>	A. fumigatus, A. terreus, A. flavus, A. niger, A. nidulans, and others
Species identification	No	No	No	Yes
Sample materials	Full blood, serum, plasma	BAL, sputum	BAL, sputum	Blood, liquor, BAL, puncture specimen, tissues, paraffin
DNA extraction kits	No kit/protocol	MycXtra	EXTRAcell	Protocol
Technology	Scorpions (FAM) amplification graphs	Molecular Beacons (FAM) amplification graphs	TaqMan-MGB (FAM) amplification graphs	HybProbes (LC640, 705) amplification and melting graphs
Target	18S-rRNA-gene	18S-rRNA-gene	18S-rRNA-gene	ITS-region
Internal control	Plasmid (ROX)	Plasmid (HEX)	Beta-globin-gene (VIC)	Plasmid (LC610)
PCR-plattform	Mx3000P and Mx300P iQ and iQ5 Rotor-Gene 3000	Light Cycler 2.0 ABI 7500, smart cycler MX3000	ABI 7500	Light Cycler 2.0
Analysis	Automatically	Automatically	Manually	Manually
Sensitivity	0.54 Genome equivalents/µl	1.3 Copies of genome/PCR	10 Copies of target/PCR	3CFU/PCR
Specificity	Cross reaction (Penicillium)	Cross reaction (Penicillium)	Cross reaction (Penicillium)	Specific for Aspergillus

Table 4 Overview of commercially PCR test assays available

PCR and GM antigen testing has recently been shown to improve sensitivity and specificity, when compared to either test alone. A systematic review and meta-analysis was done on the use of PCR tests for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis (IA). Data from more than 10,000 blood, serum, or plasma samples obtained from 1618 patients at risk for IA were retrieved from 16 studies. A single PCR-negative result is thus sufficient to exclude diagnosis of proven or probable IA. However, two positive tests are required to confirm the diagnosis because the specificity is higher than that attained from a single positive test. Populations at risk varied and there was a lack of homogeneity of the PCR methods used in the years before. Efforts are underway to devise a standard for *Aspergillus* PCR for screening which will help enabling formal validation of the PCR, and identify patients who are most likely to benefit from its implementation. For diagnosis of pneumocystis pneumoniae, PCR may be helpful, and is more sensitive than staining methods [5, 8].

5 Concluding Remarks

A precise mycological diagnosis is only possible with the help of laboratory testing. In previous years, only a positive culture could reliably define a fungal infection. With currently available improved diagnostics, confirmation of the cause of fungal infection is possible by serological and molecular testing. Conventional microbiological and microscopic techniques remain the cornerstone of diagnosis but lack sensitivity. Combined implementation of other available tools is therefore mandatory for proper diagnosis. The choice of appropriate diagnostic tests depends on local fungal epidemiology, implemented treatment guidelines, availability of a laboratory, and prevalence of fungal infections (*see* Table 5). DNA-

Table 5 Diagnostic performance based on fungal diseases present

	Diagnostic performance											
Fungal diseases	Microscopy	Culture	Xray/CT scan	Antigen	Antibody	DNA detection						
Candida bloodstream	-	+++	+	+	+	+++						
Cryptococcal meningitis	++	+++	+	+++	-	-						
Invasive (pulmonary) aspergillosis	+	+	+++	++	-	++						
Chronic aspergillosis	+	+	+++	-	+++	++						
Allergic aspergillosis	+	+	++	-	+++	+						
Coccidioidomycosis	+	++	++	-	+++	-						
Histoplasmosis	+	++	+	++	-	-						
Mucormycosis	+++	+	++ ^a	-	-	-						
Pneumocystis jirovecii	+++	-	++	-	-	++						
Unknown fungi in various specimens	+++	+++	-	-	-	_b						

^aUsually no differentiation between Aspergillus and other moulds

^bA panfungal PCR may help in fungus identification

and RNA-based methods hold promise for improved sensitivity and specificity, but these methods will require extensive validation in clinical studies.

References

- Schelenz S, Barnes RA, Barton RC et al (2015) British Society for medical mycology best practice recommendations for the diagnosis of serious fungal diseases. Lancet Infect Dis 15:461–474
- Lackner M, Lass-Flörl C (2013) Up-date on diagnostic strategies of invasive aspergillosis. Curr Pharm Design 19:3595–3614
- Lackner M, Caramalho R, Lass-Flörl C (2014) Laboratory diagnosis of mucormycosis: current status and future perspectives. Future Microbiol 9:683–695
- 4. Cornely OA, Arikan-Akdagli S, Dannaoui E et al (2014) ESCMID and ECMM joint clinical guidelines for the diagnosis and management of mucormycosis 2013. Clin Microbiol Infect 20:5–26
- Walsh TJ, Anaissie EJ, Denning DW (2008) Treatment of aspergillosis: clinical practice guidelines of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis 46:327–360

- 6. Tortorano AM, Richardson M, Roilides E (2014) ESCMID and ECMM joint guidelines on diagnosis and management of hyalohyphomycosis: *Fusarium* spp., *Scedosporium* spp. and others. Clin Microbiol Infect 20:27–46
- Arendrup MC, Boekhout T, Akova M (2014) ESCMID and ECMM joint clinical guidelines for the diagnosis and management of rare invasive yeast infections. Clin Microbiol Infect 20:76–98
- Cuenca-Estrella M, Verweij PE, Arendrup MC (2012) ESCMID guideline for the diagnosis and management of *Candida* diseases 2012: diagnostic procedures. Clin Microbiol Infect 18:9–18
- 9. Chowdhary A, Meis JF, Guarro J (2014) ESCMID and ECMM joint clinical guidelines for the diagnosis and management of systemic phaeohyphomycosis: diseases caused by black fungi. Clin Microbiol Infect 20:47–75

Chapter 2

The Changing Epidemiology of Invasive Fungal Infections

David A. Enoch, Huina Yang, Sani H. Aliyu, and Christianne Micallef

Abstract

Invasive fungal infections (IFI) are an emerging problem worldwide with invasive candidiasis and candidemia responsible for the majority of cases. This is predominantly driven by the widespread adoption of aggressive immunosuppressive therapy among certain patient populations (e.g., chemotherapy, transplants) and the increasing use of invasive devices such as central venous catheters (CVCs). The use of new immune modifying drugs has also opened up an entirely new spectrum of patients at risk of IFIs. While the epidemiology of candida infections has changed in the last decade, with a gradual shift from *C. albicans* to non-albicans candida (NAC) strains which may be less susceptible to azoles, these changes vary between hospitals and regions depending on the type of population risk factors and antifungal use. In certain parts of the world, the incidence of IFI is strongly linked to the prevalence of other disease conditions and the ecological niche for the organism; for instance cryptococcal and pneumocystis infections are particularly common in areas with a high prevalence of HIV disease. Poorly controlled diabetes is a major risk factor for invasive mould infections. Environmental factors and trauma also play a unique role in the epidemiology of mould infections, with well-described hospital outbreaks linked to the use of contaminated instruments and devices. Blastomycosis is associated with occupational exposure (e.g., forest rangers) and recreational activities (e.g., camping and fishing).

The true burden of IFI is probably an underestimate because of the absence of reliable diagnostics and lack of universal application. For example, the sensitivity of most blood culture systems for detecting candida is typically 50%. The advent of new technology including molecular techniques such as 18S ribosomal RNA PCR and genome sequencing is leading to an improved understanding of the epidemiology of the less common mould and dimorphic fungal infections. Molecular techniques are also providing a platform for improved diagnosis and management of IFI.

Many factors affect mortality in IFI, not least the underlying medical condition, choice of therapy, and the ability to achieve early source control. For instance, mortality due to pneumocystis pneumonia in HIV-seronegative individuals is now higher than in seropositive patients. Of significant concern is the progressive increase in resistance to azoles and echinocandins among candida isolates, which appears to worsen the already significant mortality associated with invasive candidiasis. Mortality with mould infections approaches 50% in most studies and varies depending on the site, underlying disease and the use of antifungal agents such as echinocandins and voriconazole. Nevertheless, mortality for most IFIs has generally fallen with advances in medical technology, improved care of CVCs, improved diagnostics, and more effective preemptive therapy and prophylaxis.

Key words Candida, Cryptococcus, Aspergillus, Mucor, Fusarium, Scedosporium, Pneumocystis, Dimorphic fungi, Paracoccidioides, Histoplasma, Dermatophytes

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_2, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

1 Invasive Candidiasis

- 1.1 Introduction Invasive candidiasis is the most common fungal disease among hospitalized patients in the developed world. Invasive candidiasis consists of deep-seated tissue candidiasis (candida in a sterile site) and candidemia (candida in the bloodstream). Deep-seated candidiasis may be a consequence of either direct inoculation or hemaepidemiological togenous spread. Most studies describe candidemia. When candida disseminates, multiple organs are often involved with the kidney, liver and spleen, myocardium, eye, and brain most commonly involved. Involvement of the liver and spleen is often present, especially in neutropenic patients
- **1.2** *Incidence* There are several problems with studying the incidence of invasive candidiasis and candidemia. One is the sensitivity of most blood culture systems which is typically 50% [1, 2] and depends on blood culture volume, blood culture system, and whether the patient is receiving antifungal agents. Other diagnostic tests (e.g., β -D-glucan and mannan/anti-mannan) recommended in the same European guidelines [1] are being increasingly used but are by no means universally employed so candidemia rates underestimate the true burden of disease. These guidelines do not currently recommend nucleic acid amplification tests (e.g., PCR) due to a lack of data.

Another limitation is the use of different denominators in studies; some studies are population-based (e.g., cases per 100,000 persons), while others are hospital based (e.g., cases per 1000 admissions or cases per 10,000 patient days).

Candidemia is often cited as the fourth most common cause of bloodstream infection [3, 4]. While this applies to intensive care units, most population-based studies report candidemia as the seventh to tenth most common bloodstream infection [5].

The incidence of candidemia varies in population-based studies from between 1 and 14 cases per 100,000 inhabitants [6]. The reasons for this variation and recent changes are described below.

1.3 Changes It is generally accepted that the incidence of candidemia have increased over the last two to three decades [7]. This has been in Epidemiology attributed to an increase in the use of more aggressive therapy **Over Time** practices (e.g., chemotherapy, transplantation, and intensive care use). However, some recent studies suggest that this rise in incidence is being reversed in some areas [5, 6, 8]. Cleveland and colleagues found that the declines noted were probably related to health care delivery improvements; the biggest falls were among cases with health care exposure rather than among the small number of community-associated cases, specifically those occurring in the presence of central venous catheters (CVCs) [6]. Improvements in the care of CVCs were thought to be the likely explanation for a drop in candidemias in a pediatric study [9]. This may explain why pediatric cases in the UK rose throughout the 2000s, especially in neonates but then fell after a peak in 2007 [10]. Another possible explanation for the falling incidence of candidemia in some studies is the use of biomarkers and prediction tools (colonization index, candida score, etc.) which allow preemptive therapy which may prevent candidemias [11].

Candida albicans was always the organism most frequently isolated from clinical specimens but this has evolved over time with a rise in non-albicans Candida (NAC). Trick and colleagues described the rise in candidemias as a being due solely to a rise in NAC; *C. albicans* remained stable during their study [12]. NAC are of concern since some are highly virulent and are associated with treatment failure due to reduced susceptibilities to some antifungal agents. Prophylaxis with azole antifungal agents may account for this change in epidemiology. *C. albicans* was responsible for 79% of candidemias in intensive care patients but only 37% in hematology patients [13], with similar results seen in other studies [14].

The distribution of *Candida* spp. causing candidemia varies in population-based studies carried out around the world; indeed there can be differences between hospitals in local areas and even between different units in the same hospital. This variation occurs as a result of the different predisposing factors of the patients, the antifungal use in those hospitals and other factors.

Falagas and colleagues performed a systematic review involving candidemia studies between 1996 and 2009 [15]. *C. albicans* was the predominant species in almost all the studies. The highest proportion of *C. albicans* was found in North/Central Europe and the USA. NAC were more common in South America, Asia, and South Europe. *C. glabrata* was commonly isolated in the USA and North/Central Europe; *C. parapsilosis* in South America, South Europe, and several parts of Asia; and *C. tropicalis* in South America and Asia.

Studies of candidemia published and available on PubMed for the period 2012–2015 are summarized in Table 1 [6, 9, 10, 16– 104]. These confirm these findings.

1.5 Predisposing Factors The risk factors for invasive candidiasis are well recognized and are summarized in Table 2. Increasingly, invasive candidiasis is now more likely to occur in non-neutropenic patients in critical care units; 40% of the estimated 5000 cases of invasive candidiasis occurring in the UK were thought to be on intensive care [105], which is comparable to other studies [106, 107]. Risk factors of invasive candidiasis in critical care patients have been addressed in a systematic review and are summarized in Table 2 [106, 108]. Other risk factors recently described include alterations in innate immunity such as defects in cytokine receptors and toll-like receptors [109–111].

1.4 Changes in Epidemiology in Different Geographical Regions

Table 1 Candidemia and invasive candidiasis studies published from 2012 to 2015 by geographical area

Type of study Sample	_	Number of centers	Country (ies)	Population	Number in study	C. albicans	C. glabrata C. trop	calis C. parapsilosi	C. krusei s	Other	Data Year collection period	's Mortality	Incidence Microbiology	Reference
Europe														
Blood Observational study	Retrospective	_	Turkey	Hospital-wide	381	28%	7% 13%	15%	Not stated	l Not stated	2001-2010 10	Not stated		[16]
Blood Surveillance	Not stated	31	Denmark	Hospital-wide	334	53%	22% 5%	5%	8%	9%	2006 1	37% at 30d		[17]
Blood Observational study	Not stated	14	Iceland	Hospital-wide	199	56%	16% 13%	5%	Not stated	1 10%	1990–2011 12	30% at 30d	Increase	[18]
Blood Observational study	Retrospective	-	Italy	Hospital-wide	270	54%	9% 10%	23%	Not stated	14%	2010-2014 5	35 % at 30d	Increase NAC	[19]
Blood Surveillance	Retrospective	-	Italy	Liver	16	%88	6% 0%	6%	Not stated	l Not stated	2008-2012 5	56% at 30d		[20]
Blood Surveillance	Prospective	1	Italy	Hospital-wide	348	29%	10% 7%	28%	4%	5 %	2008-2010 3	43% at 30d		[21]
Blood Surveillance	Not stated	1	Italy	Hospital-wide	204	%09	12% 6%	17%	Not stated	l Not stated	2009-2014 5	47% at 30d		[22]
Blood Observational study	Not stated	ſ	Spain and Italy	Hospital-wide	955	58%	8% 9%	20%	Not stated	l Not stated	2008-2010 3	40% at 30d		[23]
IAI Cohort study	Retrospective	13	Spain, Italy, Greece, Brazil	Hospital-wide	481	64 %	16% 7%	5%	Not stated	1 5 %	2011-13 3	26% at 30d		[24]
Blood Cohort study	Prospective	18	Israel	Hospital-wide	450	25%	15% 17%	17%	Not stated	l Not stated	2005-2007 2	48% inhospit:	al mortality	[25]
Blood Cohort study	Retrospective	-	Norway	Adults	112	76%	6% 9%	%6	Not stated	l Not stated	2002-2012 11	49% at 30d		[26]
Blood Population study	Not stated	Country wide	France	Hospital-wide	15559	Not stated	Not statedNot st	ated Not stated	Not stated	l Not stated	2001-2010 10	40%	Increase	[27]
Blood Observational study	Not stated	1	Italy	Hospital-wide	394	44 %	6% 5%	35 %	5 %	14%	1998–2013 16	28% at 20d	Various Increase NAC	[28]
Blood Case-control study	Not stated	-	Turkey	NICU	28	43%	%0 %0	57%	%0	%0	2000-2007 8	43%		[29]

[30]	[31]	[32]	[33]	[34]	[35]	[36]	[37]	[38]	[39]	[40]	[41]	[42]	[10]	(continued
pq	P0	p	p		0d Increase Increase NAC	28	p	P0		p	9% at 30d	ed Stable	q	
35% at 3	45% at 3	Not state	Not state	30%	37% at 3	45% at d	Not state	29% at 3	39%	Not state	41.5-56.	Not state	Not state	
2005-2009 5	2004-2008 5	2000-2010 11	2005-2006 1	2007–13 7	2000-2009 10	2009–2012 4	2004-2009 6	2004-2012 9	2006-2008 3	2005-2006 1	2002–2010 9 ted	2006–2011 6 ted	2000–2009 10 ted	
7 %	2 %	7 %	2%	5 %	5 %		2 %	10%	°%	8%	Not sta	ated Not sta	ated Not sta	
6 %	1%	%0	1%	5 %	2 %	5 %	9%	%0	w %	5 %	3%	ted Not st	ted Not sti	
10%	17%	36%	%6	15%	34 %	50%	17%	26%	19%	%6	12 %	ed Not sta	ed Not sta	
13%	7%	4%	8%	5 %	5 %	15%	17%	8%	۷% و	6%	6%	ttedNot stat	itedNot stat	
10%	11%	5%	20%	10%	13%	10%	12 %	1%	14 %	18%	18%	Not sta	ted Not sta	
40%	57%	40%	61%	%09	43%	13%	47%	53%	54%	57%	56%	66%	Not sta	
h 267	vide 779	118	vide 403	20	vide 419	gical 40 ancy	vide 226	208	807	136	2507	575	1473	
Adults wit cancer	Hospital-v	Children	Hospital-1	Burns	Hospital-v	Hematolo malign	Hospital-v	Children	ICO	ICU	ICU	ICU	Children	
Germany, Italy, France, UK, Turkey, Netherlands, Belgium, Switzerland	Italy	Poland	Sweden	Austria	Spain	Greece	Spain	Turkey	Austria, Italy, Czech Republic, Netherlands, Finland, Portugal, Farace, Germany, Sweden, Hungary, UK Spain	France	France	Germany	try UK de	
13	ive 2	ive 1	28	ive 1	ive 1	6	-	ive 1	2	: 101	24	682	ive Count wic	
Prospective	Retrospect	Retrospect	Prospective	Retrospect	Retrospect	Prospective	Prospective	Retrospect	· Prospective	Prospective	Prospective	Not stated	Retrospect	
Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Observational study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Case-control study	Blood Population study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Cohort study	All Observational study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Cohort study	

Ξ.	1
e de la come de la com	- 4
_	
0	
~	
~	
-	

	÷
	ē
_	2
-	÷Ξ.
J.	-

	ry Population Number <i>C. albicansC. glabrata C. tropicalis C. C. krusei</i> Other Data Years Mortality Incidence Microbiology in study Period		ance Hospital-wide 182 54% 17% 7% 11% 4% 7% 2009–2010 2 29% at 30d Increase Increase [43] NAC	ungary Hospital-wide 129 63% 13% 9% 10% 4% 1% 2010–2014 5 51% at 30d Decrease [44]	rain Adults with 238 42 % 18 % 10 % 3 % 8 % 2010–2011 30 % at 30d [45] cancer	ermany, ICU 216 56% 15% 8% 10% 0% 6% Not stated na 40% at 60d [46] Portugal, Belgium, Czech republic, France, UK, Greece, Spain	ily Hospital-wide 464 45-52% 20% 8% 15-24% 1% 2% 2009 1 Not stated Increase Increase [47] NAC	rmany Children 35 46% 14% 6% 17% 0% 17% 1998–2008 11 11% at 30d [48]	ily Hospital-wide 222 59% 5% 10% 23% Not stated 3% 2005–2007 3 [49]	aland ICU 82 73% 18% Not stated 6% Not stated 3% 2000-2009 10 16% at 30d Stable [50]	ermany Adults with 21 29% 10% 19% 14% 10% 2003–2009 7 56% at 30d Increase [51] cancer	29298		anada Hospital-wide 266 49% 30% 5% 8% Not stated Not 2000–2009 10 40% [52] stated	5A NICU 137 63% 4% 1% 30% Not stated 5% 2004–2007 4 34% versus 14% [53]	3A NICU 1407 50% Not stated 3% 35% Not stated 2% 1999–2009 11 Not stated Decrease [54]	
	opulation Number <i>C. albicans</i> in study		Hospital-wide 182 54%	Hospital-wide 129 63%	Adults with 238 42% cancer	ICU 216 56% %	Hospital-wide 464 45-52%	Children 35 46%	Hospital-wide 222 59%	ICU 82 73%	Adults with 21 29% cancer	29298		Hospital-wide 266 49%	NICU 137 63%	NICU 1407 50%	
	Number of Country Pr centers (ies)		Prospective 1 France	Retrospective 1 Hungary	Prospective 29 Spain	Prospective 10 Germany, Portugal, Belgium, Czech republic, Romania, Ital France, UK, Greece, Spain	prospective 34 Italy	Retrospective 1 Germany	Retrospective 1 Italy	Retrospective 1 Finland	Retrospective 1 Germany			Retrospective 1 Canada	Prospective 19 USA	Prospective 398 USA	
(continued)	Type of study Sample	Europe	Blood Surveillance	Blood Cohort study	Blood Population study	All Cohort study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Observational study	Blood Case-control study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study		North America	Blood Surveillance	All Observational study	Blood Surveillance	

[9]	[56]	[57]	[58]	[59]	[09]	[61]	[62]	[63]	[6]	[64]	[65]	[99]	[67]	[68]	[69]		(continued)
Decrease Increase NAC		Increase Increase al NAC Y				bital mortality	Increase NAC	Decrease Increase NAC	Decrease		Decrease	vital mortality					
Not stated	57% at 90d	31% inhospit mortalit	Not stated	Not stated	76%	68% inhosp	Not stated		Not stated	40% at 90d	45% at 30d	14% inhosp	29% at 30d	52% at 30d	Not stated		
2008-2013 5	2002-11 10 ed	2004–2007 4 ed	1997–2007 13 ed	2000–2006 7 ed	1998–2003 5 ed	2002-2010 9	2008–2011 4	2011-2012 2	2001–2010 11 ed	2004-2008 5	2008–2012 5	2000-2010 11	2009–2013 5	2008-2012 5	1998-2006 9		
5 %	Not stat	Not stat	id Not stat	id Not stat	d Not stat	2 %	4%	5 %	id Not stat	3 %	d 4%	1%	%9 P	14%	9 5 %		
1%	10%	%0	Not state	Not state	d Not state	3%	1%	2%	d Not state	3%	Not state	%0	Not state	2%	Not state		
15%	30%	12%	1 24%	25%	1 Not state	13%	17%	2%	I Not state	16%	18%	24%	19%	32%	17%		
9%	10%	6%	edNot stated	3%	edNot stated	6%	10%	11%	edNot stated	%6	%6	8%	12%	23%	10%		
27%	20%	29%	Not stat	3%	Not stat	25%	29%	20%	ed Not stat	27%	28%	%0	25%	20%	17%		
36%	30%	47%	49%	56%	26%	54%	38%	42%	Not state	42%	43%	59%	37%	1%	51%		
de 3848	10	de 108	406	180	18	224	de 2329	de 163	1350	de 3648	de 2,070	37	de 113	71	de 2029	20926	
Hospital-wi	Adults with cancer	Hospital-wi	Children	Children	ICU	ICU	Hospital-wi	Hospital-wi	Children	Hospital-wi	Hospital-wi	NICU	Hospital-wi	Adults with cancer	Hospital-wi		
										da, USA							
USA	USA	USA	USA	USA	USA	USA	USA	USA	USA	Cana	USA ted	USA	USA ted	USA	USA		
Prospective 40	Retrospective 1	Prospective 1	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 41	Retrospective 14	Retrospective 1	Prospective 23	Not stated Not sta	Retrospective 1	Retrospective Not sta	Retrospective 1	Prospective 38		
Blood Population study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Cohort study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Case-control study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance		

	- 6
_	- 5
	- 12
Ð	- 72
	- 5
_	- 2
-	
.00	- 6
_	

(continued)														
Type of study Sample	Number o centers	of Country P((ies)	opulation Nu in s	mbe <i>rC. a.</i> study	lbicansC. gl	abrata C. ti	ropicalis C. parap	C. Kri Isilosis	<i>usei</i> Othe	rr Data collect period	Years Mor ion	tality Incidence Microbiology	Reference	
South & Central America														
Blood Surveillance	Retrospective 9	Peru	Hospital-wide	153	40%	2%	24%	28% N	Not stated	Not Stated	2009-2011 3	Not stated	[02]	
Blood Surveillance	Retrospective 22	Brazil	Hospital-wide	1392	42 %	%6	20%	19%	Not stated	Not Stated	2003-2012 9	61% at 30d Increase Increa NA	se [71] .C	
Blood Observational stu	udy Not stated 7	Colombia	Hospital-wide 1	131 0	26%	2%	i %11	15 % N	Not stated	3% 2	008-2009 1	36% inhospital mortality	[72]	
Blood Cohort study	Retrospective 1	Brazil	Hospital-wide	108	29%	8%	31%	24 % 2	%	7%	2006–7 and 4 2010–11	Not stated	[23]	
Blood Cohort study	Retrospective 14	Brazil	Hospital-wide 9	387 3	39 %	7%	24%	21% 2	%	7%]	994-2004 11	57% at 30d	[74]	
Blood Observational stu	udy Retrospective 2	Brazil	Hospital-wide	180	35 %	Not statec	Not stated	38 % N	Not stated	Not Stated	2006-2011 6	49% at 30d Increase Increa NA	se [75] .C	
Blood Surveillance	Retrospective 1	Brazil	Hospital-wide	313 4	44%	5-23%	22%	14% 4	%	Not Stated	2006-2010 5	Not stated Increase Increa NA	se [76] .C	
Blood Surveillance	Prospective 20	Chile, Argentina. Ecuador, Honduras, Mexico, Colombia, Venczucla	, Hospital-wide e	572	38%	6%	18%	27%	%	%6	2008-2010 2	40% at 30d	[22]	
Blood Surveillance	Not stated 1	Brazil	Children	104 3	38 %	2%	24%	22 % 3	%	7% 2	2007-2010 4	Not stated	[28]	
Blood Surveillance	Retrospective 1	Brazil	Hospital-wide	388	12 %	4%	27%	22 % 1	%	Not stated	2000-2004 5	55%	[62]	
			4,	4275										
Asia														
Blood Surveillance	Retrospective 1	Saudi Arabia	Hospital-wide	258	34 %	%6	16%	12% N	Not stated	Not Stated	2002-2009 8	50% at one Increase Increa year NA	se [80]	
Blood Observational stu	udy Prospective 27	India	ICU	1400 2	31%	7%	42%	11% 2	%	10% 2	2011-12 2	Not stated	[81]	
Blood Surveillance	Retrospective 1	India	Hospital-wide 2	57	30%	19%	41%	Not stated P	Not stated	Not 2 stated	2009 1	41%	[82]	
Blood Surveillance	Not stated 1	Taiwan	Hospital-wide l	152 5	52%	%6	20%	15% 0	%	5 % 2	2004-2006 3	Not stated	[83]	
Blood Cohort study	Retrospective 1	Taiwan	Hospital-wide a	504 5	54 %	18%	23%	1 %6	Not stated	Not 2 stated	2002 and 2	45% at 30d Increase Increa	se [84]	

[85]	[86]	[87]	[88]	[89]	[06]	[16]	[92]	[93]	[94]	[95]	[96]	[67]	[88]	[66]	[100]	[101]	[102]			[103]	[104]	
Not stated	96% inhospital mortality	52% at 30d Increase Increase NAC	27% at 30d	Not stated	Not stated	23%	Not stated Increase Increase NAC	Not stated		43%	Not stated Various	50% inhospital mortality	31% inhospital mortality	20% at 30d	19%	28% at 30d	67% Stable inhospital mortality			42% at 30d	60% Increase Increase NAC	
2006-2009 4	2000–2006 6 d	2009-2012 4	2007-2013 7	2009-10 2	2005–11 6	2012 <1	2006–2010 5	2009-2012 4	2011-2013 3	2009-2012 4	2010 1	2009-2012 4	2008-2010 3	2009-2011 3	2009-2011 3	2008-2012 5	2000-2009 10			Not stated 1	1990–2007 9	
18%	ed Not state	4 %	d 25%	2 %	5 %	30%	8%	cd 1%	4%	16%	6%	3 %	2 %	cd 26%	sd 7%	6%	ed 21%			4%	%0	
2%	Not state	1%	not state	2%	11%	%0	%0	Not state	2%	%0	2%	%0	6%	Not state	Not state	2%	Not state			6%	3%	
15%	6%	16%	30%	11%	5 %	36%	24%	11%	12%	20%	12%	14%	14 %	28%	%6	15%	8%			25%	25%	
33%	27%	22%	3%	22%	26%	21%	10%	17%	16%	39 %	25 %	22 %	25%	11%	1%	7%	22 %			17%	3%	
10%	1%	22%	5 %	18%	5 %	4%	10%	14%	2 %	11%	14%	13%	11%	5 %	19%	6%	13%			8%	23%	
20%	65%	44%	37%	38%	47%	%6	49%	57%	48%	14%	41%	55%	43%	30%	57%	37%	36%			40%	46%	
Hospital-wide 188	ICU 49	Hospital-wide 209	Hospital-wide 75	Hospital-wide 474	Liver 19	Hospital-wide 145	Adults with 41 cancer	ICU 126	Hospital-wide 257	Hospital-wide 212	, Hospital-wide 1601 g	Older people 175	Older people 147	Hospital-wide 238	PICU 223	Hospital-wide 121	Hospital-wide 270	6911		PICU 66	Hospital-wide 266	332
Pakistan	South Korea	Taiwan	Japan	Taiwan	South Korea	Pakistan	China	Taiwan	China	India	Singapore, India China, Thailand, Taiwan, Hon Kong	Taiwan	Taiwan	China	China	China	China			Egypt	South Africa	
Prospective 175	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 1	retrospective 1	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 1	Prospective 1	Retrospective 1	Not stated 1	Retrospective 1	Not stated 1	Not stated 25	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 4	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 11	Retrospective 1	Retrospective 1			Prospective 1	Retrospective 1	
All Cohort study	Blood Case control	Blood Cohort study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study	Blood Cohort study	All Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance	Blood Case control	Blood Cohort study	All Cohort study	Blood Surveillance	Blood Surveillance		Africa	Blood Surveillance	Blood Cohort study	

d days, ICU intensive care unit, NAC non-albicans Candida, NICU neonatal intensive care unit, PICU pediatric intensive care unit

Table 2 Risk factors for invasive candidiasis

Risk factors for invasive candidiasis	Risk factors for invasive candidiasis	Risk factors for invasive candidiasis in intensive care patients [106, 108]
Critical illness	Y	Y
Abdominal surgery, with particular risk among patients who have anastomotic leakage or have had repeat laparotomies	Y	Y
Acute necrotizing pancreatitis	Y	
Hematological malignancy	Y	
Neutropenia		Y
Solid organ transplantation	Y	
Solid organ tumors	Y	
Neonates, particularly low birth weight	Y	Y
Broad spectrum antibiotics	Y	
Central venous catheter	Y	Y
Total parenteral nutrition	Y	Y
Hemodialysis	Y	Y
Urinary catheter		Y
Glucocorticoid therapy	Y	
Fungal colonization		Y
Infection or sepsis		Y
Mechanical ventilation		Y
Diabetes		Y
Acute physiology and chronic health evaluation II (APACHE II) or APACHE III score		Y
Gastrointestinal bleed		Y
Age		Y

APACHE acute physiology and chronic health evaluation

1.6 Mortality Candidemia is associated with significant mortality. Even recent studies give a 30-day mortality of up to 60% (Table 1), while mortality in septic shock was almost 90% in a retrospective case series from the USA [60]. Candidemia increases mortality rates in the range of 20–49% [17]; the attributable mortality has been calculated to be around 15% in several studies [17, 112].

Factors affecting mortality vary by study include increasing age, underlying medical conditions, presence on intensive care, choice of therapy (appropriate therapy is protective; echinocandin use is typically associated with lower mortality than azoles; [113]), prophylactic therapy [30] and whether the CVC can be removed (if present) [17, 19, 39, 71, 101]. A recent study found that candidemia in patients with peripherally inserted central catheters was associated with higher mortality in comparison with central venous catheters and no CVC use [22]. Failure to promptly remove a line was associated an increased risk of persistent candidemia in one study [66]. Echinocandin use may be associated with improved outcomes since they are recognized to have more activity against biofilm-producing organisms, and infection with these is associated with a poorer outcome [49]. Source control is also associated with improved outcome [61]. Care on a medical ward (rather than a surgical ward or intensive care unit) was seen as a risk factor for death in one study [101].

There are differences in the literature when it comes to species however. Arendrup and colleagues suggested *C. krusei* had the highest mortality (36%) compared to 25% for *C. parapsilosis* and 14% for other *Candida* species [17]. Barchiesi agreed that *C. krusei* had the highest mortality but found that *C. parapsilosis* had the lowest mortality. Other studies suggest *C. albicans* is associated with the highest mortality [19], while Gamelatsou et al. found that *C. glabrata* had the highest mortality and *C. parapsilosis* had the lowest mortality [36]. These conflicting findings could be due to different populations or differences in study design.

1.7 Drug Resistance Fluconazole resistance has been recognized for several years, especially in *C. glabrata* (dose dependent) and *C. krusei* (intrinsically resistant to fluconazole). Of note, however, was the emergence of azole resistance in *C. parapsilosis* in Brazil [73]. While most studies describe a rise in fluconazole resistance over time, one study noticed a decrease in resistance [6]. Predictors associated with fluconazole-resistant *Candida* spp. include neutropenia, chronic renal disease, and previous fluconazole exposure [37]. Interestingly, infection with a fluconazole-resistant isolate was associated with exposure to antibacterial agents in another study (notably carbapenems, trime-thoprim-sulfamethoxazole, clindamycin, and colistin) [25].

Echinocandin resistance is increasingly recognized. Resistance is mediated primarily through mutations in hot-spot regions of FKS genes, which encode the echinocandin target enzyme $(1,3-\beta-D-glucan synthase)$ [114]. Resistance can emerge on therapy [115]. Between 1 and 10% of isolates were resistant to echinocandins in most studies [6, 62–64]. However, some studies report higher, and increasing resistance. Echinocandin resistance increased from 4.9 to 12.3% and fluconazole resistance increased from 18 to 30% in a study
of 313 *C. glabrata* isolates performed between 2001 and 2010 [114]. Among the 78 fluconazole resistant isolates, 14.1% were resistant to one or more echinocandins. Twenty-five (7.9%) isolates harbored the FKS mutation. The predictor of the FKS mutant strain was prior echinocandin therapy [114]. One study noted an increase in cases of *C. glabrata* resistant to echinocandins which was related to a tenfold increase in echinocandin use over the preceding decade [115]. A reduction in echinocandin use was followed by a reduction in echinocandin resistance [115].

A recent study found echinocandin resistance in 20% of isolates (*C. glabrata* but also four of 5 *C. kefyr* isolates). Of concern was the associated increased mortality; 29% were fluconazole resistant, so 19% were considered "multidrug resistant" [68].

2 Cryptococcus

Cryptococcus neoformans and *C. gattii* are encapsulated, heterobasidiomycetous fungi that are now a common systemic mycosis, particularly in immunosuppressed individuals. Cryptococcosis is the third most prevalent disease in HIV-positive patients [117] and an AIDS-defining condition. *Cryptococcus neoformans* is not considered to be a constituent of the normal human flora. Infection occurs via inhalation to cause a pulmonary infection which may then disseminate to cause meningitis, encephalitis or meningoencephalitis. The vast majority of patients with symptomatic disseminated

Table 3Conditions associated with predisposition toinfection with Cryptococcus spp

HIV infection
Lymphoproliferative disorders
Sarcoidosis
Corticosteroid therapy
Hyper-IgM syndrome
Hyper-IgE syndrome
Monoclonal antibodies (e.g., infliximab)
Systemic lupus erythematosus
HIV-negative CD4+ T-cell lymphopenia
Diabetes mellitus
Organ transplantation
Peritoneal dialysis
Cirrhosis

cryptococcosis have an underlying immunocompromised condition (Table 3). The most common underlying conditions worldwide include HIV infection, receipt of corticosteroids, organ transplantation, malignancy, diabetes and sarcoidosis, though treatment with immune-modifying monoclonal antibodies (e.g., alemtuzumab, infliximab) is an increasingly recognized risk factor [118, 119].

Cryptococcosis peaked in the USA in 1992 at the height of the HIV epidemic but this fell following the introduction of fluconazole (as treatment for oral candidiasis and then as prophylaxis for cryptococcosis) and antiretroviral therapy. In areas with continuing high levels of HIV transmission such as sub-Saharan Africa, cryptococccosis has reached a high prevalence, with almost one million new cases per year and 600,000 deaths [120]. *Cryptococcus* spp. is the most frequent cause of culture-confirmed meningitis in some studies [121]. Interestingly, hematology patients are at risk, especially those with defects in cell-mediated immunity (e.g., lymphoproliferative disorders and chronic lymphocytic leukemia) but not particularly stem cell transplant recipients, while solid organ transplantation (especially kidney and liver) is a particular risk factor.

At present, nine major molecular types have been recognized: VNI, VNII, VNB, VNIII, and VNIV among *C. neoformans* isolates, and VGI, VGII, VGIII, and VGIV among *C. gattii* isolates. Classically, *Cryptococcus neoformans*, the most frequent species isolated, is found predominantly in soil contaminated by bird droppings and has a universal distribution, whereas *C. gattii* is typically found in tropical and subtropical regions (its ecological niche is the eucalyptus tree). *C. neoformans* was isolated from 89 of 100 isolates from a study performed in Brazil, Chile, and Venezuela [122]. The remainder were due to *C. gattii*; 60% of patients were HIV-positive.

There is evidence that *C. gattii* is spreading from tropical and subtropical regions to other regions such as the Pacific north-west of the USA [123], Canada [124], and Europe [125, 126].

Case reports of infections due to *C. laurentii* [127, 128] and *C. albidus* have also been described. All patients had impaired immunity.

Excellent reviews of the epidemiology of cryptococcal disease include those by Chen et al. [129] and Cogliati [130].

3 Invasive Aspergillosis

3.1 Introduction

Aspergillus spp. is a hyaline mould that is ubiquitous in nature. Inhalation of the infectious conidia is a frequent event and can cause a range of clinical syndromes from aspergillomas and allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis to semi-invasive or invasive conditions such as chronic pulmonary aspergillosis, cutaneous aspergillosis and invasive aspergillosis. Invasive aspergillosis is a potentially life-threatening opportunistic infection affecting the immunocompromised.

3.2 Diagnosis While the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis is described in greater detail elsewhere [131], it is important to realize the impact this has on the study of the epidemiology of this disease. In 2002, the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) and the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Mycoses Study Group (MSG) devised criteria for the classification of potential cases according to the likelihood of underlying invasive fungal disease into possible, probable or proven [132]. In 2008, the criteria were revised again to minimize the number of cases previously classified as "possible" invasive fungal disease [133].

Mainly designed as a research or epidemiological tool, most current studies in the literature base their classification of proven or probable invasive aspergillosis on the revised criteria in 2008. A single center retrospective analysis demonstrated an 80.6% reduction of cases previously classified as "possible" invasive aspergillosis, and a similar reduction of cases of "probable" invasive aspergillosis. Hence the data from studies using 2002 and 2008 criteria may be incomparable for anything other than proven infections [134].

3.3 Epidemiology
 Invasive aspergillosis is a major cause of invasive fungal disease of Invasive
 Aspergillosis
 Invasive aspergillosis of 4.4% per year, with rates of 1.1–1.8 per 100,000 population [27]. This is less than that observed by Dasbach and colleagues in 1996 in the USA [135].

Recently published studies on invasive aspergillosis available PubMed in 2012–2015 are listed in Table 4 [27, 56, 136–184].

The underlying disease tends to determine the risk of a patient for developing invasive aspergillosis [183]. In a large study looking at 960 patients with invasive aspergillosis, 48.3% had an underlying hematological malignancy, 29.2% were solid organ transplant recipients, 27.9% were hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) recipients. The remainder had an associated underlying disease such as a solid tumor, HIV/AIDS or an inherited immunodeficiency [183].

In the intensive care setting, critically ill patients are also highly susceptible to invasive fungal infections. In this group, the incidence of invasive aspergillosis has been shown to be around 1.7–6.31 per 1000 adult admissions [165, 167]. In children, the annual incidence of invasive aspergillosis was 0.4% in the USA in 2006, with three quarters of these patients being immunosuppressed or having a malignancy [185]. Mortality attributable to invasive aspergillosis was estimated to be 33.1% at 30 days in adult ICU patients [169] and 37.5% in children, contributing to 60% of overall deaths [186]. The incidence and impact of invasive aspergillosis varied according to the underlying disease, but other associations include the use of corticosteroids, prolonged and profound neutropenia, the use of broad spectrum antibiotics and mechanical ventilation [168–170, 187].

	be
	ŝ
	rist
	by
	15
	0 2(
	2 t
	201
	m
	dfr
	she
	blis
	bu
	dies
	stu
	sis
	illö
	erg
	asp
4	Ne
ble	/asi
Tal	2

Incidence of IA Reference [139] [143] [136] [137] [138] [140][141] [142] [144] [145] [146] [147] [56] Decrease in mortality incidence over time Decreased 58% at 12 weeks 52 % at 12 weeks 18% at 12 weeks Not stated 37% at 6 weeks Years Mortality 42%45 %20 2002-11 10 0 0 б 2 ŝ 0 ı٥ 2 -0 Not speci 2004–12 9 fied Data collection period Not stated 2005–07 Not stated 2001-10 Not stated 2006–08 Not stated 2007-08 Not stated 2007–09 2009-11 Not stated 2004-07 Not stated 2005-09 Not stated 2007-09 2007-08 2008 1989 -Not speci fied Mixed 15%22% %0stated stated stated stated stated stated stated A. terrus A. spp Not stated Not stated Not stated Not statedNot Not speci Not speci 60% fied fied fied Not stated Not stated Not stated Not statedNot Not stated Not stated Not stated Not statedNot Not stated Not stated Not stated Not statedNot 1%%0 1%%0 9% 8% %0 1%%03% Number in study A. fumigatus A. flavus A. niger 1%%0 1%%0%0%0 1%%6 1% 3% Not spec ified 11%78% 12% 4%%0195 Hematological 176 malignancies 55 Pediatrics Hematological 19 malignancies 23 Hematological 29 Hematological 10 19 73 33 25 Hematological 9 9 malignancies malignancies malignancies malignancies malignancies Hematological Hematological malignancies Hematological recipients recipients recipients recipients recipients Age range Population HSCT HSCT HSCT HSCT Pediatrics HSCT Adult Adult Adult Adult ЯII ЯII ΠV All All All Μ Czech Republic, Slovakia Netherlands Number of centers Country(ies) Tunisia France France France France Brazil Japan Brazil USA USA Italy 2002 EORTC/ Observational Retrospective 13 MSG study Observational Retrospective 22 study 37 6 × -2008 EORTC/ Observational Retrospective 1 MSG study 2008 EORTC/ Observational Retrospective 1 MSG study -2008 EORTC/ Surveillance Retrospective 1 MSG ∞ 2008 EORTC/ Cohort study Retrospective 1 MSG 2008 EORTC/ Cohort study Retrospective 1 MSG Autopsy studyRetrospective 2002 EORTC/ Observational Prospective MSG study Surveillance Prospective 2008 EORTC/ Cohort study Prospective MSG 2002 EORTC/ Observational Prospective MSG study 2008 EORTC/ Cohort study Prospective MSG Diagnostic criteria Type of study Hematology/HSCT recipients 2008 EORTC/ MSG 2008 EORTC/ MSG EORTC/ MSG Modified

(continued)

Hematology/HSCT recipients														
Diagnostic criteria Type of study	Number o centers	of Country(ies)	Age range P	Population	Number in study <i>A. fu</i>	migatus A. flavu	s A. niger	A. terrus A.	<i>spp</i> Mixo	Dat Coll	a ection od Years	s Mortality	Incidence of IA Refer	ence
2008 EORTC/ Observational Retrospec MSG study	ctive 10	Spain	Adult	HSCT recipients	69 12 %	۶% کار	4 %	3% %	ot Not stated s	pecified 199	7- 12 2009	Attributable mortality 27% versus 42%, trend for lower mortality over time (cut off 2002)	Increase [148 incidence, decrease in mortality over time	
2008 EORTC/ Cohort study Retrospec MSG	ctive 1	France	II	HSCT recipients	80 Not	stated Not sti	ited Not state	d Not statedN	ot Not stated	stated 199	7- 12 2008	40% with vorice nazole versu 64% in non- voriconazole	[149] S	_
2008 EORTC/ Cohort study Prospecti MSG	ve 1	South Korea	Pediatrics 1	Pediatric oncology and HSCT recipients	23 Not	stated Not sta	ited Not state	d Not statedN	ot Not stated	stated 200	7-10 3	44 % at 12 weeks	[150	_
2008 EORTC/ Observational Retrospec MSG study	ctive 1	South Korea	Pediatrics 1	Pediatric oncology and HSCT recipients	37 Not	stated Not sti	tted Not state	d Not statedN	ot Not stated	stated 200	9–13	27% at 12 weeks	[151	_
2008 EORTC/ Observational Retrospec MSG study	ctive 1	NSA	Adult	HSCT or SOT recipients	69 65 %	10%	10%	3% 1.	2% Not	pecified 200	0-09 10	43% at 12 weeks in HSCT 12% in lung transplant, 40% in weither 55% in lurer transplant 33% in hearth 12 weeks	[152	_
Solid organ transplant recipients														
Modified Observational Retrospec EORTC/ study MSG	ctive 1	Spain	Adult I	Heart transplant recipients	31 Not	stated Not st	nted Not state	d Not statedN	ot Not stated	stated 198	8- 23 2011	46%	[153	_

Table 4 (continued)

[154]	[155]	[156]	[157]	[158]	[159]	[160]	[161]	[162]	[163]		[164]	[165]	[166]	[167]	(continued)
43%	45%		12%	50%	23% at 1 year	83% at 12 weeks		60%	52%		66%		72% at 12 weeks	Crude mortality 63% at 30 days	
33	Ξ	22	~	6	10	Π	ιo	4	~		I F	5	12	7	
1979– 2012	2003-13	ted 1990– 2012	ted 2003-10	2003-12	2002-11	2003-13	ted 2002–06	ted 2008-11	ted 2003-10		Not state	.ted 2007–08	.ted 2000-11	2006-08	
%0	%0	Not sta ed	Not sta ed	%0	17%	36%	Not sta ed	Not sta ed	Not sta		%0	Not sta ed	Not sta	7%	
%0	%0	tedNot state	tedNot state	%0	20%	6%	tedNot state	tedNot state	tedNot state		%0	tedNot state	8% p2	%0	
%0	%0	ed Not sta	ed Not sta	50%	5%	23%	ed Not sta	ed Not sta	ed Not sta		%0	ed Not sta	Not stati	%0	
%0	%0	ed Not stat	ed Not stat	%0	%0	12%	ed Not stat	ed Not stat	ed Not stat		%0	ed Not stat	2 %	2 %	
%0	18%	Not state	Not state	%0	%0	50%	Not state	Not state	Not state		33%	Not state	8	%6	
86%	82%	Not stated	Not stated	50%	45%	45%	Not stated	Not stated	66%		33%	42%	88%	82%	
~	11	∞	25	4	: 19	22	68	∞	27		6	12	94	57	
Kidney transplant recipients	Kidney transplant recipients	Liver transplant recipients	Liver transplant recipients	Liver transplant recipients	Lung transplant recipients	Lung transplant recipients	Lung transplant recipients	SOT recipients	SOT recipients (no lung/ heart transplants at the center		ICU	ICU	ICU	ICU	
Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult		Adult	Adult	n,Adult a	Adult	
Spain	Portugal	Turkey	China	Italy	USA	Spain	Denmark	Spain	Spain		Iran	Italy	Spain, Belgium Portugal, France, Greece, China, Brazil Indii	Italy	
e 1	e 1	e 1	e 1	e 1	e 1	e 1	e 1	e 1	e 1		Г	18	e 30	27	
Observational Retrospective study	Cohort study Retrospective	Observational Retrospective study	Cohort study Retrospective	Observational Retrospective study	Observational Retrospective study	ents	Observational Prospective study	Observational Not stated study	Observational Retrospectiv study	Surveillance Prospective					
2008 EORTC/ MSG	2008 EORTC/ MSG	Positive culture	Histological diagnosis	Positive culture	2008 EORTC/ MSG	2008 EORTC/ MSG	2008 EORTC/ MSG	Modified 2008 EORTC/ MSG	2008 EORTC/ MSG	Intensive care patio	Modified 2008 EORTC/ MSG	Positive culture, clinical and biomarkers	Modified 2008 EORTC/ MSG -	Positive biomarkers or culture	

		of IA Reference	[168]	[169]		[170]	d [171] nce, se in lity me	[172]	[173]	[174] nce	[27] nce, se in lity me	[175]	
		Incidence					Decreased incide: decrea mortal over ti			Increased incide	Increased incide: decrea mortal over ti		
		Mortality		33.1 % at 30 day			79%, 50%, 57% at 12 weeks	80% at 12 weeks	Not stated		29%	45% with underlying disease 11% without underlying	disease
		Years	7	4		4	20	ŝ	60	50	10	10	
		Data collection period	2009-11	1 2005-08		2006-09	1 1992- 2011	1 2008-12	1 2008-12	1 1955- 2006	1 2001-10	1 2000- 2010	
		Mixed	%0	Not stated		%0	Not stated	Not stated	Not stated	Not stated	Not stated	Not stated	
		A. spp	%0	edNot statec		%0	edNot statec	edNot statec	edNot statec	edNot statec	edNot statec	edNot statec	
		A. terrus	%0	ed Not stat		%0	ed Not stat	ed Not stat	ed Not stat	ed Not stat	ed Not stat	ed Not stat	
		A. niger	%0	d Not state		%0	d Not statt	d Not state	d Not state	d Not state	d Not state	d Not statt	
		is A. flavus	%0	Not state		3%	Not state	Not state	Not state	Not state	Not state	Not state	
		r A. fumigatı	89%	Not stated		74%	92 %	Not stated	Not stated	Not stated	Not stated	Not stated	
		N u m b e in study	6	412		39	242	19	39	113	8563	52	
		e Population	ICU	ICU (SOT/ hematology excluded)		COPD exacerbation	HIV positive adults	Liver failure	Liver failure	All	II	II	
		Age range	Adult	Adult		Adult	Adult	Adult	Adult	ЧI	Adult	Adult	
		country(ies)	Belgium	USA		China	France	China	China	lapan	France	China	
		Number of centers (2	National 1		-	National 1	1	1	5	National]	1	
			rospective	rospective		rospective	rospective	rospective	rospective	rospective	rospective	rospective	
	ts	f study	rvational Ret Idy	rt study Ret		control Ret idy	rvational Ret Idy	rt study Ret	rt study Ret	osy studyRet	rvational Ret 1dy	rt study Ret	
	recipien	ia Type o	Obser stu	Coho	sdno.	Case- stu	Cobser stu	Coho	Coho	AutoF	Obsei stu	Coho	
	natology/HSCT	iagnostic criteri	4odified 2008 EORTC/ MSG	CD code on database	her patient gr	4odified EORTC/ MSG	008 EORTC/ MSG	008 EORTC/ MSG	008 EORTC/ MSG	listological diagnosis+ clinical records	CD code on database	008 EORTC/ MSG	
1	Her	0	4	Ī	Ot	4	7	2	7	Ц	Ì	0	

Table 4 (continued) e.

[176]	[177]	[178]	[179]	[180]	[181]	[182]	[183]	[184]	HSCT
		Increased incidence							iency virus,
49% at 12 weeks	33% at 12 weeks	62.5% at 12 weeks	52% at 12 weeks	44 % in hematology patients35 % in non-hematological patients	50%	50% (43% attribu table mort ality)	35% at 12 weeks	30% at 12wceks	n immunodefic
d 2003–09 7	2004–08 5 ied	2000–09 10 ied	2005–09 5 ied	2009-11 2	:d 1997- 14 2011	2001–09 8 ied	d 2004–08 5	2007-11 4	oup, <i>HIV</i> huma
Not state d	Not specifi	Not specifi	Not specifi	3%	Not state	Not specifi	Not state	8% 8	Study Gr
atedNot state	32 %	5%	6%	1%	ated 2%	eci 13%	5%	% ល	/Mycoses
tted Not st	2 %	5 %	%0	к %	Not st	Not sp fied	4%	ω %	f Cancer/
ted Not sta	8%	3%	3%	r0 %	15%	14%	9%	e %	atment of
ed Not sta	12%	41%	%6	17%	4%	4 %	10%	7 %	1 and Tre
Not stat	46%	41%	56%	30%	46%	68%	73%	27%	· Research lant
ъ	50	96	104	153	194	42	361	86	zation for an transp
VII	Ţ	II	NI	R	II	R	II	Ę	n Organi: solid org
Adult /	Adult	/ IIV	Adult /	Adult	Adult /	7 IIV	Adult 4	Pediatrics /	' Europea init, <i>SOT</i>
France	Canada	Taiwan	Sweden	Italy	Japan	Japan	USA, Can ada	USA, Switzerland, Australia, Denmark, Brazil, India, Sw eden, Germany, Estonia, Estonia, Greece, UK, Chile	<i>EORTC-MSG</i> Enter U
Observational Retrospective 1 study	Observational Prospective 2 study	Cohort study Retrospective 1	Observational Retrospective 1 study	Survelliance Prospective 23	Observational Retrospective 1 study	Cohort study Retrospective 1	Observational Prospective 25 study	Observational Prospective 22 study	obstructive pulmonary disease, tem cell transplantation, <i>ICU</i> in
2008 EORTC/ MSG	2002 EORTC/ MSG	Modified EORTC/ MSG	2008 EORTC/ MSG	Modified 2008 EORTC/ MSG	Clinical and positive culture	Clinical symptoms, radiological findings and positive culture	2002 EORTC/ MSG	2008 EORTC/ MSG	<i>COPD</i> chronic hematopoietic s

3.4 Changes in Epidemiology

Hematology Patients

Over Time:

The majority of Aspergillus isolates causing invasive aspergillosis is often attributed to *Aspergillus fumigatus*, with isolation rates of up to 92% [171], followed by *A. flavus*, *A. niger*, and *A. terreus*. A significant proportion of invasive infections may also be mixed (up to 36%; [160]). Interestingly, these isolation rates are not in proportion with the rates seen in patients colonized with *Aspergillus* spp.

The increase in the incidence of invasive fungal infection is largely attributed to the prolonged neutropenia in hematological regimes due to the intensification of cytotoxic chemotherapy, the use of corticosteroids, the increased use of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, the increased incidence of graft-versus-host disease (GvHD) and the widespread use of immunosuppressive agents for GvHD [152, 187, 188]. Aspergillus was the most frequent causative pathogen in invasive fungal infections seen in many studies worldwide [137, 140, 143, 145], except in Brazil where fusariosis was most commonly seen [144].

The overall incidence of invasive aspergillosis is estimated to be 0.8-2.3% in hematological malignancies, but this varied according to the underlying disease [140, 142]. Nucci and colleagues showed that the one year cumulative incidence of invasive aspergillosis was 13.4% in acute myeloid leukemia/ myelodysplastic syndrome, 2.3% in allogeneic HSCT, and 0% in autologous HSCT [144]. Attributable mortality varied from 18 to 57.8% [56, 143, 145].

Predictors for poorer prognosis in hematological patients included CMV infection, grade II–IV acute GvHD, severe chronic GvHD, and age >35 years [148]. Despite the increase in incidence, most centers report a trend towards an improvement in attributable mortality.

In a 10 years study in the USA, Neofytos et al. demonstrated that the overall incidence rates were 49% in lung transplant, 11% in liver transplant, 10% in heart transplant, and 2% in kidney transplant recipients. Except in lung and liver transplant recipients, invasive aspergillosis tends to be a late diagnosis. As a result, 12-week mortality after diagnosis was 47.1% for liver, 27.8% for kidney, 16.7% for heart, and 9.5% for lung transplant recipients respectively [189].

Due to the high incidence in lung transplant recipients and their underlying risk factors (prior colonization, idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis, corticosteroid use), several studies have concluded that antifungal prophylaxis in lung transplantation is effective in decreasing the incidence of invasive aspergillosis. However, the optimal strategy for this remains unclear, with some centers using long term azole prophylaxis and others using nebulized amphotericin B. Both strategies appear to be effective in reducing the incidence of invasive aspergillosis [159, 160].

3.5 Changes in Epidemiology Over Time: Solid Organ Transplantation Recipients 3.6 Changes in Epidemiology Over Time: Intensive Care Unit Patients The incidence of invasive aspergillosis in intensive care has been estimated to be around 1.7–6.3 per 1000 admissions to ICU [165, 167, 169]. However, the frequency of invasive aspergillosis is often difficult to determine in this group of patients as the classical radiographical signs are not always present, Aspergillus colonization may be problematic, and molecular and serological tests may not have been adequately validated in non-neutropenic patients. As the diagnostic methods for invasive aspergillosis improve, together with improvements in supportive and intensive care and more aggressive therapies in patients with greater comorbidities, an increase in the incidence of invasive aspergillosis in the ICU setting should be expected.

Mortality of invasive aspergillosis in non-neutropenic patients has been estimated to be approximately 63–72%, primarily due to delays in recognition and diagnosis [164, 166, 167]. Poor prognostic factors associated with invasive aspergillosis include age, corticosteroids prior to ICU admission, mechanical ventilation, septic shock, and hemodialysis [166, 169].

4 Agents of Mucormycosis and Entomophthoramycosis

The agents of mucormycosis are ubiquitous fungi in the environment that are commonly found in decaying organic matter, such as bread, compost bins, and animal excreta. Diagnostic limitations remain (i.e, culture and histology) and recognized fungal biomarkers such as β -D-glucan and galactomannan remain negative in infections caused by these organisms. However, the epidemiology of these infections is increasingly better understood with the introduction of molecular methods for diagnosis (e.g., 18S rRNA PCR) and genomic sequencing studies. These molecular studies, along with improvements in culture-based morphological identification, have led to changes in terminology for this group of organisms [190]. The organisms described in this section are listed in Table 5.

Infection is typically by inhalation of spores, though ingestion or via the cutaneous route (e.g., trauma or burns) is also recognized.

The largest study of the epidemiology of invasive mucormycosis described all cases in the reported literature from 1885 to 1999 and included over 900 cases [191]. *Rhizopus* spp. (47%) was the most common cause of mucormycosis followed by *Mucor* spp. (18%), *Cunninghamella* spp. (7%), *Apophysomyces elegans* (5%), *Lichtheimia* spp. (5%), *Saksenaea* spp. (5%), and *Rhizomucor* spp. (4%). Most (80%) had an underlying disease. These included diabetes (36%), malignancy (17%), solid organ transplantation (7%), deferoxamine therapy (6%), injection drug use (5%), bone marrow transplantation (5%), renal failure (4%), low birth weight infant (3%), diarrhea and malnutrition (3%), HIV infection (2%), and systemic lupus erythematosus (1%). The sinuses were the most

Table 5Organization of the most commonagents of mucormycosis

Rhizopus arrhizus
Rhizopus microsporus
Rhizomucor pusillus
Rhizopus stolonifer
Cunninghamella bertholletiae
Apophysomyces elegans
Saksenaea vasiformis
Lichtheimia corymbifera
Mucor circinelloides
Mucor velutinosus
Syncephalastrum racemosum
Cokeromyces recurvatus
Mortierella wolfii

frequent site of infection (39%) followed by pulmonary (24%), cutaneous (19%), cerebral (9%), gastrointestinal (7%), and disseminated (3%). The site varied by underlying condition; the majority of patients with malignancy (60%) had pulmonary disease, whereas the majority of patients with diabetes (66%) had sinus disease. Rhinocerebral disease was seen more frequently in patients with diabetes (33%), compared with patients with malignancy (4%). Mortality also varied with site and underlying disease.

Several prospective multicenter studies performed since this review has been published. A European prospective study, involving patients from 13 countries, performed between 2005 and 2007 involved 230 patients [192], while a prospective US study (performed between 2004 and 2008) included 121 cases [193]. A study from six countries in Europe and Asia (performed between 2006 and 2009) included 41 patients from 15 centers [194].

Skiada found that *Rhizopus* spp. (34%), *Mucor* spp. (19%), and *Lichtheimia* spp. (19%) were the most frequently isolated species [192]; *Rhizopus* spp. (52%) was the most commonly isolated species, followed by *Mucor* spp. (23%), other or unknown (14%), *Rhizomucor* spp. (7%), and *Lichtheimia* spp. (3%) in the US study [193]. *Mycocladus corymbifera* was the most frequently identified species (24%) in another study [194].

malignancies Hematological (44%),trauma (15%),hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (9%), and diabetes mellitus (9%) were the most common underlying conditions in one study [192] whereas Kontoviannis found hematological malignancy (61.2%) and diabetes mellitus (23%) were the most frequent conditions [193]. Among patients with a hematological malignancy, 43% patients had received a hematopoietic stem cell transplant and 60% were neutropenic at baseline. Malignancies (63%), diabetes mellitus (17%), and solid organ transplantation (10%) were the most common predisposing factors in the study by Ruping et al. [194]. Studies of hematological malignancy cohorts include risk factors such as acute leukemia, prolonged neutropenia and lymphocytopenia [195].

The most common infection sites were the lungs (30%), rhinocerebral (27%), soft tissue (26%), and disseminated disease (15%) [192] which compared to the lungs (46%), sinuses (29%), and skin/soft tissue (22%). Twenty five (21%) had evidence of disseminated infection as multiple anatomic sites were reported [193]. The main sites of infection were the lungs (59%), soft tissues (20%), rhino-sinu-orbital region (20%), and brain (15%). Disseminated infection was seen in six patients (15%).

Numerous single center studies have also been performed in Europe [196], Asia [197–199], and Africa [200]. Diabetes mellitus is the predominant risk factor for infection in India, Pakistan and Egypt [198–200]. Some studies have concentrated on hematology patients [195, 201–203], transplant recipients [204, 205], and pediatrics [206, 207].

A cluster of 13 cases (5 of whom died) occurred following a tornado in the USA [208]. A case control study found that penetrating trauma was associated with infection. Another case was described in a previously healthy 17-month-old boy who developed pulmonary mucormycosis after a near-drowning incident in a goose pond [209]. He survived with aggressive therapy.

There are also reports of cases related to outbreaks. These were reviewed by Antoniadou [210]. Twelve hospital outbreaks and two pseudoepidemics caused by mucormycosis were cited in the English literature between 1977 and 2008 in the USA and Europe. Cases have included cutaneous, disseminated, pulmonary, and rhinocerebral disease. Species identified have included Rhizopus arrhizus, Rhizopus rhizopodiformis, Rhizopus microsporus, Rhizopus spp., Absidia corymbifera, and Rhizomucor pusillius. Sources of infection have included Elastoplast adhesive bandage rolls, ventilation systems, wooden tongue depressors, karaya (plant-derived adhesive) ostomy bags, and water damage to a linen store and patient shower room. Patients have included cardiac surgery patients, renal transplant recipients, orthopedic patients, adult leukemia patients, intensive care unit neonates, immunocompromised hematology patients, and burn unit patients. Three cases of cutaneous mucormycosis due to Lichtheimia spp. in the intensive care

and orthopedic units were recently reported [211]. Environmental and epidemiological investigations suggested a possible cross-transmission of *L. ramosa* between two patients in intensive care. Another report included five cases of *Rhizopus delemar* in the USA (all fatal) related to linen [212].

Construction works have also been implicated in several cases of invasive fungal infection including infection with mucoraceous moulds [213].

The number of cases reported has increased over time in a number of studies [191, 196, 214], which could reflect an increased population at risk (e.g., due to immunosuppression, increases in patients with diabetes) or increased awareness/improved recognition/improved diagnostics.

Some cases have presented as breakthrough infection in patients receiving prophylaxis or treatment with echinocandins and azoles that have activity against Aspergillus but not mucormycosis [214–216].

Mortality approaches 50% in most studies [191–193, 195, 196, 198, 204, 214].

Roden described changes in mortality was related to underlying diseases, site of infection (disseminated had 100% mortality), and organism (infection with *Cunninghamella* spp. had the highest mortality rate [191]. Outcome varied by infecting organism in the study by Kontoyiannis et al. [193]. It was better for infections caused by *Lichtheimia* (0.5) rather than other organisms (*Rhizopus* spp. (0.47), *Mucor* spp. (0.40), unknown Mucormycetes species (0.40), other Mucormycetes species (0.17), and *Rhizomucor* spp. (0.15).

Other factors associated with survival include trauma as an underlying condition [192], treatment with amphotericin B and surgery [192, 196, 204, 214] and treatment of the underlying disease [202]. In one study, however, age, diabetes mellitus, transplant status, or antifungal therapy was not associated with mortality [217].

Factors associated with death were higher age [192], malignancy or neutropenia at enrolment [217]. Patients treated with deferasirox had a higher mortality rate at 90 days in a small Phase II study of 20 patients [218] and the review by Roden et al. [191]. The prior administration of caspofungin [192] or voriconazole [193] has also been associated with increased mortality.

5 Fusarium and Scedosporium

The frequency of rare pathogenic fungi commonly resistant to amphotericin B (such as *Fusarium* spp. and *Scedosporium* spp.) has significantly increased over the past 20 years among patients with hematologic malignancies. The role of selective antifungal pressure possibly contributes as much to the emergence of these pathogens as environmental exposure and underlying immunosuppression. Fusarium is a ubiquitous environmental filamentous fungus and a major plant pathogen that is now emerging as an opportunist human pathogen. *Fusarium* spp. cause a range of infections in humans, from superficial localized nail, skin, and corneal infections in the immunocompetent, to more deep seated invasive disease in the immunocompromised. In one retrospective study in Israel, the majority of patients (69/89; 76%) with infections due to *Fusarium* spp. were immunocompetent and had predominantly locally invasive [34] or superficial infections [48] occurring mainly in the lower limbs [219]. Seven patients had disseminated disease. The presence of chronic renal failure, hematological malignancy, burns, and disseminated infection were independently associated with mortality.

There have been an increasing number of case reports of invasive fusariosis among patients with hematological malignancies, including stem cell and solid organ transplant recipients. Fusarium infections have been described in one series as the second most common mould pathogen in this patient group [220].

Scedosporium are filamentous fungi that are widespread in the environment and can be found in soil, sewage and polluted waters. There are two main human pathogens—*S. apiospermum* and *S. prolificans. S. prolificans* is found commonly in temperate climes, while *S. apiospermum* is confined to the northern part of the Iberian peninsula, Australia, California, and parts of the southern USA [221, 222]. They are frequent colonizers of the respiratory tract and can be isolated from asymptomatic patients with cavitary lung disease due to tuberculosis, cystic fibrosis, and bronchiectasis. In immuno-competent patients, they have been associated with sino-pulmonary infections, secondary pneumonia following near-drowning incidents, and infections of the skin, soft tissue, and bones.

Scedosporium is increasingly recognized as an important emerging pathogen among immunocompromised patients with invasive pneumonia, brain abscess, and fungemia responsible for most deaths. Cortez and colleagues have published a detailed review of infections caused by Scedosporium spp. [223]. In one single center retrospective study of scedosporiosis among 27 solid organ transplant recipients, the majority (59%) were colonized with Scedosporium and had no active disease (exclusively seen in the lung transplant recipients) [224]. S. apiospermum was the dominant strain (67%) followed by S. prolificans (33%), but there was no significant clinical difference among strains. In addition to lung transplant recipients, patients with multivisceral, heart, liver, and small intestine transplants were also at risk and presented with pneumonia (64%), mediastinitis (18%), and fungemia/disseminated infections (18%). Mortality was high at 6 months (55%) and linked to earlier onset scedosporiosis post transplant, mediastinitis or disseminated infections, and failure to treat with a voriconazolecontaining regimen.

Fusarium and Scedosporium infections are difficult to differentiate from other mould infections such as Aspergillus and Mucorales because they affect similar organ sites and have a similar progressive and aggressive course with inadequate treatment. In one of the largest series of solid organ and stem cell transplant patients with probable or confirmed IFI, Park et al. identified 37 cases of Fusarium and 27 cases of Scedosporium infections, making them second only to Mucorales as a cause of non-*Aspergillus* IFI [225]. The lower respiratory tract was the most common site of involvement (38.9% of fusariosis and 25.9% of scedosporiosis), followed by disseminated disease (22.2% of fusariosis, 25.9% scedosporiosis). In both instances, onset of infections was mostly soon after transplant, although a large number occurred more than 6 months after transplant.

6 Pneumocystis Species

Pneumocystis is a genus of unicellular fungi found in the lungs of mammals, including humans. Infection in humans is caused by Pneumocystis jirovecii. Infection is mainly acquired by inhalation of cysts. Primary infection may occur in childhood and may be asymptomatic or cause a mild upper respiratory tract infection [226, 227]. It has long been recognized that the majority of children throughout the world have detectable antibodies by 2-4 years of age [228]. However, it is increasingly recognized that Pneumocystis pneumonia (PCP) may be transmitted between individuals or from the environment. One study suggested that a history of gardening or hiking and camping was associated with increased risk [229]. Outbreaks have been described in oncology patients [230–233], transplant recipients [233–240], and patients receiving rituximab [241]. Risk factors described in these outbreaks include lack of chemoprophylaxis, frequent interpatient contact, and lack of adherence to isolation precautions [242]. Pneumocystis organisms were detected from 80% of air samples at 1 m from the bedside and 33% of sample taken 8 m from the bedside in one study [243].

Colonization with *P. jirovecii* is associated with immunosuppression (HIV, cancer, autoimmune disease, organ transplantation), immunosuppressive drugs (steroids, tumor necrosis factor α inhibitors), and chronic lung diseases. Colonization may or may not proceed to infection [244].

PCP was first reported in HIV patients in 1981 [245] and its incidence rose dramatically. PCP was the leading cause of morbidity and mortality in people with HIV for many years. Numbers declined once antiretroviral (ARV) therapy and anti-PCP prophylaxis were introduced, particularly in high resource countries [246]. In these countries, PCP typically now only occurs among people who are unaware of their HIV status, who do not seek medical care or who are do not comply or respond to ARV therapy or anti-PCP prophylaxis [247].

PCP typically occurs in patients with a CD4+ count of less than 200 cells/ μ l. Previous PCP, oral candidiasis, and persistent fevers are also risk factors for PCP, though a US study found that a greater proportion of black people, women, and people from southern states were affected over time [248].

Mortality has also fallen with advances in medical technology [249]. Mortality was 10.1% for the period from 1985 to 1989, 16.9% for the period from 1990 through June 1996, and 9.7% for the period from July 1996 to 2006, though this was not related to ARV therapy; no patients were receiving ARV therapy prior to their diagnosis. Similar figures were shown in a US study [248]. Mortality remains high in patients requiring intensive care; older age, low serum albumin, need for mechanical ventilation, pneumothorax, lower hemoglobin, and a greater alveolar–arterial gradient were associated with increased mortality in intensive care patients [248].

There are, however, geographic differences. Early reports from sub-Saharan Africa suggested that PCP was a less important cause of morbidity and mortality [250-252], and other AIDS-associated opportunistic infections such as tuberculosis and enteric pathogens predominate [253, 254]. The apparently low burden of PCP among African adults may be explained by early mortality from other more virulent infections, a genuine low infection rate [255, 256], geographic/environmental/climatic factors, genetic factors [257] or limited access to sensitive diagnostic tests. Recent studies suggest it may be more common than previously thought; it was the second most common cause of pneumonia in patients admitted to a high dependency unit in Malawi in a study, of whom 94% were coinfected with HIV [258], while a review suggested an increase in reported cases between 2002 and 2010 [259]. Of note, PCP was also associated with increased deaths after starting ARV therapy in a study from East Africa [260] due to immune reconstitution. It is, however, more common in India [261, 262].

PCP in HIV-seronegative patients in the developed world has continued to increase in recent years, though numbers remain small. This may reflect increases in the number of immunosuppressed patients at risk for PCP such as organ transplant recipients (solid organ and hematopoietic stem cell), cancer patients and patients receiving anti-TNF- α agents or steroids. These patients often receive prophylaxis, which is highly effective [263].

Mortality due to PCP in HIV-seronegative individuals is higher than that in HIV-seropositive individuals [264]. Patients were older and had higher APACHEII scores in the HIV-seronegative cohort. Patients without HIV are thought to have a greater inflammatory response than HIV-seropositive patients. In-hospital mortality was 67% in another study of HIV-seronegative patients with PCP [265]. Poor prognostic factors included a high APACHE III scores, intubation delay, longer duration of positive pressure ventilation and development of pneumothorax. None of the patients in this series received PCP prophylaxis prior to the development of pneumonia. They also suggested that CD4 count was less helpful in determining the risk of developing PCP in these patients.

7 Dimorphic Fungi

7.1 Blastomycosis

Blastomycosis is a systemic mycosis with an increased prevalence in the mid-West of the USA [266] and was originally described in 1894 in one patient, with the causative agent *Blastomyces dermatitidis* isolated in 1898 in a second patient. For many years it was known as Gilchrist`s disease, Chicago's disease, or North American blastomycosis [266, 267].

B. dermatitidis is a thermally dimorphic fungus which inhabits the soil. Human infection occurs primarily via inhalation. *B. dermatitidis* is the asexual form of this holomorphic fungus and the sexual phase is termed *Ajellomyces dermatitidis*. It occurs in the mycelial form at 30 °C and as a yeast at 37 °C (tissue phase). This transition is also affected by nutrients [266].

A number of virulence factors can be produced and the dimorphic nature of this fungus, as well as the tolerance to temperature aid pathogenicity (Table 6).

Blastomycosis occurs mainly in two clinical forms: pulmonary and extra-pulmonary [266]. It affects mostly immunocompetent male adult patients in the fourth decade of life. It has been suggested that this is probably due to longer exposure to this organism as the individual ages. It is also associated with occupational

Table 6 Blastomycetes spp. virulence factors [266]

Virulence factor	Description/comments
BAD1 (Blastomyces adhesion factor)	Thought to be involved in the start of the infection and also blocks the release of $TNF\alpha$
Yeast component: 95% α-3 glucan Mycotic component: α-glucan and β-glucan in similar proportions	
Melanin production	Protects fungus from leukocytes and their oxidative reactions
Large amount of yeasts (tissue phase) produces a late hypersensitivity reaction that causes tissue damage, e.g., abscesses, hemorrhagic lesions and also chronic forms, e.g., fibrosis and granulomas	

exposure (e.g., forest rangers) or with recreational activities such as camping and fishing. Infections in immunocompromised patients have been reported and the organism tends to cause more aggressive disease exhibiting a higher case fatality rate, when compared to immunocompetent cases i.e, 30–40% versus 2–20% [267]. Although not normally associated with children, a 30 year report from Canada found 34 cases of blastomycosis with 59% male and a mean age at diagnosis of 10 years of age. Disease manifestations also included a large number of central nervous system infections in addition to pulmonary and extrapulmonary manifestations [268]. The children were otherwise healthy and only two were immunocompromised [268].

B. dermatitidis has been reported in Canada [269], Africa and India [270], Lebanon, Israel, and Saudi Arabia [266]. Although this disease does not often cause outbreaks, a large community outbreak was reported in Wisconsin during 2009–2010. Community outdoor activities did not correlate with the increase in cases, though Hmong ethnicity (people from the mountainous regions of China, Vietnam, Laos, and Thailand), age, and having a chronic medical condition were independently associated with cluster case status [271].

For the majority of blastomycosis cases, the incidence depends on reporting of clinically diagnosed cases of infection, since there are no simple and reliable markers of previous infection. Only a few American states/provinces endorse mandatory reporting of clinical cases (i.e, Wisconsin, Illinois, Mississippi) in the US and Ontario and Manitoba in Canada which may indicate potential underreporting [272].

Coccidioidomycosis was the first major mycosis to be recognized. There are two species: *Coccidioides immitis* and *C. posadasii* (267, 273). This disease is also known as San Joaquin Valley fever or Valley fever [274, 275].

Coccidioides immitis and *C. posadasii* are thermally dimorphic fungi, nearly identical species and appear in the environment as a mould (producing fungal hyphae) and in the host, which typically includes small mammals, produces endosporulating spherules [267, 273, 275].

Asexual reproduction of the mould form produces arthroconidia which are environmentally resistant. These are then inhaled by the host, when the soil is disturbed, to produce a primary pulmonary infection. This is also the main mode of infection in humans [267, 273, 275]. The arthroconidia enlarge and become spherules which give rise to endospores and when these are released, the endospores disperse and disseminate and enlarge giving rise to the next generation of spherules and the cycle continues. Genetic studies have also identified that sexual reproduction does occur though has not been observed [267, 273, 275].

7.2 Coccidioidomycosis

Coccidioidomycosis occurs in the Western Hemisphere at 40° latitudes north and south and this zone includes south western USA which includes the deserts and north-west Mexico. The climate here is arid with little rainfall, very hot summers and mild winters and an alkaline, sandy soil. *C. immitis* is found in California and *C. posadasii* found in Texas, Arizona and areas of endemicity in Mexico, Central and South America. *C. posadasii* was also known as non-California *C. immitis* [267, 273].

Risk factors for developing coccidioidomycosis include dust exposure (via the aerosolized arthroconidia), male sex, race (Filipinos, Asian and African Americans), pregnancy, smokers, increased age, diabetes mellitus, immunosuppression, and hemodialysis [267, 273].

Infection occurs via inhalation and ranges from a self-limiting infection, without needing any medical intervention, to chronic pulmonary or disseminated disease. Those with self-limiting infection recover spontaneously and retain lifelong immunity. Extrapulmonary infection is almost always due to hematogenous spread via an initial pulmonary focus [273]. Coccidioidomycosis is also known to affect HIV sero-positive patients [276].

7.3 Paracoccidi oidomycosis Paracoccidioidomycosis (PCM) is also referred to as South American blastomycosis, Lutz disease or Pb mycosis and caused by a thermo-regulated dimorphic fungus called *Paracoccidioides* brasiliensis [267, 277].

Paracoccidioides brasiliensis is exists as a mould producing a mycelium in soil and as a yeast in the host which includes armadillos, penguins as well as humans [278].

Paracoccidioidomycosis has a restricted geographical niche which ranges from Central to South America, from Mexico to Argentina [279]. This fungus is the most important systemic mycosis in Brazil with 85% of cases occurring here. Overall, in Latin America, ten million individuals are infected and approximately 2% of these going on to develop the disease [278].

Paracoccidioides brasiliensis is found in areas of abundant rainfall, mild temperatures (17–24 °C) and tropical and subtropical regions of Latin America [279], including coffee and tobaccogrowing areas [267]. The micro-niche of this organism remains unknown, although it is thought to be a soil-inhabiting organism and has been isolated rarely from soil and also found in the internal organs of armadillos known to inhabit endemic areas [279].

Paracoccidioidomycosis is caused by inhalation of spores but the organism can remain dormant for a long time following primary pulmonary acquisition with the infection thought to be acquired in the first 2 decades of life. Although paracoccidioidomycosis is uncommon in children, 5–10% of all paracoccidioidomycosis infections occur in children and testing of children in Brazil, living in rural, endemic areas revealed that one-third have subclinical infection [267]. Patients with tuberculosis and AIDS can become co-infected with paracoccidioidomycosis [280].

Infection is generally self-limiting and restricted to either the site of contact with the fungal hyphae or to a single organ affecting both sexes. Paracoccidioidomycosis generally affects males and can evolve into benign disease or disseminate systemically, causing severe damage to the host [278]. Oestriol is thought to offer some protection to females [279].

7.4 Histoplasmosis In 1905, Samuel Taylor Darling, a North American pathologist first described histoplasmosis but thought it was due to a protozoan. Histoplasmosis is also known as Darling disease [281] and is a systemic endemic mycosis caused by the thermally dimorphic fungus: *Histoplasma capsulatum*. This mycosis is also cited as classic histoplasmosis, Caver's and Miner's disease, Cave disease, Bat disease, Ohio Valley disease, Tingo Maria fever, reticuloendotheliosis, and cytomycosis [281].

Histoplasma capsulatum is normally found in soil as a mould and has been often recovered from soil contaminated with bat or bird droppings, especially those found under bat caves or bird roosts. Birds do not become infected with this organism, whereas bats do. Bird droppings act as a source of nutrients for the mould. Even after roosts have cleared, it has been reported that the soil site remains contaminated with *H. capsulatum* for prolonged periods [267].

It is also found in the guano of domestic fowl (e.g., turkeys and chicken) as well as migratory birds. Occupational exposure both from professions such as guano collectors, geologists, archaeologists, and recreational activities which includes cave and ecotourism enthusiasts are at a greater risk of acquiring the infection. Immunocompromised patients are at risk of invasive, disseminated disease [281]. Disseminated histoplasmosis is being increasingly reported in patients on anti-TNF α agents for rheumatoid arthritis and other conditions with a reported case fatality rate of 20%, mostly from places where this fungus is endemic [267]. Histoplasmosis is a known opportunistic disease affecting HIV patients since 1987. However, with ARV therapies and better CD4+ level control the incidence of this disease and other fungal infections has declined [276].

Histoplasma occurs as two pathogenic varieties: *H. var capsulatum* and *H. var duboisii* [267]. Once in the host tissue, it forms a small round, budding yeast. While the mould forms for *H. var capsulatum* and *H. var duboisii* are identical, the yeast forms are different. Yeast cells of *var duboisii* are larger with thicker walls. *Var duboisii* is also referred to as African histoplasmosis [267].

This mycosis is endemic in many regions, including the Americas, Asia and Africa but infection can occur worldwide. The prevalence can be estimated using the histoplasmin test, with the largest concentration of positive skin reactors in central USA. Positive skin reactors in Brazil range from 2.6 to 93.2% with areas in Rio de Janeiro considered endemic and even hyperendemic [276, 282]. An *in vitro* study found that exposure of an avirulent *H. capsulatum* strain to the amoeba, *Acanthamoeba castellani*, produced a phenotype of *H. capsulatum* that caused a persistent murine lung infection. This is consistent with the theory that soil amoebae may contribute to the selection pressure of certain phenotypes that enhance the potential of pathogenic dimorphic fungi to produce virulent disease in humans and other mammals [283].

Histoplasma infections range from subclinical to severe, disseminated disease but most infections tends to be self-limiting and resolve spontaneously. However, the organism can remain latent within the host and could still cause infection even years after initial infection [267].

Infection occurs through the direct inhalation of microconidia (spores) from the environment which passes through the bronchioles and end up in the alveoli, giving rise to a primary pulmonary infection. The spectrum of clinical disease is described as acute pulmonary, chronic cavitary, and disseminated [267, 281].

8 Dermatophytes

Dermatophytes are fungal pathogens responsible for a wide range of superficial skin, hair, and nail infections. They have a worldwide distribution and account for a large number of hospital visits in the developed world [284]. There are three genera of dermatophytes; *Microsporum* spp., *Trichophyton* spp. and *Epidermophyton* spp. *Trichophtyon tonsurans* is the most common cause of tinea capitis in N. America, Canada, and Latin America, while *T. violaceum* accounts for most cases of tinea capitis in Africa. *Trichophyton rubrum* is the most common dermatophyte worldwide [285], accounting for nearly 70% of tinea cases and is responsible for most cases of invasive disease.

Invasive dermatophytosis is rare but increasingly reported as a result of changes in host pathogenesis and advances in medical care leading to a rise in patients that are highly susceptible to invasive fungal disease. The presence of an impaired innate immune response (e.g., functional neutropenia or NK cell dysfunction) or defective T cell immunity is the main driver for invasive disease [286]. Risk factors include lymphoproliferative disease, atopy, blood and solid organ transplantation, poorly controlled diabetes, HIV/AIDS, and autoimmune disease [287]. Patients with liver failure and iron overload conditions are also at increased risk of invasive dermatophytosis. The most frequently implicated drugs are steroids (both systemic and topical), combination chemotherapy, azathioprine, tacrolimus, cyclosporine, cyclophosphamide, and infliximab [287].

Most patients presenting with invasive disease have a prior history of preexisting dermatophytosis. The fungi are usually limited to the stratum corneum in immunocompetent individuals due to the ideal nutritional and temperature requirements of this skin layer. The three main types of invasive disease are: (1) Majocchi's granuloma, a nodular infiltrative folliculitis that is self-limiting in immunocompetent individuals but can progress to more extensive lesions in the immunocompromised; (2) more invasive dermatophytosis following minor trauma or topical steroid use and involving dermal and subcutaneous tissue; and (3) disseminated disease through lymphatics and blood to regional lymph nodes and distant sites. The most common invasive sites are lymph nodes (17%), bone (7%), brain (7%), and liver (5%). Spread to muscle, testes, and spleen have also been described [287].

Transparency Declarations

DAE has received funding to attend conferences from MSD, Gilead, and Astellas. SHA has served on UK Advisory Boards for liposomal amphotericin B (Gilead), caspofungin (MSD) and posaconazole (MSD) and has received sponsorship to attend international meetings from Schering-Plough, Gilead, and Wyeth. CM has received travel grants to attend scientific conferences from Astellas, Gilead, Pfizer and Novartis, educational grants from Pfizer and Novartis, attended a Pfizer Advisory Board Meeting and consulted for Astellas. HY has no conflicts of interest.

References

- Cuenca-Estrella M, Verweij PE, Arendrup MC, Arikan-Akdagli S, Bille J, Donnelly JP, Jensen HE, Lass-Flörl C, Richardson MD, Akova M, Bassetti M, Calandra T, Castagnola E, Cornely OA, Garbino J, Groll AH, Herbrecht R, Hope WW, Kullberg BJ, Lortholary O, Meersseman W, Petrikkos G, Roilides E, Viscoli C, Ullmann AJ, ESCMID Fungal Infection Study Group (2012) ESCMID* guideline for the diagnosis and management of *Candida* diseases 2012: diagnostic procedures. Clin Microbiol Infect 18(Suppl 7):9–18
- Clancy CJ, Nguyen MH (2013) Finding the "missing 50%" of invasive candidiasis: how nonculture diagnostics will improve understanding of disease spectrum and transform patient care. Clin Infect Dis 56(9):1284–1292
- 3. Edmond MB, Wallace SE, McClish DK, Pfaller MA, Jones RN, Wenzel RP (1999) Nosocomial bloodstream infections in United States hospitals: a three-year analysis. Clin Infect Dis 29(2):239–244

- 4. Wisplinghoff H, Bischoff T, Tallent SM, Seifert H, Wenzel RP, Edmond MB (2004) Nosocomial bloodstream infections in US hospitals: analysis of 24,179 cases from a prospective nationwide surveillance study. Clin Infect Dis 39(3):309–317
- Gradel KO, Schønheyder HC, Arpi M, Knudsen JD, Ostergaard C, Søgaard M (2014) The Danish Collaborative Bacteraemia Network (DACOBAN) database. Clin Epidemiol 6:301–308
- Cleveland AA, Harrison LH, Farley MM, Hollick R, Stein B, Chiller TM, Lockhart SR, Park BJ (2015) Declining incidence of candidemia and the shifting epidemiology of *Candida* resistance in two US metropolitan areas, 2008-2013: results from populationbased surveillance. PLoS One 10(3):e0120452
- Pfaller MA, Diekema DJ, Jones RN, Messer SA, Hollis RJ, SENTRY Participants Group (2002) Trends in antifungal susceptibility of *Candida* spp. isolated from pediatric and adult

patients with bloodstream infections: SENTRY Antimicrobial Surveillance Program, 1997 to 2000. J Clin Microbiol 40(3):852–856

- Magill SS, Edwards JR, Bamberg W, Beldavs ZG, Dumyati G, Kainer MA, Lynfield R, Maloney M, McAllister-Hollod L, Nadle J, Ray SM, Thompson DL, Wilson LE, Fridkin SK, Emerging Infections Program Healthcare-Associated Infections and Antimicrobial Use Prevalence Survey Team (2014) Multistate point-prevalence survey of health care-associated infections. N Engl J Med 370(13):1198–1208
- Ota KV, McGowan KL (2012) Declining incidence of candidemia in a tertiary inpatient pediatric population. J Clin Microbiol 50(3):1048–1050
- Oeser C, Vergnano S, Naidoo R, Anthony M, Chang J, Chow P, Clarke P, Embleton N, Kennea N, Pattnayak S, Reichert B, Scorrer T, Tiron I, Watts T, Sharland M, Heath PT, Neonatal Infection Surveillance Network (neonIN) (2014) Neonatal invasive fungal infection in England 2004-2010. Clin Microbiol Infect 20(9):936–941
- Eggimann P, Que YA, Revelly JP, Pagani JL (2015) Preventing invasive *Candida* infections. Where could we do better? J Hosp Infect 89(4):302–308
- 12. Trick WE, Fridkin SK, Edwards JR, Hajjeh RA, Gaynes RP, National Nosocomial Infections Surveillance System Hospitals (2002) Secular trend of hospital-acquired candidemia among intensive care unit patients in the United States during 1989-1999. Clin Infect Dis 35(5):627–630
- Kibbler CC, Seaton S, Barnes RA, Gransden WR, Holliman RE, Johnson EM, Perry JD, Sullivan DJ, Wilson JA (2003) Management and outcome of bloodstream infections due to *Candida* species in England and Wales. J Hosp Infect 54(1):18–24
- 14. Tortorano AM, Peman J, Bernhardt H, Klingspor L, Kibbler CC, Faure O, Biraghi E, Canton E, Zimmermann K, Seaton S, Grillot R, ECMM Working Group on Candidaemia (2004) Epidemiology of candidaemia in Europe: results of 28-month European Confederation of Medical Mycology (ECMM) hospital-based surveillance study. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 23(4):317–322
- 15. Falagas ME, Roussos N, Vardakas KZ (2010) Relative frequency of albicans and the various non-albicans *Candida* spp. among candidemia isolates from inpatients in various parts of the world: a systematic review. Int J Infect Dis 14(11):e954–e966
- Alp S, Arikan-Akdagli S, Gulmez D, Ascioglu S, Uzun O, Akova M (2015) Epidemiology of candidaemia in a tertiary care university

hospital: 10-year experience with 381 candidaemia episodes between 2001 and 2010. Mycoses 58(8):498–505

- Arendrup MC, Sulim S, Holm A, Nielsen L, Nielsen SD, Knudsen JD, Drenck NE, Christensen JJ, Johansen HK (2011) Diagnostic issues, clinical characteristics, and outcomes for patients with fungemia. J Clin Microbiol 49(9):3300–3308
- Asmundsdottir LR, Erlendsdottir H, Gottfredsson M (2013) Nationwide study of candidemia, antifungal use, and antifungal drug resistance in Iceland, 2000 to 2011. J Clin Microbiol 51(3):841–848
- 19. Barchiesi F, Orsetti E, Gesuita R, Skrami E, Manso E, Candidemia Study Group. Epidemiology, clinical characteristics, and outcome of candidemia in a tertiary referral center in Italy from 2010 to 2014. Infection. 2015. [Epub ahead of print]
- 20. Bartoletti M, Giannella M, Caraceni P, Domenicali M, Ambretti S, Tedeschi S, Verucchi G, Badia L, Lewis RE, Bernardi M, Viale P (2014) Epidemiology and outcomes of bloodstream infection in patients with cirrhosis. J Hepatol 61(1):51–58
- 21. Bassetti M, Taramasso L, Nicco E, Molinari MP, Mussap M, Viscoli C (2011) Epidemiology, species distribution, antifungal susceptibility and outcome of nosocomial candidemia in a tertiary care hospital in Italy. PLoS One 6(9):e24198
- 22. Bassetti M, Merelli M, Ansaldi F, de Florentiis D, Sartor A, Scarparo C, Callegari A, Righi E (2015) Clinical and therapeutic aspects of candidemia: a five year single centre study. PLoS One 10(5):e0127534
- Bassetti M, Merelli M, Righi E, Diaz-Martin A, Rosello EM, Luzzati R, Parra A, Trecarichi EM, Sanguinetti M, Posteraro B, Garnacho-Montero J, Sartor A, Rello J, Tumbarello M (2013) Epidemiology, species distribution, antifungal susceptibility, and outcome of candidemia across five sites in Italy and Spain. J Clin Microbiol 51(12):4167–4172
- 24. Bassetti M, Righi E, Ansaldi F, Merelli M, Scarparo C, Antonelli M, Garnacho-Montero J, Diaz-Martin A, Palacios-Garcia I, Luzzati R, Rosin C, Lagunes L, Rello J, Almirante B, Scotton PG, Baldin G, Dimopoulos G, Nucci M, Munoz P, Vena A, Bouza E, de Egea V, Colombo AL, Tascini C, Menichetti F, Tagliaferri E, Brugnaro P, Sanguinetti M, Mesini A, Sganga G, Viscoli C, Tumbarello M (2015) A multicenter multinational study of abdominal candidiasis: epidemiology, outcomes and predictors of mortality. Intensive Care Med 41(9):1601-1610

- 25. Ben-Ami R, Olshtain-Pops K, Krieger M, Oren I, Bishara J, Dan M, Wiener-Well Y, Weinberger M, Zimhony O, Chowers M, Weber G, Potasman I, Chazan B, Kassis I, Shalit I, Block C, Keller N, Kontoyiannis DP, Giladi M, Israeli Candidemia Study Group (2012) Antibiotic exposure as a risk factor for fluconazole-resistant *Candida* bloodstream infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56(5):2518–2523
- 26. Berdal JE, Haagensen R, Ranheim T, Bjørnholt JV (2014) Nosocomial candidemia; risk factors and prognosis revisited; 11 years experience from a Norwegian secondary hospital. PLoS One 9(7):e103916
- Bitar D, Lortholary O, Le Strat Y, Nicolau J, Coignard B, Tattevin P, Che D, Dromer F (2014) Population-based analysis of invasive fungal infections, France, 2001-2010. Emerg Infect Dis 20(7):1149–1155
- Caggiano G, Coretti C, Bartolomeo N, Lovero G, De Giglio O, Montagna MT (2015) *Candida* bloodstream infections in Italy: changing epidemiology during 16 years of surveillance. Biomed Res Int 2015:256580
- Celebi S, Hacimustafaoglu M, Koksal N, Ozkan H, Cetinkaya M, Ener B (2012) Neonatal candidiasis: results of an 8 year study. Pediatr Int 54(3):341–349
- 30. Cornely OA, Gachot B, Akan H, Bassetti M, Uzun O, Kibbler C, Marchetti O, de Burghgraeve P, Ramadan S, Pylkkanen L, Ameye L, Paesmans M, Donnelly PJ, EORTC Infectious Diseases Group (2015)Epidemiology and outcome of fungemia in a cancer Cohort of the Infectious Diseases Group (IDG) of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC 65031). Clin Infect Dis 61(3):324-331
- 31. De Rosa FG, Corcione S, Raviolo S, Montrucchio C, Aldieri C, Pagani N, Di Perri G (2015) Candidemia, and infections by Clostridium difficile and carbapenemaseproducing Enterobacteriaceae: new enteropathogenetic opportunistic syndromes? Infez Med 23(2):105–116
- 32. Dzierzanowska-Fangrat K, Romanowska E, Gryniewicz-Kwiatkowska O, Migdał M, Witulska K, Ryżko J, Kaliciński P, Książyk J, Nadkowska P, Dzierzanowska D (2014) Candidaemia in a Polish tertiary paediatric hospital, 2000 to 2010. Mycoses 57(2):105–109
- 33. Ericsson J, Chryssanthou E, Klingspor L, Johansson AG, Ljungman P, Svensson E, Sjölin J (2013) Candidaemia in Sweden: a nationwide prospective observational survey. Clin Microbiol Infect 19(4):E218–E221

- 34. Fochtmann A, Forstner C, Hagmann M, Keck M, Muschitz G, Presterl E, Ihra G, Rath T (2015) Predisposing factors for candidemia in patients with major burns. Burns 41(2):326–332
- 35. Fortún J, Martín-Dávila P, Gómez-García de la Pedrosa E, Pintado V, Cobo J, Fresco G, Meije Y, Ros L, Alvarez ME, Luengo J, Agundez M, Belso A, Sánchez-Sousa A, Loza E, Moreno S (2012) Emerging trends in candidemia: a higher incidence but a similar outcome. J Infect 65(1):64–70
- 36. Gamaletsou MN, Walsh TJ, Zaoutis T, Pagoni Kotsopoulou M, Voulgarelis Μ, Μ, Panayiotidis Vassilakopoulos Т, Р, Angelopoulou MK, Marangos Μ, Spyridonidis A, Kofteridis D, Pouli A, Sotiropoulos D, Matsouka P, Argyropoulou A, Perloretzou S, Leckerman K, Manaka A, Oikonomopoulos P, Daikos G, Petrikkos G, Sipsas NV (2014) A prospective, cohort, multicentre study of candidaemia in hospitalized adult patients with haematological malignancies. Clin Microbiol Infect 20(1):O50–O57
- 37. Garnacho-Montero J, Díaz-Martín A, García-Cabrera E, Ruiz Pérez de Pipaón M, Hernández-Caballero C, Aznar-Martín J, Cisneros JM, Ortiz-Leyba C (2010) Risk factors for fluconazole-resistant candidemia. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54(8):3149–3154
- 38. Karadag-Oncel E, Kara A, Ozsurekci Y, Arikan-Akdagli S, Cengiz AB, Ceyhan M, Gur D, Celik M, Ozkaya-Parlakay A (2015) Candidaemia in a paediatric centre and importance of central venous catheter removal. Mycoses 58(3):140–148
- 39. Klingspor L, Tortorano AM, Peman J, Willinger B, Hamal P, Sendid B, Velegraki A, Kibbler C, Meis JF, Sabino R, Ruhnke M, Arikan-Akdagli S, Salonen J, Dóczi I (2015) Invasive *Candida* infections in surgical patients in intensive care units: a prospective, multicentre survey initiated by the European Confederation of Medical Mycology (ECMM) (2006-2008). Clin Microbiol Infect 21(1):87.e1–87.e10
- 40. Leroy O, Mira JP, Montravers P, Gangneux JP, Lortholary O, AmarCand Study Group (2010) Comparison of albicans vs. non-albicans candidemia in French intensive care units. Crit Care 14(3):R98
- 41. Lortholary O, Renaudat C, Sitbon K, Madec Y, Denoeud-Ndam L, Wolff M, Fontanet A, Bretagne S, Dromer F, French Mycosis Study Group (2014) Worrisome trends in incidence and mortality of candidemia in intensive care units (Paris area, 2002-2010). Intensive Care Med 40(9):1303–1312

- 42. Meyer E, Geffers C, Gastmeier P, Schwab F (2013) No increase in primary nosocomial candidemia in 682 German intensive care units during 2006 to 2011. Euro Surveill. 18(24). pii: 20505
- Parmeland L, Gazon M, Guerin C, Argaud L, Lehot JJ, Bastien O, Allaouchiche B, Michallet M, Picot S, Bienvenu AL, Study Group (2013) *Candida albicans* and non-*Candida albicans* fungemia in an institutional hospital during a decade. Med Mycol 51(1):33–37
- 44. Pongrácz J, Juhász E, Iván M, Kristóf K (2015) Significance of yeasts in bloodstream infection: epidemiology and predisposing factors of Candidaemia in adult patients at a university hospital (2010-2014). Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung 62(3):317–329
- 45. Puig-Asensio M, Ruiz-Camps I, Fernández-Ruiz M, Aguado JM, Muñoz P, Valerio M, Delgado-Iribarren A, Merino P, Bereciartua E, Fortún J, Cuenca-Estrella M, Almirante B, CANDIPOP Project, GEIH-GEMICOMED (SEIMC), and REIPI (2015) Epidemiology and outcome of candidaemia in patients with oncological and haematological malignancies: results from a population-based surveillance in Spain. Clin Microbiol Infect 21(5):491.e1–491.e10
- 46. Ruhnke M, Paiva JA, Meersseman W, Pachl J, Grigoras I, Sganga G, Menichetti F, Montravers P, Auzinger G, Dimopoulos G, Borges Sá M, Miller PJ, Marček T, Kantecki M (2012) Anidulafungin for the treatment of candidaemia/invasive candidiasis in selected critically ill patients. Clin Microbiol Infect 18(7):680–687
- 47. Tortorano AM, Prigitano A, Lazzarini C, Passera M, Deiana ML, Cavinato S, De Luca C, Grancini A, Lo Cascio G, Ossi C, Sala E, Montagna MT (2013) A 1-year prospective survey of candidemia in Italy and changing epidemiology over one decade. Infection 41(3):655–662
- 48. Tragiannidis A, Fegeler W, Rellensmann G, Debus V, Müller V, Hoernig-Franz I, Siam K, Pana ZD, Jürgens H, Groll AH (2012) Candidaemia in a European Paediatric University Hospital: a 10-year observational study. Clin Microbiol Infect 18(2):E27–E30
- 49. Tumbarello M, Fiori B, Trecarichi EM, Posteraro P, Losito AR, De Luca A, Sanguinetti M, Fadda G, Cauda R, Posteraro B (2012) Risk factors and outcomes of candidemia caused by biofilm-forming isolates in a tertiary care hospital. PLoS One 7(3):e33705
- 50. Ylipalosaari P, Ala-Kokko TI, Karhu J, Koskela M, Laurila J, Ohtonen P, Syrjälä H (2012) Comparison of the epidemiology, risk factors, outcome and degree of organ failures of patients with candidemia acquired before or during ICU treatment. Crit Care 16(2):R62

- Zirkel J, Klinker H, Kuhn A, Abele-Horn M, Tappe D, Turnwald D, Einsele H, Heinz WJ (2012) Epidemiology of *Candida* blood stream infections in patients with hematological malignancies or solid tumors. Med Mycol 50(1):50–55
- 52. Al-Rawahi GN, Roscoe DL (2013) Ten-year review of candidemia in a Canadian tertiary care centre: predominance of non-albicans *Candida* species. Can J Infect Dis Med Microbiol 24(3):e65–e68
- 53. Benjamin DK Jr, Stoll BJ, Gantz MG, Walsh MC, Sánchez PJ, Das A, Shankaran S, Higgins RD, Auten KJ, Miller NA, Walsh TJ, Laptook AR, Carlo WA, Kennedy KA, Finer NN, Duara S, Schibler K, Chapman RL, Van Meurs KP, Frantz ID 3rd, Phelps DL, Poindexter BB, Bell EF, O'Shea TM, Watterberg KL, Goldberg RN, Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Neonatal Research Network (2010) Neonatal candidiasis: epidemiology, risk factors, and clinical judgment. Pediatrics 126(4):e865–e873
- 54. Chitnis AS, Magill SS, Edwards JR, Chiller TM, Fridkin SK, Lessa FC (2012) Trends in *Candida* central line-associated bloodstream infections among NICUs, 1999-2009. Pediatrics 130(1):e46–e52
- 55. Cleveland AA, Farley MM, Harrison LH, Stein B, Hollick R, Lockhart SR, Magill SS, Derado G, Park BJ, Chiller TM (2012) Changes in incidence and antifungal drug resistance in candidemia: results from population-based laboratory surveillance in Atlanta and Baltimore, 2008-2011. Clin Infect Dis 55(10):1352–1361
- 56. Corzo-León DE, Satlin MJ, Soave R, Shore TB, Schuetz AN, Jacobs SE, Walsh TJ (2015) Epidemiology and outcomes of invasive fungal infections in allogeneic haematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients in the era of antifungal prophylaxis: a single-centre study with focus on emerging pathogens. Mycoses 58(6):325–336
- 57. Diekema D, Arbefeville S, Boyken L, Kroeger J, Pfaller M (2012) The changing epidemiology of healthcare-associated candidemia over three decades. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 73(1):45–48
- Dotis J, Prasad PA, Zaoutis T, Roilides E (2012) Epidemiology, risk factors and outcome of *Candida parapsilosis* bloodstream infection in children. Pediatr Infect Dis J 31(6):557–560
- 59. Festekjian A, Neely M (2011) Incidence and predictors of invasive candidiasis associated with candidaemia in children. Mycoses 54(2):146–153

- 60. Guzman JA, Tchokonte R, Sobel JD (2011) Septic shock due to candidemia: outcomes and predictors of shock development. J Clin Med Res 3(2):65–71
- 61. Kollef M, Micek S, Hampton N, Doherty JA, Kumar A (2012) Septic shock attributed to *Candida* infection: importance of empiric therapy and source control. Clin Infect Dis 54(12):1739–1746
- 62. Lockhart SR, Iqbal N, Cleveland AA, Farley MM, Harrison LH, Bolden CB, Baughman W, Stein B, Hollick R, Park BJ, Chiller T (2012) Species identification and antifungal susceptibility testing of *Candida* bloodstream isolates from population-based surveillance studies in two U.S. cities from 2008 to 2011. J Clin Microbiol 50(11):3435–3442
- 63. Matsumoto E, Boyken L, Tendolkar S, McDanel J, Castanheira M, Pfaller M, Diekema D (2014) Candidemia surveillance in Iowa: emergence of echinocandin resistance. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 79(2):205–208
- 64. Pfaller M, Neofytos D, Diekema D, Azie N, Meier-Kriesche HU, Quan SP, Horn D (2012) Epidemiology and outcomes of candidemia in 3648 patients: data from the prospective antifungal therapy (PATH Alliance[®]) registry, 2004-2008. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 74(4):323–331
- 65. Reno J, Doshi S, Tunali AK, Stein B, Farley MM, Ray SM, Jacob JT (2015) Epidemiology of Methicillin-resistant staphylococcus aureus bloodstream coinfection among adults with candidemia in Atlanta, GA, 2008-2012. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 36(11):1298–1304
- 66. Robinson JA, Pham HD, Bloom BT, Wittler RR (2012) Risk factors for persistent candidemia infection in a neonatal intensive care unit and its effect on mortality and length of hospitalization. J Perinatol 32(8):621–625
- 67. Vallabhaneni S, Almendares O, Farley MM, Reno J, Smith ZT, Stein B, Magill SS, Smith RM, Cleveland AA, Lessa FC (2015) Epidemiology and factors associated with candidaemia following *Clostridium difficile* infection in adults within metropolitan Atlanta, 2009-2013. Epidemiol Infect 26:1–5 [Epub ahead of print]
- 68. Wang E, Farmakiotis D, Yang D, McCue DA, Kantarjian HM, Kontoyiannis DP, Mathisen MS (2015) The ever-evolving landscape of candidaemia in patients with acute leukaemia: non-susceptibility to caspofungin and multidrug resistance are associated with increased mortality. J Antimicrob Chemother 70(8):2362–2368
- 69. Wisplinghoff H, Ebbers J, Geurtz L, Stefanik D, Major Y, Edmond MB, Wenzel RP, Seifert

H (2014) Nosocomial bloodstream infections due to *Candida* spp. in the USA: species distribution, clinical features and antifungal susceptibilities. Int J Antimicrob Agents 43(1):78–81

- 70. Bustamante B, Martins MA, Bonfietti LX, Szeszs MW, Jacobs J, Garcia C, Melhem MS (2014) Species distribution and antifungal susceptibility profile of *Candida* isolates from bloodstream infections in Lima. Peru J Med Microbiol 63(Pt 6):855–860
- 71. Colombo AL, Guimarães T, Sukienik T, Pasqualotto AC, Andreotti R, Queiroz-Telles F, Nouér SA, Nucci M (2014) Prognostic factors and historical trends in the epidemiology of candidemia in critically ill patients: an analysis of five multicenter studies sequentially conducted over a 9-year period. Intensive Care Med 40(10):1489–1498
- 72. Cortés JA, Reyes P, Gómez CH, Cuervo SI, Rivas P, Casas CA, Sánchez R (2014) Clinical and epidemiological characteristics and risk factors for mortality in patients with candidemia in hospitals from Bogotá. Colombia Braz J Infect Dis 18(6):631–637
- 73. da Costa VG, Quesada RM, Abe AT, Furlaneto-Maia L, Furlaneto MC (2014) Nosocomial bloodstream *Candida* infections in a tertiarycare hospital in South Brazil: a 4-year survey. Mycopathologia 178(3–4):243–250
- 74. Guimarães T, Nucci M, Mendonça JS, Martinez R, Brito LR, Silva N, Moretti ML, Salomão R, Colombo AL (2012) Epidemiology and predictors of a poor outcome in elderly patients with candidemia. Int J Infect Dis 16(6):e442–e447
- 75. Hoffmann-Santos HD, Paula CR, Yamamoto AC, Tadano T, Hahn RC (2013) Six-year trend analysis of nosocomial candidemia and risk factors in two intensive care hospitals in Mato Grosso, midwest region of Brazil. Mycopathologia 176(5–6):409–415
- 76. Moretti ML, Trabasso P, Lyra L, Fagnani R, Resende MR, de Oliveira Cardoso LG, Schreiber AZ (2013) Is the incidence of candidemia caused by *Candida glabrata* increasing in Brazil? Five-year surveillance of *Candida* bloodstream infection in a university reference hospital in southeast Brazil. Med Mycol 51(3):225–230
- 77. Nucci M, Queiroz-Telles F, Alvarado-Matute T, Tiraboschi IN, Cortes J, Zurita J, Guzman-Blanco M, Santolaya ME, Thompson L, Sifuentes-Osornio J, Echevarria JI, Colombo AL, Latin American Invasive Mycosis Network (2013) Epidemiology of candidemia in Latin America: a laboratory-based survey. PLoS One 8(3):e59373

- 78. Oliveira VK, Ruiz Lda S, Oliveira NA, Moreira D, Hahn RC, Melo AS, Nishikaku AS, Paula CR (2014) Fungemia caused by *Candida* species in a children's public hospital in the city of São Paulo, Brazil: study in the period 2007-2010. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo 56(4):301–305
- 79. Wille MP, Guimarães T, Furtado GH, Colombo AL (2013) Historical trends in the epidemiology of candidaemia: analysis of an 11-year period in a tertiary care hospital in Brazil. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz 108(3). pii: S0074-02762013000300288
- 80. Al Thaqafi AH, Farahat FM, Al Harbi MI, Al Amri AF, Perfect JR (2014) Predictors and outcomes of *Candida* bloodstream infection: eight-year surveillance, western Saudi Arabia. Int J Infect Dis 21:5–9
- 81. Chakrabarti A, Sood P, Rudramurthy SM, Chen S, Kaur H, Capoor M, Chhina D, Rao R, Eshwara VK, Xess I, Kindo AJ, Umabala P, Savio J, Patel A, Ray U, Mohan S, Iyer R, Chander J, Arora A, Sardana R, Roy I, Appalaraju B, Sharma A, Shetty A, Khanna N, Marak R, Biswas S, Das S, Harish BN, Joshi S, Mendiratta D (2015) Incidence, characteristics and outcome of ICU-acquired candidemia in India. Intensive Care Med 41(2):285–295
- 82. Chander J, Singla N, Sidhu SK, Gombar S (2013) Epidemiology of *Candida* blood stream infections: experience of a tertiary care centre in North India. J Infect Dev Ctries 7(9):670–675
- Chang TP, Ho MW, Yang YL, Lo PC, Lin PS, Wang AH, Lo HJ (2013) Distribution and drug susceptibilities of *Candida* species causing candidemia from a medical center in central Taiwan. J Infect Chemother 19(6):1065–1071
- 84. Chen PY, Chuang YC, Wang JT, Sheng WH, Yu CJ, Chu CC, Hsueh PR, Chang SC, Chen YC (2014) Comparison of epidemiology and treatment outcome of patients with candidemia at a teaching hospital in Northern Taiwan, in 2002 and 2010. J Microbiol Immunol Infect 47(2):95–103
- 85. Farooqi JQ, Jabeen K, Saeed N, Iqbal N, Malik B, Lockhart SR, Zafar A, Brandt ME, Hasan R (2013) Invasive candidiasis in Pakistan: clinical characteristics, species distribution and antifungal susceptibility. J Med Microbiol 62(Pt 2):259–268
- 86. Han SS, Yim JJ, Yoo CG, Kim YW, Han SK, Shim YS, Lee SM (2010) Clinical characteristics and risk factors for nosocomial candidemia in medical intensive care units: experience in a single hospital in Korea for 6.6 years. J Korean Med Sci 25(5):671–676

- 87. Hii IM, Chang HL, Lin LC, Lee YL, Liu YM, Liu CE, Chen CH, Cheng YR, Chang CY (2015) Changing epidemiology of candidemia in a medical center in middle Taiwan. J Microbiol Immunol Infect 48(3):306–315
- Hirano R, Sakamoto Y, Kudo K, Ohnishi M (2015) Retrospective analysis of mortality and *Candida* isolates of 75 patients with candidemia: a single hospital experience. Infect Drug Resist 8:199–205
- 89. Huang YT, Liu CY, Liao CH, Chung KP, Sheng WH, Hsueh PR (2014) Antifungal susceptibilities of *Candida* isolates causing bloodstream infections at a medical center in Taiwan, 2009-2010. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 58(7):3814–3819
- 90. Kim HK, Park YK, Wang HJ, Kim BW, Shin SY, Lim SK, Choi YH (2013) Epidemiology and clinical features of post-transplant blood-stream infection: an analysis of 222 consecutive liver transplant recipients. Infect Chemother 45(3):315–324
- 91. Kumar S, Kalam K, Ali S, Siddiqi S, Baqi S (2014) Frequency, clinical presentation and microbiological spectrum of candidaemia in a tertiary care center in Karachi. Pakistan J Pak Med Assoc 64(3):281–285
- 92. Li D, Zhang W, Zheng S, Ma Z, Zhang P, Liu Z (2013) Surveillance study of candidemia in cancer patients in North China. Med Mycol 51(4):378–384
- 93. Liu WL, Lin HL, Lai CC (2014) Different epidemiology of candidemia in intensive care unit patients at a hospital in Taiwan. J Postgrad Med 60(1):88–89
- 94. Pu S, Niu S, Zhang C, Xu X, Qin M, Huang S, Zhang L (2015) Epidemiology, antifungal susceptibilities, and risk factors for invasive candidiasis from 2011 to 2013 in a teaching hospital in southwest China. J Microbiol Immunol Infect. pii: \$1684-1182(15)00029-8. doi: 10.1016/j.jmii.2015.01.005. [Epub ahead of print]
- 95. Tak V, Mathur P, Varghese P, Gunjiyal J, Xess I, Misra MC (2014) The epidemiological profile of candidemia at an Indian trauma care center. J Lab Physicians 6(2):96–101
- 96. Tan BH, Chakrabarti A, Li RY, Patel AK, Watcharananan SP, Liu Z, Chindamporn A, Tan AL, Sun PL, Wu UI, Chen YC, Asia Fungal Working Group (AFWG); Asia Fungal Working Group AFWG (2015) Incidence and species distribution of candidaemia in Asia: a laboratory-based surveillance study. Clin Microbiol Infect 21(10):946–953. doi:10.1016/j. cmi.2015.06.010, Epub 2015 Jun 20
- 97. Tang HJ, Liu WL, Lin HL, Lai CC (2015) Epidemiology and prognostic factors of can-

didemia in elderly patients. Geriatr Gerontol Int 15(6):688–693

- 98. Wang H, Liu N, Yin M, Han H, Yue J, Zhang F, Shan T, Guo H, Wu D (2014) The epide-miology, antifungal use and risk factors of death in elderly patients with candidemia: a multicentre retrospective study. BMC Infect Dis 14:609
- 99. Wu Z, Liu Y, Feng X, Liu Y, Wang S, Zhu X, Chen Q, Pan S (2014) Candidemia: incidence rates, type of species, and risk factors at a tertiary care academic hospital in China. Int J Infect Dis 22:4–8
- 100. Xia H, Wu H, Xia S, Zhu X, Chen C, Qiu G, Zhou W, Shi Y, Ma L, Sun J, Zhou X, Zhu J (2014) Invasive Candidiasis in preterm neonates in China: a retrospective study from 11 NICUS during 2009-2011. Pediatr Infect Dis J 33(1):106–109
- 101. Yang ZT, Wu L, Liu XY, Zhou M, Li J, Wu JY, Cai Y, Mao EQ, Chen EZ, Lortholary O (2014) Epidemiology, species distribution and outcome of nosocomial *Candida* spp. bloodstream infection in Shanghai. BMC Infect Dis 14:241
- 102. Zhang XB, Yu SJ, Yu JX, Gong YL, Feng W, Sun FJ (2012) Retrospective analysis of epidemiology and prognostic factors for candidemia at a hospital in China, 2000-2009. Jpn J Infect Dis 65(6):510–515
- 103. Hegazi M, Abdelkader A, Zaki M, El-Deek B (2014) Characteristics and risk factors of candidemia in pediatric intensive care unit of a tertiary care children's hospital in Egypt. J Infect Dev Ctries 8(5):624–634
- 104. Kreusch A, Karstaedt AS (2013) Candidemia among adults in Soweto, South Africa, 1990-2007. Int J Infect Dis 17(8):e621–e623
- 105. Health Protection Agency (HPA) (2006) Fungal diseases in the UK: the current provision of support for diagnosis and treatment: assessment and proposed network solution. Report of a working group of the HPA Advisory Committee for Fungal Infection and Superficial Parasites. Health Protection Agency, London. (http://www.hpa.org.uk/webc/HPA webFile/HPAweb_C/1196942156347)
- 106. Eggimann P, Garbino J, Pittet D (2003) Epidemiology of *Candida* species infections in critically ill non-immunosuppressed patients. Lancet Infect Dis 3(11):685–702
- 107. Guery BP, Arendrup MC, Auzinger G, Azoulay E, Borges Sá M, Johnson EM, Müller E, Putensen C, Rotstein C, Sganga G, Venditti M, Zaragoza Crespo R, Kullberg BJ (2009) Management of invasive candidiasis and can-

didemia in adult non-neutropenic intensive care unit patients: part I. Epidemiology and diagnosis. Intensive Care Med 35(1):55–62

- 108. Muskett H, Shahin J, Eyres G, Harvey S, Rowan K, Harrison D (2011) Risk factors for invasive fungal disease in critically ill adult patients: a systematic review. Crit Care 15(6):R287
- 109. Johnson MD, Plantinga TS, van de Vosse E, Velez Edwards DR, Smith PB, Alexander BD, Yang JC, Kremer D, Laird GM, Oosting M, Joosten LA, van der Meer JW, van Dissel JT, Walsh TJ, Perfect JR, Kullberg BJ, Scott WK, Netea MG (2012) Cytokine gene polymorphisms and the outcome of invasive candidiasis: a prospective cohort study. Clin Infect Dis 54(4):502–510
- 110. Plantinga TS, Johnson MD, Scott WK, van de Vosse E, Velez Edwards DR, Smith PB, Alexander BD, Yang JC, Kremer D, Laird GM, Oosting M, Joosten LA, van der Meer JW, van Dissel JT, Walsh TJ, Perfect JR, Kullberg BJ, Netea MG (2012) Toll-like receptor 1 polymorphisms increase susceptibility to candidemia. J Infect Dis 205(6):934–943
- 111. Lionakis MS, Netea MG (2013) Candida and host determinants of susceptibility to invasive candidiasis. PLoS Pathog 9(1):e1003079
- 112. Zaoutis TE, Argon J, Chu J, Berlin JA, Walsh TJ, Feudtner C (2005) The epidemiology and attributable outcomes of candidemia in adults and children hospitalized in the United States: a propensity analysis. Clin Infect Dis 41(9):1232–1239
- 113. Reboli AC, Shorr AF, Rotstein C, Pappas PG, Kett DH, Schlamm HT, Reisman AL, Biswas P, Walsh TJ (2011) Anidulafungin compared with fluconazole for treatment of candidemia and other forms of invasive candidiasis caused by *Candida albicans*: a multivariate analysis of factors associated with improved outcome. BMC Infect Dis 11:261
- 114. Alexander BD, Johnson MD, Pfeiffer CD, Jiménez-Ortigosa C, Catania J, Booker R, Castanheira M, Messer SA, Perlin DS, Pfaller MA (2013) Increasing echinocandin resistance in *Candida glabrata*: clinical failure correlates with presence of FKS mutations and elevated minimum inhibitory concentrations. Clin Infect Dis 56(12):1724–1732
- 115. Forastiero A, Garcia-Gil V, Rivero-Menendez O, Garcia-Rubio R, Monteiro MC, Alastruey-Izquierdo A, Jordan R, Agorio I, Mellado E (2015) Rapid development of *Candida krusei* echinocandin resistance during caspofungin

therapy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59(11):6975–6982

- 116. Fekkar A, Dannaoui E, Meyer I, Imbert S, Brossas JY, Uzunov M, Mellon G, Nguyen S, Guiller E, Caumes E, Leblond V, Mazier D, Fievet MH, Datry A (2014) Emergence of echinocandin-resistant *Candida* spp. in a hospital setting: a consequence of 10 years of increasing use of antifungal therapy? Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 33(9):1489–1496
- 117. Lanjewar DN (2011) The spectrum of clinical and pathological manifestations of AIDS in a consecutive series of 236 autopsied cases in Mumbai, India. Pathol Res Int 2011:547618
- 118. True DG, Penmetcha M, Peckham SJ (2002) Disseminated cryptococcal infection in rheumatoid arthritis treated with methotrexate and infliximab. J Rheumatol 29(7):1561–1563
- 119. Bassetti M, Repetto E, Mikulska M, Miglino M, Clavio M, Gobbi M, Righi E, Viscoli C (2009) *Cryptococcus neoformans* fatal sepsis in a chronic lymphocytic leukemia patient treated with alemtuzumab: case report and review of the literature. J Chemother 21(2):211–214
- 120. Park BJ, Wannemuehler KA, Marston BJ, Govender N, Pappas PG, Chiller TM (2009) Estimation of the current global burden of cryptococcal meningitis among persons living with HIV/AIDS. AIDS 23(4):525–530
- 121. Scarborough M, Gordon SB, Whitty CJ, French N, Njalale Y, Chitani A, Peto TE, Lalloo DG, Zijlstra EE (2007) Corticosteroids for bacterial meningitis in adults in sub-Saharan Africa. N Engl J Med 357(24):2441–2450
- 122. Calvo BM, Colombo AL, Fischman O, Santiago A, Thompson L, Lazera M, Telles F, Fukushima K, Nishimura K, Tanaka R, Myiajy M, Moretti-Branchini ML (2001) Antifungal susceptibilities, varieties, and electrophoretic karyotypes of clinical isolates of *Cryptococcus neoformans* from Brazil, Chile, and Venezuela. J Clin Microbiol 39(6): 2348–2350
- 123. Byrnes EJ 3rd, Bildfell RJ, Frank SA, Mitchell TG, Marr KA, Heitman J (2009) Molecular evidence that the range of the Vancouver Island outbreak of *Cryptococcus gattii* infection has expanded into the Pacific Northwest in the United States. J Infect Dis 199(7):1081–1086
- 124. Kidd SE, Hagen F, Tscharke RL, Huynh M, Bartlett KH, Fyfe M, Macdougall L, Boekhout T, Kwon-Chung KJ, Meyer W (2004) A rare genotype of *Cryptococcus gattii* caused the cryptococcosis outbreak on Vancouver Island

(British Columbia, Canada). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(49):17258–17263

- 125. Colom MF, Frasés S, Ferrer C, Jover A, Andreu M, Reus S, Sánchez M, Torres-Rodríguez JM (2005) First case of human cryptococcosis due to *Cryptococcus neoformans* var. *gattii* in Spain. J Clin Microbiol 43(7):3548–3550
- 126. Hagen F, Colom MF, Swinne D, Tintelnot K, Iatta R, Montagna MT, Torres-Rodriguez JM, Cogliati M, Velegraki A, Burggraaf A, Kamermans A, Sweere JM, Meis JF, Klaassen CH, Boekhout T (2012) Autochthonous and dormant *Cryptococcus gattii* infections in Europe. Emerg Infect Dis 18(10):1618–1624
- 127. Cheng MF, Chiou CC, Liu YC, Wang HZ, Hsieh KS (2001) Cryptococcus laurentii fungemia in a premature neonate. J Clin Microbiol 39(4):1608–1611
- 128. Khawcharoenporn T, Apisarnthanarak A, Kiratisin P, Mundy LM, Bailey TC (2006) Evaluation of *Cryptococcus laurentii* meningitis in a patient with HIV infection: a case report and review of the literature. Hawaii Med J 65(9):260–263
- 129. Chen SC, Meyer W, Sorrell TC (2014) Cryptococcus gattii infections. Clin Microbiol Rev 27(4):980–1024
- 130. Cogliati M (2013) Global molecular epidemiology of cryptococcus neoformans and *Cryptococcus gattii*: an Atlas of the molecular types. Scientifica (Cairo). 2013:675213
- 131. Lass-Flörl C (2016) Current challenges in the diagnosis of fungal infections. In: Lion T (ed.) Human fungal pathogen identification: Methods and protocols. Methods molecular biology. Humana Press, New York
- 132. Ascioglu S, Rex JH, de Pauw B, Bennett JE, Bille J, Crokaert F, et al (2002) Defining opportunistic invasive fungal infections in immunocompromised patients with cancer and hematopoietic stem cell transplants: an international consensus. Clin Infect Dis 34:7e14
- 133. De Pauw B, Walsh T, Donnelly J et al (2008) Revised definitions of invasive fungal disease from the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Invasive Fungal Infections Cooperative Group and the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/ MSG) Consensus Group. Clin Infect Dis 46:1813–1821
- 134. Tsitsikas DA, Morin A, Araf S, Murtagh B, Johnson G, Vinnicombe S, Ellis S, Suaris T, Wilks M, Doffman S, Agrawal SG (2012) Impact of the revised (2008) EORTC/MSG definitions for invasive fungal disease on the

rates of diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis. Med Mycol 50(5):538–542

- 135. Dasbach EJ, Davies GM, Teutsch SM (2000) Burden of aspergillosis-related hospitalizations in the United States. Clin Infect Dis 31(6):1524–1528
- 136. Lewis RE, Cahyame-Zuniga L, Leventakos K, Chamilos G, Ben-Ami R, Tamboli P, Tarrand J, Bodey GP, Luna M, Kontoyiannis DP (2013) Epidemiology and sites of involvement of invasive fungal infections in patients with haematological malignancies: a 20-year autopsy study. Mycoses 56(6):638–645
- 137. Bergeron A, Porcher R, Sulahian A, de Bazelaire C, Chagnon K, Raffoux E, Vekhoff A, Cornet M, Isnard F, Brethon B, Lacroix C, Poirot JL, Bouges C, Derouin F, Tazi A, Ribaud P (2012) The strategy for the diagnosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis should depend on both the underlying condition and the leukocyte count of patients with hematologic malignancies. Blood 119(8):1831– 1837, quiz 1956
- 138. Domenech C, Leick-Courtois C, Bienvenu AL, Pracros JP, Picot S, Bleyzac N, Bertrand Y (2015) Improvement in the outcome of invasive aspergillosis in a pediatric hematology department: a 10-year review. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol 37(7):560–565
- 139. Gheith S, Saghrouni F, Bannour W, Ben Youssef Y, Khelif A, Normand AC, Ben Said M, Piarroux R, Njah M, Ranque S (2014) Characteristics of invasive aspergillosis in neutropenic haematology patients (Sousse, Tunisia). Mycopathologia 177(5–6):281–289
- 140. Kurosawa M, Yonezumi M, Hashino S, Tanaka J, Nishio M, Kaneda M, Ota S, Koda K, Suzuki N, Yoshida M, Hirayama Y, Takimoto R, Torimoto Y, Mori A, Takahashi T, Iizuka S, Ishida T, Kobayashi R, Oda T, Sakai H, Yamamoto S, Takahashi F, Fukuhara T (2012) Epidemiology and treatment outcome of invasive fungal infections in patients with hematological malignancies. Int J Hematol 96(6):748–757
- 141. Michallet M, Bénet T, Sobh M, Kraghel S, El Hamri M, Cannas G, Nicolini FE, Labussière H, Ducastelle S, Barraco F, Thomas X, Chelghoum Y, Nicolle MC, Bienvenu AL, Persat F, De Monbrison F, Picot S, Vanhems P (2012) Invasive aspergillosis: an important risk factor on the short- and long-term survival of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) patients. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 31(6):991–997
- 142. Montagna MT, De Giglio O, Napoli C, Lovero G, Caggiano G, Delia M, Pastore D, Santoro N, Specchia G (2012) Invasive fungal

infections in patients with hematologic malignancies (aurora project): lights and shadows during 18-months surveillance. Int J Mol Sci 13(1):774–787

- 143. Racil Z, Weinbergerova B, Kocmanova I, Muzik J, Kouba M, Drgona L, Masarova L, Guman T, Tothova E, Forsterova K, Haber J, Ziakova B, Bojtarova E, Vydra J, Mudry P, Foralova R, Sejnova D, Mallatova N, Kandrnal V, Cetkovsky P, Mayer J (2013) Invasive aspergillosis in patients with hematological malignancies in the Czech and Slovak republics: fungal infection database (FIND) analysis, 2005-2009. Int J Infect Dis 17(2):e101–e109
- 144. Nucci M, Garnica M, Gloria AB, Lehugeur DS, Dias VC, Palma LC, Cappellano P, Fertrin KY, Carlesse F, Simões B, Bergamasco MD, Cunha CA, Seber A, Ribeiro MP, Queiroz-Telles F, Lee ML, Chauffaille ML, Silla L, de Souza CA, Colombo AL (2013) Invasive fungal diseases in haematopoietic cell transplant recipients and in patients with acute myeloid leukaemia or myelodysplasia in Brazil. Clin Microbiol Infect 19(8):745–751
- 145. Herbrecht R, Caillot D, Cordonnier C, Auvrignon A, Thiébaut A, Brethon B, Michallet M, Mahlaoui N, Bertrand Y, Preziosi P, Ruiz F, Gorin NC, Gangneux JP (2012) Indications and outcomes of antifungal therapy in French patients with haematological conditions or recipients of haematopoietic stem cell transplantation. J Antimicrob Chemother 67(11):2731–2738
- 146. Atalla A, Garnica M, Maiolino A, Nucci M (2015) Risk factors for invasive mould diseases in allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplant recipients. Transpl Infect Dis 17(1):7–13
- 147. Hol JA, Wolfs TF, Bierings MB, Lindemans CA, Versluys AB, de Wildt A, Gerhardt CE, Boelens JJ (2014) Predictors of invasive fungal infection in pediatric allogeneic hematopoietic SCT recipients. Bone Marrow Transplant 49(1):95–101
- 148. Parody R, Martino R, de la Cámara R, García-Noblejas A, Esquirol A, Garcia-Cadenas I, Villaescusa T, Caballero D, Rovira M, Fernandez-Avilés F, Marquez-Malaver FJ, Espigado I, Castilla-Llorente C, Heras I, Cabero MA, Cabrera JR, Barba P, Valcarcel D, Sánchez-Ortega I, Duarte RF, Serrano D, Carretero F, Vazquez L (2015) Fungal and viral infections after allogeneic hematopoietic transplantation from unrelated donors in adults: improving outcomes over time. Bone Marrow Transplant 50(2):274–281
- 149. Salmeron G, Porcher R, Bergeron A, Robin M, Peffault de Latour R, Ferry C, Rocha V, Petropoulou A, Xhaard A, Lacroix C,

Sulahian A, Socié G, Ribaud P (2012) Persistent poor long-term prognosis of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients surviving invasive aspergillosis. Haematologica 97(9):1357–1363

- 150. Choi SH, Kang ES, Eo H, Yoo SY, Kim JH, Yoo KH, Sung KW, Koo HH, Kim YJ (2013) *Aspergillus* galactomannan antigen assay and invasive aspergillosis in pediatric cancer patients and hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients. Pediatr Blood Cancer 60(2):316–322
- 151. Han SB, Kim SK, Bae EY, Lee JW, Yoon JS, Chung NG, Cho B, Jeong DC, Kang JH, Kim HK, Lee DG, Lee HS, Im SA (2015) Clinical features and prognosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in Korean children with hematologic/oncologic diseases. J Korean Med Sci 30(8):1121–1128
- 152. Neofytos D, Horn D, Anaissie E, Steinbach W, Olyaei A, Fishman J, Pfaller M, Chang C, Webster K, Marr K (2009) Epidemiology and outcome of invasive fungal infection in adult hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients: analysis of multicenter prospective antifungal therapy (PATH) alliance registry. Clin Infect Dis 48(3):265–273
- 153. Muñoz P, Cerón I, Valerio M, Palomo J, Villa A, Eworo A, Fernández-Yáñez J, Guinea J, Bouza E (2014) Invasive aspergillosis among heart transplant recipients: a 24-year perspective. J Heart Lung Transplant 33(3):278–288
- 154. Pérez-Sáez MJ, Mir M, Montero MM, Crespo M, Montero N, Gómez J, Horcajada JP, Pascual J (2014) Invasive aspergillosis in kidney transplant recipients: a cohort study. Exp Clin Transplant 12(2):101–105
- 155. Santos T, Aguiar B, Santos L, Romaozinho C, Tome R, Macario F, Alves R, Campos M, Mota A (2015) Invasive fungal infections after kidney transplantation: a single-center experience. Transplant Proc 47(4):971–975
- 156. Ok Atılgan A, Özdemir BH, Kırnap M, Akdur A, Yılmaz Akçay E, Akar Özkan E, Haberal M (2014) Invasive fungal infections in liver transplant recipients. Exp Clin Transplant 12(Suppl 1):110–116
- 157. Qin J, Fang Y, Dong Y, Zhu K, Wu B, An Y, Shan H (2012) Radiological and clinical findings of 25 patients with invasive pulmonary aspergillosis: retrospective analysis of 2150 liver transplantation cases. Br J Radiol 85(1016):e429–e435
- 158. Sganga G, Bianco G, Frongillo F, Lirosi MC, Nure E, Agnes S (2014) Fungal infections after liver transplantation: incidence and outcome. Transplant Proc 46(7):2314–2318

- 159. Chong PP, Kennedy CC, Hathcock MA, Kremers WK, Razonable RR (2015) Epidemiology of invasive fungal infections in lung transplant recipients on long-term azole antifungal prophylaxis. Clin Transplant 29(4):311–318
- 160. Peghin M, Monforte V, Martin-Gomez MT, Ruiz-Camps I, Berastegui C, Saez B, Riera J, Ussetti P, Solé J, Gavaldá J, Roman A (2015) 10 years of prophylaxis with nebulized liposomal amphotericin B and the changing epidemiology of *Aspergillus* spp. infection in lung transplantation. Transpl Int
- 161. Tofte N, Jensen C, Tvede M, Andersen CB, Carlsen J, Iversen M (2012) Use of prophylactic voriconazole for three months after lung transplantation does not reduce infection with *Aspergillus*: a retrospective study of 147 patients. Scand J Infect Dis 44(11):835–841
- 162. Bodro M, Sabé N, Gomila A, Ayats J, Baliellas C, Roca J, Melilli E, Carratalà J (2012) Risk factors, clinical characteristics, and outcomes of invasive fungal infections in solid organ transplant recipients. Transplant Proc 44(9):2682–2685
- 163. Hoyo I, Sanclemente G, de la Bellacasa JP, Cofán F, Ricart MJ, Cardona M, Colmenero J, Fernández J, Escorsell A, Navasa M, Moreno A, Cervera C (2014) Epidemiology, clinical characteristics, and outcome of invasive aspergillosis in renal transplant patients. Transpl Infect Dis 16(6):951–957
- 164. Hedayati MT, Khodavaisy S, Alialy M, Omran SM, Habibi MR (2013) Invasive aspergillosis in intensive care unit patients in Iran. Acta Medica (Hradec Kralove) 56(2):52–56
- 165. Montagna MT, Caggiano G, Lovero G, De Giglio O, Coretti C, Cuna T, Iatta R, Giglio M, Dalfino L, Bruno F, Puntillo F (2013) Epidemiology of invasive fungal infections in the intensive care unit: results of a multicenter Italian survey (AURORA project). Infection 41(3):645–653
- 166. Taccone FS, Van den Abeele AM, Bulpa P, Misset B, Meersseman W, Cardoso T, Paiva JA, Blasco-Navalpotro M, De Laere E, Dimopoulos G, Rello J, Vogelaers D, Blot S, AspICU Study Investigators (2015) Epidemiology of invasive aspergillosis in critically ill patients: clinical presentation, underlying conditions, and outcomes. Crit Care 19:7
- 167. Tortorano AM, Dho G, Prigitano A, Breda G, Grancini A, Emmi V, Cavanna C, Marino G, Morero S, Ossi C, Delvecchio G, Passera M, Cusumano V, David A, Bonaccorso G, Corona A, Favaro M, Vismara C, Garau MG, Falchi S, Tejada MR, ECMM-FIMUA Study Group (2012) Invasive fungal infections in

the intensive care unit: a multicentre, prospective, observational study in Italy (2006-2008). Mycoses 55(1):73–79

- 168. Wauters J, Baar I, Meersseman P, Meersseman W, Dams K, De Paep R, Lagrou K, Wilmer A, Jorens P, Hermans G (2012) Invasive pulmonary aspergillosis is a frequent complication of critically ill H1N1 patients: a retrospective study. Intensive Care Med 38(11): 1761–1768
- 169. Baddley JW, Stephens JM, Ji X, Gao X, Schlamm HT, Tarallo M (2013) Aspergillosis in intensive care unit (ICU) patients: epidemiology and economic outcomes. BMC Infect Dis 13:29
- 170. Xu H, Li L, Huang WJ, Wang LX, Li WF, Yuan WF (2012) Invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a case control study from China. Clin Microbiol Infect 18(4):403–408
- 171. Denis B, Guiguet M, de Castro N, Mechaï F, Revest M, Melica G, Costagliola D, Lortholary O, French Hospital Database on HIV Agence Nationale de Recherche sur le SIDA et les hépatites virales, France CO4 (2015) Relevance of EORTC criteria for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis in HIVinfected patients, and survival trends over a 20-year period in France. Clin Infect Dis 61(8):1273–1280
- 172. Chen J, Yang Q, Huang J, Li L (2013) Risk factors for invasive pulmonary aspergillosis and hospital mortality in acute-on-chronic liver failure patients: a retrospective-cohort study. Int J Med Sci 10(12):1625–1631
- 173. Chen J, Yang Q, Huang J, Li L (2014) Clinical findings in 19 cases of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis with liver cirrhosis. Multidiscip Respir Med 9(1):1
- 174. Shimodaira K, Okubo Y, Nakayama H, Wakayama M, Shinozaki M, Ishiwatari T, Sasai D, Nemoto T, Takahashi K, Ishii T, Saji T, Shibuya K (2012) Trends in the prevalence of invasive fungal infections from an analysis of annual records of autopsy cases of Toho University. Mycoses 55(5):435–443
- 175. Dai Z, Zhao H, Cai S, Lv Y, Tong W (2013) Invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in nonneutropenic patients with and without underlying disease: a single-centre retrospective analysis of 52 subjects. Respirology 18(2):323–331
- 176. Garnaud C, Brenier-Pinchart MP, Thiebaut-Bertrand A, Hamidfar R, Quesada JL, Bosseray A, Lebeau B, Mallaret MR, Maubon D, Saint-Raymond C, Pinel C, Hincky V, Plantaz D, Cornet M, Pelloux H (2012) Seven-year surveillance of nosocomial inva-

sive aspergillosis in a French University Hospital. J Infect 65(6):559–567

- 177. Haider S, Rotstein C, Horn D, Laverdiere M, Azie N (2014) The prospective antifungal therapy alliance[®] registry: a two-centre Canadian experience. Can J Infect Dis Med Microbiol 25(1):17–23
- 178. Hsiue HC, Wu TH, Chang TC, Hsiue YC, Huang YT, Lee PI, Hsueh PR (2012) Culturepositive invasive aspergillosis in a medical center in Taiwan, 2000-2009. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 31(7):1319–1326
- 179. Klingspor L, Saaedi B, Ljungman P, Szakos A (2015) Epidemiology and outcomes of patients with invasive mould infections: a retrospective observational study from a single centre (2005-2009). Mycoses 58(8):470–477
- 180. Montagna MT, Lovero G, Coretti C, Martinelli D, Delia M, De Giglio O, Caira M, Puntillo F, D'Antonio D, Venditti M, Sambri V, Di Bernardo F, Barbui A, Lo Cascio G, Concia E, Mikulska M, Viscoli C, Maximova N, Candoni A, Oliveri S, Lombardi G, Pitzurra L, Sanguinetti M, Masciari R, Santantonio T, Andreoni S, Barchiesi F, Pecile P, Farina C, Viale P, Specchia G, Caggiano G, Pagano L (2014) SIMIFF study: Italian fungal registry of mould infections in hematological and non-hematological patients. Infection 42(1):141–151
- 181. Nakamoto K, Takayanagi N, Kanauchi T, Ishiguro T, Yanagisawa T, Sugita Y (2013) Prognostic factors in 194 patients with chronic necrotizing pulmonary aspergillosis. Intern Med 52(7):727–734
- 182. Ohba H, Miwa S, Shirai M, Kanai M, Eifuku T, Suda T, Hayakawa H, Chida K (2012) Clinical characteristics and prognosis of chronic pulmonary aspergillosis. Respir Med 106(5):724–729
- 183. Steinbach WJ, Marr KA, Anaissie EJ, Azie N, Quan SP, Meier-Kriesche HU, Apewokin S, Horn DL (2012) Clinical epidemiology of 960 patients with invasive aspergillosis from the PATH alliance registry. J Infect 65(5):453–464
- 184. Wattier RL, Dvorak CC, Hoffman JA, Brozovich AA, Bin-Hussain I, Groll AH, Castagnola E, Knapp KM, Zaoutis TE, Gustafsson B, Sung L, Berman D, Halasa NB, Abzug MJ, Velegraki A, Sharma TS, Fisher BT, Steinbach WJ (2015) A prospective, international cohort study of invasive mould infections in children. J Pediatric Infect Dis Soc 4(4):313–322
- 185. Steinbach WJ (2010) Epidemiology of invasive fungal infections in neonates and

children. Clin Microbiol Infect 16(9):1321–1327

- 186. Crassard N, Hadden H, Piens MA, Pondarré C, Hadden R, Galambrun C, Pracros JP, Souillet G, Basset T, Berthier JC, Philippe N, Bertrand Y (2008) Invasive aspergillosis in a paediatric haematology department: a 15-year review. Mycoses 51(2):109–116
- 187. Chamilos G, Luna M, Lewis RE, Bodey GP, Chemaly R, Tarrand JJ, Safdar A, Raad II, Kontoyiannis DP (2006) Invasive fungal infections in patients with hematologic malignancies in a tertiary care cancer center: an autopsy study over a 15-year period (1989-2003). Haematologica 91(7):986–989
- 188. Pagano L, Caira M, Nosari A, Van Lint MT, Candoni A, Offidani M, Aloisi T, Irrera G, Bonini A, Picardi M, Caramatti C, Invernizzi R, Mattei D, Melillo L, de Waure C, Reddiconto G, Fianchi L, Valentini CG, Girmenia C, Leone G, Aversa F (2007) Fungal infections in recipients of hematopoietic stem cell transplants: results of the SEIFEM B-2004 study—Sorveglianza Epidemiologica Infezioni Fungine Nelle Emopatie Maligne. Clin Infect Dis 45(9):1161–1170
- 189. Neofytos D, Fishman JA, Horn D et al (2010) Epidemiology and outcome of invasive fungal infections in solid organ transplant recipients. Transpl Infect Dis 12(3):220–229
- 190. Kwon-Chung KJ (2012) Taxonomy of fungi causing mucormycosis and entomophthoramycosis (zygomycosis) and nomenclature of the disease: molecular mycologic perspectives. Clin Infect Dis 54(Suppl 1):S8–S15
- 191. Roden MM, Zaoutis TE, Buchanan WL, Knudsen TA, Sarkisova TA, Schaufele RL, Sein M, Sein T, Chiou CC, Chu JH, Kontoyiannis DP, Walsh TJ (2005) Epidemiology and outcome of zygomycosis: a review of 929 reported cases. Clin Infect Dis 41(5):634–653
- 192. Skiada A, Pagano L, Groll A, Zimmerli S, Dupont B, Lagrou K, Lass-Florl C, Bouza E, Klimko N, Gaustad P, Richardson M, Hamal P, Akova M, Meis JF, Rodriguez-Tudela JL, Roilides E, Mitrousia-Ziouva A, Petrikkos G (2011) European Confederation of Medical Mycology Working Group on Zygomycosis. Zygomycosis in Europe: analysis of 230 cases accrued by the registry of the European Confederation of Medical Mycology (ECMM) Working Group on Zygomycosis between 2005 and 2007. Clin Microbiol Infect 17(12):1859–1867
- 193. Kontoyiannis DP, Azie N, Franks B, Horn DL (2014) Prospective antifungal therapy (PATH) alliance(®): focus on mucormycosis. Mycoses 57(4):240–246

- 194. Rüping MJ, Heinz WJ, Kindo AJ, Rickerts V, Lass-Flörl C, Beisel C, Herbrecht R, Roth Y, Silling G, Ullmann AJ, Borchert K, Egerer G, Maertens J, Maschmeyer G, Simon A, Wattad M, Fischer G, Vehreschild JJ, Cornely OA (2010) Forty-one recent cases of invasive zygomycosis from a global clinical registry. J Antimicrob Chemother 65(2):296–302
- 195. Klimko NN, Khostelidi SN, Volkova AG, Popova MO, Bogomolova TS, Zuborovskaya LS, Kolbin AS, Medvedeva NV, Zuzgin IS, Simkin SM, Vasilyeva NV, Afanasiev BV (2014) Mucormycosis in haematological patients: case report and results of prospective study in Saint Petersburg, Russia. Mycoses 57(Suppl 3):91–96
- 196. Saegeman V, Maertens J, Ectors N, Meersseman W, Lagrou K (2010) Epidemiology of mucormycosis: review of 18 cases in a tertiary care hospital. Med Mycol 48(2):245–254
- 197. Godara SM, Kute VB, Goplani KR, Gumber MR, Gera DN, Shah PR, Vanikar AV, Trivedi HL (2011) Mucormycosis in renal transplant recipients: predictors and outcome. Saudi J Kidney Dis Transpl 22(4):751–756
- 198. Ikram M, Iqbal M, Khan MA, Khan E, Shah M, Smego RA Jr (2011) Rhinocerebral zygomycosis in Pakistan: clinical spectrum, management, and outcome. J Pak Med Assoc 61(5):477–480
- 199. Chakrabarti A, Singh R (2014) Mucormycosis in India: unique features. Mycoses 57(Suppl 3):85–90
- 200. Zaki SM, Elkholy IM, Elkady NA, Abdel-Ghany K (2014) Mucormycosis in Cairo, Egypt: review of 10 reported cases. Med Mycol 52(1):73–80
- 201. Bethge WA, Schmalzing M, Stuhler G, Schumacher U, Kröber SM, Horger M, Einsele H, Kanz L, Hebart H (2005) Mucormycoses in patients with hematologic malignancies: an emerging fungal infection. Haematologica. (90 Suppl):ECR22
- 202. Candoni A, Caira M, Cesaro S, Busca A, Giacchino M, Fanci R, Delia M, Nosari A, Bonini A, Cattaneo C, Melillo L, Caramatti C, Milone G, Scime' R, Picardi M, Fanin R, Pagano L, SEIFEM GROUP (Sorveglianza Epidemiologica Infezioni Fungine nelle Emopatie Maligne) (2014) Multicentre surveillance study on feasibility, safety and efficacy of antifungal combination therapy for proven or probable invasive fungal diseases in haematological patients: the SEIFEM reallife combo study. Mycoses 57(6):342–350
- 203. Hsieh TT, Tseng HK, Sun PL, Wu YH, Chen GS (2013) Disseminated zygomycosis caused

by *Cunninghamella bertholletiae* in patient with hematological malignancy and review of published case reports. Mycopathologia 175(1–2):99–106

- 204. Almyroudis NG, Sutton DA, Linden P, Rinaldi MG, Fung J, Kusne S (2006) Zygomycosis in solid organ transplant recipients in a tertiary transplant center and review of the literature. Am J Transplant 6(10):2365–2374
- 205. Cuenca-Estrella M, Bernal-Martinez L, Isla G, Gomez-Lopez A, Alcazar-Fuoli L, Buitrago MJ (2009) Incidence of zygomycosis in transplant recipients. Clin Microbiol Infect 15(Suppl 5):37–40
- 206. Phulpin-Weibel A, Rivier A, Leblanc T, Bertrand Y, Chastagner P (2013) Focus on invasive mucormycosis in paediatric haematology oncology patients: a series of 11 cases. Mycoses 56(3):236–240
- 207. Zaoutis TE, Roilides E, Chiou CC, Buchanan WL, Knudsen TA, Sarkisova TA, Schaufele RL, Sein M, Sein T, Prasad PA, Chu JH, Walsh TJ (2007) Zygomycosis in children: a systematic review and analysis of reported cases. Pediatr Infect Dis J 26(8):723–727
- 208. Neblett Fanfair R, Benedict K, Bos J, Bennett SD, Lo YC, Adebanjo T, Etienne K, Deak E, Derado G, Shieh WJ, Drew C, Zaki S, Sugerman D, Gade L, Thompson EH, Sutton DA, Engelthaler DM, Schupp JM, Brandt ME, Harris JR, Lockhart SR, Turabelidze G, Park BJ (2012) Necrotizing cutaneous mucormycosis after a tornado in Joplin, Missouri, in 2011. N Engl J Med 367(23):2214–2225
- 209. Gerlach MM, Lippmann N, Kobelt L, Petzold-Quinque S, Ritter L, Kiess W, Siekmeyer M. Possible pulmonary *Rhizopus oryzae* infection in a previously healthy child after a near-drowning incident. Infection 2015. [Epub ahead of print]
- 210. Antoniadou A (2009) Outbreaks of zygomycosis in hospitals. Clin Microbiol Infect 15(Suppl 5):55–59
- 211. Poirier P, Nourrisson C, Gibold L, Chalus E, Guelon D, Descamp S, Traore O, Cambon M, Aumeran C (2013) Three cases of cutaneous mucormycosis with Lichtheimia spp. (ex Absidia/Mycocladus) in ICU. Possible crosstransmission in an intensive care unit between 2 cases. J Mycol Med 23(4):265–269
- 212. Duffy J, Harris J, Gade L, Sehulster L, Newhouse E, O'Connell H, Noble-Wang J, Rao C, Balajee SA, Chiller T (2014) Mucormycosis outbreak associated with hospital linens. Pediatr Infect Dis J 33(5):472–476

- 213. Kanamori H, Rutala WA, Sickbert-Bennett EE, Weber DJ (2015) Review of fungal outbreaks and infection prevention in healthcare settings during construction and renovation. Clin Infect Dis 61(3):433–444
- 214. Ambrosioni J, Bouchuiguir-Wafa K, Garbino J (2010) Emerging invasive zygomycosis in a tertiary care center: epidemiology and associated risk factors. Int J Infect Dis 14(Suppl 3):e100–e103
- 215. Vigouroux S, Morin O, Moreau P, Méchinaud F, Morineau N, Mahé B, Chevallier P, Guillaume T, Dubruille V, Harousseau JL, Milpied N (2005) Zygomycosis after prolonged use of voriconazole in immunocompromised patients with hematologic disease: attention required. Clin Infect Dis 40(4):e35–e37, Epub 2005 Jan 25
- 216. Suzuki K, Sugawara Y, Sekine T, Nakase K, Katayama N (2014) Breakthrough disseminated zygomycosis induced massive gastrointestinal bleeding in a patient with acute myeloid leukemia receiving micafungin. Kansenshogaku Zasshi 88(6 Suppl 11):11–14
- 217. Spellberg B, Kontoyiannis DP, Fredricks D, Morris MI, Perfect JR, Chin-Hong PV, Ibrahim AS, Brass EP (2012) Risk factors for mortality in patients with mucormycosis. Med Mycol 50(6):611–618
- 218. Spellberg B, Ibrahim AS, Chin-Hong PV, Kontoyiannis DP, Morris MI, Perfect JR, Fredricks D, Brass EP (2012) The deferasirox-AmBisome therapy for mucormycosis (DEFEAT mucor) study: a randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled trial. J Antimicrob Chemother 67(3):715–722
- 219. Nir-Paz R, Strahilevitz J, Shapiro M, Keller N, Goldschmied-Reouven A, Yarden O, Block C, Polacheck I (2004) J Clin Microbiol 42(8):3456–3461
- 220. Fleming RV, Walsh TJ, Anaissie E (2002) Emerging and less common fungal pathogens. J Infect Dis Clin North Am 16(4):915– 933, vi-vii
- 221. Berenguer J, Rodríguez-Tudela JL, Richard C, Alvarez M, Sanz MA, Gaztelurrutia L, Ayats J, Martinez-Suarez JV (1997) Deep infections caused by Scedosporium prolificans. A report on 16 cases in Spain and a review of the literature. *Scedosporium prolificans* Spanish Study Group. Medicine (Baltimore) 76(4):256–265
- 222. Idigoras P, Pérez-Trallero E, Piñeiro L, Larruskain J, López-Lopategui MC, Rodríguez N, González JM (2001) Disseminated infection and colonization by *Scedosporium prolificans*: a review of 18

cases, 1990-1999. Clin Infect Dis 32(11):E158-E165

- 223. Cortez KJ, Roilides E, Quiroz-Telles F, Meletiadis J, Antachopoulos C, Knudsen T, Buchanan W, Milanovich J, Sutton DA, Fothergill A, Rinaldi MG, Shea YR, Zaoutis T, Kottilil S, Walsh TJ (2008) Infections caused by *Scedosporium* spp. Clin Microbiol Rev 21(1):157–197
- 224. Johnson LS, Shields RK, Clancy CJ. Epidemiology, clinical manifestations, and outcomes of *Scedosporium* infections among solid organ transplant recipients. Transpl Infect Dis 16(4):578–587
- 225. Park BJ, Pappas PG, Wannemuehler KA, Alexander BD, Anaissie EJ, Andes DR, Baddley JW, Brown JM, Brumble LM, Freifeld AG, Hadley S, Herwaldt L, Ito JI, Kauffman CA, Lyon GM, Marr KA, Morrison VA, Papanicolaou G, Patterson TF, Perl TM, Schuster MG, Walker R, Wingard JR, Walsh TJ, Kontoyiannis DP (2011) Invasive non-Aspergillus mould infections in transplant recipients United States, 2001–2006. Emerg Infect Dis 17(10):1855–1864
- 226. Vargas SL, Hughes WT, Santolaya ME, Ulloa AV, Ponce CA, Cabrera CE, Cumsille F, Gigliotti F (2001) Search for primary infection by *Pneumocystis carinii* in a cohort of normal, healthy infants. Clin Infect Dis 32(6):855–861
- 227. Larsen HH, von Linstow ML, Lundgren B, Høgh B, Westh H, Lundgren JD (2007) Primary pneumocystis infection in infants hospitalized with acute respiratory tract infection. Emerg Infect Dis 13(1):66–72
- 228. Pifer LL, Hughes WT, Stagno S, Woods D (1978) *Pneumocystis carinii* infection: evidence for high prevalence in normal and immunosuppressed children. Pediatrics 61:35–41
- 229. Navin TR, Rimland D, Lennox JL, Jernigan J, Cetron M, Hightower A, Roberts JM, Kaplan JE (2000) Risk factors for community-acquired pneumonia among persons infected with human immunodeficiency virus. J Infect Dis 181(1):158–164
- 230. Ruebush TK 2nd, Weinstein RA, Baehner RL, Wolff D, Bartlett M, Gonzles-Crussi F, Sulzer AJ, Schultz MG (1978) An outbreak of *Pneumocystis* pneumonia in children with acute lymphocytic leukemia. Am J Dis Child 132(2):143–148
- 231. Haron E, Bodey GP, Luna MA, Dekmezian R, Elting L (1988) Has the incidence of *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia in cancer patients increased with the AIDS epidemic? Lancet 2(8616):904–905

- 232. Cheung YF, Chan CF, Lee CW, Lau YL (1994) An outbreak of *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia in children with malignancy. J Paediatr Child Health 30(2):173–175
- 233. Olsson M, Eriksson BM, Elvin K, Strandberg M, Wahlgren M (2001) Genotypes of clustered cases of *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia. Scand J Infect Dis 33(4):285–289
- 234. Hennequin C, Page B, Roux P, Legendre C, Kreis H (1995) Outbreak of *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia in a renal transplant unit. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 14(2):122–126
- 235. Höcker B, Wendt C, Nahimana A, Tönshoff B, Hauser PM (2005) Molecular evidence of *Pneumocystis* transmission in pediatric transplant unit. Emerg Infect Dis 11(2):330–332
- 236. de Boer MG, Bruijnesteijn van Coppenraet LE, Gaasbeek A, Berger SP, Gelinck LB, van Houwelingen HC, van den Broek P, Kuijper EJ, Kroon FP, Vandenbroucke JP (2007) An outbreak of *Pneumocystis jiroveci* pneumonia with 1 predominant genotype among renal transplant recipients: interhuman transmission or a common environmental source? Clin Infect Dis 44(9):1143–1149
- 237. Yazaki H, Goto N, Uchida K, Kobayashi T, Gatanaga H, Oka S (2009) Outbreak of *Pneumocystis jiroveci* pneumonia in renal transplant recipients: *P. jiroveci* is contagious to the susceptible host. Transplantation 88(3):380–385
- 238. Gianella S, Haeberli L, Joos B, Ledergerber B, Wüthrich RP, Weber R, Kuster H, Hauser PM, Fehr T, Mueller NJ (2010) Molecular evidence of interhuman transmission in an outbreak of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia among renal transplant recipients. Transpl Infect Dis 12(1):1–10
- 239. Rostved AA, Sassi M, Kurtzhals JA, Sørensen SS, Rasmussen A, Ross C, Gogineni E, Huber C, Kutty G, Kovacs JA, Helweg-Larsen J (2013) Outbreak of *Pneumocystis* pneumonia in renal and liver transplant patients caused by genotypically distinct strains of *Pneumocystis jirovecii*. Transplantation 96(9):834–842
- 240. Debourgogne A, Favreau S, Ladrière M, Bourry S, Machouart M (2014) Characteristics of *Pneumocystis* pneumonia in Nancy from January 2007 to April 2011 and focus on an outbreak in nephrology. J Mycol Med 24(1):19–24
- 241. Martin-Garrido I, Carmona EM, Specks U, Limper AH (2013) *Pneumocystis* pneumonia in patients treated with rituximab. Chest 144(1):258–265
- 242. de Boer MG, de Fijter JW, Kroon FP (2011) Outbreaks and clustering of *Pneumocystis*

pneumonia in kidney transplant recipients: a systematic review. Med Mycol 49(7):673–680

- 243. Choukri F, Menotti J, Sarfati C, Lucet JC, Nevez G, Garin YJ, Derouin F, Totet A (2010) Quantification and spread of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* in the surrounding air of patients with *Pneumocystis* pneumonia. Clin Infect Dis 51(3):259–265
- 244. Davis JL, Welsh DA, Beard CB, Jones JL, Lawrence GG, Fox MR, Crothers K, Morris A, Charbonnet D, Swartzman A, Huang L (2008) *Pneumocystis* colonisation is common among hospitalised HIV infected patients with non-*Pneumocystis* pneumonia. Thorax 63(4):329–334
- 245. Masur H, Michelis MA, Greene JB, Onorato I, Stouwe RA, Holzman RS, Wormser G, Brettman L, Lange M, Murray HW, Cunningham-Rundles S (1981) An outbreak of community-acquired *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia: initial manifestation of cellular immune dysfunction. N Engl J Med 305(24):1431–1438
- 246. Palella FJ Jr, Delaney KM, Moorman AC, Loveless MO, Fuhrer J, Satten GA, Aschman DJ, Holmberg SD (1998) Declining morbidity and mortality among patients with advanced human immunodeficiency virus infection. HIV Outpatient Study Investigators. N Engl J Med 338(13):853–860
- 247. Kaplan JE, Hanson D, Dworkin MS, Frederick T, Bertolli J, Lindegren ML, Holmberg S, Jones JL (2000) Epidemiology of human immunodeficiency virus-associated opportunistic infections in the United States in the era of highly active antiretroviral therapy. Clin Infect Dis 30(Suppl 1):S5–S14
- 248. Kelley CF, Checkley W, Mannino DM, Franco-Paredes C, Del Rio C, Holguin F (2009) Trends in hospitalizations for AIDSassociated *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia in the United States (1986 to 2005). Chest 136(1):190–197
- 249. Walzer PD, Evans HE, Copas AJ, Edwards SG, Grant AD, Miller RF (2008) Early predictors of mortality from *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia in HIV-infected patients: 1985-2006. Clin Infect Dis 46(4):625–633
- 250. Fisk DT, Meshnick S, Kazanjian PH (2003) *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia in patients in the developing world who have acquired immunodeficiency syndrome. Clin Infect Dis 36:70–78
- 251. Bakeera-Kitaka S, Musoke P, Downing R, Tumwine JK (2004) *Pneumocystis carinii* in children with severe pneumonia at Mulago Hospital. Uganda Ann Trop Paediatr 24(3):227–235

- 252. Kyeyune R, den Boon S, Cattamanchi A, Davis JL, Worodria W, Yoo SD, Huang L (2010) Causes of early mortality in HIVinfected TB suspects in an East African referral hospital. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 55(4):446–450
- 253. Serwadda D, Goodgame R, Lucas SKG (1989) Absence of pneumocystosis in Ugandan AIDS patients. AIDS 3:47–48
- 254. Elvin KM, Lumbwe CM, Luo NP, Björkman A, LE Källenius G (1989) *Pneumocystis* carinii is not a major cause of pneumonia in HIV infected patients in Lusaka, Zambia. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 83:553–555
- 255. Taylor SM, Meshnick SR, Worodria W, Andama A, Davis JL, Cattamanchi A, den Boon S, Yoo SD, Goodman CD, Huang L, International HIV-Associated Opportunistic Pneumonias (IHOP) Study (2012) Low prevalence of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* lung colonization in Ugandan HIV-infected patients hospitalized with non-*Pneumocystis* pneumonia. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 72(2):139–143
- 256. Jensen L, Jensen AV, Praygod G, Kidola J, Faurholt-Jepsen D, Changalucha J, Range N, Friis H, Helweg-Larsen J, Jensen JS, Andersen AB (2010) Infrequent detection of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* by PCR in oral wash specimens from TB patients with or without HIV and healthy contacts in Tanzania. BMC Infect Dis 10:140
- 257. Schoffelen AF, van Lelyveld SF, Barth RE, Gras L, de Wolf F, Netea MG, Hoepelman AI, ATHENA National Observational Cohort Study (2013) Lower incidence of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia among Africans in the Netherlands host or environmental factors? AIDS 27(7):1179–1184
- 258. Hartung TK, Chimbayo D, van Oosterhout JJ, Chikaonda T, van Doornum GJ, Claas EC, Melchers WJ, Molyneux ME, Zijlstra EE (2011) Etiology of suspected pneumonia in adults admitted to a high-dependency unit in Blantyre, Malawi. Am J Trop Med Hyg 85(1):105–112. doi: 10.4269/ ajtmh.2011.10-0640. Erratum in: Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2011;85(3):582
- 259. de Armas Rodríguez Y, Wissmann G, Müllera L, Pederiva MA, Brum MC, Brackmann RL, Capo de Paz V, Calderon EJ (2011) *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia in developing countries. Parasite 18:219–228
- 260. Marshall CS, Curtis AJ, Spelman T, O'Brien DP, Greig J, Shanks L, du Cros P, Casas EC, da Fonseca MS, Athan E, Elliott JH (2013) Impact of HIV-associated conditions on mortality in people commencing anti-retroviral
therapy in resource limited settings. PLoS One 8(7):e68445

- 261. Revathy M, Therese KL, Bagyalakshmi R, Chandrasekar C, Kumar S, Madhavan HN (2014) Application of real time polymerase chain reaction targeting kex 1 gene and its comparison with the conventional methods for rapid detection of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* in clinical specimens. Indian J Med Res 140(3):406–413
- 262. Indira P, Kumar PM, Shalini S, Vaman K (2015) Opportunistic infections among people living with HIV (PLHIV) with diabetes mellitus (DM) attending a Tertiary Care Hospital in Coastal City of South India. PLoS One 10(8):e0136280
- 263. Stern A, Green H, Paul M, Vidal L, Leibovici L (2014) Prophylaxis for *Pneumocystis* pneumonia (PCP) in non-HIV immunocompromised patients. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 10:CD005590
- 264. Monnet X, Vidal-Petiot E, Osman D, Hamzaoui O, Durrbach A, Goujard C, Miceli C, Bourée P, Richard C (2008) Critical care management and outcome of severe *Pneumocystis* pneumonia in patients with and without HIV infection. Crit Care 12(1):R28
- 265. Festic E, Gajic O, Limper AH, Aksamit TR (2005) Acute respiratory failure due to pneumocystis pneumonia in patients without human immunodeficiency virus infection: outcome and associated features. Chest 128(2):573–579
- 266. Lopez-Martinez R, Mendez-Tovar LJ (2012) Blastomycosis. Clin Dermatol 30:565–572
- 267. Richardson MD, Warnock DW (2012) Fungal infection. Diagnosis and management, 4th edn. Wiley-Blackwell
- 268. Fanella S, Skinner S, Trepman E, Embil JM (2011) Blastomycosis in children and adolescents: a 30-year experience from Manitoba. Med Mycol 49(6):627–632. doi:10.3109/13 693786.2010.547994, Epub 2011 Jan 5
- 269. Light BR, Kralt D, Embil JM, Trepman E, Wiebe L, Limerick B, Sarsfield P, Hammond G, Macdonald K (2008) Seasonal variations in the clinical presentation of pulmonary and extrapulmonary blastomycosis. Med Mycol 46(8):835–841. doi:10.1080/13693780802132763
- 270. Savio J, Muralidharan S, Macaden RS, D'Souza G, Mysore S, Ramachandran P, Garg I, Rout P, Hemashettar BM, Padhye AA (2006) Blastomycosis in a South Indian patient after visiting an endemic area in USA. Med Mycol 44(6):523–529

- 271. Roy M, Benedict K, Deak E et al (2013) A large community outbreak of blastomycosis in Wisconsin with geographic and ethnic clustering. Clin Infect Dis 57(5):655–662
- 272. Bradsher RW (2015) Chapter 266. Blastomycosis. In: Bennett JE, Dolin R, Blaser MJ (eds) Mandell, Douglas and Bennett's principles and practice of infectious diseases, 8th edn. Vol 2. Elsevier Saunders
- 273. Laniado-Laborin R(2007) Coccidioidomycosis and other endemic mycoses in Mexico. Rev Iberoam Micol 24:249–258
- 274. Baptista-Rosas RC, Hinojosa A, Riquelme M (2007) Ecological niche modeling of *Coccidioides* spp. in western North American deserts. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1111:35–46, Epub 2007 Mar 29
- 275. Whiston E, Taylor JW (2014) Genomics in *Coccidioides*: insights into evolution, ecology, and pathogenesis. Med Mycol 52(2):149–155. doi:10.1093/mmy/myt001, Epub 2013 Dec 12
- 276. Rodriguez-Cerdeira C, Arenas R, Moreno-Coutino G et al (2014) Systemic fungal infections in patients with human immunodeficiency virus. Actas Dermosifiliogr 105(1):5–17
- 277. Azenha MR, Caliento R, Guilherme L et al (2012) A retrospective study of oral manifestationsinpatientswithParacoccidioidomycosis. Braz Dent J 23(6):753–757
- 278. Andrade RV, da Silva SP, Torres FAG et al (2005) Overview and perspectives on the transcriptome of *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis*. Rev Iberoam Micol 22:203–212
- 279. Shankar J, Restrepo A, Clemons KV et al (2011) Hormones and the resistance of women to paracoccidioidomycosis. Clin Microbiol Rev 24(2):296–313
- 280. Restrepo A, Tobon AM, Cano LE (2015) Chapter 269. Paracoccidioidomycosis. In: Bennett JE, Dolin R, Blaser MJ (eds) Mandell, Douglas and Bennett's principles and practice of infectious diseases, 8th edn. Vol 2. Elsevier Saunders
- 281. Chang P, Rodas C (2012) Skin lesions in histoplasmosis. Clin Dermatol 30(6):592–598. doi:10.1016/j.clindermatol.2012.01.004
- 282. Leimann BCQ et al (2005) Histoplasmosis in a Brazilian center: clinical forms and laboratory tests. Rev Iberoam Micol 22:141–146
- 283. Steenbergen JN, Nosanchuk JD, Malliaris SD et al (2004) Interaction of Blastomyces dermatitidis, Sporothrix schenckii and Histoplasma capsulatum with Acanthamoeba castellani. Infect Immun 72(6):3478-3488

- 284. Smith ES, Fleischer AB, Feldman SR, Williford PM (2002) Characteristics of officebased physician visits for cutaneous fungal infections. an analysis of 1990 to 1994 National Ambulatory Medical Care Survey Data. Cutis 69(3):191–198, 201-2
- 285. Akiba H, Motoki Y, Satoh M, Iwatsuki K, Kaneko F (2001) Recalcitrant trichophytic granuloma associated with NK-cell deficiency in a SLE patient treated with corticosteroid. Eur J Dermatol 11(1):58–62
- 286. Lee WJ, Kim SL, Jang YH, Lee SJ, Kim do W, Bang YJ, Jun JB (2015) Increasing prevalence of *Trichophyton rubrum* identified through an analysis of 115,846 cases over the last 37 years. J Korean Med Sci 30(5):639–643
- 287. Marconi VC, Kradin R, Marty FM, Hospenthal DR, Kotton CN (2010) Disseminated dermatophytosis in a patient with hereditary hemochromatosis and hepatic cirrhosis: case report and review of the literature. Med Mycol 48(3):518–527. doi:10.3109/13693780903213512

Chapter 3

Current Algorithms in Fungal Diagnosis in the Immunocompromised Host

Thomas Lehrnbecher, Karsten Becker, and Andreas H. Groll

Abstract

Invasive fungal diseases (IFDs) are a major cause of morbidity and mortality in immunocompromised patients such as patients with hematological malignancies or allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients. Whereas the definite diagnosis of IFD requires invasive diagnostic procedures, imaging and noninvasive diagnostic assays may help in decision making with regard to the institution and the choice of antifungal agents, the duration of therapy, surgical intervention, and monitoring of fungal manifestations.

Unfortunately, signs and symptoms of IFD are often nonspecific in the immunocompromised patient. Therefore, in immunocompromised patients with suspected IFD, all samples collected need to be cultured for fungi, and, in the case of specimens obtained by invasive diagnostic procedures, also microscopically examined. For high sensitivity of the cultural and microscopic approaches, specific media and stains, respectively, are crucial. Non-culture based method such as the detection of galactomannan or ß-D-glucan and molecular tools such as polymerase chain reaction may help in the early diagnosis of IFD. Imaging studies may be indicative for IFD, but invasive diagnostics such as bronchoalveolar lavage and/or biopsy should be pursued in order to identify the causative pathogen. This chapter summarizes the current knowledge on diagnosing IFD and proposes practical help in the use of diagnostic tools.

Key words Invasive fungal disease, Culture, Galactomannan, ß-D-glucan, Polymerase chain reaction, Computerized tomography, Magnetic resonance imaging, Brochoalveolar lavage, Biopsy

1 Background and General Considerations

Invasive fungal diseases (IFDs) are a major cause of morbidity and mortality in immunocompromised patients such as patients with hematological malignancies or allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) recipients [1, 2]. The most common fungi causing invasive infections in this setting are *Aspergillus* and *Candida* spp., but other organisms such as mucormycetes or *Fusarium* spp. are increasingly found. The definite diagnosis of IFD requires invasive diagnostic procedures, but imaging and noninvasive diagnostic assays may help in decision making with regard to the institution and the choice of antifungal agents, the duration of therapy, surgical intervention, and monitoring of fungal manifestations.

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_3, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

Early diagnosis of IFD is difficult, in particular in invasive mould infection. On the other hand, early institution of therapy results in an improved outcome. There are different antifungal strategies, which depend on a number of factors, including but not limited to populations at risk for IFD and the local epidemiology. For example, in patients at high-risk for IFD such as patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) or undergoing allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT), who are neutropenic, afebrile and do not have symptoms suggesting IFD, screening with non-culture based methods is a potential strategy, in particular when these patients do not receive mould-active prophylaxis (Fig. 1). In neutropenic patients who develop fever which does not respond to broad spectrum antibiotics, there are two potential strategies: in the empirical antifungal therapeutic approach, antifungal therapy is started in all persistently febrile neutropenic patients, whereas in the preemptive strategy, antifungal therapy is only instituted when imaging and/or non-culture based diagnostics indicate IFD. The results of the diagnostic workup will also help to modify and guide antifungal therapy. Current methods for diagnosing systemic fungal infections include assessment of clinical signs and symptoms, mycological examination by microscopy and cultural as well as non-cultural techniques (e.g., antigen and antibody detection, molecular methods), and imaging procedures.

In this chapter, the different diagnostic tools are described and potential differences between children and adults are highlighted. In addition, practical help in the use of these diagnostic tools is presented.



Fig. 1 Potential diagnostic and therapeutic strategies in immunocompromised patients at high risk for invasive fungal disease

2 Signs and Symptoms of Invasive Fungal Infection

Signs and symptoms of IFD are often nonspecific, in particular in early stages of the disease. Unexplained fever despite broad-spectrum antibiotics or recurring febrile episodes after initial defervescence in the neutropenic host may be the only symptom of invasive fungal infection, but fever may also be caused by bacteria or viruses. Table 1 shows possible symptoms of invasive fungal infection depending on the site involved.

2.1 *Microscopy* In the case of IFD suspicion, microscopy is a key investigation because it is rapidly to perform within a few hours and the diagnostic yield is more than that for culture alone [3]. Thus, samples from invasive diagnostic procedures such as bronchoalveloar lavage (BAL), biopsies, or specimens from surgical procedures should always be microscopically examined by an experienced microbiologist and the treating clinician must be informed promptly in the case of a positive result [4]. Based on morphologic characteristics, the occurrence of fungal structures per se could be demonstrated and a rough differentiation of several groups of fungi such as such as hyaline moulds, mucorales, "black yeasts (dematiaceous fungi)" or yeasts could be possible. Of note, pretreatment with antifungal agents may influence fungal morphology.

Table 1							
Potential o	clinical symptoms (of invasive fungal	disease in d	lifferent org	jan/orga	n sy	stems

Organ/system	Features	Likely infection
Skin	Scattered lesions, maculopapular, progressing to pustular lesions with central necrosis	Acute disseminated candidiasis, disseminated aspergillosis, or <i>Fusarium</i> infection
Sinus	Facial pain, black or bloody nasal discharge, nasal eschars	Invasive aspergillosis or mucormycosis
Palate	Ulceration	Rhinocerebral mucormycosis
Chest	Unspecific symptoms such as cough, pleural pain, or back pain	Invasive pulmonary aspergillosis, PcP, or other fungal pneumonia
Central nervous system (CNS)	Headache, neck stiffness, altered mental status, seizures, other focal neurologic signs	CNS aspergillosis or mucormycosis, cryptococcal or <i>Candida</i> meningitis
Liver	Right upper quadrant pain Hepatosplenomegaly	Chronic disseminated candidiasis
Eyes	Visual disturbances up to sudden blindness Funduscopy may reveal "cottonwool ball" lesions in <i>Candida</i> choroidoretinitis	Acute disseminated candidosis



Fig. 2 Grocott's methenamine silver stain of lung tissue of a patient with chronic graftvs-host disease and augmented immunosuppression who died due to disseminated invasive *A. fumigatus* aspergillosis. Note the visualization of fungal elements on the background of lung tissue altered by inflammation and hemorrhage

When direct preparations are stained with Gram or hematoxylineosin, fungal elements may be insufficiently stained and/or misinterpreted as artifacts. Whereas hyphae are best visualized by "special fungal" stains, such as periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) stain, Grocott's methenamine silver stain or optical brighteners (fluorescent whitening agents, such as Blankophor of Calcofluor white), Grocott staining is the best method to demonstrate nonvital fungal structures (Fig. 2). In patients with suspected infection with Cryptococcus neoformans, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) should be examined by direct India ink preparation or mucicarmine stain in addition to antigen testing (see below). Although direct microscopic examination of filamentous fungi can provide important morphologic information (e.g., the presence of septa, the hyphal diameter, or ramification pattern), immunohistochemical examination should be performed in particular to differentiate between Aspergillus spp. and Mucoraceae [5]. Similarly, polyclonal antibodies may be used to detect Candida spp. in biopsy specimens. In the past years, fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH) was shown to offer significant advantages that allow for the rapid and specific identification of fungal structures [6].

2.2 Culturing All clinical samples from patients at high risk for IFD must be cultured for fungi to ensure species identification and antifungal susceptibility determination. In general, moulds are more difficult to isolate from clinical samples than *Candida* spp. [4]. Of note, yeasts and moulds do not grow well on conventional media used for the cultivation of bacteria and may require also other deviant culture conditions, thus, to ensure a high level of sensitivity, the use of specific agar and broth media and respective culture conditions is crucial. Consequently, the microbiological laboratory must be informed that there is a suspicion of an IFD and/or general diagnostic practices for defined patient groups and specimens should be established between the clinical partners and the laboratory.

Early detection of candidemia is very important because it is an indicator of disseminated disease. According to recently published European guidelines for the diagnosis of Candida infection, the number of blood cultures to be recommended in a single session is 3 [2–4], with a total volume varying according to the age of the patient, 40-60 mL for adults, 20 mL for children between 12 and 36 kg, 6 mL between 2 and 12 kg, and 2-4 mL for children under 2 kg [7]. The frequency recommended is daily when candidemia is suspected, and the incubation period must be at least 5 days. Sensitivity of blood cultures to detect Candida is up to 75%, but sensitivity rates seem to be lower in neutropenic patients and in those undergoing antifungal treatment. Notably, blood cultures are usually negative in patients with chronic invasive Candida infections such as hepatosplenic candidiasis and for most medically important hyaline mould infections (e.g., Aspergillus spp.). Bactec Mycosis IC/F medium apparently detects growth of Candida spp. faster than the fully automated and commonly used BacT/Alert system but requires a third blood culture bottle [8]. Special methods such as lysis centrifugation (Dupont Isolator) may improve the detection of fungi but can lead to falsepositive results. Novel technologies have been suggested to accelerate yeast identification from positive blood cultures including peptide nucleic acid fluorescence in situ hybridization (PNA-FISH®) and procedures based on matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time of flight (MALDI-TOF) mass spectrometry [9, 10]. As blood cultures cannot be considered as early diagnostic techniques, alternative procedures based on the detection and quantification of fungal biomarkers and metabolites have been developed to improve and anticipate the detection of invasive fungal infection (see below) [4, 7].

Samples from sterile sites (e.g., blood, CSF) have to be processed promptly to avoid multiplication of organisms. If not possible, storage at 4-5 °C is recommended. Biopsy and tissue specimens for culture should not be placed in histopathology fixatives and must be kept moist. Materials should be cultured on special media supplemented with antibiotics, preferably at 26 and 37 °C, over a prolonged period of time. The use of enriched media (e.g., Sabouraud with 2% glucose) may be helpful for isolating fungi. Notably, negative culture results do not exclude invasive fungal infection.

All fungal isolates, which may have an important impact on the therapeutic approach, should be identified down to the species level [11].

The reference procedures for antifungal susceptibility testing of yeasts and moulds (e.g., the microdilution method) have been described by the Clinical Laboratory and Standards Institute in the USA and by the European Committee for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing in Europe [4, 12, 13]. 2.3 Detection
 of Antigen
 and Antibody
 Often, culture-based positive evidence for IFD is not available to the clinician. To improve the diagnostic accuracy, some surrogate markers such the detection of antigens and antibodies have been developed for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections in patients at high risk for IFD over the last decades. Those non-culture based assays may assist the clinician to approve the diagnosis.

Galactomannan (GM) is a polysaccharide cell-wall component 2.3.1 Galactomannan that is released by most Aspergillus spp. during its hyphal growth. GM can be detected by an FDA-approved enzyme immunoassay that uses EB-A2 rat monoclonal antibodies (Platelia[™] Aspergillus Enzyme Immunoassay, Bio-Rad). Most studies evaluated the usefulness of GM as screening test in adults, and results demonstrated a 90-100% specificity and 80-100% sensitivity of the assay in granulocytopenic patients [14–18]. In addition, its negative predictive value for excluding invasive aspergillosis is very high (>90%). The value of the assay does not seem to be different in children compared to adults [19, 20]. As circulation of GM in serum is transient, testing should be carried out at least twice a week [4]. The GM assay may be positive before clinical suspicion of an infection and may also be useful in monitoring the therapeutic response [4]. Based on these studies, testing GM is included in a number of guidelines for the diagnosis and management of invasive aspergillosis in children and adults [4, 19-22]. GM positivity in serum, bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid and cerebrospinal fluid are included as a mycological criterion in the revised definitions of invasive fungal disease from the EORTC/ MSG consensus group [23]. The manufacturer recommends a cutoff of 0.5 for the Platelia Aspergillus in serum, measured in two consecutive samples. A cutoff of ≥ 1.0 might be more appropriate for BAL [21].

> It is important to consider a number of causes for falsepositivity of the GM test, such as cross-reactivity with fungal species of other fungal genera such as Alternaria, Paecilomyces, Penicillium, or Histoplasma, cross-reactivity with transfused blood or antiglobulin sera and cyclophosphamide. Since batches of fungus-derived ß-lactam antibiotics (e.g., ampicillin, amoxicillin clavulanate, and piperacillin/tazobactam) might be GMcontaminated, collection of samples before administration of these antibiotics are recommended in patients receiving these drugs. In children in particular, milk-based diet and nutrient supplement containing soybean proteins may cause false-positive GM tests as well as the lipoglycan of Bifidobacterium bifidum in neonates. On the other hand, the rate of false-negative results may be higher in patients receiving antimould prophylaxis [24], and a recent analysis concluded that, due to the low pretest risk of invasive aspergillosis in the context of effective antimould prophylaxis, serum GM surveillance of asymptomatic patients is unreliable, as all results would be either negative or false positive [25].

2.3.2 $1 \rightarrow 3-B-D-$ Glucan (BG) With the exception of the Zygomycetes (Mucor spp. and Rhizopus spp.), which do not produce BG, this marker is a cell wall polysaccharide component of many pathogenic fungi such as Aspergillus spp., Candida spp., Fusarium spp., Trichosporum spp., Saccharomyces spp. or Pneumocystis jirovecii. In contrast, BG concentrations are usually low or absent in patients with cryptococcal infections since Cryptococcus spp. produce only low levels of BG.

Similar to GM, BG is included as mycological criterion in the revised definitions of invasive fungal disease by the EORTC/MSG consensus group [23]. A recent meta-analysis in adult patients reported that (1) similar performance was observed among the different BG assays (e.g., the FungitellTM assay (Associates of Cap Cod, Inc Falmouth, MA), which is widely used in Europe and the USA and is approved by the FDA; Fungitec-G (Seikagaku)), (2) for the cutoff recommended by the manufacturer, two consecutive positive test results increase the diagnostic performance of the BG assay in proven or probable IFD, and (3) for two consecutive tests, sensitivity and specificity were 50 and 99%, respectively, and estimated positive and negative predictive values for an IFD prevalence of 10% were 84 and 95%, respectively [26].

Unfortunately, occurrence of BG is not limited to fungi, but found also in bacteria, algae, and higher plants leading to falsepositive results. Therefore, BG contamination from the environment is frequently observed and this marker can be detected during various bacterial infections (e.g., Streptococcus pneumoniae, Pseudomonas aeruginosa) and, to a certain extent, in healthy individuals [27]. Importantly, BG does not differentiate between fungi (e.g., Aspergillus or Candida). In children, there are limited data on the assay, and the clinical value of the test is less clear. A recent prospective study on BG screening in children undergoing allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation reported on a limited usefulness of BG due to a very low positive predictive value (<15%) [28]. It was speculated that this limitation is due to multiple factors which may lead to false-positive results of the BDG assay, such as bacteremia, severe mucositis, the administration of albumin and immunoglobulins, thrombocyte infusion with leukocyte-removing filters, or the administration of antibiotics such as amoxicillinclavulanate or piperacillin-tazobactam [28]. In addition, transient candidemia has been reported as a cause of persistent false-positive BDG levels, and also mucosal colonization with Candida species may result in higher BDG level than the recommended cutoff. In addition, as immunocompetent uninfected children have a higher BG levels than adults, the optimal cutoff for BG testing in children is unknown [29], and current guidelines do not recommend the routine use of this assay in children [19, 20].

2.3.3 Cryptococcal Antigen In immunocompromised patients, the detection of cryptococcal antigen in blood and/or CSF is highly indicative (>95%) of cryptococcal meningitis [4]. The commercially available latex antigen

detection assays detect all cryptococcal serotypes (A, B, C, D, and AD hybrids), i.e., antigens of *Cryptococcus neoformans* and *C. gattii* will be found. It is recommended to test CSF and serum in parallel. Although most studies on diagnosing cryptococcal meningitis focus on AIDS patients and not on those with underlying malignancies, this rapid approach is most likely to be useful in both settings. Poorly encapsulated strains, prozone phenomenon and early infection may lead to false-negative results.

Although the detection of antibodies in the serum does not seem 2.3.4 Antibody Detection to play a major role in the diagnosis of most fungal infections in the immunocompromised patient [4], the combined detection of mannan, a major polysaccharide component of the Candida cell wall, and anti-mannan antibodies in the blood is considered to be a method for specific detection of Candida spp. in serum samples of both patients with hematologic malignancies and patients in the intensive care unit [7, 30]. There is a combination of tests commercially available [Platelia Candida Antigen Plus (Ag PlusTM) and Antibody Plus (Ab Plus[™]; Bio-Rad Laboratories)]. In the setting of suspected candidemia and chronic disseminated candidiasis, the accuracy has been reported to be 50–70%, but more importantly, due to a high negative predictive value (>85%), the assay can be used to rule out infection. However, because the clearance of mannan from the blood is fast, several serum samples should be investigated.

Molecular methods such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR) are 2.4 Polymerase promising diagnostic tools for IFD. However, sensitivity and speci-**Chain Reaction** ficity widely vary across the reports, and the method, which is not standardized to date, is not included as criterion in the revised definitions of IFD [23, 31]. In this regard, major methodological issues include optimal clinical sampling, an optimized DNA extraction method and an optimal PCR (in particular, primer target selection) design [32]. There are a various approaches such as the use of nested PCR, which detects genus-specific genomic sequences as well as single-copy genes or the use of panfungal PCR primers, which amplify multiple-copy genes identifiable in almost all fungal species. This latter method is followed by hybridization with species-specific probes or by sequencing (ribosomal ITS-1 and -2 regions).

Newer assays successfully employ real-time PCR technology (e.g., LightCyclerTM, TaqManTM), which potentially allow quantification of the fungal burden. The SeptiFast assay (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany), a multiplex PCR designed for detection of most common pathogens causing sepsis covers also *A. fumigatus* and several common species of the *Candida* genus (*C. albicans, C. glabrata, C. krusei, C. parapsilosis,* and *C. tropicalis*). Also for *A. fumigatus*, the PCR approach has impact on the antimicrobial

treatment in febrile neutropenia as shown in a randomized controlled study [33].

When testing blood samples, sensitivity of Aspergillus PCR using plasma seems to be superior to that of serum [34]. A recent randomized study demonstrated that the combined use of GM and PCR to direct treatment in high-risk hematology patients resulted in reduced use of empirical antifungal treatment [35].

However, testing BAL samples seems to achieve higher sensitivity and specificity rates than testing blood samples [4]. A high negative predictive value in most studies makes invasive disease less likely in patients with repeatedly negative PCR results. In contrast, a positive PCR test may identify patients with breakthrough infections or those with an insufficient response to antifungal treatment, thus characterizing a patient population requiring intensification or modification of antifungal treatment. Again, recent data suggest that molecular diagnostic methods should be combined with other non-cultural tests such as GM [36, 37].

When evaluating lung biopsy specimens, PCR added to histopathology and culture may improve the detection and specification of pathogens [38, 39]. Recent studies suggest that molecular methods should be included as complementary tool in the diagnostic program for fresh tissue samples or cerebrospinal fluid obtained in patients with suspected infection [40]. Therefore, specialized laboratories should be contacted for these tests prior to invasive diagnostic procedures.

2.5 Imaging
2.5.1 Lungs
About half of neutropenic patients persistently febrile for more than 48 h of broad-spectrum antibiotic therapy show pathological findings in high-resolution CT scans [41]. Compared to conventional chest radiographs, CT scans reveals fungal pneumonia earlier, thus facilitating the early institution of antifungal therapy which is associated with a better outcome (Table 2).

Table 2 Recommendations for imaging diagnostic procedures (modified according to [21])

In febrile neutropenic patients with signs or symptoms of lower respiratory tract infection, computed tomography (CT) scan of the lungs is the diagnostic method of choice

Conventional chest radiographs are not recommended for the routine diagnosis of lung infiltrates in febrile neutropenic patients

In most cases, thoracic CT scan can be done without contrast media

Whereas CT findings such as consolidation, "halo sign," and "air-crescent sign" are indicative for pulmonary aspergillosis in adults, radiographic findings in children with IFD are often unspecific

If infiltrates are detected on pulmonary CT scans, bronchoalveolar lavage should be considered at a segmental bronchus supplying an area of radiographic abnormalities

The role of routine sinus imaging scans in otherwise asymptomatic patients during prolonged febrile neutropenia is uncertain

CT findings such as consolidation, "halo sign," and "air-crescent sign" may be important signs of filamentous fungal disease and are included in the revised definition of invasive fungal disease (Fig. 3a) [23, 42]. Whereas the "halo sign" is typically found in neutropenic patients, other CT findings indicative of pulmonary aspergillosis are comparable in neutropenic and in non-neutropenic patients [43]. Recently it has been demonstrated that a "reversed halo sign," showing a focal rounded area of ground-glass opacity surrounded by a crescent or complete ring of consolidation, is relatively specific for fungal pneumonia due to mucorales [44]. Although the findings of pulmonary CT scans may be suggestive for invasive fungal disease, it is important to note that differential diagnoses such as pneumonia due to other microorganisms as well as lung involvement by underlying malignancies have always to be considered. In contrast, diffuse bilateral perihilar infiltrates, patchy areas of ground-glass attenuation, cysts and septal thickening, consolidation, and centrilobular nodules may indicate Pneumocystis pneumonia (PcP) [21]. Therefore, in addition to the institution of preemptive therapy, invasive diagnostic procedures should be pursued (Fig. 4).

In children, the limited data on CT findings of invasive pulmonary fungal disease suggest that radiographic findings are often unspecific (Table 2). In contrast to adults, typical signs of IFD (e.g., halo sign, air crescent sign, and cavities) are not seen in the majority of children, in particular in the younger age group (e.g., <5-year of age), whereas even atypical pulmonary infiltrates such as multiple nodules or fluffy masses and infiltrates which look like mass lesions may support the diagnosis of invasive pulmonary fungal disease [45].

As in patients with pulmonary aspergillosis the volume of pulmonary infiltrates may increase during the first week despite effective antifungal therapy [46], follow-up thoracic CT scans should not be performed earlier than 7 days after start of treatment, in particular when the neutrophil count increases. Reduction of the "halo" and the development of an "air-crescent" sign typically indicate favorable response [47].

2.5.2 Gastrointestinal Chronic disseminated candidiasis, such as hepatosplenic candidiasis, *Tract*is the most common form of gastrointestinal involvement by invasive fungal disease. In these patients, lesions with hyperechogenic center and a hypoechogenic rim ("bull's-eye sign," size 5–20 mm) may be detected by ultrasound, CT, or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (Fig. 5) [4]. These lesions may persist for months after successful therapy, but MRI may be particularly helpful for monitoring the response to treatment since signal changes in T2- and T1-weighted postgadolinium images may suggest inactivity [4].
2-[fluorine-18]-fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose positron emission



Fig. 3 Invasive pulmonary and cerebral aspergillosis with documentation of *A. fumigatus* in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid from a patient with chronic recurrent myeloid leukemia (CML), long-term treatment with glucocorticosteroids and intermittent granulocytopenia. (a) Pulmonary computerized tomography (CT) scan demonstrating multiple pulmonary nodules. The peripheral, rounded lesion has a small surrounding halo; note the anatomical relationship of the lesion to a smaller bronchus that was targeted for the diagnostic BAL procedure. (b) Cerebral magnetic resonance imaging (MRI; T1 sagittal after contrast) demonstrating a ring-enhancing lesion in the frontal region with meningeal reaction that is highly suggestive of a metastatic lesion from infected lung tissue, allowing for a diagnosis of probable cerebral aspergillosis



Fig. 4 Diagnostic procedures in neutropenic patients with persistent fever (modified according to [21]). If defervescence cannot be achieved by broad-spectrum antibacterial treatment within 48–72 h, empiric antifungal therapy should be initiated (if chosen as strategy) and diagnostic procedures should include pulmonary computerized tomography (CT) scan and non-culture based methods (e.g., galactomannan, B-D-glucan). In case of pulmonary infiltrates, bronchoscopy with bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) is recommended, and/or invasive diagnostics including biopsy should be considered

tomography (FDG-PET+/-CT) scans may be helpful in individual patients, but cannot discriminate between malignancy and infection [48]. CT and particularly MRI scanning may be helpful in all other fungal infections of the gastrointestinal tract.

2.5.3 Central Nervous System and Paranasal Sinuses In patients with new neurological symptoms, such as seizures, hemiparesis, change in mental status, or persistent headache, imaging is always indicated. Whereas cerebral CT scan is rapidly being performed, MRI is preferred since it detects subtle pathological changes of the brain parenchyma and meninges (Fig. 3b) [4]. In invasive aspergillosis, complications such as aneurysm formation, hemorrhage, infarction, abscess formation, granulomas, meningitis, and cerebritis occur. Typical findings in MRI are (1) multiple lesions



Fig. 5 Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of chronic disseminated candidiasis (CDC) in a 4-year-old girl with acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) with multiple hypointense lesions in liver and spleen. The clinical hallmark of this condition is persistent fever despite granulocyte recovery in a patient with leukemia, right upper quadrant pain, and elevated liver function tests

in the cerebral hemispheres, basal ganglia, and cortico-medullary junction, (2) areas of petechial hemorrhage and paramagnetic substances, (3) ring enhancement, (4) grossly hemorrhagic lesions, and (5) early vascular enhancement [49]. Aspergilloma shows hypointense signal on T1-weighted image (WI), and mixed signal on T2WI [49]. If the rhinocerebral region is involved, arterial occlusion can rapidly result in tissue infarction. In order to explore the paranasal sinuses, CT has proven to be more reliable than MRI as it is superior in detecting bone destruction [50]. Hemorrhage and/or infarction (tissue necrosis) irrespective of the site of infection is highly suggestive of angiotropic fungal invasion. However, the role of routine sinus imaging scans in otherwise asymptomatic patients during prolonged FN is uncertain [19]. Notably, children younger than 2 years have not had sufficient pneumatization of all the sinus cavities and thus sinus imaging is rarely informative in this age range. Plain radiography of the paranasal sinuses is of limited value for diagnosing acute invasive fungal sinusitis because it may miss progressive lesions including bone erosion.

2.6 Invasive Diagnostic Procedures

2.6.1 Endoscopic Methods Bronchoscopy with BAL may be useful for workup of pulmonary infiltrates, although studies indicate that the outcome of critically ill febrile cancer patients with severe pulmonary infiltrates has not been improved by these diagnostic procedures (Table 3) [51]. A recent study demonstrated a diagnostic yield of 30% in

Table 3

Recommendations for bronchoscopy and bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) (modified according to [21])

Bronchoscopy and bronchoalveolar lavage should be carried out using a standardized protocol

Microbiological workup of BAL samples should follow a standardized protocol and include histological, microbiological and molecular workup

Bronchoscopy and BAL should only be carried out in patients without critical hypoxemia

Urgent need to start or modify antimicrobial therapy should not be postponed by bronchoscopy and BAL

Table 4

Clinical assessment of microbiological findings in febrile neutropenic patients with lung infiltrates (modified according to ref. [21])

The following findings may indicate pathogens causative for lung infiltrates:

- Isolation of pneumococci, alpha-hemolytic streptococci, *Bacillus cereus*, or gram-negative aerobic pathogens from blood culture
- Positive Aspergillus galactomannan in blood (threshold 0.5)
- Positive Legionella pneumophila serogroup 1 antigen in urine
- *P. jirovecii*, gram-negative aerobic pathogens, pneumococci, *Nocardia*, *M. tuberculosis*, or *Aspergillus spp.* or *Aspergillus* galactomannan (threshold 1.0) or Mucorales obtained from bronchoalveolar lavage or sputum samples; positive rapid culture for CMV, detection of CMV "immediate early antigen"

"Potentially relevant" findings include:

• Common respiratory viruses, isolation of *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Legionella* spp. or atypical mycobacteria in respiratory secretions, positive CMV-or non-quantitative *Pneumocystis*-PCR (without conformation by other methods) from BAL

The following findings are unlikely to represent pathogens causative for lung infiltrates:

- Isolation of enterococci from blood culture, swabs, sputum, or BAL
- Coagulase-negative staphylococci or Corynebacterium spp. obtained from any sample
- Isolation of Candida spp. from swabs, saliva, sputum, or tracheal aspirates
- Findings from surveillance cultures, feces, and urine cultures

hematological patients, which was defined as identification of a true pathogen or an underlying malignancy [52]. However, this rate clearly depends on the risk profile of patients and the experience of the investigator. Although a "gold standard" is lacking, recovery of moulds from sputum in patients with prolonged neutropenia and clinical signs suggestive for invasive fungal disease should be regarded as a possible indicator of fungal pneumonia (Table 4) [4]. In contrast, yeast found in sputum or BAL fluid as well as in the upper and lower gastrointestinal tract should be regarded as contamination or colonization until invasive disease is proven (e.g., lung biopsy), since yeast belong to the physiological flora of the mucous membranes (Table 4). As detailed above, the highest sensitivity and specificity of diagnosing invasive pulmonary fungal infection are obtained by a combination of different culture- and non-culture based methods. The performance of other endoscopic procedures should be considered according to the clinical symptoms, e.g., paranasal sinus endoscopy in patients with suspected invasive fungal sinusitis or esophago-gastro-duodenoscopy in patients with esophagitis not responding to preemptive antifungal therapy.

Cultural isolation of fungi and histological proof from lung tissue 2.6.2 Organ Biopsy are regarded as diagnostic "gold standard" for invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. Unfortunately, there are no quality standards for diagnostic procedures, and patient populations undergoing biopsy are highly selected. A recent meta-analysis analyzed the diagnostic yield of BAL and lung biopsy [53]. Although this was not a headto-head comparison of the two methods, the authors reported that an infectious diagnosis was more common with BAL compared with lung biopsy, whereas lung biopsy more commonly led to a noninfectious diagnosis and was more likely to change how the patient was managed. Again, these patient populations are highly selected, and no prospective study to date has compared different methods for invasive approaches or invasive diagnostic to no diagnostic procedure. The results of the meta-analysis also showed that compared to BAL, complications significantly occur more often in lung biopsies, in which also the procedure-related mortality was fourfold higher, but the analysis did not include important and potentially confounding facts such as the location of the infiltrate and comorbidities. Transbronchial biopsy (often performed during the BAL procedure) is not recommended in severely thrombocytopenic patients with lung infiltrates [21]. Similarly, percutaneous biopsy, which may be guided by ultrasound or CT requires platelet counts >50,000/µL plus sufficient coagulation indices [54]. The latter approach should be limited to patients without an obvious risk of respiratory failure in case of complications such as a pneumothorax. When these diagnostic approaches are not feasible or do not yield a result and a specific diagnosis is important, open-lung biopsy, mini-thoracotomy, or video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery may be safely carried out in patients with treatment-refractory lung infiltrates. As described above, the diagnostic yield of invasive diagnostic procedures increases when a combined mycological, molecular and histopathological sample processing is performed (e.g., microscopy, culture, antigen testing, PCR etc).

Liver biopsies for presumed hepatosplenic candidiasis may be important to identify the causative pathogen in order to guide therapy. Earlier reports suggest that a liver biopsy during the first 3 weeks after recovery from granulocytopenia provides the highest diagnostic yield [55]. Again, combined culture-based and nonculture based methods should be performed of biopsy specimens, which should be diluted in isotonic saline for further workup.

3 Conclusions and Perspectives

In immunocompromised patients, IFD is often difficult to diagnose. Available diagnostic tools include the assessment of clinical signs and symptoms, mycological examination by microscopy and cultural as well as non-cultural techniques (e.g., antigen and antibody detection, molecular methods), and imaging procedures, which should be combined and performed according to current recommendations. The development of new diagnostic tools will hopefully improve the early and reliable diagnosis of IFD.

References

- 1. Upton A, Kirby KA, Carpenter P et al (2007) Invasive aspergillosis following hematopoietic cell transplantation: outcomes and prognostic factors associated with mortality. Clin Infect Dis 44:531–540
- Pagano L, Caira M, Nosari A et al (2007) Fungal infections in recipients of hematopoietic stem cell transplants: results of the SEIFEM B-2004 study—Sorveglianza Epidemiologica Infezioni Fungine Nelle Emopatie Maligne. Clin Infect Dis 45:1161–1170
- Denning DW, Kibbler CC, Barnes RA et al (2003) British Society for Medical Mycology proposed standards of care for patients with invasive fungal infections. Lancet Infect Dis 3:230–240
- 4. Ruhnke M, Bohme A, Buchheidt D et al (2012) Diagnosis of invasive fungal infections in hematology and oncology—guidelines from the Infectious Diseases Working Party in Haematology and Oncology of the German Society for Haematology and Oncology (AGIHO). Ann Oncol 23:823–833
- 5. Hayden RT, Isotalo PA, Parrett T et al (2003) In situ hybridization for the differentiation of Aspergillus, Fusarium, and Pseudallescheria species in tissue section. Diagn Mol Pathol 12:21–26
- 6. Rickerts V, McCormick Smith I, Mousset S et al (2013) Deciphering the aetiology of a mixed fungal infection by broad-range PCR with sequencing and fluorescence *in situ* hybridisation. Mycoses 56:681–686
- Cuenca-Estrella M, Verweij PE, Arendrup MC et al (2012) ESCMID* guideline for the diagnosis and management of *Candida* diseases 2012: diagnostic procedures. Clin Microbiol Infect 18(Suppl 7):9–18
- Meyer MH, Letscher-Bru V, Jaulhac B et al (2004) Comparison of Mycosis IC/F and plus Aerobic/F media for diagnosis of fungemia by

the bactec 9240 system. J Clin Microbiol 42:773–777

- Idelevich EA, Grunewald CM, Wullenweber J et al (2014) Rapid identification and susceptibility testing of *Candida* spp. from positive blood cultures by combination of direct MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry and direct inoculation of Vitek 2. PLoS One 9:e114834
- 10. Gorton RL, Ramnarain P, Barker K et al (2014) Comparative analysis of Gram's stain, PNA-FISH and Sepsityper with MALDI-TOF MS for the identification of yeast direct from positive blood cultures. Mycoses 57:592–601
- Schmalreck AF, Lackner M, Becker K et al (2014) Phylogenetic relationships matter: antifungal susceptibility among clinically relevant yeasts. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 58:1575–1585
- 12. EUCAST (European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing) EECoAS Document E.DEF 7.2: Method for the determination of broth dilution of antifungal agents for fermentative yeasts, revised March, 2012. http://www.eucast.org/ast_of_fungi/methods_of_antifungal_susceptibility_testing/susceptibility_testing_of_yeasts/. Accessed 20 July 2015
- EUCAST (European Committee on Antimicrrobial Susceptibility Testing) EECoAS Method for the determination of broth dilution minimum inhibitory concentrations of antifungal agents for conidia forming moulds; version 9.2 (Aug 25,2014). http://www. eucast.org/ast_of_fungi/methods_of_antifungal_susceptibility_testing/susceptibility_testing_of_moulds/. Accessed 20 July 2015
- 14. Maertens J, Theunissen K, Verhoef G et al (2005) Galactomannan and computed tomography-based preemptive antifungal therapy in neutropenic patients at high risk for invasive fungal infection: a prospective feasibility study. Clin Infect Dis 41:1242–1250

- 15. Maertens J, Verhaegen J, Demuynck H et al (1999) Autopsy-controlled prospective evaluation of serial screening for circulating galactomannan by a sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for hematological patients at risk for invasive Aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 37:3223–3228
- 16. Maertens J, Theunissen K, Verbeken E et al (2004) Prospective clinical evaluation of lower cut-offs for galactomannan detection in adult neutropenic cancer patients and haematological stem cell transplant recipients. Br J Haematol 126:852–860
- 17. Maertens J, Verhaegen J, Lagrou K et al (2001) Screening for circulating galactomannan as a noninvasive diagnostic tool for invasive aspergillosis in prolonged neutropenic patients and stem cell transplantation recipients: a prospective validation. Blood 97:1604–1610
- 18. Sulahian A, Boutboul F, Ribaud P et al (2001) Value of antigen detection using an enzyme immunoassay in the diagnosis and prediction of invasive aspergillosis in two adult and pediatric hematology units during a 4-year prospective study. Cancer 91:311–318
- Lehrnbecher T, Phillips R, Alexander S et al (2012) Guideline for the management of fever and neutropenia in children with cancer and/ or undergoing hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. J Clin Oncol 30:4427–4438
- 20. Groll AH, Castagnola E, Cesaro S et al (2014) Fourth European Conference on Infections in Leukaemia (ECIL-4): guidelines for diagnosis, prevention, and treatment of invasive fungal diseases in paediatric patients with cancer or allogeneic haemopoietic stem-cell transplantation. Lancet Oncol 15:e327–e340
- Maschmeyer G, Carratala J, Buchheidt D et al (2015) Diagnosis and antimicrobial therapy of lung infiltrates in febrile neutropenic patients (allogeneic SCT excluded): updated guidelines of the Infectious Diseases Working Party (AGIHO) of the German Society of Hematology and Medical Oncology (DGHO). Ann Oncol 26:21–33
- 22. Maertens J, Marchetti O, Herbrecht R et al (2010) European guidelines for antifungal management in leukemia and hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients: summary of the ECIL 3-2009 update. Bone Marrow Transplant 46:709–718
- 23. De Pauw B, Walsh TJ, Donnelly JP et al (2008) Revised definitions of invasive fungal disease from the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Invasive Fungal Infections Cooperative Group and the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/MSG)

Consensus Group. Clin Infect Dis 46: 1813–1821

- 24. Marr KA, Balajee SA, McLaughlin L et al (2004) Detection of galactomannan antigenemia by enzyme immunoassay for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis: variables that affect performance. J Infect Dis 190:641–649
- 25. Duarte RF, Sanchez-Ortega I, Cuesta I et al (2014) Serum galactomannan-based early detection of invasive aspergillosis in hematology patients receiving effective antimould prophylaxis. Clin Infect Dis 59:1696–1702
- 26. Lamoth F, Cruciani M, Mengoli C et al (2012) beta-Glucan antigenemia assay for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections in patients with hematological malignancies: a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies from the Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia (ECIL-3). Clin Infect Dis 54:633–643
- Oz Y, Kiraz N (2011) Diagnostic methods for fungal infections in pediatric patients: microbiological, serological and molecular methods. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther 9:289–298
- Koltze A, Rath P, Schoning S et al (2015) Beta-D-glucan screening for the detection of invasive fungal disease in children undergoing allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. J Clin Microbiol 53:2605–2610
- 29. Smith PB, Benjamin DK Jr, Alexander BD et al (2007) Quantification of 1,3-beta-D-glucan levels in children: preliminary data for diagnostic use of the beta-glucan assay in a pediatric setting. Clin Vaccine Immunol 14:924–925
- 30. Mikulska M, Calandra T, Sanguinetti M et al (2010) The use of mannan antigen and antimannan antibodies in the diagnosis of invasive candidiasis: recommendations from the Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia. Crit Care 14:R222
- 31. White PL, Wingard JR, Bretagne S, et al (2015) Aspergillus PCR: a systematic review of evidence for clinical use in comparison with antigen testing. Clin Infect Dis 53:2832–2837
- 32. White PL, Bretagne S, Klingspor L et al (2010) Aspergillus PCR: one step closer to standardization. J Clin Microbiol 48:1231–1240
- 33. Idelevich EA, Silling G, Niederbracht Y et al (2015) Impact of multiplex PCR on antimicrobial treatment in febrile neutropenia: a randomized controlled study. Med Microbiol Immunol 204(5):585–592
- 34. White PL, Barnes RA, Springer J, et al (2015) The clinical performance of *Aspergillus* PCR when testing serum and plasma—a study by the European *Aspergillus* PCR Initiative. J Clin Microbiol

- 35. Morrissey CO, Chen SC, Sorrell TC et al (2013) Galactomannan and PCR versus culture and histology for directing use of antifungal treatment for invasive aspergillosis in high-risk haematology patients: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis 13:519–528
- 36. Heng SC, Chen SC, Morrissey CO et al (2014) Clinical utility of *Aspergillus* galactomannan and PCR in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid for the diagnosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in patients with haematological malignancies. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 79:322–327
- 37. Hoenigl M, Prattes J, Spiess B et al (2014) Performance of galactomannan, beta-d-glucan, Aspergillus lateral-flow device, conventional culture, and PCR tests with bronchoalveolar lavage fluid for diagnosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 52:2039–2045
- 38. Lass-Florl C, Resch G, Nachbaur D et al (2007) The value of computed tomographyguided percutaneous lung biopsy for diagnosis of invasive fungal infection in immunocompromised patients. Clin Infect Dis 45:e101–e104
- 39. Rickerts V, Mousset S, Lambrecht E et al (2007) Comparison of histopathological analysis, culture, and polymerase chain reaction assays to detect invasive mould infections from biopsy specimens. Clin Infect Dis 44: 1078–1083
- 40. Reinwald M, Buchheidt D, Hummel M et al (2013) Diagnostic performance of an *Aspergillus*-specific nested PCR assay in cerebrospinal fluid samples of immunocompromised patients for detection of central nervous system aspergillosis. PLoS One 8:e56706
- 41. Heussel CP, Kauczor HU, Heussel GE et al (1999) Pneumonia in febrile neutropenic patients and in bone marrow and blood stem-cell transplant recipients: use of high-resolution computed tomography. J Clin Oncol 17:796–805
- 42. Caillot D, Casasnovas O, Bernard A et al (1997) Improved management of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in neutropenic patients using early thoracic computed tomographic scan and surgery. J Clin Oncol 15:139–147
- 43. Cornillet A, Camus C, Nimubona S et al (2006) Comparison of epidemiological, clinical, and biological features of invasive aspergillosis in neutropenic and nonneutropenic patients: a 6-year survey. Clin Infect Dis 43:577–584
- 44. Georgiadou SP, Sipsas NV, Marom EM et al (2011) The diagnostic value of halo and

reversed halo signs for invasive mould infections in compromised hosts. Clin Infect Dis 52:1144–1155

- 45. Burgos A, Zaoutis TE, Dvorak CC et al (2008) Pediatric invasive aspergillosis: a multicenter retrospective analysis of 139 contemporary cases. Pediatrics 121:e1286–e1294
- 46. Caillot D, Couaillier JF, Bernard A et al (2001) Increasing volume and changing characteristics of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis on sequential thoracic computed tomography scans in patients with neutropenia. J Clin Oncol 19:253–259
- 47. Brodoefel H, Vogel M, Hebart H et al (2006) Long-term CT follow-up in 40 non-HIV immunocompromised patients with invasive pulmonary aspergillosis: kinetics of CT morphology and correlation with clinical findings and outcome. AJR Am J Roentgenol 187:404–413
- 48. Teyton P, Baillet G, Hindie E et al (2009) Hepatosplenic candidiasis imaged with F-18 FDG PET/CT. Clin Nucl Med 34:439–440
- 49. Hassler A, Porto L, Lehrnbecher T (2015) Cerebral fungal infection in pediatric cancer patients. Curr Fungal Infect Rep 9:6–14
- 50. Aribandi M, McCoy VA, Bazan C 3rd (2007) Imaging features of invasive and noninvasive fungal sinusitis: a review. Radiographics 27: 1283–1296
- 51. Azoulay E, Mokart D, Lambert J et al (2010) Diagnostic strategy for hematology and oncology patients with acute respiratory failure: randomized controlled trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 182:1038–1046
- 52. Sampsonas F, Kontoyiannis DP, Dickey BF et al (2011) Performance of a standardized bronchoalveolar lavage protocol in a comprehensive cancer center: a prospective 2-year study. Cancer 117:3424–3433
- 53. Chellapandian D, Lehrnbecher T, Phillips B et al (2015) Bronchoalveolar lavage and lung biopsy in patients with cancer and hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation recipients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clin Oncol 33:501–509
- 54. Manhire A, Charig M, Clelland C et al (2003) Guidelines for radiologically guided lung biopsy. Thorax 58:920–936
- 55. Anttila VJ, Elonen E, Nordling S et al (1997) Hepatosplenic candidiasis in patients with acute leukemia: incidence and prognostic implications. Clin Infect Dis 24:375–380

Chapter 4

Commercial Molecular Tests for Fungal Diagnosis from a Practical Point of View

Michaela Lackner and Cornelia Lass-Flörl

Abstract

The increasing interest in molecular diagnostics is a result of tremendously improved knowledge on fungal infections in the past 20 years and the rapid development of new methods, in particular polymerase chain reaction. High expectations have been placed on molecular diagnostics, and the number of laboratories now using the relevant technology is rapidly increasing—resulting in an obvious need for standardization and definition of laboratory organization. In the past 10 years, multiple new molecular tools were marketed for the detection of DNA, antibodies, cell wall components, or other antigens. In contrast to classical culture methods, molecular methods do not detect a viable organisms, but only molecules which indicate its presence; this can be nucleic acids, cell components (antigens), or antibodies (Fig. 1). In this chapter, an overview is provided on commercially available detection tools, their strength and how to use them. A main focus is laid on providing tips and tricks that make daily life easier. We try to focus and mention methodical details which are not highlighted in the manufacturer's instructions of these test kits, but are based on our personal experience in the laboratory. Important to keep in mind is that molecular tools cannot replace culture, microscopy, or a critical view on patients' clinical history, signs, and symptoms, but provide a valuable add on tool. Diagnosis should not be based solely on a molecular test, but molecular tools might deliver an important piece of information that helps matching the diagnostic puzzle to a diagnosis, in particular as few tests are *in vitro* diagnostic tests (IVD) or only part of the whole test carries the IVD certificate (e.g., DNA extraction is often not included). Please be aware that the authors do not claim to provide a complete overview on all commercially available diagnostic assays being currently marketed for fungal detection, as those are subject to constant change. A main focus is put on commonly used panfungal assays and pathogen-specific assays, including Aspergillus-specific, Candida-specific, Cryptococcus specific, Histoplasma-specific, and Pneumocystis-specific assays. Assays are categorized according to their underlying principle in either antigen-detecting or antibody-detecting or DNA-detecting (Fig. 1). Other non-DNA-detecting nucleic acid methods such as FISH and PNA FISH are not summarized in this chapter and an overview on test performance, common false positives, and the clinical evaluation of commercial tests in studies is provided already in a previous book series by Javier Yugueros Marcos and David H. Pincus (Marcos and Pincus, Methods Mol Biol 968:25-54, 2013).

Key words Real-time PCR, Rt-PCR, Polymerase chain reaction, ELISA, Antigen test, Antibody test, Candida, Aspergillus, Cryptococcus, Fungi, Pneumocystis

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_4, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

1 **Basic Requirement Before Getting Started**

1.1

1.2 Quality

Standards

Clinical Samples which should be analyzed with molecular tests need to be taken under sterile conditions, and any contamination during sam-Specimen Collection pling should be avoided. The collection vessels often themselves represent a contamination risk, as shown in previous study; also blood collection vessels are often not free of fungal DNA [1]. Moreover, it is essential to transport the samples as fast as possible to the routine laboratory and chill them at 4 °C, as human DNAses and RNAses will degrade free pathogen-DNA, lowering the change for sufficient DNA quality for pathogen detection. This is of particular importance for the detection of fungal pathogens, which occur compared to viral and bacterial pathogens with relatively low cell loads [2]. Concerning blood, the operator needs to be aware that heparin-treated blood inhibits the PCR reaction and thick sputum needs to be pretreated with hyaluronidase [3]. Glassware should be avoided for sampling as (a) sterile glass equipment is not necessarily free of contaminating DNA, and (b) glassware is often a source of highly resistant RNA-degrading enzymes, a major source are the hands of the investigator. RNase can only be inactivated through high temperatures [4]. Instant inactivation of DNases and RNases is reliably achieved by chaotropic substances (especially guanidinium isothiocyanate, GITC) [5].

> Before getting started, it is important to first check the quality requirements for molecular diagnostics laboratories. These are highlighted for example in the Q4 document on "Good Laboratory Practice when Performing Molecular Amplification Assay" [5]. An overview on quality requirements from pre-analytic to test evaluation is provided by Neumaier et al. [3]. Fulfilling these basic quality requirements is essential to avoid amplicon contaminations [6] and cross-contaminations [7] or sample-to-sample contaminations [8, 9]. Avoiding amplicons contamination is one of the greatest challenges in molecular diagnostic laboratories, these are especially serious if the same DNA sequence is amplified repeatedly, or if series of amplifications are run, as given in seminested or nested PCRs. Nested PCRs are used to increase the specificity of amplification by using a second set of internal primers. In contrast in "one-step" PCRs have an excessive number of amplification cycles and therefore have a higher risk for generating nonspecific signals [3]. Independent of the amplification method, the possibility of spreading amplicons by aerosols is a general concern, and therefore, real-time PCR reactions are preferable used, as amplicons are not further processed. To avoid amplicon contaminations careful planning of preanalytical and analytical steps is essential. Quality requirements and precautions taken should always reflect the needs of the most critical assay. A well trained and instructed laboratory

staff that is aware of the consequences of inadequate performance and quality control is essential to guarantee quality of molecular analysis. Laboratory staff needs to be constantly trained to ensure that they fulfill the high skills needed for molecular analysis. A contamination of stock solutions, reagents, and machineries in molecular diagnostic laboratories is not just time consuming and difficult to localize, but also cost intensive as reagents need to be discarded or replaced. One of most important ways to avoid contaminations is a well-structured workflow (Figs. 1 and 2).

Structure your workflow as follows and physically separate Pre-PCR and Post-PCR areas [10]:

Pre-amplification area

- Master Mix room or reagent preparation clean room.

In this room PCR reagents [11], primers, probes, and other essentials are stored and PCR master mixes are prepared, please note that no DNA extracts, biological material, or amplicons are allowed in this room [12]. Plates and tubes are filled with the master mixes [11].

- Nucleic acid extraction room [8, 9].

In this room the nucleic acids are extracted from the clinical samples. Here internal controls and positive controls are



Fig. 1 Target structures detected in patients samples: DNA (a), antigen (b), and antibodies (c)



WORKFLOW

Fig. 2 Workflow of a molecular diagnostic laboratory

added to the master mix. Moreover, master mix and DNA extract are merged together.

PCR cycler room or amplification room.

This is the room where the cyclers are housed. The tubes are already locked and the plates sealed when they enter this area and these are exclusively opened in the post amplification area.

Post-amplification area

Post-PCR room or product analysis room.

This is the room with high loads of amplicons contaminations, the room should be frequently decontaminated with hypochlorine solution, UV-light and/or enzymatic reagents. All materials that entered this room do not leave the room or are not transferred to any other area. In this room, sequencing, agarose gels, and other assays are run.

In short, the following points should be kept in mind:

- Do not store amplicons longer than necessary.
- Gloves should be changed frequently.
- Use a different lab coat for each laboratory; do not carry on racks or potential contaminated materials from room to room.
- PCR reagents should be aliquot to avoid contamination of big stocks.
- Uncap and close tubes carefully to prevent aerosols.
- Decontaminate your working space with UV light [12] and/ or hypochlorite solution [1].
- Use a "post-PCR sterilization" to decontaminate the post-PCR room photochemical by the combination of isopsoralen and long-wave UV light [11].
- Touch nothing with naked hands, as RNAse and DNAse crosscontaminations can lead to false negative results.

1.3 Research On the packages and test inserts of almost all commercially available tests for fungal diagnostics the following terms can be found: Use-Only Kit "for research use-only," "only for research purposes," or "no diagnostic test." The validity of molecular tests in routine diagnostics for fungal pathogens is still under investigation and by far not as good validated as for viral tests. Currently all tests can only be used as add on tests not as stand-alone tests, and therefore, their results need to be seen with caution. Please carefully check what certificate is indicated on the test and whether the certificate covers the whole molecular procedure from DNA extraction to PCR result or only a part of the process. Many companies sell only the PCR assay alone, but not the kit that is necessary for DNA extraction from the clinical specimen, and therefore, only the PCR is certificated. Do consider the certification status (CE, IVD, research only) of the products when making your choice. Important to note is that a negative result does not preclude a fungal infection.

- 1.4 Inhibition of PCR Direct detection of pathogen DNA from clinical specimens is always challenging due to the imbalance of human and pathogen DNA. Therefore, choosing the right DNA extraction procedure is a key element for a successful PCR. Most companies recommend DNA extraction procedures in their manuals, but to not provide an IVD certificated DNA extraction in the frame of their own test kit. To overcome, PCR inhibition by an overload of human DNA and to avoid inhibition of the PCR reaction by inhibitory substances [13] in patient samples (e.g., heparin [14], cytostatic substances), samples are tested pure and as 1:3 dilution (sample diluted with ultrapure PCR grade water). A patient sample with particular high human DNA yields are biopsies. In general, attention should be paid to the recommended DNA extraction procedure in respect to their suitability for extracting fungal DNA from human specimens. A mechanical lysis step using glass beads (e.g., SeptiFast Lys Kit, M-Grad) [15] is needed for the disruption of ridged fungal cell walls, in particular when those are impeded in human tissues.
- **1.5** Not included Please be aware that only few kits are "all inclusive" kits. This means that usually tips, Pasteur pipettes, Falcon tubes, and other consumables are not included in delivery, so these need to be ordered separately. The user needs to make sure that additional material ordered fulfills the quality requirements of the assay, meaning that all materials should be free of DNAses, RNAses, free of DNA, free from PCR-inhibitors, and that all products used fulfill at minimum "PCR-grade." Free from DNA usually has different meanings and often is restricted to "free from human DNA" or "free from viral DNA." Providers usually do not guarantee that their products are free of microbial DNA. There are also several products on the market from Eppendorf®, Sarstedt, and others that have DNA/RNA low binding properties.

1.6 Improving
 Performance of ELISA
 Tests
 The authors suggest to immediately aliquot serum/plasma samples for ELISA testing in Low Protein binding Micro Tubes (Sarstedt) or a similar product to avoid that antigen attached to the plastic surface. Aliquots are frozen at -20 °C until processing to avoid settling of antigen. In particular, Fungitell (Associated of Cape Code) is critical for contaminations, and therefore, it is very important to constantly clean lamina flow bench, to work in a room were no fungal pure cultures are handled, to frequently change gloves and to precisely pipette to avoid cross-contaminations between samples negative controls, standard curve wells, and positive controls.

2 Panfungal: Commercially Available Tests That Allow the Detection of Fungi in General

Currently there is no internationally agreed on standard for panfungal assessment of clinical specimens, most widely used in microbiological laboratories are (a) specific-PCRs for *Candida*, *Aspergillus, Cryptococcus and Pneumocystis*, (b) specific-antigen tests for *Candida*, *Aspergillus, Cryptococcus*, and *Histoplasma*, or (c) panfungal approaches such as beta-D-glucan test and DNAsequencing of panfungal products.

2.1 DNA-Detecting Important to note is that panfungal PCR is generally prone to contamination with fungal DNA [16], only samples revealing BLAST results matching to the overall picture and other test results should be regarded as positive.

Ingenetix offers a panfungal, real-time assay for the detection of a broad-range of fungal DNA. As most panfungal, in-house assays, this assay is based on the partial internal transcribed spacer region (ITS2) [17], one of the most commonly used and sequenced gene region for fungi. The assay is designed on LC[™]-FastStart DNA Master Kit Hybridization Probes. The product is validated and designed for the LightCycler[®] 2.0 (Roche) [18]. According to the manufacturer MycoReal Fungi has a LoD 95% (limit of detection) of 15CFU/ PCR when used together with the LC[™] FastStart DNA Master Kit Hybridization Probes (Roche), no cross-reactivity with human or bacterial DNA was observed. The results are blasted against an ITS database such as NCBI (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov) or the ISHAM-ITS database (http://its.mycologylab.org/) [14]. Qiagen and Renshaw Diagnostics (Table 1) offer not panfungal assays, but assays which are able to detect all clinical relevant *Aspergillus* and *Candida* species,

Table 1 Overview on DNA-, antibody-, and antigen-detecting methods for the detection of fungal biomarkers in clinical specimens

Method	Assay name	Company
DNA-detecting	Microbial DNA qPCR Assay for Pan Aspergillus/Candida	Qiagen
	MycoReal Fungi (panfungal PCR)	Ingenetix GmbH
	RenDx Fungiplex assay	Renshaw Diagnostics
Antigen-detecting	Fungitec G-Test MK	Seikagaku
	B-G Star kit	Maruha
	Fungitell	Associates of Cape Cod
	turbidimetric β-Glucan Test Wako	Wako Pure Chemical Industries

even though their pathogen spectrum is narrower than the one of MycoReal, great care is necessary to avoid contaminations, this point is discussed more detailed under the header DNA-detecting assays for *Aspergillus*. Using the UMD Universal (Molzym) kit the authors modified the procedure for extracting fungal pathogens from clinical specimens as follows. MolDNAse is not used when fungi are extracted from human tissue, as in case of mucormycetes [3], it might be that free fungal DNA is present rather than intact fungal cells in particular when tissue was homogenized. Instead of the standardized DNA Purification as indicated in the manual, the authors use as alternative procedure QIAquick PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen) and eluted DNA in 30 μ L ultrapure PCR grade water instead of elution puffer. Also the second purification after Sequencing PCR is modified as follows: 10 μ L eluate is used together with 45 μ L SAM Solution and shaken for 30 min on a horizontal shaker

Similar to the panfungal PCR assay also panfungal antigen-detecting 2.2 Antigentest are prone to contaminations, and therefore, the usage of β-glucan-Detecting free plastic material is essential for assay performance this includes also the usage of β -glucan-free filter tips [19]. In the clinical setting the following materials are known to cause false positives: cotton or rayon surgical swabs (persisting for a few days after surgery), blood transfusion, hemodialysis, albumin, and immunoglobulin infusions. In contrast to the panfungal PCR (including Candida spp., Aspergillus spp., Fusarium spp., Trichosporon spp., Saccharomyces cerevisiae, Acremonium spp., Coccidioides immitis, Histoplasma capsulatum, Sporothrix schenckii, and Pneumocystis jirovecii), the β-glucan tests are panfungal with some important limitations, as Cryptococcus species and members of the Mucorales (former zygomycetes). In Europe, among the most frequently used β -glucan ELISA tests is Fungitell for patient serum. An overview on alternative glucan assay kits is given in Table 1. The dynamic range and positive cutoffs differ between kits. Detection of 1,3-β-D-glucan (glucan) in serum is useful in the diagnosis of Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia (sensitivity 96% and specificity 84% [4] and some invasive fungal infections (sensitivity 80% and specificity 82%) [4]. Glucan is a fungal cell wall component circulating in the blood of patients and is detected using assays which detect activation of factor G of the coagulation cascade of the remarkably ancient horseshoe crabs.

3 Aspergillus-Specific: Commercially Available Tests That Allow the Detection of Aspergillus

Aspergilli, in particular *A. fumigatus*, are the most frequently found mould species in invasive human infections. Due to its frequency, multiple molecular assays are also commercially available. An overview of commonly used systems (without the claim of

Table 2

Method	Assay name	Company
DNA-detecting	Artus Aspergillus diff. RG PCR	Qiagen
	AsperGenius	Pathonostics
	Aspergillus Real-time PCR Panel	ViraCor-IBT Laboratories
	Aspergillus spp. Q-PCR Alert	Nanogen
	Aspergillus tracer	Cepheid
	Gb MICRO Aspergillus	Generi Biotech
	LightMIX [®] Aspergillus fumigatus	Roche
	MycoReal Aspergillus	Ingenetix GmbH
	MycAssay Aspergillus	Myconostica
Antigen-detecting	Lateral flow device (LFD) Platelia TM <i>Aspergillus</i> Ag	Chris Thornton of Exter University UK Bio-Rad
Antibody-detecting	Aspergillus IgG EIA Test	MiraVista
	Aspergillus fumigatus IgG ELISA	GENWAY Biotech Inc
	Aspergillus fumigatus Ab, IgG by ELISA SERION ELISA classic Aspergillus IgG/IgM/IgA	ARUP Laboratories Serion
	ImmunoCap Aspergillus IgG	Phadia

Overview on DNA-, antibody-, and antigen-detecting assays for the detection of *Aspergillus* markers in patient samples

being complete) is provided in Table 2. A comprehensive review on the comparison of *Aspergillus* PCR versus antigen tests was recently published by White et al. 2015 [4]. They concluded that for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis galactomannan-EIA (sensitivity 81.6% and specificity 91.6%) and β -D-Glucan (76.9 and 89.4%) had similar sensitivity, specificity and comparable utility as *Aspergillus* PCR (sensitivity 76.8–88.0% and specificity 75.0– 94.5%,). In contrast to Platelia TM *Aspergillus* Ag (Bio-Rad), *Aspergillus* PCR is not part of the EORTC/MSG definitions for invasive aspergillosis, but PCR was recently proposed by White et al. to be up taken as a criterion.

3.1 DNA-Detection Everyone performing *Aspergillus*-specific PCRs need to be aware of the fact that this is an airborne fungus which is present in high frequencies in the environment. A current problem in molecular diagnostic of fungi is that currently plastic material supplying companies cannot guarantee that their products are free of fungal DNA, and therefore, DNA contaminations might also originated from used consumables [1, 16]. Positive *Aspergillus*-PCR results of

respiratory trace samples need to interpret with caution, as samples containing only resting stages (conidia) will yield also positive results, even though their presents do not indicate an infections. Also none of the commercial assays at hand can differentiate between inhalted *Aspergillus* conidia and the presence of *Aspergillus* hyphae. This problem is partially overcome by using *Aspergillus* antigen tests such as Platelia TM Aspergillus Ag (Bio-Rad) which is able to quantify the load of *Aspergillus* antigen and moreover is postulated to be formed mainly by actively growing hyphae. An overview on currently marketed test is given in Table 2.

3.2 Antigen-Genus specific assays are less prone to contaminations than panfungal assays, but still have a rather high contamination risk, in par-Detecting ticular for Aspergillus species, as those are airborne fungi and ubiquitously present in the environment. Therefore, especially weak or borderline positive results need to be interpreted with caution. The manufacturer of Platelia Aspergillus EIA (Bio-Rad) recommends trash hold values for certain patient groups and clinical specimens to avoid false positive results. A wide variety of interfering factors were reported [8, 19, 20] that are known to affect the performance of Platelia[™] Aspergillus EIA among those are: host conditions, concomitant treatments (beta-lactam antibiotics [20]), presence of other fungal species, handling and processing of biological specimens (Table 3). Galactomannan is secreted by all pathogenic Aspergillus species [21], although some isolates are poor producers. One commercial ELISA format assay is available, namely Platelia[™] Aspergillus EIA and one lateral flow device called Aspergillus LFD which was invented by Prof Chris Thornton of Exeter University, UK (Table 2). The major difference between the two systems is the ELISA delivers a quantification of antigen present in the clinical specimen, while the lateral flow device just differentiates between positive and negative results. In particular, for respiratory tract samples (BAL) higher trash hold values apply for the Platelia Aspergillus EIA Bio-Rad, these higher trash hold values cannot be set with the LFD, which might result in false positives. Both systems can be applied on serum samples and liquid respiratory tract samples such as bronchoalveolar lavages. The generally accepted cutoff in serum for positives is 0.5. No official cutoff has been defined for BAL fluids, but different authors have recommended cutoffs from 1.0 to 2.0. This variation partly reflects different patient populations and different dilution factors during bronchoalveolar lavage.

3.3 Antibody- Detecting An overview on currently available antibody tests is provided in Table 2. Antibody tests are less prone to environmental contaminations as the antibodies and not the antigen itself is detected and those are not occurring in the environment. But, these tests cannot be used on immunocompromised patients as they might fail to produce

Table 3
Most common variables associated with false-positive and false-negative results for the Platelia™
Aspergillus EIA test (Bio-Rad)

Factor and/or situation that can lead to false-positive results		
Host related	Renal failure	
	Mucositis	
	Food intake of galactofuranose ^a	
	Gut colonization and potential translocation of Bifidobacterium	
	Gastrointestinal microflora of neonates	
Iatrogenic	Blood derivatives	
	Intravenous solutions containing gluconate	
	Treatment with antibiotics derived from the fermentation of <i>Penicillium</i> species (e.g., piperacillin-tazobactam, amoxicillin-clavulanic acid)	
	Use of cyclophosphamide in cancer patients	
Sample collection and/or processing	Use of materials such as cotton swabs and cardboard	
	Inappropriate cutoff value (too low)	
Environmental	Presence of other non-Aspergillus fungi such as Penicillium, Alternaria, Paecilomyces, Geotrichum, Histoplasma, and even C. neoformans ^b	
Food	Pasta and yoghurt	
Factor and/or situation that can lead to false-negative results		
Host conditions	Chronic granulomatose disease	
Iatrogenic	Treatment with antifungals	
Sample collection and/or processing	Long-term storage of samples Inappropriate cutoff value (too high)	

^aStabilizing agent commonly used in some cereal-derived products and some cream desserts

^bEpitope contained within its galactoxylomannan has been shown to cross-react [8]

sufficient amounts of antibodies. Another advantage of the antibody tests compared with the antigen test is that these work with smaller sample volumes, as for example for the *Aspergillus* IgG EIA test from MiraVista a minimum quantity of 0.1 mL serum or plasma is sufficient. The underlying method of this test is a two phase indirect microplate immunoenzymatic assay. Comparable assays that also detect the presence of Anti-*Aspergillus* IgGs in serum or plasma are *Aspergillus fumigatus* IgG ELISA (GENWAY Biotech Inc) and *Aspergillus fumigatus* AB IgG by Elisa (ARUP Laboratories). Different to those is the ELISA from Serion which is called SERION ELISA classic *Aspergillus* IgG/IgM/IgA (Serion), which is able to detect in addition the presence of IgM and IgA antibodies. The additional markers provide the following information, IgM antibodies are

only formed when the body faces a new pathogen, and these molecules are formed by lymphocytes. IgA is mainly formed in external body fluids such as urine, milk, pleura fluid, making the test also applicable to other clinical specimens than serum or plasma. The antibody titers gained with the various tests and patient cohorts vary widely and need to be seen in reflection with the radiological findings and the clinical presentation of the patient. The best IgG assays have a 90-95% sensitivity for chronic pulmonary aspergillosis and aspergilloma caused by A. fumigatus, much more sensitive than culture [4]. Detection of Aspergillus IgG antibodies is important in the diagnosis of chronic pulmonary aspergillosis and allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis. The performance of two commercially available enzyme immunoassays (EIA) namely Phadia ImmunoCap Aspergillus IgG and Bio-Rad Platelia Aspergillus IgG was evaluated recently [6]. Comparing counterimmunoelectrophoresis with ImmunoCap and Platelia Aspergillus IgG, both EIA assay yield good sensitivities of 97 and 93%, respectively. The level of agreement between the two EIAs for positive results was good, but the concentration of antibodies was not correlated between the tests.

4 *Candida*-Specific: Commercially Available Tests That Allow the Detection of *Candida*

The gold standard tests to diagnose invasive *Candida* infections are based on blood culture and cultures from sterile body sites, as well as histology from biopsies.

Candida species are among the main agents causing sepsis and 4.1 DNA-Detecting blood stream infections in immunocompromised hosts; moreover they cause infections of prosthesis, the upper respiratory tract and the urine tract. Therefore, for this important pathogen multiple real-time PCR assays and antigen assays are commercially available. The contamination risk for samples through the environment is limited, as Candida species are yeasts that are distributed via smear contact rather than aerogenously. Still attention needs to be paid to positive PCR results gained from lower respiratory tract samples as those are in most cases caused by sampling procedure rather than being true positives. Candida species are also occurring on the skin and hands of healthcare workers, but disinfection before blood sampling avoids contamination of specimens. For the detection of Candida species different systems are available either systems that detect only Candida species, or assays that detect Candida species among other agents of sepsis. One commonly used test is SeptiFast (Roche). When applied for fungal specimens a mechanical lysis step is added [15]. DNA extraction is automatic with MagNA Pure Compact (Roche) using MagNA Pure Compact Nucleic Acid Kit (Roche).

4.2 Antigen- Detecting	Similar to the <i>Aspergillus</i> antigen, also a <i>Candida</i> -specific mannan exists which is found in the bloodstream of patients suffering from candidemia or <i>Candida</i> sepsis circulating in the blood of many patients with candidemia. The most commonly used antigen test is Platelia [™] Candida (Bio-Rad). In invasive candidiasis, for patients suffering from candidemia mannan sensitivity was 58% and speci- ficity 93% (Bio-Rad), resulting in a diagnostic odds ratio (DOR) of 18. Concurrent detection of anti-mannan antibodies (see next header) increased the performance of the test to a sensitivity of 83% and a specificity of 86% and DOR of 58 [4]. Recently the, Serion <i>Candida</i> mannan kit was evaluated for the diagnosis of ICI in a clinical study [10]. The test performed moderately with a spec- ificity of 51% and sensitivity of 77%.
4.3 Antibody- Detecting	Like all antigens originating from fungal cell walls, also mannan is immunogenic and antibodies are formed over time. Several test kits are available with differing performance. These anti-mannan tests should be used in addition to the Platelia [™] Candida test to improve sensitivity and specificity. While as single tests anti-manna tests are of limited values as for example sensitivity and specificity of the Cand-Tec kit (Ramco) were only 52.6 and 50.5% respec- tively in patients with candidemia [4]. The sensitivity and specific- ity of the Cica Fungi Test (Kanto Chemical) were 63.2 and 95.5% respectively in patients with candidemia (Table 4) [4].

Table 4 Overview on DNA-, antibody-, and antigen-detecting assays for the detection of *Candida* markers in patient samples

Method	Assay name	Company
DNA-detecting	SeptiFast ^a	Roche
	SepsiTestTM CE IVD ^a	Molzym
	Vyoo®a	Analytikjena
	Candida albicans genesig [®] Advanced Kit Candida DNA, Qualitative real-time PCR, serum Candida real-time PCR Panel HumPCR [™] CANDIDA Detection Kit LightMIX Kit Candida albicans MycoReal Candida UMD Universal	Genesig Quest Diagnostics™ Viracore IBT™ BioinGentech Human PCR Kits Roche Ingenetix Molyzym
Antigen-detecting	Platelia TM Candida	Bio-Rad
Antibody-detecting	Cand-Tec	Ramco
	Cica Fungi	Kanto Chemical

^aSepsis diagnostic kits

5 *Cryptococcus*-Specific: Commercially Available Tests That Allow the Detection of *Cryptococcus*

Cryptococcus neoformans neither is present in high quantities in the air nor is it a human colonizer, and therefore, contaminations during sampling or from the environment can be widely excluded. Infection with C. neoformans is known as cryptococcosis and is the cause of the most common life-threatening meningitis in patients with weakened immune systems, particularly in advanced HIV/AIDS and patients with T cell deficiencies. Cryptococcus neoformans is commonly found in soil throughout the world. Human infection of C. neoformans occurs via inhalation of aerosolized spores. From the lungs, C. neoformans is spread hematogenously to the central nervous system (CNS), resulting in meningoencephalitis. Cryptococcus antigen tests combined with fungal positive cultures form the gold standard in diagnosing cryptococcus meningitis and pneumonia, while PCR is less important.

5.1 DNA-Detecting Specific-PCR assays exist for the detection of *Cryptococcus neoformans* from clinical specimens, in particular for the detection of *Cryptococcus* in human liquor. AmpliSens[®] *Cryptococcus neoformans*-FRT PCR kit is diagnostic assay that is suitable for the qualitative detection of *Cryptococcus neoformans* DNA in the clinical specimens such as cerebrospinal fluid, bronchoalveolar lavage, sputum, blood, skin lesions aspirate, viscera biopsy, and autopsy materially using real-time PCR.

Cryptococcus antigen tests detect glucuronoxylomannan, a long 5.2 Antigenbranched polysaccharide found in the capsular of Cryptococcus Detecting species. The antigen is released into body fluids (liquor, serum) by all common pathogenic species. A great variety of antigen tests exist for Cryptococcus, due to its former relevance in AIDS patients (Table 5). The most widely used test is the Cryptococcal Antigen Latex Agglutination System (CALAS®) (Meridian Bioscience) in which serum or CSF can be tested. The prozone phenomenon was described with the Cryptococcal Antigen Latex Agglutination System latex in testing serum and so the serum is first boiled and pronase treated, in most kits, to abolish this problem, as well as releasing any bound antigen. Recently a new dipstick point-of-care test IMMY CrAg® LFA (Cryptococcal Antigen Lateral Flow Assay) was introduced, for this test the serum treatment step is unnecessary and serum, urine, and respiratory tract samples can be tested. This new lateral flow assay delivers an analytical sensitivity that is up to 200× more sensitive than other commercial assays. The major advantage from a practical point of view is its easy and rapid performance.

Table	5
-------	---

Overview on DNA- and antigen-detecting assays for the detection of Cryptococcus markers in patie	ent
samples	

Method	Assay name	Company
DNA-detecting	AmpliSens® Cryptococcus neoformans-FRT	Ecoli
	Cryptococcus neoformans genesig® Standard Kit	Genesig®
	Cryptococcus neoformans PCR Kit	NORGEN
Antigen-detecting	Cryptococcal Antigen Latex Agglutination System (CALAS®)	Meridian Bioscience
	RemeITM Cryptococcus Antigen	Test Kit Thermo Scientific
	Crypto-LA®	Wampole Laboratories
	Eiken Latex test	Eiken
	Latex-Cryptococcus Antigen Test	IMMY
	CrAg [®] LFA	IMMY
	Pastorex Crypto Plus	Bio-Rad
	Premier TM Cryptococcal Antigen	Meridian

A recent study [21] including 207 patients, compared Latex-Cryptococcus Antigen Test (IMMY) tests performed on fingerstick whole blood, with CSF and plasma/serum, showed 100% agreement of CrAg® LFA performed on fingerstick blood with other body fluids-suggesting that fingerstick CrAg® LFA is a reliable bedside diagnostic test. In HIV/AIDS, the cryptococcal antigen is positive in CSF in >99% of cases of cryptococcal meningitis and almost all of these patients also have detectable serum antigen positives. Using the new dipstick antigen test, almost all are also positive in urine, although the amount of antigen detectable is 20-fold lower. Serum and possibly urine screening may identify Cryptococcus in an early disease stage and may improve clinical outcome. Approximately 30% of immunocompromised patients (with the exception of AIDS/HIV) suffrom cryptococcal meningitis fering have negative Latex-Cryptococcus Antigen Test results, also the CSF titers tend to be lower than those of HIV/AIDS patients. In immunocompetent patients, with cryptococcal disease (pneumonia or meningitis) the serum Latex-Cryptococcus Antigen Test is often negative, but CSF or BAL are yielding positive results. The Latex-Cryptococcus Antigen Test titer can be used for therapy response in CSF. But in serum titers are of limited value, as the fall slowly and vary between tests.

6 *Histoplasma*-Specific: Commercially Available Tests That Allow the Detection of *Histoplasma*

6.1	DNA-Detecting	As Histoplasma capsulatum is a relatively slow growing fungus
		(approximately 10 days), early diagnosis of disseminated infection
		required visualization of the organism in blood smears, bone mar-
		row, lymph node, skin, or lung biopsies. Quest Diagnostics offers
		a real-time PCR assay that functions on whole blood, BAL, CSF,
		urine, and even tissue. Antigen tests are more commonly used for
		the detection of <i>Histoplasma capsulatum</i> than PCR assays.

6.2 Antigen-Detecting Most Histoplasma detection test use urine as specimen, although some tests can also be applied on serum or BAL. The ALPHA Histoplasma Antigen EIA is an immunoenzymatic, sandwich microplate assay using rabbit anti-Histoplasma IgG antibodies for capturing histoplasma antigen and biotinylated rabbit anti-Histoplasma IgG antibodies as detect antibodies. This test has been approved for diagnostic use by the US Food and Drug Administration in urine specimens only. A reference EIA unit value of less than 2.0 has been established for urine. Clinical studies performed in other laboratories support use of the same reference interval in serum samples for *Histoplasma* antigen EIA assays. A negative result does not preclude diagnosis of histoplasmosis.

The commercially available test Histoplasma Antigen from (IMMY) has a sensitivity of 81% and a specificity of 99% (Immy). Similar cross activities were found as with Alpha Histoplasma AG EIA. Other tests marketed are shown in Table 6. Patients with severe disease and in particular, immunocompromised patients are more likely positive, while patients with acute, subacute, and chronic pulmonary histoplasmosis have lower frequencies of positivity.

6.3 Antibody-DetectingFew antibody kits are available for detecting anti-*Histoplasma* antibodies. Antibody detection is useful for the chronic forms of histoplasmosis, notably chronic pulmonary histoplasmosis and some

Table 6

Overview on DNA-detecting and antigen-detecting assays for the detection of *Histoplasma* markers in patient samples

Method	Assay name	Company
DNA-detecting	Histoplasma capsulatum DNA, Real-Time PCR	Quest Diagnostics TM
Antigen-detecting	ALPHA Histoplasma Antigen EIA	Viracor IBT TM
	Histoplasma Antigen by EIA, Serum	ARUP [®] Laboratories
	Histoplasma Antigen	IMMY
	Histoplasma Quantitative EIA TEST	MiraVista Diagnostics

patients with progressive (subacute) disseminated histoplasmosis. Seroconversion is often documented after acute pulmonary histoplasmosis. Cross-reaction is common with sera from patients with blastomycosis, penicilliosis, and paracoccidioidomycosis and so the test cannot be used to differentiate these infections.

7 *Pneumocystis jirovecii*-Specific: Commercially Available Tests That Allow the Detection of *Pneumocystis jirovecii*

Pneumocystis pneumonia (PCP) is a serious infection that causes inflammation and fluid buildup in the lungs and is commonly caused by a fungus called Pneumocystis jirovecii. Pneumocystis jirovecii is a fungus which can also occur in the lungs of healthy humans and the presence of Pneumocystis DNA does not always indicate a Pneumocystis infection, and therefore, positive results need to be interpreted with caution [18]. Recently a review on the role of beta-D-glucan detection and PCR for the diagnosis of PCP was published by Alanio et al. [2]. Commonly PCP is diagnostic by microscopy of sputum and bronchio-alveolar lavage or by immunofluorescent or histochemical staining, but for non-HIV immunocompromised patients fungal load in lower respiratory tract is low, and therefore, diagnostic sensitivity is lacking for those patients. Particularly for these cohorts specific PCRs and betaglucan testing was induced. Molecular tests have very high negative predictive values and can help precluding a PCP. Quantitative PCR (qPCR) is current gold standard for PCP, but as currently no consensus for the threshold levels has been set a combined strategy of qPCR and beta-D-glucan testing is most promising. An overview on commercially available molecular Pneumocystis diagnosis kits is given in Table 7.

7.1 DNA-Detecting A quantitative PCR assay should be chosen to avoid false positive results and to be able to set a threshold depending on investigated patient group and underlying disease [16]. Such a quantitative assay is PCR Pneumocystis jirovecii (Bio-Evolution), a cutoff value of 2.8×10^5 copies/mL was defined resulting in 72% and 82% of sensitivity and specificity, respectively [16]. Another commercial assay that was clinically evaluated is MycAssay Pneumocystis, the assay targets the mitochondrial large subunit (analytical detection limit, ≤ 3.5 copies/µL of sample). Thirteen of 14 subjects with PCP and 9/96 patients without PCP had positive PCR results; resulting in a sensitivity of 93%, specificity of 91%, positive predictive value of 59%, and negative predictive value of 99%. Of the 9 PCR-positive subjects without PCP, 1 later developed PCP. The PCR diagnostic assay compares well with clinical diagnosis using non-molecular methods [13]. An overview on commercial PCR tests is provided in Table 7.
markers		
DNA-detecting	AmpliSens [®] Pneumocystis jirovecii (carinii)-FRT	InterLabService/Amplisense®
	LightMix [®] Kit Pneumocystis jiroveci	Roche
	MycAssay Pneumocystis	Myconostica
	PCR Pneumocystis jirovecii	Bio-Evolution
	Pneumocystis	Ingenetics
	Pneumocystis carinii Real Time PCR Kit	Mobitec
	Pneumocystis jirovecii FTD	Fast-Track Diagnostics
	Progenie kits	Progenie Molecular
	RIDA-GENE Pneumocystis jirovecii	R-Biopharma AG

Overview on DNA-detecting and antigen-detecting assays for the detection of *Pneumocystis* markers in patient samples

7.2 Antigen- Detecting	See panfungal antigen-detecting tests and Table 1.
7.3 Antibody- Detecting	<i>Pneumocystis jirovecii</i> is an intracellular pathogen; therefore, no antibodies are formed against this pathogen.

8 Notes

Table 7

Dussings such

- 1. Split the sample for in two portions one for regular routine tests (such as microscopy, culturing) and molecular tests and chill the portion for molecular tests at 4 °C. Concerning biopsies do not homogenize tissue samples. Correspond with your plastic supplier and ask for DNA-free, DNase-free, and RNase plastic materials which are produced under clean room conditions, to keep contaminations from plastic material at a minimum. Buy tubes and PCR plates that are individually sealed or packed in small quantities. The smaller the package size the smaller the risk of environmental contaminations.
- 2. Baking at 250 °C for 4 h or more [9].
- 3. GITC has been increasingly used in concentrations of 4 mol/L. Organic solvents, e.g., phenol, may be added in parallel. Extraction systems based on these additives are now commercially available, e.g., RNAzol, TRIzol. The appropriate concentration leading to an irreversible denaturation of RNases has recently been determined to be 5 mol/L. Use of GITC concentrations, 4 mol/L, leads to very rapid RNA degradation [17].

- 4. Amplicon contaminations are a nightmare for very molecular diagnostic lab, as they generate false positives and are very difficult to get shot of. PCR reactions to have the ability to produce large copy numbers of target sequences, in sum these are called amplicons. As PCR is highly sensitive only small "carry-over" contaminations of previous amplifications can cause false positive reactions, and therefore, extreme care needs to be taken to avoid those. Avoid "amplicons contaminations" by using as many real-time PCRs as possible were you do not need to open the reaction tube with the amplicons for further processing. The greatest threat of contamination lies in assays that necessitates manipulation of the amplified product or cloned DNA, such as sequencing and gel electrophoresis.
- 5. One origin of contamination is cross-contamination with unamplified DNA during the simultaneous preparation of many specimens. Most contaminations, however, will consist of the specific PCR fragments generated during previous amplifications.
- 6. Sample to sample contaminations are relatively rare in routine laboratories, when people are trained in pipetting aerosol free. Essential for avoiding cross-contamination from sample to sample are tips in sufficient length for blood collection tubes and other tubes with large volumes (for example SafeSeal-Tips Professional Line from Biozym Diagnostik GmbH or Biosphere® Filter Tips). What the authors found very useful are single use sleeve guards, these avoid contamination of the laboratory coat and they can be decontaminated with hypochlorite solution (0.1% HCl) and disinfectants, so that all materials placed under the lamina flow including works arms are disinfected. The latter are worn in the extraction room and in the Mastermix preparation room. Moreover nitrile gloves should be decontaminated with chlorine and disinfectants before entering the lamina flow. Change gloves when materials are touched outside the lamina air flow.
- 7. Use exclusively filter tips to avoid contamination of the pipette. Decontaminate your pipettes on a regular basis appropriate to the number of samples handled in your laboratory. Keep in mind that decontamination of surfaces with ethanol is not sufficient to remove DNA, DNAses, RNA, and RNAses, but hypochlorite solution (0.1% HCl) or enzymatic anticontamination solutions.
- 8. Separate sets of laboratory equipment, consumables, and laboratory coats are required for the separated areas. Workflow needs to run from amplicon free areas to amplicons contaminated areas. Use different colored rack and mark laboratory coats and racks with "PRE" and "POST" to avoid the transportation of material between the rooms.

- 9. Primers, probes, ultrapure water should be aliquoted to avoid contamination of large stocks.
- 10. As sensitive and expensive materials such as primers and probes are stored in this room; we recommend from or own experience to provide laboratory coats exclusively for this room to avoid contaminations with biological and/or nucleic acids.
- 11. Master mixes should be chilled during pipetting and also plates should be chilled. Real time master mixes that contain fluorophores should not be exposed to light. The ITS region represents the internationally agreed on primary barcode for fungi, first of all because it has a very high amplification efficiency and second of all because large databases are available for a large variety of fungi [14].
- 12. 100 mL/L sodium hypochlorite.
- 13. PCR is a biological reaction based on Taq-polymerases that is susceptible to inhibitory substances. In the past years multiple modified and engineered DNA polymerases were marketed which are claimed to be more robust and less susceptible for inhibition. The authors found that this claim is valid for majority of modified DNA polymerases and are better in performance.
- Heparin inhibits amplification in concentrations as low as 0.05 IU per reaction volume (routinely 14.3 IU/mL of whole blood) [7].
- 15. Samples are frozen at -20 °C, then samples are disrupted using Disrupter Genie (Scientific Industries) for 35 s at 7000 rpm, then samples are disrupted using Disrupter Genie (Scientific Industries) for 35 s at 7000 rpm, and chilled down by transferring the sample again for 1 min -20 °C. The chilling steps were introduced to avoid degradation of DNA by human DNAses.
- 16. These contaminations with fungal DNA can originate from blood collection tubes, other plastic materials used in the clinics or in the routine diagnostic lab, from the environment (air), or reagents used in the laboratory.
- 17. Important to notice is that the kit is licensed only for research use and not for diagnostics, even though the state that fungal DNA can be recovered from DNA samples purified from bronchioalveolar lavages (BAL), blood, aspirates, cerebrospinal fluid, tissue, and paraffin-embedded tissue. The manufacturers recommend combining their assay with a modified protocol of the High Pure PCR Template Preparation Kit (Roche Diagnostics).
- 18. Mucormycetes are filamentous fungi, which are sparsely septated, and therefore, when sample is cut, cytoplasma and cell cores easily leak out of the fungal cell and distribute in human tissue.

- 19. Please be aware that not all plastic material necessary for assay performance is included the scope of supply, please make sure that additional plastic material used is free of $1,3-\beta$ -D-glucan.
- 20. Piperacillin/tazobactam (Tazocin) and amoxicillin/sulbactam (Augmentin), but also some cephalosporins and meropenem
- 21. First of all it needs to be mentioned that GM is not only produced by human-pathogenic *Aspergillus* species, but also by environmental isolates. Moreover, *Penicillium* spp., and *Histoplasma capsulatum* are known to produce a similar molecule that can result in false positive results.
- 22. It is important to check the viscosity of the respiratory tract sample before you apply it on the sample area of the lateral flow device, as to viscous samples fail to run along the lateral flow device.
- 23. Pretreatment of BAL fluid with Sputasol (dithiothreitol) greatly reduces galactomannan levels.
- 24. Endoscopes are often contaminated during samples with microbiota of the upper respiratory tract.
- 25. *Cryptococcus neoformans* is actually not a single species but a species complex with at least three variants that can be found in geographically varied locations. Variant grubii and neoformans can be found globally whilst variant gattii is found mostly in the tropics, but has also on the south-eastern coast of Canada.
- 26. The hook effect or the prozone effect is a false negative result with certain immunoassays due to very high concentrations of a particular analyte. The hook effect mostly affects one-step immunometric assays.
- 27. The Alpha Histoplasma AG EIA was found to cross-react with Blastomyces dermatitidis, Coccidioides immitis, and Paracoccidioides brasiliensis in urine and serum. Although not tested in the Alpha Histoplasma AG EIA, Penicillium marneffei is known to cross-react with Histoplasma antibodies. The assay was not cross-reactive with Candida albicans, Cryptococcus neoformans or Aspergillus spp. in urine or serum.
- 28. Collect 2 mL sample in a sterile urinalysis container, then transfer to sterile, screw top tube for shipment.

Acknowledgement

We are thankful to the tips and tricks and remarks provided by staff of molecular routine laboratory Alexander Engl, Michaela Mayer, Raphaela Löffler, and Wolfgang Mutschlechner.

References

- Harrison E, Stalhberger T, Whelan R et al (2010) Aspergillus DNA contamination in blood collection tubes. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 67:392–394
- Alanio AB, S. (2014) Diagnosis of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia: role of β-Dglucan detection and PCR. Curr Fungal Infect Rep 8:322–330
- Neumaier M, Braun A, Wagener C (1998) Fundamentals of quality assessment of molecular amplification methods in clinical diagnostics. International Federation of Clinical Chemistry Scientific Division Committee on Molecular Biology Techniques. Clin Chem 44:12–26
- LIFE, Cheshire, UK. http://www.lifeworldwide.org/. Accessed 7 Oct 2015
- Anonymous (2013) UK Standards for Microbiological Investigations: Good Laboratory Practice when Performing Molecular Amplification Assays. In: Standard Unit MS, Public Health England (ed) Public Health England (PHE) National Health Services (NHS), London, pp 1–15
- 6. Baxter CG, Denning DW, Jones AM et al (2013) Performance of two *Aspergillus* IgG EIA assays compared with the precipitin test in chronic and allergic aspergillosis. Clin Microbiol Infect 19:e197–e204
- 7. Beutler E, Gelbart T, Kuhl W (1990) Interference of heparin with the polymerase chain reaction. Biotechniques 9:166
- Chen SC, Kontoyiannis DP (2010) New molecular and surrogate biomarker-based tests in the diagnosis of bacterial and fungal infection in febrile neutropenic patients. Curr Opin Infect Dis 23:567–577
- Chong L (2001) Molecular cloning—a laboratory manual, 3rd edition. Science 292:446
- Chumpitazi BF, Lebeau B, Faure-Cognet O et al (2014) Characteristic and clinical relevance of *Candida* mannan test in the diagnosis of probable invasive candidiasis. Med Mycol 52:462–471

- Cimino GD, Metchette KC, Tessman JW et al (1991) Post-PCR sterilization: a method to control carryover contamination for the polymerase chain reaction. Nucleic Acids Res 19:99–107
- Fairfax MR, Metcalf MA, Cone RW (1991) Slow inactivation of dry PCR templates by UV light. PCR Methods Appl 1:142–143
- 13. Hauser PM, Bille J, Lass-Flörl C et al (2011) Multicenter, prospective clinical evaluation of respiratory samples from subjects at risk for *Pneumocystis jirovecii* infection by use of a commercial real-time PCR assay. J Clin Microbiol 49:1872–1878
- Irinyi L, Lackner M, De Hoog GS, Meyer W (2015) DNA barcoding of fungi causing infections in humans and animals. Fungal Biol. In press. Doi: 10.1016/j.funbio.2015.04.007
- Marcos JY, Pincus DH (2013) Fungal diagnostics: review of commercially available methods. Methods Mol Biol 968:25–54
- 16. Montesinos I, Brancart F, Schepers K et al (2015) Comparison of 2 real-time PCR assays for diagnosis of *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and non-HIV immunocompromised patients. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 82:143–147
- Gillespie DH, Cuddy KK, Kolbe T et al (1994) Dissolve and capture: a strategy for analysing mRNA in blood. Nature 367:390–391
- Morris A, Lundgren JD, Masur H et al (2004) Current epidemiology of *Pneumocystis pneumonia*. Emerg Infect Dis 10:1713–1720
- Thornton CR (2010) Detection of invasive aspergillosis. Adv Appl Microbiol 70:187–216
- Verdaguer V, Walsh TJ, Hope W et al (2007) Galactomannan antigen detection in the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 7:21–32
- 21. Williams DA, Kiiza T, Kwizera R et al (2015) Evaluation of fingerstick cryptococcal antigen lateral flow assay in HIV-infected persons: a diagnostic accuracy study. Clin Infect Dis. In press. doi: 10.1093/cid/civ263

Chapter 5

Systemic Antifungal Agents: Current Status and Projected Future Developments

Seyedmojtaba Seyedmousavi, Haleh Rafati, Macit Ilkit, Ali Tolooe, Mohammad T. Hedayati, and Paul Verweij

Abstract

By definition, an antifungal agent is a drug that selectively destroys fungal pathogens with minimal side effects to the host. Despite an increase in the prevalence of fungal infections particularly in immunocompromised patients, only a few classes of antifungal drugs are available for therapy, and they exhibit limited efficacy in the treatment of life-threatening infections. These drugs include polyenes, azoles, echinocandins, and nucleoside analogs. This chapter focuses on the currently available classes and representatives of systemic antifungal drugs in clinical use. We further discuss the unmet clinical needs in the antifungal research field; efforts in reformulation of available drugs such as Amphotericin B nanoparticles for oral drug delivery; development of new agents of known antifungal drug classes, such as albaconazole, SCY-078, and biafungin; and new drugs with novel targets for treatment of invasive fungal infections, including nikkomycin Z, sordarin derivatives, VT-1161 and VT-1129, F901318, VL-2397, and T-2307.

Key words Antifungal agents, Systemic fungal infections, Amphotericin B nanoparticles, Albaconazole, SCY-078, Biafungin-Nikkomycin Z, Sordarins, VT-1161, VT-1129, F901318, VL-2397, T-2307

1 Introduction

Fungal infections are currently among the most difficult diseases to manage in humans [1]. Furthermore, invasive and life-threatening fungal infections are an important cause of morbidity and mortality in patients who are immunocompromised, hospitalized with severe underlying diseases (e.g., acute myelogenous leukemia), require complex surgical procedures (e.g., for trauma), and need support in intensive care units [2–5]. Overall, more than 300 million people are believed to suffer from a serious fungal infection, resulting in approximately 1.4 million deaths annually [6] with most infections being caused by *Candida* and *Aspergillus* species (spp.). The remaining infections are largely due to a variety of fungal pathogens including *Cryptococcus* species, *Pneumocystis jiroveci*, *Fusarium* spp., *Scedosporium* spp., *Penicillium* spp., and numerous

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_5, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

others [6–9]. The data notwithstanding, it must be recognized that invasive fungal infections (IFIs) only represent part of the magnitude of fungal diseases [10]. The incidence of superficial and cutaneous fungal infections of the hair, skin, and nails, such as dermatophytosis, vaginal candidiasis, allergy, and mycotoxicosis, considerably exceeds that of IFIs. However, the contribution of these diseases to morbidity worldwide is unrecognized [11].

Despite the increase in fungal infections over the past decades, there are very few classes of antifungal drugs available for therapy, which have limited efficacy, particularly in the treatment of IFIs. These drugs include polyenes, azoles, echinocandins and nucleoside analogs. Thus, this chapter focuses on the currently available classes and representatives of systemic antifungal drugs in clinical use, as well as unmet clinical needs in the antifungal research field, efforts in reformulation of available drugs, development of new agents of known antifungal drug and new drugs with novel targets for treatment of invasive fungal infections.

2 Systemic Antifungal Drugs in Current Use

Antifungal therapy is a central component of patient management for IFIs. Depending on the strategy chosen, different drugs can be used [12, 13]. It is noteworthy that treatment options for IFIs are highly limited because very few options are available in the existing antifungal chemical drug classes [14]. As shown in Fig. 1, systemic antifungal agents can be grouped into four classes based on their site of action in pathogenic fungi, and include the polyenes, azoles, echinocandins, and nucleoside analogs [15, 16].

Table 1 shows the recommended label indications of systemic antifungal drugs currently used in the USA and Europe. In addition, a wide variety of topical agents belonging to different classes of antifungals are available as creams, ointments, gels, lotions, powders, shampoos, and other formulations. Topical antifungals can be applied to the skin, nails, or mucous membranes, or could be used vaginally to kill or inactivate fungi. Regardless of the actual mechanism of action of the drug or the viscosity, hydrophobicity, and acidity of the formulation, the drug's ability to penetrate or permeate deeper skin layers is an important property impacting the therapeutic efficacy of topical antifungals [17–19]. Systemic antifungal agents available for routine clinical use are classified in the following sections.

2.1 Polyenes Polyenes constitute the oldest class of systemic antifungal drugs. More than 200 polyene macrolides have antifungal activity, and most are produced by the soil actinomycete *Streptomyces*. Polyenes bind to ergosterol, the main component of fungal membrane sterols, and form large pores that disrupt cell function [20, 21]. This interaction results in the formation of transmembrane pores,



Fig. 1 Targets of systemic antifungal agents

which disrupt cell permeability and results in rapid cellular damage or death [22].

2.1.1 Amphotericin B (AmB)

Amphotericin B (AmB) is a polyene antifungal that contains a macrolide lactone ring with a series of conjugated double bonds. Its antifungal activity was discovered in 1953, and it was approved for clinical use in the US in 1957 [23]. The chemical structure of AmB deoxycholate is shown in Fig. 2.

AmB is insoluble in water but forms soluble salts under both acidic and basic conditions [24]. In the current clinical formulation, it is available for parenteral administration as a colloidal suspension using sodium deoxycholate (41 mg) as a dispersing agent and 25.2 mg sodium phosphate as a buffer for each 50-mg dose.

The primary drawbacks of AmB deoxycholate use are its doselimited toxicity and significant side effects in various patients. The significant toxicities of AmB include infusion-related adverse effects (fever, chills, arrhythmia, hypotension, and respiratory distress), nephrotoxicity, neurotoxicity, hematological side effects, and allergic reactions [25].

Overall, two approaches have been used to improve the clinical response to AmB: the development of less toxic preparations in the 1990s and direct delivery of AmB to target organs (intranasal, aerosolized, intracavitary, and intraperitoneal administration).

Class of		Year approved by		Route of			
antifungals	Name	the US FDA	Brand name	administration	Dosage form	Indication	Recommended dose
Polyens	Amphotericin B	1957	Fungizone	IV, PO, Nebulized	IV formulation (50 mg vial), Suspension (100 mg)	Treatment of life-threatening fungal infections (aspergillosis, cryptococcosis, blastomycosis, systemic candidiasis, coccidioidomycosis, and zygomycosis including mucormycosis due to susceptible Absidia, Mucor, and Rbizopus spp., and infections due to related susceptible Conidiobolus and Basidiobolus spp., and	0.25–1 mg/kg, once a day. Under no circumstances should a total daily dose of 1.5 mg/kg be exceeded
	Amphotericin B-lipid complex	1995	ABLC, Abelcet	IV	IV formulation (100 mg vial)	sporourchosis) Treatment of IFIs in patients who are refractory to or intolerant of conventional	5 mg/kg once a day
	Amphotericin B colloidal dispersion	1996	ABCD, Amphocil, Amphotec	2	IV formulation (50 mg vial)	amphotericin B therapy Treatment of invasive aspergillosis in patients where renal impairment or unacceptable toxicity precludes the use of amphotericin B deoxycholate at effective doses, and in patients with invasive aspergillosis who did not respond to prior amphotericin B deoxycholate therapy	3-4 mg/kg once a day

 Table 1

 Recommended label indications of systemic antifungal drugs currently used

kg once a day	g⁄kg once a day	kg once a day	tes (from birth to 1 ith): 1 ml (100,000 U) times daily s (1 month–2 years): t (200,000 U) four s daily (1 ml for each of the mouth). dren (over 2 years) and ts: 4–6 ml (400,000– 000 U) four times ' (half dose on each of the mouth)	00 mg/day (the US A completely banned use of ketoconazole ests for <i>Candida</i> and natophyte infections)	(continued)
l 3 mg/	3-2 m 3-2 m	6 mg/	Neona al mon four Infants 2 mj side 600, 6dily	200–4 FDA tthe 1 dern dern	
Empirical therapy for presumed fungal infection in patients with febrile neutropenia	Treatment of infections caused by Aspergillus, Candida, and Cryptococcus spp. refractory t amphotericin B deoxycholatt or for patients in whom rena impairment or unacceptable toxicity precludes the use of amphotericin B deoxycholatt	Treatment of cryptococcal meningitis in patients with HIV infection	Prevention and treatment of <i>Candida</i> infections of the or cavity and esophagus	Treatment of systemic fungal infections (blastomycosis, coccidioidomycosis, histoplasmosis, chromomycosis, and paracoccidioidomycosis) in patients who have failed to respond or are intolerant to other therapies	
IV formulation (50 mg vial)			Suspension (100,000 U/ml)	Tablet (200 mg)	
IV			Ю	PO	
AmBisome			Fungicidin	Nizoral	
1997			1976	1981	
Liposomal amphotericin B			Nystatin	Ketoconazole	
				Azoles	

-	
e	
Q	
Га	

(continued)

Class of antifungals	Name	Year approved by the US FDA	Brand name	Route of administration	Dosage form	Indication	Recommended dose
	Fluconazole	1990	Diflucan	PO, IV	Suspension (350 or 1400 mg), Tablet (50, 100, 150, or 200 mg),	Vaginal candidiasis	150 mg single PO dose
					Solution for injection (200 mg/100 ml, 400 mg/200 ml)	Oropharyngeal candidiasis	200 mg on day 1, followed by 100 mg once daily. Treatment should continue for at least 2 weeks to decrease the likelihood of
						Esophageal candidiasis	relapse 200 mg, first day, followed by 100 mg once daily. Doses up to 400 mg/day may be used. Treatment should
							continue for at least 2 weeks to decrease the likelihood of relapse. Patients should be treated for a minimum of 3 and at least 2 weeks following
						Systemic Candida infections Urinary tract infections and peritonitis	resolution of symptoms 400 mg daily Daily doses of 50–200 mg
						Cryptococcal meningitis	400 mg, first day, followed by 200 mg once daily for 10–12 weeks after the cerebrospinal fluid culture becomes negative

200 mg twice a day for four doses, followed by 200 mg once daily for up to 14 days. Treatment should be continued with PO solution 200 mg (20 ml) twice a day until resolution of clinically significant neutropenia	200 mg two times a day for four doses, followed by 200 mg once daily	Loading dose of 6 mg/kg IV every 12 h (first 24 h), followed by maintenance dose of 4 mg/kg IV every 12 h or 200 mg PO every 12 h	(continued
Empiric therapy of patients with febrile neutropenia who have suspected fungal infections	Treatment of pulmonary and extrapulmonary blastomycosis, chronic cavitary pulmonary and disseminated non-meningeal histoplasmosis, pulmonary and extrapulmonary aspergillosis in patients who are intolerant of or refractory to amphotericin B therapy	Treatment of invasive aspergillosis	
Capsule (100 mg), Solution (10 mg/ml), Injection ampule (10 mg/ml)		Tablet (50 and 200 mg), Suspension (200 mg/5 ml), Injection (200 mg/vial)	
PO, IV		PO, IV	
Sporanox		Vfend	
1992		2002	
Itraconazole		Voriconazole	
	Itraconazole 1992 Sporanox PO, IV Capsule (100 mg), Empiric therapy of patients with 200 mg twice a day for four Solution (10 febrile neutropenia who have doses, followed by 200 mg mg/ml), suspected fungal infections 200 mg twice a day for four doses, followed by 200 mg infections mg/ml), suspected fungal infections once daily for up to 14 days. Treatment should be continued with PO solution (10 mg/ml) 200 mg (20 ml) twice a day until resolution of clinically significant neutropenia	Itraconazole 1992 Sporanox PO, IV Capsule (100 mg), Empiric therapy of patients with any of an	Itraconazole 1992 Sporanox PO, IV Capsule (100 mg), Empiric therapy of patients with 200 mg twice a day for four might infections mpule 200 mg twice a day for four oses, followed by 200 mg Name Solution (10 mg/ml), suspected fungal infections mpule Name Ass. Freatment should be continued with PO solution Name Name Solution (10 mg/ml), suspected fungal infections Ass. Freatment should be continued with PO solution Name Name Solution (10 mg/ml), significant neutropenia Ass. Freatment should be continued with PO solution Name Name Name Solution (10 mg/ml), significant neutropenia Name Name Name Ass. Freatment should be continued with PO solution Name Name Name Name Name Name Name N

	۰.
T	- 5
-	
Ð	- *
-	- 2
	ē
.00	- 0
	-

(continued)

Voor	Voor						
lame		rear approved by the US FDA	Brand name	Route of administration	Dosage form	Indication	Recommended dose
						Candidemia (nonneutropenic) and disseminated candidiasis in skin, abdomen, kidney, bladder wall, and wounds	Loading dose of 6 mg/kg IV every 12 h (first 24 h), followed by maintenance dose of 3–4 mg/kg IV every 12 h or 200 mg PO every 12 h
						Treatment of esophageal candidiasis	200 mg PO every 12 h
						Serious fungal infections caused by Scedosporium apiospermum	Loading dose of 6 mg/kg IV every 12 h (first 24 h),
						(asexual form of <i>Pseudallescheria boydii</i>) and	followed by maintenance dose of 4 mg/kg IV every
						<i>Fusarium</i> spp. in patients intolerant of or refractory to other therapies	12 h or 200 mg PO every 12 h
osaconazole		2006	Noxafil	PO, IV	Suspension	Prophylaxis of invasive	IV injection, 300 mg loading
					(40 mg/ml), Tablet delayed	Aspergillus and Candida infections	dose twice on day 1 followed by 300 mg
					release (100		maintenance dose once a
					mg), Injection $200 \text{ m} \approx 71 \times 7 \text{ m}^{-1}$		day after that
					200 mg/ 10./ ml		Detayeu-retease tablets, 300 mg loading dose then
							three 100 mg tablets twice
							daily on day I, followed by
							maintenance dose of
							300 mg (three 100 mg
							delayed-release tablets)
							once a day, starting on day
							2). PO suspension 200 mg
							(5 ml) three times a day

(10 ml) twice a day Loading dose of 372 mg isavuconazonium sulfate	(equivalent to 200 mg of isavuconazole) every 8 h for 6 doses (48 h); PO	(two capsules) or intravenous administration	(one reconstituted vial), followed by maintenance	uose or 2/2 mg isavuconazonium sulfate	(equivalent to 200 mg of isavuconazole) once daily	PO (two capsules) or IV administration (one	reconstituted vial) starting	loading dose	(continued)
refractory to itraconazole and/or fluconazole Invasive aspergillosis, invasive mucormycosis									
Capsule (186 mg), Injection	(372 mg)								
PO, IV									
Cresemba									
2015									
Isavuconazole									
	refractory to itraconazole (10 ml) twice a day and/or fluconazole (10 ml) twice a day Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive Loading dose of 372 mg Injection mucormycosis invasive isavuconazonium sulfate	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive Loading dose of 372 mg Injection Injection mucormycosis invasive Loading dose of 372 mg (372 mg) Injection mucormycosis isavuconazole) every 8 h for 6 doses (48 h); PO	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive adergilosis, invasive aspergillosis, invasive aspergillosis, invasive adergi (10 ml) twice a day and/or fluconazole (10 ml) transverse	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive apergillosis, invasive active and/or fluconazole control isavuconazole (10 ml) twice a day and/or fluconazole (10 ml), the fluconazole (10 ml) the fluc	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive Loading dose of 372 mg Injection mucormycosis invasive aspergillosis, invasive Loading dose of 372 mg (372 mg) mucormycosis isavuconazole (10 ml) twice a day (372 mg) mucormycosis isavuconazole (10 ml) twice a day (ading dose of 372 mg) mucormycosis isavuconazonium sulfate (372 mg) mucormycosis invasive isavuconazole) every 8 h (6quivalent to 200 mg of isavuconazole) every 8 h for 6 doses (48 h); PO (mo capsules) or intravenous administration (mo capsules) or (mo capsules) or intravenous administration (more constituted vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg isavuconazole dose of 372 mg isavuconazole isavuconazole) every 8 h	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive admin sulfate and/or fluconazole (10 ml) twice a day and/or fluconazole Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive Invasive Invasive Invasive Invasive Interconazole (10 ml) twice a day and/or fluconazole (372 mg) Injection mucormycosis isavuconazole) every 8 h for obses (48 h); PO (two capsules) or intravenous administration (one reconstituted vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg isavuconazolium sulfate (equivalent to 200 mg of isavuconazole) every 8 h for of obses (48 h); PO (two capsules) or intravenous administration (one reconstituted vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg isavuconazonium sulfate (equivalent to 200 mg of isavuconazonium sulfate (equivalent to 200 mg of isavuconazole) once daily	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), and/or fluconazole 10 ml) twice a day and/or fluconazole Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Injection Invasive aspergillosis, invasive mucormycosis Loading dose of 372 mg (372 mg) (372 mg) mucormycosis invasive isavuconazole) every 8 h for 6 doses (48 h); PO (moreconazole (moreconazole) intravenous administration for 6 doses (48 h); PO (moreconazole) (moreconazole) for 6 doses (48 h); PO (moreconazole) (moreconazole) for 6 doses (48 h); PO (moreconazole) (moreconstituted vial), followed by maintenance for 6 doses of 372 mg (moreconstituted vial) followed by maintenance followed by maintenance (moreconstituted vial), followed by maintenance for (wor capsules) or IV (moreconstituted vial), followed by maintenance for (wor capsules) or IV	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive aspergillosis, invasive Interonazole (10 ml) twice a day and/or fluconazole Injection mucornycosis Loading dose of 372 mg isavuconazonium sulfate (372 mg) mucornycosis Loading dose of 372 mg (mornycosis) fingerent to 200 mg of finavconazole) every 8 h (more constributed vial), for ocpasules) or finavconazole) every 8 h (more constributed vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg (more constributed vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg (more constributed vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg (more constributed vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg (more constributed vial), followed by maintenance dose of 372 mg (more constributed vial), followed of ym antena	Isavuconazole 2015 Cresemba PO, IV Capsule (186 mg), Invasive apergillosis, invasive Loading dose of 372 mg Injection mucornycosis Injection mucornycosis Loading dose of 372 mg (372 mg) (372 mg) mucornycosis Loading dose of 372 mg (372 mg) injection mucornycosis Loading dose of 372 mg (372 mg) intravenous administration Conc reconstituted vial), followed by maintenance (900 med by maintenance Golowed by maintenance Golowed by maintenance (900 med by maintenance Golowed by maintenance Golowed by maintenance (90 med by maintenance Golowed by maintenance Golowed by maintenance (90 med by maintenance Golowed by maintenance Golowed by maintenance (90 med by med by

	(p
-	nue
ble	onti
Ta	ÿ

Class of antifungals	Name	Year approved by the US FDA	Brand name	Route of administration	Dosage form	Indication	Recommended dose
Echinocandins	s Caspofungin	2001	Cancidas	N	Lyophilized powder for injection (50 and 70 mg/vials)	Treatment of invasive candidiasis in adult or pediatric patients	Adult patients, a single 70 mg loading dose on day 1 followed by 50 mg daily. Pediatric patients (12 months–17 years), a single 70-mg/m ² loading dose (patient's body surface area) administered on day 1 followed by 50 mg/m ² daily after that. Antifungal therapy should continue for at least 14 days after the last positive culture
						Treatment of invasive aspergillosis in adult or pediatric patients who are refractory to or intolerant of other therapies	Treatment should continue for at least 7 days after resolution of symptoms
						Empirical therapy for presumed fungal infections (such as <i>Candida</i> or <i>Aspergillus</i>) in febrile adult or pediatric patients with neutropenia	Patients should be treated for a minimum of 14 days. Therapy should be continued until up to 72 h after resolution of

a minimum of 14 days. Therapy should be continued until up to 72 h after resolution of neutropenia (ANC \ge 500) or at least 7 days after clinical symptoms are resolved

200 mg loading dose on day 1, followed by 100 mg daily for at least 14 days after the last positive culture	100 mg loading dose on day 1 followed by 50 mg daily for a minimum of 14 days and for at least 7 days following resolution of symptoms	100 mg (once daily for 10–47 days)	150 mg (once daily for 10–30 days)	50 mg (once daily for 6–51 days)	50-150 mg/kg/day administered in divided doses at 6-h intervals	oidal dispersion, IFIs invasive fungal
Candidemia and other forms of <i>Candida</i> infections (intra- abdominal abscess and peritonitis)	Esophageal candidiasis	Treatment of candidemia, acute disseminated candidiasis, <i>Candida</i> peritonitis and abscesses	Treatment of esophageal candidiasis	Prophylaxis of <i>Candida</i> Infections	In combination with amphotericin B for the treatment of systemic candidiasis and cryptococcosis	AmB-lipid complex, ABCD AmB coll
Lyophilized powder for injection (50 and 100 mg/vials)		Lyophilized powder for injection (50 and 100 mg/vials)			Capsule (250 and 500 mg), Solution for Infusion (2.5 g/250 ml)	ug Administration, ABLC I
Eraxis (in IV USA and Russia), Ecalta (in Europe)		Mycamine IV			ANCOBON, Oral, IV Ancotil	count, US FDA US Food and Dr
2006		2005			1971	te neutrophil
Anidulafungin		Micafungin			Flucytosine	PO oral, ANC absolu
					Nucleoside analogs	<i>IV</i> intravenous, . infections



Fig. 2 Chemical structures of amphotericin B (*left*) and nystatin (*right*)

There are three available lipid preparations of AmB, which are AmB-lipid complex (ABLC), AmB colloidal dispersion (ABCD), and liposomal AmB (AmBisome). The lipid formulations have an improved therapeutic index and significantly reduced side effects compared to AmB deoxycholate and, therefore, can be administered at doses 3-5 times higher with significantly comparable efficacy [26]. However, these products are quite expensive and not available in some regions of the world.

In vitro, AmB is active against most common pathogenic yeasts that cause disseminated mycoses in humans. Cryptococcus [27] and Candida spp. [28, 29] are quite sensitive, except Candida lusitaniae [30] and Trichosporon beigelii [31], which show decreased susceptibility. Aspergillus spp. are sensitive, except A. terreus [32]. Most Zygomycetes spp. are susceptible [33]. Dimorphic fungi such as Blastomyces dermatitidis, Paracoccidioides brasiliensis, Histoplasma capsulatum, and Coccidioides immitis are also sensitive [34].

AmB in combination with 5-flucytosine is recommended for the treatment of cryptococcal meningitis [35, 36], as well as a wide range of life-threatening IFIs such as blastomycosis, systemic candidiasis, coccidioidomycosis, histoplasmosis, zygomycosis, and sporotrichosis. The The current clinical guidelines recommend lipid formulations of AmB for the treatment of aspergillosis as an alternative to voriconazole or as salvage therapy in patients who are refractory or intolerant to other antifungal therapies [13].

2.1.2 Nystatin Structurally, nystatin is an amphoteric tetraene originally isolated from *Streptomyces noursei* [37]. It is a polyene antifungal agent, which was first approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in 1955 for the treatment of vaginal candidiasis. Nystatin is not absorbed by intact mucosal surfaces and following oral administration, it is passed unchanged in the feces; therefore, it is only active against yeasts present in the gastrointestinal tract [38]. Oral or topical nystatin is well tolerated; however, patients with renal insufficiency receiving oral therapy with conventional dosage forms may experience toxicity occasionally. Of note, an investigational

lipid formulation of nystatin, liposomal nystatin, showed a significantly reduced incidence of toxicity [39] with expanded antifungal activity against moulds [40, 41].

The spectrum of activity of nystatin includes *Candida* spp., *Cryptococcus neoformans* [42], *Trichosporon* spp., and *Rhodotorula* spp. [43]. Most dimorphic fungi, such as *B. dermatitidis Paracoccidioides brasiliensis*, *C. immitis*, and *Histoplasma capsulatum*, are sensitive to nystatin; however, it is inactive against dermatophytes and most *Aspergillus* spp. [41].

Topical and oral nystatin are recommended for the treatment of superficial *Candida* spp. infections of the skin, oral cavity, and esophagus including diaper dermatitis, angular cheilitis [44], and oral or vaginal candidiasis [45]. Oral nystatin has also been used for the prevention of systemic candidiasis in patients who are specifically at risk such as those with hematologic malignancies and those undergoing induction of chemotherapy [45]. However, the response has often been disappointing. Furthermore, it is noteworthy that currently available oral azoles have been found to be more effective [46, 47].

2.2 Azoles Azoles are cyclic organic molecules characterized by a core 5-member azole ring, which can be divided into two groups based on the number of nitrogen atoms on the azole ring. These are the imidazoles and triazoles, which contain two and three nitrogen atoms, respectively within the azole ring [48]. Overall, the azoles are the most widely used class of antifungal drugs [49]. Figure 3 shows the chemical structure of systemic azoles currently used.

The azoles inhibit the synthesis of ergosterol from lanosterol in the fungal cell membrane by the binding of the free nitrogen atom of the azole ring to the iron atom of the heme group of a fungal enzyme [50, 51]. Their target enzyme is the cytochrome P450 (CYP)-dependent 14- α -demethylase (CYP51 or Erg11p), which catalyzes the targeted synthetic reaction. The action of azole antifungals depletes the ergosterol and methylated sterols accumulate in the cell membrane, which either inhibit the growth or induce the death of fungal cells, depending on the species and antifungal compound involved.

2.2.1 *Ketoconazole* Ketoconazole is a member of the class of imidazole antifungals and is structurally similar to clotrimazole and miconazole. It was the first broad-spectrum oral antifungal treatment for systemic and superficial fungal infections and was released in the early 1980 [48]. Prior to the introduction of the triazoles, ketoconazole was regarded as the standard and only available oral agent for the treatment of chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis for over a decade, and an effective alternative to AmB in less severe (nonimmunocompromised) cases of blastomycosis, histoplasmosis, paracoccidioidomycosis, and coccidioidomycosis [48, 52]. However, within



Fig. 3 Chemical structures of ketoconazole (*top-left*), fluconazole (*top-middle*), itraconazole (*top-right*), voriconazole (*bottom-left*), posaconazole (*bottom-middle*), and isavuconazole (*bottom-right*)

the first few years of its approval, numerous clinically relevant shortcomings of this compound became evident such as hepatotoxicity, several drug interactions, considerable interindividual variation influenced by gastric pH, and poor penetration of the blood-brain barrier, which rendered it ineffective and unsuitable for the treatment of fungal meningitis. In addition, ketoconazole is largely fungistatic and has been proved to be less effective in immunocompromised patients [48, 52]. Due to its significant side effects, systemic ketoconazole is currently only indicated for the treatment of endemic mycoses (blastomycosis, coccidioidomycosis, histoplasmosis, chromomycosis, and paracoccidioidomycosis) where alternatives are not available or feasible [52].

2.2.2 Triazoles in Clinical The poor response rates and frequent recurrences of major fungal infections as well as the toxicity associated with ketoconazole therapy led to the development of a second group of azole derivatives namely the triazoles [48]. Five triazole compounds (fluconazole, itraconazole, voriconazole, posaconazole, and isavuconazole) have been clinically approved and are currently widely used for the prevention and treatment of several life-threatening fungal diseases [53, 54]. The triazoles have different affinities for the CYP-dependent 14- α -demethylase, which in turn results in variability on the susceptibilities of fungi, side effects, and drug-drug interactions [55].

In general, fluconazole has broad activity against clinically relevant yeasts including *Candida* spp. and *Cryptococcus*, however, no clinically relevant activity against moulds. In contrast, itraconazole, voriconazole, posaconazole and isavuconazole all have activity against yeasts and moulds [48]. Triazoles are fungistatic, although itraconazole, voriconazole, posaconazole, and isavuconazole have been shown to be fungicidal against *Aspergillus* spp. such as *Aspergillus fumigatus, Aspergillus flavus, Aspergillus niger, Aspergillus nidulans, Aspergillus terreus, Aspergillus versicolor,* and *Aspergillus sydowii* [51].

Fluconazole Fluconazole exhibits antifungal activity against most common clinical isolates of *Candida* and *Cryptococcus* spp. and the endemic moulds *B. dermatitidis*, *C. immitis*, *H. capsulatum*, and *P. brasiliensis*. However, fluconazole lacks efficacy against moulds such as *Aspergillus* spp. and, therefore, it does not cover targeted prophylaxis or treatment of aspergillosis [56]. In addition, *Candida glabrata* and *Candida krusei* are inherently less susceptible to fluconazole. Fluconazole is approved for the treatment of vaginal, oropharyngeal, and esophageal candidiasis, as well as systemic *Candida* infections, fungal infections of the urinary tract, peritonitis, cryptococcal meningitis, and prophylaxis of patients undergoing bone marrow transplantation.

Itraconazole Itraconazole is a high molecular weight, highly hydrophobic, and water-insoluble compound, which is structurally similar to ketoconazole. Itraconazole exhibits a broader range of antifungal activity including activity against most *Aspergillus* spp. than fluconazole does. Furthermore, itraconazole has virtually no permeability into the cerebrospinal fluid, probably due to its high protein binding. It is commonly used for the treatment of chronic and allergic fungal infection and for the empiric therapy of patients with febrile neutropenia who have suspected fungal infections [49]. In addition, it is used for the treatment of pulmonary and extrapulmonary blastomycosis, chronic cavitary pulmonary and extrapulmonary blastomycosis in patients who are intolerant or refractory to AmB therapy [49].

Voriconazole Voriconazole is a low molecular weight water-soluble triazole, which is structurally similar to fluconazole. Voriconazole has a broad spectrum of antifungal activity (except against the Zygomycetes) and is the recommended first choice treatment for invasive aspergillosis [54]. Voriconazole is also indicated for the treatment of candidemia in patients without neutropenia; serious, invasive fluconazole-resistant *Candida* infections (including *C. krusei*); and serious fungal infections caused by *Scedosporium* and *Fusarium* spp. However, several case reports and studies in preclinical animal models suggest a unique susceptibility to break-through mucormycosis in patients receiving voriconazole [57, 58].

Posaconazole Posaconazole is a lipophilic triazole, which is structurally similar to itraconazole. Posaconazole is distinguished from the other azoles by its potent *in vitro* activity against *Mucor* spp., which show reduced

susceptibility to other triazoles. In addition, posaconazole has improved activity against *Aspergillus* spp. compared to itraconazole [59]. Posaconazole is approved only for the following groups of patients. Those who are aged 18 years or older [53], receiving remission-induction chemotherapy for acute myelogenous leukemia (AML) or myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS) expected to result in prolonged neutropenia and those at high risk of developing invasive fungal infections. It is also indicated for prophylaxis in recipients of hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) who are undergoing high-dose immunosuppressive therapy for graft versus host disease, and are at high risk for developing IFIs; salvage therapy of invasive aspergillosis in patients with a disease condition that is refractory to AmB or itraconazole; and in patients who are intolerant of the other medicinal products [13, 60–62].

Isavuconazole Isavuconazole is a new broad-spectrum triazole developed for the treatment of severe invasive and life-threatening fungal diseases [63–66]. The prodrug isavuconazonium sulfate (BAL8557) [67], is a highly potent water-soluble triazole suitable for both oral and intravenous administration. BAL8557 consists of a triazolium salt linked to an aminocarboxyl (*N*-[3-acetoxypropyl]-*N*-methylamino-carboxymethyl) via an ester moiety. After oral and intravenous administration, it rapidly and almost completely (>99%) undergoes enzymatic activation followed by spontaneous chemical degradation to release the active drug isavuconazole (BAL4815, formerly RO-094815) and an inactive cleaved product, BAL8728 [68–70].

Isavuconazole has a broad spectrum of *in vitro* activity and *in vivo* efficacy against a wide range of yeasts and moulds including *Aspergillus* spp., *Fusarium* spp., *Candida* spp., *Mucorales*, *Cryptococcus* spp., melanized and dimorphic fungi, dermatophytes that can reproduce in culture by unilateral budding), and their filamentous co-spp. [70–79].

In 2015, isavuconazole has been approved for the treatment of invasive aspergillosis and mucormycosis by the US FDA and European Medicines Agency (EMA) of European Commission [80].

2.3 Echinocandins The echinocandins are the only class of antifungal agents that directly target the fungal cell wall [81, 82]. They are semisynthetic amphiphilic lipopeptides formed during the fermentation of some fungi such as *Zalerion arboricola* or *A. nidulans* var. *echinulatus* [83]. The echinocandins inhibit β -1,3-D-glucan synthase, which catalyzes the biosynthesis of glucan, a key component of the fungal cell wall [84]. Of note, mammalian cells do not contain this polysaccharide target (1, 3- β -D-glucan) and, therefore, direct human cell toxicity is minimal [85].

The echinocandins are highly active (fungicidal) against *Candida* spp. including isolates that are resistant to triazoles [86] and *Candida* strains that form biofilms [87]. These agents have modest activity (fungistatic) against *Aspergillus* spp. [88] as well as dimorphic [89] and melanized fungi [90]. However, the echinocandins have weak activity against the Zygomycetes, *Fusarium* spp., *Scedosporium prolificans*, *Cryptococcus* spp., and *Trichosporon* spp. [85].

The echinocandins that are currently approved for clinical use are not orally bioavailable and, therefore, must be administered by slow intravenous infusion (1-2 h). The chemical structures of the echinocandins are shown in Fig. 4. Furthermore, a fourth echinocandin, aminocandin, is still undergoing early stages of clinical evaluation [63].

- 2.3.1 Caspofungin Caspofungin is derived from pneumocandin B_o, the fermentation product of *Glarea lozoyensis*. It was the first echinocandin approved by the FDA in 2001, and is recommended for adult and pediatric patients for the primary treatment of invasive *Candida* infections, salvage therapy of invasive aspergillosis infections in patients who are refractory or intolerant to other therapies, and empiric antifungal therapy for presumed fungal infections (such as those caused *Candida* or *Aspergillus*) in persistently febrile patients with neutropenia [91].
- 2.3.2 Micafungin Micafungin was the second marketed echinocandin synthesized the chemical modification of a fermentation product of *Coleophoma empetri*. Micafungin is approved for the treatment of esophageal candidiasis and prophylaxis of invasive *Candida* infections in patients undergoing hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. The indication for its use was later expanded to include candidemia, acute disseminated candidiasis, *Candida* abscesses, and peritonitis [92].



Fig. 4 Chemical structures of caspofungin (*left*), anidulafungin (*middle*), and micafungin (*right*)

2.3.3 Anidulafungin Anidulafungin was derived from hexapeptides produced by *A*. *nidulans* and was the third echinocandin antifungal agent to receive approval from the FDA. It is approved for the treatment of candidemia and other *Candida* infections (intra-abdominal abscess and peritonitis) and esophageal candidiasis [93].

2.4 Nucleoside Flucytosine (5-fluorocytosine or 5-FC) is the only systemic antifungal agent belonging to the class of nucleoside analogs. It was the first agent used for the treatment of invasive mycoses in 1968 [94]. Flucytosine is the fluorinated analog of cytosine and was discovered in 1957 as an analog of the cytostatic chemotherapeutic agent 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) used for antitumor therapy [95]. After it penetrates the cell wall, which is controlled by the enzyme cytosine germease, 5-FC is converted to 5-FU by the enzyme cytosine deaminase and then further to 5-fluorouridine [96].

After three phosphorylation steps, it is incorporated into RNA instead of uracil, which results in the blockade of protein synthesis. This pathway leads to reduced DNA synthesis because of a reduction in the available nucleotide pool [97]. Therefore, fungi that lack this enzyme are not susceptible to 5-FC [98]. It is note-worthy that cytosine deaminase is also absent in mammalian cells. Figure 5 shows the chemical structures of cytosine and two fluorinated pyrimidines (5-fluorocytosine and 5-fluorouracil).

Flucytosine can be administered both orally and intravenously, and is well distributed in almost all body fluids including the lacrimal fluid, urine, and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) [97]. Flucytosine is well tolerated but at high concentrations above 100 mg/L may induce liver and bone marrow toxicity including bone marrow suppression, myocardial toxicity, and renal failure [99].

5-FC is active against most clinically important yeast such as those of the *Candida* [100] and *Cryptococcus* genera [101] but has limited activity against melanized fungi and *Aspergillus* spp. [102]. The *in vitro* activity of 5-FC is affected by a variety of test conditions such as incubation time, test medium, medium pH, and endpoint determination criteria [34]. In addition, dimorphic fungi are resistant to flucytosine [103].



Fig. 5 Chemical structures of cytosine (*left*), 5-fluorocytosine (*middle*), and 5-fluorouracil (*right*)

Flucytosine combined with AmB is primarily recommended for the treatment of cryptococcal infections of the central nervous system [36]. In addition, flucytosine in combination with an azole (fluconazole) may have a role in the treatment of disseminated *Candida* infections that are refractory to first-line antifungal agents (triazoles and lipid formulations of AmB) [104]. Rapid resistance occurs if flucytosine is used as monotherapy [105] and, therefore [173], should never be used alone.

3 Unmet Clinical Needs in the Antifungal Research Field

Despite the recent advances in antifungal pharmacology, the clinical outcome of IFIs is frequently suboptimal, and the associated morbidity and mortality remain unacceptably high [6–9]. It is important to consider that a multitude of factors influence patient outcomes including the host immune status, pathogen variables including drug susceptibility, and effective administration of the appropriate dose of the most potent and safe antifungal drug [106]. Here, we briefly discuss the problem of antifungal drug resistance and the application of a promising tool, "therapeutic drug monitoring (TDM)."

Antifungal agents differ in their spectrum of activity and their 3.1 Challenges in vitro sensitivities are often determined to assess the resistance of Antifungal Drug patterns of the fungal isolate. Recently, major advances have been Resistance made in drug susceptibility testing of yeasts and filamentous fungi. Both the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) and European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing Subcommittee on Antifungal Susceptibility Testing (EUCAST-AFST) have developed and standardized phenotypic methods that enable the reliable and reproducible determination of the minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) for yeasts and conidia-forming moulds [107, 108]. Antifungal drug resistance is normally quantified by MIC determination, and it has been shown that treatment success rates fall with increasing MIC values [109–111].

The mechanisms of antifungal drug resistance are either primary or secondary and are related to the intrinsic or acquired characteristics of the fungal pathogen that interfere with the antifungal mechanism of the respective drug/drug class or that lower target drug levels [112]. Furthermore, resistance can occur when environmental factors lead to colonization or replacement of a susceptible spp. with a resistant one [113]. Acquired resistance appears to develop primarily when a large number of microorganisms are exposed to a fungistatic drug for a relatively long period. This scenario is particularly relevant for *A. fumigatus* infections due to the increasing prevalence of azole-resistant isolates in the environment [114]. **3.2 TDM** TDM is a promising tool used to tailor an individual patient's exposure to a drug by assessing their serum or plasma drug concentration and subsequently adapting the dosing regimen [106, 115]. Recently, measuring the trough concentrations of voricon-azole and posaconazole has been considered as one of the most useful additional parameters for facilitating patient management [106, 116]. TDM will be useful in ensuring adequate drug exposure when using a specific dose in a particular patient.

4 Development of Old and New Antifungal Agents

Antifungal research and development are unfortunately particularly challenging, and no considerable advancements in antifungal therapies have been achieved recently [11, 117, 118]. It is noteworthy that the newest class of antifungal drugs, the echinocandins, was discovered in the 1970s and took 30 years to gain acceptance into clinical practice. Similarly, the gold standard therapy for cryptococcosis, one of the most prevalent invasive, life-threatening fungal infections worldwide, consists of two drugs (AmB and flucytosine) that were discovered over 50 years ago [118].

Compared to the development of new antimicrobials targeting bacteria, antifungal drug development faces a key fundamental challenge in that fungal pathogens are more closely related to the host. Fungi are eukaryotes and apart from their cell wall are metabolically similar to their mammalian hosts on a cellular level and, therefore, offer few pathogen-specific targets [117, 118]. Furthermore, the clinical development of new antifungals agents and their evaluation also present numerous challenges especially with clinical trial designs, which further complicate development [119].

Despite these issues, some novel products are progressing in development [11, 117, 118]. Several approaches to discovering new solutions have been developed over the last few years. Researchers and scientists aim to discover new antifungal drugs either by testing already existing medicinal compounds including those from natural sources such as plants and sea microorganisms or by systematic screening of chemical compound libraries. Researchers also strive to elucidate the underlying biology of fungal microorganism both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Host–fungal interactions play a critical role in the survival of all fungal pathogens and targeting this interaction could also provide novel therapies, which could be used alone or in combination with existing antifungal drugs [120].

In addition, several efforts have been made to reformulate available antifungal drug classes into better oral and intravenous dosage forms in order to address many of the drug's pharmacokinetic shortcomings.

4.1 Reformulation	Although lipid-based formulations of amphotericin B exist, which			
of AmB	are highly effective and exhibit lower toxicity when compared with			
	AmB-deoxycholate, the cost of these formulations is a barrier to its			
	widespread use. In addition, administration of AmB-deoxycholate			
	has historically been hampered by toxicity, bioavailability, and solu-			
	bility issues; therefore, many attempts have been made to reformu-			
	late this agent [117]. These include formulation of AmB			
	nanoparticles for oral drug delivery that have shown good <i>in vitro</i>			
	and <i>in vivo</i> activity with decreased toxicity [12], 122], and design			
	of aerosolized AmB for direct delivery to target organs [123].			
	Moreover various nanoparticle formulations for itraconazole have			
	also been invstigated [124].			

4.2 Development

of New Agents

Drug Classes

4.2.1 Albaconazole

Albaconazole (ALBA, UR-9825) is an investigational triazole agent with broad-spectrum antifungal activity against resistant and emerging pathogens as compared with fluconazole and itraconof Known Antifungal azole, favorable pharmacokinetics, and excellent oral bioavailability [125]. It has shown *in vitro* activities against pathogenic yeasts, dermatophytes, and other filamentous fungi and has been shown to be effective in animal models of systemic aspergillosis, candidiasis, cryptococcosis, and scedosporiosis [126, 127].

Albaconazole is currently under clinical development in phase I/II studies of candidal vulvovaginitis, tinea pedis, and onychomycosis (www.clinicaltrials.gov: NCT00199264, NCT00509275, and NCT00730405). Notably it was well tolerated and effective in women with vaginal candidiasis [128-130]; however, phase III studies are not available until now. As a drawback, the lack of an intravenous form makes albaconazole studies in the acute infection setting very difficult [131].

4.2.2 SCY-078 Due to the large molecular weight of the three approved echinocandins (each ~1200 kDa), they have poor oral bioavailability, and (MK-3118) therefore, only intravenous formulations are available for clinical use. The development of glucan synthase inhibitors that can be administered orally would represent major step forward by providing a simple therapy transition to the ambulatory setting [132].

> SCY-078 (formerly MK-3118) is a semisynthetic derivative of the natural product enfumafungin-a structurally distinct class of beta-1,3-D-glucan synthase inhibitors, being developed for the treatment of invasive fungal infections. It has shown in vitro and in vivo potency against the most common Candida spp., including C. albicans, C. glabrata, C. tropicalis, C. parapsilosis, and C. krusei [133–135]. In addition, SCY-078 also demonstrated excellent in vitro activity against wild-type and azole-resistant strains of Aspergillus spp. [136], Paecilomyces variotii, and Scedosporium prolificans; however, poor activity was observed against Mucoromycotina and Fusarium spp. [132].

SCY-078 is currently under phase 2 clinical studies and is designated as a Qualified Infectious Disease Product (QIDP) for oral use by the US FDA, for the indications of invasive candidiasis, including candidemia, and invasive aspergillosis.

4.2.3 Biafungin (CD101) Biafungin (formerly SP3025) is a highly stable echinocandin in development for weekly intravenous administration. It has a long half-life (~3-fold longer) and slower clearance (~7-fold slower) relative to other echinocandins [137], which enables once-weekly dosing, and thus might decrease costs with long-term hospitalizations. The compound displayed comparable *in vitro* activity to approved echinocandins against *Candida* and *Aspergillus* spp. [138]. Biafungin is currently under phase 1 clinical development for the treatment of candidiasis.

4.3 New Antifungal Drugs with Novel Targets

4.3.1 Nikkomycin Z

Chitin is a major structural component of the fungal cell wall biosynthesized from uridine diphosphate N-acetylglucosamine (UDP-GlcNAc) by chitin synthases [139]. Since mammalian cells do not contain chitin synthases, it is a promising target for the development of antifungal drugs [140]. Nikkomycin Z is an experimental chitin synthase inhibitor currently under development [141].

It consists of a pyrimidine nucleoside linked to a short peptide moiety (Fig. 6) and inhibits chitin synthesis by acting as a competitive analog of the chitin synthase substrate UDP-Nacetylglucosamine [142]. Therefore, it interferes with the fungal cell wall construction [143]. Nikkomycin Z has shown *in vitro* and *in vivo* activity against dimorphic fungi such as C. *immitis*, *H. capsulatum*, and *Blastomyces dermatitidis*, which have a high content of chitin in their cell wall [144, 145]. It has only limited effect against *Candida* spp. and *C. neoformans* and is inactive





against filamentous fungi such as *Aspergillus*, *Fusarium*, and *Zygomycete* spp. [146–148].

It is noteworthy that the combination of nikkomycin Z and echinocandins has a synergic effect against *A. fumigatus* [149]. This agent is under development as an orphan product for treatment of coccidioidomycosis (https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00614666) [150].

4.3.2 Sordarins Sordarins derivatives represent a novel class of naturally occurring and semisynthetic products first discovered in early 1970 [151, 152], which are characterized by a unique tetracyclic diterpene core including a norbornene system [153]. The sordarin family of compounds were isolated from the fungus *Sordaria araneosa* and found to inhibit fungal protein synthesis through their interaction with the elongation factor 2 (EF2) in the ribosome [152, 154]. Numerous sordarin-based molecules have demonstrated potent antifungal activity *in vitro* and *in vivo* against a wide range of pathogenic yeasts including *Candida albicans* and *C. neoformans* [155, 156].

The unique mode of action of the sordarins, which targets the cell membrane, is different from that of typical antifungals. Their high specificity for the fungal target with no effect on the mammalian hosts as well as the relative ease with which new sordarin variants can be synthesized makes them promising candidates for potential future development [153, 157].

Interestingly, *in vivo* experimental studies have suggested that two sordarin derivatives, R-135853 and R-135853, are promising antifungal agents for the treatment of disseminated or mucosal candidiasis, including fluconazole-refractory infections [158, 159]. The chemical structures of these molecules are shown in Fig. 7.

4.3.3 VT-1161 and VT-1129 VT-1161 is a novel fungal-specific 14α -lanosterol demethylase (CYP51) inhibitor that was rationally designed to selectively target the fungal enzyme rather than human CYP450 enzymes while maintaining high potency for the fungal target [160]. VT-1161



Fig. 7 Chemical structures of sordarin (*left*) and sordaricin (*right*)

has a broad spectrum activity against yeast and dermatophytes [12], as well as invasive fungal species [161]. *In vivo* studies also showed show that VT-1161 was effective in treating experimental mucormycosis [162], invasive candidiasis, murine coccidioidomycosis [163], and dermatophytosis [164]. VT-1161 is currently under Phase 2 clinical studies for the treatment of superficial fungal infections in patients with moderate to severe acute vulvovaginal candidiasis.

Furthermore, VT-1129 in another orally available inhibitor of fungal CYP51, which blocks the production of ergosterol in the fungal cell membrane. This compound is currently under preclinical development targeting the treatment of cryptococcal meningitis [165].

- 4.3.4 F901318 F901318 is the most advanced member of a new class of antifungal agents, the orotomides, which have a novel mechanism of action distinct from those of currently available clinical antifungal agents [166]. The orotomides class of antifungals act via inhibition of dihydroorotate dehydrogenase (DHODH), which is an important enzyme in pyrimidine biosynthesis. Thus, F901318 arrest pyrimidine biosynthesis via inhibition of DHODH. This agent demonstrated potent *in vitro* activity against a spectrum of filamentous fungi including clinical *Aspergillus* spp, *Fusarium* spp, and *Mucorales. In vivo*, F901318 has demonstrated excellent antifungal activity against disseminated mouse model of aspergillosis [167].
- 4.3.5 VL-2397 (formerly ASP2397) is a novel second generation echinocandin under development. Active transport of this agent into fungal cells occurs via siderophore iron transporter 1 (sit1), which triggers antifungal effects. Importantly, lack of this siderophore transporter in surface of mammalian cells can be responsible for higher selectivity [168].

This compound demonstrated potent and rapid hyphal growth inhibition against *A. fumigatus* (including azole-resistant siolates), *A. terreus, A. flavus*, and *A. nidulans in vitro* and significantly improved MIC against *Candida parapsilosis* and echinocandin resistant-*Candida* spp. [169]. Preclinical studies also showed that VL-2397 was effective as monotherapy in an established guinea pig model of invasive aspergillosis [168].

4.3.6 T-2307 T-2307 is an investigational arylamidine structurally similar to a class of aromatic diamidines that includes pentamidine [170]. Its mechanism of action is unknown; however, it appears to cause the collapse of fungal mitochondrial membrane potential in yeasts [171]. T-2307 has shown potent activity against *Candida* species, including azole or echinocandin-resistant *Candida* spp., *Cryptococcus neoformans, Malassezia furfur*, and *F. solani* [170, 172]. Moreover, T-2307 was active against *Aspergillus* species, and

in vitro activity against these species was shown to be comparable to the activities of micafungin and voriconazole [172]. For this potential antifungal drug, no clinical data are available thus far.

5 Conclusions and Future Directions

The increased risk of fungal diseases particularly in patients who are immunocompromised, emerging fungal pathogens, limited repertoire of antifungal drugs, and the development of resistance to the available antifungal drugs have increased the demand for the development of new and effective antifungal agents. Therefore, there is a need to intensify the current antifungal drug discovery efforts to develop more clinically effective and safer agents, especially against antifungal drug-resistant pathogens.

Conflicts of Interest

S.S. received research grant from Astellas Pharma B.V. P.E.V. has served as a consultant and received research grants from Astellas, Basilea, Gilead Sciences, Merck, and Pfizer. All other authors have no conflict of interests.

References

- 1. Kohler JR, Casadevall A, Perfect J (2015) The spectrum of fungi that infects humans. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 5:a019273
- Procop GW (2010) Molecular diagnostics for invasive fungal infections: a call for refinement and implementation. J Mol Diagn 12:17–19
- Oren I, Paul M (2014) Up to date epidemiology, diagnosis and management of invasive fungal infections. Clin Microbiol Infect 20(Suppl 6):1–4
- 4. Pfaller MA, Pappas PG, Wingard JR (2006) Invasive fungal pathogens: current epidemiological trends. Clin Infect Dis 43:S3–S14
- 5. Slavin M, van Hal S, Sorrell TC, Lee A, Marriott DJ, Daveson K, Kennedy K, Hajkowicz K, Halliday C, Athan E, Bak N, Cheong E, Heath CH, Orla Morrissey C, Kidd S, Beresford R, Blyth C, Korman TM, Owen Robinson J, Meyer W, Chen SC, Australia, New Zealand Mycoses Interest Groups (2015) Invasive infections due to filamentous fungi other than *Aspergillus*: epidemiology and determinants of mortality. Clin Microbiol Infect 21:490 e491–490 e410

- Brown GD, Denning DW, Gow NA, Levitz SM, Netea MG, White TC (2012) Hidden killers: human fungal infections. Sci Transl Med 4:165rv113
- Pfaller MA, Diekema DJ (2010) Epidemiology of invasive mycoses in North America. Crit Rev Microbiol 36:1–53
- Slavin M, van Hal S, Sorrell TC, Lee A, Marriott DJ, Daveson K, Kennedy K, Hajkowicz K, Halliday C, Athan E, Bak N, Cheong E, Heath CH, Orla Morrissey C, Kidd S, Beresford R, Blyth C, Korman TM, Owen Robinson J, Meyer W, Chen SC (2015) Invasive infections due to filamentous fungi other than *Aspergillus*: epidemiology and determinants of mortality. Clin Microbiol Infect 21:490.e491–490.e410
- Lai CC, Tan CK, Huang YT, Shao PL, Hsueh PR (2008) Current challenges in the management of invasive fungal infections. J Infect Chemother 14:77–85
- Richardson MD (2005) Changing patterns and trends in systemic fungal infections. J Antimicrob Chemother 56(Suppl 1):i5–i11

- Calderone R, Sun N, Gay-Andrieu F, Groutas W, Weerawarna P, Prasad S, Alex D, Li D (2014) Antifungal drug discovery: the process and outcomes. Future Microbiol 9:791–805
- 12. Maertens J, Marchetti O, Herbrecht R, Cornely OA, Fluckiger U, Frere P, Gachot B, Heinz WJ, Lass-Florl C, Ribaud P, Thiebaut A, Cordonnier C, Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia (2011) European guidelines for antifungal management in leukemia and hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients: summary of the ECIL 3–2009 update. Bone Marrow Transplant 46:709–718
- 13. Walsh TJ, Anaissie EJ, Denning DW, Herbrecht R, Kontoyiannis DP, Marr KA, Morrison VA, Segal BH, Steinbach WJ, Stevens DA, van Burik JA, Wingard JR, Patterson TF, Infectious Diseases Society of America (2008) Treatment of aspergillosis: clinical practice guidelines of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis 46:327–360
- 14. Kathiravan MK, Salake AB, Chothe AS, Dudhe PB, Watode RP, Mukta MS, Gadhwe S (2012) The biology and chemistry of antifungal agents: a review. Bioorg Med Chem 20:5678–5698
- 15. Groll AH, Piscitelli SC, Walsh TJ (1998) Clinical pharmacology of systemic antifungal agents: a comprehensive review of agents in clinical use, current investigational compounds, and putative targets for antifungal drug development. Adv Pharmacol 44:343–500
- Dodds Ashley ES, Lewis R, Lewis JS, Martin C, Andes D (2006) Pharmacology of systemic antifungal agents. Clin Infect Dis 43:S28–S39
- Gupta AK, Cooper EA (2008) Update in antifungal therapy of dermatophytosis. Mycopathologia 166:353–367
- Sugiura K, Sugimoto N, Hosaka S, Katafuchi-Nagashima M, Arakawa Y, Tatsumi Y, Jo Siu W, Pillai R (2014) The low keratin affinity of efinaconazole contributes to its nail penetration and fungicidal activity in topical onychomycosis treatment. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 58:3837–3842
- Trommer H, Neubert RH (2006) Overcoming the stratum corneum: the modulation of skin penetration. A review. Skin Pharmacol Physiol 19:106–121
- 20. Gray KC, Palacios DS, Dailey I, Endo MM, Uno BE, Wilcock BC, Burke MD (2012) Amphotericin primarily kills yeast by simply binding ergosterol. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109:2234–2239
- 21. de Kruijff B, Gerritsen WJ, Oerlemans A, Demel RA, van Deenen LL (1974) Polyene

antibiotic-sterol interactions in membranes of *Acholeplasma laidlawii* cells and lecithin liposomes. I. Specificity of the membrane permeability changes induced by the polyene antibiotics. Biochim Biophys Acta 339: 30–43

- Bolard J (1986) How do the polyene macrolide antibiotics affect the cellular membrane properties? Biochim Biophys Acta 864: 257–304
- Dutcher JD (1968) The discovery and development of amphotericin B. Dis Chest 54(Suppl 1):296–298
- 24. Gallis HA, Drew RH, Pickard WW (1990) Amphotericin B: 30 years of clinical experience. Rev Infect Dis 12:308–329
- 25. Hamill RJ (2013) Amphotericin B formulations: a comparative review of efficacy and toxicity. Drugs 73:919–934
- 26. Ostrosky-Zeichner L, Marr KA, Rex JH, Cohen SH (2003) Amphotericin B: time for a new "gold standard". Clin Infect Dis 37: 415–425
- 27. Barchiesi F, Colombo AL, McGough DA, Rinaldi MG (1994) Comparative study of broth macrodilution and microdilution techniques for *in vitro* antifungal susceptibility testing of yeasts by using the National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards' proposed standard. J Clin Microbiol 32: 2494–2500
- Pfaller MA, Diekema DJ, Messer SA, Boyken L, Hollis RJ, Jones RN (2004) *In vitro* susceptibilities of rare *Candida* bloodstream isolates to ravuconazole and three comparative antifungal agents. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 48:101–105
- 29. Ostrosky-Zeichner L, Rex JH, Pappas PG, Hamill RJ, Larsen RA, Horowitz HW, Powderly WG, Hyslop N, Kauffman CA, Cleary J, Mangino JE, Lee J (2003) Antifungal susceptibility survey of 2,000 bloodstream *Candida* isolates in the United States. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 47: 3149–3154
- 30. Hadfield TL, Smith MB, Winn RE, Rinaldi MG, Guerra C (1987) Mycoses caused by *Candida lusitaniae*. Rev Infect Dis 9:1006–1012
- Walsh TJ, Melcher GP, Rinaldi MG, Lecciones J, McGough DA, Kelly P, Lee J, Callender D, Rubin M, Pizzo PA (1990) *Trichosporon beigelii*, an emerging pathogen resistant to amphotericin B. J Clin Microbiol 28: 1616–1622
- 32. Sutton DA, Sanche SE, Revankar SG, Fothergill AW, Rinaldi MG (1999) *In vitro* amphotericin B resistance in clinical isolates

of *Aspergillus terreus*, with a head-to-head comparison to voriconazole. J Clin Microbiol 37:2343–2345

- 33. Eng RH, Person A, Mangura C, Chmel H, Corrado M (1981) Susceptibility of zygomycetes to amphotericin B, miconazole, and ketoconazole. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 20:688–690
- Collins MS, Pappagianis D (1977) Uniform susceptibility of various strains of *Coccidioides immitis* to amphotericin B. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 11:1049–1055
- 35. Day JN, Chau TT, Lalloo DG (2013) Combination antifungal therapy for cryptococcal meningitis. N Engl J Med 368: 2522–2523
- 36. Perfect JR, Dismukes WE, Dromer F, Goldman DL, Graybill JR, Hamill RJ, Harrison TS, Larsen RA, Lortholary O, Nguyen MH, Pappas PG, Powderly WG, Singh N, Sobel JD, Sorrell TC (2010) Clinical practice guidelines for the management of cryptococcal disease: 2010 update by the infectious diseases society of America. Clin Infect Dis 50:291–322
- 37. Hazen EL, Brown R (1951) Fungicidin, an antibiotic produced by a soil actinomycete. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 76:93–97
- Hofstra W, de Vries-Hospers HG, van der Waaij D (1979) Concentrations of nystatin in faeces after oral administration of various doses of nystatin. Infection 7:166–170
- 39. Semis R, Nili SS, Munitz A, Zaslavsky Z, Polacheck I, Segal E (2012) Pharmacokinetics, tissue distribution and immunomodulatory effect of intralipid formulation of nystatin in mice. J Antimicrob Chemother 67:1716–1721
- 40. Oakley KL, Moore CB, Denning DW (1999) Comparison of *in vitro* activity of liposomal nystatin against *Aspergillus* species with those of nystatin, amphotericin B (AB) deoxycholate, AB colloidal dispersion, liposomal AB, AB lipid complex, and itraconazole. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 43:1264–1266
- 41. Arikan S (2002) Lipid-based antifungal agents: a concise overview. Cell Mol Biol Lett 7:919–922
- 42. Bergan T, Vangdal M (1983) *In vitro* activity of antifungal agents against yeast species. Chemotherapy 29:104–110
- Hussain Qadri SM, Flournoy DJ, Qadri SG, Ramirez EG (1986) Susceptibility of clinical isolates of yeasts to anti-fungal agents. Mycopathologia 95:183–187
- 44. Rezabek GH, Friedman AD (1992) Superficial fungal infections of the skin. Diagnosis and current treatment recommendations. Drugs 43:674–682

- 45. Pappas PG, Kauffman CA, Andes D, Benjamin DK Jr, Calandra TF, Edwards JE Jr, Filler SG, Fisher JF, Kullberg BJ, Ostrosky-Zeichner L, Reboli AC, Rex JH, Walsh TJ, Sobel JD, Infectious Diseases Society of America (2009) Clinical practice guidelines for the management of candidiasis: 2009 update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis 48:503–535
- 46. Ullmann AJ, Akova M, Herbrecht R, Viscoli C, Arendrup MC, Arikan-Akdagli S, Bassetti M, Bille J, Calandra T, Castagnola E, Cornely OA, Donnelly JP, Garbino J, Groll AH, Hope WW, Jensen HE, Kullberg BJ, Lass-Florl C, Lortholary O, Meersseman W, Petrikkos G, Richardson MD, Roilides E, Verweij PE, Cuenca-Estrella M, Group EFIS (2012) ESCMID* guideline for the diagnosis and management of *Candida* diseases 2012: adults with haematological malignancies and after haematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HCT). Clin Microbiol Infect 18(Suppl 7): 53–67
- 47. Hope WW, Castagnola E, Groll AH, Roilides E, Akova M, Arendrup MC, Arikan-Akdagli S, Bassetti M, Bille J, Cornely OA, Cuenca-Estrella M, Donnelly JP, Garbino J, Herbrecht R, Jensen HE, Kullberg BJ, Lass-Florl C, Lortholary O, Meersseman W, Petrikkos G, Richardson MD, Verweij PE, Viscoli C, Ullmann AJ, Group EFIS (2012) ESCMID* guideline for the diagnosis and management of *Candida* diseases 2012: prevention and management of invasive infections in neonates and children caused by *Candida* spp. Clin Microbiol Infect 18(Suppl 7): 38–52
- Maertens JA (2004) History of the development of azole derivatives. Clin Microbiol Infect 10(Suppl 1):1–10
- 49. Lass-Florl C (2011) Triazole antifungal agents in invasive fungal infections: a comparative review. Drugs 71:2405–2419
- 50. Groll AH, Gea-Banacloche JC, Glasmacher A, Just-Nuebling G, Maschmeyer G, Walsh TJ (2003) Clinical pharmacology of antifungal compounds. Infect Dis Clin North Am 17(159-191):ix
- 51. Mohr J, Johnson M, Cooper T, Lewis JS, Ostrosky-Zeichner L (2008) Current options in antifungal pharmacotherapy. Pharmacotherapy 28:614–645
- 52. Gupta AK, Lyons DC (2015) The rise and fall of oral ketoconazole. J Cutan Med Surg 19:352–357
- 53. EMA (2012) European public assessment report (EPAR) for Noxafil, 06/09/2012 ed doi: http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/ document_library/EPAR_-_Summary_for_

the_public/human/000610/WC500037785. pdf. European Medicines Agency

- 54. EMA (2012) European public assessment report (EPAR) for Vfend, 04/12/2012 ed doi:http://www.emea.europa.eu/docs/en_ GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Summary_ for_the_public/human/000387/ WC500049751.pdf. European Medicines Agency
- 55. Warrilow AG, Martel CM, Parker JE, Melo N, Lamb DC, Nes WD, Kelly DE, Kelly SL (2010) Azole binding properties of *Candida albicans* sterol 14-alpha demethylase (CaCYP51). Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:4235–4245
- 56. EMA (2012) European public assessment report (EPAR) for Diflucan, 02/02/2012 ed doi:http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/index. jsp?curl=pages/medicines/human/referrals/ Diflucan/human_referral_000278. jsp&mid=WC0b01ac05805c516f. European Medicines Agency
- 57. Sun HY, Singh N (2011) Mucormycosis: its contemporary face and management strategies. Lancet Infect Dis 11:301–311
- 58. Lewis RE, Liao G, Wang W, Prince RA, Kontoyiannis DP (2011) Voriconazole preexposure selects for breakthrough mucormycosis in a mixed model of *Aspergillus fumigatus-Rhizopus oryzae* pulmonary infection. Virulence 2:348–355
- 59. Manavathu EK, Cutright JL, Loebenberg D, Chandrasekar PH (2000) A comparative study of the *in vitro* susceptibilities of clinical and laboratory-selected resistant isolates of *Aspergillus* spp. to amphotericin B, itraconazole, voriconazole and posaconazole (SCH 56592). J Antimicrob Chemother 46: 229–234
- 60. Herbrecht R, Denning DW, Patterson TF, Bennett JE, Greene RE, Oestmann JW, Kern WV, Marr KA, Ribaud P, Lortholary O, Sylvester R, Rubin RH, Wingard JR, Stark P, Durand C, Caillot D, Thiel E, Chandrasekar PH, Hodges MR, Schlamm HT, Troke PF, de Pauw B (2002) Voriconazole versus amphotericin B for primary therapy of invasive aspergillosis. N Engl J Med 347:408–415
- Cornely OA, Maertens J, Winston DJ, Perfect J, Ullmann AJ, Walsh TJ, Helfgott D, Holowiecki J, Stockelberg D, Goh YT, Petrini M, Hardalo C, Suresh R, Angulo-Gonzalez D (2007) Posaconazole vs. fluconazole or itraconazole prophylaxis in patients with neutropenia. N Engl J Med 356:348–359
- 62. Ullmann AJ, Lipton JH, Vesole DH, Chandrasekar P, Langston A, Tarantolo SR,

Greinix H, Morais de Azevedo W, Reddy V, Boparai N, Pedicone L, Patino H, Durrant S (2007) Posaconazole or fluconazole for prophylaxis in severe graft-versus-host disease. N Engl J Med 356:335–347

- Pasqualotto AC, Denning DW (2008) New and emerging treatments for fungal infections. J Antimicrob Chemother 61(Suppl 1):i19–i30
- 64. Thompson GR 3rd, Wiederhold NP (2010) Isavuconazole: a comprehensive review of spectrum of activity of a new triazole. Mycopathologia 170:291–313
- 65. Falci DR, Pasqualotto AC (2013) Profile of isavuconazole and its potential in the treatment of severe invasive fungal infections. Infect Drug Resist 6:163–174
- 66. Livermore J, Hope W (2012) Evaluation of the pharmacokinetics and clinical utility of isavuconazole for treatment of invasive fungal infections. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol 8:759–765
- 67. Ohwada J, Tsukazaki M, Hayase T, Oikawa N, Isshiki Y, Fukuda H, Mizuguchi E, Sakaitani M, Shiratori Y, Yamazaki T, Ichihara S, Umeda I, Shimma N (2003) Design, synthesis and antifungal activity of a novel water soluble prodrug of antifungal triazole. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 13:191–196
- 68. Schmitt-Hoffmann A, Roos B, Maares J, Heep M, Spickerman J, Weidekamm E, Brown T, Roehrle M (2006) Multiple-dose pharmacokinetics and safety of the new antifungal triazole BAL4815 after intravenous infusion and oral administration of its prodrug, BAL8557, in healthy volunteers. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50:286–293
- 69. Schmitt-Hoffmann A, Roos B, Heep M, Schleimer M, Weidekamm E, Brown T, Roehrle M, Beglinger C (2006) Singleascending-dose pharmacokinetics and safety of the novel broad-spectrum antifungal triazole BAL4815 after intravenous infusions (50, 100, and 200 milligrams) and oral administrations (100, 200, and 400 milligrams) of its prodrug, BAL8557, in healthy volunteers. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50:279–285
- Odds FC (2006) Drug evaluation: BAL-8557—a novel broad-spectrum triazole antifungal. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 7:766–772
- Martin de la Escalera C, Aller AI, Lopez-Oviedo E, Romero A, Martos AI, Canton E, Peman J, Garcia Martos P, Martin-Mazuelos E (2008) Activity of BAL 4815 against filamentous fungi. J Antimicrob Chemother 61:1083–1086
- 72. Rudramurthy SM, Chakrabarti A, Geertsen E, Mouton JW, Meis JF (2011) *In vitro* activity of isavuconazole against 208 *Aspergillus flavus*

isolates in comparison with 7 other antifungal agents: assessment according to the methodology of the European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 71:370–377

- 73. Shivaprakash MR, Geertsen E, Chakrabarti A, Mouton JW, Meis JF (2011) *In vitro* susceptibility of 188 clinical and environmental isolates of *Aspergillus flavus* for the new triazole isavuconazole and seven other antifungal drugs. Mycoses 54:e583–e589
- 74. Perkhofer S, Lechner V, Lass-Florl C (2009) In vitro activity of Isavuconazole against Aspergillus species and zygomycetes according to the methodology of the European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:1645–1647
- 75. Guinea J, Pelaez T, Recio S, Torres-Narbona M, Bouza E (2008) *In vitro* antifungal activities of isavuconazole (BAL4815), voriconazole, and fluconazole against 1,007 isolates of zygomycete, *Candida, Aspergillus, Fusarium,* and *Scedosporium* species. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:1396–1400
- 76. Warn PA, Sharp A, Denning DW (2006) In vitro activity of a new triazole BAL4815, the active component of BAL8557 (the watersoluble prodrug), against Aspergillus spp. J Antimicrob Chemother 57:135–138
- 77. Espinel-Ingroff A, Chowdhary A, Gonzalez GM, Lass-Florl C, Martin-Mazuelos E, Meis J, Pelaez T, Pfaller MA, Turnidge J (2013) Multicenter study of isavuconazole MIC distributions and epidemiological cutoff values for *Aspergillus* spp. for the CLSI M38-A2 broth microdilution method. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 57:3823–3828
- 78. Seyedmousavi S, Rijs AJ, Melchers WJ, Mouton JW, Verweij PE (2013) *In vitro* activity of isavuconazole compared with itraconazole, voriconazole, and posaconazole in azole-resistant *Aspergillus fumigatus* Abstract pM-1377. 53rd Interscience Conference on Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, Denver, Co, USA
- 79. Gregson L, Goodwin J, Johnson A, McEntee L, Moore CB, Richardson M, Hope WW, Howard SJ (2013) *In vitro* susceptibility of *Aspergillus fumigatus* to isavuconazole: correlation with itraconazole, voriconazole, and posaconazole. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 57:5778–5780
- Seyedmousavi S, Verweij PE, Mouton JW (2015) Isavuconazole, a broad-spectrum triazole for the treatment of systemic fungal diseases. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther 13:9–27

- Denning DW (2002) Echinocandins: a new class of antifungal. J Antimicrob Chemother 49:889–891
- Mukherjee PK, Sheehan D, Puzniak L, Schlamm H, Ghannoum MA (2011) Echinocandins: are they all the same? J Chemother 23:319–325
- 83. Nyfeler R, Keller-Schierlein W (1974) Metabolites of microorganisms. 143. Echinocandin B, a novel polypeptideantibiotic from Aspergillus nidulans var. echinulatus: isolation and structural components. Helv Chim Acta 57:2459–2477
- Kurtz MB, Douglas CM (1997) Lipopeptide inhibitors of fungal glucan synthase. J Med Vet Mycol 35:79–86
- Eschenauer G, Depestel DD, Carver PL (2007) Comparison of echinocandin antifungals. Ther Clin Risk Manag 3:71–97
- Bachmann SP, Patterson TF, Lopez-Ribot JL (2002) *In vitro* activity of caspofungin (MK-0991) against *Candida albicans* clinical isolates displaying different mechanisms of azole resistance. J Clin Microbiol 40:2228–2230
- 87. Bachmann SP, VandeWalle K, Ramage G, Patterson TF, Wickes BL, Graybill JR, Lopez-Ribot JL (2002) In vitro activity of caspofungin against Candida albicans biofilms. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 46: 3591–3596
- 88. Bowman JC, Abruzzo GK, Flattery AM, Gill CJ, Hickey EJ, Hsu MJ, Kahn JN, Liberator PA, Misura AS, Pelak BA, Wang TC, Douglas CM (2006) Efficacy of caspofungin against *Aspergillus flavus, Aspergillus terreus*, and *Aspergillus nidulans*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50:4202–4205
- 89. Kohler S, Wheat LJ, Connolly P, Schnizlein-Bick C, Durkin M, Smedema M, Goldberg J, Brizendine E (2000) Comparison of the echinocandin caspofungin with amphotericin B for treatment of histoplasmosis following pulmonary challenge in a murine model. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44: 1850–1854
- 90. Seyedmousavi S, Samerpitak K, Rijs AJ, Melchers WJ, Mouton JW, Verweij PE, de Hoog GS (2014) Antifungal susceptibility patterns of opportunistic fungi in the genera *Verruconis* and *Ochroconis*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 58:3285–3292
- Maschmeyer G, Glasmacher A (2005) Pharmacological properties and clinical efficacy of a recently licensed systemic antifungal, caspofungin. Mycoses 48:227–234
- 92. de la Torre P, Reboli AC (2014) Micafungin: an evidence-based review of its place in therapy. Core Evid 9:27–39

- 93. Estes KE, Penzak SR, Calis KA, Walsh TJ (2009) Pharmacology and antifungal properties of anidulafungin, a new echinocandin. Pharmacotherapy 29:17–30
- 94. Tassel D, Madoff MA (1968) Treatment of *Candida* sepsis and *Cryptococcus* meningitis with 5-fluorocytosine. A new antifungal agent. JAMA 206:830–832
- 95. Heidelberger C, Chaudhuri NK, Danneberg P, Mooren D, Griesbach L, Duschinsky R, Schnitzer RJ, Pleven E, Scheiner J (1957) Fluorinated pyrimidines, a new class of tumour-inhibitory compounds. Nature 179:663–666
- Polak A, Scholer HJ (1975) Mode of action of 5-fluorocytosine and mechanisms of resistance. Chemotherapy 21:113–130
- 97. Cutler RE, Blair AD, Kelly MR (1978) Flucytosine kinetics in subjects with normal and impaired renal function. Clin Pharmacol Ther 24:333–342
- Polak A (1977) 5-Fluorocytosine—current status with special references to mode of action and drug resistance. Contrib Microbiol Immunol 4:158–167
- 99. Benson JM, Nahata MC (1988) Clinical use of systemic antifungal agents. Clin Pharm 7:424–438
- 100. Pfaller MA, Messer SA, Boyken L, Huynh H, Hollis RJ, Diekema DJ (2002) In vitro activities of 5-fluorocytosine against 8,803 clinical isolates of *Candida* spp.: global assessment of primary resistance using National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards susceptibility testing methods. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 46:3518–3521
- 101. Pfaller MA, Messer SA, Boyken L, Rice C, Tendolkar S, Hollis RJ, Doern GV, Diekema DJ (2005) Global trends in the antifungal susceptibility of *Cryptococcus neoformans* (1990 to 2004). J Clin Microbiol 43:2163–2167
- 102. Verweij PE, Te Dorsthorst DT, Janssen WH, Meis JF, Mouton JW (2008) In vitro activities at pH 5.0 and pH 7.0 and in vivo efficacy of flucytosine against Aspergillus fumigatus. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:4483-4485
- 103. Shadomy S (1969) In vitro studies with 5fluorocytosine. Appl Microbiol 17:871–877
- 104. Pappas PG, Rex JH, Sobel JD, Filler SG, Dismukes WE, Walsh TJ, Edwards JE, Infectious Diseases Society of America (2004) Guidelines for treatment of candidiasis. Clin Infect Dis 38:161–189
- 105. Hospenthal DR, Bennett JE (1998) Flucytosine monotherapy for cryptococcosis. Clin Infect Dis 27:260–264

- 106. Andes D, Pascual A, Marchetti O (2009) Antifungal therapeutic drug monitoring: established and emerging indications. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:24–34
- 107. (AFST-EUCAST) (2008) EUCAST Technical Note on the method for the determination of broth dilution minimum inhibitory concentrations of antifungal agents for conidiaforming moulds. Clin Microbiol Infect 14:982–984
- 108. CLSI (2008) Reference method for broth dilution antifungal susceptibilitytesting of filamentous fungi; approved standard-second edition. CLSI Document. M38-A2., vol 28 no.16. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Wane, PA
- 109. Kanafani ZA, Perfect JR (2008) Antimicrobial resistance: resistance to antifungal agents: mechanisms and clinical impact. Clin Infect Dis 46:120–128
- 110. Arendrup MC (2014) Update on antifungal resistance in *Aspergillus* and *Candida*. Clin Microbiol Infect 20 (Suppl 6):42–48
- Cuenca-Estrella M (2014) Antifungal drug resistance mechanisms in pathogenic fungi: from bench to bedside. Clin Microbiol Infect 20(Suppl 6):54–59
- 112. Cowen LE, Sanglard D, Howard SJ, Rogers PD, Perlin DS (2014) Mechanisms of antifungal drug resistance. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 10:5(7): a019752
- 113. Pfaller MA (2012) Antifungal drug resistance: mechanisms, epidemiology, and consequences for treatment. Am J Med 125:S3–S13
- 114. Verweij PE, Mellado E, Melchers WJ (2007) Multiple-triazole-resistant aspergillosis. N Engl J Med 356:1481–1483
- 115. Lewis RE (2011) Current concepts in antifungal pharmacology. Mayo Clin Proc 86:805–817
- 116. Seyedmousavi S, Mouton JW, Verweij PE, Bruggeman RJM (2013) Therapeutic drug monitoring of voriconazole and posaconazole for invasive aspergillosis. Expert Rev Anti-Infect Ther 11(9): 931–41
- 117. Ostrosky-Zeichner L, Casadevall A, Galgiani JN, Odds FC, Rex JH (2010) An insight into the antifungal pipeline: selected new molecules and beyond. Nat Rev Drug Discov 9:719–727
- 118. Roemer T, Krysan DJ (2014) Antifungal drug development: challenges, unmet clinical needs, and new approaches. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 1; 4(5)
- 119. Rex JH, Walsh TJ, Nettleman M, Anaissie EJ, Bennett JE, Bow EJ, Carillo-Munoz AJ, Chavanet P, Cloud GA, Denning DW, de Pauw BE, Edwards JE Jr, Hiemenz JW,

Kauffman CA, Lopez-Berestein G, Martino P, Sobel JD, Stevens DA, Sylvester R, Tollemar J, Viscoli C, Viviani MA, Wu T (2001) Need for alternative trial designs and evaluation strategies for therapeutic studies of invasive mycoses. Clin Infect Dis 33:95–106

- 120. Vandeputte P, Ferrari S, Coste AT (2012) Antifungal resistance and new strategies to control fungal infections. Int J Microbiol 2012:713687
- 121. Jung SH, Lim DH, Jung SH, Lee JE, Jeong KS, Seong H, Shin BC (2009) Amphotericin B-entrapping lipid nanoparticles and their *in vitro* and *in vivo* characteristics. Eur J Pharm Sci 37:313–320
- 122. Serrano DR, Lalatsa A, Dea-Ayuela MA, Bilbao-Ramos PE, Garrett NL, Moger J, Guarro J, Capilla J, Ballesteros MP, Schatzlein AG, Bolas F, Torrado JJ, Uchegbu IF (2015) Oral particle uptake and organ targeting drives the activity of amphotericin B nanoparticles. Mol Pharm 12:420–431
- 123. Perfect JR, Dodds Ashley E, Drew R (2004) Design of aerosolized amphotericin b formulations for prophylaxis trials among lung transplant recipients. Clin Infect Dis 39(Suppl 4):S207–S210
- 124. Jung H, Kim HM, Choy YB, Hwang SJ, Choy JH (2008) Laponite-based nanohybrid for enhanced solubility and controlled release of itraconazole. Int J Pharm 349:283–290
- 125. Guillon R, Pagniez F, Picot C, Hedou D, Tonnerre A, Chosson E, Duflos M, Besson T, Loge C, Le Pape P (2013) Discovery of a novel broad-spectrum antifungal agent derived from albaconazole. ACS Med Chem Lett 4:288–292
- 126. Bartroli J, Turmo E, Alguero M, Boncompte E, Vericat ML, Conte L, Ramis J, Merlos M, Garcia-Rafanell J, Forn J (1998) New azole antifungals. 3. Synthesis and antifungal activity of 3-substituted-4(3H)-quinazolinones. J Med Chem 41:1869–1882
- 127. Miller JL, Schell WA, Wills EA, Toffaletti DL, Boyce M, Benjamin DK Jr, Bartroli J, Perfect JR (2004) *In vitro* and *in vivo* efficacies of the new triazole albaconazole against *Cryptococcus neoformans*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48:384–387
- 128. Espinel-Ingroff A (2001) *In vitro* fungicidal activities of voriconazole, itraconazole, and amphotericin B against opportunistic moniliaceous and dematiaceous fungi. J Clin Microbiol 39:954–958
- 129. Ramos G, Cuenca-Estrella M, Monzon A, Rodriguez-Tudela JL (1999) In vitro com-

parative activity of UR-9825, itraconazole and fluconazole against clinical isolates of *Candida* spp. J Antimicrob Chemother 44: 283–286

- 130. Bartroli X, Uriach J (2005) A clinical multicenter study comparing efficacy and tolerability between five single oral doses of albaconazole and fluconazole 150 mg single dose in acute vulvovaginal candidiasis 45th Interscience Conference on Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy: Abs M-722
- 131. Turel O (2011) Newer antifungal agents. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther 9:325–338
- 132. Lamoth F, Alexander BD (2015) Antifungal activities of SCY-078 (MK-3118) and standard antifungal agents against clinical non-*Aspergillus* mould isolates. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59:4308–4311
- 133. Pfaller MA, Messer SA, Motyl MR, Jones RN, Castanheira M (2013) Activity of MK-3118, a new oral glucan synthase inhibitor, tested against *Candida* spp. by two international methods (CLSI and EUCAST). J Antimicrob Chemother 68:858–863
- 134. Walker SS, Xu Y, Triantafyllou I, Waldman MF, Mendrick C, Brown N, Mann P, Chau A, Patel R, Bauman N, Norris C, Antonacci B, Gurnani M, Cacciapuoti A, McNicholas PM, Wainhaus S, Herr RJ, Kuang R, Aslanian RG, Ting PC, Black TA (2011) Discovery of a novel class of orally active antifungal beta-1,3-D-glucan synthase inhibitors. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:5099–5106
- 135. Lepak AJ, Marchillo K, Andes DR (2015) Pharmacodynamic target evaluation of a novel oral glucan synthase inhibitor, SCY-078 (MK-3118), using an *in vivo* murine invasive candidiasis model. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59:1265–1272
- 136. Pfaller MA, Messer SA, Motyl MR, Jones RN, Castanheira M (2013) In vitro activity of a new oral glucan synthase inhibitor (MK-3118) tested against Aspergillus spp. by CLSI and EUCAST broth microdilution methods. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 57:1065–1068
- 137. James K, Krishnan R, Smith S, Laudeman C, Polowy K, Vaidya A (2014) Biafungin (SP 3025), a novel echinocandin, displays a long half-life in the chimpanzee, suggesting a once-weekly IV dosing option. 54th Interscience Conference on Antimicrobial Agents andChemotherapy: Abs A-694
- 138. Castanheira M, Messer SA, Rhomberg PR, Jones RN, Pfaller MA (2014) Activity of a novel echinocandin biafungin (CD101) tested against most common *Candida* and
Aspergillus species, including echinocandinand azole-resistant strains, 54th Interscience Conference on Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy (ICAAC), Washington, DC, September 5–9

- Munro CA, Gow NA (2001) Chitin synthesis in human pathogenic fungi. Med Mycol 39 (Suppl 1):41–53
- 140. Chaudhary PM, Tupe SG, Deshpande MV (2013) Chitin synthase inhibitors as antifungal agents. Mini Rev Med Chem 13: 222–236
- 141. Uda J, Obi K, Iwase K, Sugimoto O, Ebisu H, Matsuda A (1999) Synthesis and structureactivity relationships of novel nikkomycin analogs: inhibitors of the fungal cell wall biosynthesis enzyme chitin synthase. Nucleic Acids Symp Ser 13–14
- 142. Gaughran JP, Lai MH, Kirsch DR, Silverman SJ (1994) Nikkomycin Z is a specific inhibitor of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* chitin synthase isozyme Chs3 *in vitro* and *in vivo*. J Bacteriol 176:5857–5860
- 143. Cabib E (1991) Differential inhibition of chitin synthetases 1 and 2 from *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* by polyoxin D and nikkomycins. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 35:170–173
- 144. Hector RF, Zimmer BL, Pappagianis D (1990) Evaluation of nikkomycins X and Z in murine models of coccidioidomycosis, histoplasmosis, and blastomycosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 34:587–593
- 145. Clemons KV, Stevens DA (1997) Efficacy of nikkomycin Z against experimental pulmonary blastomycosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 41:2026–2028
- 146. Stevens DA (2000) Drug interaction studies of a glucan synthase inhibitor (LY 303366) and a chitin synthase inhibitor (Nikkomycin Z) for inhibition and killing of fungal pathogens. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44:2547–2548
- 147. Chiou CC, Mavrogiorgos N, Tillem E, Hector R, Walsh TJ (2001) Synergy, pharmacodynamics, and time-sequenced ultrastructural changes of the interaction between nikkomycin Z and the echinocandin FK463 against *Aspergillus fumigatus*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45:3310–3321
- 148. Stevens DA, Calderon L, Martinez M, Clemons KV, Wilson SJ, Selitrennikoff CP (2002) Zeamatin, clotrimazole and nikkomycin Z in therapy of a *Candida* vaginitis model. J Antimicrob Chemother 50:361–364
- 149. Ganesan LT, Manavathu EK, Cutright JL, Alangaden GJ, Chandrasekar PH (2004) *In vitro* activity of nikkomycin Z alone and in combination with polyenes, triazoles or

echinocandins against *Aspergillus fumigatus*. Clin Microbiol Infect 10:961–966

- 150. Nix DE, Swezey RR, Hector R, Galgiani JN (2009) Pharmacokinetics of nikkomycin Z after single rising oral doses. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:2517–2521
- 151. Justice MC, Ku T, Hsu MJ, Carniol K, Schmatz D, Nielsen J (1999) Mutations in ribosomal protein L10e confer resistance to the fungal-specific eukaryotic elongation factor 2 inhibitor sordarin. J Biol Chem 274:4869–4875
- 152. Dominguez JM, Kelly VA, Kinsman OS, Marriott MS, Gomez de las Heras F, Martin JJ (1998) Sordarins: a new class of antifungals with selective inhibition of the protein synthesis elongation cycle in yeasts. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 42:2274–2278
- 153. Liang H (2008) Sordarin, an antifungal agent with a unique mode of action. Beilstein J Org Chem 4:31
- 154. Capa L, Mendoza A, Lavandera JL, Gomez de las Heras F, Garcia-Bustos JF (1998) Translation elongation factor 2 is part of the target for a new family of antifungals. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 42: 2694–2699
- 155. Martinez A, Aviles P, Jimenez E, Caballero J, Gargallo-Viola D (2000) Activities of sordarins in experimental models of candidiasis, aspergillosis, and pneumocystosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44:3389–3394
- 156. Herreros E, Martinez CM, Almela MJ, Marriott MS, De Las Heras FG, Gargallo-Viola D (1998) Sordarins: *in vitro* activities of new antifungal derivatives against pathogenic yeasts, *Pneumocystis carinii*, and filamentous fungi. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 42:2863–2869
- 157. Odds FC, Brown AJ, Gow NA (2003) Antifungal agents: mechanisms of action. Trends Microbiol 11:272–279
- 158. Kamai Y, Kakuta M, Shibayama T, Fukuoka T, Kuwahara S (2005) Antifungal activities of R-135853, a sordarin derivative, in experimental candidiasis in mice. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49:52–56
- 159. Hanadate T, Tomishima M, Shiraishi N, Tanabe D, Morikawa H, Barrett D, Matsumoto S, Ohtomo K, Maki K (2009) FR290581, a novel sordarin derivative: synthesis and antifungal activity. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 19:1465–1468
- 160. Hoekstra WJ, Garvey EP, Moore WR, Rafferty SW, Yates CM, Schotzinger RJ (2014) Design and optimization of highlyselective fungal CYP51 inhibitors. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 24:3455–3458

- 161. Fothergill AW, McCarthy DI, Sutton DA, Garvey EP, Hoekstra WJ, Moore WR, Schotzinger RJ, Wiederhold NP. The fungal Cyp51 inhibitor VT-1161 demonstrates *in vitro* synergy with tacrolimus against *Aspergillus* spp. and members of the order Mucorales, Abstr 54th Intersci Conf Antimicrob Agents Chemother. American Society for Microbiology Washington, DC
- 162. Gebremariam T, Wiederhold NP, Fothergill AW, Garvey EP, Hoekstra WJ, Schotzinger RJ, Patterson TF, Filler SG, Ibrahim AS (2015) VT-1161 Protects immunosuppressed mice from *Rhizopus arrhizus* var. arrhizus infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59(12):7815–7817
- 163. Shubitz LF, Trinh HT, Galgiani JN, Lewis ML, Garvey EP, Hoekstra WJ, Moore WR, Schotzinger RJ. CT-1161, a novel fungal CYP51 inhibitor, improved survival in murine models of coccidioidomycosis, p M-433. Abstr 54th Intersci Conf Antimicrob Agents Chemother American Society for Microbiology, Washington, DC
- 164. Garvey EP, Hoekstra WJ, Moore WR, Schotzinger RJ, Long L, Ghannoum MA (2015) VT-1161 dosed once daily or once weekly exhibits potent efficacy in treatment of dermatophytosis in a guinea pig model. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59: 1992–1997
- 165. Najvar N, Wiederhold NP, Alimardanov A, Cradock J, Xu X, Behnke M, Ottinger EA, Hoekstra WJ, Garvey EP, Brand SR, Schotzinger RJ, Moore WR, Bocanegra R, Kirkpatrick WR, Patterson TF (2014) The novel fungal Cyp51 inhibitor VT-1129 demonstrates potent *in vivo* activity against cryptococcal meningitis with an improved formulation, Abstr 54th Intersci Conf Antimicrob Agents Chemother American Society for Microbiology, Washington, DC
- 166. Oliver J, Law D, Sibley G, Kennedy A, Birch M (2015) F901318, a novel antifungal agent from the orotomide class: discovery and mechanism of action, Abstr 55th Intersci Conf Antimicrob Agents Chemother American Society for Microbiology, San Diego, CA

- 167. Law D, Oliver J, Warn P, Kennedy A, Sibley G, Birch M. *In vivo* efficacy of orally dosed F901318, in a murine model of disseminated aspergillosis, Abstr 55th Intersci Conf Antimicrob Agents Chemother American Society for Microbiology, San Diego, CA
- 168. Wiederhold NP, Najvar LK, Matsumoto S, Bocanegra RA, Herrera ML, Wickes BL, Kirkpatrick WR, Patterson TF (2015) Efficacy of the investigational echinocandin ASP9726 in a guinea pig model of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59:2875–2881
- 169. Morikawa H, Tomishima M, Kayakiri N, Araki T, Barrett D, Akamatsu S, Matsumoto S, Uchida S, Nakai T, Takeda S, Maki K (2014) Synthesis and antifungal activity of ASP9726, a novel echinocandin with potent *Aspergillus* hyphal growth inhibition. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 24:1172–1175
- 170. Wiederhold NP, Najvar LK, Fothergill AW, Bocanegra R, Olivo M, McCarthy DI, Kirkpatrick WR, Fukuda Y, Mitsuyama J, Patterson TF (2015) The novel arylamidine T-2307 maintains *in vitro* and *in vivo* activity against echinocandin-resistant *Candida albicans*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59: 1341–1343
- 171. Shibata T, Takahashi T, Yamada E, Kimura A, Nishikawa H, Hayakawa H, Nomura N, Mitsuyama J (2012) T-2307 causes collapse of mitochondrial membrane potential in yeast. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56: 5892–5897
- 172. Mitsuyama J, Nomura N, Hashimoto K, Yamada E, Nishikawa H, Kaeriyama M, Kimura A, Todo Y, Narita H (2008) *In vitro* and *in vivo* antifungal activities of T-2307, a novel arylamidine. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:1318–1324
- 173. Deng S, Pan W, Liao W, de Hoog GS, Gerrits van den Ende AH, Vitale RG, Rafati H, Ilkit M, Van der Lee AH, Rijs AJ, Verweij PE, Seyedmousavi S (2016) Combination of Amphotericin B and Flucytosine against Neurotropic Species of Melanized Fungi Causing Primary Cerebral Phaeohyphomycosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 60:2346–2351

Chapter 6

Fungal-Grade Reagents and Materials for Molecular Analysis

Michael G. Lorenz, Michael Lustig, and Marina Linow

Abstract

Fungal DNA is present at very low loads in clinical specimens. Molecular detection by amplification assays generally is a challenge because of a potentially multiple input of contaminating DNA from exogenous sources. Besides airborne, handling and cross-contamination, materials and reagents used in the molecular laboratory can contain microbial DNA which is a long underestimated potential source of false positive results. In this contribution decontamination procedures of materials and reagents and the selection of certified microbial DNA-free components for sample collection, DNA extraction, and PCR amplification are discussed with respect to the aim of building up a reliable molecular system for the diagnosis of fungal organisms at the limit of detection.

Key words Fungal DNA, Contamination, Decontamination, DNA-free, Fungal PCR reagents, Fungal DNA extraction, Fungal assays

1 Introduction

Microorganisms can be present at very low loads in clinical samples. For instance, Wain et al. [1] cultured *Salmonella typhi* from blood at a median load of 1 cfu/ml (range, <0.3–387 cfu/ml). In another, more broadly focused study Phillips and Bradley [2] plated blood samples from neonates on chocolate agar. Cell counts determined for gram-positive bacteria, gram-negative bacteria, yeasts of the genera *Candida* and *Malassezia* and mixed infections of *Candida* and gram-positives ranged from 1 to >100 cfu/ml, 3 to 8 cfu/ml, 18 to 96 and 66 to >100 cfu/ml, respectively.

Low loads of microorganisms are challenging to be analyzed by molecular methods. For PCR or Real-Time PCR diagnosis, a highly sensitive assay is therefore necessary [3]. This holds true also for the analysis of low microbial load communities by next generation sequencing [4]. Clearly, analysis at the limit of detection can pose serious problems to an accurate analysis as regards false positive results and wrong community structure by introduction of

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_6, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

extraneous DNA. This can happen through carryover inoculation from laboratory surfaces and equipment, cross-contamination from one sample to another during extraction, aerosols from previous amplifications and air-borne environmental sources, inappropriate handling, and contaminated reagents and consumables [5]. There are procedures described for clinical, forensic, ancient DNA, and other applications to prevent sample contamination by DNA from exogenous sources [6–8] which will be not discussed here. This contribution focuses on the impact on the diagnosis of fungal pathogens of contaminated reagents and consumables employed in the sampling, extraction and amplification of target DNA from clinical samples. Solutions for in-house DNA decontamination procedures and commercially available DNA-free products will be presented with relevance for fungal diagnosis.

2 Sources of Material Contamination in the Course of Sample Collection, DNA Extraction, and Molecular Analysis

Reagents and consumables used in the molecular laboratory are generally not issued for the analysis of microbial sequences at very low concentration. Therefore, an important constraint of molecular analysis at the limit of detection is the potential presence of microbial DNA contaminating extraction chemicals, PCR reagents and consumables during the manufacturing process. Table 1 summarizes studies that indicated contamination of a variety of reagents and consumables by microbial DNA. The studies were conducted in the context of suitability of the material for sensitive molecular diagnosis. Contamination was found in the majority of reagents and consumables studied. DNA of fungal organisms including Aspergillus spp., Pneumocystis spp., Saccharomyces cerevisiae, Candida spp., and Acremonium spp. were detected in collection tubes for samples like blood, serum and urine, DNA and RNA extraction reagents as well as PCR buffer (Table 1, species in bold). The origin of the contamination could also be assigned to eubacteria, among them environmental organisms like Alcaligenes spp. and Pseudomonas spp., skin colonizers and opportunistic pathogens like Propionibacterium spp., Serratia marcescens, and Sphingomonas spp. as well as potential pathogens, including Brucella spp., Coxiella burnetii, Escherichia coli, and Legionella spp. The rate of contamination was found to be high in some materials (>50% false positives), including forceps for tissue preparation, DNA extraction reagents and Taq polymerases (Table 1). Evidence for low and tolerable loads of contaminating microbial DNA (2 and 8% false positive rate) was given for some Taq polymerases (Table 1, ref. [21]). The list of evidence of DNA contamination stresses the importance of taking care in the selection of materials and reagents specially

Table 1
DNA contamination of materials and reagents employed in molecular analysis of pathogens in
clinical samples ^a

Process	% False positives (tests)	Origin	Reference
Sample collection			
Blood collection tubes	17 (185)	Aspergillus spp.	[9]
Blood serum tubes	10 (160)	Aspergillus spp.	[9]
	4 (50)	Pneumocystis jirovecii	[10]
Urine collection tubes	8 (25)	Aspergillus spp.	[9]
Forceps for tissue preparation	57 (23)	Escherichia spp., Propionibacterium spp., Stenotrophomonas spp., Pseudomonas spp.	[11]
Nucleic acid extraction	and processing		
Zvmolvase	n.d.	Saccharomyces cerevisiae	[12]
Lyticase	n.d.	Unspecified fungus	[12]
DNA extraction	100 (20)	Burkholderia spp., Pseudomonas saccharophila, Ralstonia spp., Alcaliaenes spp.	[13]
	20 (20)	Legionella spp., Aspergillus spp.	[14, 15]
	n.d.	Aspergillus spp., Candida spp.	[16]
	n.d.	Brucella spp.	[17]
	<3 (36)	n.a.	[18]
Nucleic acid precipitation (glycogen)	22 (9)	Acinetobacter lwoffii	[19]
RNA stabilization reagent	5 (20)	Aspergillus spp.	[9]
PCR amplification			
Taq polymerase	100 (4)	Unspecified bacterium	[20]
	100(4)	Pseudomonas spp.	[21]
	8 (24)	Sphingomonas spp., Moraxella spp.	[21]
	2 (41)	Acinetobacter junii	[21]
	n.d.	Pseudomonas spp., Serratia marcescens, Escherichia coli, Salmonella spp., Shigella spp.	[22]
	10-30 (n.m.)	Coxiella burnetii	[23]
Primers	0–100 (18–66)	Delftia tsuruhatensis, Klebsiella spp., Paenibacillus sp.	[24]
PCR buffer	n.d.	Acremonium spp.	[12]
Pipetting			
Pipette tips	18 (6/32)	Unspecified bacterium	[25]

^aSamples of the same or different lots or samples from different manufacturers; signals were observed in negative PCR controls using DNA-free water; best match species were identified by sequencing of the amplicons and BLASTn search, *n.d.* not determined, *n.a.* not applicable, *n.m.* not mentioned

treated by elaborated decontamination procedures or, as far as available, low contamination commercial products manufactured under quality-controlled conditions for use for molecular microbial diagnosis.

3 Consumables and Reagents for Fungal DNA Analysis

The problem of false positive results in molecular analysis of fungal pathogens through contaminated consumables, buffers and reagents has been addressed by a number of approaches. Millar et al. [8] propose a risk assessment model detailing the manipulations, contamination hazards and risks, and corrective action involved in the broad-range 16S rRNA gene PCR diagnosis of bacterial blood stream pathogens which may serve as a guideline for fungal diagnostics by broad-range rRNA gene PCR and other assays. The model divides the analytical process into three parts, sample collection, DNA extraction and amplification, all of which demand careful handling and the availability of molecular grade, in particular DNA-free consumables and reagents. In the following sections ways of decontamination of materials and reagents and employment of commercially available DNA-free material are discussed as regards the setup of a reliable, highly sensitive system for the direct detection and identification of fungal organisms in clinical and other sample materials with low fungal loads.

3.1 Sample Consumables for the collection and handling of samples are in line with analytical processes other than molecular diagnosis of Collection microbial DNA present at very low concentrations. Material for the collection and processing of blood to plasma and serum, stabilization of blood cells and preparation of tissue biopsies has been shown to be a potential source of exogenous DNA of fungal and bacterial organisms (Table 1). So far, material routinely tested from lot to lot for the absence of microbial DNA does not seem to be available from commercial sources. Millar et al. [8] proposed to prepare lots of sterile DNA-free collection tubes, EDTA solution and water for blood drawing. Reduction of amplifiable bacterial sequences and cells over up to 4 orders of magnitude to below the limit of detection was observed when surfaces of plastic ware were experimentally contaminated with DNA or microorganisms and treated with methanol radicals or ethylene oxide [26, 27]. Radical-based treatment was regarded superior to UV or gamma irradiation which tends to have a negative influence on the plastic consumables.

> DNA decontamination of water and buffers can be achieved by UV or Gamma irradiation [7]. Water and buffers are also commercially available as molecular biology grade and certified human DNA-free products (e.g., Mo Bio, Carlsbad, CA, USA). Absence of microbial DNA, however, is not indicated and should be tested by the user by PCR negative control runs. Other sources of certified fungal (and bacterial) DNA-free water exist although available only as small volume products provided for PCR analysis (*see* Table 2, amplification reagents).

3.2 Consumables for Handling in Molecular Analysis

The selection of suitable plastic consumables employed for DNA extraction and molecular analysis, including pipette tips, sample tubes, centrifugation vials and PCR or Real-Time PCR tubes and plates is crucial for the avoidance of false positive results by contaminating DNA. Sterility and absence of nucleases as characters for molecular-grade articles are not a guarantee for the absence of exogenous DNA as evidenced by our own experience (Table 1). Therefore, as part of the setup of a system for low load fungal DNA analysis, testing of products from different suppliers for the absence of fungal DNA is recommended.

Radical gas treatment of plastics is a common procedure for the destruction of amplifiable sequences (see previous section). There are some suppliers of consumables which declare their products bacterial DNA-free (Table 2). Only one among the three suppliers listed in Table 2, however, files testing for bacterial and fungal DNA. Nevertheless, it seems that absence of bacterial DNA is a good indicator of the absence of fungal DNA as well from the point of view of our experience (see comment in Table 2). Nonetheless, to be sure as indicated above, consumables not explicitly labeled as tested for the absence of fungal DNA should be subjected to negative control run analysis in the laboratory.

3.3 DNA Extraction As with other materials used for molecular biology, DNA extraction products are generally not designed for the purpose of ultrasensitive detection of microorganisms at low loads in clinical and other specimens. In fact, they generally contain exogenous DNA of bacterial and fungal origin (Table 1). Systematic studies have been performed to eliminate contaminating microbial DNA from extraction buffers by binding the DNA to silica-based membrane columns in a procedure employing filtration washing [13]. Ethylene oxide treatment of plastic consumables, including mini spin columns, was successfully employed for the destruction of DNA contaminants [27].

Industry has reacted to the increasing demand for microbial DNA-free reagents and consumables by the supply of ultra-clean products for DNA extraction from clinical samples. Table 2 lists certified bacterial and fungal DNA-free products dedicated to the extraction of microbial DNA for the analysis of low loads of microorganisms. The products address the manual, semi-auto-mated, and fully automated extraction of small and large sample volumes in the range 0.1 to 10 ml as well as tissue biopsies. Two products, MagNA Pure[®] (Roche) and easyMag[®] (bioMérieux), extract total nucleic acids, while all others aim at the preparation of microbial, including fungal DNA with low loads of human DNA. A variation of the standard easyMag[®] protocol was described by Wiesinger-Mayr et al. [28] by which bacterial DNA preparations were greatly depleted of human DNA. Excess host DNA can be a factor of false positive results and loss of assay

			Absence of	DNA tested ^a	
Component	Brand	Manufacturer	Bacterial	Fungal	Comment
<i>Consumables</i> Filter tips, tubes,	MGrade®	Greiner Bio-One	+	+	
centrifuge vials	Biopur®	(Kremsmünster, Austria) Eppendorf (Hamburg,	+	I	
	Biosphere® Plus	Germany) Sarstedt (Nümbrecht, Germany)	+	1	Tested for absence of fungal DNA ^b
<i>Extraction kits</i> Manual protocols	UCP PurePathogen Blood	Qiagen (Hilden, Germany)	+	+	Manual DNA extraction; up to 8 ml blood
	MolYsis TM	Molzym (Bremen, Germany)	+	+	Manual DNA extraction; up to 10 ml
Automated systems	Blood Pathogen Kit TM	Seegene (Seoul, South	+	+	Semi-automated; 1 ml blood;
	SelectNA TM Blood Pathogen Kit	korea) Molzym (Bremen, Germany)	+	+	sceprep14 ²⁴⁷ instrument (scegene) Semi-automated; up to 10 ml clinical samples; Liaison [®] IXT instrument
	MagNA Pure® LC Microbiology kit	Roche Diagnostics (Penzberg, Germany)	+	+	(Diasorin, Saluggia, Italy) Automated DNA extraction; 0.1 ml samples; MagNA Pure LC 2.0
	MolYsis SelectNA TM <i>plus</i>	Molzym (Bremen, Germany)	+	+	Automated DNA extraction; 1 ml liquid samples, tissue biopsies;
	${ m EasyMag}^{\otimes}$	bioMerieux (Marcy-l'Étoile, France)	I	I	Selectiva <i>^m pus</i> instrument (Molzym) Modified automated protocol for 5 ml blood [29]; see text

Table 2 Material and reagents for the analysis of low microbial loads i.

.

												Master mix for assays with custom	primers Broad-range 18S rRNA gene PCR assav	for detection of fungal DNA)					
+	+	I		I	I		I	I		I		+	+		+		+	+		
Applichem (Darmstadt, + Germany)	Molzym (Bremen, Germany) +	Analytic Jena (Jena, +	Germany)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, + MO. USA)	Bioron (Ludwigshafen, +	Germany)	Amresco (Solon, OH, USA) +	Xpress Bio (Frederick, MD, +	USA)	Genaxxon (Ulm, Germany) +		Molzym (Bremen, Germany) +	Molzvm (Bremen, Germany) +		Qiagen (Hilden, Germany) +		Molzym (Bremen, Germany) +	Applichem (Darmstadt, +	Germany)	ianufacturer; -, no information available
blification reagents DNA Taq DNA Polymerase, olymerase, master DNA-free ix, water	MolTaq 16S/18S	innuTaq UltraPure	DNA Polymerase	MIP ^{1M} laq DNA Polymerase	DFS-Tag DNA	Polymerase	Taq DNA Polymerase	DNA free-Tag DNA	Polymerase	DF Taq Polymerase E	(DNA-free)	Mastermix 18S Basic	Mastermix 18S	Complete	Microbial DNA-free	Water	DNA-free Water	PCR Water, DNA-free		ormation (homepage) on testing provided by m

^bOwn results, absence of fungal DNA shown at 40 cycles PCR employing Mastermix 18S Complete (Molzym)

sensitivity as a consequence of unspecific primer binding and amplification of non-target sequences [29].

Five of the 6 products are declared by the manufacturers to be routinely tested for the absence of bacterial and fungal DNA during the manufacturing process. As regards the product without information about testing for microbial DNA contamination, easyMag® (bioMérieux), there is evidence that also this system is suitable for sensitive analysis of pathogens, although demonstrated only for bacteria. By developing a modified easyMag® protocol for the extraction of bacterial DNA from 5 ml EDTA blood, Wiesinger-Mayr et al. [28] could detect a variety of Gram-positive and Gramnegative bacteria at low loads $(10^{1}-10^{2} \text{ cfu/ml})$ while extracts from negative extraction controls were negative over 40 cycles in the broad-range 16S rRNA gene assay employed which indicates that bacterial DNA contamination was below the detection level. The authors regarded the protocol as a promising system for bacterial DNA extraction. As indicated above, contaminating fungal DNA is likely to be absent, but should be proven before using the system for the development of a protocol for fungal DNA extraction.

3.4 Molecular Analysis The record of references regarding contamination of amplification reagents comprises mainly bacterial DNA contamination (Table 1). As regards fungal DNA contamination, literature is scarce. Loeffler et al. [12] systematically studied contamination of reagents involved in the whole diagnostic process, including amplification. They found one component, the 10× PCR buffer of a certain lot of the product to be contaminated by fungal DNA which by sequence analysis of the amplicon could be assigned to *Acremonium* spp. This shows that care has to be taken in the selection of amplification reagents as was discussed before regarding sample collection and extraction.

> Champlot et al. [7] conducted a systematic evaluation of various methods for the decontamination of PCR components. The authors provide protocols involving gamma-irradiation of water and short UV irradiation by which PCR buffers and other liquids can be decontaminated efficiently and rather easily from exogenous DNA. They point out that sensitive components like Taq DNA polymerase, primers and dNTPs are inactivated by UV and therefore need a different treatment. Employment of a protocol using a heat-labile endonuclease resulted in 99.5% degradation of doublestranded DNA while the efficiency and sensitivity of the PCR assay was comparable to the control indicating that primers were not affected by the nucleolytic treatment. Although focused on the removal of bovine DNA contamination, the study provides valuable guidelines for the setup of a decontamination protocol for PCR components as regards fungal DNA.

> When screening the information provided by manufacturers, several PCR components, including Taq DNA polymerases, master

mixes and molecular grade water are available which are certified bacterial and in many cases also fungal DNA-free (Table 2). The use of commercial products may be helpful in the reduction of fungal DNA contamination and the standardization of sensitive fungal target assays among laboratories. Importantly, when designing an analytical assay for the detection of minute amounts of fungal DNA, DNA-free products should also guarantee a high amplification activity [21].

Even though buffers and reagents of the amplification reaction are available DNA-free, either as single components or as master mixes (Table 2), primers designed for specific targets are generally produced under conditions which introduce considerable levels of microbial DNA into the primer preparation (Table 1). This is a frequently experienced problem which demands special care regarding decontamination (see above).

For routine practice, diagnostic assays for fungal DNA detection are available which have been thoroughly evaluated in clinical studies. Fungal assays and complete systems combining fungal DNA extraction and analysis are addressed in Chapters 1 and 2.

Acknowledgement

The work was supported by the European Union, FP7-HEALTH-2013-INNOVATION-1, project ID 602125: Optimized Diagnostics for Improved Treatment Stratification in Invasive Fungal Diseases (FUNGITECT).

References

- 1. Wain J, Diep TS, Ho VA, Walsh AM, Hoa NTT, Parry CM, White NJ (1998) Quantitation of bacteria in blood of typhoid fever patients and relationship between counts and clinical features, transmissibility, and antibiotic resistance. J Clin Microbiol 36:1683–1687
- 2. Phillips SE, Bradley JS (1990) Bacteremia detected by lysis direct plating in a neonatal intensive care unit. J Clin Microbiol 28:1–4
- Liesenfeld O, Lehman L, Hunfeld KP, Kost G (2014) Molecular diagnosis of sepsis: new aspects and recent developments. Eur J Microbiol Immunol 4:1–25
- Salter JJ, Cox MJ, Turek EM, Calus ST, Cookson WO, Moffatt MF, Turner P, Parkhill J, Loman NJ, Walker AW (2014) Reagent and laboratory contamination can critically impact sequence-based microbiome analyses. BMC Biol 12:87
- Rogers GB, Bruce KD (2010) Next-generation sequencing in the analysis of human microbiota. Mol Diagn Ther 14:343–350

- 6. Ballantyne KN, Salemi R, Guarino F, Pearson JR, Garlepp D, Fowler S, van Oorschot RAH (2015) DNA contamination minimisation—finding an effective cleaning method. Aust J For Sci. doi:10.1080/00450618.2015.100 4195
- Champlot S, Berthelot C, Pruvost M, Bennett EA, Grange T, Geigl EM (2010) An efficient multistrategy DNA decontamination procedure of PCR reagents for hypersensitive PCR applications. PLoS One 5(9), e13042. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0013042
- Millar BC, Xu J, Moore JE (2002) Risk assessment models and contamination management: implications for broad-range ribosomal DNA PCR as a diagnostic tool in medical bacteriology. J Clin Microbiol 40:1575–1580
- Harrison E, Stahlberger T, Whelan R, Sugrue M, Wingard JR, Alexander BD, Follet SA, Bowyer P, Denning DW (2010) Aspergillus DNA contamination in blood collection tubes. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 67:392–394

- Alexander B, Denning D, Perlin D, Harrison E, Wingard J, Sugrue M, Bowyer P (2008) Fungal DNA contamination of blood collection tubes. Poster D-1095, Diagnosis of fungal infections. Infect Dis Soc Am
- Keay S, Zang C-O, Baldwin BR et al (1998) Polymerase chain reaction amplification of bacterial 16S rRNA genes from cold-cup biopsy forceps. J Urol 160:2229–2231
- Loeffler J, Hebart H, Bialek R, Hagmeyer L, Schmidt D, Serey FP, Hartmann M, Eucker J, Einsele H (1999) Contaminations occurring in fungal PCR assays. J Clin Microbiol 37:1200–1202
- Mohammadi T, Reesink HW, Vandenbroucke-Grauls CMJE, Savelkoul PHM (2005) Removal of contaminating DNA from commercial nucleic acid extraction kit reagents. J Microbiol Meth 61:285–288
- Evans GE, Murdoch DR, Anderson TP et al (2003) Contamination of Qiagen DNA extraction kits with Legionella DNA. J Clin Microbiol 41:3452–3453
- 15. van der Zee A, Peeters M, de Jong C et al (2002) Qiagen DNA extraction kits for sample preparation for *Legionella* PCR are not suitable for diagnostic purposes. J Clin Microbiol 40:1126
- 16. Fredricks DN, Smith CS, Meier A (2005) Comparison of six DNA extraction methods for recovery of fungal DNA as assessed by quantitative PCR. J Clin Microbiol 43:5122–5128
- Queipo-Ortuño MI, Tena F, Colmenero JD, Morata P (2008) Comparison of seven commercial DNA extraction kits for the recovery of *Brucella* DNA from spiked human serum samples using real-time PCR. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 27:109–114
- 18. Own results using DNA extraction part of the complete diagnostic system, SepsiTest[™], including buffers, reagents and plastic consumables. The limit of detection in the test's 16S and 18S rRNA gene assays was at <5cfu S. aureus and C. albicans/25µl assay, respectively</p>
- Bartram AK, Poon C, Neufeld JD (2009) Nucleic acid contamination of glycogen used in nucleic acid precipitation and assessment of linear polyacrylamide as an alternative coprecipitant. Biotechniques 47:1019–1022

- 20. Chang S-S, Hsu H-L, Cheng J-C, Tseng CP (2011) An efficient strategy for broad-range detection of low abundance bacteria without DNA decontamination of PCR reagents. PLoS One 6:1–9
- 21. Mühl H, Kochem AJ, Disqué C, Sakka SG (2008) Activity and DNA contamination of commercial polymerase chain reaction reagents for the universal 16S rDNA real-time polymerase chain reaction detection of bacterial pathogens in blood. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 66:41–49
- 22. Spangler R, Goddard NL, Thaler DS (2009) Optimizing Taq polymerase concentration for improved signal-to-noise in the broad range detection of low abundance bacteria. PLoS One 4, e7010
- Tilburg JJHC, Nabuurs-Franssen MH, van Hannen EJ et al (2010) Contamination of commercial PCR master mix with DNA from *Coxiella burnetii*. J Clin Microbiol 48:4634–4635
- 24. Goto M, Ando S, Hachisuka Y, Yoneyama T (2005) Contamination of diverse nifH and nifH-like DNA into commercial PCR primers. FEMS Microbiol Lett 246:33–38
- 25. Own results. Among three manufacturers, the product of one showed severe contamination of the tips (shown). The other products (PCR tubes, pipette tips) were continuously free of any DNA contamination as analysed by Molzym 16S and 18S rRNA gene PCR assays, Mastermix 16S Complete and Mastermix 18S Complete (n=32 to 320; different lots tested)
- Morono Y, Yamamoto K, Inagaki F (2012) Radical gas-based DNA decontamination for ultra-sensitive molecular experiments. Microbes Environ 27:512–514
- Motley TS, Picuri JM, Crowder CD et al (2014) Improved multiple displacement amplification (iMDA) and ultraclean reagents. BMC Genomics 15:443. DOI: 10.1186/ 1471-2164-15-443
- 28. Wiesinger-Mayr H, Jordana-Lluch E, Martró E et al (2011) Establishment of a semi-automated pathogen DNA isolation from whole blood and comparison with commercially available kits. J Microbiol Meth 85:206–213
- 29. Handschur M, Karlic H, Hertl C et al (2009) Preanalytic removal of human DNA eliminates false signals in general 16S rDNA PCR monitoring of bacterial pathogens in blood. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis 32:207–219

Part II

Host Susceptibility and Defense

Chapter 7

Host-Derived Biomarkers for Risk Assessment of Invasive Fungal Diseases

Cristina Cunha, Samuel M. Gonçalves, and Agostinho Carvalho

Abstract

Invasive fungal diseases are major complications associated with the treatment of hematologic malignancies. The integration of host-derived biomarkers into clinical processes to predict the risk and progression of fungal disease is a promising approach in immunocompromised patients. Recent insights into human antifungal immunity have highlighted the remarkable influence of host genetics in modulating susceptibility to infection. In this chapter, we describe protocols to examine human genetic variation and to assess its functional consequences using the pattern recognition receptor PTX3 as an example.

Key words Invasive fungal disease, Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP), Host biomarkers, Long pentraxin 3 (PTX3), Antifungal immunity, Immunocompromised patients, Risk stratification, Personalized medicine

1 Introduction

Invasive fungal diseases, particularly invasive aspergillosis (IA), are major complications associated with the treatment of hematologic malignancies [1]. Vaccines are not available, and despite noteworthy recent developments in diagnostic and therapeutic approaches, these diseases remain associated with unacceptable mortality rates [2, 3]. Concerns over excessive prescription of antifungal drugs and the remarkable burden these diseases convey to the healthcare systems are inspiring a shift from universal prophylaxis to risk stratification and preemptive approaches. Recent evidence continues to highlight the complexity of the multiple fungal-sensing immune systems and the remarkable influence of the host genetics in the ability to control infection risk and its progression. As a result of our improved understanding of the host-fungus interaction, several relevant target genes (and associated genetic variants) with the potential to be exploited in future personalized medical interventions in high-risk settings based on individual genetic risk have been identified.

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_7, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

Chronic granulomatous disease and autosomal-dominant hyper-IgE syndrome (AD-HIES) are the most common examples of primary immunodeficiencies typically associated with susceptibility to IA [4]. These severe immune deficiencies with monogenic inheritance are usually limited to a very small number of individuals or families, but the identification of genetic defects is very informative on immune defense mechanisms. For most individuals however, genetic propensity to fungal disease has a polygenic inheritance, acting in concert with other clinical predisposing variants such as chemotherapy-induced neutropenia. Our increasing ability to analyze human variability at the DNA level has made possible the identification of several host genetic variants amenable to use in the categorization of patients with a high risk of infection and to target antifungal therapy (reviewed in [5, 6]). However, the clinical translation of this active field of research is still limited, mostly due to the heterogeneity of cohorts, sample size, case and control selection bias, and statistical misconceptions.

Among the most encouraging examples reported to date, a donor haplotype in Toll-like receptor 4 (*TLR4*) underlying a delayed T cell and natural killer T cell immune reconstitution [7] has been disclosed as an important risk factor for developing IA in recipients of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) [8]. In addition, TLR4 variants have been previously linked with chronic aspergillosis in immunocompetent individuals [9] and fungal colonization in HSCT recipients [10]. However, and since the fungal ligand (or the host-derived molecule released in response to fungal infection) for TLR4 remains debated, uncovering the exact mechanism(s) through which TLR4 deficiency impacts antifungal immunity is required to strengthen the prognostic significance of its genetic variation.

It is noteworthy that, in addition to TLR4, genetic variation in other TLRs has also been proposed to influence the risk of IA. For example, a regulatory variant decreasing the expression of TLR3 in dendritic cells was found to impair the recognition of fungal nucleic acids and to compromise the efficient priming of protective memory CD8+ T cell responses, thereby rendering HSCT recipients more prone to develop IA [11]. Ultimately, the evaluation of regulatory variation impacting adaptive immunity might help to enhance the discriminatory potential of recent immunodiagnostic strategies based on the evaluation of fungal-specific adaptive immune responses [12]. Of interest, damage perception is coupled with pathogen-sensing pathways (especially intracellular TLRs) to restrain inflammation in experimental aspergillosis [13]. Therefore, it is not surprising that genetic variants determining a hyperactivation in danger signaling axes, and presumably underlying exuberant inflammatory responses, were also found to increase the risk for IA [14]. Finally, other examples include genetic variants in TLR1 and TLR6[15], and TLR5[16], but further studies are warranted to definitely assure their predictive potential for fungal disease.

Dectin-1 deficiency has consistently been reported to contribute to susceptibility to IA [17–19]. In particular, a stop codon polymorphism in Dectin-1 (*CLEC7A*) compromising the surface expression of the receptor in myeloid cells and downstream cytokine production in response to fungal infection [20] significantly increased the risk of IA in HSCT recipients [18]. The fact that Dectin-1 deficiency in both transplant counterparts synergized towards risk of IA highlighted for the first time the pivotal contribution of non-hematopoietic Dectin-1 in antifungal immunity. The prominent biological plausibility of this association suggests Dectin-1 as an attractive candidate not only in risk stratification measures but also in immunotherapeutic strategies aiming at countering the defective Dectin-1 function.

Numerous positive associations between genetic variants in cytokine and chemokine genes and risk of IA have also been reported [21-26]. Most of these initial reports were however largely underpowered and performed in poorly characterized cohorts, thereby precluding definite conclusions about genetic variants affecting cytokine production in the context of IA. There are however some exceptions that assume particular relevance given the robust study design and functional validation [22, 27]. Among the exceptions, a haplotype in C-X-C motif ligand 10 (CXCL10) was mechanistically correlated to a deficient expression of this chemokine in dendritic cells and, accordingly, high levels of CXCL10 were also more frequently observed among patients surviving IA compared to unaffected controls [22]. More recently, variants in the genes encoding for IL-1ß and beta-defensin 1 (DEFB1) were reported to increase the risk of IA in solid organ transplant recipients, supposedly by impairing fungal-induced proinflammatory cytokine secretion by mononuclear cells [27].

Next-generation sequencing technologies now provide exciting possibilities to pin down essential steps in the host-fungus interaction at a level of complexity previously unanticipated. The first genome-wide association studies (GWAS) exploring host susceptibility to IA are underway and are expected to provide unbiased insights into the genetic defects contributing to development of IA. The plausibility of these approaches has been recently demonstrated in invasive fungal diseases, in which functional genomics analyses have allowed the identification of new important players controlling susceptibility to candidemia [28, 29]. Finally, genetic analysis of gene expression represents another powerful approach enabling insights into the human genomic landscape by generating expression maps that might be revealed extremely useful for the functional interpretation of noncoding variants likely to arise from ongoing genome-wide initiatives [30].

A number of alternative strategies using mouse models of infection as a starting point have also been employed to define candidate genes involved in susceptibility to IA [31, 32]. Genetic mapping analysis of survival data of animals subjected to experi-

mental infection led to the identification of a non-synonymous polymorphism in human plasminogen (PLG), a regulatory molecule with opsonic properties, as an important modulator of susceptibility to IA in humans [32]. Genetic deficiency of additional molecules with opsonic activity-e.g., mannose-binding lectin (MBL) [33] and the long pentraxin 3 (PTX3) [34]—has also been disclosed as a major determinant of susceptibility to IA, pointing to a key contribution of the innate humoral arm to an adequate activation of protective antifungal immune responses. This is corroborated by the validation of the association of a PTX3 haplotype and increased risk of IA in two independent, high-powered genetic association studies [34, 35]. The involved haplotype was found to compromise the alveolar availability of PTX3 and, at a cellular level, its expression during the developmental programming of neutrophil precursors in the bone marrow, leading to defective antifungal effector mechanisms of newly reconstituted neutrophils [34]. Importantly, this association was also recently replicated in recipients of lung transplant [36], highlighting a potential applicability of these markers in predicting infection across patients with intrinsically different predisposing conditions. Of interest, the alveolar levels of PTX3 have been demonstrated to discriminate microbiologically confirmed pneumonia in mechanically ventilated patients [37]. Given that these levels vary individually according to host genotypes [34], we can envisage the quantification of PTX3 in bronchoalveolar lavage fluids as a complementary surveillance measure in addition to the currently available diagnostic approaches. Finally, the fact that exogenous administration of PTX3 is able to revert the genetic defect *in vitro* [34] further highlights the potential of PTX3-based immunotherapies to treat (or prevent) IA [38].

Although the overall weight of the antifungal immune response is certainly driven by adding effects of single genetic factors and their complex interactions with clinical immune dysfunctions, PTX3 represents the most robust genetic marker identified to date. These consistent findings are expected to lay the foundations for well-designed prospective trials ultimately endorsing PTX3-based genetic testing in risk stratification approaches for IA. In this chapter, we will use PTX3 as an example to describe protocols to assess genetic variation in *PTX3* associated with susceptibility to IA, and to evaluate the associated functional consequences in circulating neutrophils from patients at-risk.

2 Materials

Prepare all solutions using ultrapure water and cell-culture grade reagents. Prepare and store all reagents at room temperature (unless indicated otherwise). Carefully follow all waste disposal regulations when disposing of human waste materials.

2.1	DNA Isolation	1. Quick-gDNA [™] MiniPrep Kit (Zymo Research).
2.2 Polyn Geno	Single Nucleotide norphism (SNP) typing	1. KASP [™] Assay Mix for the rs2305619, rs3816527, and rs1840680 SNPs in <i>PTX3</i> and KASP [™] Master Mix (LGC Genomics).
2.3	Neutrophil	1. Histopaque 1077 (Sigma-Aldrich).
Isola	tion	2. NaCl 0.2, 0.9, and 1.6%.
		3. Dextran T-500 from Alfa Aesar (cat #: J63702) 3% in 0.9% NaCl (dextran/saline solution).
		4. PBS: NaCl 137 mM, KCl 2.7 mM, Na ₂ HPO ₄ 8.1 mM, KH ₂ PO ₄ 1.5 mM, pH 7.2–7.4, 0.2 μm filtered.
2.4	Neutrophil Lysis	1. Neutrophil lysis buffer: Tris–HCl 10 mM, EDTA 5 mM, NP40 1%, and 1× protease inhibitors.
2.5	ELISA for PTX3	1. ELISA to detect human PTX3, for example the Pentraxin 3/ TSG-14 DuoSet ELISA (R&D systems).
		2. PBS (prepared as above).
		3. Wash buffer: Tween 20 0.05% in PBS, pH 7.2–7.4.
		4. Reagent diluent: bovine serum albumin (BSA) 1% in PBS, pH 7.2–7.4 (stored at 4 °C).
		5. Substrate solution: 1:1 mixture of color reagent A (H_2O_2) and color reagent B (tetramethylbenzidine).
		6. Stop solution: $H_2SO_4 2 N$.
2.6	Assessment	1. Live conidia from Aspergillus fumigatus.
of Ne	utrophil Effector	2. Fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) (Sigma-Aldrich).
Func	tions	3. RPMI Medium 1640 (Thermo Fisher Scientific).
		4. Sabouraud Dextrose agar (BD Difco [™]).

3 Methods

For the purpose of this chapter, genetic variants in *PTX3* are given as examples of common variants that have been described to influence the risk of IA; however, these can be replaced with other known and novel genetic markers. The methods addressing the functional consequences of these variants and described below have been verified in human circulating neutrophils.

3.1 Isolation of Genomic DNA from Peripheral Blood Reagents used to isolate genomic DNA are part of the QuickgDNA[™] MiniPrep Kit. By using the innovative Zymo-Spin[™] Column technology, this kit yields highly purified RNA-free DNA, bypassing the need for RNase A treatment and excluding the use of proteinase K and organic denaturants, thereby ensuring high quality for sensitive downstream applications, including SNP analysis. In addition, all reagents are compatible with commonly used anticoagulants (i.e., EDTA, heparin, citrate) in blood drawing procedures. Additional equipment required includes a microcentrifuge and a vortex.

- 1. Add 400 μ L of lysis buffer to 100 μ L of whole blood (4:1). Mix thoroughly by vortexing and allow the mixture to rest for 5–10 min at room temperature (*see* **Note 1**).
- 2. Transfer the mixture to a Zymo-Spin[™] column in a collection tube and centrifuge at 10,000×g for 1 min.
- 3. Wash the column with 200 μL of DNA pre-wash buffer and centrifuge as before.
- 4. Add 500 μL of DNA wash buffer to the column and centrifuge as before.
- 5. Elute the DNA in 50 μ L of elution buffer and collect the purified DNA in a clean microcentrifuge tube (*see* **Note 2**).
- 6. Determine the concentration of DNA in each sample by light spectrophotometry (e.g., NanoDrop) using the elution buffer as blank.

3.2 Genotyping of PTX3 SNPs The Kompetitive Allele-Specific PCR (KASPar) chemistry (LGC Genomics) is hereafter used as an example of a commercial ondemand assay to perform genotyping. This kit contains a KASP[™] Assay Mix that is specific to the SNPs under analysis and consists of two competitive, allele-specific forward primers and one common reverse primer. Each forward primer incorporates an additional tail sequence that corresponds with one of two universal fluorescent resonance energy transfer (FRET) cassettes (FAM and HEX) present in the KASP[™] Master Mix. This mix also includes the ROX[™] passive reference dye, Taq polymerase, free nucleotides, and MgCl₂ in an optimized buffer solution.

- 1. Vortex thoroughly all the components of the KASPar assay prior to use.
- Dispense 5 μL of each DNA sample onto a qPCR-compatible 96-well plate (*see* Note 3). Make sure to include at least three non-template controls (NTC) containing ultrapure water.
- 3. Prepare a master mix containing 5 μ L of 2× reaction mix and 0.14 μ L of the primer mix for each sample to be analyzed.
- 4. Add 5 μ L of the master mix to each DNA and NTC well.
- 5. Seal the 96-well plate carefully and run the qPCR in a compatible instrument according to the following thermal profile (*see* **Notes 4** and **5**).



Fig. 1 Typical allelic discrimination plot obtained for the rs2305619 SNP in the *PTX3* gene. Genotyping was performed using KASPar chemistry in a 7500 Fast qPCR system (Applied Biosystems)

Holding stage	Cycling sta	age (10 cycles)	Cycling sta	ge (32 cycles)	Post-PCR read (holding stage)
94 °C 15 min	94 °C 20 s	61 °C 60 s (-0.6 °C/cycle)	96 °C 20 s	55 °C 60 s	25 °C 60 s

- 6. Perform the allelic discrimination by reading fluorescence at 25 °C (Fig. 1).
- 7. In the event clear genotyping clusters are not observed, the plate should be thermally cycled further (three additional cycles of 20 s at 94 °C and 60 s at 57 °C) and read again at 25 °C.
- 1. Dilute the collected whole blood at a 1:4 proportion with 0.9% NaCl.
- 2. Layer 10 mL of Histopaque 1077 beneath the diluted whole blood using a pipette or a syringe (*see* **Note 6**).
- 3. Centrifuge at $400 \times g$ for 40 min at 20 °C without brake (see Note 7).
- 4. Aspirate and discard the supernatant and resuspend the granulocyte/red blood cell (RBC) pellet in 20 mL of PBS.
- 5. Add an equal volume of dextran/saline solution, mix and incubate in the upright position for approximately 30 min at room temperature.

3.3 Isolation of Circulating Neutrophils

- 6. Aspirate and save the leukocyte-rich plasma (upper layer) using a pipette.
- 7. Pellet cells from the plasma by centrifuging at $250 \times g$ for 10 min at 4 °C (see Note 8).
- 8. To remove residual RBC, subject cells to hypotonic lysis by resuspending the pellet in 20 mL of cold 0.2 % NaCl for exactly 30 s.
- 9. Restore isotonicity by adding 20 mL of ice-cold 1.6% NaCl.
- 10. Centrifuge at $250 \times g$ for 6 min at 4 °C and discard the supernatant. Repeat steps 8 and 9 until the cell pellet appears free of RBC.
- 11. Resuspend cells in ice-cold PBS and determine cell concentration by counting in a Neubauer chamber.
- 1. Transfer 10⁶ neutrophils into an Eppendorf tube and remove of Neutrophil Lysates the supernatant by centrifuging at $250 \times g$ for 6 min at 4 °C.
 - 2. Add 200 μ L of lysis buffer and incubate 5 min on ice.
 - 3. Collect the cell lysate by centrifugation at $12,000 \times g$ for 15 min at 4 °C.
 - 4. Store at -80 °C until the determination of intracellular PTX3 by ELISA.

All reagents from the ELISA kit for PTX3 should be brought to room temperature before use and the reconstituted components should be allowed to sit for at least 15 min with gentle agitation. Working dilutions should be prepared according to the manufacturer's instructions and used immediately.

- 1. Dilute the capture antibody to the working concentration using PBS and coat a 96-well microplate with 100 µL per well.
- 2. Seal the plate and incubate overnight at room temperature.
- 3. Wash each well three times with 400 μ L of wash buffer (see Note **9**).
- 4. Block the plate by adding 300 μ L of reagent diluent to each well and incubate for 1 h at room temperature. Repeat the washing step as above.
- 5. Add 100 μ L of sample (it may be necessary to dilute the samples prior use) or standards in reagent diluent per well. Cover the plate with an adhesive strip and incubate overnight at 4 °C.
- 6. Repeat the washing step as above.
- 7. Add 100 μ L of the diluted detection antibody to each well and incubate for 2 h at room temperature.
- 8. Repeat the washing step as above.

3.5 Measurement of Intracellular PTX3 in Neutrophils by ELISA

3.4 Preparation

- 9. Add 100 μ L of the working dilution of streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase (HRP) to each well.
- Seal the plate and incubate at room temperature for 20 min (see Note 10).
- 11. Repeat the washing step as above.
- 12. Add 100 μ L of substrate solution to each well and incubate at room temperature for 20 min (*see* Note 11).
- 13. Add 50 μ L of stop solution to each well and gently tap the plate to ensure thorough mixing.
- 14. Determine the optical density of each well immediately using a microplate reader set to 450 nm (*see* Note 12).
- 1. To estimate phagocytic activity, plate 5×10^5 freshly isolated neutrophils in 12 mm glass coverslips coated with serum proteins or purified fibrinogen in a 24-well plate.
 - 2. Add live FITC-labeled conidia of *A. fumigatus* at an effector to fungal cell ratio of 1:5 in a final volume of 500 μ L (*see* **Note 13**).
 - 3. Incubate at 37 °C for 1 h in a humidified CO_2 culture chamber.
 - 4. After incubation, remove the non-adherent conidia by washing carefully twice with PBS.
 - 5. Add 300 μ L of trypan blue (1 mg/mL in PBS) to each well for 15 min at 25 °C to quench the fluorescence of bound but uningested conidia.
 - 6. Wash twice with PBS and fix the cells in 1% paraformaldehyde for 15 min.
 - 7. Mount coverslips with the cell side down onto microscope slides in 90% glycerol in PBS, and seal with clear nail polish.
 - 8. Quantify phagocytosis via phase contrast and fluorescence microscopy by counting at least 200 neutrophils per coverslip (*see* **Note 14**).
- 3.7 Evaluation of Neutrophil Fungicidal Activity

3.6 Measurement

of Phagocytosis

in Neutrophils

- 1. Incubate neutrophils with conidia of *A. fumigatus* at an effector to fungal cell ratio of 10:1 for 120 min in a final volume of 100 μ L in 96-well flat-bottomed microtiter plates.
- 2. After incubation, freeze plates at -80 °C and rapidly thaw at 37 °C to lyse cells and harvest conidia.
- 3. Prepare serial dilutions (1:10) from each well in PBS (900 μ L) and plate 100 μ L onto Sabouraud dextrose agar plates.
- 4. Incubate plates at 28 °C for 48 h.
- 5. Count the number of colony-forming units (CFU) and calculate the percentage of CFU inhibition (referred to as the fungicidal activity) (*see* Note 15).

4 Notes

- 1. It is recommended to add β -mercaptoethanol to the genomic lysis buffer at a final dilution of 0.5% (v/v) to improve lysis performance.
- 2. Ensure that the elution process occurs for at least 1 min to increase the DNA yield.
- 3. The use of at least 20 ng of DNA in each genotyping reaction is recommended. Use an identical DNA concentration for all samples in order to adequately normalize the fluorescence intensity.
- 4. The thermal profile presented is a typical example that has been specifically provided by the manufacturer with some minor modifications. Because of the underlying chemistry mechanisms of KASPar, the post-PCR read should always be performed below 40 °C.
- 5. An optimal cluster visualization is typically obtained using a 7500 Fast qPCR system (Applied Biosystems) and a post-PCR read at 25 °C.
- 6. Take care to preserve the interface between the Histopaque and the diluted blood solution, thereby avoiding contamination between both phases.
- 7. The temperature of 20 °C is crucial to achieve the best cell separation performance.
- 8. After separation, cells should be kept on ice at all times and handled gently to prevent damage or undesired activation of neutrophils.
- 9. Complete removal of liquid from the wells by inverting the plate and blotting it against clean paper towels is essential for an optimal performance of the ELISA test.
- 10. Avoid exposing the plate to light.
- 11. The length of incubation may vary depending on the concentration of PTX3. For that reason, check the plate every 5 min and stop the reaction earlier, if necessary.
- 12. If wavelength correction is available, set it to 540 nm or 570 nm. If wavelength correction is not available, subtract readings at 540 nm or 570 nm from the readings at 450 nm in order to correct for optical imperfections in the plate.
- 13. For the staining of live conidia of *A. fumigatus*, incubate 2×10^7 conidia in 2 mL of Na₂CO₃ 50 mM buffer, pH 10.2 with FITC at a final concentration of 0.1 mg/mL (prepared in the same buffer) at 37 °C for 4 h. Wash the conidia thoroughly to eliminate residual FITC.

- 14. Enumerate the number of ingested conidia, or bound but not ingested. The data is typically presented as the percentage of neutrophils ingesting one or more conidia.
- 15. Calculate the inhibition of CFU—also known as fungicidal activity—using the following formula: % fungicidal activity = $(1-X/C) \times 100$ where X is the number of CFU obtained after infection of neutrophils, and C is the number of CFU in the absence of neutrophils. Perform three biological replicates for each condition and at least two technical replicates.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the European Society of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases (Research Grant 2012 to A.C.) and the Fundação para a Ciência e Tecnologia (FCT) (SFRH/BPD/96176/2013 to C.C. and IF/00735/2014 to A.C.). Further support was provided by FCT, cofunded by Programa Operacional Regional do Norte (ON.2—O Novo Norte), the Quadro de Referência Estratégico Nacional (QREN) through the Fundo Europeu de Desenvolvimento Regional (FEDER), and the Projeto Estratégico PEst-C/SAU/LA0026/2013.

References

- Segal BH (2009) Aspergillosis. N Engl J Med 360(18):1870–1884. doi:10.1056/ NEJMra0808853
- 2. Kontoyiannis DP, Marr KA, Park BJ, Alexander BD, Anaissie EJ, Walsh TJ et al (2010) Prospective surveillance for invasive fungal infections in hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients, 2001-2006: overview of the Transplant-Associated Infection Surveillance Network (TRANSNET) Database. Clin Infect Dis 50(8):1091–1100. doi:10.1086/ 651263
- Pagano L, Caira M, Candoni A, Offidani M, Martino B, Specchia G et al (2010) Invasive aspergillosis in patients with acute myeloid leukemia: a SEIFEM-2008 registry study. Haematologica 95(4):644–650. doi:10.3324/ haematol.2009.012054
- Vinh DC (2011) Insights into human antifungal immunity from primary immunodeficiencies. Lancet Infect Dis 11(10):780–792. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(11)70217-1
- Cunha C, Aversa F, Romani L, Carvalho A (2013) Human genetic susceptibility to invasive aspergillosis. PLoS Pathog 9(8), e1003434. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003434

- Wojtowicz A, Bochud PY (2014) Host genetics of invasive *Aspergillus* and *Candida* infections. Semin Immunopathol. doi:10.1007/ s00281-014-0468-y
- 7. Koldehoff M, Beelen DW, Elmaagacli AH (2013) Increased susceptibility for aspergillosis and post-transplant immune deficiency in patients with gene variants of TLR4 after stem cell transplantation. Transpl Infect Dis 15(5):533–539. doi:10.1111/tid.12115
- Bochud PY, Chien JW, Marr KA, Leisenring WM, Upton A, Janer M et al (2008) Toll-like receptor 4 polymorphisms and aspergillosis in stem-cell transplantation. N Engl J Med 359(17):1766–1777. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0802629
- Carvalho A, Pasqualotto AC, Pitzurra L, Romani L, Denning DW, Rodrigues F (2008) Polymorphisms in toll-like receptor genes and susceptibility to pulmonary aspergillosis. J Infect Dis 197(4):618–621. doi:10.1086/526500
- 10. Carvalho A, Cunha C, Carotti A, Aloisi T, Guarrera O, Di Ianni M et al (2009) Polymorphisms in Toll-like receptor genes and susceptibility to infections in allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Exp Hematol 37(9):1022– 1029. doi:10.1016/j.exphem.2009.06.004

- 11. Carvalho A, De Luca A, Bozza S, Cunha C, D'Angelo C, Moretti S et al (2012) TLR3 essentially promotes protective class I-restricted memory CD8(+) T-cell responses to Aspergillus fumigatus in hematopoietic transplanted patients. Blood 119(4):967–977. doi:10.1182/ blood-2011-06-362582
- 12. Potenza L, Vallerini D, Barozzi P, Riva G, Forghieri F, Beauvais A et al (2013) Characterization of specific immune responses to different *Aspergillus* antigens during the course of invasive Aspergillosis in hematologic patients. PLoS One 8(9), e74326. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0074326
- Sorci G, Giovannini G, Riuzzi F, Bonifazi P, Zelante T, Zagarella S et al (2011) The danger signal S100B integrates pathogen- and dangersensing pathways to restrain inflammation. PLoS Pathog 7(3), e1001315. doi:10.1371/ journal.ppat.1001315
- 14. Cunha C, Giovannini G, Pierini A, Bell AS, Sorci G, Riuzzi F et al (2011) Geneticallydetermined hyperfunction of the S100B/RAGE axis is a risk factor for aspergillosis in stem cell transplant recipients. PLoS One 6(11), e27962. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0027962
- Kesh S, Mensah NY, Peterlongo P, Jaffe D, Hsu K, M VDB et al. TLR1 and TLR6 polymorphisms are associated with susceptibility to invasive aspergillosis after allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Ann NY Acad Sci. 2005;1062:95–103. doi: 10.1196/annals.1358.012
- 16. Grube M, Loeffler J, Mezger M, Kruger B, Echtenacher B, Hoffmann P et al (2013) TLR5 stop codon polymorphism is associated with invasive aspergillosis after allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Med Mycol 51(8):818– 825. doi:10.3109/13693786.2013.809630
- 17. Chai LY, de Boer MG, van der Velden WJ, Plantinga TS, van Spriel AB, Jacobs C et al (2011) The Y238X stop codon polymorphism in the human beta-glucan receptor dectin-1 and susceptibility to invasive aspergillosis. J Infect Dis 203(5):736–743. doi:10.1093/ infdis/jiq102
- Cunha C, Di Ianni M, Bozza S, Giovannini G, Zagarella S, Zelante T et al (2010) Dectin-1 Y238X polymorphism associates with susceptibility to invasive aspergillosis in hematopoietic transplantation through impairment of both recipient- and donor-dependent mechanisms of antifungal immunity. Blood 116(24):5394– 5402. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-04-279307
- 19. Sainz J, Lupianez CB, Segura-Catena J, Vazquez L, Rios R, Oyonarte S et al (2012) Dectin-1 and DC-SIGN polymorphisms associated with invasive pulmonary Aspergillosis infection. PLoS One 7(2), e32273. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0032273

- 20. Ferwerda B, Ferwerda G, Plantinga TS, Willment JA, van Spriel AB, Venselaar H et al (2009) Human dectin-1 deficiency and mucocutaneous fungal infections. N Engl J Med 361(18):1760–1767. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa0901053
- 21. Carvalho A, Cunha C, Di Ianni M, Pitzurra L, Aloisi T, Falzetti F et al (2010) Prognostic significance of genetic variants in the IL-23/ Th17 pathway for the outcome of T celldepleted allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 45(11):1645–1652. doi:10.1038/bmt.2010.28
- 22. Mezger M, Steffens M, Beyer M, Manger C, Eberle J, Toliat MR et al (2008) Polymorphisms in the chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 10 are associated with invasive aspergillosis after allogeneic stem-cell transplantation and influence CXCL10 expression in monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Blood 111(2):534–536. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-05-090928
- 23. Sainz J, Hassan L, Perez E, Romero A, Moratalla A, Lopez-Fernandez E et al (2007) Interleukin-10 promoter polymorphism as risk factor to develop invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. Immunol Lett 109(1):76–82. doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2007.01.005
- 24. Sainz J, Perez E, Gomez-Lopera S, Jurado M (2008) IL1 gene cluster polymorphisms and its haplotypes may predict the risk to develop invasive pulmonary aspergillosis and modulate C-reactive protein level. J Clin Immunol 28(5):473–485. doi:10.1007/s10875-008-9197-0
- 25. Sainz J, Perez E, Hassan L, Moratalla A, Romero A, Collado MD et al (2007) Variable number of tandem repeats of TNF receptor type 2 promoter as genetic biomarker of susceptibility to develop invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. Hum Immunol 68(1):41–50. doi:10.1016/j.humimm.2006.10.011
- 26. Sainz J, Salas-Alvarado I, Lopez-Fernandez E, Olmedo C, Comino A, Garcia F et al (2010) TNFR1 mRNA expression level and TNFR1 gene polymorphisms are predictive markers for susceptibility to develop invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol 23(2):423–436
- 27. Wojtowicz A, Gresnigt MS, Lecompte T, Bibert S, Manuel O, Joosten LA et al (2014) IL1B and DEFB1 polymorphisms increase susceptibility to invasive mould infection after solid-organ transplantation. J Infect Dis. doi:10.1093/infdis/jiu636
- Kumar V, Cheng SC, Johnson MD, Smeekens SP, Wojtowicz A, Giamarellos-Bourboulis E et al (2014) Immunochip SNP array identifies novel genetic variants conferring susceptibility to candidaemia. Nat Commun 5:4675. doi:10.1038/ ncomms5675

- 29. Smeekens SP, Ng A, Kumar V, Johnson MD, Plantinga TS, van Diemen C et al (2013) Functional genomics identifies type I interferon pathway as central for host defense against *Candida albicans*. Nat Commun 4:1342. doi:10.1038/ncomms2343
- Fairfax BP, Knight JC (2014) Genetics of gene expression in immunity to infection. Curr Opin Immunol 30C:63–71. doi:10.1016/j. coi.2014.07.001
- 31. Durrant C, Tayem H, Yalcin B, Cleak J, Goodstadt L, de Villena FP et al (2011) Collaborative cross mice and their power to map host susceptibility to *Aspergillus fumigatus* infection. Genome Res 21(8):1239–1248. doi:10.1101/gr.118786.110
- 32. Zaas AK, Liao G, Chien JW, Weinberg C, Shore D, Giles SS et al (2008) Plasminogen alleles influence susceptibility to invasive aspergillosis. PLoS Genet 4(6), e1000101. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1000101
- 33. Lambourne J, Agranoff D, Herbrecht R, Troke PF, Buchbinder A, Willis F et al (2009) Association of mannose-binding lectin deficiency with acute invasive aspergillosis in immunocompromised patients. Clin Infect Dis 49(10):1486–1491. doi:10.1086/644619

- 34. Cunha C, Aversa F, Lacerda JF, Busca A, Kurzai O, Grube M et al (2014) Genetic PTX3 deficiency and aspergillosis in stem-cell transplantation. N Engl J Med 370(5):421–432. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1211161
- 35. Wojtowicz A, Lecompte TD, Bibert S, Manuel O, Rueger S, Berger C et al (2015) PTX3 polymorphisms and invasive mould infections after solid organ transplant. Clin Infect Dis 61(4):619–622. doi:10.1093/cid/civ386
- 36. Cunha C, Monteiro AA, Oliveira-Coelho A, Kuhne J, Rodrigues F, Sasaki SD et al (2015) PTX3-based genetic testing for risk of aspergillosis after lung transplant. Clin Infect Dis 61(12):1893–1894. doi:10.1093/cid/ civ679
- 37. Mauri T, Coppadoro A, Bombino M, Bellani G, Zambelli V, Fornari C et al (2014) Alveolar pentraxin 3 as an early marker of microbiologically confirmed pneumonia: a threshold-finding prospective observational study. Crit Care 18(5):562. doi:10.1186/ s13054-014-0562-5
- Carvalho A, Cunha C, Bistoni F, Romani L (2012) Immunotherapy of aspergillosis. Clin MicrobiolInfect18(2):120–125.doi:10.1111/j.1469-0691.2011.03681.x

Chapter 8

Assessment of Immune Responses to Fungal Infections: Identification and Characterization of Immune Cells in the Infected Tissue

Florian Sparber and Salomé LeibundGut-Landmann

Abstract

The immune system is important to protect the host from fungal infections. Diverse cell types belonging to the innate or adaptive branch of the immune system act in a tightly coordinated and tissue-specific manner. Experimental mouse models of fungal infections have proved essential for assessing the protective principles against different fungal pathogens. Besides pathological, histological, biochemical and molecular parameters, the analysis of phenotypic and functional aspects of immune cells in infected tissues is key for understanding the mechanisms of antifungal defense. In this chapter, we describe a method based on flow cytometry to assess innate and adaptive immune cells isolated from an *in vivo* context in a qualitative and quantitative manner.

Key words *Candida albicans*, Mouse models, Host defense, Innate and adaptive immunity, Mucosal tissue, Flow cytometry

1 Introduction

Fungi are abundant in the environment. They populate the soil, are found in the air we breathe, and they even live on our body surfaces. Some fungal species can cause diseases in humans and animals if they overgrow on body surfaces and/or gain access to the tissues where they usually do not reside. The mammalian immune system has evolved efficient defenses against fungi. Consistently, fungal diseases develop most frequently in immuno-compromised individuals where these defenses are breached [1]. The host's armory against fungi comprises three main branches: epithelial barriers, innate immunity, and adaptive immunity. The epithelia covering all body surfaces including the skin, the gastro-intestinal tract, the airways, and the female genital tract provide a tight physical barrier for invading microbes. In addition, they can sense the presence of potentially harmful pathogens and contribute actively to the induction of an inflammatory and antimicrobial

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_8, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

response [2]. The innate immune system is composed of diverse populations of myeloid and lymphoid cells, which rapidly respond to an infectious insult. Neutrophils circulating in the blood stream enter the tissue and traffic to the site of infection to provide a critical first line of defense by phagocytosing and killing invading fungi, and by exerting extracellular fungistatic/fungicidal activities [3]. Mononuclear phagocytes have also emerged as important effector cells in innate antifungal immunity [4]. In addition, innate cells of the lymphoid lineage such as natural killer cells and innate lymphoid cells also contribute to host defense. The adaptive immune system is dedicated to provide long-term protection from fungi to which we are constantly exposed or to provide protection from reinfection. T helper cells secreting interferon- γ (IFN- γ) or Interleukin-17 (IL-17), so called Th1 and Th17 cells, play a critical role in antifungal immunity [5].

The mechanisms protecting from a particular fungal disease are determined by the fungal species involved as well as the tissue affected. Diverse barrier defects and/or immunodeficiencies predispose to different types of fungal infections. Defects in the epithelial barrier, which provide an entry port for fungi, are associated with an increased infection rate. Examples include the increased risk of fungal infections in burn patients [6] or the increased occurrence of Malassezia spp. infections in atopic individuals with barrier defects [7]. Neutropenia and defects in neutrophil function, such as those found in patients suffering from chronic granulomatous disease, are associated for example with systemic candidiasis, invasive aspergillosis, and other mould diseases [3]. Oropharyngeal candidiasis (OPC) as well as Cryptococcus and Pneumocystis airway infections on the other hand are a frequent consequence of T cell deficiencies such as those found in HIV+ individuals/AIDS patients [8]. The recent identification of primary immunodeficiencies associated with isolated fungal infections contributed to the identification of novel and specific immune pathways critically involved in protection against certain types of fungal infections [9]. Such pathways are the IL-17 pathway associated with chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis (CMC) [10] or the CARD9-mediated signaling pathway associated with Candida infections of the central nervous system and deep-seated dermatophytosis [11, 12]. Studying these patients has greatly advanced the knowledge on host protection against different types of fungal diseases. In addition, animal models of local and systemic fungal infections that allow dissecting the cellular and molecular immune mechanisms in vivo proved instrumental for gaining a detailed understanding of tissue-specific host responses to fungi.

The successful defense of the mammalian host against pathogenic fungi is the result of a complex interplay between multiple different cell types that communicate via soluble molecules and cell contact-dependent interactions. Importantly, such cellular interactions are tissue specific resulting in a high variability of antifungal immune mechanisms depending on the site of infection within the host. Experimental fungal infections in mice allow investigating the dynamics of immune responses and evaluating the outcome of fungus-mediated pathologies in the mammalian host. Tissues, molecules and cells can be analyzed with high resolution. Individual cells can be isolated from the infected tissues and analyzed on a per cell basis for their phenotypic and functional changes in response to the infectious insult.

In this chapter, we describe a procedure based on flow cytometry to analyze innate and adaptive immune cells isolated from the oral mucosa and draining lymph nodes of Candida-infected mice. Sublingual infection of mice with C. albicans is a model for mucocutaneous candidiasis in humans [13]. In this model, as in the human disease, IL-17 is critical for fungal control [10]. The epithelium as well as tissue-resident immune cells including dendritic cell (DC) subsets and cells of lymphoid origin coordinate the response [14–16]. Neutrophils and inflammatory monocytes rapidly infiltrate the infected tissue upon infection [14]. The inflammatory response peaks around day 1 post-infection [14]. The adaptive immune response is characterized by C. albicans-specific Th17 cells that are primed in cervical lymph nodes within 5-7 days post-infection through the action of DCs that migrate from the infected tissue to present fungal antigens to antigen-specific CD4+ T cells in the lymph nodes [17].

2 Materials

2.1 Animals and Cells

- 1. C57BL/6 mice infected with *C. albicans* strain SC5314 [13] (optional). Of note, animals are not treated with immunosuppressive agents such as corticosteroids as they affect the trafficking and responsiveness of immune cells, which is not reconcilable with the aim of determining the natural immune response to *C. albicans* in the oral mucosa.
- 2. The DC line DC¹⁹⁴⁰ [18] is grown in IMDM medium complete (see below).
- 3. Heat-killed (hk) *C. albicans* strain SC5314 for restimulation of T cells: Aliquot 10^8 *C. albicans* cells (from an overnight culture) in a 1.5 ml tube. Centrifuge for 1 min at $10,000 \times g$ to collect the yeast cells. Wash three times with 1× PBS. After the last wash, resuspend in 1 ml of 1× PBS. Incubate for 30–45 min in the boiling water bath. Let the suspension cool down, collect the cells by centrifugation, and resuspend in 1 ml of RPMI medium complete (see below). Adjust the concentration to 2.5×10^6 yeast cells/ml. Store aliquots at 4 °C.

- Optional: *C. albicans*-derived antigenic peptides pALS₂₃₅₋₂₅₃ (sequence KGLNDWNYPVSSESFSYT) or pADH1₁₂₆₋₁₄₀ (sequence GSFEQYATADAVQAA) (e.g., from EMC microcollection). Prepare a stock of 500 ng/ml in RPMI medium complete. Store aliquots at -20 °C.
- 2.2 Anesthetics
 1. Sublethal anesthetic mix: 9.34 mg/ml Ketamin 100 (Graeub), 2.17 mg/ml Rompun (Bayer), 280 μg/ml Prequillan (Agrovet AG) in 1× PBS.
 - 1. 1× PBS (e.g. BioConcept, Cat. 3-05F39-I).

2.3 Media, Buffers and Other Reagents

- 2. Decomplemented fetal calf serum (FCS): Incubate FCS (e.g. PAA) at 56 °C for 20 min. Store aliquots at -20 °C.
- 3. Wash buffer: 2 mM EDTA (e.g. Ambion), 1% decomplemented FCS in 1× PBS. Store at 4 °C.
- 4. FACS buffer: 5 mM EDTA (e.g. Ambion), 1% decomplemented FCS, 0.05% Na_2N_2 (e.g. PAA) in 1× PBS. Store at 4 $^\circ C.$
- 5. Percoll 40%: Prepare 90% Percoll/PBS by mixing 9 parts Percoll (e.g. Sigma-Aldrich) and 1 part 10× PBS (e.g. AppliChem). Dilute 90% Percoll/PBS to 40% Percoll/PBS solution using 1× PBS.
- 6. Digestion mix for tongue tissue: 4.8 mg/ml Collagenase IV (e.g. Thermo Fisher Scientific) and 200 μ g/ml DNase I (e.g. Roche Diagnostics) in 1× PBS. Use 1 ml for each tongue sample.
- Digestion mix for lymph nodes: 2.4 mg/ml Collagenase I (e.g. Thermo Fisher Scientific) and 200 μg/ml DNase I (e.g. Roche Diagnostics) in 1× PBS. Use 250 μl for each sample.
- 8. RPMI medium complete: RPMI1640 medium (e.g. PAA) supplemented with 10% decomplemented FCS, 100 IU/ml Penicillin, 100 μ g/ml Streptomycin (e.g. Amimed), 2 mM L-Glutamine (e.g. PAA), 50 μ M 2-Mercaptoethanol (e.g. Thermo Fisher Scientific). Store at 4 °C.
- IMDM medium complete: IMDM Medium (e.g. Thermo Fisher Scientific) supplemented with 10% decomplemented FCS, 100 IU/ml Penicillin, 100 μg/ml Streptomycin, 2 mM l-Glutamine, 50 μM 2-Mercaptoethanol. Store at 4 °C.
- 10. 70% EtOH: prepare by mixing 7 parts EtOH abs. (e.g. Sigma-Aldrich) with 3 parts distilled water.
- 1. BD Cytofix/Cytoperm[™] Fixation and Permeabilization Solution (BD Bioscience).
- BD Perm/Wash[™] buffer (BD Biosciences): dilute 1:10 in distilled H₂O prior to use.

2.4 Reagents for Flow Cytometry

- Brefeldin A (e.g. Axon Lab AG). Prepare a stock solution of 5 mg/ml in EtOH abs. (Sigma-Aldrich). Store at -20 °C.
- 4. Fluorescence-labeled antibodies: Anti-mouse CD45 PE-Cy5 (clone 30-F11, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse CD45.2 APC (clone 104, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse CD11b PE-Cy7 (clone M1/70, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse Ly6G Pacific Blue (clone 1A8, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse Ly6C FITC (clone AL-21, BD Biosciences). Anti-mouse CCR2 PE (clone 475301, R&D Systems). Anti-mouse CD4 Pacific Blue (clone RM4-5, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse CD90.2 Brilliant Violet 570 (clone 30H12, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse IL-17A PE-Cy7 (clone TC11-18H10, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse INFγ APC (clone XMG1.2, e.g. BioLegend). Anti-mouse CD32/CD16 (clone 2.4G2, BD Biosciences).
- 5. LIVE/DEAD[®] Fixable Near-IR Dead Cell Stain Kit (Molecular Probes).
- 6. BD CompBeads[™] (BD Biosciences).
- 7. BD Calibrite Beads[™] (BD Biosciences).

2.5 Supplies1. Tabletop centrifuge with swinging-out rotor for 5 ml round-bottom tubes and for 15 ml and 50 ml conical tubes.

- 2. Heated water bath with temperature control.
- 3. 1 and 10 ml syringes with needles (23G, e.g. Braun).
- 4. Scissors and forceps for organ removal.
- 5. Conical polypropylene tubes (1.5, 15, and 50 ml, e.g., Trefflab; TPP).
- 6. 5 ml round-bottom polystyrene tubes (BD Falcon).
- 7. Round-bottom 96-well cell culture plates (e.g., TPP).
- 8. Cell strainers 70 µm (BD Biosciences).
- Flow cytometer and acquisition software (e.g., BD Instruments LSR II and BD FACSDIVA[™]).
- 10. Analysis software for flow cytometric data (e.g., FlowJo, Tristar).

3 Methods

Flow cytometry is a widely employed method for simultaneously obtaining qualitative and quantitative information on various cellular processes, including expression of surface markers, intracellular cytokines, and signaling proteins, or cell cycle analyses. It measures these characteristics on each cell individually in a highthroughput fashion and excels in characterizing heterogeneous cell populations. As flow cytometry is limited to analysis of cells in suspension the preparation of the sample may require harsh enzymatic and physical treatments to isolate the cells from the tissue. For complex tissues, which are rich in extracellular matrix (ECM), isolating all leukocyte populations efficiently and with a good viability remains challenging.

This chapter describes the isolation and preparation of leukocytes from the infected tongue tissue and from the draining cervical lymph nodes for flow cytometric analysis. We focus on the separation and quantification of immune cells based on their expression of surface molecules and, in case of T cells on cytokine production. The proposed protocols can be extended to the analysis of intracellular signaling, effector molecules and cell proliferation. They can also be adapted for sorting cells from infected tissues for functional assay or molecular analyses. In this chapter, we also describe how flow cytometric data should be analyzed to limit false-positive events and artifacts, such as those caused by autofluorescent dead cells.

3.1 Isolation
and Analysis
of Leukocytes
from the Infected
Tissue (See Fig. 1)
This section describes the procedure to characterize immune cells, which were isolated from the oral mucosa of *C. albicans*-infected mice by means of flow cytometry. The analysis is focused on the tongue, which is easily accessible and contains a higher overall number of leukocytes compared to other parts of the oral mucosa. Of note, naïve mice harbor a relative low number of leukocytes in the tongue. Oral infection with *C. albicans* results in the recruitment and proliferation of immune cells and to a vast increase in the overall number of leukocytes in the mucosal tissue.

- 1. Anesthetize the animal by injection of 250 μl sublethal anesthetic mix intraperitoneally per 20–25 g weighed mouse. Adjust the injection volume for heavier mice accordingly. Check the reflexes to make sure the animal is fully anesthetized by pinching the rear foot with forceps before proceeding to the next step (*see* **Note 1**).
- 2. Douse the abdomen of the mouse with 70% EtOH. Remove the skin from the abdominal region. Open the thorax and remove a part of the rib cage to gain access to the heart without damaging any organ.
- 3. Cut the vena cava open. Hold the heart at the apex with a pair of straight forceps. With the other hand, slowly inject 10 ml of PBS into the right ventricle. The blood and PBS will flow out the open vena cava, while the lung will turn white and the liver pale brown. At the end, cut off the heart to avoid blood flowing back into the organs (*see* **Note 2**).
- 4. Excise the tongue using scissors and forceps and place it into a pre-labeled 1.5 ml tube filled with 0.5 ml of PBS. Keep the tube on ice until processing (*see* **Note 3**).

3.1.1 Perfusion and Tissue Removal

173



Fig. 1 Workflow for the isolation, enrichment, and analysis of leukocytes from infected tongue tissue

3.1.2 Preparation of a Cell Suspension	 For processing the tongue, decant the PBS by pushing the tongue to the bottom of the 1.5 ml tube with the tip of a scissor and reversing the tube. A small volume of PBS (approx. 100 μl) will remain in the tube, together with the tissue. Cut the tongue into small pieces using scissors (<i>see</i> Note 4). Add 1 ml of digestion mix to the tube and mix the suspension well by inverting the tube several times (<i>see</i> Note 5). Incubate for 45 min in the water bath at 37 °C. Invert the tube from time to time during the incubation period. Pass the crude tissue suspension through a 70 μm cell strainer placed on a 50 ml tube, using the plunger of a 1 ml syringe. Rinse the strainer twice with 10 ml of wash buffer (<i>see</i> Note 6). Centrifuge the 20 ml cell suspension for 10 min at 300×g, 4 °C, to collect the cells (<i>see</i> Note 7).
3.1.3 Enrichment of Leukocytes Using Percoll Density Gradient Centrifugation	 Decant the supernatant, resuspend the cell pellet in 4 ml of 40% Percoll/PBS solution, and transfer in a 15 ml conical tube. Carefully overlay with 1 ml of RPMI 1640 medium. Centrifuge for 30 min at 1300×g, 4 °C, with slow acceleration and no brakes (<i>see</i> Note 8). Remove the upper phase using a 10 ml pipette leaving approximately 500 µl of Percoll with the cell pellet in the tube. Resuspend the cell pellet in the 500 µl Percoll solution using a 1 ml pipette and transfer the entire suspension to a new 50 ml conical tube prefilled with 20 ml of cold FACS buffer. Centrifuge the cell suspension for 10 min at 300×g, 4 °C, to collect the cells. Decant the supernatant, resuspend the cells in 1 ml of cold FACS buffer and transfer to a 5 ml round-bottom tube. Keep on ice
3.1.4 Antibody Staining for Flow Cytometric Analysis	 Centrifuge the cells for 5 min at 300×g, 4 °C. Decant the supernatant. Resuspend the cells in ≤1 µg anti-mouse CD32/CD16 in 50 µl of FACS buffer and incubate for 10 min at 4 °C. Add 50 µl of antibody mix. The antibody mix contains all antibodies for cell surface staining (CD45.2, CD11b, Ly6C, Ly6G, CCR2, CD90.2; optimal amount is ~0.1-0.5 µg of each antibody/10⁶ cells; the optimal concentration of each antibody should be determined experimentally) and the LIVE/DEAD® Fixable Near-IR Dead Cell Stain Dye (final dilution 1:1000) in FACS buffer.

4. Incubate for 30 min at 4 $^{\circ}$ C (see Note 9).

- 5. Wash off excess antibody by adding 4 ml of FACS buffer to each tube.
- 6. Centrifuge for 5 min at $300 \times g$, 4 °C, decant supernatant.
- 7. Resuspend the cells in 200 μ l FACS buffer.
- 8. Optional: Add a defined number of BD Calibrite Beads[™] to each sample (ideally 2000–10,000 beads per sample).
- 9. Stain BD CompBeads[™] with each antibody separately for compensation of fluorescence spectra (*see* **Note 10**).
- 10. Proceed to FACS data acquisition according to standard procedures.

Step 1. Plot the acquired events using FSC-Area (FSC-A) versus SSC-Area (SSC-A) and set a gate to exclude debris and ECM. Set a separate gate for the BD CompBeads[™] (indicated with "*" in the figure).

- Step 2. Exclude cell doublets using the FSC-A and FSC-Height (FSC-H) parameters (*see* Note 11).
- Step 3. Gate on viable leukocytes based on their expression of CD45 and the exclusion of the LIVE/DEAD dye (*see* Note 12).
- Step 4. Lymphocytes can be identified on the basis of CD90 expression (gate **P1**), myeloid cells are defined as CD11b⁺ cells. A third population of CD90⁻CD11b⁻ cells can also be distinguished.
- Step 5. CD11b⁺ myeloid cells can be further divided into Ly6C^{high}Ly6G⁻ inflammatory monocytes (P2) and Ly6C⁺Ly6G⁺ neutrophils (P3). The remaining population of Ly6C^{low/-} cells comprises CD11b⁺ DCs, macrophages and Ly6C^{low}NK cells.



Fig. 2 FACS data analysis of leukocytes in the infected tongue tissue

3.1.5 FACS Data Analysis

of Tonaue-Derived

Leukocytes (See Fig. 2)

175

- Step 6. Overlaying populations P1, P2, or P3 on the FSC-A/ SSC-A profile confirms the high granularity of neutrophils and the smaller size and lower granularity of lymphoid cells, respectively. In addition, Ly6Chigh inflammatory monocytes express high levels of the chemokine receptor CCR2, while neutrophils are low and the majority of lymphoid cells are negative for CCR2 expression.
- Step 7. Absolute numbers of cells in any population of interest for a given sample can be calculated using the following formula: (number of events in the population of interest that were acquired and recorded for the sample)×(total number of BD CompBeads added to the sample)/(number of BD CompBeads that were acquired and recorded for the sample).

This section describes a method to analyze effector T cells in mice that were infected sublingually with C. albicans. It consists of the isolation of T cells from cervical lymph nodes and their restimulation with C. albicans to trigger cytokine secretion by activated fungus-specific T cells, which can then be examined by flow cytometry. Restimulation is done with hk C. albicans cells or with antigenic peptides to analyze the response of polyclonal or monoclonal T cell populations, respectively.

- 1. The DC cell line DC1940 is maintained in IMDM medium complete at 10⁵-10⁶ cells/ml, 37 °C, 5% CO₂. Passage the cells every 2-3 days and add fresh medium.
- 2. One day prior analysis of T cells from infected mice, seed 7×10^4 DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells per well in 100 µl IMDM medium complete in a round-bottom 96-well plate. Prepare 6 wells per sample: the restimulation of T cells with antigen-loaded and unpulsed DC1940 cells is carried out in triplicates (e.g., for analyzing the T cell response of 3 infected and 3 naïve mice, prepare 36 wells of DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells).
- 3. Incubate cells overnight at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ (see Notes 13 and **14**).
- 1. Euthanize mice by an approved protocol and spray the animal surface with 70% ethanol (see Note 15).
- 2. Collect the cervical lymph nodes and transfer them in a 1.5 ml tube containing 250 µl wash buffer (1 tube per mouse).
- 3. Add 250 μ l of digestion mix to the tube.
- 4. Incubate for 30 min at 37 °C (e.g., in the water bath).
- 5. Pass the cell suspension through a 70 µm cell strainer placed on a 50 ml tube, using the plunger of a 1 ml syringe. Rinse the strainer once with 10 ml of wash buffer.

3.2 Analysis of C. albicans-Specific T Cell Responses During OPC

3.2.1 Preparation of Antigen Presenting Cells for T Cell Restimulation

3.2.2 Isolation of Cervical Lymph Node Cells from Infected and Naïve Control Mice
177

- 6. Centrifuge the cell suspension for 5 min at $300 \times g$, 4 °C, to collect the cells.
- 7. Count the number of viable cells (e.g. , by trypan blue dye exclusion) and resuspend them in RPMI medium complete at a concentration of 10^7 cells/ml.
- 1. Add 20 μ l hk *C. albicans* (from Subheading 2.1, step 3) to half of the wells seeded with DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells (5 × 10⁴ yeast cells/well). Add 20 μ l RPMI medium complete to the remaining wells (unpulsed controls). Alternatively, DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells can be pulsed with antigenic peptides, e.g. , pALS₂₃₅₋₂₅₃ or pADH1₁₂₆₋₁₄₀ (100 ng/ml final).
 - 2. Incubate for 2 h at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂.
 - Add 100 μl of cervical lymph node cells (from Subheading 3.2.2, step 7) to all the wells (*C. albicans*-pulsed and unpulsed DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells).
 - 4. Incubate for 1.5 h at 37 °C, 5% CO₂.
 - 5. Dilute Brefeldin A stock solution in R10 complete medium to $110 \ \mu$ g/ml (1:45) and add 20 μ l to each well (10 μ g/ml final).
 - 6. Incubate for 5 h at 37 °C, 5% CO_2 .
 - 7. Harvest and transfer the cells from each well to a 5 ml roundbottom tube.
 - 8. Add 1 ml of cold FACS buffer to each tube. Proceed to the next section immediately.
- 3.2.4 Antibody Staining for Flow Cytometric Analysis

3.2.3 T Cell

Restimulation

- 1. Centrifuge the cells for 5 min at $300 \times g$, 4 °C. Decant the supernatant.
- Resuspend the cells in ≤1 µg anti-mouse CD32/CD16 in 50 µl of FACS buffer and incubate for 10 min at 4 °C.
- Add 50 μl of antibody mix. The antibody mix contains all antibodies for cell surface staining (CD45.2, CD4, CD90.2; optimal amount is ~0.1–0.5 μg of each antibody/10⁶ cells; the optimal concentration of each antibody should be determined experimentally) and the LIVE/DEAD® Fixable Near-IR Dead Cell Stain Dye (final dilution 1:1000) in FACS buffer (*see* Note 16).
- 4. Incubate for 30 min at 4 °C (see Note 9).
- 5. Wash off excess antibody by adding 4 ml of FACS buffer to each tube.
- 6. Centrifuge for 5 min at $300 \times g$, 4 °C, decant supernatant.
- 7. Resuspend cells in 100 μ l of BD Cytofix/Cytoperm solution and incubate cells for 20 min at 4 °C.
- 8. Wash cells by adding 1 ml of 1× BD Perm/Wash buffer.

- 9. Centrifuge cells for 5 min at $300 \times g$, 4 °C. Decant the supernatant.
- 10. Add 100 μ l of an antibody mix containing IL-17 and IFN- γ antibodies (optimal amount is ~2 μ g of each antibody/10⁶ cells) in 1× BD Perm/Wash buffer to each sample. Incubate for 30 min at 4 °C.
- 11. Wash cells by adding 1 ml of $1 \times BD$ Perm/Wash buffer.
- 12. Centrifuge cells for 5 min at $300 \times g$, 4 °C and resuspend cells in 200 µl of FACS buffer.
- 13. Optional: Add a defined number of BD Calibrite Beads[™] to each sample (ideally 2000–10,000 per sample).
- 14. Stain BD CompBeads with each antibody separately for compensation of fluorescence spectra (*see* **Note 10**).
- 15. Proceed to FACS data acquisition according to standard procedures.

3.2.5 Flow Cytometry Data Analysis of Candida-Specific T Lymphocytes (See Fig. 3)

- Step 1. Plot the acquired events using FSC-A versus SSC-A and set a gate for lymphoid of cells (SSC-A low, FSC-A intermediate). Set a separate gate for the BD CompBeads (indicated with "*" in Fig. 3).
- Step 2. Gate on single cells using FSC-A and FSC-H (see Note 11).
- Step 3. Gate on viable leukocytes based on their expression of CD45 and the exclusion of the LIVE/DEAD marker (see Note 12).
- Step 4. T helper cells can be identified on the basis of CD90 and CD4 expression.
- Step 5. Display IL-17- and IFN-γ-positive events. Set the gates according to the unpulsed control sample.
- Step 6. Absolute numbers of cells in any given population of interest for any sample can be calculated using the following formula: (number of events in the population of interest that were acquired and recorded for the sample)×(total number of BD CompBeads added to the sample)/(number of BD CompBeads[™] that were acquired and recorded for the sample).

3.3 Further Options – Identified cell populations may be further subdivided by assessing additional cell surface markers.

 Identified cell populations of interest may be isolated by cell sorting for functional studies.

179



Fig. 3 Flow cytometry data analysis of cytokine-producing T lymphocytes

- Identified cell populations may be phenotypically and functionally characterized by including additional antibodies for surface molecules (e.g., cell activation markers) and antibodies or reagents for visualizing intracellular molecules (e.g., transcription factors, effector molecules, and posttranslational modifications of signaling molecules).
- The expression of a gene of interest may be tracked by using reporter mice expressing a reporter molecule (e.g., green fluorescent protein) under the control of the promoter of the gene of interest.
- Comparative analyses may be performed with genetically modified mice (e.g., gene knockouts).
- The analysis of immune cells in the mouse tongue described in Subheading 3.1 may be expanded to the buccal and sublingual mucosal tissues [19]. The cellular composition of these latter tissues slightly differ from the tongue. They are more difficult to prepare and yield a smaller number of leukocytes per mouse.

4 Notes

- 1. The duration to reach anesthesia may take 5–10 min, depending on the animal's body weight and the amount of anesthetic mix injected.
- 2. Perfusion of the animal is necessary for analyzing tissueresident leukocytes. Without perfusion, the organ cell populations will be contaminated by blood cells that circulate through the organ's vasculature at the time point of analysis.
- 3. Collect as much of the organs as possible by cutting the tongue at its very posterior end, close to the pharyngeal region.
- 4. Cutting the tongue in very fine pieces will improve the efficiency of the enzymatic digestion.
- 5. The enzymatic digestion with collagenase and DNase is necessary to obtain a single cell suspension from organs rich in ECM. However, treatment with these enzymes can degrade cell surface antigens. It is thus recommended to check that the antibody epitopes for the cell surface antigens of interest are preserved. If necessary, the digestion protocol should be adjusted.
- 6. If several samples are handled in parallel, they should be kept on ice until they are processed one by one.
- 7. The supernatant may appear cloudy due to the high ECM content of the tongue.
- 8. The complex cellular composition of the tongue, which encompasses large numbers of muscle, epithelial and endothelial cells but comparably few leukocytes, even at the peak of the inflammatory response during OPC, necessitates an enrichment step to facilitate the identification of individual leukocyte populations. After density centrifugation with Percoll, leukocytes are enriched in the cell pellet, while ECM and the majority of the non-hematopoietic cells reside in the interface between the Percoll and the medium. The increased frequency of leukocytes after density centrifugation is accompanied by a loss of absolute leukocyte numbers per sample, hampering their absolute quantification.
- 9. Samples are generally kept at 4 °C during antibody staining to prevent unspecific binding of antibodies to cells. However, if particular antibodies are included in the staining panel, which require longer incubation periods and/or different incubation temperatures (e.g., room temperature or 37 °C), separate staining steps for these antibodies should be included in the protocol.
- 10. The antibodies used to prepare the compensation controls using the BD CompBeads should be the very same ones as those used for staining the test samples of a given experiment to ensure the most accurate fluorescence compensation and calibration of the cytometer for each experiment.

- 11. Excluding cell doublets can also be achieved by plotting SSC-W versus SSC-H.
- 12. Exclusion of dead cells, which are enriched in tissue samples after enzymatic digestion and density centrifugation, is essential to avoid false positive signals due to unspecific antibody binding to dead cells.
- Alternative sources of DCs such as bone marrow-derived DCs may be used instead of the DC line DC¹⁹⁴⁰ for restimulating T cells.
- 14. The DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells may also be seeded on the day of the experiment at a concentration of 1×10^5 cells/well. The cells should rest at least 1 h after seeding before pulsing with hk *C. albicans* or *C. albicans*-derived peptides.
- 15. *Candida*-specific effector T cells can be found as early as day 4 post-infection in the cervical lymph nodes of infected animals. Frequencies increase until day 10 post-infection.
- DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells express green fluorescent protein (GFP). FITCconjugated antibodies should thus not be used when analyzing samples containing DC¹⁹⁴⁰ cells.

Acknowledgments

Work in the LeibundGut-laboratory is supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation, the Gebert Rüf Foundation, the Promedica Foundation and the University of Zürich. FS is supported by an Erwin Schrödinger fellowship (J3566-B22) from the Austrian Research Fund.

References

- 1. Underhill DM, Pearlman E (2015) Immune interactions with pathogenic and commensal fungi: a two-way street. Immunity 43:845– 858. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.10.023
- Naglik JR, Moyes DL, Wachtler B, Hube B (2011) *Candida albicans* interactions with epithelial cells and mucosal immunity. Microbes Infect 13:963–976. doi:10.1016/j. micinf.2011.06.009
- 3. Brown GD (2011) Innate antifungal immunity: the key role of phagocytes. Annu Rev Immunol 29:1–21. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-030409-101229
- Swamydas M, Break TJ, Lionakis MS (2015) Mononuclear phagocyte-mediated antifungal immunity: the role of chemotactic receptors and ligands. Cell Mol Life Sci 72:2157–2175. doi:10.1007/s00018-015-1858-6

- 5. Wüthrich M, Deepe GS Jr, Klein B (2012) Adaptive immunity to fungi. Annu Rev Immunol 30:115–148. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-020711-074958
- Struck MF, Gille J (2013) Fungal infections in burns: a comprehensive review. Ann Burns Fire Disasters 26:147–153
- 7. Saunders CW, Scheynius A, Heitman J (2012) *Malassezia* fungi are specialized to live on skin and associated with dandruff, eczema, and other skin diseases. PLoS Pathog 8:e1002701. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1002701
- Brown GD, Meintjes G, Kolls JK, Gray C, Horsnell W, Achan B, Alber G, Aloisi M, Armstrong-James D, Beale M et al (2014) AIDS-related mycoses: the way forward. Trends Microbiol 22:107–109. doi:10.1016/j. tim.2013.12.008

- Lionakis MS, Netea MG, Holland SM (2014) Mendelian genetics of human susceptibility to fungal infection. Cold Spring Harbor Perspect Med 4. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a019638
- Puel A, Cypowyj S, Marodi L, Abel L, Picard C, Casanova JL (2012) Inborn errors of human IL-17 immunity underlie chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 12:616–622. doi:10.1097/ ACI.0b013e328358cc0b
- Lanternier F, Pathan S, Vincent QB, Liu L, Cypowyj S, Prando C, Migaud M, Taibi L, Ammar-Khodja A, Boudghene Stambouli O et al (2013) Deep dermatophytosis and inherited CARD9 deficiency. N Engl J Med 369:1704–1714. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1208487
- Glocker EO, Hennigs A, Nabavi M, Schaffer AA, Woellner C, Salzer U, Pfeifer D, Veelken H, Warnatz K, Tahami F et al (2009) A homozygous CARD9 mutation in a family with susceptibility to fungal infections. N Engl J Med 361:1727–1735. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa0810719
- Solis NV, Filler SG (2012) Mouse model of oropharyngeal candidiasis. Nat Protoc 7:637– 642. doi:10.1038/nprot.2012.011
- Trautwein-Weidner K, Gladiator A, Nur S, Diethelm P, LeibundGut-Landmann S (2015) IL-17-mediated antifungal defense in the oral mucosa is independent of neutrophils. Mucosal Immunol 8:221–231. doi:10.1038/ mi.2014.57

- Gladiator A, Wangler N, Trautwein-Weidner K, LeibundGut-Landmann S (2013) Cutting edge: IL-17-secreting innate lymphoid cells are essential for host defense against fungal infection. J Immunol 190:521–525. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1202924
- 16. Conti HR, Peterson AC, Brane L, Huppler AR, Hernandez-Santos N, Whibley N, Garg AV, Simpson-Abelson MR, Gibson GA, Mamo AJ et al (2014) Oral-resident natural Th17 cells and gammadelta T cells control opportunistic *Candida albicans* infections. J Exp Med 211:2075–2084. doi:10.1084/jem.20130877
- Trautwein-Weidner K, Gladiator A, Kirchner FK, Becattini S, Rülicke T, Sallusto F, LeibundGut-Landmann S (2015) Antigenspecific Th17 cells are primed by distinct and complementary dendritic cell subsets in oropharyngeal candidiasis. PLoS Pathog 11:e1005164. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1005164
- Bär E, Gladiator A, Bastidas S, Roschitzki B, Acha-Orbea H, Oxenius A, LeibundGut-Landmann S (2012) A novel Th cell epitope of *Candida albicans* mediates protection from fungal infection. J Immunol 188:5636–5643. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1200594
- Capucha T, Mizraji G, Segev H, Blecher-Gonen R, Winter D, Khalaileh A, Tabib Y, Attal T, Nassar M, Zelentsova K et al (2015) Distinct murine mucosal Langerhans cell subsets develop from pre-dendritic cells and monocytes. Immunity 43:369–381. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.06.017

Part III

Screening Approaches to Fungal Pathogen Detection

Chapter 9

Histopathology

Renate Kain

Abstract

The detection of fungal elements and their characterization in patient specimens provides fundamental information. On histological sections fungi are most frequently seen on skin or mucosal surfaces or as mycotic thrombi or emboli that can occlude both arteries and veins in surgical specimen from immunocompromised patients or tissues obtained from autopsies. Microbial culture continues to be the central method for diagnosing fungal infection but is complemented by histomorphology using specific stains capable of identifying previously unsuspected fungal infections or for evaluating tissue invasion. These stains employ oxidizing reagents to create aldehyde binding sites on polysaccharides (1,2-glycol groups) of fungal cell walls for either Schiff's reagent or Silver ions. Gomori methenamine silver (GMS) and Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) or their modifications are the most commonly used for tissue sections and in cytology specimens.

Key words Histochemistry, Schiffs' reaction, Silver stain, PAS stain

1 Introduction

On histological sections fungi are most frequently seen on skin or mucosal surfaces, especially in immunocompromised individuals. Candida albicansis part of the normal flora in the mouth. However, fungal invasion with ulceration and inflammation (Fig. 1a, b) can be provoked by disruption of the mucosal protective barrier or antibiotic treatment that suppresses the normal bacterial flora with resulting microbial dysbisosis [1]. Mycotic thrombi and subsequent emboli can occlude both arteries and veins (Fig. 2a-c), for example in the lung, and are often seen in surgical specimen or tissues obtained from autopsies of individuals with systemic fungal infections that are often fatal. Under these circumstances, fungi can be difficult to detect in the Hematoxilin and Eosin stain commonly used for routine histopathological examination (Figs. 1a and 2a) and can be confused with cellular debris or fibrin. Thus, special stains designed specifically to detect fungi should be performed when suspected morphologically or indeed on samples

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_9, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017



Fig. 1 Histology of an esophageal biopsy with marked granulocytic inflammation and necrosis of the epithelium (a). Fungal elements are suspected in H&E (*arrows*) and become clearly visible by PAS stain (b; *arrows*). Diagnosis is confirmed by brush cytology and Giemsa stain (c) that can also be used for microbial culture



Fig. 2 Histology of a pulmonary artery on serial sections (**a**–**c**) in which the lumen (L) is filled with amorphous material that cannot be further specified by H&E staining alone (**a**). Fungal hyphae are clearly visible and destroy the vessel wall (*arrows*) by GMS (**b**, without counterstain) and PAS (**c**, Light Green counterstain). PCR amplification from paraffin sections confirmed presence of Aspergillus fumigatus

from immunocompromised patients in general (Figs. 1b and 2b, c). Fungi seen in histological sections are often fairly large and can be seen as hyphae, budding yeast, endosporulating spherules, or a combination of these forms. Their walls are rich in polysaccharides (1,2-glycol groups) which can be oxidized (by periodic acid or chromic acid) to create aldehyde binding sites for the Schiff or silver ions using Schiff's reagent or hexamine (methenamine) silver solutions [2].

The most frequently used special stain in routine histopathological examination is periodic acid-Schiff (PAS), originally described by Hotchkiss and McManus [3–5] (Fig. 1b). It is relatively simple, reliable and employs periodic acid to form dialdehydes which combine with Schiff's reagent to form an insoluble magenta compound. It stains most fungal organisms with the exception of *Histoplasma capsulatum* [6]. PAS is also used to detect neutral mucopolysaccharides, epithelial mucins, basement membranes and glycogen in tissue sections. For fungal staining PAS is often used after diastase (salivary amylase) pretreatment which removes glycogen and minimizes staining of host structures. Another way to enhance visualization of fungi in section using PAS is a modification that utilizes Light Green instead of, or in addition to hematoxylin as nuclear counterstain (Fig. 2c).

In some protocols periodic acid is replaced by chromic acid which is routinely employed to oxidize the carbohydrates of fungal walls in the Grocott-Gömöri methenamine silver (GMS) stain to form aldehyde groups. These aldehydes will selectively react with silver nitrate in the hexamine-silver salt mixture (methenamine silver), reducing the silver ions to visible metallic silver (Fig. 2b). Light Green is commonly used; however, nuclear fast red can also be employed as a counterstain to demonstrate black-brown fungi against a pale green or light pink background [7, 8]. GMS is widely used in pathological practice however sometimes challenging, even in experienced hands, to avoid understaining or overstaining with formation of precipitates or high background. Therefore, both PAS and GMS are best used to demonstrate presence of fungi.

Brush biopsies taken from mucosal surfaces can be used for both, microbial culture and cytological examination. This method provides a fast confirmation of suspected fungal infection since the fungal hyphae can be detected in routinely used stains like Giemsa (Fig. 1c).

2 Materials

2.1

Dewaxina

Unless otherwise specified prepare and store all solutions at room temperature using double distilled water (ddH₂O).

Generally, the hazard information mentioned below applies to reagents in concentrated form. In some instances, where concentrations are very low such as in buffers, good laboratory practice, such as avoiding spillages and splashes may be adequate. If in doubt refer to the Manufacturers' Safety Data Sheets. Follow appropriate waste disposal regulations when disposing waste material.

Glassware: use acid cleaned glassware (*see* **Note 1**)

Solutions

1. <i>Xylene</i> . Available from commercial sources (<i>see</i> Note 2). As alternative, use commercially available nontoxic xylene substitutes (i.e., from Sigma-Aldrich).
2. Absolute alcohol. Available from commercial sources (see Note 3).
 Industrial Methylated Spirit. Available from commercial sources (see Note 4).
1. <i>Periodic Acid</i> : Hazards—Corrosive to respiratory tract, skin, and eyes. Causes severe damage by ingestion. Wear gloves and visor. 0.5% agreeous Periodic Acid (to make 500 ml):

Measure out 500.0 ml ddH₂O into conical flask. Weigh out 2.5 g periodic acid, put into conical flask, stir until dissolved. Filter into clean plastic storage bottle and label appropriately (*see* **Note 5**).

2. Schiff's Reagent: Hazards—Causes irritation by inhalation, ingestion and contact with skin and eyes.

Good quality Schiff's reagent can be obtained commercially (i.e., Merck, Chroma). The reagent, however, is easily self-made following the formulation of FEULGEN and ROSSENBECK [9]: Work in an extraction fume hood. Heat 200.0 ml ddH₂O to boil in a conical flask. Take from the heat, add 1.0 g Pararosaniline (C.I. 42500) and shake well until the dye is dissolved (*see* **Note 6**). Cool down to 50 °C and add 20.0 ml 1 M HCl, mix well. Cool to 25 °C and add 10.0 ml 10% sodium metabisulfite, mix well. Close flask with a stopper, allow to stand in the dark for 24 h at room temperature. Add 2.0 g activated (animal) charcoal, shake vigorously for 1 min, then filter the solution (i.e., Whatman Nr. 2 filter paper) into a dark (brown) bottle with a screw cap. Store at 4 °C (*see* **Note 7**).

3. Harris' Hematoxylin-nuclear counterstain:

Recommended are commercially available, ready to use hematoxylin solutions (Ehrlich's hematoxylin, Harris's hematoxylin, and Mayer's hematoxylin).

- 4. Scott's Solution (Blueing agent for hematoxylin; tap water substitute) (to make 1 l): Weigh out 3.5 g sodium bicarbonate and 20.0 g of magnesium sulfate, dissolve in 1 l of ddH_2O (see Note 8).
- 5. 1% Light Green in 1% Acetic Acid—collagen stain (to make 500 ml):

Weigh out 5.0 g Light Green SF yellowish, place in conical flask and add 500.0 ml ddH₂O. Add carefully 5.0 ml glacial acetic acid to the conical flask, swirl it to dissolve the dye. Filter into a clean plastic stock bottle and label appropriately (*see* **Note 9**).

Light Green Working Solution.
 1% Light Green in 1% acetic acid—1 ml.
 1% acetic acid—9 ml.

7. Amylase (if diastase treatment to remove glycogens is desired). Weigh out 0.06 g (60.0 mg) amylase and stored in plastic universal bottles in the fridge. Add 10 ml of ddH_2O immediately prior to use and filter solution onto slide (see Note 10).

1. 5% Aqueous ChromiumTrioxide (chromic acid) (to make 500 ml):

Measure out 500.0 ml ddH₂O into conical flask. Weigh out 25.0 g chromium trioxide. Add slowly to conical flask of ddH_2O to reduce heat buildup and completely dissolve. Filter into clean plastic bottle and label appropriately.

2.3 Grocott-Gomori Methenamine Silver Stain (GMS) 2. 1% Aqueous Sodium Metabisulfite (to make 500 ml):

Measure out 500.0 ml ddH_2O into a conical flask. Weigh out 5.0 g sodium metabisulfite and place in flask with water. Stir and when dissolved filter into a clean plastic bottle and label appropriately.

- 3% Aqueous Methenamine (Hexamine) (to make 500 ml): Weigh 15.0 g Hexamine, place in a conical flask. Measure 500 ml ddH₂O and add to Hexamine. Dissolve and mix. Place in a clean plastic bottle and label appropriately. Store at 4 °C.
- 4. 5% Aqueous Silver Nitrate (see Note 11) (to make 200 ml): Weigh out 10.0 g Silver Nitrate and dissolve in 200.0 ml Distilled Water. Filter in to a clean stock bottle label appropriately and store in cupboard in the dark.
- 5. 5% Aqueous Sodium Tetraborate (Borax) (to make 500 ml): Measure out 500.0 ml ddH₂O and put in a conical Flask. Weigh out 25.0 g of Sodium Tetraborate and dissolve in the ddH₂O. Pour the solution into a clean 500 ml plastic bottle. Label appropriately.
- 6. 5% Aqueous Sodium Thiosulfate (Hypo, see Note 12) (to make 1 l): Measure out 1 l ddH₂O into conical flask. Weigh out 50.0 g sodium thiosulfate and add to conical flask. Dissolve thoroughly and pour into clean plastic stock bottle. Label appropriately.
- 7. 0.2% Aqueous Gold Chloride (Sodium Chloroaurate) (to make 500 ml):

Measure 500.0 ml ddH $_2$ O and place in a clean 500 ml stock bottle. Carefully pour 1.0 g Sodium Chloroaurate into the clean stock bottle. Dissolve and label appropriately.

8. 1% Light Green in 1% Acetic Acid—collagen stain (to make 500 ml):

Weigh out 5.0 g Light Green SF yellowish, place in conical flask and add 500.0 ml ddH₂O. Add carefully 5.0 ml Glacial Acetic Acid to the conical flask, swirl it to dissolve the dye. Filter into a clean plastic stock bottle and label appropriately.

9. Stock Hexamine Silver Solution.
3% aq. Methenamine (Hexamine) 400 ml.
5% aq. Silver Nitrate 20 ml.

Add the silver nitrate solution to the methenamine solution. A white precipitate forms but clears on shaking. Solution keeps well at 4 °C.

 Silver Incubating Solution: Borax solution—5 ml. Distilled water—25 ml. Methanamine silver—25 ml. Filter into a Coplin jar and place in water bath preheated to 60 °C.

11. 1% Acetic Acid (to make 500 ml):

Measure 495.0 ml ddH₂O into a conical flask. Measure 5.0 ml Glacial Acetic Acid and carefully add to distilled water. Place in plastic stock bottle and label appropriately (*see* Note 13).

- 12. Light Green Working Solution.
 1% Light Green in 1% acetic acid—1 ml.
 1% Acetic Acid—9 ml.
- 13. Nuclear Fast Red solution (to make 200 ml):

Weigh out 0.2 g nuclear fast red and 10.0 g aluminum sulfate, dissolve in 200.0 ml ddH₂O and heat with stirring to dissolve. Leave overnight to cool. Filter into clean plastic stock bottle. Label appropriately. The solution keeps for 1 year. It needs to be filtered before use if precipitates form are visible.

Comparable solutions are commercially available, ready to use.

3 Methods (See Note 14)

3.1 Dewaxing	1. Dewax sections by placing in xylene 2×10 min.
of Tissue Sections	2. Immerse slides in absolute alcohol and agitate 2×1 min.
(See Note 15)	3. Immerse slides in fresh 96% industrial methylated spirit, agi- tate 1×1 min.
	4. Immerse slides in fresh 80% industrial methylated spirit and agitate 1×1 min.
	5. Wash slides in running tap water 1×5 min.
3.2 Dehydrating	1. Rinse section with 80% alcohol and agitate 1×30 s.
of Tissue Sections	2. Rinse section with 95% alcohol and agitate 1×30 s.
(See Note 16)	3. Rinse section with absolute alcohol and agitate 2×30 s.
	4. Rinse section with xylene and agitate 1×30 s.
	5. Rinse section with xylene and place in a container of xylene 1×1 min.
	6. Prepare coverslip with drop of mounting medium (<i>see</i> Note 15).
	7. Dry excess xylene from around section and mount onto coverslip.
3.3 Periodic Acid	Steps 2 and 3 for PAS with Diastase treatment only.
Schiff (PAS) Stain	1. Take sections to water (see Subheading 3.1).
(See Note 17)	2. Treat section with amylase for 15 min at room temperature.
	3. Wash well in tap water for 5 min.

- 4. Treat section with 0.5% periodic acid for 10 min.
- 5. Wash $3 \times$ in tap water, $1 \times$ in ddH₂O (*see* Note 18).
- 6. Place silde into a cuvette with Schiff's Reagent, stain for 20 min at 65 °C (*see* Note 19).
- 7. Wash well in (25 °C warm) running water for 5 min.
- 8. Stain nuclei with hematoxylin for 20 s.
- 9. Blue in Scott's solution (2–5 min).
- 10. Rinse in running water (2 min).
- Dehydrate, clear, and mount (*see* Subheading 3.2).
 Alternative Protocol with Light Green counterstain. Follow steps 1–7 of PAS staining above.
- 12. Place slide into a cuvette with Light Green for 2 min.
- 13. Dehydrate, clear, and mount (*see* Subheading 3.2).

3.4 Grocott-Gömöri Modification of Methenamine Silver Stain (GMS)

- 1. Take sections to water (*see* Subheading 3.1).
- 2. Oxidize in 5% chromic acid for 20 min.
- 3. Wash $3 \times$ in tap water.
- 4. Bleach in 1% sodium metabisulfite (*see* Note 20).
- 5. Rinse in several changes of ddH₂O.
- 6. Place in hexamine (methenamine)-silver solution at 65 °C in the dark for 20 min (up to 60 min or until fungi are blackened and background is clear, *see* **Note 21**).
- 7. Wash well in many changes of ddH_2O .
- 8. Tone in 0.2% gold chloride for 1 min or until grey.
- 9. Rinse in ddH_2O .
- 10. Fix in 5% sodium thiosulfate for 10 s.
- 11. Wash in running tap water.
- 12. Counterstain in Light Green working solution for 20 s (see Note 22).
- 13. Rinse in ddH₂O.
- 14. Dehydrate, clear, and mount (*see* Subheading 3.2).

4 Notes

1. Some color reagents, like silver nitrate, precipitate when glassware has not been properly cleaned or contains residues of reagents. Insure proper washing, rinsing with copious amounts of RV water. In some instances, autoclaving glassware containing ddH₂O which is discarded before glassware is used, may be recommended.

- 2. Vapor irritates respiratory tract and eyes, may cause dermatitis to skin and burns to eyes. Ingestion causes irritation of the mouth, throat and gastrointestinal tract and may prove fatal. Work in fume exhaust cabinet. Wear chemical resistant gloves. Flammable, keep away from sources of ignition.
- 3. May be harmful by inhalation, if swallowed, or absorbed by the skin, causing irritation. Mists or vapors are irritating to the eyes, mucous membranes, and respiratory tract. Has been linked to birth defects and cancer in humans. Handle and maintain in a fume extraction hood. Wear chemical resistant gloves. Highly flammable, keep away from sources of ignition.
- 4. Harmful through inhalation, in contact with skin and if swallowed. Handle and maintain in a fume extraction hood. Wear chemical resistant gloves. Highly flammable, keep away from sources of ignition.
- 5. Store at room temperature. Make fresh and change weekly.
- 6. Be careful—Pararosaniline (C.I. 42500) foams.
- 7. Solution in stock bottle is stable for 6 months. Change working solution after 2 weeks.
- 8. The use of Scott's solution can be substituted by blueing in running hot tap water. Alternatively, 1:10 stock solutions of blueing agents are commercially available from several companies.
- 9. Alternatively use commercially available Goldner's staining III solution.
- 10. Sensitizer. May cause allergic respiratory reaction. May be harmful if inhaled. Toxicology not fully investigated.
- 11. Causes internal damage by ingestion. Corrosive to eyes and skin. Inhalation may cause irritation. Wear gloves and eye protection.
- 12. Harmful by ingestion and inhalation. Irritating to eyes. No hazard when used with good laboratory practice.
- 13. Burns eyes. Irritating to respiratory system. May be absorbed by skin. Will cause severe damage if swallowed. Wear gloves and eye protection.
- 14. Times indicated have been established at the author's histology laboratory using 2 mm thick paraffin sections of tissue fixed in 7.5% buffered formaldehyde and may need to be empirically determined and optimized in each laboratory individually.
- 15. Work in an extraction fume hood.
- 16. Usually xylene soluble nonaqueous mounting medium is used however there are several mounting media commercially available that do not contain dangerous organic solvents however are compatible with xylene based protocols.

- 17. The Schiff reagent is prepared by decolorizing basic fuchsin with hydrochloric acid and anhydrous metabisulfite. This forms a colorless fuchsin sulfurous acid which will combine with aldehydes. When this combination takes place, the reagent is recolorized by the aldehyde and renders a pink-to-red-to-purple, relatively insoluble product. Accordingly, the quality of Schiff's reagent can be tested by adding a drop of formaldehyde (7% or 10% as used for fixation)—there should be an instantaneous change of color to purple.
- 18. Proper washing ensures that any remaining periodates formed during oxidation are removed and cannot react with Schiff's reagent to generate background.
- 19. Preheating the staining cuvette speeds up the staining procedure.
- 20. Sodium metabisulfite removes excess chromic acid however this step can be ommited.
- 21. Proper determination of staining endpoint with a microscope, in many instances, is essential to a successful outcome. Tissue should be the color of a brown paper bag. If the fungi are not turning black, check and make the following solutions fresh: chromic acid, borax, sodium metabisulfite. If the working Methenamine-Silver solution turns cloudy, discard and make fresh.
- 22. Light Green can be replaced by incubating in 0.1% nuclear fast red solution for 5 min if red nuclear counterstain is preferred.

Acknowledgments

RK would like to thank Sabine Blach, BMA at the Histopathology Laboratory of the Clinical Institute of Pathology for technical advice.

References

- Rotterdam H, Tsang P (1994) Gastrointestinal disease in the immunocompromised patient. Hum Pathol 25(11):1123–1140
- Bancroft JD, Gamble M (2002) Theory and practice of histological techniques, 5th edn. Churchill Livingstone, New York, NY, pp 335–338
- 3. Hotchkiss RD (1948) Arch Biochem 16:13
- 4. McManus JFA (1946) Nature 158:202
- McManus JFA (1948) Histological and histochemical uses of periodic acid. Stain Tech 23:99–108
- Carson FL (1997) Histotechnology: a selfinstructional text, 2nd edn. American Society of Clinical Pathology, Chicago, IL
- 7. Gömöri G (1946) A new histochemical test for glycogen and mucin. Am J Clin Pathol 16:177
- Grocott RG (1955) A stain for fungi in tissue sections and smears using Gomori's methenamine-silver nitrate technic. Am J Clin Pathol 8(25):975–979
- Feulgen R, Rosenbeck H. Microchemical test for nucleic acid of the thymonucleic acid type and the selective staining of cell nuclei in microscopic preparations. Z physiol Chem. 1924;135:203.

Chapter 10

Culture-Based Techniques

Birgit Willinger

Abstract

The detection of fungal elements and their characterization in patient specimens provides fundamental information. Culture-based methods, though often slow, may yield the specific etiological agent, and may allow susceptibility testing to be performed. Proper collection and transportation of the specimen is essential. Particularly, sterile materials are important for diagnosis of invasive fungal infections.

Therefore, culture and direct microscopy should be performed on all suitable clinical specimens when fungal disease is suspected. Numerous different media for culturing and identifying fungi are available, and those important for diagnosing mycoses as well as the most important staining methods for direct microcopy are described.

Key words Media, Specimen processing, Preanalytic aspects, Microscopy, Staining methods

1 Introduction

The detection of fungal infections by histopathology and fungal culture remains the cornerstone of the diagnosis in fungal infections [1]. Culture, though often slow, sometimes insensitive and sometimes confusing with respect to contamination, can identify the specific etiological agent, and may allow susceptibility testing to be performed. The proper collection and transportation of the specimen is essential since sterile materials are critical for accurate diagnosis of invasive fungal infections. However, culture of skin, nails, hair, and mucous membranes is also important for superficial infections.

Whenever a fungal infection is suspected, culture should always be attempted and the use of specific mycological media is advised [2]. Fungi isolated from sterile sites should be identified to the species level. Fungi have longer generation times than those of most bacteria, which results in slower recovery of the organisms from specimens. [3]. Thus, everyone performing cultures has to be aware that it may take long time (e.g., several weeks) before fungi grow in culture.

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_10, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

Histopathology plays an essential role in diagnosing and identifying fungal pathogens. However, appropriate tissue sample cannot always be obtained from critically ill patients. In addition, it is often difficult to identify the specific pathogen based solely on morphological characteristics, because of the similarities in histopathological characteristics of different organisms: for example, Fusarium spp., and other filamentous fungi are indistinguishable from Aspergillus in tissue biopsies [3]. As Aspergillus is far more commonly encountered than the other pathogens mentioned, a pathologist often may describe an organism as Aspergillus or Aspergillus-like based upon morphological features alone. This can hinder diagnosis and may lead to inappropriate treatment [4]. This is especially true for invasive infections as clinical symptoms are rarely characteristic. Accordingly, the combination of histology with culture is the most successful approach to proving infection.

Culture remains one of the key methods for diagnosing fungal infection, even though it is often slow, sometimes insensitive and can be confusing because of contamination. Cultures can reveal the specific etiological agent and may allow susceptibility testing to be performed. The proper collection and transportation of the specimen are essential. In particular, sterile materials are important for diagnosis of invasive fungal infections. However, direct microscopy of any specimen without fixative is most useful in the diagnosis of superficial, subcutaneous and invasive fungal infections and, in those settings, should always be performed together with culture. Recognition of fungal elements can provide a reliable and rapid indication of the mycosis involved. Various methods for direct microscopy can be used: KOH-preparation, India Ink preparation, Calcofluorwhite and others.

Culture is an important basis for identification of fungi. Yeasts are identified by their assimilation pattern and their microscopic morphology while moulds are recognized by their macroscopic and microscopic morphology [5]. Chromogenic media and test kits facilitate the rapid identification of *Candida* spp. and certain common yeasts can be identified immediately once visible growth is observed (Fig. 1).

Identification of filamentous fungi can be much more cumbersome and generally requires information from macroscopic and microscopic morphology [6].

Proteomic profiling by mass spectral analysis has recently been introduced for the use in species differentiation of a variety of microorganisms as an alternative to the conventional identification schemes. Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF) generates characteristic mass spectral fingerprints with unique signatures for each microorganism. These are ideal for accurate microbial identification to the genus and species levels and have the potential to be used for strain



Fig. 1 C. tropicalis on CHROMagar Candida® (Becton Dickinson) and Sabouraud dextrose agar

typing and identification [5]. Each of the methods discussed here should be performed exactly as described by the various manufacturers.

2 Materials

Specimens sent for the detection of fungi have to be inoculated onto media that in combination will ensure the growth of all media fungi that might be clinically significant [7]. Although most fungi grow on the standard culture media, such as blood agar and chocolate agar, media specific for fungal growth must also be used. Specific media for fungi are for instance Sabouraud glucose agar with cycloheximide, potato dextrose agar, malt extract dextrose agar, cornmeal agar, and brain heart infusion agar [7, 8]. Cycloheximide is added to media whenever rapidly growing saprophytic fungi have to be detained from overgrowing slow-growing primary pathogens. The use of selective media such as Sabouraud agar containing antibiotics with chloramphenicol and gentamicin is recommended, whenever bacteria being possibly present shall be prevented from growth.

Some fungi require highly specialized medium supplements. Enriched media should be used whenever fastidious thermally dimorphic fungi are suspected.

The optimal growth temperature for most clinically important fungi is 30 °C. Simultaneous incubation at 30 °C and 35–37 °C should be reserved for when thermally dimorphic organisms may be present [7]. The duration of incubation varies and is dependent from the organisms expected to grow. Most yeasts grow in 2–3 days, while filamentous fungi need a prolonged incubation time. The dimorphic fungi may take as long as 3–6 weeks.

For clinical specimens it is recommended to use a combination of media with and without cycloheximide. A combination of media

lacking cycloheximide with media containing cycloheximide is recommended in order to detect fungi that are commonly considered saprobes or contaminants, but can also act as opportunistic pathogens [8].

- 2.1 Media Without
 Cycloheximide
 1. Sabouraud 2% (or 4%) dextrose agar (SDA): Chloramphenicol (40 mg/L), penicillin, streptomycin, and gentamicin are commonly used as antibacterial agents.
 - Inhibitory mould agar (IMA): This is an enriched medium and contains chloramphenicol (125 mg/L), but gentamicin (50 mg/L) and/or chloramphenicol or ciprofloxacin can also be added instead. It has been shown to be superior to SDA as a primary medium [9].
 - 3. Malt Extract Agar [10]: This medium is recommended as an alternative to SDA. It can also be used in order to stimulate sporulation in a wide range of filamentous fungi.
- 2.2 Media with Cycloheximide Cycloheximide Cycloheximide Cycloheximide Cycloheximide Cycloheximide Cycloheximide prevents rapidly growing saprobic fungi from masking the presence of slower growing pathogenic fungi including dermatophytes and certain dimorphic, endemic fungi (e.g., Histoplasma spp., Blastomyces dermatitidis, Coccidioides spp., and Paracoccidioides brasiliensis). Be aware that cycloheximide inhibits the growth of some pathogenic or potentially pathogenic fungi such as Cryptococcus neoformans, Cryptococcus gattii, Aspergillus spp., Scedosporium prolificans, Neoscytalidium dimidiatum, many Candida spp., and most mucoraceous fungi.
 - 1. Mycosel Agar[®] (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA) including cycloheximide (0.4 g/L) and chloramphenicol (0.05 g/L).
 - 2. Sabouraud Agar with Chloramphenicol and Cycloheximide[®] (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA).
- **2.3 Enriched Media** Enriched media are used for the improved recovery of dimorphic or other fastidious fungi. It should be considered that blood enrichment may promote the growth of dimorphic fungi, but inhibits the conidiation in the mould form.
 - 1. BHI (Brain Heart Infusion) agar (with or without 5–10% sheep blood) with chloramphenicol (50 mg/L) and gentamicin (50 mg/L).
 - SABHI agar with chloramphenicol (50 mg/L) and gentamicin (50 mg/L). SABHI has some of the ingredients of both SDA and BHI-agar.
- 2.4 SpecializedMedia1. Chromogenic agar: Differential media for isolation and presumptive identification of some Candida spp. (see Note 1).
 - 2. Media for recovery of lipid-requiring Malassezia spp. [8]:

- (a) SDA with olive oil overlay: isolation of lipid-requiring *Malassezia* spp. However, only *M. furfur*, *M. pachydermatis*, and *Malassezia yamatoensis* grow well on these media.
- (b) Dixon's medium 7 (Malt Extract 36 g Desiccated Oxbile 20 g Tween 40 10 ml Peptone 6 g Glycerol 2 ml Oleic Acid, 2 ml DI Water 1000 ml).
- 3. Potato Flake Agar (PFA, Rinaldi 1981 JCM) or potato dextrose agar (PDA) [11]: This is an effective isolation/identification medium because it promotes conidiation of moulds that can be important for more rapid treatment decisions in patients with life-threatening filamentous fungal infections (e.g., bone marrow transplant patients). These media are often recommended for slide cultures in order to stimulate conidiation and pigmentation.
- 4. Czapek-Dox-Agar for the routine cultivation of fungi and identification of *Aspergillus* spp. *and Penicillium* spp.
- 5. Dermatophyte Test Medium (DTM): This medium is meant for the growth of dermatophytes. These fungi change the color of the medium from yellow to red within 14 days.
- 6. Trichophyton Agars Nos. 2–7: for the differentiation of *Trichophyton* species.
- 7. Vitamin Free Agar (Trichophyton Agar No 1): for the differentiation of *Trichophyton* species.
- 8. Urea Agar with 0.5% Glucose for detection of urease production in certain fungi. It is the same as used in bacteriology and is commercially available in prepared or dehydrated form. It is mainly used for the differentiation of yeasts and yeast-like fungi.
- 9. Bird Seed agar (Staib Agar) with Guizota abyssinica seed (available in most stores that sell bird feed). Only *C. neoformans* and *C. gattii* produce phenol oxidase, which breaks down the substrate and results in the production of melanin. Thus these species grow as dark brown to black colonies. All other yeasts show unpigmented colonies.
- 2.5 Blood Culture
 Systems
 The use of specialized mycological blood culture bottles being used by some blood culture systems can shorten the time to detection relative to standard bacterial blood culture bottles [8, 12, 13]. Mainly commercial blood culture systems such as Bactec (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA), BacTAlert (bioMérieux, l'Etoile, France), or the Lysis centrifugation isolator system (Wampole Laboratories, Cranbury, NJ, USA) are used.
 - 1. Lysis-centrifugation system: dimorphic moulds can be reliably and rapidly recovered in the lysis-centrifugation system. For optimal recovery, the concentrate can be inoculated to a choice of media with and without cycloheximide. Chocolate agar can be added for the recovery of fungi [8, 14].

2. Standard bacterial blood culture bottles are most useful for the recovery of *Candida* spp. and some moulds.

2.6 Media Used for Antifungal Susceptibility Testing
RPMI-1640: RPMI 1640 (with L-glutamine and a pH indicator but without bicarbonate) supplemented with glucose to a final concentration of 2% (RPMI 2% G) is recommended by the European Committee of Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing [15, 16]. The use of 2% rather than the standard 0.2% concentration of glucose has been shown to result in better growth and facilitate the determination of endpoints. Antifungal susceptibility testing should be conducted as described by EUCAST [15] or CLSI [17–19] without any changes or adaptations.

2.7 *Media Selection* The simultaneous use of two or three media is recommended for the recovery of fungi from a majority of clinical specimens. For normally sterile and nonsterile, non-dermatological sources select one or two media each from category A and B (*see* Table 1). For dermatological specimens (skin, hair, nails) select one medium each from category B and C. For specimens from throat, urine, and genital tract one medium from category C is sufficient.

Table 1 Media for primary isolation of fungi

Category	Type of medium	Examples
А	Without cycloheximide	SDA PDA, PFA BHI agar SABHI agar
В	With antibacterial agents	SDA, BHI or SABHI IMA
С	With antibacterial and antifungal agents	Mycosel agar
D	For dermatophytes	DTM
Е	Selective and differential media for yeasts	Chromogenic media



Fig. 2 Aspergillus fumigatus on three different media: (1) Sabouraud dextrose agar, (2) Potato dextrose agar, and (3) Mycosel agar



Potato-Dextrose-Agar

Sabouraud-Dextrose-Agar

Mycosel Agar

Fig. 3 Aspergillus niger on three different media

Category E media can be used as stand-alone media for primary isolation and/or presumptive identification.

The appearance of fungi on different media is shown in Figs. 2 and 3.

3 Methods

3.1 Staining	Potassium hydroxide (KOH) preparation ([6]; See Note 1)
Methods	1. Make a 15% KOH solution.
	2. Place a portion of the specimen on a labeled slide.
	3. Add 2–3 drops of the KOH solution to the slide.
	4. Put a cover slip over the preparation.
	5. Heat gently over the flame. Do not boil!
	6. Dab the excessive fluid gently with a small piece of filter paper.
	7. Examine the slide carefully for hyphal elements, spores, or conidia.

India Ink Preparation [6]

- 1. Place a small drop of India ink on a glass slide.
- 2. Mix with an equal amount of centrifuged spinal fluid sediment or a suspension of isolated yeast $(3500 \times g \text{ for } 10 \text{ min})$. Sputum or similar specimens can be cleared with KOH and then mixed with India ink.
- 3. Put a coverslip on top and examine the slide for encapsulated yeast cells.
- 4. Check for a well-demarcated halo around yeast cells.
- 1. Remove any ointments or other local applications in patients with suspected tinea or ringworm with an alcohol wipe.
- 2. Use a blunt scalpel, tweezers, or a bone curette, firmly scrape the lesion, particularly at the advancing border.
- 3. For babies, young children and awkward sites such as interdigital spaces use a bone curette.
- 4. Make a wet mount preparation in KOH for direct microscopy.
- 5. Inoculate specimen onto two different media with and without cycloheximide also containing chloramphenicol and gentamicin.
- 6. Incubate cultures at 26 °C.
- 7. Maintain cultures for 4 weeks.
- 1. Make a wet mount preparation in KOH for direct microscopy.
- 2. Inoculate specimens onto Sabouraud's dextrose agar slopes containing chloramphenicol and gentamicin.
- 3. Incubate at 35 °C.
- 4. Maintain cultures for 4 weeks.
- 1. Smear swab onto heat sterilized glass slide for Gram stain.
- 2. Inoculate specimens onto Sabouraud's dextrose agar slopes containing chloramphenicol and gentamicin.
- 3. Incubate at 35 °C.
- 4. Maintain cultures for 4 weeks.
- 5. Whenever a dermatophyte is suspected, include a Sabouraud's agar slope containing cycloheximide or Mycosel[®] and incubate at 26 °C.
- 1. Make a wet mount preparation in KOH for direct microscopy.
- 2. Inoculate specimens onto DIXON's agar slopes for isolation of Malassezia furfur.
- 3. Incubate at 26 °C.
- 4. Maintain cultures for 4 weeks.

3.2 Processing of Specimens

3.2.1 Skin Scrapings, Nail Scrapings and Epilated Hairs When Tinea Is Suspected (See **Notes 2–4**)

3.2.2 Skin Scrapings When Candidosis Is Suspected (See **Notes 5–7**)

```
3.2.3 Skin Swabs When Candidosis Is Suspected
```

3.2.4 Skin Scrapings from Patients with Suspected Pityriasis Versicolor

3.2.5 Urine (See Notes 8–13)	1. Collect urine first thing in the morning after overnight incuba- tion in the bladder. A midstream clean catch or catheterized specimen is best, as this minimizes the presence of genital flora.
	2. Centrifuge the urine for 10–15 min at 2000 rpm. Decant the supernatant and pool the sediment (approximately 0.5 ml) if necessary.
	3. Prepare a direct smear of the sediment in KOH for direct microscopy.
	4. Inoculate 0.05–0.1 ml of the sediment onto Sabouraud's agar with gentamicin and chloramphenicol and incubate duplicate cultures at 26 and 35 °C. Alternatively, use a calibrated loop for quantification.
	5. Maintain cultures for 4 weeks.
3.2.6 Cerebrospinal Fluid, CSF (See Notes 14	1. Note the volume of CSF, if lesser volumes than the requested 3–5 mL are received.
and 15)	2. Centrifuge 3–5 mL of CSF at $3500 \times g$ for 10 min.
	3. Keep the supernatant of CSF for cryptococcal antigen testing.
	4. For direct microscopy use 1 drop of the sediment to make an India ink mount for detection of <i>C. neoformans</i> .
	5. Resuspend the remaining sediment in $1-2$ ml of CSF.
	6. Inoculate onto Sabouraud's dextrose agar with chlorampheni- col and gentamicin and a chromogenic medium and incubate duplicate cultures at 26 and 35 °C.
	 Inoculate onto brain heart infusion agar (BHIA) supplemented with 5% sheep blood and incubate at 35 °C.
	8. Inoculate onto Bird Seed Agar if <i>C. neoformans</i> is suspected.

9. Maintain cultures for at least 4 weeks.

- 1. Bronchial washings and sputa should be collected upon rising in the morning as overnight incubation and growth of fungi in the lungs will increase the likelihood of isolating pathogenic fungi.
- 2. Patients should not eat before specimen collection.
- 3. All specimens must be sent to the laboratory and processed as soon as possible, a delay of longer than two hours at room temperature may impede the detection of some fungi. Store at 4 °C if short delays in processing are anticipated.
- 4. Any bits of blood, pus or necrotic material should be plated directly onto media.
- 5. Make wet mount preparations in KOH (l drop) and Gram stained smears (l drop) of all suspicious areas.
- 6. Inoculate sample onto Sabouraud's dextrose agar with chloramphenicol and gentamicin and a chromogenic medium and incubate duplicate cultures at 26 and 35 °C.

3.2.7 Sputum, Bronchial Washings and Throat Swabs, Bronchoalveolar Lavages (BAL), (See **Notes** 16–18)

3.2.0 from 1/	inssue Diupsies
Notes	Sceral Organs (See 19–21)

7. Inoculate sample onto Brain heart infusion agar (BHIA) supplemented with 5% sheep blood and incubate at 35 °C.

- 8. Maintain cultures for 4 weeks.
- 1. Tissue samples should be kept moist with saline or BHI broth and be transported to the laboratory as soon as possible.
- 2. Tease tissue specimens aseptically apart using a sterile petri dish.
- 3. In case areas of pus or necrosis are present, inoculate these directly onto the isolation media
- 4. Prepare a slide for direct microscopic examination.
- 5. Mince the tissue sample into pieces as small as possible with a sterile scalpel blade
- 6. Inoculate the minced or homogenized material onto
 - Sabouraud's dextrose agar with chloramphenicol and gentamicin and a chromogenic medium and incubate duplicate cultures at 26 °C.
 - Brain heart infusion agar (BHIA) supplemented with 5% sheep blood and incubate at 35 °C.
- 7. Maintain cultures for 4 weeks.

3.2.9 Blood Mainly commercial blood culture systems such as Bactec (BD, and Bone Marrow Heidelberg, Germany), BacTAlert (bioMérieux, Marcyl'Etoile, France) or the Lysis Centrifugation Isolator System (Wampole Laboratories, Cranbury, NJ, USA) are used. When using these systems the processing of the samples should be done as described by the respective manufacturer.

4 Notes

- 1. Chromagar Candida (Becton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA) and Candida ID Agar (bioMérieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France) have been shown to allow easier differentiation of *Candida* species in mixed yeast populations than the traditional Sabouraud Glucose agar. Moreover, more rapid identification of *Candida* species can be achieved on these media than with conventional test kits. These media reduce the need for subculture and further biochemical tests and considerably simplify and shorten the identification procedure mainly for *C. albicans, C. tropicalis* and *C. krusei* [5]. *C. glabrata*, the second most common *Candida* sp. cannot be identified reliably on chromogenic media.
- 2. Potassium Hydroxide (KOH) preparation: if it is not possible to examine the specimen directly after preparation, the slide may be put in a wet chamber for several hours. In this case the

preparation not only does not dry but also the fungal elements may be detected more easily.

- 3. If multiple lesions are present, choose the most recent for scrapings as old loose scale is often not satisfactory.
- 4. Remove the tops of any fresh vesicles as the fungus is often plentiful in the roof of the vesicle.
- 5. When using DTM Agar one has to be aware that some of the non-dermatophyte fungi may cause false positive changes in color. DTM should therefore be only used as an adjunct to other media [7].
- 6. In patients with suspected candidiasis the young "satellite" lesions which have not undergone exfoliation are more likely to yield positive results if they are present. Otherwise the advancing scaly border should be scraped. When lesions in the flexures are moist and very inflamed it is more satisfactory and less painful to roll a moistened swab firmly over the surface.
- 7. In patients with suspected cutaneous manifestations of systemic pathogens scrap the lesions with a bone curette or blunt scalpel as for tinea. A biopsy may be required in some cases.
- 8. Do not use urine from a collection bag. Also, 24 h urine samples are unacceptable.
- 9. Identify and report yeasts recovered from routine urine bacteriology cultures of catheterized urine or urine obtained by sterile procedure regardless of colony count. However, the isolation of yeasts from clean catch specimens must be interpreted with caution and is only significant with additional support from other clinical and laboratory investigations.
- 10. Colony counts have not proved to be diagnostically useful. In order to distinguish contamination from colonization or infection obtain a new urine sample to verify funguria. Also, performing a Gram stain and proving the presence of fungi by microscopy will give an important clue that a fungal infection is present [20].
- 11. Be aware of *C. glabrata*. Although this species grows well on blood agar, the organism grows slowly, and colonies may not appear for 48 h or more. Thus, inoculate Sabouraud agar slants and keep them at least for 7 days if specific urine cultures for fungi are requested [21].
- 12. Seal negative bacteriological cultures from patients with clinical evidence of an infection with tape and maintain these cultures at 26 °C for 4 weeks to exclude the presence of a slow growing fungus.
- 13. Urine samples must be processed as soon as possible, a delay of longer than two hours at room temperature may impede the

detection of some fungi. Store at 4 °C if short delays in processing are anticipated.

- 14. If there is a delay in processing the CSF, it rather should be kept at room temperature or incubated at 30 °C.
- 15. Cultures from patients undergoing treatment for cryptococcal meningitis should be maintained for 3 months, so that dormant viable cells, which do not start to grow until after a 1 month period, will not be missed [10].
- 16. Twenty-four hour samples from the respiratory tract are unacceptable because they become overgrown with bacteria and fungal contaminants.
- 17. Bronchial washings and sputa will usually be contaminated with throat flora. For this reason interpretation of results may be difficult from poor quality specimens.
- 18. Perform mucolytic pretreatment of viscose respiratory samples using Sputasol (Oxoid Microbiological Product, ThermoScientific Fisher, Loughborough, UK), unless the samples are already sufficiently fluid. This leads to an improved homogenization of samples and is associated with a more equal distribution of pathogens in the sample.
- 19. It is essential that histopathology also receive a portion of the tissue in formalin for rapid frozen sectioning with staining.
- 20. Be aware that Mucorales will not survive the chopping up or tissue grinding process. If on clinical and/or radiological evidence mucormycosis is suspected then gently tease the tissue apart and inoculate it directly onto the isolation media. If you are not sure, maintain the specimen in saline or BHI broth until the results of the frozen sections are known.
- 21. Negative bacteriological cultures from patients with clinical evidence of an infection should be sealed with tape and maintained at 26 °C for 4 weeks to exclude the presence of a slow-growing fungus.

References

- Verweij PE, Meis JF (2000) Microbiological diagnosis of invasive fungal infections in transplant recipients. Transpl Infect Dis 2:80–87
- Arendrup MC, Bille J, Dannaoui E, Ruhnke M, Heussel CP, Kibbler C (2012) ECIL-3 classical diagnostic procedures for the diagnosis of invasive fungal diseases in patients with leukaemia. Bone Marrow Transplant 47:1030–1045
- Alexander B, Pfaller M (2006) Contemporary tools for the diagnosis and management of invasive mycoses. Clin Infect Dis 43:S15–S27
- 4. Chandrasekar P (2009) Diagnostic challenges and recent advances in the early management of invasive fungal infections. Eur J Haematol 84:281–290
- 5. Willinger B, Kurzai, Kienzl O (2014) Diagnostics of fungal infections. In: Kurzai O (ed) Human fungal pathogens. The mycota XII, 2nd edn. Springer, Heidelberg, Berlin, pp 244–247
- 6. Vyzantiadil TA, Johnson EM, Kibbler CC (2012) From the patient to the clinical mycology laboratory: how can we optimise microscopy and

culture methods for mould identification? J Clin Pathol 65:475–483

- Larone DH (2011) Medically important fungi. A guide to identification. ASM Press, Washington DC, USA
- Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (2012) Principles and procedures for detection of fungi in clinical specimens—direct examination and culture; approved guideline, CLSI document M54-A. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Villanova, PA
- Scognamiglio T, Zinchuk R, Gumpeni P, Larone DH (2010) Comparison of inhibitory mould agar to Sabouraud dextrose agar as a primary medium or isolation of fungi. J Clin Microbiol 48:1924–1925
- www.mycology.adelaide.edu.au/Laboratory_ Methods/Culture_Techniques_and_Media/ pda.html
- Rinaldi MG (1982) The use of patato flake agar in clinical mycology. J Clin Microbiol 15:1159–1160
- 12. Chiarini A, Palmeri A, Amato T, Immordino R, Distefano S, Giammanco A (2008) Detection of bacterial and yeast species with the Bactec 9120 automated system with routine use of aerobic, anaerobic, and fungal media. J Clin Microbiol 46:4029–4033
- Meyer MH, Letscher-Bru V, Jaulhac B, Waller J, Candolfi E (2004) Comparison of mycosis IC/F and plus aerobic/F media for diagnosis of fungemia by the bactec 9240 system. J Clin Microbiol 42:773–777
- 14. Procop GW, Cockerill FR 3rd, Vetter EA, Harmsen WS, Hughes JG, Roberts GD (2000) Performance of five agar media for recovery of fungi from isolator blood cultures. J Clin Microbiol 38:3827–3829
- 15. www.eucast.org: EUCAST DEFINITIVE DOCUMENT E.DEF 7.3. Method for the determination of broth dilution minimum

Inhibitory concentrations of antifungal agents for yeasts.

- 16. Arendrup MC, Guinea J, Cuenca-Estrella M, Meletiadis J, Mouton JW, Lagrou K, Howard SJ, The Subcommittee on Antifungal Susceptibility Testing (AFST) of the ESCMID European Committee for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing (EUCAST) (2008) EUCAST definitive document EDef 7.1: method for the determination of broth dilution MICs of antifungal agents for fermentative yeasts. Clin Microbiol Infect 14:398–405
- Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (2004) Method for antifungal disk diffusion susceptibility testing of yeasts: approved guideline. CLSI Document M44-A2. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Wayne, PA
- 18. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (2009) Zone diameter interpretative standards, corresponding minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) interpretative breakpoints, and quality control limits for anti-fungal disk diffusion susceptibility testing of yeasts; informational supplement, 3rd edn., CLSI document M44-S3. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Villanova, PA
- 19. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (2010) Reference method for antifungal disk diffusion testing of non-dermatophyte filamentous fungi; approved guideline. CLSI document M51-A. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Villanova, PA
- 20. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (2010) Performance standards for antifungal disk diffusion testing of non-dermatophyte filamentous fungi: informational supplement. CLSI document M51-S1. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Villanova, PA
- Kauffman CA, Fisherack JF, Sobel D, Newman CA (2011) *Candida* urinary tract infections diagnosis. Clin Infect Dis 52(S6):S452–S456

Chapter 11

Serological Approaches

Barbora Weinbergerova, Iva Kocmanova, Zdenek Racil, and Jiri Mayer

Abstract

The diagnosis of invasive fungal diseases (IFD) based on clinical, radiological, and conventional microbiological findings is not reliable and is often delayed. Non-culture-based methods with higher sensitivity and specificity may reduce diagnostic time and result in decreased IFD morbidity and mortality. These methods are now increasingly used to manage patients at risk of IFD. Among available biomarkers, fungal antigens have been investigated as an aid to early diagnosis and are predominantly used as screening tests to prompt antifungal treatment mainly in patients with hematological malignancies. The revised version of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/MSG) consensus definitions includes some of these biological markers (galactomannan, 1,3-beta-D-glucan, cryptococcus antigen).

Key words Galactomannan, The Platelia Aspergillus enzyme immunoassay, Latex agglutination, Aspergillus lateral-flow device, 1,3-beta-D-glucan, Fungitell assay

1 Galactomannan Detection

1.1 Introduction Galactomannan (GM) is a critical microbiological criterion for diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis (IA). GM represents a fungal cell wall component of *Aspergillus* along with chitin, 1,3- and 1,4-beta-D-glucan [1]. Detection of this carbohydrate molecule was recorded in 1992 by Stynen, using a monoclonal antibody (MoAb) EBA-2 [2] which specifically binds to four galactofuranosyl residues. Circulating GM can be detected in serum or plasma, bronchoal-veolar lavage fluid (BALF), cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), and other body fluids.

The release of GM is thought only to occur during cell wall lysis when nutrients are limited in necrotic oxygen deprived tissue [3]. An "*in vitro*" model demonstrated that GM is not released into circulation during infection until the fungus invades the endothelial compartment [4]. This suggests that circulating GM cannot be detected in the serum until angioinvasion by the fungus occurs. Furthermore, it has been observed that serum GM (S-GM) is almost always readily detected in neutropenic hematological and

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_11, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

	human stem cell transplant (HSCT) patients as a result of poor immune response where angioinvasion is observed in characteristic "halo" signs in high resolution computer tomography (HRCT) [5]. On the other hand, with non-neutropenic patients, such as hematological patients after bone marrow recovery or non- hematological patients treated with long-term corticosteroids and other immunosuppressive regimens, a significant local inflamma- tion limiting the angio-invasive process occurs, and patients could be S-GM negative [6].
1.1.1 Latex Agglutination	The original GM assay was a latex agglutination test with a detection limit of 15 ng/mL [7]. This assay was superseded by an enzyme immunoassay (EIA) able to detect less than 1 ng/mL [2], and most reports on assay now relate to the EIA assay.
1.1.2 Aspergillus Lateral-Flow Device	A recent test developed and marketed for <i>Aspergillus</i> spp. detection is an antigen test identifying an extracellular glycoprotein antigen only produced during active growth of the fungus. This test uses a lateral flow device (LFD) format [8]. The assay is specific for <i>Aspergillus</i> spp. and reacted positively to sera from patients diagnosed with IA by GM and 1,3-beta-D-glucan (BDG) assay results [8,9]. A meta-analysis of Pan et al. assessed the diagnostic accuracy of the LFD test in patients with IA according to EORTC/MSG definitions from seven published studies [10]. The pooled sensitivity, specificity, and diagnostic odds ratio (DOR) were 0.86 (95% CI, 0.76–0.93), 0.93 (95% CI, 0.89–0.96), and 65.94 (95% CI, 0.52–0.81), 0.87 (95% CI, 0.80–0.92), and 11.90 (95% CI, 3.54–39.96) in the LFD test using Serum (<i>see</i> Table 1). The authors concluded that the <i>Aspergillus</i> LFD had a positive diagnostic value in immunocompromised patients at risk of IA. The LFD using BALF might have a better performance than the serum LFD test. The <i>Aspergillus</i> LFD test can be performed easily and provides rapid results. Therefore, it may be a reliable alternative for IPA diagnosis in centers where GM results are not rapidly available and in centers with few samples.

Table 1

Diagnostic accuracy of *Aspergillus* lateral-flow device (LFD) test for IA diagnosis

	Meta-analysis	SEN (%)	SPE (%)	DOR
Serum	Pan et al. [10]	68	87	11.90
BALF	Pan et al. [10]	86	93	65.94

SEN pooled sensitivity, SPE pooled specificity, DOR diagnostic odds ratio

1.1.3 Platelia™ Aspergillus Enzyme Immunoassay The Platelia[™] Aspergillus EIA, a single commercial assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Marne La-Coquette, France), is the most commonly used technique for GM detection and for this reason, we will focus exclusively on this method. It is a one-stage immunoenzymatic sandwich microplate assay that detects GM in biological samples.

This assay uses rat EBA-2 MoAb, which are directed against *Aspergillus* GM. The MoAb are used to coat the microplate wells, bind the antigen, and then detect the antigen bound to the sensitized microplate (conjugate reagent: peroxidase-linked MoAb).

Cutoff is calculated by dividing the optical density (OD) of the patient's sample by that of the threshold control, which contains 1 ng/L of GM. GM concentration is expressed as an index, and with serum (and plasma) a cutoff GM index for 0.5 positivity (IP) is recommended.

Regular monitoring for S-GM is recommended with neutropenic patients who have a relatively high a priori probability (>5–10%) of developing IA—including patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) and myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) undergoing intensive chemotherapy and patients receiving allogeneic HSCT in the early engraftment phase [11–13].

In addition to blood, GM can be detected in CSF or BALF [14, 15]. Experience of GM detection in pleural fluid, sputum, urine, and other specimens is insufficient to formulate specific recommendations. BALF and serum are currently the only specimens with manufacturer approval for EIA analysis.

The EIA performance of S-GM and BALF-GM testing has been thoroughly reviewed and reassessed in recent meta-analyses [16, 17]. The reported pooled sensitivity and specificity in hematological patients is 62 and 95% consecutive positivity of S-GM, and for BALF-GM: 82 and 92% (*see* Table 2). The heterogeneity of sensitivity may be related to several factors that can influence results, including patient characteristics [18], variability in the definitions of IPA [19, 20], different cutoff of OD values of GM used in BALF [15, 21, 22], administration of mould-active antifungal drugs [23–25], presence of neutropenia [24, 26, 27], and finally standardization of BAL procedures [28]. GM EIA specificity may

Table 2

Diagnostic accuracy of galactomannan (Platelia Aspergillus EIA) test for IA diagnosis

	Meta-analysis	SEN (%)	SPE (%)	NLR	PLR
Serum	Arvanitis et al. [17]	62	95	0.40	12.1
BALF	Heng et al. [16]	82	92	0.19	10.9

SEN pooled sensitivity, SPE pooled specificity, NLR negative likelihood ratio, PLR positive likelihood ratio

Table 3Possible causes of galactomannan test false positivity (PlateliaAspergillus EIA)

Treatment with beta-lactam antibiotics (e.g., piperacillin-tazobactam)

Plasma-Lyte solution administration

Patients with graft versus host disease

Bifidobacterial lipoglycan (present in human gut, especially in neonates)

Gastrointestinal tract mucositis

Patients with multiple myeloma

Contamination of sample during processing

be limited by the false positivity caused by numerous factors, including cross-reactivity with certain beta-lactam antibiotics and a Plasma-Lyte solution [29, 30]. These factors are listed in Table 3.

In the commercial kit, there is a pretreatment step with an ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) solution which is heated in order to precipitate proteins and break up immune complexes. This may reduce the activity of the GM acid labile furanosyl side chains, and some galactofuranosyl moieties of glycoproteins may also be lost in this step [3]. It has been suggested that a microfiltration concentration step can be used to increase analytical and clinical sensitivity [31]. Certain authors have described problems with the reproducibility of the assay [32].

1.2 *Materials* All procedures strictly correspond to the manufacturer's instructions [33].

- 1. Microplate (12 strips of 8 wells each) coated with antiGM MoAb.
- 2. Concentrated washing solution (Tris–NaCl buffer, 1% Tween[®] 20, 0.01% thimerosal).
- **3**. Positive, cutoff and negative control serum (freeze-dried human serum).
- 4. Conjugate (antiGM MoAb/peroxidase labeled with 0.01% thimerosal).
- 5. Sample treatment solution (EDTA acid solution).
- 6. Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate buffer (citric acid and sodium acetate, 0.009% hydrogen peroxide, 4% dimethylsulfoxide).
- Chromogen TMB Solution (90% dimethylsulfoxide solution with 0.6% TMB).
- 8. Stopping solution (1.5 N sulphuric acid).

1.3 Methods 1.3.1 Specimen Collection	The test is performed on serum and BALF (<i>see</i> Note 9). Collect samples according to standard laboratory procedures. Unopened samples can be stored at 2–8 °C for up to 5 days (for serum) or 1 day (for BALF) prior to testing. For longer storage, keep the serum at -70 °C and the BALF at -20 °C or less. Serum samples and BALF can be subjected to a maximum of four freezing–thawing cycles.
1.3.2 Treatment	All control sera must be processed at the same time as samples.
of the Sera/BALF	 Pipette 300 μL of each test material and control into individual 1.5 mL polypropylene tubes.
	2. Add 100 μ L of treatment solution to each tube.
	3. Mix tubes thoroughly with vigorous mixing or vortexing to blend thoroughly. Tightly close the tube to prevent opening during heating; use a cap lock for snap cap tubes.
	4. Heating of tubes
	 (a) Heat block option: heat tubes for 6 min in a heat block at 120 °C (recommended are Grant block). Tubes must only be placed in the block when the prescribed temperature is reached.
	(b) Water bath option: heat tubes for 3 min at 100 $^{\circ}$ C.
	5. Carefully remove hot tubes from the heat block or the boiling water bath and place in a centrifuge. Centrifuge tubes at $10,000 \times g$ for 10 min.
	6. The supernatant is used for GM antigen detection.
1.3.3 Enzyme	1. Prepare washing solution and controls.
Immunoassay	2. Prepare a chart for identification of test samples and controls.
	3. Add 50 μ L of conjugate to each well. Next, add 50 μ L of supernatant to each well as designated above.
	4. Cover plate with plate sealer or other means to prevent evap- oration, ensuring that the entire surface is covered and watertight.
	5. Incubate microplate in a dry microplate incubator for 90±5 min at 37 °C (±1 °C).
	6. Remove the plate sealer. Aspirate the contents of all wells into a waste container (containing sodium hypochlorite). Wash the plate five times using a minimum of 800 μ L of washing solution. After the fifth wash, invert the microplate and gently tap on absorbent paper to remove remaining liquid.
	 Rapidly add 200 μL of chromogen TMB solution to each well, avoiding exposure to bright light.

8. Incubate microplate in the dark at room temperature (18–25 °C) for 30 ± 5 min.

Add 100 μ L of stopping solution to each well, utilizing the same order for addition of chromogen TMB solution. Mix well.
Read the optical density of each well at 450 nm (reference filter of $620/630 \text{ nm}$). Microplates must be read within 30 min after adding stopping solution.
Calculate a validity criteria and then an index for each test sample.
IP=OD sample/mean cutoff control OD.
Samples with an IP<0.50 are considered to be negative for GM antigen.
Samples with an IP \geq 0.50 are considered to be positive for GM antigen, but for the BALF this point is debatable (<i>see</i> Notes 3–6, 8 and 11) [15, 21, 22].
Strictly comply with proposed protocol.
According to manufacturer recommendations, a positive result for S-GM and BALF-GM is ≥ 0.50 IP.
For clinical practice use there are both ECIL (European Conference on Infections in Leukemia) recommendations for S-GM positivity: A single positive GM of ≥ 0.7 IP or two consecutive samples of ≥ 0.5 IP and for BALF-GM positivity: 1 sample of ≥ 0.5 IP and EORTC/MSG recommendations for S-GM positivity: Two consecutive samples of ≥ 0.5 IP and for BALF-GM positivity: 1 sample of ≥ 0.5 IP [13, 20].
In case of isolated S-GM positivity, mainly in patients without risk factors for IA (neutropenia, corticotherapy, etc.), it is necessary to consider possible false positivity (<i>see</i> Table 3).
A lower clinical utility and false negative S-GM test is possible among patients treated with antifungal prophylaxis affecting <i>Aspergillus</i> spp. (posaconazole, voriconazole or echinocan- dins). In this case, a BALF-GM examination may be advantageous.
A negative test cannot rule out an IA diagnosis. Serum samples from patients at risk for IA should be tested twice a week.
The performance of the Platelia [™] Aspergillus EIA has not been evaluated with neonatal samples.
The Platelia [™] <i>Aspergillus</i> EIA may be affected by reduced detection of GM in patients with chronic granulomatous disease (CGD) and Job's syndrome.
The Platelia TM Aspergillus EIA has not been evaluated for use with plasma or other sample types such as urine or CSF.
Other genera of fungi such as Penicillium, Alternaria, Paecilomyces, Geotrichum, and Histoplasma have shown

reactivity with rat, EBA-2 MoAb used in the assay for Aspergillus GM detection. Histoplasmosis should be considered in endemic areas including parts of the United States.

11. The BALF sample results from non-immunocompromised patient should be interpreted with caution.

2 1,3-Beta-D-Glucan Detection

2.1

Introduction The glucose polymer 1,3-beta-D-glucan (BDG), a major cell wall component of most fungal species (with exception of zygomycetes and *Cryptococcus* spp.), is released in blood and tissues in the course of IFD. Measurement of BDG levels is based on activation by BDG of factor G of the coagulation cascade in the amoebocyte lysate from the horseshoe crab, which leads to quantifiable transformation of a chromogenic substrate [34]. Four commercial BDG antigenemia assays are available (Fungitell, Fungitec-G, Wako, and Maruha) with similar accuracy for the diagnosis of IFD in hematooncological patients [35]. The kits differ in the source of the amoebocyte lysate from the horseshoe crab, Limulus polyphemus (North-America) or Tachypleus tridentatus (Japan). This results in different reactivities for BDG detection and cutoffs for defining positivity of tests: Fungitell 60-80 pg/mL, Fungitec-G 20 pg/ mL, Wako and Marhua 11 pg/mL. The Fungitell assay has been approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and is available in the United States and Europe; the other three tests are available only in Japan. The screening performance of serum BDG in patients with IFD has been evaluated in the recent meta-analysis of prospective cohorts studies with the pooled sensitivity, specificity, positive likelihood ratio, negative likelihood ratio, and diagnostic odds ratio (DOR): 75%, 87%, 5.85, 0.30, and 19.53, respectively (see Table 4) [36]. In another recent meta-analysis, the BDG assay diagnostic performance in proven/probable IFD was better with two consecutive than one single positive test result (DOR: 111.8

Table 4

Diagnostic accuracy of 1,3-beta-D-glucan test (Fungitell assay) for IFD diagnosis

	Study	SEN	SPE	NLR	PLR
Serum	Hou et al. [36]	75%	87%	0.30	5.85
	Study	SEN	SPE	NPV	PPV
BALF	Mutschlechner et al. [39]	79%	39%	86%	28%

SEN pooled sensitivity, SPE pooled specificity, NLR negative likelihood ratio, PLR positive likelihood ratio, NPV negative predictive value, PPV positive predictive value
vs 16.3) [35]. For 2 consecutive tests, sensitivity and specificity were 49.6 and 98.9%, respectively. Estimated positive and negative predictive values for an IFD prevalence of 10% were 83.5 and 94.6%, respectively. Because sensitivity is low, the test needs to be combined with clinical, radiological, and microbiological findings.

Many issues remain open and need to be addressed in further studies (e.g., BDG monitoring in high-risk patients, diagnostic yield in allogeneic HSCT recipients, detection in biological fluids other than blood, utility in follow-up of IFD). Attention should be paid to the potential causes of false-negative results (ongoing antifungal prophylaxis or therapy, pathogenic fungi not detected by the BDG assay, such as zygomycetes and *Cryptococcus*, non/semiinvasive fungal disease), and false-positive results (*see* Table 5).

Serum BDG appears to be a good marker for *Pneumocystis* pneumonia (PCP). The recent meta-analysis showed high diagnostic accuracy of the BDG assay for PCP with the pooled sensitivity 96%, specificity 84%, and DOR 102.3 [37]. Because the sensitivity for PCP is particularly high, the BDG assay can be used as a screening tool for PCP.

Rose et al. retrospectively studied and evaluated the utility of BALF-BDG for the diagnosis of IFD in a large unselected population of high-risk patients [38]. BALF-BDG was 100% sensitive for Pneumocystis. For all IFD, BALF-BDG had a sensitivity of 53% and specificity of 68%. A prospective multicenter analysis of the Fungitell assay was performed on BALF samples obtained from solid-organ transplantation patients suffering from probable, proven, or no IFD [39]. Based on a 100 pg/mL cutoff per test, sensitivity, specificity, positive, and negative predictive values were 79.2, 38.5, 27.6, and 86.3% (*see* Table 4). Although the high negative predictive value of the Fungitell assay in BALFs may support exclusion of pulmonary IFD, the low positive predictive value

Table 5

Possible causes of 1,3-beta-p-glucan test false positivity

Thrombocyte infusion with leukocyte-removing filters

Human blood products (immunoglobulins or albumins)

Hemodialysis/hemofiltration with cellulose membranes

Beta-lactam antibiotics (e.g., piperacillin-tazobactam, amoxicillinclavulanate)

Severe mucositis

Cellulose dressings

Contamination of specimens by organic dust or waste at bedside or during preanalytical or analytical processing

Bacterial infections

limits its utility as a screening tool for early IFD diagnosis. Identification of the BAL-specific factors that may interfere with the performance of the assay could improve the clinical usefulness of BALF-BDG testing.

2.1.1 Fungitell Assay The Fungitell assay is a protease zymogen-based colorimetric assay for the qualitative detection of BDG in serum. The assay is based upon a modification of the Limulus Amoebocyte Lysate (LAL) pathway. BDG activates Factor G, a serine protease zymogen. The activated Factor G converts the inactive proclotting enzyme to an active clotting enzyme, which in turn cleaves pNA from the chromogenic peptide substrate, Boc-Leu-Gly-Arg-pNA, creating a chromophore that absorbs at 405 nm. The Fungitell kinetic assay, described below, is based upon the determination of the OD rate increase produced by a sample. This rate is interpreted against a standard curve to produce estimates of BDG concentration in the sample.

2.2 *Materials* All procedures strictly correspond to manufacturer instructions [40].

- 1. 96-well, uncoated microplates, with lids.
- 2. Lyophilized (1, 3)-β-D-glucan specific LAL.
- 3. 1.2 M KCl.
- 4. 0.2 M Tris-HCl pH 7.4.
- 5. 0.25 M KOH.
- 6. Lyophilized pachyman.
- 7. Reagent water.

All laboratory materials must be glucan-free (e.g., pipette tips, test tubes, container).

2.3 Methods 2.3.1 Specimen Collection	Serum samples should be collected in sterile tubes and allowed to
	clot. The serum is then separated from the clot and decanted to a container. Serum samples can be stored at $2-8$ °C before assay or frozen at -20 °C or colder. Testing should be conducted promptly to avoid the possibility of sample degradation.
2.3.2 Preparation of Glucan Standard	1. Dissolve the glucan standard with the volume of reagent water and prepare five standards (concentration 100; 50; 25; 12.5; and 6.25 pg/mL) (<i>see</i> Note 6).
	2. When plotting the standard curve, multiply the concentration of the standards by five so that the range is from 500 to 31 pg/mL (the volume of standard in the assay is 25 μ L per well or five times the volume of the serum).
2.3.3 Serum Pretreatment Reagent	1. The alkaline serum pretreatment reagent converts triple-helix glucans into single-stranded glucans, which are more reactive

in the assay. The high pH also inactivates the serine proteases and serine-protease inhibitors in a serum that can give a false positive and a false negative result, respectively.

- 2. Prepare the serum pretreatment reagent by combining equal volumes of 0.25 M KOH and 1.2 M KCl, and vortexing well.
- 2.3.4 Procedure
 1. Transfer 5 μL of identical serum sample to at least two of its designated wells at least twice. Repeat this parallel testing for each serum sample (*see* Notes 1–4).
 - 2. Add 20 μ L of the serum pretreatment reagent to each well containing serum.
 - 3. Agitate the plate for 5–10 s to mix the well contents (the reader's plate agitation function may be used), then incubate for 10 min at 37 °C (*see* Note 5).
 - 4. Reconstitute one vial of Fungitell reagent by adding 2.8 mL of reagent water and then adding 2.8 mL of pyrosol buffer. Swirl the vial gently to dissolve completely—do not vortex.
 - 5. At the end of serum pretreatment incubation, remove the plate from the incubating plate reader and add the standards and negative controls to the plate (25 μ L at least twice for parallel testing).
 - 6. Add 100 μ L of Fungitell reagent to each well (containing negative controls, standards, and samples) using the stepper pipettor.
 - 7. Insert the plate into the microplate reader (equilibrated to 37 °C) and shake for 5–10 s. Read the plate at 405 nm minus 490 nm, for 40 min at 37 °C.
 - 8. Collect the data and analyze as follows: Examine OD plots of test samples, and check for kinetic trace patterns other than a smooth increase comparable to those of standards. Invalidate plots indicating optical interference. Calculate the mean rate of OD change (milli-absorbance units per minute) for all points between 0 and 40 min.
 - 1. The results are expressed in pg/mL of serum and range from non-detectable (<31 pg/mL) to >500 pg/mL and are printed out by the software or read from the standard curve. Accurate values above 500 pg/mL require that the sample be diluted in reagent water and retested.
 - 2. BDG values < 60 pg/mL are interpreted as negative results.
 - 3. Values ≥80 pg/mL are interpreted as positive. A positive result means that BDG was detected. A positive result does not define the presence of disease and should be used in conjunction with other clinical findings to establish a diagnosis (*see* Notes 7 and 8).

2.3.5 Interpretation of Results

- 4. Values from 60 to 79 pg/mL suggest a possible fungal infection. Additional sampling and testing of sera is recommended. Frequent sampling and testing improves the utility for diagnosis.
- 5. The laboratory performing the test should inform the ordering physician that the Fungitell test does not detect certain fungal species such as the genus *Cryptococcus*, which produces very low levels of BDG. The test also does not detect Zygomycetes such as *Absidia*, *Mucor*, and *Rhizopus*, which are not known to produce BDG.
- 2.3.6 Procedural1. The tissue locations of fungal infection, encapsulation, and the amount of BDG produced by certain fungi may affect the serum concentration of this analyte.
 - 2. Some individuals have elevated levels of BDG that fall into the indeterminate zone. In such cases, additional testing is recommended.
 - 3. The frequency of patient testing will depend upon the relative risk of fungal infection.
 - 4. Positive results have been found in hemodialysis patients, subjects treated with certain fractionated blood products such as serum albumin and immunoglobulins, and in specimens or subjects exposed to glucan-containing gauze (*see* Note 9).
 - 5. Test levels were established with adult subjects. Infant and pediatric normal levels approach those of adults.

2.4 Notes 1. Work on lab table after disinfection with alcohol. Do not use flow box.

- 2. Cover plates and do not tip over or turn upside down in order to avoid contamination of biological material.
- 3. Avoid unnecessary movement of covered plates, and avoid moving unnecessarily over plates, as dust particles, e.g., from our clothes or hair, can affect test.
- 4. Pipette sample carefully into the well, and leave a sample drop in the well's upper left corner. Since pipette tip can touch the wall, insure that all sample residue in the tip is transferred into the well.
- 5. Handle only the side of the plate; do not touch the bottom when carrying plates.
- 6. Glucan standard is viscous. Pipette slowly with care, and do not leave residues in the tip. Begin with the lowest glucan standard concentration, and change pipette tip with each concentration used.
- 7. With positive results, it is necessary to provide a differential diagnosis of IA and invasive candidiasis (GM, mannan, and antimannan).

- 8. With extremely high levels and typical clinical and radiological (pulmonary X-ray/HRCT) findings, it is necessary to consider Pneumocystis pneumonia.
- 9. With an isolated positive value of serum BDG in patients with low risk of IFD, it is necessary to consider possible false positivity (*see* Table 5).

References

- 1. Fontaine T, Simenel C, Dubreucqetal G et al (2000) Molecular organization of the alkaliinsoluble fraction of *Aspergillus fumigatus* cell wall. J Biol Chem 275:27594–27607
- 2. Stynen D, Sarfati J, Gorisetal A et al (1992) Rat monoclonal antibodies against *Aspergillus* galactomannan. Infect Immun 60:2237–2245
- Mennink-Kersten MASH, Donnelly JP, Verweij PE (2004) Detection of circulating galactomannan for the diagnosis and management of invasive aspergillosis. Lancet Infect Dis 4:349–357
- 4. Hope WW, Kruhlak MJ, Lymanetal CA et al (2007) Pathogenesis of *Aspergillus fumigatus* and the kinetics of galactomannan in an *in vitro* model of early invasive pulmonary aspergillosis: implications for antifungal therapy. J Infect Dis 195:455–466
- 5. Franquet T, Müller NL, Giménez A et al (2001) Spectrum of pulmonary aspergillosis: histologic, clinical, and radiologic findings. Radiographics 21:825–837
- 6. Verweij PE, Weemaes CM, Curfs JHAJ et al (2000) Failure to detect circulating *Aspergillus* markers in a patient with chronic granulomatous disease and invasive aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 38:3900–3901
- Van Cutsem J, Meulemans L, Van Gerven F et al (1990) Detection of circulating galactomannan by Pastorex *Aspergillus* in experimental invasive aspergillosis. Mycoses 33:61–69
- Thornton CR (2008) Development of an immunochromatographic lateral-flow device for rapid serodiagnosis of invasive aspergillosis. Clin Vaccine Immunol 15:1095–1105
- Thornton C, Johnson G, Agrawal S (2012) Detection of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in haematological malignancy patients by using lateral-flow technology. J Vis Exp 61:3721
- Pan Z, Zhang J, Zhou H et al (2015) Diagnostic accuracy of a novel lateral-flow device in invasive aspergillosis: a meta-analysis. J Med Microbiol 64:702–707
- 11. Cordonnier C, Pautas C, Maury S et al (2009) Empirical versus preemptive antifungal therapy for high-risk, febrile, neutropenic patients: a

randomized, controlled trial. Clin Infect Dis 48:1042-1051

- 12. Maertens J, Theunissen K, Verhoef G et al (2005) Galactomannan and computed tomography-based preemptive antifungal therapy in neutropenic patients at high risk for invasive fungal infection: a prospective feasibility study. Clin Infect Dis 41:1242–1250
- Marchetti O, Lamoth F, Mikulska M et al (2012) ECIL recommendations for the use of biological markers for the diagnosis of invasive fungal diseases in leukemic patients and hematopoietic SCT recipients. European Conference on Infections in Leukemia (ECIL) Laboratory Working Groups. Bone Marrow Transplant 47:846–854
- 14. Meersseman W, Lagrou K, Maertens J et al (2008) Galactomannan in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid: a tool for diagnosing aspergillosis in intensive care unit patients. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 177:27–34
- 15. Maertens J, Maertens V, Theunissen K et al (2009) Bronchoalveolar lavage fluid galactomannan for the diagnosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in patients with hematologic diseases. Clin Infect Dis 49:1688–1693
- 16. Heng SC, Morrissey O, Chen SC et al (2015) Utility of bronchoalveolar lavage fluid galactomannan alone or in combination with PCR for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis in adult hematology patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Rev Microbiol 41:124–134
- 17. Arvanitis M, Anagnostou T, Mylonakis E (2015) Galactomannan and polymerase chain reaction-based screening for invasive aspergillosis among high-risk hematology patients: a diagnostic meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis 61:1263–1272
- Pfeiffer CD, Fine JP, Safdar N et al (2006) Diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis using a galactomannan assay: a meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis 42:1417–1427
- 19. Ascioglu S, Rex JH, de Pauw B et al (2002) Defining opportunistic invasive fungal infections in immunocompromised patients with cancer and hematopoietic stem cell transplants:

an international consensus. Clin Infect Dis 34:7-14

- 20. De Pauw B, Walsh TJ, Donnelly JP et al (2008) Revised definitions of invasive fungal disease from the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Invasive Fungal Infections Cooperative Group and the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/MSG) Consensus Group. Clin Infect Dis 46:1813–1821
- D'Haese J, Theunissen K, Vermeulen E et al (2012) Detection of galactomannan in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid samples of patients at risk for invasive pulmonary aspergillosis: analytical and clinical validity. J Clin Microbiol 50:1258–1263
- 22. Guo YL, Chen YQ, Wang K et al (2010) Accuracy of BAL galactomannan in diagnosing invasive aspergillosis: a bivariate metaanalysis and systematic review. Chest 138:817–824
- 23. Marr KA, Balajee SA, McLaughlin L et al (2004) Detection of galactomannan antigenemia by enzyme immunoassay for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis: variables that affect performance. J Infect Dis 190:641–649
- 24. Becker MJ, de Marie S, Willemse D et al (2000) Quantitative galactomannan detection is superior to PCR in diagnosing and monitoring invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in an experimental rat model. J Clin Microbiol 38:1434–1438
- 25. Marr KA, Laverdiere M, Gugel A et al (2005) Antifungal therapy decreases sensitivity of the *Aspergillus* galactomannan enzyme immunoassay. Clin Infect Dis 40:1762–1769
- 26. Cordonnier C, Botterel F, Ben Amor R et al (2009) Correlation between galactomannan antigen levels in serum and neutrophil counts in haematological patients with invasive aspergillosis. Clin Microbiol Infect 15:81–86
- 27. Vallor AC, Kirkpatrick WR, Najvar LK et al (2008) Assessment of Aspergillus fumigatus burden in pulmonary tissue of guinea pigs by quantitative PCR, galactomannan enzyme immunoassay, and quantitative culture. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:2593–2598
- 28. Racil Z, Kocmanova I, Toskova M et al (2011) Galactomannan detection in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis in patients with hematological diseasesthe role of factors affecting assay performance. Int J Infect Dis 15:e874–e881
- Viscoli, C., Machetti, M., Cappellano, P. et al. False positive galactomannan Platelia *Aspergillus* test results for patients receiving piperacillin– tazobactam. *Clin Infect Dis* 38, 913–916.

- 30. Racil, Z., Kocmanova, I., Lengerova, M. et al. Intravenous PLASMALYTE as a major cause of false-positive results of Platelia *Aspergillus* test for galactomannan detection in serum. *J Clin Microbiol* 45, 3141–3142.
- Mennink-Kersten MASH, Ruegebrink D, Klont RR et al (2008) Improved detection of circulating *Aspergillus* antigen by use of a modified pretreatment procedure. J Clin Microbiol 46:1391–1397
- 32. Oren I, Avidor I, Sprecher H (2012) Lack of intra-laboratory reproducibility in using Platelia *Aspergillus* enzyme immunoassay test for detection of *Aspergillus* galactomannan antigen. Transpl Infect Dis 14:107–109
- Blatelia[™] Aspergillus EIA, laboratory manual, Bio-Rad.
- 34. Obayashi T, Yoshida M, Tamura H et al (1992) Determination of plasma (1/3)-b-D-glucan: a new diagnostic aid to deep mycosis. J Med Vet Mycol 30:275–280
- 35. Lamoth F, Cruciani M, Mengoli C et al (2012) β-Glucan antigenemia assay for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections in patients with hematological malignancies: a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies from the Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia (ECIL-3). Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia (ECIL-3). Clin Infect Dis 54:633–643
- 36. Hou TY, Wang SH, Liang SX et al (2015) The screening performance of serum 1,3-beta-Dglucan in patients with invasive fungal diseases: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. PLoS One 10, e0131602. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0131602
- 37. Onishi A, Sugiyama D, Kogata Y et al (2012) Diagnostic accuracy of serum 1,3-β-D-glucan for pneumocystis jiroveci pneumonia, invasive candidiasis, and invasive aspergillosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clin Microbiol 50:7–15
- Rose SR, Vallabhajosyula S, Velez MG et al (2014) The utility of bronchoalveolar lavage beta-D-glucan testing for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections. J Infect 69:278–283
- 39. Mutschlechner W, Risslegger B, Willinger B et al (2015) Bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (1,3) β -D-glucan for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections in solid organ transplantation: a prospective multicenter study. Transplantation. doi: 10.1097/TP.00000000000635
- 40. Fungitell[™], laboratory manual, Associates of Cape Cod International. http://www.acciusa. com/pdfs/accProduct/Fungitell_multilang_ pisheets/Fungitell%20Insert%20EN.pdf

Chapter 12

Isolation of Nucleic Acids for Fungal Diagnosis

P. Lewis White and Rosemary A. Barnes

Abstract

PCR can aid in the diagnosis of invasive fungal disease (IFD). While the large number of "in-house" methodologies drives technological diversity, providing robustness, they make it difficult to identify optimal strategies, limiting standardization, and widespread acceptance. No matter how efficient, PCR utility will be limited by the quality of extracted nucleic acid. This chapter highlights benefits and limitations affecting the nucleic acid extraction process, before focusing on recent recommendations that through multicenter evaluation have provided optimal and standardized methodology.

Key words Sample type, DNA extraction, Fungal infection

1 Introduction

1.1 Background Information

Conventional mycological methods (microscopy and culture) for the diagnosis of invasive fungal disease (IFD) lack sensitivity. Development of a variety of non-culture techniques can improve patient management by providing earlier diagnosis, or by excluding IFD (primarily invasive aspergillosis (IA)) and preventing unnecessary empiric treatment [1-3].

Non-culture approaches have focused on the detection of fungal biomarkers, in particular galactomannan enzyme linked immunosorbent assay (GM-EIA) for IA [4, 5], *Candida* antibodies and mannan antigen for invasive candidosis (IC) [6], crytpococcal antigen (CRAG) [7], direct immunofluorescence for *Pneumocystis* pneumonia (DIF-PCP) [8], and β -D-Glucan (BDG) for broad range fungal detection [9]. CRAG has proven invaluable for diagnosis of cryptococcal meningitis, but the performance of other biomarkers (GM-EIA, BDG, DIF-PCP) is more variable, [4, 5, 7–9]. Thus the opportunity to improve IFD diagnosis remains and combining antigen testing with molecular based tests has been shown to be beneficial for IA [1–3, 10].

Publications on the application of molecular methods to aid in the diagnosis of IFD are numerous although performance varies

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_12, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

greatly [11, 12]. Behind this diversity lies the lack of an agreed consensus method. Differing etiologies and manifestations may prevent a single method and many "in-house" assays have been developed [11, 12]. Standardized methodology is needed for incorporation of molecular methods into IFD consensus definitions [13–16].

Given the range of fungi capable of causing IFD, of the nonculture assays only molecular based methods have the capacity to be truly pan-fungal. However, pan-fungal approaches can be associated with poor specificity [17], unless multiplexed with a range of probes specific for particular fungal pathogens [18]. PCR can also be designed to be species specific providing epidemiological evidence comparable to culture, with the benefits of rapidity and enhanced sensitivity [19].

The range of specimens (blood, CSF, tissue biopsy, respiratory and other fluids), different extraction methods and PCR assays has resulted in a wide variety of published methods. The performance of PCR is dependent on the quality of the nucleic acid (NA), which is dependent on the efficiency of the NA extraction technique. This should be optimized to the sample tested, which in turn is dependent on the disease manifestation of the suspected infective agent and clinical condition of the patient. This chapter focuses on the intricacies of NA extraction; limiting and influencing factors for each step of the molecular process are be highlighted together with recommended protocols.

1.2 Specimen Type: **Factors** for Consideration

and Likely IFD

A summary of factors influencing the choice of sample and consequently NA extraction methodology/PCR efficiency is shown in Fig. 1.

1.2.1 Patient Cohort The choice of specimen is the first experimental variable. When selecting a sample various factors should be considered to avoid inappropriate results [20]. The patient's underlying condition will provide information indicating the most likely cause of IFD in a particular patient cohort (e.g., Candida in ICU patients, Aspergillus in hematology patients and Pneumocystis or Cryptococcus in HIV patients). It will also influence the likely site of infection, indicating the optimal specimen. However, this may be influenced by whether a whether a patient is suitable for invasive procedures necessary to obtain bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), or tissue biopsies.

> Most fungi are capable of causing a wide range of manifestation and clinical symptoms will determine the specimen for testing. Less invasive or localized disease (e.g., Aspergilloma or intra-abdominal candidal abscesses) release less fungal target and samples to specific to the area of infection may be required to avoid reporting potentially false negative PCR results. Yamakami et al. reported that the degree of tissue invasion was important and less invasive



Fig. 1 Factors that could influence PCR performance

infections such as aspergilloma had a lower frequency of positive PCR results compared to proven/presumptive cases of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis [21].

1.2.2 Testing Strategies The testing strategy will also dictate the specimen choice, and is also influenced by the incidence of IFD. Given that the incidence of most common IFD in developed countries (IA and IC) are relatively low, even in high risk populations, screening strategies to exclude disease are likely to be more useful. The basis of these tests is a high sensitivity/negative predictive value, where negative results can be used confidently to rule out disease and unnecessary antifungal therapy. To achieve this level of sensitivity frequent testing is required excluding the use of invasive samples. Easily obtainable samples (e.g., blood) will be required. Low positivity rates may represent of the transient nature of the circulating target.

Most fungal pathogens are commensal or environmental organisms and infection can begin at any time requiring frequent (\geq two times per week) large volume (\geq 4 ml) sampling to address this problem. The relationship between sample volume and positive PCR result has been noted [22].

To provide diagnostic confirmation of clinical suspicion of IFD, targeted testing from the area of infection (BAL, CSF or tissue biopsies) is required. Presence of target in circulatory samples may be transient and *Aspergillus* DNA is detected in only 11–12% of blood samples from patients with proven/probable IA. Testing a single blood sample may result in false negativity [23, 24]. PCR testing of tissue biopsies may also be useful in confirming histological evidence of IFD, and providing species identification when culture is negative.

Antifungal therapy has the potential to lower fungal burden to below detectable levels for PCR and lead to negative results [23– 25]. It is unwise to perform screening PCR on patients receiving antifungal therapy, including prophylaxis with posaconazole, unless there is evidence of progression or breakthrough IFD. Theoretically, the actions of antifungal therapy on the fungal cell walls/membranes will cause cell lysis and release free DNA, requiring protocols to be modified accordingly. Sample types and DNA extraction techniques should reflect this possibility.

Frequent testing and large sample volumes increase the opportunity for false positive reactions and PCR inhibition. Up to 10 ml of blood have been used for DNA extractions prior to performing Aspergillus PCR [25, 26]. False positive PCR results with BAL and sputum samples can be due to inhalation of airborne Aspergillus conidia or Candida colonization of the mucosal membranes [27-29]. Contamination of vacutainers used to take specimens has been reported [30, 31]. In two studies a high proportion of citrate vacutainers and to a lesser extent EDTA vacutainers were contaminated with Aspergillus, [30, 31]. Further environmental fungal contamination of molecular biology reagents has been noted, including general molecular biology reagents (proteinase K/spin columns/lysis buffers) and enzymes specifically used for fungal NA extraction processes (Zymolase/Lyticase). This particularly affects pan-fungal PCR performance, although lysis buffer contamination can cause Aspergillus PCR false positivity [31–35].

Extraction is responsible for their removal of potential inhibitors of PCR and failure to do this will impact on PCR amplification. Inhibition of *Aspergillus* PCR due to the presence of anticoagulants has been demonstrated [36]. Using DNA spiked in plasma (0.15 mg/ml) and a nested PCR (by design highly sensitive and often hampered by false positive results) Garcia et al. reported that use of heparin and citrate inhibited PCR whereas EDTA did not [36]. PCR inhibition due to the presence of anticoagulants could

1.2.3 Sample Contamination and Inhibitors also result from patients receiving heparin for clinical purposes (e.g., after heart by-pass surgery or for treatment of thrombosis). The use of an internal control (IC) PCR identifies potential false negative results and is essential in a diagnostic assay as documented in the European Aspergillus PCR initiative (EAPCRI) recommendations [37, 38].

The fungal element (Intracellular fungal DNA within hyphae/ conidia/spore (whether viable/nonviable/phagocytosed), or free DNA (DNAemia)) to be targeted by NA extraction will vary with sample type and IFD. For IC, fungemia will occur in approximately two-thirds of cases [39] and yeast cells are certainly present within the circulation making these are logical target for PCR testing. Yet in studies comparing *Candida* PCR testing of whole blood with plasma/serum, where yeast cells have been removed by blood fractionation, showed improved sensitivity with the cell free fractions, indicating a greater abundance of DNAemia [40–42]. The source of free DNA is postulated to be a result of the host immune response or antifungal therapy on the integrity of the yeast cell structure.

For IA, inhalation of airborne conidia, airway colonization, and initiation of the infective process infer that when testing respiratory samples DNA extraction protocols should target intracellular DNA. Yet the effect of alveolar macrophages may also provide a free DNA source requiring different DNA extraction methods; although a combination approach should be feasible (see below). As IA progresses and disseminates through tissue, viable hyphae invade the circulation. PCR positivity in blood could be dependent on the extent of angioinvasion. In clinical practice blood cultures are rarely positive even in disseminated Aspergillus, despite the fact that blood culture bottles inoculated with 1-10 cfu of Aspergillus conidia becoming positive within 24 h [43-45]. Nonviable fungal fragments resulting from phagocytosis and platelet attachment post angioninvasion could provide an alternative source of DNA [28]. With macrophages thought to be mainly responsible for ingestion of conidia, and neutrophils targeting hyphae [28], the available target in high risk neutropenic patients with invasive disease could be limited. Another circulatory source of phagocytosed fungi may result from translocation of particle-laden alveolar macrophages from the lungs via the bloodstream to extrapulmonary organs [46]. In an animal model, both serum and WB PCR assays were positive one hour after inoculation with Aspergillus conidia, excluding disease and angioinvasion, as germination and hyphal formation takes between 6 and 24 h to develop, possibly associated with this translocation mechanism [47, 48].

A wide range of *Aspergillus* PCR manuscripts publications successfully used serum/plasma and WB [11, 12, 49], establishing that both DNA targets are available in blood. Although

1.2.4 Source of Fungal DNA

standardized methods exist for both sample types it is possible to target both DNAemia and intracellular DNA sources in a single extraction (see below).

1.3 Extraction Method: Factors for Consideration The specimen type influences the complexity and efficiency of the extraction method. Sample volume and type limit the available target which can be further compromised by the method used. Complex methods are associated with more individual steps increasing the opportunity for DNA losses and contamination. Greater intricacy can affect extraction efficiency, particularly if

> inexperienced technicians perform the test. Methods targeting fungal cells need to lyse the cell wall/ membrane. The use of zymolase has been abandoned due to its contamination with fungal DNA [32, 33] and was initially replaced, at great expense, with recombinant lyticase [50, 51]. The use of enzymatic processing not only increases cost but prolongs the procedure. Van burik et al. demonstrated that bead-beating was highly efficient at extracting DNA from both hyphae and conidia [52]. It has been widely used to replace enzymatic disruption of fungal cells in whole blood and BAL, reducing both costs and turnaround time [53–63]. The use of bead-beating instead of enzymatic lysis is recommended by the EAPCRI [37].

> The use of automated DNA extractors has reduced hands-on time, minimized crossover contamination and improved interlaboratory comparison when compared to manual methods [64]. A comparison of automated extractors for the extraction of DNA from *Aspergillus fumigatus* in WB showed three extractors Qiagen EZ1 advance XL, Roche MagNA Pure LC, and BioMerieux EasyMag were all capable of detecting down to 10¹ conidia ml⁻¹ of EDTA-WB [34]. While the EasyMag generated a superior quality of DNA it was also associated with *Aspergillus* contamination.

> The extraction of fungal DNA from WB has been shown to be beneficial [58, 65, 66], but requires additional steps to concentrate and lyse the fungi, and specialist training was required. Automated extraction of serum and plasma allows methods to be in line with routine molecular methods [66–68], an important factor if fungal PCR is to attain widespread use.

> The use of manual and automated extraction processes to detect fungal DNA in other samples (CSF, tissue biopsies or other sterile fluids) is less well validated. No standardized methods are currently available and specific DNA sources have not been clarified. To provide optimal performance it would be logical to attempt to extract both free and intracellular DNA from fluids, whereas from biopsies it is essential that the tissue is sufficiently digested to gain access to the invading fungal elements.

> Specific protocols for the main sample types discussed will be described below.

2 Materials

2.1 Extraction from EDTA Whole Blood	Blood should be collected using EDTA as an anticoagulant and a minimum of 3 ml whole blood should be used as the specimen input. EDTA whole blood may be stored at -80 °C until testing and this process will aid in the lysis of erythrocytes. Reagents:
	 Red Cell Lysis buffer (RCLB): 10 mM Tris, Adjust pH to 7.6, 5 mM MgCl₂, 10 mM NaCl.
	 White Cell Lysis buffer (WCLB): 10 mM Tris, 50 mM NaCl, 0.2% SDS, 10 mM EDTA, Adjust pH to 8.0, proteinase K (200 µg/ml, stored separately at -20 °C and added to buffer immediately prior to use).
	3. Alternative Commercial Red cell lysis buffer (RCLB): Cell lysis buffer (Promega).
	4. 50 mM NaOH.
	5. Ceramic MagNA lyser Green beads (Roche).
	6. Proteinase K (200 mg) Molecular grade water.
	7. Tween 20 (Polyethylene glycol sorbitan monolaurate).
	8. EZ1 Advance XL Tissue kit (Qiagen).
	Once prepared all in-house reagents should be filter sterilized using a clean cabinet into single use aliquots and stored at room temperature (unless otherwise indicated).
2.2 Extraction from Serum or Plasma	A minimum of 0.5 ml serum or plasma should be used as the specimen input. Serum and plasma may be stored at -80 °C until testing. Serum and plasma should be removed from WB prior to freezing, as this will cause haemolysis that could inhibit PCR amplification. Reagents:
	1. EZ1 Advance XL DSP Virus kit (Qiagen).
	2. 1× Molecular grade Tris-EDTA (TE) buffer.
2.3 Extraction from Deep Respiratory Samples	A minimum of 1.0 ml of bronchoalveolar or bronchial fluid is required. Samples may be stored at -80 °C until testing. Reagents:
	1. Ceramic MagNA lyser Green beads (Roche).
	2. Sample process buffer (10% Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate (SDS) and Proteinase K (200 mg)).
	3. Sputazol (0.1% dithiothreitol in phosphate buffer; Oxoid Unipath, Basingstoke, UK).
	4. EZ1 Advance XL Tissue kit (Qiagen).

3 Methods

Gloves and a laboratory coat should be worn at all times and sample preparation should be performed in a category II safety cabinet.

All DNA extraction described here utilizes the Qiagen EZ1 Advance XL automated extractor. This system can be replaced with any other commercial NA extraction method provided the EAPCRI recommendations on sample volume (≥ 3 ml EDTA WB, ≥ 0.5 ml plasma/serum), elution volume ($\leq 100 \mu$ l), and mechanical fungal lysis are followed [37, 38, 69]. When testing WB the following commercial assays have been used successfully in place of the Qiagen EZ1 advance XL: Roche High Pure Template DNA kit, Roche MagNA Pure LC, BioMerieux EasyMag, BioMerieux MiniMag [34, 58]. (For a full list of platforms/kits that have been successfully applied for the testing of serum and WB *see* refs. [38, 39]). For BAL, CSF and tissue samples no methodological recommendations currently exist.

Given that the burdens, particularly in circulatory samples, are likely to be at the limit of real-time PCR detection every eluate should tested in duplicate, as a minimum requirement, and an IC PCR should be performed to avoid the reporting of false negative results [37, 38].

To prepare extraction controls for *Candida* and *Aspergillus* PCR:

from EDTA Whole Blood

3.1.1 Extraction Controls

3.1 DNA Extraction

- 1. In mycology laboratory culture *C. albicans* and *A. fumigatus* on SABC agarose plates by incubating at 30 °C for 2 days for *C. albicans* or until *A. fumigatus* sporulates. After inoculating the *Aspergillus* plates seal with tape to stop contamination of laboratory.
- 2. For *Candida* scrape a 2–3 colonies with a sterile loop and resuspend in 10 ml sterile distilled water.
- 3. For *Aspergillus* transfer the sporulating culture to a Class I laminar flow hood and remove seal.
- 4. Using good aseptic technique transfer spores with a dry cotton swab to 10 ml of sterile distilled water containing a drop of Tween 20 to prevent clumping.
- 5. Transfer suspensions back to the mycology laboratory and perform 1/10 dilutions using sterile water. Usually a 1/1000 dilution provides a number that is quantifiable using a counting chamber.
- 6. Count the number or *Candida* blastospores and *Aspergillus* spores using a Fuchs-Rosenthal counting chamber. Record the number of cells/spores per μl
- 7. In Class 2 laminar flow cabinet divide EDTA blood in to 3 ml aliquots.

- 8. Depending on the counts spike the positive control with 10 blastopsores of *Candida* and 10 conidia of *Aspergillus*.
- 9. Transfer controls back to DNA extraction Laboratory for immediate use or storage at -80 °C.

This process can be easily replicated for alternative yeast species. However, for mould species that do not regularly sporulate and for species, such as *Pneumocystis jirovecii* that are difficult to culture quantification of organism will be difficult and using quantified DNA for a positive control material may be preferential.

3.1.2 SampleIn a Class II safety cabinet a minimum of 3 ml of the EDTA bloodPreparationsamples should be transferred to a sterile 15 ml labeled tube for
immediate testing or storage at -80 °C until testing.

3.1.3 WB Sample Extraction (See Fig. 2) Before performing any Fungal DNA extractions all work surfaces and pipettes should be decontaminated using Microsol and DNAzap.

- 1. Bring all samples and controls to room temperature. Ensure samples and controls are **defrosted thoroughly**.
- 2. Mix 3–4 ml of EDTA blood with 10 ml of red cell lysis buffer.
- 3. Centrifuge at $2000 \times g$ for 15 min in a sealed rotor centrifuge and discard the supernatant.
- 4. Repeat steps 2 and 3.
- 5. Resuspend the pellet in 1 ml white cell lysis buffer with proteinase K, transfer to labeled sterile 1.5 ml screw-cap tubes, and incubate at 65 °C for 45 min.
- 6. Centrifuge specimens in white cell lysis buffer at $10,000 \times g$ in a sealed microcentrifuge for 10 min. While this is proceeding dispense 20–30 µl of ceramic MagNA lyser green beads into 1.5 ml sterile tubes.
- 7. Discard the supernatant, if minimal white cells remain go to step 10.
- If a significant white cell pellet remains add 200 μl of 50 mM NaOH. Incubate at 95 °C for 5 min or until pellet is no longer visible.
- 9. Centrifuge at $10,000 \times g$ in a sealed microcentrifuge for 10 min and discard the supernatant.
- 10. Add the equivalent of $20-30 \ \mu l$ of the predispensed (to avoid contamination of batch) ceramic beads and bead-beat vigorously for 30 s.
- 11. Add 190 μ l of EZ1 G2 buffer to each sample and agitate the ceramic beads at least ten times by multiple depressions of the pipette to wash material off the beads.



Fig. 2 Nucleic acid extraction from whole blood

- 12. Transfer washings to fresh labeled tubes containing 10 μl of EZ1 proteinase K and incubate at 56 °C for 30 min.
- 13. Meanwhile, set up the EZ1 advanced XL extractor by inserting the correct Tissue DNA kit card and the turning on the machine using the toggle switch at the back left. **Do not turn on the machine without a card inserted!**
- 14. Press start and follow the on screen instructions for data tracking.
- 15. Choose an elution volume of 60μ l.
- 16. Invert the correct number of reagent cartridges, open the instrument door and remove the specimen processing rack and reagent cartridge rack.
- 17. Insert the correct number of reagent cartridges and put the reagent cartridge rack back into the machine.
- 18. Take the specimen processing rack to a category II laminar flow cabinet and insert the correct number of 1.5 ml sterile elution tubes into row 1 (**Do not remove the caps**), sterile tips and tip holders into row 2.
- 19. On completion of the incubation (step 12) place the specimens into row 4.
- 20. Transfer the sample processing rack and insert it into the instrument. Remove the caps from both the sample and elution tubes.
- 21. Close the instrument door and press start.
- 22. The entire process takes approximately 15 min to complete.
- 23. On completion remove elution tubes and incubate the tubes at 70 °C for 10 min prior to capping. Discard all waste and UV irradiate the instrument for 30 min.
- Extracts can be stored at 4 °C for up to 24 h or at -80 °C for longer periods prior to amplification. To prevent NA degradation avoid repeated freeze/thawing procedures.

To creating a DNA source for controls:

- 1. Culture the desired fungi using Sabouraud media at 30–37 °C for 48 h for yeasts or until filamentous fungi have sporulated.
- 2. For *Candida* or yeasts scrape a large number of colonies with a sterile loop and resuspend in 1 ml sterile distilled water.
- 3. For *Aspergillus* and other filamentous moulds transfer the sporulating culture to a Class I laminar flow hood. Using good aseptic technique transfer a heavy inoculums of spores with a dry cotton swab to 3 ml of sterile distilled water containing a drop of Tween 20.

3.2 DNA Extraction from Serum or Plasma

3.2.1 Extraction Controls

- 4. Take 1 ml of the desired suspension and centrifuge at $10,000 \times g$ for 5 min, decant the supernatant and discard.
- 5. Mechanically disrupt the fungal cells by bead-beating for 30 s with the equivalent to $20-30 \ \mu l$ of ceramic MagNA lyser green beads.
- 6. Pulse centrifuge and then extract the DNA using the EZ1 Advance XL tissue kit as described in Subheading 3.1.3 (step 11 onwards) or using any commercial DNA extraction kit.
- 7. Quantify the NA using a nanophotometer. The extract can be stored at -80 °C until required or diluted to the necessary concentration with TE buffer prior to storage.
- 8. Ideally calculate the concentration of the extract in genomes per μ l:

Concentration of the extract $(g/\mu l)/weight$ of the fungal genome (g).

Weight of the Fungal genome (g) = Genome weight (Daltons) × $|1.661 \times 10^{-24}$, where base pair = 660 Da.

Example:

A. fumigatus genome = 29.3 Mb.

Weight in Daltons = $29.3 \times 10^6 \times 660 = 1.9338 \times 10^{10}$ Da.

Weight in $Grams = 1.9338 \times 10^{10} \times 1.661 \times 10^{-24} = 3.21 \times 10^{-14} \text{ g.}$

If the DNA extract concentration = 15 ng/ μ l = 1.5 × 10⁻⁸ g/ μ l.

Then concentration in genomes = 1.5×10^{-8} g/µl/ 3.21×10^{-14} g = 4.7×10^{5} genomes/µl.

To prepare control material for testing serum/plasma:

- 9. Remove the quantified genomic fungal DNA extract (usually *A. fumigatus* or *C. albicans*) from the -80 °C freezer. If not already diluted, use TE buffer to dilute the DNA to the desired a concentration of 1 genome/µl and aliquot in to 20 µl volumes.
- 10. Store excess diluted DNA aliquots at -80 °C until required.
- 11. In Class 2 cabinet (Room 137) divide serum/plasma in to 0.5 ml aliquots.
- 12. Store excess serum aliquots at -80 °C until required.
- 13. For each extraction a positive and negative control are required.
- 14. For the positive control spike 0.5 ml of serum with 10 μl of diluted DNA extract.
- 15. For the negative control use 0.5 ml of unspiked serum.
- 16. Store control samples at -80 °C until required. To avoid degradation do not expose the positive control samples to more than one freeze-thaw cycle.

3.2.2 Sample In a Class II safety cabinet 0.5 ml of serum/plasma should be transferred to a sterile labeled 1.5 ml Eppendorff tube for immediate Preparation testing or to be stored at -80 °C before testing. 3.2.3 Plasma/Serum Before performing any fungal DNA extractions all work surfaces Sample Extraction and pipettes should be decontaminated using Microsol and DNAzap. 1. Bring all samples and controls to room temperature. 2. Set up the EZ1 advanced XL extractor by inserting the DSP Virus kit card and the turning on the machine using the toggle switch at the back left. Do not turn on the machine without a card inserted! 3. Press start and follow the on screen instructions for data tracking. 4. Choose a sample volume of 400 μ l and elution volume of 60 μ l. 5. Invert the correct number of reagent cartridges, open the instrument door and remove the specimen processing rack and reagent cartridge rack. 6. Insert the correct number of reagent cartridges and put the reagent cartridge rack back into the machine. Load the correct number of non-skirted 2 ml tubes into the heating block position. 7. Take the specimen processing rack insert the correct number of labeled 1.5 ml sterile elution tubes into row 1 (Do not remove the caps), sterile tips and tip holders into row 2. 1.5 ml tubes containing 60 µl of internal carrier RNA into row 3 (Do not remove the caps), and the specimens into row 4 (Do not remove the caps). Transfer the sample processing rack and insert it into the instrument. Remove the caps from all tubes. 8. Close the instrument door and press start. 9. The entire process takes approximately 45 min to complete. 10. On completion remove elution tubes and incubate the tubes at 70 °C for 10 min prior to capping. Discard all waste and UV irradiate the instrument for 30 min. 11. Store extracts at 2–8 °C for up to 24 h or at –80 °C for longer periods. To prevent NA degradation avoid repeated freeze/ thawing procedures. 3.3 DNA Extraction To prepare control material for respiratory sample testing: from Bronchoalveolar 1. Remove the quantified genomic fungal DNA extract (usually Lavage and Bronchial A. fumigatus) from the -80 °C freezer as described in Fluids Subheading 3.2.1. 3.3.1 Extraction Controls

2. Attain a suspension of fungal spores as described in Subheading 3.1.1.

3. Store excess diluted DNA aliquots at -80 °C until require
--

- 4. In Class 2 cabinet (Room 137) divide BAL fluids in to 1.0 ml aliquots.
- 5. Store excess BAL aliquots at -80 °C until required.
- 6. For each extraction a positive and negative control are required.
- For the positive control spike 1.0 ml of BAL with 10 μl of diluted 1 genome/μl DNA extract and 10 spores (e.g., *A. fumigatus* conidia).
- 8. Store the spiked BAL samples at -80 °C until required. To avoid degradation do not expose the positive control samples to more than one freeze–thaw cycle.
- 9. For the negative control use 1.0 ml of unspiked BAL.

To produce control material containing just free DNA target, exclude fungal spores and for intracellular DNA exclude the free DNA.

3.3.2 Sample	Due to the risk of category III pathogens (Mycobacterium tuberculosis)
Preparation	in deep respiratory samples all BAL/NBL fluid require inactivation
	in a level III containment laboratory using a class I safety cabinet.
	Heat the sample to be extracted (minimum volume 1 ml) at 120 °C
	for 30 min after which the sample is safe to be processed in level II
	containment laboratories for immediate testing or storage at
	-80 °C. An alternative approach dependent on the extraction
	method, is to utilize the lysis buffer provided to inactivate any
	potential pathogens (e.g., a minimum of 10 min in Nuclisens Lysis
	buffer (BioMerieux)).

3.3.3 Sample Extraction N.B. Before performing any Fungal DNA extractions all work surfaces and pipettes should be decontaminated using Microsol and DNAzap.

- 1. Bring all samples and controls to room temperature. Ensure samples and controls are **defrosted thoroughly** and vortex.
- 2. If the sample is particularly mucoid mix 1:1 (v/v) with 0.2% (final concentration) SDS and proteinase K (200 μ g/ml) and incubate for 30 min at 56 °C. Alternatively use and equal volume of Sputazol as per manufacturer's instructions.
- 3. Centrifuge a minimum volume of 1.0 ml of BAL fluid at $10,000 \times g$ for 10 min.
- 4. Transfer the supernatant to a new sterile 1.5 ml microfuge tube.
- 5. Bead-beat the remaining pellet for 30 s using Roche MagNA LYser green
- 6. beads.



Fig. 3 Nucleic acid extraction from deep respiratory samples

- 7. Pulse centrifuge, and wash the pellet/beads with 200 μ l of supernatant and transfer the combined washings to a tube containing 190 μ l of EZ1 G2 buffer and 10 μ l of EZ1 proteinase K and incubate at 56 °C for 30 min.
- 8. At this point set up the EZ1 advanced XL extractor by inserting the correct Tissue DNA kit card and the turning on the

machine using the toggle switch at the back left. **Do not turn on the machine without a card inserted!**

- 9. Press start and follow the on screen instructions for data tracking.
- 10. Choose an elution volume of $60 \ \mu$ l.
- 11. Invert the correct number of reagent cartridges, open the instrument door and remove the specimen processing rack and reagent cartridge rack.
- 12. Insert the correct number of reagent cartridges and put the reagent cartridge rack back into the machine.
- 13. Take the specimen processing rack to a category II laminar flow cabinet and insert the correct number of 1.5 ml sterile elution tubes into row 1 (**Do not remove the caps**), sterile tips and tip holders into row 2.
- 14. On completion of the incubation highlighted in **step 12** place the specimens into row 4.
- 15. Transfer the sample processing rack and insert it into the instrument. Remove the caps from both the sample and elution tubes.
- 16. Close the instrument door and press start.
- 17. The entire process takes approximately 15 min to complete.
- 18. On completion remove elution tubes and incubate the tubes at 70 °C for 10 min prior to capping. Discard all waste and UV irradiate the instrument for 30 min.
- Extracts can be stored at 4 °C for up to 24 h or at -80 °C for longer periods prior to amplification. To prevent NA degradation avoid repeated freeze/thawing procedures.

4 Notes

4.1 Extractions in General

To avoid wasting clinical samples it is essential that all control material and any kits/reagents be screened for fungal contamination prior to use, and this should be performed on a batch basis.

For each extraction procedure one positive and one negative control must be included, and when testing larger batches of samples (n=>20) it is advisable to include more control samples. The positive material used should represent the suspected DNA source in that particular sample (e.g., for WB intracellular DNA in the form of fungal organism, or for serum/plasma simply genomic Fungal DNA). Positive controls should represent burdens typically encountered in the clinical scenario, but at levels providing 100% reproducible PCR detection to prevent high rates of unnecessary extraction run failures (approximately 5–20 genomes). Extraction controls for fungal PCR can be prepared up to one month prior to

extraction and stored at -80 °C until required. Prior to extraction a positive control and negative control should be thawed along with any stored clinical samples and all processed in an identical manner.When lysing fungal cells mechanical disruption is cheaper, quicker; reduces the risk of contamination; and is more efficient than enzymatic lysis. It is not necessary when extracting specimens (serum/plasma) targeting free DNA, in fact it may be detrimental to the yield of free DNA extracted. If a bead-beater is not available then vortexing in the presence of ceramic/glass beads for 30–60 s is sufficient, although if possible it is wise to use a vortex-adaptor to hold several tubes in place during a single process.

The use of an IC is essential for any diagnostic PCR assay. The IC target should be present at a concentration that is similar to that for the expected pathogen, for IFD this can be very low (Cq: >35 cycles). To avoid over reporting of inhibition the IC should be at a concentration that achieves 100% reproducible detection with consistent quantification cycles (Cq: <38 cycles), so expected IC crossing points should be in the range of 33–37 cycles. Ideally, the IC target will be spiked into the sample prior to extraction and in doing so limits the need for positive extraction controls, as the efficiency of extraction for each sample will be individually monitored. The IC target should not be concomitantly extracted human DNA. The concentration of human DNA will differ between specimens resulting in varying Cq values and identifying inhibition across samples becomes difficult. The IC target should not be another fungal pathogen that could interfere with pathogen of interest through competitive PCR amplification. Using assays for non-fungal pathogens already at use in the laboratory for a fungal IC is feasible, although prolonged amplification of these targets could result in contamination issues, and the use of nonspecific (junk) DNA targets or assays not used in the lab maybe preferable. For the testing of serum and plasma the IC target should be a DNA source that can be spiked directly into the sample prior to extraction, monitoring for individual extraction efficiency and inhibition. While for WB and respiratory samples the IC target can be DNA or organism (e.g., Bacillus spores) depending on the method used, although if DNA is used for these sample types it should not be introduced prior to bead-beating, as this can fragment and bind DNA. If the IC cannot be incorporated prior to extraction then using a PCR master-mix spiked with IC DNA can be utilized, but only provides information regarding PCR inhibition. It cannot be used to monitor DNA extraction efficiency and a positive extraction control must be used.

In summary, efficient extraction of nucleic acid is critical to successful PCR amplification. This is particularly relevant for the detection of IFD where circulating DNA sources may be close to the limit of detection by molecular methods (≤ 1 genome/ml). Losses associated with DNA extraction are accentuated by multiple steps and simplifying procedures is beneficial [70]. The use of automated platforms (described above) reduce work burden, minimize crossover contamination, and improve inter-laboratory reproducibility compared to manual methods [64]. However, they do require the purchase of relatively expensive equipment. The development of new and/or improved technologies, particularly specific to the detection of IFD (T2MR *Candida*) could enhance performance and robustness further [71]. The availability of commercial PCR assays for the detection of IFD when combined with standardized DNA extraction protocols using commercially sourced kits will allow molecular testing to gain widespread use outside specialist reference settings.

4.2 Extractions Control material for WB extractions consists of EDTA blood taken from a healthy donor (including commercially sourced animal from WB donor material) and should be divided into 3 ml aliquots and stored at -80 °C. Freezing WB samples prior to testing assists in the lysis of erythrocytes. The positive material used for WB samples is intracellular DNA in the form of fungal organism. For invasive yeast infections spiking blood with blastospores represents infection, although for invasive mould disease compromise may be necessary. For invasive mould disease hyphal invasion of tissue and blood vessels occurs, and non-phagocytosed spores are unlikely to be found in the circulation, but spiking WB with hyphae is inaccurate due to difficulties in quantifying this fungal morphology that is also multinucleate. An alternative is to use recently germinated spores (germlings) that can be quantified but also exhibit a hyphal element.

The WB extraction described (Fig. 2 and Subheading 3.1.3) remains time consuming, taking approximately 3–4 h to complete, but the necessity of each step has been highlighted [72]. While removing one of the erythrocyte lysis steps saves time (30 min) and does not particularly affect PCR performance, especially if blood has been frozen prior to testing, it can result in a heavily blood stained pellet potentially resulting in inhibition. This is issue is accentuated if both erythrocyte lysis steps are excluded and was shown to reduce the reproducibility of detection [72]. Leukocyte lysis is critical to performance and exclusion causes a 60% reduction in reproducibility and significant inhibition. Sample volumes <3 ml and elution volumes >100 μ l reduce reproducibility by \geq 50%. Fungal cell lysis, preferably through bead-beating, is also critical [72].

The WB extraction technique described (*see* Subheading 3.1.3) only targets any intracellular fungal DNA sources, with any free DNA decanted in **steps 2** and **3**. It can be modified to target both DNA sources available in blood (Fig. 2). To do this decant 0.5 ml of plasma from the EDTA WB on sample receipt (prior to freezing),

proceed with steps 1-10. Post bead-beating (step 10) replace 190 µl of EZ1 G2 buffer with the 0.5 ml plasma and extract these washings using a commercial DNA extraction platform as described for serum and plasma [73].

4.3 Extractions The control material is serum (separated from clotted blood) or plasma (separated from EDTA blood) provided by a healthy donor from Serum/ Plasma (including commercially sourced animal donor material) and is divided into 0.5 ml aliquots that are stored at -80 °C. All material must be screened for fungal contamination prior to use. Positive controls should represent the suspected DNA source, in this case free DNA (DNAemia). With extraction from serum/plasma targeting DNAemia the use of commercially available kits is recommended, and provides quality controlled manufacture achieving temporal and inter-laboratory consistency. In the EAPCRI study investigating the performance of Aspergillus PCR 96.6% of the commercial protocols evaluated were able to reach the designated threshold of detection on at least one occasion, and permits fungal PCR to be performed in generic molecular diagnostic laboratories alongside bacterial and viral assays [38]. A minimum volume of 0.5 ml sample should be used, with larger volumes up to 1 ml potentially improving performance, but limiting the extraction options available and DNA should be eluted in $\leq 100 \ \mu [38]$. Several automated platforms are available but if manual extraction is performed spin columns (Qiagen Qiamp DNA kits or Roche High Pure template DNA kits) should be used. Larger volumes of serum/plasma can be processed by loading multiple volumes to the same column or through the purchase of the large volume kits. To improve DNA recovery it may also be beneficial after adding the elution buffer to incubate the spin column at room temperature for 2-5 min prior to centrifugation. These recommendations can also be applied to manual extractions with spin columns of specimens other than serum/plasma. The use of carrier RNA/ DNA may be beneficial for increasing the efficiency of extraction of low concentrations of target DNA.

While there are no major technical differences when extracting fungal DNA from serum and plasma the formation of clot material potentially reduces available DNA in serum and the clot has been shown to contain significant amounts of target DNA [69, 74]. Unfortunately, processing the clot in routine practice is difficult. Avoiding the formation of the clot may provide greater amounts of free DNA in the cell free fraction leading to earlier crossing points, which is important as circulatory fungal DNA concentrations are regularly at the limit of real-time PCR detection [69]. During disease *Aspergillus* DNA burdens in blood are often at the limits of PCR performance. Using plasma could improve performance while maintaining methodological simplicity of serum testing

4.4 Extraction from Respiratory Samples There are three issues when preparing controls for extractions of deep respiratory samples. Firstly, obtaining a representative specimen control matrix can be difficult as volunteers for bronchial or bronchoalveolar washing are infrequent. Secondly, yeasts are commensal organisms of mucosal membranes and airborne environmental moulds are regularly inhaled so low grade contamination is difficult to avoid. Finally, two DNA sources (fungal cells and free DNA) are likely to be present and the decision of which target, possibly both, should be used to generate the positive control sample.

The DNA source is unlikely to significantly affect Ct values at higher burdens (\geq 50 genomes per sample), with Ct values similar whether the targeted DNA be sourced from fungal cells or free DNA. At lower burdens there can be a marked difference in detecting free and intracellular DNA, consequently effecting PCR efficiency (Fig. 4). More complicated procedures targeting the organism will be less efficient resulting in later Ct values that will increase if the method is not optimized for one of the sources (Fig. 4). Given that the extraction protocol described targets both DNA sources the positive extraction controls described also contain both targets (Fig. 3). While human DNA should not be used as an internal control to monitor for inhibition, when testing respiratory samples (e.g., BAL) determining the amount of human DNA is indicative of the amount of cellular material in the sample, and the quality of the sampling process. Testing for the presence of human DNA besides an internal control PCR prevents the reporting



Fig. 4 *Aspergillus* PCR efficiency when detecting free DNA and conidial based DNA sources in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid

of false negatives due to inadequate sampling. In addition, for infections such as PCP the immune/inflammatory response is related to disease severity, and for non-HIV susceptible individuals this may be great despite low fungal burdens. In this scenario targeting human DNA may be helpful for determining the significance of infections associated with low burdens.

The above protocol targets both free and intracellular fungal DNA. To only target intracellular DNA, post centrifugation step 3 remove the supernatant and discard (Fig. 3). To only target free DNA, the supernatant obtained after centrifugation step 4 can be extracted directly. Alternatively the naive BAL sample can be extracted without the bead-beating stage. Bead-beating a naive BAL sample and continuing with the extraction may appear to provide a mechanism for extracting both free and intracellular DNA but is optimal for neither. Bead-beating a fluid, rather than a pellet, provides a degree of buffering, results in the formation of froth and is a potential mechanism for fragmenting free DNA.

4.5 Extraction from Other Sample Types (Cerebrospinal Fluid or Tissue)

Fungal infection in tissue proceeds through hyphal invasion and it is difficult to generate representative positive control material. Surplus clinical or animal-model material from confirmed IFD will be in limited supply and has ethical implications. As this sample type is used for diagnostic confirmation, and not to exclude IFD assay, specificity, and ruling out contamination is the key requirement. It is acceptable to perform these processes using only a negative process control, such as molecular grade water. This monitors for any contamination that may have entered during procedure. Currently, there are no recommendations for the PCR testing of tissue biopsies, with most studies following local protocols. Consequently, no specific method will be recommended, but a few steps essential for success will be considered. Fresh rather than formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded (FFPE) specimens are preferable as the extraction protocol is less complicated. However, if microscopic fungal elements have been seen in histological specimens, retrospective molecular identification using the fixed specimen, maybe useful if no fresh specimen is available. If paraffin-embedded tissue is used this can be removed by washing twice with xylene. It is essential to thoroughly digest the tissue to gain access to the invading fungi and this can be improved by finely slicing or homogenizing the tissue prior to tissues digestion using proteinase K/SDS or liquid nitrogen. Bead-beating of the digest is an efficient and cost effective method of lysing fungal cells, after which DNA should be purified using commercially available methods. In a study comparing the efficiencies of five commercially available tissue DNA extraction methods for detecting fungal DNA in FFPE tissues the TaKaRa Dexpat (Takara Bio Inc, Japan) and the QIAmp DNA FFPE Tissue Kit (Qiagen, Germany) provided optimal performance, particularly for moulds [75]. This study provides a good source for methods for

fungal DNA extraction from FFPE, although the use of recombinant lyticase is not necessarily required.

For CSF samples access to material is also a problem, as is identifying the precise DNA source in this specimen type. Unlike BAL testing, environmental contamination and colonization are not issues, like tissue testing, diagnostic confirmation is most important. Consequently, the use of only a negative process control is acceptable. If excess CSF material is available, positive controls could be developed in line with BAL testing (Subheading 3.3.1). When extracting DNA from CSF samples a minimum of 0.5 ml CSF should be used and DNA can be extracted in line with BAL methods (Subheading 3.3.3), excluding step 2 and similarly can be modified to target free or intracellular DNA or both (Fig. 3).

References

- Barnes RA, Stocking K, Bowden S, Poynton MH, White PL (2013) Prevention and diagnosis of invasive fungal disease in high-risk patients within an integrative care pathway. J Infect 67(3):206–214
- 2. Morrissey CO, Chen SC, Sorrell TC et al (2013) Galactomannan and PCR versus culture and histology for directing use of antifungal treatment for invasive aspergillosis in high-risk haematology patients: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis 13(6):519–528
- Aguado JM, Vázquez L, Fernández-Ruiz M, Villaescusa T et al (2014) Serum galactomannan versus a combination of galactomannan and PCR-based *Aspergillus* DNA detection for early therapy of invasive aspergillosis in highrisk hematological patients: a randomized controlled trial. Clin Infect Dis 60(3):405–414
- Leeflang MM, Debets-Ossenkopp YJ, Visser CE, Scholten RJ, Hooft L, Bijlmer HA, Reitsma JB, Bossuyt PM, Vandenbroucke-Grauls CM (2009) Galactomannan detection for invasive aspergillosis in immunocompromized patients. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 8, CD007394
- Pfeiffer CD, Fine JP, Safdar N (2006) Diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis using a galactomannan assay: a meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis 42: 1417–1427
- 6. Mikulska M, Calandra T, Sanguinetti M, Poulain D, Viscoli C (2010) Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia Group. The use of mannan antigen and anti-mannan antibodies in the diagnosis of invasive candidiasis: recommendations from the Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia. Crit Care 14(6):R222
- 7. Huang HR, Fan LC, Rajbanshi B, Xu JF (2015) Evaluation of a new cryptococcal

antigen lateral flow immunoassay in serum, cerebrospinal fluid and urine for the diagnosis of cryptococcosis: a meta-analysis and systematic review. PLoS One 10(5):e0127117

- 8. Carmona EM, Limper AH (2011) Update on the diagnosis and treatment of *Pneumocystis pneumonia*. Ther Adv Respir Dis 5:41–59
- Karageorgopoulos DE, Vouloumanou EK, Ntziora F, Michalopoulos A, Rafailidis PI, Falagas ME (2011) B-D-Glucan assay for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections: a metaanalysis. Clin Infect Dis 52:750–770
- Arvanitis M, Anagnostou T, Mylonakis E (2015) Galactomannan and polymerase chain reaction-based screening for invasive aspergillosis among high-risk hematology patients: a diagnostic meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis 61(8):1263–1272
- White PL, Barnes RA. Molecular diagnosis of fungal disease. (In Press) In: Barton R and Christopher Kibbler (eds) The Oxford textbook of medical mycology, section 5—diagnosis. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK
- 12. White PL, Donnelly JP, Barnes RA (2014) Developments in the molecular diagnosis of invasive fungal disease in: fungal infections in cancer patients online book. Bilimsel Tip Publishing, Ankara, http://www.ifikitap.org
- Donnelly JP (2006) Polymerase chain reaction for diagnosing invasive aspergillosis: getting closer but still a ways to go. Clin Infect Dis 42:487–489
- Blennow O, Mattsson J (2011) Standardization of *Aspergillus* PCR is needed. Bone Marrow Transplant 46(7):1018
- 15. Ascioglu S, Rex JH, de Pauw B et al (2002) Defining opportunistic invasive fungal infections in immunocompromised patients with

cancer and hematopoietic stem cell transplants: an international consensus. Clin Infect Dis 34(1):7–14

- 16. De Pauw B, Walsh TJ, Donnelly JP et al (2008) Revised definitions of invasive fungal disease from the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Invasive Fungal Infections Cooperative Group and the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/MSG) Consensus Group. Clin Infect Dis 46(12): 1813–1821
- 17. Jordanides NE, Allan EK, McLintock LA, Copland M, Devaney M, Stewart K, Parker AN, Johnson PRE, Holyoake TL, Jones BL (2005) A prospective study of real-time panfungal PCR for the early diagnosis of invasive fungal infection in haemato-oncology patients. BMT 35(4):389–395
- Landlinger C, Preuner S, Willinger B, Haberpursch B, Racil Z, Mayer J, Lion T (2009) Species-specific identification of a wide range of clinically relevant fungal pathogens by use of Luminex xMAP technology. J Clin Microbiol 47(4):1063–1073
- 19. White PL, Wingard JR, Bretagne S, Löffler J, Patterson TF, Slavin MA, Barnes RA, Pappas PG, Donnelly JP (2015) *Aspergillus* PCR: a systematic review of evidence for clinical use in comparison with antigen testing. Clin Infect Dis. 61:1293–1303
- 20. Bustin SA, Benes V, Garson JA, Hellemans J, Huggett J, Kubista M, Mueller R, Nolan T, Pfaffl MW, Shipley GL, Vandesompele J, Wittwer CT (2009) The MIQE guidelines: minimum information for publication of quantitative real-time PCR experiments. Clin Chem 55(4):611–622
- 21. Yamakami Y, Hashimoto A, Yamagata E, Kamberi P, Karashima R, Nagai H, Nasu M (1998) Evaluation of PCR for detection of DNA specific for *Aspergillus* species in sera of patients with various forms of pulmonary aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 36:3619–3623
- 22. Halliday C, Hoile R, Sorrell T et al (2005) Role of prospective screening of blood for invasive aspergillosis by polymerase chain reaction in febrile neutropenic recipients of haematopoietic stem cell transplants and patients with acute leukaemia. Br J Haematol 132:478–486
- Buchheidt D, Hummel M, Schleiermacher D et al (2004) Prospective clinical evaluation of a light cycler-mediated polymerase chain reaction assay, a nested-PCR assay and a galactomannan enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the detection of invasive aspergillosis in neutropenic cancer patients and haematological stem cell transplant recipients. Br J Haematol 125: 196–202

- 24. Verweij PE (2005) Advances in diagnostic testing. Med Mycol 43(Suppl 1):121–124
- 25. Lass-Flörl C, Gunsilius E, Gastl G et al (2004) Diagnosing invasive aspergillosis during antifungal therapy by PCR analysis of blood samples. J Clin Microbiol 42(9):4154–4157
- 26. Lass-Flörl C, Aigner J, Gunsilius E, Petzer A, Nachbaur D, Gastl G, Einsele H, Löffler J, Dierich MP, Würzner R (2001) Screening for *Aspergillus* spp. using polymerase chain reaction of whole blood samples from patients with haematological malignancies. Br J Haematol 113(1):180–184
- 27. Bart-Delabesse E, Marmarot-Khuong A, Costa JM, Dubreuil-Lemaire ML, Bretagne S (1996) Detection of *Aspergillus* DNA in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid of AIDS patients by polymerase chain reaction. Euro J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 15:24–25
- Latge JP (1999) Aspergillus fumigatus and Aspergillosis. Clin Microbiol Rev 12:310–350
- 29. Bretagne S, Costa JM, Marmarot-Khuong A, Poron F, Cordonnier C, Vidaud M, Fleury-Feith J (1995) Detection of *Aspergillus* species DNA in bronchoalveolar lavage samples by competitive PCR. J Clin Microbiol 33:1164–1168
- 30. Williamson ECM (2001) Molecular approaches to fungal infections in immunocompromised patients. MD Thesis. University of Bristol
- 31. Harrison E, Stalhberger T, Whelan R, Sugrue M, Wingard JR, Alexander BD, Follett SA, Bowyer P, Denning DW, *Aspergillus* Technology Consortium (AsTeC) (2010) *Aspergillus* DNA contamination in blood collection tubes. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 67(4):392–394
- 32. Loeffler J, Hebart H, Bialek R, Hagmeyer L, Schmidt D, Serey FP, Hartmann M, Eucker J, Einsele H (1999) Contaminations occurring in fungal PCR assays. J Clin Microbiol 7(4):1200–1202
- 33. Rimek D, Garg AP, Haas WH, Kappe R (1999) Identification of contaminating fungal DNA sequences in Zymolyase. J Clin Microbiol 37(3):830–831
- 34. Perry MD, White PL, Barnes RA (2014) Comparison of four automated nucleic acid extraction platforms for the recovery of DNA from Aspergillus fumigatus. J Med Microbiol 63:1160–1166
- 35. Jaeger EE, Carroll NM, Choudhury S et al (2000) Rapid detection and identification of *Candida, Aspergillus*, and *Fusarium* species in ocular samples using nested PCR. J Clin Microbiol 38(8):2902–2908
- Garcia ME, Blanco JL, Caballero J, Gargallo-Viola D (2002) Anticoagulants interfere with

PCR used to diagnose Invasive Aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 40:1567–1568

- White PL, Bretagne S, Klingspor L et al (2010) *Aspergillus* PCR: one step closer to standard-ization. J Clin Microbiol 48(4):1231–1240
- White PL, Mengoli C, Bretagne S et al (2011) Evaluation of *Aspergillus* PCR protocols for testing serum specimens. J Clin Microbiol 49(11):3842–3848
- 39. Clancy CJ, Nguyen MH (2013) Finding the "missing 50%" of invasive candidiasis: how nonculture diagnostics will improve understanding of disease spectrum and transform patient care. Clin Infect Dis 56:1284–1292
- 40. Nguyen MH, Wissel MC, Shields RK, Salomoni MA, Hao B, Press EG, Shields RM, Cheng S, Mitsani D, Vadnerkar A, Silveira FP, Kleiboeker SB, Clancy CJ (2012) Performance of *Candida* real-time polymerase chain reaction, β-D-glucan assay, and blood cultures in the diagnosis of invasive candidiasis. Clin Infect Dis 54(9):1240–1248
- 41. Lau A, Halliday C, Chen SCA, Playford EG, Stanley K, Sorrell TC (2010) Comparison of whole blood, serum and plasma for early detection of candidemia by multiplex-tandem PCR. J Clin Microbiol 48:811–816
- 42. Metwally L, Fairley DJ, Coyle PV, Hay RJ, Hedderwick S, McCloskey B, O'Neill HJ, Webb CH, McMullan R (2008) Comparison of serum and whole-blood specimens for the detection of *Candida* DNA in critically ill, non-neutropenic patients. J Med Microbiol 57:1269–1272
- 43. Fuller DD, Davis TE Jr, Denys GA, York MK (2001) Evaluation of BACTEC MYCO/Flytic medium for recovery of mycobacteria, fungi and bacteria from blood. J Clin Microbiol 39:2933–2936
- 44. Vetter E, Torgerson C, Feuker A et al (2001) Comparison of the BACTEC/MYCO/flytic bottle to the isolator tube, BACTEC plus aerobic F/bottle and BACTEC anaerobic lytic/10 bottle and comparison of the BACTEC plus aerobic F/bottle to the isolator tube for recovery of bacteria, mycobacteria and fungi from blood. J Clin Microbiol 39:4830–4836
- 45. Simonneau E, Kelly M, Labbe AC, Roy J, Laverdierem M (2005) What is the clinical significance of positive blood cultures with *Aspergillus* spp. in hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients? A 23 year experience. Bone Marrow Transplant 35:303–306
- 46. Furuyama A, Kanno S, Kobayashi T, Hirano S (2009) Extrapulmonary translocation of intratracheally instilled fine and ultrafine particles via direct and alveolar macrophage-associated routes. Arch Toxicol 83(5):429–437

- 47. White PL, Wiederhold N, Loeffler J, Najvar L, Melchers M, Herrera M, Bretagne S, Wickes B, Kirkpatrick W, Barnes RA, Donnelly JP, Patterson TF (2016) A comparison of the nonculture blood-based tests available to aid in the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis in an animal model. J Clin Microbiol 64: 960–966.
- 48. Morton CO, Loeffler J, De Luca A, Frost S, Kenny C, Duval S, Romani L, Rogers TR (2010) Dynamics of extracellular release of *Aspergillus fumigatus* DNA and galactomannan during growth in blood and serum. J Med Microbiol 59:408–413
- 49. White PL, Barnes RA (2009) Aspergillus PCR. In: Latge J-P, Steinbach WJ (eds) Aspergillus fumigatus and aspergillosis, 1st edn. ASM Press, Washington DC, USA, pp 373–388
- 50. Loeffler J, Henke N, Herbart H et al (2000) Quantification of fungal DNA by using fluorescence resonance energy transfer and the light cycler system. J Clin Microbiol 38:586–590
- 51. Loeffler J, Herbart H, Sepe S et al (1998) Detection of PCR-amplified fungal DNA by using a PCR-ELISA system. Med Mycol 36:275–279
- 52. Van Burik JAH, Schreckhise RW, White TC, Bowden RA, Myerson D (1998) Comparison of six extraction techniques for isolation of DNA from filamentous fungi. Med Mycol 1998(36):299–303
- 53. Rogers TR, Morton CO, Springer J, Conneally E, Heinz W, Kenny C, Frost S, Einsele H, Loeffler J (2013) Combined real-time PCR and galactomannan surveillance improves diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis in high risk patients with haematological malignancies. Br J Haematol 161(4):517–524
- 54. White PL, Parr C, Thornton C, Barnes RA (2013) Evaluation of real-time PCR, galactomannan enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), and a novel lateral-flow device for diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 51(5):1510–1516
- 55. Springer J, Morton CO, Perry M et al (2013) Multicenter comparison of serum and wholeblood specimens for detection of *Aspergillus* DNA in high-risk hematological patients. J Clin Microbiol 51(5):1445–1450
- 56. Ramírez M, Castro C, Palomares JC, Torres MJ, Aller AI, Ruiz M, Aznar J, Martín-Mazuelos E (2009) Molecular detection and identification of Aspergillus spp. from clinical samples using realtime PCR. Mycoses 52(2):129–134
- 57. Barnes RA, White PL, Bygrave C, Evans N, Healy B, Kell J (2009) Clinical impact of enhanced diagnosis of invasive fungal disease in high-risk haematology and stem cell transplant patients. J Clin Pathol 62:64–69

- 58. White PL, Linton CJ, Perry MD, Johnson EM, Barnes RA (2006) The evolution and evaluation of a whole blood polymerase chain reaction assay for the detection of invasive aspergillosis in hematology patients in a routine clinical setting. Clin Infect Dis 42(4):479–486
- 59. Chong GL, van de Sande WW, Dingemans GJ et al (2015) Validation of a new Aspergillus real-time PCR assay for direct detection of Aspergillus and azole resistance of Aspergillus fumigatus on bronchoalveolar lavage fluid. J Clin Microbiol 53:868–874
- 60. Guinea J, Padilla C, Escribano P, Muñoz P, Padilla B, Gijón P, Bouza E (2013) Evaluation of MycAssay[™] Aspergillus for diagnosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in patients without hematological cancer. PLoS One 8(4), e61545
- 61. Luong ML, Clancy CJ, Vadnerkar A, Kwak EJ, Silveira FP, Wissel MC, Grantham KJ, Shields RK, Crespo M, Pilewski J, Toyoda Y, Kleiboeker SB, Pakstis D, Reddy SK, Walsh TJ, Nguyen MH (2011) Comparison of an *Aspergillus* realtime polymerase chain reaction assay with galactomannan testing of bronchoalvelolar lavage fluid for the diagnosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in lung transplant recipients. Clin Infect Dis 52(10):1218–1226
- 62. Khot PD, Ko DL, Hackman RC, Fredricks DN (2008) Development and optimization of quantitative PCR for the diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis with bronchoalveolar lavage fluid. BMC Infect Dis 8:73
- 63. Melchers WJ, Verweij PE, van den Hurk P, van Belkum A, De Pauw BE, Hoogkamp-Korstanje JA, Meis JF (1994) General primer-mediated PCR for detection of Aspergillus species. J Clin Microbiol 32(7):1710–1717
- 64. Bretagne S, Costa JM (2006) Towards a nucleic acid-based diagnosis in clinical parasitology and mycology. Clin Chim Acta 363: 221–228
- 65. Löffler J, Schimdt K, Herbart H, Schumacher U, Einsele H (2002) Automated extraction of genomic DNA from medically important yeast species and filamentous fungi by using the MagNA Pure LC system. J Clin Microbiol 40:2240–2243
- 66. White PL, Hibbitts SJ, Perry MD, Green J, Stirling E, Woodford L, McNay G, Stevenson R, Barnes RA (2014) Evaluation of a commercially developed semi-automated PCR-SERS assay for the diagnosis of invasive fungal disease. J Clin Microbiol 52(10): 3536–3543

- 67. Costa C, Costa JM, Desterke C et al (2002) Real-time PCR coupled with automated DNA extraction and detection of galactomannan antigen in serum by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 40:2224–2227
- 68. White PL, Posso RB, Barnes RA (2015) Analytical and clinical evaluation of the PathoNostics AsperGenius assay for detection of invasive aspergillosis and resistance to azole antifungal drugs during testing of serum samples. J Clin Microbiol 53(7):2115–2121
- 69. Loeffler J, Mengoli C, Springer J, Bretagne S, Cuenca Estrella M, Klingspor L, Lagrou K, Melchers WJG, Morton CO, Barnes RA, Donnelly JP, White PL (2015) Analytical comparison of *in vitro* spiked human serum and plasma for the PCR-based detection of *Aspergillus fumigatus* DNA—a study by the European *Aspergillus* PCR Initiative J Clin Microbiol 53:2838–2845
- 70. White PL, Barnes RA (2006) *Aspergillus* PCR: platforms, strengths and weaknesses. Med Mycol 44(Suppl 1):191–198
- 71. Beyda ND, Alam MJ, Garey KW (2013) Comparison of the T2Dx instrument with T2Candida assay and automated blood culture in the detection of Candida species using seeded blood samples. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 77(4):324–326
- 72. White PL, Perry MD, Loeffler J, Melchers W, Klingspor L et al (2010) Critical stages of extracting DNA from *Aspergillus fumigatus* in whole-blood specimens. J Clin Microbiol 48(10):3753–3755
- 73. Springer J, Schloßnagel H, Heinz W, Doedt T, Soeller R, Einsele H, Loeffler J (2012) A novel extraction method combining plasma with a whole-blood fraction shows excellent sensitivity and reproducibility for patients at high risk for invasive aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 50(8):2585–2591
- 74. McCulloch E, Ramage G, Jones B, Warn P, Kirkpatrick WR, Patterson TF, Williams C (2009) Don't throw your blood clots away: use of blood clot may improve sensitivity of PCR diagnosis in invasive aspergillosis. J Clin Pathol 62:539–541
- 75. Munoz-Cadavid, Rudd S, Zaki SR, Patel M, Moser SA, Brandt ME, Gomez BL (2010) Improving molecular detection of fungal DNA in formalin fixed paraffin embedded tissues: Comparison of five tissue DNA extraction methods using panfungal PCR. J Clin Microbiol 48(6):2147–2153

Chapter 13

Prerequisites for Control of Contamination in Fungal Diagnosis

Stefan Czurda and Thomas Lion

Abstract

Nucleic acid amplification methods facilitate rapid and sensitive detection of clinically relevant fungal pathogens, and can be employed using a variety of patient specimens. However, contamination from various exogenous sources constitutes a serious threat to the validity of amplification-based fungal assays. In this chapter, common origins of fungal contaminants that compromise molecular fungal testing are described, and measures for preventing contamination are proposed. Detailed guidelines for sample handling, reagent selection, contamination screening, and decontamination procedures are provided.

Key words PCR reagent contamination, Contamination prevention, DNase-mediated decontamination, Invasive fungal infection, Molecular fungal diagnostics

1 Introduction

Nucleic acid amplification techniques (NAAT) have great potential to overcome limitations of current gold standard methods in fungal diagnostics which offer limited sensitivity or are inherently slow in providing diagnostic information [1–4]. Major advantages of NAAT methods include speed and high sensitivity enabling the detection of minute amounts of fungal DNA. Conversely, since only a few target molecules are required for sufficient amplification, even traces of contaminating DNA may become a major problem by leading to false positive results [5]. Hence, the major benefit of amplificationbased testing, the ability to detect minimal amounts of target DNA, is a double-edged sword. Generally, fungal amplification techniques are amenable to contamination from various sources. Panfungal or broad-spectrum detection methods are much more vulnerable to trace amounts of nucleic acid contamination than species-specific assays, due to their ability to detect contaminating DNA from various fungal sources [1]. Several reports describing potential sources of fungal contamination in NAAT testing have been published. Airborne fungal spores and conidia are ubiquitously present in

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_13, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

indoor environments, and constitute serious contaminants during various working steps including DNA extraction, master mix preparation, and sample amplification setup [6-8]. Moreover, the human skin is colonized by various fungal species [9], and therefore represents an additional important source of sample contamination. Further, there is considerable risk that traces of fungal DNA are present in reagents required for fungal cell lysis, DNA extraction, and nucleic acid amplification [6, 10-14]. It was shown that commercially available enzymes required for digestion of the fungal cell wall can contain traces of fungal nucleic acids [6, 13]. Fungal DNA was also detected in components of commercial kits for nucleic acid extraction [11], and even in sterile tubes for the collection of clinical specimens [15]. Recently, it was reported that traces of contaminating DNA may be present in oligonucleotide and master mix solutions for real-time PCR analysis [10]. Together, these observations indicate that virtually any step during a NAAT workflow may be at risk of contamination. Here we provide practical guidelines for effective contamination control. Their implementation greatly reduces the risk of false positive results, and can therefore improve the validity of fungal amplification-based assays.

2 Materials

- 1. Spatially separated laminar air flow (LAF) workbenches equipped with UV light for DNA decontamination.
- 2. Lab coat.
- 3. Nitrile gloves.
- 4. 1.5% hypochlorite solution (see Note 1).
- 5. One-way cleaning cloths.
- 6. Sterile disposable arm sleeves.
- 7. DNA-free safe lock tubes (Biopure[™], Eppendorf).
- 8. DNA-free pipette tips (Biosphere[™], Sarstedt).
- 9. DNA-free water (Molzym, Germany).
- 10. Nucleic acid extraction kit including DNA-free reagents (MolYsis[™] Complete 5 DNA extraction kit, Molzym).
- 11. Prescreened PCR oligonucleotides free of fungal nucleic acids (*see* Subheading 3.4).
- 12. Prescreened PCR master mix reagents free of fungal nucleic acids (*see* Subheading 3.4).
- 13. DNA-free 96-well reaction plate (Life Technologies).
- 14. Tris buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl, 5 mM MgCl₂, pH 8) free of fungal nucleic acids.
- 15. Double-strand specific DNase (ArcticZymes).

3 Methods

3.1 General Handling Measures to Prevent Fungal Contamination

3.2 Contamination-

Free DNA Extraction

- 1. Handling of patient samples used for testing by NAAT should occur exclusively in an LAF workbench to avoid contamination by airborne fungal spores or conidia.
 - 2. Lab coat, fresh nitrile gloves, and sterile arm sleeves should always be worn and changed frequently. Arm sleeves should completely cover the skin.
 - 3. Handling of PCR reagents (preparation of primer/probe and master mix aliquots, master mix pipetting procedures) should be performed in an LAF workbench placed in a location spatially separate (different room) from the workplaces where DNA extraction, PCR setup and amplification are performed (*see* Note 2).
 - 4. The surface of all materials and reagents transferred into the LAF workbench should be wiped with hypochlorite solution using a one-way cleaning cloth.
 - 5. LAF workbench surfaces, pipettes, and other equipment should be regularly cleaned with hypochlorite solution.
 - 6. Laboratory waste should be collected in solid, liquid-proof bags and discarded immediately after completion of all working steps. Sterile bags should be used if they are placed within the LAF workbench.
 - UV-decontamination of the LAF workbench should be performed on a daily basis, after completion of all working steps (*see* Notes 3 and 4).
 - 8. Frequently used equipment such as tabletop centrifuge, heating block, vortex machine, and pipettes should be placed permanently in the LAF workbench, if possible, to prevent exogenous contamination during sample handling.
 - 9. Materials not certified as DNA-free need to be pretested for possible fungal contaminants (*see* Subheading 3.4).
- Fungal DNA contamination was reported in reagents used for DNA extraction. To exclude contamination with traces of fungal DNA, use extraction kits that include certified DNA-free reagents and consumables.
 - 2. Use certified DNA-free pipette tips, reaction tubes and water during isolation of fungal nucleic acids.
 - 3. Perform DNA extraction exclusively in an LAF workbench to avoid contamination with airborne spores or conidia.
 - 4. If vortexing of samples during DNA extraction is required, briefly centrifuge tubes afterwards to remove liquid from the lid. This measure avoids aerosol formation when opening the

tubes which could lead to cross-contamination between different patient samples processed in parallel.

- 5. Fungal cell walls are difficult to lyse thus requiring additional materials such as glass beads for bead-beating or enzymes for cell wall degradation. These materials may not be included in commercial extraction kits. To prevent contamination from materials not certified as DNA-free, perform regular screening using an appropriate number of negative control reactions.
- 3.3 Contamination Free DNA
 Amplification
 1. Master mix preparations should be performed in an LAF workbench placed in an area physically separated from the space of patient sample handling.
 - 2. Use certified DNA-free pipette tips, water, and consumables during the amplification procedure.
 - 3. Use master mix solutions containing uracil-*N*-glycosylase (UNG), and perform a digestion step prior to amplification to reduce the risk of carryover contamination by PCR amplicons.
 - 4. Customized DNA oligonucleotides (primers, probes) and master mix solutions are at considerable risk of containing traces of fungal nucleic acids. Perform regular screening of these reagents as described in Subheading 3.4.
 - 5. If traces of fungal nucleic acids are detected during screening, perform decontamination as described in Subheading 3.5.

Whenever possible, use certified DNA-free reagents and consumables for fungal DNA extraction and amplification procedures. Other materials should be screened for potential contamination by traces of fungal material (*see* **Note 5**). A guideline for contamination screening is outlined below.

- 1. When subjecting materials or reagents to contamination screening, ensure that all other materials included in the work-flow are free of fungal traces to prevent difficulties in assigning contamination to a specific component.
- 2. Use DNA-free water as negative control during the screening procedure.
- 3. Perform an adequate number of replicates during each screening run to allow statistical evaluation of contamination rates with appropriate significance (*see* **Note 6**).
- 4. Calculate the rate for quantitative assessment of reagent contamination: contamination rate (%)=number of false positive test results/number of all test results×100.
- 5. Screening should be performed whenever a new batch of a materials not certified as DNA-free is intended to be used.
- 6. Contamination rates of a particular reagent may differ from batch to batch. Monitoring of each batch is therefore very important.

3.4 Screening of Reagents at Risk of Containing Fungal Contamination

- 7. Pretesting of different small batches of a particular reagent may facilitate the identification of an uncontaminated batch which then can be purchased in larger quantities.
- 8. If contamination is repeatedly observed in oligonucleotides or PCR master mixes, it may be helpful to switch to a different provider (*see* **Notes** 7 and 8). If this is not possible, perform the PCR procedure for reagent decontamination, as described in Subheading 3.5.
- 9. If complete decontamination of a reagent is not achievable, and traces of fungal DNA persist, it may be necessary to account for the occurrence of a low percentage of contaminated reactions. In such instances, repeated testing with multiple negative controls should be performed and evaluated only if there is no indication of contamination in a particular test run. However, the occurrence of stochastic events may not entirely preclude the observation of false positive test results.
- If fungal DNA contamination in PCR reagents is observed, a 3.5 DNase-Mediated decontamination method based on the enzymatic activity of PCR Reagent Decontamination double-strand specific DNase (dsDNase) [16] is a rapid and easy way to remove traces of fungal nucleic acids [10]. Due to its double-strand specific activity, single-stranded DNA molecules such as primers and TaqMan probes remain undigested as long as no double-stranded structures (e.g., internally formed hairpins or primer dimers) are formed. To reduce the risk of primer dimer formation during enzymatic treatment, we do not recommend decontaminating mixtures of different oligonucleotides in a single reaction. Rather, each oligonucleotide should be decontaminated in a separate reaction. Adjustments of incubation temperature and time during DNase-mediated decontamination may be necessary for optimal results [10]. It is necessary to consider, however, that dsDNase treatment may affect the efficiency of the ensuing PCR amplification. This may become an issue if detection of very low fungal burden is required. Hence, after decontamination of individual reagents, the parameters of PCR efficiency should be tested and compared with assays using untreated reagents to control the effect on PCR performance.
- 3.5.1 Oligonucleotide1. Reconstitute lyophilized primers and probes in DNA-free
water at a concentration of $100 \ \mu M$.
 - For each oligonucleotide, prepare a separate reaction mix. Dilute the 100 μM stock using DNA-free Tris-buffer (20 mM Tris– HCl, 5 mM MgCl₂, pH 8) to obtain the desired working stock concentration (e.g., 10 μM for primers and 2.5 μM for probes).
 - 3. Preheat each reaction at 40 °C for 5 min to allow partial denaturation of double-stranded DNA structures.
| 4. | Subsequently, add 2.5 μ l dsDNase (5 U/ μ l), 2.5 μ l 1 mJ | Μ |
|----|--|----|
| | DTT to the diluted working stock to obtain a final volume | of |
| | 100 µl per reaction. Perform DNase-mediated digestion | at |
| | 40 °C for 30 min followed by an enzyme deactivation step | at |
| | 65 °C for 15 min. | |

- 5. Store decontaminated primer/probe solutions at -20 °C in small aliquots to avoid repeated freeze-thawing.
- 1. Add 2.5 µl dsDNase (5 U/µl) and 2.5 µl of 1 mM DTT per 100 µl of master mix solution.
- 2. Perform dsDNase treatment at 37 °C for 20 min followed by an enzyme deactivation step at 60 °C for 20 min.
- 3. Use decontaminated master mix immediately because freezing may affect subsequent performance.

4 Notes

3.5.2 Master Mix

Decontamination

- 1. Hypochlorite solution can cause irritations of the eyes or the respiratory tract, and may be substituted by other suitable DNA decontamination reagents (e.g., DNA away, Molecular BioProducts).
- Repeated opening of reaction tubes may increase the risk of contamination by airborne spores. It is advisable therefore to prepare and store all reagents in small aliquots.
- 3. The light intensity of UV lamps and thus the efficacy of decontamination in biological safety cabinets are greatly affected by accumulation of dust and dirt. Regular cleaning of the UV lamps is therefore required.
- 4. The UV light intensity decreases with time, and necessitates regular replacement according to the manufacturer's recommendation.
- 5. If no fungal DNA contamination is detected in tested materials, sufficient amounts should be stored to facilitate adequate screening of future material batches.
- 6. To monitor contamination-free handling, multiple negative control reactions covering every step of the assay should be included.
- 7. If contamination is observed, identification of the biological source of contaminating DNA should be attempted. This may provide information on how the contamination had occurred and serve as a basis for eliminating the source. Amplification of the internal transcribed spacer region (ITS2) [17], which is highly variable among different fungal species, followed by DNA sequencing, may be instrumental for precise taxonomic assignment of the contaminating DNA.

8. Manufacturers should be informed about the presence of contaminated products to provide a stronger impetus for future availability of certified DNA-free materials.

Acknowledgements

The work presented was conducted within the FUNGITECT project supported by a grant from the European Commission (N° 602125) within the 7th Framework Programme (FP7).

References

- Zhao Y, Park S, Kreiswirth BN et al (2009) Rapid real-time nucleic acid sequence-based amplification-molecular beacon platform to detect fungal and bacterial bloodstream infections. J Clin Microbiol 47:2067–2078
- Lau A, Chen S, Sorrell T et al (2007) Development and clinical application of a panfungal PCR assay to detect and identify fungal DNA in tissue specimens. J Clin Microbiol 45:380–385
- 3. Babouee B, Goldenberger D, Elzi L et al (2013) Prospective study of a panfungal PCR assay followed by sequencing, for the detection of fungal DNA in normally sterile specimens in a clinical setting: a complementary tool in the diagnosis of invasive fungal disease? Clin Microbiol Infect 19:E354–E357
- Landlinger C, Preuner S, Baskova L et al (2010) Diagnosis of invasive fungal infections by a real-time panfungal PCR assay in immunocompromised pediatric patients. Leukemia 24:2032–2038
- 5. Champlot S, Berthelot C, Pruvost M et al (2010) An efficient multistrategy DNA decontamination procedure of PCR reagents for hypersensitive PCR applications. PloS One 5 doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0013042
- Loeffler J, Hebart H, Bialek R et al (1999) Contaminations occurring in fungal PCR assays. J Clin Microbiol 37:1200–1202
- 7. Baskova L, Landlinger C, Preuner S et al (2007) The Pan-AC assay: a single-reaction real-time PCR test for quantitative detection of a broad range of *Aspergillus* and *Candida* species. J Med Microbiol 56:1167–1173
- Haleem Khan AA, Mohan Karuppayil S (2012) Fungal pollution of indoor environments and its management. Saudi J Biol Sci 19:405–426

- 9. Grice EA, Segre JA (2011) The skin microbiome. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:244–253
- Czurda S, Smelik S, Preuner-Stix S et al (2016) Occurrence of fungal DNA contamination in PCR reagents: approaches to control and decontamination. J Clin Microbiol 54:148–152
- 11. Fredricks DN, Smith C, Meier A (2005) Comparison of six DNA extraction methods for recovery of fungal DNA as assessed by quantitative PCR. J Clin Microbiol 43:5122–5128
- 12. Miyajima Y, Satoh K, Umeda Y et al (2009) Quantitation of fungal DNA contamination in commercial zymolyase and lyticase used in the preparation of fungi. Nippon Ishinkin Gakkai Zasshi 50:259–262
- Rimek D, Garg AP, Haas WH et al (1999) Identification of contaminating fungal DNA sequences in Zymolyase. J Clin Microbiol 37:830–831
- Khot PD, Fredricks DN (2009) PCR-based diagnosis of human fungal infections. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther 7:1201–1221
- Harrison E, Stalhberger T, Whelan R et al (2010) Aspergillus DNA contamination in blood collection tubes. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 67:392–394
- 16. Nilsen IW, Overbo K, Jensen Havdalen L et al (2010) The enzyme and the cDNA sequence of a thermolabile and double-strand specific DNase from Northern shrimps (*Pandalus borealis*). PLoS One 5:e10295
- 17. Landlinger C, Preuner S, Willinger B et al (2009) Species-specific identification of a wide range of clinically relevant fungal pathogens by use of Luminex xMAP technology. J Clin Microbiol 47:1063–1073

Chapter 14

Broad-Spectrum Molecular Detection of Fungal Nucleic Acids by PCR-Based Amplification Techniques

Stefan Czurda and Thomas Lion

Abstract

Over the past decade, the incidence of life-threatening invasive fungal infections has dramatically increased. Infections caused by hitherto rare and emerging fungal pathogens are associated with significant morbidity and mortality among immunocompromised patients. These observations render the coverage of a broad range of clinically relevant fungal pathogens highly important. The so-called panfungal or, perhaps more correctly, broad-range nucleic acid amplification techniques do not only facilitate sensitive detection of all clinically relevant fungal species but are also rapid and can be applied to analyses of any patient specimens. They have therefore become valuable diagnostic tools for sensitive screening of patients at risk of invasive fungal infections. This chapter summarizes the currently available molecular technologies employed in testing of a wide range of fungal pathogens, and provides a detailed workflow for patient screening by broad-spectrum nucleic acid amplification techniques.

Key words Invasive fungal infections, Emerging fungal pathogens, Panfungal PCR, Molecular fungal diagnostics, Broad-range fungal diagnostics

1 Introduction

Invasive fungal infection (IFI) is a leading cause of morbidity and mortality in high-risk patients including allogeneic stem cell recipients, intensive care patients, individuals undergoing highdose chemotherapy, and patients with acquired or innate immune deficiencies [1, 2]. Although *Aspergillus fumigatus* and *Candida albicans* are still considered the main agents of IFIs, the spectrum of fungal pathogens has dramatically expanded well beyond these two species over the past decade [3]. Serious life-threatening IFIs are not only caused by non-*albicans* species of *Candida (Candida glabrata, Candida tropicalis, Candida krusei*, and *Candida parapsilosis*) and non-*fumigatus* representatives of the genus *Aspergillus (Aspergillus flavus, Aspergillus terreus, Aspergillus nidulans, Aspergillus niger, Aspergillus ustus*), but reportedly include also a variety of novel and taxonomically diverse opportunistic pathogens

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_14, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

such as various yeast-like organisms (Trichosporon, Malassezia, Rhodotorula, and Hansenula spp.) and moulds (Fusarium, Acremonium, Scedosporium spp., and Mucormycetes) [3, 4]. Today it is clear that virtually any fungal species may cause a potentially lethal infection in immunocompromised individuals [5]. Application of broad antifungal prophylaxis in-high risk patients has conceivably increased the occurrence of resistant species and has facilitated the emergence of hitherto uncommon fungal pathogens [6]. This development should be taken into account in the selection of suitable diagnostic tools. Rapid and sensitive diagnostic methods that cover a broad range of fungal species are mandatory for efficient screening and early diagnosis in febrile immunocompromised patients [7, 8]. A variety of broad-spectrum (panfungal) assays based on nucleic acid amplification techniques (NAAT) have been described including endpoint PCR [9-11], real-time PCR [7, 12–15], and RNA-based detection systems [16]. However, to date these techniques have not been included in the consensus definitions for diagnosis of invasive fungal diseases by the European Organization for Research and Development of Cancer and the Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/MSG) due to the current lack of standardization [17]. Nevertheless, these assays have the potential to become an important alternative or supplement to conventional diagnostic methods such as culture techniques, microscopic examination, and histopathology which are inherently slow and suffer from low sensitivity [1, 5, 18].

The majority of NAAT screening assays target the ribosomal DNA (rDNA) genes (18S, 28S, and 5.8S) which carry highly conserved sequences for broad-range detection, and are present in multiple copies facilitating highly sensitive analysis [9, 19, 20]. A published comprehensive selection of primers targeting the fungal ribosomal genes can serve as a basis for the development of broadspectrum detection assays [21]. Various types of clinical specimens such as bronchoalveolar lavage [22], tracheal secretions [15], fresh or paraffin-embedded tissues from primarily sterile body sites [11, 23], plasma [12], serum [15], and whole blood [7, 15] can be used for molecular testing [24]. The fungal load in peripheral blood specimens in patients with IFI may be very low [25], thus requiring highly sensitive detection methods. Viable Aspergillus hyphae are rarely found in peripheral blood because the tight architecture of the fungal filaments prevents cell shedding. However, detachment of small fragments may occasionally occur and drive the systemic spread of infection via the bloodstream, which is particularly evident in severely immunocompromised patients [26, 27]. Little information is available on the amount of fungal elements circulating in peripheral blood (PB) in this setting. Small test series in patients with hematological malignancies as well as blood samples from mice and rabbits experimentally infected with A.fumigatus showed fungal loads in a range of 10-100 colony

forming units (CFU) per ml [24, 25, 28]. In line with these data, the European Aspergillus PCR Initiative has defined the requested minimum detection limit of Aspergillus-specific PCR assays at 50 A. fumigatus conidia eluted in 100 µl or 27 rRNA gene copies per μ l eluate (based on a presumptive mean copy number of 54 per A. fumigatus genome) [29]. The estimated levels of Candida pathogens required for reliable DNA-based PCR detection in PB during invasive infection are 5-10 CFU/ml. However, the presence of a lower initial fungal burden during early stages of candidemia is conceivable, indicating that the achievement of higher sensitivity levels in PCR-based assays may be beneficial [30]. The broadspectrum/panfungal assay presented here is based on our experience in molecular diagnostics in the hemato-oncological and allogeneic stem cell transplantation setting, and facilitates screening in patients at risk of IFI. The TaqMan® probe-based system includes two separate PCR reactions [12]. Reaction I covers primarily moulds, and reaction II yeasts and Mucormycetes. Both PCR reactions target highly conserved regions within the 28S rRNA multicopy gene. Locked nucleic acids are incorporated into primers and probes facilitating increased binding efficacy and specificity of DNA amplification [31]. The screening assay permits rapid and sensitive detection of more than 80 different fungal pathogens, and has been adapted for use in clinical samples containing low amounts of fungal material such as PB [12]. The hands-on time required for DNA extraction and PCR analysis is approximately 6 h. The following workflow describes the application of the assay in the screening of patients at risk of IFI using PB specimens, but can be readily adapted to the analysis of other clinical materials.

2 Materials	
2.1 Blood Sample	1. 5 ml Biopure [™] DNA-free safe lock tubes (Eppendorf).
Processing	2. Biosphere [™] DNA-free pipette tips (Sarstedt).
	3. Lab coat.
	4. Nitrile gloves.
	5. Hypochlorite solution (Bleach).
	6. Disposable sterile arm sleeves.
2.2 DNA Extraction	1. MolYsis [™] Complete 5 DNA extraction kit (Molzym, Germany).
	2. 2 ml Biopure [™] DNA-free safe lock tubes (Eppendorf).
	3. Acid-washed glass beads (Sigma-Aldrich).
	4. Disrupter Genie device (Scientific Industries) for bead beating.

5.	PhHV (phocine herpes virus) cell culture supernatant: quanti-
	fied virus spiked into the primary sample is used to control
	DNA extraction and occurrence of PCR inhibition.

2.3 PCR Primers Primers and TaqMan[®] probes (Eurogentec): and Probes: Panfungal 1. Reaction I forward primer I: 5'-TAA AGC TAA ATA YYG Assay GCC RGA GA-3'. 2. Reaction I reverse primer I: 5'-CT[T] TYC AAA GTG CTT TTC A[T]C-3'. 3. Reaction I reverse primer II: 5'-CTC T[T]T TCA AAG TTC TTT TCA [T]C-3'. 4. Reaction I TaqMan[®] probe: 5'-6-FAM-ACT [T]GT [G]CG [C]TA [T]CG-BHQ-1-3'. 5. Reaction II forward primer I: 5'-GGG TGG TRA RYT CCW TCT AAR GCT AA-3'. 6. Reaction II forward primer II: 5'-GGG WGG TAA ATC YCW CCT AAA GCT AA-3'. 7. Reaction II reverse primer I: 5'-CTC T[T]T YCA AAG TKC TTT TCA[T]C-3'. 8. Reaction II TaqMan[®] probe: 5'-6-FAM-A[C]TT[G]T [T] C[G] [C]TA [T]CG-BHQ-1-3'. Nucleotides in brackets carry LNA modifications (see Notes 1 and **2**). 2.4 PCR Primers 1. PhHV forward primer: 5'-GGG CGA ATC ACA GAT TGA and Probe: ATC-3'. PhHVcontrol Reaction 2. PhHV reverse primer: 5'-GCG GTT CCA AAC GTA CCA A-3'. 3. PhHV TaqMan[®] probe: 5'-6-FAM-TTT TTA TGT GTC CGC CAC CAT CTG GAT C-TAMRA-3'. 2.5 PCR Equipment, 1. TaqMan[®] Gene Expression Master Mix (Thermo Fisher Scientific) containing uracil-DNA glycosylase (UNG) and Reagents, nucleotides including dUTP instead of dTTP to permit and Consumables elimination of potential contamination by carryover of amplicons. 2. 96-Well Reaction Plate (Thermo Fisher Scientific). 3. Optical Adhesive Film (Thermo Fisher Scientific). 4. DNA-free water (Molzym). 5. 7500 Real-Time PCR System (Thermo Fisher Scientific). 6. 1.5 ml Biopure[™] DNA-free safe lock tubes (Eppendorf).

3	Methods	
3.1 and	Blood Sampling Processing	1. Detailed procedures to avoid contamination during the com- plete workflow are compiled in the Chapter "Prerequisites for control of contamination in fungal diagnosis."
		 At least 3 ml of EDTA-anticoagulated peripheral blood (<i>see</i> Note 3) from patients at risk of IFI are required.
		 Gently invert EDTA-blood tube several times and store the sample in a DNA-free 5 ml tube (see Note 4) at −80 °C.
3.2	DNA Extraction	1. DNA extraction is performed using the MolYsis [™] Complete 5 DNA extraction kit, according the recommendations of the manufacturer, with minor modifications outlined herein. All buffers and enzymes indicated below are derived from the MolYsis [™] Kit.
		2. Use DNA-free pipette tips for all steps during extraction procedure.
		3. Thaw frozen blood at room temperature, and add 250 μ l CM buffer per 1 ml of sample, vortex for 15 s, and incubate at room temperature for 5 min.
		4. Briefly centrifuge to clear lid (see Note 4).
		5. Add 250 µl buffer DB1 per 1 ml of sample and 10 µl of MolDNase B, vortex for 15 s and incubate at room tempera- ture for 15 min.
		6. Centrifuge for 10 min at $12,000 \times g$ (see Note 4).
		7. Remove and discard the supernatant.
		8. Resuspend pellet in 1 ml RS buffer and transfer sample into a DNA-free 2 ml tube.
		9. Centrifuge for 5 min at $12,000 \times g$.
		10. Remove and discard the supernatant.
		11. Add quantified PhHV standard diluted in DNA-free water to the sample.
		12. Resuspend pellet in 80 μl RS buffer, add 20 μl BugLysis solution and 1.4 μl beta-mercaptoethanol, vortex for 15 s.
		13. Incubate reaction for 60 min at 45 °C on a thermoblock shaker at maximum vibration.
		14. Briefly centrifuge (pulse spin) to remove liquid from the lid.
		15. Add glass beads (<i>see</i> Note 5) and perform bead beating for 2 min using the Disruptor Genie device.
		16. Add 150 μl RP buffer and 20 μl Proteinase K, vortex for 15 s.
		17. Incubate reaction for 10 min at 56 °C on a thermoblock shaker at maximum vibration.

- 18. Preheat deionized water on a thermoblock at 70 °C.
- 19. Briefly centrifuge to remove liquid from the lid.
- 20. Add 250 µl CS buffer, vortex for 15 s.
- 21. Briefly centrifuge to remove liquid from the lid.
- 22. Add 250 µl AB buffer, vortex for 15 s.
- 23. Briefly centrifuge to remove liquid from the lid.
- 24. Place column in a 2 ml collection tube and transfer lysate onto column.
- 25. Centrifuge for 45 s at $12,000 \times g$.
- 26. Place column in a fresh 2 ml collection tube, add 400 μl WB buffer.
- 27. Centrifuge for 45 s at $12,000 \times g$.
- 28. Place column in a fresh 2 ml collection tube, add 400 μl of 70% ethanol.
- 29. Centrifuge for 3 min at $12,000 \times g$.
- 30. Place column in a fresh 1.5 ml collection tube, and add 100 μ l preheated deionized water (at 70 °C) to the column.
- 31. Incubate for 1 min at room temperature, and centrifuge for 1 min at $12,000 \times g$.
- Store eluate in DNA-free tubes at -20 °C for subsequent PCR analysis (see Note 6).

3.3 Real-Time PCR Reactions

- 1. Use DNA-free pipette tips during the entire procedure.
- 2. Set up PCR reaction I in a total volume of 25 µl including 12.5 µl TaqMan[®] Gene Expression Master Mix, 400 nM of each primer, 40 nM TaqMan[®] probe, and 5 µl eluted patient sample DNA (*see* Note 7).
- 3. Set up PCR reaction II in a total volume of 25 µl including 12.5 µl TaqMan[®] Gene Expression Master Mix, 400 nM of each primer, 50 nM TaqMan[®] probe, and 5 µl eluted patient sample DNA.
- Set up PhHV control PCR reaction in a total volume of 25 μl including, 16.4 μl TaqMan[®] Gene Expression Master Mix, 900 nM of each primer, 200 nM TaqMan[®] probe, and 5 μl eluted patient sample DNA.
- 5. Perform amplification using the following cycling profile: 2 min at 50 °C (uracil N-glycosylase-mediated degradation of potentially present contaminating amplicons containing dUTP), 10 min 95 °C, followed by 40 cycles of 15 s at 95 °C and 60 s at 60 °C.
- 6. Run reactions I and II for each patient sample in triplicates.
- 7. Run one PhHV control reaction for each patient sample.

- 8. On each plate, include at least three no-template control (NTC) reactions (5 μ l DNA-free water), and a positive control for reaction I (PCR with 100 fg *A. fumigatus* DNA as template) and for reaction II (PCR with 100 fg *C. albicans* DNA) (*see* **Note 8**).
- 9. Include an NTC (5 μl DNA-free water) for the PhHV control reaction on the plate.

3.4 ResultFor PCR-based test systems employed in clinical diagnosis, exten-
sive validation is required to establish criteria for negative and posi-
tive test results. The screening assay presented permits detection of
more than 80 different fungal pathogens, but the assay performance
in individual fungal species can display some differences. During
validation of the assay, the limit of detection (LOD) was defined for
all clinically relevant fungal pathogens. This was accomplished by
the establishment of cutoff $C_{\rm T}$ values representing the LOD for
reactions I and II. In view of potential inter-laboratory differences
in assay performance, it may be necessary to adapt the cutoff values
accordingly. General recommendations for result interpretation are
listed below:

- 1. Cutoff values at our center for reaction I and II are 36.5 and 37.5, respectively. Adjustment to local assay performance may be required.
- 2. In clinical testing, results of both PCR reactions are evaluated independently. At least two of three replicates per reaction have to display $C_{\rm T}$ values at or above the established LOD for a positive test result. Two consecutive positive results within a febrile episode are required to support the diagnosis of IFI [7].
- 3. NTCs for reactions I and II have to be negative or display $C_{\rm T}$ values beyond the respective LOD for a valid test result.
- 4. Spiked PhHV control reactions in patient samples have to display values within a predefined range to ensure adequate assay performance (DNA extraction efficiency, absence of PCR inhibition).
- 5. NTC for the PhHV control reaction must be negative for a valid test result.
- 6. Positive controls for reactions I and II have to display values within a predefined range for a valid test result.
- 7. Testing has to be repeated if results do not meet the indicated validity criteria.

4 Notes

1. Oligonucleotides for real-time PCR containing locked-nucleic acids are available at licensed companies, and are more expensive than conventional primers and probes without modifications.

- 2. Most primers used in the assay presented contain degenerated bases (wobble positions). Based on our experience, we recommend purification with desalting of primers with degenerated bases to facilitate equal distribution of the primer variants.
- 3. Testing of at least 3 ml EDTA-PB as starting material is recommended by White et al. [29]. It is necessary to bear in mind, however, that it may not be possible to collect 3 ml blood samples in all instances (e.g., in young pediatric patients).
- 4. Handling, storage, and centrifugation of 5 ml tubes requires compatible laboratory equipment.
- 5. Glass beads can be added by using an inverted 1 ml DNA-free pipetting tip. The glass beads should represent approximately one-third of the total sample volume.
- 6. The DNA extracted from patient material should be stored in aliquots to avoid multiple freezing and thawing steps in case repeated testing is required.
- 7. For long-term storage, aliquots of master mix solutions and primer/probe stocks should be prepared and stored at -20 °C. More than two freezing and thawing steps should be avoided to prevent a negative impact on assay performance.
- 8. Genomic DNA for positive control reactions was isolated from cultures of *Aspergillus fumigatus* and *Candida albicans*. Nucleic acid extraction was performed essentially as described (*see* Subheading 3.2), but extraction was started at **step 9**, and addition of the PhHV control was omitted. DNA was quantified using Quant-iT[™] PicoGreen[®] dsDNA Assay Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA). Aliquots of quantified DNA were stored at -80 °C.

Acknowledgements

This work was performed within the FUNGITECT project supported by a grant from the European Commission (N° 602125) within the 7th Framework Programme (FP7).

References

- Barnes PD, Marr KA (2007) Risks, diagnosis and outcomes of invasive fungal infections in haematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients. Br J Haematol 139:519–531
- Preuner S, Lion T (2009) Towards molecular diagnostics of invasive fungal infections. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 9:397–401
- 3. Pfaller MA, Diekema DJ (2004) Rare and emerging opportunistic fungal pathogens:

concern for resistance beyond *Candida albicans* and *Aspergillus fumigatus*. J Clin Microbiol 42:4419-4431

- Tuite NL, Lacey K (2013) Overview of invasive fungal infections. Methods Mol Biol 968:1–23
- Alexander BD, Pfaller MA (2006) Contemporary tools for the diagnosis and management of invasive mycoses. Clin Infect Dis 43:15–17

- Caston-Osorio JJ, Rivero A, Torre-Cisneros J (2008) Epidemiology of invasive fungal infection. Int J Antimicrob Agents 32(Suppl 2):S103–S109
- Jordanides NE, Allan EK, McLintock LA et al (2005) A prospective study of real-time panfungal PCR for the early diagnosis of invasive fungal infection in haemato-oncology patients. Bone Marrow Transplant 35:389–395
- Peters RP, van Agtmael MA, Danner SA et al (2004) New developments in the diagnosis of bloodstream infections. Lancet Infect Dis 4:751–760
- Munoz-Cadavid C, Rudd S, Zaki SR et al (2010) Improving molecular detection of fungal DNA in formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded tissues: comparison of five tissue DNA extraction methods using panfungal PCR. J Clin Microbiol 48:2147–2153
- Van Burik JA, Myerson D, Schreckhise RW et al (1998) Panfungal PCR assay for detection of fungal infection in human blood specimens. J Clin Microbiol 36:1169–1175
- Lau A, Chen S, Sorrell T et al (2007) Development and clinical application of a panfungal PCR assay to detect and identify fungal DNA in tissue specimens. J Clin Microbiol 45:380–385
- 12. Landlinger C, Preuner S, Baskova L et al (2010) Diagnosis of invasive fungal infections by a real-time panfungal PCR assay in immunocompromised pediatric patients. Leukemia 24:2032–2038
- El-Sayed ZA, Hasan ZE, Nasr RAR (2012) Real-time PCR in the early detection of invasive fungal infection in immunodeficient infants and children. Egypt J Pediatr Allergy Immunol 10:67–74
- 14. De Marco D, Perotti M, Ossi CM et al (2007) Development and validation of a molecular method for the diagnosis of medically important fungal infections. New Microbiol 30:308–312
- Vollmer T, Stormer M, Kleesiek K et al (2008) Evaluation of novel broad-range real-time PCR assay for rapid detection of human pathogenic fungi in various clinical specimens. J Clin Microbiol 46:1919–1926
- 16. Zhao Y, Park S, Kreiswirth BN et al (2009) Rapid real-time nucleic acid sequence-based amplification-molecular beacon platform to detect fungal and bacterial bloodstream infections. J Clin Microbiol 47:2067–2078
- 17. De Pauw B, Walsh TJ, Donnelly JP et al (2008) Revised definitions of invasive fungal

disease from the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Invasive Fungal Infections Cooperative Group and the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/ MSG) Consensus Group. Clin Infect Dis 46:1813–1821

- Stevens DA (2002) Diagnosis of fungal infections: current status. J Antimicrob Chemother 49(Suppl 1):11–19
- Khot PD, Ko DL, Fredricks DN (2009) Sequencing and analysis of fungal rRNA operons for development of broad-range fungal PCR assays. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:1559–1565
- 20. Hasseine L, Cassaing S, Robert-Gangneux F et al (2015) High negative predictive value diagnostic strategies for the reevaluation of early antifungal treatment: a multicenter prospective trial in patients at risk for invasive fungal infections. J Infect 71:258–265
- 21. White TJ, Bruns T, Lee S, Taylor J (1990) Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics. In: Innis MA, Gelfand DH, Sninsky JJ, White TJ (ed) PCR protocols. A guide to methods and applications. pp 315–322
- 22. Schabereiter-Gurtner C, Selitsch B, Rotter ML et al (2007) Development of novel real-time PCR assays for detection and differentiation of eleven medically important *Aspergillus* and *Candida* species in clinical specimens. J Clin Microbiol 45:906–914
- 23. Babouee B, Goldenberger D, Elzi L et al (2013) Prospective study of a panfungal PCR assay followed by sequencing, for the detection of fungal DNA in normally sterile specimens in a clinical setting: a complementary tool in the diagnosis of invasive fungal disease? Clin Microbiol Infect 19:E354–E357
- Duval SM, Donnelly JP, Barnes R, Loeffler J (2008) PCR-based methods with aspergillosis as a model. J Invasive Fungal Infect 2:46–51
- 25. Loeffler J, Henke N, Hebart H et al (2000) Quantification of fungal DNA by using fluorescence resonance energy transfer and the light cycler system. J Clin Microbiol 38:586–590
- McCormick A, Loeffler J, Ebel F (2010) Aspergillus fumigatus: contours of an opportu- nistic human pathogen. Cell Microbiol 12:1535–1543
- Filler SG, Sheppard DC (2006) Fungal invasion of normally non-phagocytic host cells. PLoS Pathog 2:e129

- Loeffler J, Kloepfer K, Hebart H et al (2002) Polymerase chain reaction detection of *Aspergillus* DNA in experimental models of invasive aspergillosis. J Infect Dis 185:1203–1206
- 29. White PL, Bretagne S, Klingspor L et al (2010) *Aspergillus* PCR: one step closer to standardization. J Clin Microbiol 48:1231–1240
- Pfeiffer CD, Samsa GP, Schell WA et al (2011) Quantitation of *Candida* CFU in initial positive blood cultures. J Clin Microbiol 49:2879–2883
- Ballantyne KN, van Oorschot RA, Mitchell RJ (2008) Locked nucleic acids in PCR primers increase sensitivity and performance. Genomics 91:301–305

Chapter 15

Genus- and Species-Specific PCR Detection Methods

Jan Springer and Jürgen Löffler

Abstract

PCR-based detection of fungal pathogens offers a sensitive and specific tool for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections. A large variety of different clinical specimen types can be used as original material. However, certain precautions, in addition to the published MIQE guidelines [1], need to be taken to prevent contaminations from airborne fungal spores and PCR reagents. In addition, the European *Aspergillus* PCR Initiative (EAPCRI) recently defined standards for *Aspergillus* PCR [2, 3], following these recommendations leads to superior sensitivity. The combination of fungal PCR with the galactomannan ELISA assay increases the sensitivity for the detection of *Aspergillus* DNA from blood, compared to a single assay only [4, 5].

Key words DNA, Detection, Fungi, PCR, Amplification, Broad-range PCR, Species-specific method

1 Introduction

PCR-based detection of fungal pathogens offers a sensitive and specific tool for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections. A large variety of different clinical specimen types can be used as original material. However, certain precautions, in addition to the published MIQE guidelines [1], need to be taken to prevent contaminations from airborne fungal spores and PCR reagents. In addition, the European *Aspergillus* PCR Initiative (EAPCRI) recently defined standards for *Aspergillus* PCR [2, 3], following these recommendations leads to superior sensitivity. The combination of fungal PCR with the galactomannan ELISA assay increases the sensitivity for the detection of *Aspergillus* DNA from blood, compared to a single assay only [4, 5].

Mortality due to invasive fungal infections (IFI) remains unacceptably high, particularly in hematological patients [6]. In these heavily immunocompromised patients, the outcome from IFI strongly depends upon the extent of infection, but also whether specific diagnosis is made and if treatment with an effective drug is begun early enough [7]. However, the low sensitivity of commonly

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_15, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

used fungal detection methods leads either to a delayed start or to a broad but frequently unjustified use of expensive and/or toxic antifungal agents [8].

A step towards a more targeted and economic use of antifungal agents was made by the introduction of molecular detection methods for fungal DNA in clinical samples.

In this chapter, we focus on the peculiarities of such molecular detection methods for mould infections, especially on molecular assays for the most frequent and thus most devastating mould infection, invasive aspergillosis (IA).

The highest incidence (10–20%) and mortality rates (60–90%, in CNS aspergillosis up to 100%) of IA have been reported following allogeneic HSCT and heart or lung transplantation. The reason for such patients developing IA is that the underlying disease and its treatment with chemotherapy induce bone marrow failure resulting in a lack of functioning polymorphonuclear granulocytes and impaired T cell-mediated immunity [7]. Such losses of function especially of the innate immunity rapidly lead to impaired local defenses, including of the oral cavity, and of the gastrointestinal and respiratory tracts. In the latter, fungal spores can germinate, infect lung tissue and progress to angioinvasion, which usually leads to further dissemination to other organs [9]. Nevertheless, direct demonstration of *Aspergillus* infection is rare by culture of sterile body fluids, and obtaining tissue by lung biopsy is seldom possible, which again hampers proper diagnosis.

Due to the low and inconstant frequency of fungal pathogens in sterile body fluids, successful recovery requires highly sensitive and specific detection procedures, such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR) based assays. Furthermore, relatively large sample volumes (usually of whole blood, plasma, serum, or bronchoalveolar lavage) need to be processed, which is demanding and requires specific protocols for DNA extraction. Additionally, due to the omnipresent environmental exposure to airborne fungal spores, specific and rigid preventative measures need to be taken for successful PCR-based diagnosis of fungi. This includes among others the use of (1) fungal DNA-free reagents and consumables, (2) an adequate number of positive and negative controls, (3) laminar air flow hoods for all working steps, and of course, (4) the guidelines described in the MIQE (minimum information for publication of quantitative real-time PCR experiments, [1]).

Finally, investigators need to consider that highly sensitive tests such as PCR assays usually deliver a high negative predictive value for the disease. In consequence, this means that IFI normally can be ruled out if a PCR assay used as a screening test shows a negative result. On the other hand, PCR positive results of such assays can be used for confirmation of IA.

In bivariate analyses, the EAPCRI group observed significant positive correlations between PCR sensitivity and the volume of plasma used for DNA extraction, the ratio between the volume of plasma used for extraction and the subsequent elution volume, the reaction mixture volume used for PCR, the analysis of ≥ 2 replicates, and the use of an internal control [10].

In the following chapters, we address these points and describe in detail laboratory methods and protocols for the sensitive and specific detection of *A. fumigatus* and other medically relevant moulds isolated from clinical specimens. This includes PCR primer and probe sequences, PCR protocols for broad-range and genusspecific PCR tests as well as adequate control assays.

2 Materials

2.1 Broad-Range Fungal PCR

Broad-range PCR assays can be of enormous relevance as screening tools, such as for prospective screening of blood samples during neutropenic episodes in patients with acute leukemia or after allogeneic stem cell transplantation and in other high-risk patient cohorts. However, due to large homologies of primers and probes with many different fungal species and genera and due to the omnipresence of fungal spores in the air, the risk of contamination is high. In consequence, strict controlling of these PCR assays is mandatory.

As a broad-range fungal approach we describe a modified version of the assay published by Einsele et al. [11]. The primers amplify a region of the 18S ribosomal gene cluster, a consensus sequence for fungal pathogens. Depending on the detected fungal pathogen the amplicon size varies between 482 and 503 bp. The described probes, specific for various *Aspergillus* and *Candida* species were revised, now using a broad-range hydrolysis probe facilitating the detection on a real-time PCR platform, such as the StepOnePlus machine (Applied Biosystems). Alternatively, the primers can be used in a conventional PCR assay. Then, amplicon analysis should be performed by gel electrophoresis followed by DNA staining with ethidium bromide or SYBR green. Species identification is possible by amplicon analysis via sequencing.

- 1. 50µMforwardprimer:5'-ATTGGAGGGCAAGTCTGGTG-3'.
- 2. 50 µM reverse primer: 5'-CCGATCCCTAGTCGGCATAG-3'.
- 3. 5 μM probe: cgg[+T]aa[+T]tc[+C]ag[+C]tc[+C]aaWagcgt labeled with FAM and BHQ1; five nucleotides are modified (locked nucleic acid, LNA, [+nt]), one is degenerated whereas W replaces A or T (unpublished own data).
- 4. 2× TaqMan GenEx master mix (Applied Biosystems; GEX).
- 5. Molecular grade water.
- 6. 96-well PCR plate and cover or strips, suitable for real-time PCR.

2.2 Aspergillus-As the incidence of Candida infections, especially in hematological Specific PCR patients is reduced due to routine azole prophylaxis, Aspergillus is main the pathogen in this patient cohort. Broad-range fungal PCR has the potential to detect Aspergillus but could fail if other fungi are present. Especially in bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL), broadrange fungal PCR might detect colonizing Candida spp. as commensals. Then, detection of a second fungus is unlikely due to preferred amplification of the more frequent pathogen. Aspergillus spp. or other fungal pathogens, present in an expected lower amount than Candida will therefore be missed. This obstacle can be bypassed by using pathogen-specific PCR assays. We established a real-time PCR for the LightCycler machine and adapted this assay for the StepOnePlus machine by exchanging the FRET (fluorescence resonance energy transfer) probes by a hydrolysis probe [12]. Aspergillus-specific oligonucleotide primers and probes were designed to target the multi-copy ribosomal operon within the internal transcribed spacer 1 (ITS1) and the 5.8S region. In the LightCycler assay different Aspergillus species can be differentiated by their specific melting temperatures. Three pathogen groups are described. Due to the short amplicon size, sequencing cannot further elucidate the exact species of Aspergilli. Using the hydrolysisbased assay, detection on an Aspergillus spp. level is possible.

- 1. 5 or 50 μM Asp fum F (5'-GCAGTCTGAGTTGATTATCG TAATC-3').
- 2. 5 or 50 µM Fungi5.8_R (5'-CAGGGGGGGCGCAATGTGC-3').
- 3. 3 μM Fungi5.8_FL (5'-AATGCGA TAAGTAATGTGA ATTGCAGA-FL-3', where FL is fluorescein).
- 4. 3 μM Fungi5.8_LC640 (5'-LC Red640-TCAGTGAATCATC GAGTCTTTGAACGC-PH-3', where PH is phosphate).
- 5. Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO).
- 6. 25 mM MgCl₂.
- 7. LightCycler FastStart DNA Master HybProbe (Roche).
- 8. Glass capillaries.
- 9. Hydrolysis probe: 24 μ M ITS-PF (5'-FAM-CAGCGAAA TGCGATAAGTAATGTGAATTGCA-TAMRA-3', where FAM is 6-carboxyfluorescein and TAMRA is 6-carboxytetramethylrhodamine).
- 10. TaqMan GenEx master mix (Applied Biosystems).

2.3 Mucorales-Specific PCR Improved diagnostics as well as effective anti-Aspergillus prophylaxis and treatment has recently led to a decrease of infections caused by Candida and Aspergillus and to a rise of the so-called "rare fungal pathogens" including members of the order of Mucorales, Fusarium spp., and others. Invasive mucormycosis is a fast progressing and often fatal fungal infection and difficult to

diagnose. Standard techniques are insensitive, whereas molecular assays provide a tool for fast species identification. A semi-nested conventional assay specific for Mucorales, targeting the 18S rRNA was described by Bialek et al. [13]. Further identification to at least genus level is possible by amplicon sequencing. Others modified this assay by using EvaGreen and high resolution melting curve analysis (HRM) to identify species without sequencing in a realtime PCR format [14]. The melting temperatures (*Tm*) for each tested species were as follows: for *Rhizopus microsporus*, 76.46 °C; for *Rhizopus oryzae*, 76.59 °C; for *Mucor racemosus*, 76.78 °C; for *Mucor circinelloides*, 76.98 °C; for *Rhizomucor pusillus*, 77.87 °C; and for *Lichtheimia corymbifera*, 78.56 °C. All HRM results were confirmed by sequencing.

- 1. Outer primers ZM1 (5'-ATT ACC ATG AGC AAA TCA GA-3').
- 2. ZM2 (5'-TCCGTC AAT TCC TTT AAG TTT C-3').
- 3. Inner primer ZM3 (5'-CAA TCC AAG AAT TTCACC TCT AG-3').
- 4. 10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.3).
- 5. 50 mM KCl.
- 6. 2.5 mM MgCl₂.
- 7. AmpliTaq DNA polymerase (Roche).
- 8. 100 mM of each dNTP.

2.4 Fusarium-	Invasive fusariosis is a usually disseminated fungal infection with a
Specific Pur	radiologic picture similar to IA, nowever, different nom aspergi-
	losis, patients have frequently disseminated nodular and papular
	skin lesions and positive blood cultures. Their outcome is usually
	poor, and largely dependent on the recovery of the immune status
	of the host, particularly neutropenia [15]. A Fusarium-specific
	conventional PCR was established by Hue et al. [16]. The oligo-
	nucleotides P28SL and P58SL amplify a fragment of the ribosomal
	genes (rRNAs) spanning the ITS2 and a part of the 5.8S and 28S
	gene region. The amplicon has a length of 329 hp
	gene region. The unpreon has a length of 027 op.
	1. P58SL.5'-AGT ATT CTG GCG GGC ATG CCT GT-3'.
	2. P28SL.5′-ACA AAT TAC AAC TCG GGC CCG AGA-3′.

- 3. Agarose.
- 4. Tris-acetate-EDTA buffer (TAE).
- 5. 100-bp DNA Ladder.
- 6. Ethidium bromide/SYBR Green.

2.5 Control PCR In each PCR, numerous negative controls for all extraction and detection steps (pretested material, e.g., human serum from healthy donors and PCR-grade water), extraction controls (EC)

spiked with control material, e.g., *Aspergillus* conidia or *Bacillus subtilis* DNA, positive PCR controls with low copy numbers of target DNA and PCR inhibition controls (IC) need to be included.

The IC is a second independent PCR assay to monitor samples for PCR inhibition. The amount of IC spiked in every sample should result in a stable signal (crossing point/Cq value). Reduction of the expected real-time value indicates PCR inhibition which is extrapolated to affect also the PCR performance of the pathogenspecific assay. The same template amount and PCR condition should preferably be used. Ideally, the IC is performed on the same plate as the fungal assay. In principle, every target except the specific pathogen can be used. The amount of IC should be in the range of the expected pathogen load. As this is quite low for *Aspergillus* in blood, the lowest stable signal should be aimed.

- 1. 16S S 5'-ggTCTT gAC ATC CTC TgA cAA tCC TA-3'.
- 2. 16S A 5'-AAC TgA ATg CTg gCA ACT AAg ATC A-3'.
- 3. Hydrolysis probe 16S TM 5'-JOE-AgAgTgACAgg TggTgCATggTTg TC-BHQ1-3'.
- 4. Bacillus subtilis DNA (as template to spike into PCR master mix).
- 5. TaqMan GenEx master mix (Applied Biosystems).

3 Methods

In general, reagents and templates should be stored at 4 °C. By using "hot-start" Taq polymerase all procedures can be carried out at room temperature and in DNA-free UV cabinets. To avoid labbased cross-over contaminations, gloves are mandatory and should always be exchanged if things outside of the cabinet are touched (*see* **Notes 1** and **2**).

3.1 Broad-Range PCR

- 1. Amplification reactions are performed in a 20 μ l volume containing 12.5 pmol of forward and reverse primers (being equal to 0.25 μ l of a 50 μ M solution), 1.9 pmol of probe, and 10 μ l of TaqMan GenEx master mix (Applied Biosystems; *see* **Notes 3** and **4**).
- 2. With adjustment of the amount of primers and probe to 0.88 and 5 μ l of template (*see* Note 5), 4.13 μ l water has to be added to every reaction.
- 3. Prepare a PCR master mix and aliquot 15 μ l in every well.
- 4. Use a support base to avoid contact of wells to any surface (*see* Note 6).
- 5. Add the negative controls first, then the different templates, and at the end the positive controls to the dedicated wells. If possible separate the positive controls spatially from the rest to avoid cross-contaminations.

- 6. Seal the plate and spin it for 1 min at $900 \times g$ to remove bubbles.
- 7. Amplification is carried out as follows: uracil-DNA glycosylase (UNG; *see* **Note 3**) activation at 50 °C for 2 min, initial *Taq* polymerase activation at 95 °C for 10 min, followed by 50 cycles (*see* **Note** 7) of 95 °C for 15 s, 55 °C for 10 s, and 72 °C for 25 s.
- 8. In each run, negative and positive controls must be included. As the fungal load is often close to the limit of detection, eluates should be analyzed at least in duplicates.
- 3.2 Aspergillus-Specific PCR
 1. Real-time PCR (qPCR) amplification is performed in 20 μl using a LightCycler PCR machine (model 1.5; Roche). Each 20 μl reaction mixture contains 2 μl of LightCycler FastStart DNA Master HybProbe, 62.5 nM Asp fum F, 125 nM Fungi5.8_R (*see* Note 8), 150 nM (each) probe Fungi5.8_FL and Fungi5.8_LC640, 1.25 μl of DMSO, 4 μl of MgCl₂ (25 mM), and 10 μl of extracted DNA (*see* Note 5).
 - 2. Target DNA amplification is carried out as follows: initial *Taq* polymerase activation was at 95 °C for 9 min, followed by 55 cycles (*see* **Note** 7) of 95 °C for 10 s, 54 °C for 30 s, and 72 °C for 25 s, followed by melting curve analysis.
 - 3. In each run, negative and positive controls are included. *Aspergillus*-specific amplification yields DNA amplicons of 153 bp in length.
 - 4. Different Aspergillus species can be distinguished by their specific melting temperatures: 64 °C for DNA of A. fumigatus, A. versicolor, A. lentulus, and A. nidulans, 58 °C for A. terreus and A. niger, and 54 °C for A. flavus (Fig. 1).

This LightCycler assay was converted into a hydrolysis-based probe assay to be run on a different PCR cycler and to increase sample capacity. The LightCycler is able to process 32 samples including controls in parallel, which is too low for high throughput assays with specimens analyzed in duplicates or triplicates. Here, a 96-well system is preferable. Real-time PCR amplification is performed in a 21 µl mixture using a StepOnePlus machine (see Note 9). Each reaction mixture contains 10 µl TaqMan GenEx master mix, 300 nM Asp fum F, 600 nM Fungi5.8_R (see Notes **3** and **8**), 143 nM probe ITS-PF, and 10 μ l of extracted DNA (*see* Note 5). Amplification is carried out as follows: uracil-DNA glycosylase (UNG) activation is at 50 °C for 2 min, and the initial Tag polymerase activation is at 95 °C for 10 min, followed by 55 cycles of 95 °C for 15 s, 54 °C for 30 s, and 72 °C for 30 s (see Note 7). Aspergillus-specific amplification yields DNA amplicons of 153 bp in length.



Fig. 1 Melting curves of amplified DNA from three different *Aspergillus spp.* groups (1: *A. fumigatus, A. versi-color, A. lentulus, A. nidulans,* 2: *A. terreus, A. niger,* 3: *A. flavus* DNA) in the LC assay

length, depending on the Mucorales species.

3.3 Mucorales-Specific PCR This assay is a semi-nested PCR reaction meaning that the PCR product of the first round will be re-amplified with one primer of the first round in a second PCR cycling round. The outer primers ZM1 and ZM2 amplify a 386 bp amplicon in *Rhizopus arrhizus*, which will be re-amplified in the second reaction using primers ZM1 and ZM3. This results in a PCR product of 175–177 bp

- The reaction mixture of the first PCR consists of 10 μl template DNA (*see* Note 5) in a total volume of 50 μl, with final concentrations of 10 mM Tris–HCl (pH 8.3), 50 mM KCl, and 2.5 mM MgCl₂, 1 mM of each primer of the outer primer sets (ZM1/ZM2), 1.5 U of AmpliTaq DNA polymerase, and 100 mM of each dNTP.
- 2. Identical reaction mixture is used for the nested PCR except that 1 μ l of the first reaction (template), 50 mM of each dNTP, and 1 mM of each inner primer (ZM1/ZM3) is used.
- 3. All reaction mixtures are thermally cycled once at 94 °C for 5 min, 35 times at 94 °C for 30 s, 50 °C for 30 s, and 72 °C for 1 min, and then once at 72 °C for 5 min.
- 4. As all PCR reaction tubes of the first PCR have to been opened, special care for carry-over contaminations must be applied (*see* **Note 2**).

3.4 Fusaria	n - 1. This PCR assay is performed with the following temperatures
Specific PCH	and PCR cycles: initial denaturation at 94 °C for 5 min,
	followed by 40 cycles of denaturation at 94 °C for 1 min,
	annealing at 68 °C for 1 min, and extension at 72 °C for 1 min.
	The thermal cycles are terminated by a final extension of
	10 min at 72 °C.

2. 5 µl of the PCR products are analyzed on a 2% agarose gel after electrophoresis in Tris–acetate–EDTA buffer.

- 3. A 100-bp DNA Ladder is used as a molecular size marker. Gels are stained with ethidium bromide (1 mg/ml) and visualized under UV light.
- 3.5 Internal Control
 PCR (IC)
 1. The reaction mixtures (21 μl in total, see Note 9) contain 0.12 μM primer 16S S and 0.12 μM 16S A, 0.07 μM hydrolysis probe 16S TM, 1000 plasmid copies of *Bacillus* DNA, 10 μl of TaqMan GenEx master mix (see Note 3), and 10 μl of template DNA.
 - 2. Amplification should use the same cycling protocol as the pathogen specific assay (see above).
 - 3. Also the same amount of template as in the pathogen specific assay should be used. Amplification of *Bacillus subtilis* DNA is quite stable under different cycling protocols but should be tested for any other new fungal PCR condition.

Duplexing both PCR reactions is an option by combining both targets in one reaction well. This monitors exactly the PCR conditions in each well, respectively. However, primer limited conditions should be established to enable the full efficiency of the pathogen detection reaction without any loss of sensitivity. This has to be optimized for each system and should result in stable signals in both assays. For the tested duplex combination targeting *Aspergillus/Bacillus subtilis* DNA in parallel, we found reduced sensitivity for detecting *Aspergillus* DNA when detection of *Bacillus* DNA was performed in parallel. Therefore, in this case, both targets are analyzed in monoplex reactions. As both assays are performed in different reaction wells, PCR conditions in the first well have to be extrapolated for the other.

If cell-free unbound DNA is extracted from serum samples, quality control (external control, EC) for DNA extraction consists of one negative control (fungal DNA-free human serum) and one *Bacillus*-positive serum specimen (spiked with 10,000 plasmid copies of *Bacillus subtilis* DNA). Besides the pathogen PCR detection, *Bacillus* DNA is amplified in a second reaction. This control reaction is used independently of the pathogen target (monoplex), but within the same PCR run (same PCR cycling condition).

4 Notes

- 1. Wear a second pair of **gloves** simultaneously over the first. For some brands this is possible with the same type. With others you have to use two different types of glove. The upper glove is used for work outside of the UV cabinet and can be easily discarded when working in the inside. The inner pair of gloves should exclusively be used in the DNA-free environment.
- 2. As fungal spores are omnipresent in the air, **contaminations** might be present in kits, reagents, and consumables. They can affect DNA extraction and PCR detection methods in the laboratory as well as the clinical samples themselves (contaminated blood collection tubes). Intensive monitoring is mandatory. Small aliquots of reagents, especially water aliquots, should be prepared and reused only 1–2 times. Samples should be handled under laminar flow, whereas pipetting of PCR steps should be done in DNA-free work places (UV cabinet). The workflow from DNA extraction to detection should be unidirectional and take place in separated rooms.
- 3. The commercial PCR master mix contains all necessary reagents for amplification. The producer guarantees stability and consistency of the product. Nevertheless, variability of the quality can occur in different batches. This should be tested especially if high sensitivity is important. The best is to use a single batch for a whole set of experiments. As mixes are stable for several months, sufficient reagents should be ordered for a whole study period.

Some PCR amplification mixes contain uracil-DNA glycosylase (UNG). This enzyme degrades DNA containing uracil after activation at 50 °C, which can be helpful to prevent carryover contaminations if amplicons have incorporated uracil instead of thymidine.

Some PCR mixes use a "hot-start" Taq polymerase which has to be activated prior to use (10 min at 95 °C). This enzyme allows pipetting of PCR reactions at room temperature. No unspecific amplification occurs during PCR handling.

- 4. For homogenous distribution, all PCR components (except the template) should be mixed together in a **master mix**. For volume calculation, take the number of samples in your individual run and add 10% (e.g., for 10 samples use calculation of 11-fold). An automated calculation can be done in an Excel sheet (*see* Table 1). Sample number can be adjusted by changing cell C2.
- 5. **Amount of template**: As a variety of different clinical sample types exists to diagnose fungal infections, the proportion of the original clinical sample volume to the volume of sample

1	А	В	С	Excel calculation
2		l×	11	
3	2× GEX	10	110	$=C2 \times B3$
4	50 µM primer_for	0.25	2.75	$=C2 \times B4$
5	50 µM primer_rev	0.25	2.75	$=C2 \times B5$
6	5 µM probe	0.38	4.125	$=C2 \times B6$
7	h20	4.13	45.375	$=C2 \times B7$

Table 1Excel calculation of master mix (broad-range assay)

analyzed in the PCR reaction has to be considered. This proportion is not only dependent on the volume tested in the PCR reaction but also on the specimen volume used for DNA extraction and on the elution volume. Whole blood and tissue samples contain higher amounts of human DNA than cell-free materials, such as serum and plasma. Therefore, tissue biopsies and whole blood samples are more likely to inhibit PCR reactions by an excess of human DNA.

In general, only EDTA-stabilized blood specimens should be used for DNA extraction. Citrate and heparin inhibit PCR reactions.

Many fungal PCR detection systems, especially from blood, work close to the limit of detection (LOD). High sensitivity is therefore needed. Besides high PCR efficiency, low elution volume, high input of template DNA and sample replication can help increasing the chances to detect even small amounts of target DNA. This concentration effect might not only affect the target DNA but also other parameters, e.g., human DNA. Thus, increasing the template amount can be counterproductive. This can be monitored by an IC assay or by using two different template amounts. As an example, if 2.5 and 5 μ l of a positive sample are used for PCR amplification, one would expect 2 different Cq values. Testing of 5 μ l should result in a decrease of Cq=1, as the double amount of target is present and detected. One Cq value is equal to a twofold change in target concentration.

Exceptions are expected in inhibited samples or in samples with such a low fungal load that they are not reproducible (Cq >40). An optimization for tissue sample eluates is shown by Babouee et al. [17]. They tested different amounts (0.5–10 μ l) of formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded (FFPE) tissue sample eluates in two different PCR assays. There, 0.5 and 2 μ l PCR

input showed the best results. In contrast, higher input volume is possible from extracts of cell-free blood materials as serum or plasma due to lower risk of PCR inhibition (own data).

- 6. By lifting the plate, you can **monitor complete filling** of all dedicated wells. For beginners it may be helpful to use colored reagents changing the color when template is added.
- 7. High cycle number can lead to unspecific amplification but can also compensate PCR inhibition partly. Amplification of only a few target copies should result in approximately Cq = 40 depending on the PCR efficiency.
- 8. **Asymmetric PCR** assays can enhance and stabilize real-time PCR signals. The DNA strand to which the probe binds is preferably amplified by applying twofold excess of the appropriated primer.
- 9. Using a commercial **twofold concentrated PCR mix** allows taking the same amount for assay components and PCR template. In a total volume of 20 μ l, this means 10 μ l. If 10 μ l of an eluate are tested, the ratio of PCR mix to eluate is slightly diminished. Using 10 μ l of twofold concentrated PCR mix in a total volume of **21** μ l reduces the end concentration from one-fold to 0.95-fold. The PCR reaction still works fine and for this approach primers and probe have to be included in 1 μ l.
- 10. To ensure homogenous concentrations of IC template in every test sample, spiking should be done into the PCR master mix. As an example, 10 test samples require a total of 11,000 plasmid copies. IC template should be hold in small volumes (e.g., by adding 0.1 μ l per PCR reaction [10,000 copies/ μ l] resulting in adding 1.1 μ l to the master mix).

References

- Bustin SA, Benes V, Garson JA, Hellemans J, Huggett J, Kubista M, Mueller R, Nolan T, Pfaffl MW, Shipley GL, Vandesompele J, Wittwer CT (2009) The MIQE guidelines: minimum information for publication of quantitative real-time PCR experiments. Clin Chem 55(4):611–622, doi:clinchem.2008.112797
 [pii] 10.1373/clinchem.2008.112797
- White PL, Bretagne S, Klingspor L, Melchers WJ, McCulloch E, Schulz B, Finnstrom N, Mengoli C, Barnes RA, Donnelly JP, Loeffler J (2010) Aspergillus PCR: one step closer to standardization. J Clin Microbiol 48(4):1231– 1240, doi:JCM.01767-09 [pii] 10.1128/ JCM.01767-09
- White PL, Mengoli C, Bretagne S, Cuenca-Estrella M, Finnstrom N, Klingspor L, Melchers WJ, McCulloch E, Barnes RA, Donnelly JP, Loeffler J (2011) Evaluation of

Aspergillus PCR protocols for testing serum specimens. J Clin Microbiol 49(11):3842– 3848, doi:JCM.05316-11 [pii] 10.1128/ JCM.05316-11

- 4. Rogers TR, Morton CO, Springer J, Conneally E, Heinz W, Kenny C, Frost S, Einsele H, Loeffler J (2013) Combined real-time PCR and galactomannan surveillance improves diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis in high risk patients with haematological malignancies. Br J Haematol. Accepted for Publication
- 5. Morrissey CO, Chen SCA, Sorrell TC, Milliken S, Bardy PG, Bradstock KF, Szer J, Halliday CL, Gilroy NM, Moore J, Schwarer AP, Guy S, Bajel A, Tramontana AR, Spelman T, Slavin MA, Australasian Leukaemia Lymphoma Group, The Australia, New Zealand Mycology Interest Group (2013) Galactomannan and PCR versus culture and histology for directing

use of antifungal treatment for invasive aspergillosis in high-risk haematology patients: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis 13(6):519–528

- Baddley JW, Andes DR, Marr KA, Kontoyiannis DP, Alexander BD, Kauffman CA, Oster RA, Anaissie EJ, Walsh TJ, Schuster MG, Wingard JR, Patterson TF, Ito JI, Williams OD, Chiller T, Pappas PG (2010) Factors associated with mortality in transplant patients with invasive aspergillosis. Clin Infect Dis 50(12):1559–1567
- Marr KA, Carter RA, Crippa F, Wald A, Corey L (2002) Epidemiology and outcome of mould infections in hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients. Clin Infect Dis 34(7):909–917
- Walsh TJ, Anaissie EJ, Denning DW, Herbrecht R, Kontoyiannis DP, Marr KA, Morrison VA, Segal BH, Steinbach WJ, Stevens DA, van Burik J-A, Wingard JR, Patterson TF, Infectious Diseases Society of America (2008) Treatment of aspergillosis: clinical practice guidelines of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis 46(3):327–360
- Luther K, Rohde M, Sturm K, Kotz A, Heesemann J, Ebel F (2008) Characterisation of the phagocytic uptake of *Aspergillus fumigatus* conidia by macrophages. Microbes Infect 10(2):175–184
- Loeffler J, Mengoli C, Springer J, Bretagne S, Cuenca-Estrella M, Klingspor L, Lagrou K, Melchers WJ, Morton CO, Barnes RA, Donnelly JP, White PL (2015) Analytical comparison of *in vitro*-spiked human serum and plasma for PCR-based detection of *Aspergillus fumigatus* DNA: a study by the European *Aspergillus* PCR initiative. J Clin Microbiol 53(9):2838–2845, doi:JCM.00906-15 [pii] 10.1128/JCM.00906-15
- Einsele H, Hebart H, Roller G, Loffler J, Rothenhofer I, Muller CA, Bowden RA, van Burik J, Engelhard D, Kanz L, Schumacher U

(1997) Detection and identification of fungal pathogens in blood by using molecular probes. J Clin Microbiol 35(6):1353–1360

- Springer J, Loeffler J, Heinz W, Schlossnagel H, Lehmann M, Morton O, Rogers TR, Schmitt C, Frosch M, Einsele H, Kurzai O (2011) Pathogen-specific DNA enrichment does not increase sensitivity of PCR for diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis in neutropenic patients. J Clin Microbiol 49(4):1267–1273, doi: JCM.01679-10 [pii] 10.1128/JCM.01679-10
- Bialek R, Konrad F, Kern J, Aepinus C, Cecenas L, Gonzalez GM, Just-Nubling G, Willinger B, Presterl E, Lass-Florl C, Rickerts V (2005) PCR based identification and discrimination of agents of mucormycosis and aspergillosis in paraffin wax embedded tissue. J Clin Pathol 58(11):1180–1184
- 14. Hrncirova K, Lengerova M, Kocmanova I, Racil Z, Volfova P, Palousova D, Moulis M, Weinbergerova B, Winterova J, Toskova M, Pospisilova S, Mayer J (2010) Rapid detection and identification of mucormycetes from culture and tissue samples by use of highresolution melt analysis. J Clin Microbiol 48(9):3392–3394, doi: JCM.01109-10 [pii] 10.1128/JCM.01109-10
- Nucci F, Nouer SA, Capone D, Anaissie E, Nucci M (2015) Fusariosis. Semin Respir Crit Care Med 36(5):706–714
- Hue FX, Huerre M, Rouffault MA, de Bievre C (1999) Specific detection of *Fusarium* species in blood and tissues by a PCR technique. J Clin Microbiol 37(8):2434–2438
- 17. Babouee Flury B, Weisser M, Prince SS, Bubendorf L, Battegay M, Frei R, Goldenberger D (2014) Performances of two different panfungal PCRs to detect mould DNA in formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded tissue: what are the limiting factors? BMC Infect Dis 14:692

Chapter 16

Identification of Fungal Pathogens in Tissue Samples from Patients with Proven Invasive Infection by Fluorescence *In Situ* Hybridization

Ilka McCormick Smith and Volker Rickerts

Abstract

Identification of fungal pathogens in clinical samples by hybridization with short oligonucleotide probes is increasingly used in the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections. Rapid and specific fungal identification has been documented in different diagnostic settings allowing for specific patient management. Identification of fungal pathogens in formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded tissue samples appears to be rewarding as these materials are stored in pathology archives offering an insight into the etiology of deep fungal infections that is often not achieved by non-molecular tests. In contrast to PCR based methods, amplification of target sequences is unnecessary limiting the potential for contamination and localization within infected tissue is possible helping to distinguish between colonization and infection.

Key words FISH, Invasive fungal infection, Formalin-fixed, Paraffin-embedded tissue, Candidiasis, Aspergillosis

1 Introduction

Fluorescence *in situ* hybridization (FISH) has been successfully used in environmental microbiology for the identification, localization, and quantification of phylogenetically defined microbes in divers samples [1]. In diagnostic mycology, FISH has predominantly been reported in three settings. First, yeasts including *Candida albicans*, *Cryptococcus neoformans*, and *Histoplasma capsulatum* have been accurately identified by specific FISH probes from precultivated blood culture bottles [2–4]. Commercially available FISH assays have been evaluated in single and multicenter trials for the identification of common agents of candidemia from blood culture bottles, demonstrating the applicability of FISH in diagnostic microbiology laboratories [5]. Second, the fungal pathogens *Cryptococcus neoformans* and *Cryptococcus gattii* were directly visualized in cerebrospinal fluid specimens from patients with cryptococcosis, demonstrating that FISH targeting fungi is

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_16, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

feasible directly from uncultivated clinical samples [4, 6]. Third, formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded (FFPE) tissue samples from patients with proven invasive fungal infection have been studied using in situ hybridization (ISH), which uses non fluorescent detection for pathogen visualization and less common FISH [7, 8]. As FFPE samples from patients with invasive fungal infections are stored in pathology archives, they represent a useful resource to define the etiology of invasive fungal infections by molecular methods. However, the use of FISH on FFPE specimens appears to be associated with challenges, especially in mould infections. These include first, a potential for low fluorescence signals probably due to low rRNA numbers, second, an uneven distribution of the signal in the fungal mycelium and a potential for autofluorescence [9]. Nevertheless, FISH used in combination with PCR and sequencing are powerful tools to characterize the etiology of invasive fungal infections including difficult to diagnose cases such as those caused by uncultivated pathogens or mixed fungi [10, 11].

The basic steps in hybridization experiments include fixation of samples containing fungi with formaldehyde or ethanol in order to preserve the integrity of fungal cells and allow the uptake of labeled oligonucleotides to reach their intracellular targets [1]. FISH applications in diagnostic mycology target ribosomal RNA (rRNA) with oligonucleotide probes. The availability of ribosomal RNA sequences of many fungi allows the targeted *in silico* design of oligonucleotide probes. Depending on which parts are targeted, probes hybridizing with single species or phylogenetically defined groups may de designed. After hybridization, unbound probes are *washed away* from samples. The hybridization signal is detected using Epifluorescence-, or confocal laser scanning microscopy (FISH), or microscopy (ISH).

2 Materials

2.1

Probe Desian

1. The Silva-homepa	age is a co	omprel	nensive	online	resource	for
FISH targeting r	ribosomal	RNA	(http://	//www.	arb-silva.o	de/
fish-probes/).						

- 2. Determine the fungal target species that should be detected by FISH. Check if probes have already been developed. The website probebase (http://131.130.66.201/probebase/) lists established rRNA-probes including some fungal probes.
- 3. Obtain good quality 18S- and/or 28S rRNA sequences of target fungi that should be identified by hybridization and non-target fungi. Choose a sequence (15–30 bp) with a complete match for target fungi with more than one mismatch with non-target fungi. The mismatches should be in central positions of a probe, as this is associated with better differentiation than

mismatches at the 3' or 5' end of the oligonucleotide. The website probecheck (http://131.130.66.200/cgi-bin/probecheck/probecheck.pl) allows to query a potential probe sequence against a database containing quality checked 18S-, or 28S rRNA. It also offers links to outside tools to determine probe characteristics such as melting temperature or potential hairpins (Oligo Calc) and BLAST® to query GenBank.

- 4. The accessibility of rRNA molecules differs among different localizations. Maps grading the accessibility are a useful resource to identify promising target regions [12, 13]. The homepage Mathfish (http://mathfish.cee.wisc.edu/probeaff. html) predicts the hybridization efficiency of a given probe with a target RNA sequence, an important determinant of the signal that may be obtained with the probe in a hybridization experiment.
- 5. Select fungi (target and non-target) for empirical probe testing. Choose non-target fungi with 1 and more mismatches.
- 6. Order DNA probes labeled with Cy3 or Cy5 at the 5' end purified by HPLC procedure for experimental evaluation.
- 2.2 Experimental
 Evaluation of Probes
 1. Fungi: Grow yeasts to *log* phase in shaking culture. For moulds, we use germlings grown without shaking for the initial experimental evaluation of probes. Depending on the growth rate of a mould, incubation between 6 and 24 h may be adequate for many species. Fungi can be fixed in ethanol (50%) or buffered formalin (37%, 1:2 in PBS) overnight, washed in PBS three times, and stored in 50% ethanol.
 - 2. We compare the performance of newly designed probes with target and non-target fungi in comparison to a positive control probe producing bright fluorescence with fungi (EUK 516) and a nonsense probe that does not hybridize with fungal rRNA using identical fluorophores and microscopy settings (non-EUB338) [9] (Fig. 1).

Several controls may be processed in parallel. Hybridization buffer without probes may be used to determine if autofluorescence is an issue with the target organisms. Hybridization after treatment of samples with RNAse has been used to document that detected signals are due to interaction of labeled probes with the rRNA-target [14].

3. For testing FFPE specimens from patients with invasive fungal infections, we cut 5 μ m sections from tissue blocks. The cuts are placed on microscopy slides. Prior to hybridization, we deparation them by dipping into octane for 10 s.

To produce clear signals in FFPE tissue samples, in our experience, probes with hybridization efficiency comparable to EUK 516 are necessary. If monolabeled DNA probes fail to



Fig. 1 Evaluation of FISH probes using cultivated fungi. Formalin-fixed fungi were incubated with the unspecific probe EUK516 (first row), the nonsense probe nonEUB338 (second row), without any probe (row 3), with EUK516 after treatment with RNAse (row 4), and with the specific probe *Candida* 317 targeting *Candida albicans* and close relatives (row 5). All probes labeled with Cy3, coded as *orange*. Counterstaining with DAPI (*blue*). Note difference in signal intensity of individual yeasts cells and uneven signal distribution in mould hyphae. The presence of a signal with the unspecific probe for all fungi documents the correct hybridization procedure. The absence of a signal in rows 2–3 excludes unspecific binding or autofluorescence. The absence of a signal in row 4 suggests probe binding to RNA determined the signal. Comparison between target fungi (*Candida albicans*) and non-target fungi documents the specific hybridization of probe *Candida* 317 (row 5)

produce sufficient signals, labeling with multiple fluorophore molecules, use of PNA probes or CARD-FISH may prove useful to augment signal [1].

DAPI is often used in parallel to stain double stranded DNA allowing the localization of fungi within samples and nuclei within fungal elements (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2 Hybridization of formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded tissue samples. *Upper*. patient with esophageal candidiasis. Yeast and pseudohyphae were visualized by hybridization with probe *Candida* 317 (labeled with Cy3, coded as *orange*), suggesting *C. albicans* as etiologic agent as confirmed by broad-range PCR and sequencing. *Lower*: mixed deep fungal infection. Fungal elements were visualized by hybridization with probe *Candida* 317 (labeled with Cy5, coded as *red*) and *Aspergillus* F (labeled with Cy3, coded as *orange*). Broad-range PCR and sequencing confirmed presence of DNA from *C. tropicalis* and *A. fumigatus* in the sample

2.3 Hybridization Procedure		Prepare all solutions using deionized sterile water.
		 SET-buffer (25×). NaCl 3.75 M, EDTA 25 mMol, Tris 0.5 M (pH 7.8) (all from Sigma). This buffer is used as ingredient for hybridization buffer (pure), to remove coverslips after hybridization (5× at 4 °C) and for washing away unbound probes after hybridization [0.2× at 50 °C (depending on probes used)].
		2. Bovine serum albumin 2% (Sigma).
		3. Dextran 2.5 g in 5 ml (Fluka).
		4. Poly A 25 mg in 2.5 ml (Sigma).

5. Salmon DNA pure (Sigma).

- 6. SDS 0.02% (Sigma).
- 7. DAPI (2500 ng/µl stock).
- FISH probes stocks are prepared at 500 ng/µl and stored at -20 °C in the dark. Working solution for use in hybridization buffer is at 50 ng/µl (*see* Note 1).
- 9. Microscope slides partitioned into 6–10 wells (Diagnostika; Menzel-Gläser).
- 10. Coverslips.
- 11. Hybridization chamber (Lock and lock food container).
- 12. Kimwipes.
- 13. Vectashield mounting fluid (Vector Labs).
- 14. Nail varnish to fix coverslips after application of mounting fluid.

3 Methods

Defrost ingredients for hybridization buffer, DAPI, and probe stocks.

- 1. Prepare fresh Hybridization buffer for each experiment $(5 \times \text{SET}, \text{dextran 10\%}, \text{BSA 0.2\%}, \text{polyadenosine 0.1 mg/ml}, \text{salmon testes DNA 20 µg/ml}, and SDS 0.02\% (see Subheading 2.3, item 7).$
- Mix hybridization buffer with probes (50 ng/μl) and DAPI (25 ng/μl) 2 μl each in 100 μl hybridization buffer.
- 3. Apply fungal elements on slides in different partitions, let dry, use one slide per probe or probe combination to prevent diffusion of probes between partitions (*see* **Note 2**).
- 4. Apply hybridization buffer with probes and DAPI on fungal material (approximately 10 μl per well, or 50–80 per FFPE embedded tissue section).
- 5. Apply coverslip, preventing formation of bubbles
- 6. Bring slides into hybridization chamber on Kimwipes soaked with water and close chamber
- Place hybridization chamber in hybridization oven at 50° (depending on probe melt temp). Incubate for 4–24 h.
- 8. Remove hybridization chamber from oven.
- Remove coverslips by dipping in cold 1:5 SET buffer (see Note 3).
- Wash three times (10 min) in SET 1:100 at 47 °C (depending on probe Tm).
- 11. Let dry in the absence of light.
- 12. Apply mounting solution.

- 13. Apply new coverslip.
- 14. Fix coverslip with Nail varnish.
- 15. Use epifluorescence or confocal laser scanning microscope, filters, and lasers matching excitation and emission wavelength of fluorophores (*see* Notes 4 and 5).

4 Notes

- 1. Probes may lose signal intensity by repeated freeze-thaw cycles. Prepare small portions of working solutions.
- 2. Use separate slides for individual probes or probe combinations as probes may diffuse between wells.
- 3. Mycelia may detach from wells during hybridization or post hybridization washes. Use of yeast cells and small germlings is favorable.
- 4. In tissue sections, fungal elements can be limited to small areas. Scanning a conventionally stained section may help localize fungal cells in the tissue.
- 5. Fluorescence signal within fungal cells may be limited to small foci often adjacent to non-necrotic host tissue.

References

- Amann R, Fuchs BM (2008) Single-cell identification in microbial communities by improved fluorescence *in situ* hybridization techniques. Nat Rev Microbiol 6(5):339–348
- Kempf VAJ, Trebesius K, Autenrieth IB (2000) Fluorescent *in situ* hybridization allows rapid identification of microorganisms in blood cultures. J Clin Microbiol 38(2):830–838
- 3. Da Silva RM Jr et al (2015) Fluorescent *in situ* hybridization of pre-incubated blood culture material for the rapid diagnosis of histoplasmosis. Med Mycol 53(2):160–164
- 4. Da Silva RM Jr et al (2015) Evaluation of fluorescence *in situ* hybridisation (FISH) for the detection of fungi directly from blood cultures and cerebrospinal fluid from patients with suspected invasive mycoses. Ann Clin Microbiol Antimicrob 14:6
- 5. Wilson DA et al (2005) Multicenter evaluation of a *Candida albicans* peptide nucleic acid fluorescent *in situ* hybridization probe for characterization of yeast isolates from blood cultures. J Clin Microbiol 43(6):2909–2912
- 6. Martins ML et al (2010) Direct and specific identification of *Cryptococcus neoformans* in biological samples using fluorescently labelled

DNA probes. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 29(5):571–576

- Montone KT, Guarner J (2013) *In situ* hybridization for rRNA sequences in anatomic pathology specimens, applications for fungal pathogen detection: a review. Adv Anat Pathol 20(3):168–174
- Rickerts V (2015) Identification of fungal pathogens in formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded tissue samples by molecular methods. Fungal Biology 2016; 120(2):279–287
- 9. Rickerts V et al (2011) Comparison of quantitative real time PCR with sequencing and ribosomal RNA-FISH for the identification of fungi in formalin fixed, paraffin-embedded tissue specimens. BMC Infect Dis 11:202
- 10. Fredricks DN et al (2000) Rhinosporidium seeberi: a human pathogen from a novel group of aquatic protistan parasites. Emerg Infect Dis 6(3):273-282
- 11. Rickerts V et al (2013) Deciphering the aetiology of a mixed fungal infection by broad-range PCR with sequencing and fluorescence *in situ* hybridisation. Mycoses 2013;56(6):681–686
- 12. Behrens S et al (2003) *In situ* accessibility of small-subunit rRNA of members of the

domains bacteria, archaea, and eucarya to Cy3labeled oligonucleotide probes. Appl Environ Microbiol 69(3):1748–1758

13. Inacio J et al (2003) *In situ* accessibility of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* 26S rRNA to Cy3-labeled oligonucleotide probes comprising the

D1 and D2 domains. Appl Environ Microbiol 69(5):2899–2905

 Fredricks DN, Relman DA (2001) Localization of *Tropheryma whippelii* rRNA in tissues from patients with Whipple's disease. J Infect Dis 183(8):1229–1237

Chapter 17

Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy-Based Identification of Yeast

Uwe Himmelreich, Tania C. Sorrell, and Heide-Marie Daniel

Abstract

Rapid and robust high-throughput identification of environmental, industrial, or clinical yeast isolates is important whenever relatively large numbers of samples need to be processed in a cost-efficient way. Nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy generates complex data based on metabolite profiles, chemical composition and possibly on medium consumption, which can not only be used for the assessment of metabolic pathways but also for accurate identification of yeast down to the subspecies level. Initial results on NMR based yeast identification where comparable with conventional and DNA-based identification. Potential advantages of NMR spectroscopy in mycological laboratories include not only accurate identification but also the potential of automated sample delivery, automated analysis using computer-based methods, rapid turnaround time, high throughput, and low running costs.

We describe here the sample preparation, data acquisition and analysis for NMR-based yeast identification. In addition, a roadmap for the development of classification strategies is given that will result in the acquisition of a database and analysis algorithms for yeast identification in different environments.

Key words NMR spectroscopy, Yeast, Identification, Classification, Nuclear magnetic resonance

1 Introduction

Identification of fungi relied traditionally on phenotypic information from microscopy, culture, and/or a limited array of biochemical tests. For fungi like yeasts, in which phenotypic differences are sparse, molecular identification methods are essential. Drawbacks of molecular identification methods are relatively high running costs and relatively long turnaround times. In particular in a clinical environment, rapid and objective high-throughput identification methods are essential to avoid delays for using the most efficient therapy. Novel technologies like nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR), infrared and Raman spectroscopy, and mass spectrometry generate complex data based on metabolite profiles of microorganisms (metabolome) [1–6]. Metabolomic methods can detect genotypic and phenotypic differences in closely related yeast

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_17, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

species and genetically modified yeast strains [5, 7-9]. Matrixassisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight (MALDI-TOF) mass spectrometry has already entered clinical microscopy laboratories as a routine method for the identification of yeast isolates [10-12]. Metabolomic analysis of spectroscopic data provides better discrimination between microbes than transcriptomics and proteomics [8, 13].

While MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry based identification systems have been established for routine analysis in microbiological laboratories, NMR spectroscopy provides similar accuracy but adds some advantages. The ease of sample preparation for NMR spectroscopy makes automation and thereby high-throughput data acquisition possible [14]. The acquisition and automated statistical analysis of NMR spectra is rapid (5–10 min), shows limited variability after repeated data acquisition, and is noninvasive. In particular the noninvasive nature of NMR spectroscopy has important bearings on in vivo diagnosis of infective lesions, in particular in the brain for an etiological identification of abscess causing microorganisms [15–17]. Mass spectrometry and NMR spectroscopy are to some extent complementary methods. While MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry of biological samples mainly identifies proteins, NMR spectroscopy identifies small molecules and metabolites. Both methods are attractive in biology and biomedicine because they are capable of simultaneous recognition of hundreds of cellular compounds. While cells are destroyed during the acquisition of MALDI-TOF mass spectra, NMR spectra of living cells can be acquired under physiological or other conditions. For diagnostic purposes, NMR spectroscopy can be applied to isolated compounds, cell and tissue extracts, biological fluids like blood plasma, urine, or cerebrospinal fluid, cell suspensions, tissue biopsy specimens, and in vivo. NMR spectroscopy of yeast was not only able to identify isolates to the level of species and subspecies based on isolated cultures [1, 4, 9, 16] but also to assess susceptibility to antifungal drugs [18], distinguish between different causes of meningitis based on cerebrospinal fluid [19, 20], and follow up the success of antifungal treatment based on biofluids from patients [20]. While running costs for NMR spectroscopy are low, a disadvantage is its high costs for the instrumentation.

Conventional approaches of using NMR spectroscopy have the aim to identify metabolites or metabolic pathways that are of importance in biochemistry, bioengineering, industrial processes (for example food industry) but also in diagnosing diseases, assess metabolic pathways involved in pathogenesis and potential therapy [5, 21]. For the purpose of unambiguous assignment of NMR signals to particular metabolites, time-consuming multidimensional correlation NMR spectra are required. For the purpose of rapid identification, automated analysis approaches on NMR spectroscopic features (signals) are used that do not require the assignment of these features to particular chemicals.

NMR spectra of biological samples are characterized by high dimensionality (several thousand individual data points) and scarcity of available samples (in our case, the number of genetically independent yeast isolates that belong to particular taxa). A statistically meaningful analysis of a limited number of high-dimensional data points presents a challenge. Therefore, several automatic feature extraction methods (for example [22–24]) that explore statistical properties such as the spectral variability, similarity, or dissimilarity within groups can be used to develop classifiers for the identification of new, unknown yeast isolates. As NMR spectroscopic features are highly redundant (data do not span the entire high-dimensional space) and neighboring spectral features of NMR spectra are highly correlated, these highly correlated characteristics of neighboring spectral features can be exploited for feature extraction as successfully shown for closely related yeast species [25]. Efficient feature extraction methods should identify most discriminatory regions in the spectrum, which are then analyzed by classification methods like linear discriminate analysis or artificial neural networks [26].

Considering that at least 5-10 samples (isolates) per feature (for example spectral region) are required to achieve a robust and reliable classification and subsequent identification, a large number of independent yeast isolates is needed for the training process of those classifiers [26]. Classifier development would involve more than hundred strains per taxa. Classifiers developed on relatively small data sets can result in overly optimistic classification with attendant poor generalizability, so that new, independent samples will not be classified correctly [4, 27]. The larger the data base for classifier training, the more likely it is that randomly selected isolates of a particular class (sub-species, species, genus) are truly representative of the data space (phenotypic range) occupied by all members of that class. The selection of a cohort of yeast strains for classifier training should include a wide range of isolates that is not only representative for a particular application, environment or location but should include diverse strains. Hereby, type strains and commonly used reference strains allow comparison with reference methods and laboratories, but additional well-identified and documented strains improve the generalization potential of a classifier. Such quality-assured strains are available from accredited public microbial culture collections [28, 29].

In this article, we first focus on the description of protocols for the acquisition and processing of NMR spectra from environmental, industrial or clinical yeast isolates for rapid and high-throughput identification. As classifiers used for the identification of yeasts based on their NMR spectra are not yet readily available, we further explain a strategy to develop such classifiers.
2	Materials	
2.1	Microorganisms	Yeast strains can be of environmental, industrial, veterinarian, or clinical origin. They need to be viable and pure cultures. Culture conditions (including media) should be to some extent standardized (<i>see</i> Note 1). Filamentous fungi are less suitable for NMR based identification.
2.2	Yeast Culture	Culture of yeast cells should be performed using either static cultures on plates or liquid medium. Here, we focus on standard procedures for most common yeast species.
		1. DYPA plates (2% dextrose, 0.5% yeast extract, 1% peptone, 2% agar).
		2. Incubator operating at 27 °C or a similar temperature.
		3. Bunsen burner.
		4. Inoculation loops.
2.3 NMR		1. Economy, high-throughput NMR tubes of 5 mm diameter.
Spe	ctroscopy	 Phosphate buffer saline (PBS, consisting of 137 mM NaCl, 2.7 mM KCl, 10 mM Na₂HPO₄ and 1.8 mM KH₂PO₄) made up with sterile water and at least 25% deuterated water, containing 0.05% 3(trimethylsilyl)propionic-2,2,3,3-d4 acid (TSP).
		3. 1 ml plastic tubes.
		4. Vortexer.
		5. Pipettes (0.2–1 ml volume).
		6. Inoculation loops.
		7. NMR spectrometer (<i>see</i> Fig. 1b, c) equipped with a 5 mm ¹ H probe (also other probes like ¹ H/broad band or ¹ H/ ¹³ C inverse-detection probes can be used).
		8. Software for data acquisition and processing.
	The second second second second	



Fig. 1 Equipment required for the preparation (**a**) and acquisition of NMR spectra from yeast isolates (**b**—magnet of an 400 MHz NMR spectrometer, equipped with a 5 mm ¹H, ¹³C probe head and **c**—console and processing computer of the NMR spectrometer)

- 2.4 Data Analysis
 1. Data base containing NMR spectra of the yeast species that need to be identified. The data base should contain at least 30 strains per species. Each strain that is part of this reference data base needs to have a confirmed identity (*see* Note 2).
 - 2. Classification software.

3 Methods

- 3.1 Yeast Culture
 1. Pure yeasts are plated out on DYPA plates using sterile inoculation loops in an aseptic environment near the flame of an Bunsen burner.
 2. DVDA burner is a burner in the flame of a burner.
 - 2. DYPA plates are incubated for 48 h in an incubator operating at a temperature of 27 $^{\circ}$ C.
 - 3. Culture plates are transported to the NMR spectrometer. Plates can be kept at room temperature for up to 5 h.

3.2 Sample Preparation for NMR Spectroscopy Suspensions of yeast cells in PBS (containing at least 25% D₂O, PBS/D₂O) are prepared immediately before the acquisition of NMR data.

- 1. Cells are gently removed from the DYPA plates, without removing any agar, using an inoculation loop (at least 10^7 and up to 10^9 colony forming units, cfu; Fig. 2a).
- 2. The cell mass is suspended to homogeneity in a 1.5 ml plastic tube containing 0.5 ml PBS/D₂O. Hereby, cells are removed from the inoculation loop (Fig. 2b) and the suspension is briefly vortexed.
- 3. A volume of at least 0.5 ml of the homogeneous yeast suspension is transferred to an 5 mm NMR tube using a pipette. Make sure that no air bubbles are trapped in the NMR tube (Fig. 2c, d).



Fig. 2 Steps required for sample preparation to acquire an NMR spectrum of yeast suspensions. (a) Scrap $10^{6}-10^{8}$ yeast cells from the culture plate using an inoculation loop, (b) suspend the yeast cells in 0.5 ml PBS/ $D_{2}O$ (containing TSP), (c, d) transfer the yeast suspension to an NMR tube, (e) put the NMR tube in a rotor and transfer it to the magnet of the NMR spectrometer

3.3 Acquisition of NMR Spectra NMR spectra should be acquired as quickly as possible after sample preparation to avoid sedimentation of the yeast cells at the bottom of the NMR tube. Make sure that the NMR probe is tuned and matched to the ¹H frequency (*see* Note 3). NMR spectra have to be acquired at a defined temperature (27 °C). The most frequently used protocol for the acquisition of 1D ¹H NMR spectra is the 1D Nuclear Overhauser Enhancement Spectroscopy (NOESY) with water suppression, averaging over typically 32 scans, repetition times of 5 s, a spectral width of 12 ppm, acquiring 8 or 16k data points and spinning the sample at 20Hz to avoid sedimentation of the yeast cells during data acquisition (*see* Note 4).

- 1. Put NMR tube in rotor and load sample into the magnet of the NMR spectrometer (*see* Fig. 2e).
- 2. Generate a data file for the acquisition of a ¹H NMR spectrum based on a previously saved protocol (*see* **Note 5**).
- 3. Start spinning the sample.
- 4. Lock the sample (D_2O) and shim (*see* **Note 6**).
- 5. Adjust the receiver gain.
- 6. Start acquisition of the NMR spectrum.

3.4 Data Processing There are several possible approaches to use NMR spectra of microbes for their identification. Either the free induction decay (FID, time domain) or the NMR spectrum in the frequency domain is used for further analysis. In the first case, no additional data processing is required. However, NMR spectra are more commonly used in biological and biomedical applications. Here, we discuss in detail the steps required for preparing NMR spectra (frequency domain) for further analysis (*see* Fig. 3 and Note 7).

- 1. Perform Fourier transformation using the manufacturer's (NMR spectrometer) or third party software.
- 2. Perform phase and baseline correction according to documentation of the respective software.
- 3. Align/calibrate the frequency using the TSP signal (chemical shift $(\delta) = 0$ ppm).
- 4. Generate features for further analysis. The simplest and most commonly used features are the full range of data points of the normalized spectrum or integrals of spectral regions (binning, using even or variable width bucketing). For some specific applications, further transformation like the use of first derivatives of the spectrum or rank-orders of the original features provided better classification results (*see* Note 7). Spectral regions containing signals from "artifacts" like solvents (water) or calibration standards (TSP) need to be excluded.
- 5. Export the spectral features to the classification software.

Typical examples of closely and distantly related clinical and industrial yeast isolates are shown in Fig. 4.



Frequency (δ) [ppm]

Fig. 3 Steps required for the processing of an NMR spectrum. All steps can be routinely performed using the standard software of the NMR spectrometer or NMR software from other providers. The acquired data are originally in the time domain (free induction decay, FID). An NMR spectrum (frequency domain = chemical shift, δ) is generated by Fourier transformation. Phase errors are adjusted by phase correction. For accurate quantification (for example by integration), baseline correction is essential. In order to be able to align all NMR spectra, the frequency (chemical shift) is corrected using the TSP signal (far right, δ (TSP) = 0 ppm)



Fig. 4 NMR spectra of suspensions of yeast isolates. Closely and distantly related isolates are displayed and include (**a**) *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, (**b**) *Candida albicans*, (**c**) *Saccharomyces bayanus*, (**d**) *Saccharomyces pastorianus*, (**e**) *Metschnikowia pulcherrima*, and (**f**) *Cryptococcus gattii*

- 3.4.1 Quality Control To avoid misidentification due to poor spectral quality, minimum standards are required (*see* also Fig. 5). The most important parameters are the signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) and the spectral resolution (line width of reference peak). For both, manufacturers of NMR spectrometer provide routines for rapid assessment. For automated assessment of SNR, it is important to define a signal region of the spectrum that contains signals for all microbial isolates (typically chemical shift regions between 0.9–1.5 ppm and 3.0–3.8 ppm) and avoid signals from solvents (typically the region of remaining water signal between 4.5 and 4.8 ppm). For NMR spectra of yeast, noise can usually be defined in the chemical shift region 9–10 ppm. From our experiences, an SNR>20 is essential. The line width of the TSP signal should not exceed 10 Hz (*see* Note 8).
- **3.5 Data Analysis** Identification of unknown yeast strains based on their NMR spectra is done automatically by classification of the exported NMR data using a validated classifier. As only limited classifiers are publicly available and classification/identification questions may arise in different contexts (yeast species relevant for agro-industrial applications, environmental or clinical samples), we describe the



Fig. 5 Quality assessment of NMR spectra acquired from yeast isolates. Typical parameters to assess the quality of the NMR spectrometer can be determined using the manufacturer's software. For the identification of yeast isolates based on their NMR spectrum, the line width of a reference peak (TSP) should be smaller than 10 Hz. The signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) can be determined by defining a noise region (without signals) in the chemical shift region 9–10 ppm and a signal region in the chemical shift range 3.0–3.8 ppm. The SNR should be at least 20. For classification/identification, chemical shift regions that contain artifacts (for example water or TSP) should be removed

generation and validation of classifiers below. The development of accurate and robust classifiers for the identification of microbes consists of three processes as illustrated in Fig. 6.

3.5.1 Feature Reduction One intrinsic problem of using spectroscopic data for identification and diagnostic applications is that they consists of several thousand data points (high-dimensional feature space) but only very few samples (for example, yeast strains) per class (for example, yeast (sub) species). In order to avoid overtraining of classifiers and to arrive at a required sample to feature ratio of 5-10, features need to be reduced to the most discriminatory, removing non-discriminatory variance [26, 27, 30]. A data set of NMR spectra that was generated from independent yeast strains should be based on at least 5-10 times the number of selected features per species. For example, if the final classifier for identifying species A from species B is based on three spectral regions at least 15-30 independent strains of species A and B should be part of the data base (see Note 9). A variety of successful feature reduction and feature selection procedures are available of which only few can be mentioned:



Fig. 6 Flow chart for the development of classifiers for the identification of yeast isolates based on the NMR spectra. Spectral features like all data points of the normalized NMR spectra or normalized integral regions (buckets) are used as input. The feature reduction step reduces the original features to a few, most discriminatory features. These reduced features are then used to develop classifiers. After cross-validation by randomly splitting the original data set into training and tests sets, validation using a data set of new, independent isolates is necessary. If the validation of the independent data set results in insufficient specificity and/or sensitivity, the new data set is added to the original training set and all training steps are repeated. Otherwise, the resulting classifier can be used for the identification of new yeast isolates

- 1. Prior-knowledge driven selection: Based on knowledge of spectral regions in the NMR spectra (representing particular compounds) that contain mainly noise, artifacts (for example solvents) or signals from metabolites that can be used as potential markers for the identification of a particular microbial species, parts of the NMR spectrum can be excluded (noise, artifacts) or exclusively used as feature. This method is highly subjective, introduces potential bias, and is not suitable for (sub)species that are (metabolically) closely related.
- 2. Filtering methods rank features according to their discriminative power (and not according to the variance). A potential disadvantage of ranking methods is that they require prior knowledge of the classes (species, subspecies) present in the data (*see* Note 10). If the biochemical origin of a successful classification is of interest (for example, identification of biomarkers), extracted features from ranking methods have the advantage that they preserve their spectral identity (*see* Note 11). Several ranking models have been used to identify most relevant features like *t* test [31], Kruskal–Wallis test [32], or Fisher discriminant [33].
- 3. Projection or wrapper methods transform the data into a feature space and estimate the relevance of those features to the overall learning task. They are often used in combination with the eventual classifier to guide the selection method. Commonly used methods are principal component analysis [34, 35] and principal coordinate analysis [35]. Disadvantages of these methods are that, due to the transformation of the original

data into principal components, extraction of spectral features (metabolites) is not directly possible (*see* **Note 12**) and, due to ordering principal components according to maximum variance, the first principal components are not necessarily most discriminatory [27].

4. To overcome some of the limitations of the above mentioned standard methods, a variety of approaches have been taken. Examples for the use of NMR spectra for classification purposes include feature selection by using the Gini importance of random forests [23] or a statistical classification strategy that uses a genetic algorithm based region selection, which retains the spectral identity of selected features [22].

In our experience, different feature extraction methods result frequently in a similar classification, which is an indirect indication for the robustness of the classification process.

3.5.2 Development Classifiers are developed using the lowest number of selected and most discriminatory features that would result in correct and of Classifiers robust classification of an independent test set of yeast isolates. For classifier development, a large training data sets of NMR spectra from independent yeast isolates is required. Ideally, a training set for classifier development contains ten times more samples (per class) than features used in the final classifier, which reduces the risk of overtraining (see Note 13). Small training sets would result in overly optimistic classification with poor generalizability, so that new independent isolates are more frequently incorrectly identified [4, 9]. Various types of classifiers have been used for the analysis of spectroscopic data. They include linear discriminant analysis, k nearest neighbors, simple correlation methods, decision trees, neural networks and support vector machines. Experience has shown that the simpler classification approaches performed often more robust on independent test data than more complex and sophisticated approaches [26, 27].

3.5.3 Cross-Validation In particular for small data sets, splitting in an independent training and validation set is not always advisable due to the risk of overtraining. Cross-validation strategies aim to overcome the bias introduced by using the whole data for the training/development process of a classifier and at the same time for the assessment of its performance. The simplest cross-validation approach is the leaveone-out method, which uses all but one spectrum for the classifier development and then tests its performance using the left out spectrum. This process is then repeated N-times (*N*= number of spectra in the data set). Another approach is the random splitting of the data set in a training and a test set. A bootstrap-based crossvalidation method [36] was used for the classification of different Candida species [4]. Hereby, random resampling with replacement of samples for the training and validation process of classifiers was typically repeated 1000 times. The ultimate classifier consisted of the weighted output of the 1000 different bootstrap classifier coefficient sets. These ultimate classifiers are then again tested against new isolates, which are then again added to the training process until convergence of the accuracy for training and independent test set is achieved [4].

Each classifier yielded probabilities of class assignment for the individual spectra. For each sample x, the a posteriori probabilities pm(x) for all classes (taxa) $m \perp 1, 2, ..., K$ is calculated according to

$$p_{m}(x) = \left(1 + \sum_{n=1, n \neq m}^{K} \left(\frac{1}{p_{mn}(x)} - 1\right)\right)^{-1}$$

where $p_{mn}(x)$ is the class probability for x when submitted to the individual pair classifier C_{mn} . The individual probabilities of belonging to one of the predefined taxa are normalized by dividing them by the sum of all individual probabilities (e.g., $p_1[x] + p_2[x] + ... + p_K[x]$). The identification of a new isolate to one of the classes (taxa) with confidence is achieved if the probability of belonging to one class is larger than the average between 1 and even probabilities $((1 + K^{-1})/2)$. For example, for a classifier containing five different species, identification with confidence is achieved if the species with a probability larger than 60% ((1+1/5)/2=0.6). For classification probabilities that are smaller than $((1 + K^{-1})/2)$, the assignment of a spectrum to any species group is indeterminate.

4 Notes

- Culture conditions (time, temperature, medium) should allow optimal growth of the respective yeasts. They should be kept as constant as possible. Previous experiments have shown that minor variations in terms of duration of culture, temperature, additional storage have little or no effect on identification results [4]. Culture conditions should represent the natural environment of the yeast. For example, while the growth temperature for environmental and industrial strains is usually 25 or 27 °C, it is conventionally 30 °C for clinical isolates. It is important to keep culture conditions for the to-be-identified yeast identical to the conditions used for the acquisition of a training data set.
- 2. A data base of NMR spectra from the yeast species that need to be identified is necessary to train classification (identification) software. The data base should contain all species, subspecies, and varieties that are of relevance. Each entity, to which identification is attempted, such as species, subspecies or variety,

should be represented by the largest feasible genetic diversity of strains. If such a data base is not available it can be acquired using the acquisition protocol described above. This data base can then be used to train classifiers using commercial or purposely developed classification software. For further reading see also refs. [4, 9, 37].

- 3. Tuning and matching is usually performed for each sample. However, we have noticed that no or only marginal adaptations to the tuning and matching of the probe have to be made if similar samples (same type of NMR tube filled with the same volume of suspended yeast cells in the same buffer solution) are measured. Therefore, we only tune and match the probe for the first measurement of the day.
- 4. Once an acquisition protocol is selected, it is important to avoid unnecessary modifications to the protocol. The repetition time should be approximately five times the T_1 relaxation time of the metabolites. For much diluted samples (low cell numbers of 10^5-10^6), the number of scans should be increased from 32 to 128 or even 512, which will increase the total acquisition time of the NMR spectrum. We assume that power levels for radiofrequency pulses have been adjusted ones for the acquisition protocol. In our experience, it is also not necessary to adjust parameters for water suppression for each individual sample.
- 5. A template for the optimized acquisition protocol should be saved and protected from modifications. Depending on the manufacturer of the NMR spectrometer and the respective software version, fully automated acquisition of a previously optimized protocol is possible and advised.
- 6. Fully automated locking and shimming is advised. Starting from a base shim set, the shimming protocol should be optimized for speed of acquisition rather than highest quality of shimming as (1) the samples are very similar and (2) cell suspensions will result in relatively large line widths anyhow.
- 7. Many purpose developed software packages but also commercially available software (for example, from manufacturers of NMR hardware) provide routines for automated processing and extraction of spectral parameters.
- 8. Cell suspensions are more inhomogeneous than chemicals dissolved in an NMR solvent. Therefore, shimming will always be of lower quality and subsequently, line widths of signals in the NMR spectra of yeast suspensions will be broader than in high resolution NMR spectra of liquids. A line width of 10 Hz is sufficient for successful classification of suspensions of intact cells (bacteria, yeast) [4, 9, 23, 25, 37].
- 9. It is advisable to use commonly utilized reference strains (for example type strains and frequently used strains from culture

collections) as well as strains that are relevant for the respective application (for example, clinical isolates, environmental isolates, agro-industrial isolates). The identity of isolates should be confirmed by generally accepted biochemical or molecular identification methods.

- 10. For the training of classifiers used for identification purposes, one relies on well characterized microbial strains. In this case, prior knowledge of to-be-identified species/subspecies (classes) is essential. However, this approach will assign isolates that belong to a species/subspecies that was not part of the training set (outlier) to the (biochemically) closest class but not to the correct class.
- 11. Extracted features that directly correspond to regions of the NMR spectrum can be interpreted in terms of compounds (metabolites) that generate the respective signals. For identification purposes, this is of limited interest. However, if it is of relevance to know what compounds have contributed to a successful discrimination between different microbes, preservation of the spectral identity is beneficial.
- 12. Threshold-based methods like loading or score plots can determine which features have mainly contributed to particular principal components.
- 13. If the number of features is relatively small when compared to the number of independent NMR spectra (from different yeast strains), classification results are overly optimistic. This becomes apparent when such a classifier is retested on an independent data set of newly acquired isolates. It is therefore important to add new isolates and to retrain already existing classifiers until the performance of the classification under training conditions is similar to the performance on independent test sets [4].

References

- Sorrell TC, Himmelreich U (2008) The role of nuclear magnetic resonance in medical mycology. Curr Fungal Infect Rep 2:149–156
- 2. Pavlovic M, Mewes A, Maggipinto M et al (2014) MALDI-TOF MS based identification of food-borne yeast isolates. J Microbiol Methods 106:123–128
- Croxatto A, Prod'hom G, Greub G (2012) Applications of MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry in clinical diagnostic microbiology. FEMS Microbiol Rev 36:380–407
- Himmelreich U, Somorjai RL, Dolenko B et al (2003) Rapid identification of *Candida* species by using nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy and a statistical classification strategy. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:4566–4574
- Allen JK, Davey HM, Broadhurst D et al (2003) High-throughput characterisation of yeast mutants for functional genomics using metabolic footprinting. Nat Biotechnol 21: 692–696
- Maquelin K, Kirschner C, Choo-Smith LP et al (2002) Identification of medically relevant microorganisms by vibrational spectroscopy. J Microbiol Methods 51:255–271
- Dunn WB, Bailey NJC, Johnson HE (2005) Measuring the metabolome: current analytical technologies. Analyst 130:606–625
- Pope GA, MacKenzie DA, Defernez M et al (2007) Metabolic footprinting as a tool for discriminating between brewing yeasts. Yeast 24:667–679

- Himmelreich U, Somorjai RL, Dolenko B et al (2005) A Rapid screening test to distinguish between *Candida albicans* and *Candida dubliniensis* using NMR Spectroscopy. FEMS Microbiol Lett 251:327–332
- Marklein G, Josten M, Klanke U et al (2009) J Clin Microbiol 47:2912–2917
- van Veen SQ, Claas EC, Kuijper EJ (2010) High-throughput identification of bacteria and yeast by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry in conventional medical microbiology laboratories. J Clin Microbiol 48:900–907
- Bizzini A, Greub G (2010) Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry, a revolution in clinical microbial identification. Clin Microbiol Infect 16:1614–1619
- Urbanczyk-Wochniak E, Luedemann A, Kopka J (2003) Parallel analysis of transcript and metabolic profiles: a new approach in systems biology. EMBO Rep 4:989–993
- Himmelreich U, Mountford CE, Sorrell TC (2004) NMR spectroscopic determination of microbiological profiles in infectious diseases. Trends Appl Spectrosc 5:269–283
- 15. Gupta RK, Lufkin RB (2002) MR imaging and spectroscopy of central nervous system infection. Kluwer Academic Publisher, New York
- 16. Sorrell TC, Wright LC, Malik R et al (2006) Application of proton nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy to the study of *Cryptococcus* and cryptococcosis. FEMS Yeast Res 6:558–566
- Nath K, Agarwal M, Ramola M et al (2009) Role of diffusion tensor imaging metrics and *in vivo* proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy in the differential diagnosis of cystic intracranial mass lesions. Magn Reson Imaging 27:198–206
- Coen M, Bodkin J, Power D et al (2006) Antifungal effects on metabolite profiles of medically important yeast species measured by nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50: 4018–4026
- Himmelreich U, Malik R, Kühn T et al (2009) Rapid etiological classification of meningitis by NMR spectroscopy based on metabolite profiles and host response. PLoS One 4:e5328
- 20. Coen M, O'Sullivan M, Bubb WA et al (2005) Proton nuclear magnetic resonance-based metabonomics for rapid diagnosis of meningitis and ventriculitis. Clin Infect Dis 41: 1582–1590
- 21. Nicholson JK, Wilson ID (1989) High resolution proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy

of biological fluids. In: Emsley JW, Feeney J (eds) Progress in nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. Pergamon Press, Oxford, pp 449–501

- 22. Nikulin A, Dolenko B, Bezabeh T et al (1998) Near-optimal region selection for feature space reduction: novel preprocessing methods for classifying MR spectra. NMR Biomed 11:209–217
- 23. Menze B, Kelm M, Masuch R et al (2009) A comparison of random forest and its Gini importance with standard chemometric methods for a feature selection and classification of spectral data. BMC Bioinformatics 10:1–16
- 24. Croitor-Sava A, Beck V, Sandaite I et al (2015) High resolution 1H NMR spectroscopy discriminates amniotic fluid of fetuses with congenital diaphragmatic hernia from healthy controls. J Proteome Res 14:4502–4510
- Baumgartner R, Somorjai RL, Bowman C et al (2004) Unsupervised feature dimension reduction for classification of MR spectra. Magn Reson Imaging 22:251–256
- 26. Somorjai RL (2009) Creating robust, reliable, clinically relevant classifiers from spectroscopic data. Biophys Rev 1:201–211
- Somorjai RL (2008) Pattern recognition approaches for classifying proteomic mass spectra of biofluids. Methods Mol Biol 428: 383–395
- 28. Janssens D, Arahal DR, Bizet C et al (2010) The role of public biological resource centers in providing a basic infrastructure for microbial research. Res Microbiol 161:422–429
- Daniel HM, Himmelreich U, Dedeurwaerdere T (2006) Integrating different windows on reality: socio-economic and institutional challenges for culture collections. Int Soc Sci J 188:369–380
- 30. Jain AK, Chandrasekaran B (1982) Dimensionality and sample size considerations in pattern recognition practice. North Holland Publishing, Amsterdam
- O'Mahony M (1987) Sensory evaluation of food: statistical methods and procedures. Marcel Dekker Cop, New York, p 487
- 32. Hollander M, Wolfe DA (1973) Nonparametric statistical methods. Wiley, New York
- Fisher RA (1936) The use of multiple measurements in taxonomic problems. Ann Eugenics 7:179–188
- Pearson K (1901) On lines and planes of closest fit to systems of points in space. Phil Mag 2:559–572
- 35. Borg I, Groenen PJF (2005) Modern multidimensional scaling: theory and applications. Springer, New York

- 36. Efron B, Tibshirani R (1993) An introduction to the bootstrap. Chapman Hill, New York
- 37. Bourne R, Himmelreich U, Sharma A et al (2001) Identification of *Enterococcus*,

Streptococcus and *Staphylococcus* by multivariate analysis of proton magnetic resonance spectroscopic data from plate cultures. J Clin Microbiol 39:2916–2923

Chapter 18

T2 Magnetic Resonance for Fungal Diagnosis

Fainareti N. Zervou, Ioannis M. Zacharioudakis, Jaclynn Kurpewski, and Eleftherios Mylonakis

Abstract

Rapid diagnostic methods for fungal infections are long awaited and are expected to improve outcomes through early initiation of targeted antifungal therapy. T2Candida panel is a novel qualitative diagnostic platform that was recently approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for diagnosis of candidemia with a mean time to species identification of less than 5 h. T2Candida panel is performed on the fully automated T2Dx instrument in whole blood K₂EDTA specimens and is able to detect 5 *Candida* spp., namely *Candida albicans, Candida tropicalis, Candida parapsilosis, Candida krusei*, and *Candida glabrata*. By combining magnetic resonance with molecular diagnostics, T2*Candida* panel amplifies DNA and detects the amplified product by amplicon-induced agglomeration of supermagnetic particles and T2 Magnetic Resonance (T2MR) measurement. Here we describe the materials and methods needed to diagnose candidemia with the T2Candida panel.

Key words T2 Candida panel, T2 magnetic resonance, T2MR, Candida

1 Introduction

Parallel to the increase of immunocompromised patients, an increase in the incidence of invasive fungal infections has been documented [1], and *Candida* spp. infections currently represent 6% of all hospital-acquired infections (HAIs) in the USA [2]. Evidence from a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials has indicated that invasive candidiasis is associated with a high and unreduced 30-day mortality rate that surpasses 30% [3].

Early initiation of treatment and specifically treatment initiation within the day of symptom onset and blood culture draw is related with a significantly reduced mortality down to 15% [4, 5]. However, automated blood culture methodologies, which are routinely used for the diagnosis of candidemia, take up to 2–5 days to grow and lead to a crucial delay in treatment initiation. Specifically, it has been shown that in 89% of candidemic patients empiric antifungal therapy is not started on the day of blood culture draw [6].

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_18, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

Therefore, a highly sensitive, specific, and rapid diagnostic method is expected to allow early initiation of antifungal therapy and subsequently improve outcomes [7, 8]. Moreover, a rapid diagnostic method has the potential to reduce the administration of empiric antifungal treatment to patients who test negative, reducing this way the adverse effects of antifungal therapy [9], as well as the antimicrobial pressure that is associated with development of resistance to antifungal agents [10–12].

Technological advances in the field of nanotechnology coupled with the proven applications of magnetic resonance have recently presented a rapid, fully automated, qualitative, sensitive, and specific diagnostic platform, the "T2Candida panel" [13]. T2Candida panel combines nuclear magnetic resonance and PCR molecular assays to directly detect and identify *Candida* spp. from whole blood samples [13].

T2Candida panel initially lyses the red blood cells and concentrates the pathogen cells and cellular debris. Thereafter, *Candida* spp. cells are lysed with mechanical bead beating and DNA is amplified. The amplified DNA is directly detected in whole blood samples by amplicon-induced agglomeration of Supermagnetic Particles and T2 Magnetic Resonance (T2MR) measurement. An internal control, that is a synthetic DNA target, monitors T2*Candida* panel performance in each reaction. The T2*Candida* panel can identify five *Candida* spp. and the following three results can be reported:

- 1. Candida albicans/Candida tropicalis.
- 2. Candida parapsilosis.
- 3. Candida glabrata/Candida krusei.

Initial studies on the performance of the T2*Candida* panel have been promising [14]. The analysis of artificially supplemented blood samples with both the BACTEC 9050 automated blood culture system (Becton Dickson) and T2Candida panel (T2Biosystems, Inc, Lexington, MA, USA) showed a significant change in time to diagnosis and an advantage of T2Candida panel in identification of *C. glabrata* when the arbitrary 5 day duration (which is used in most laboratories before the samples are discarded) was used.

The sensitivity and specificity of the T2 Candida panel has also been validated in a clinical trial that included analysis of both prospectively collected blood samples of more than 1,800 patients with symptoms of bloodstream infection and blood samples technically spiked with known clinically relevant concentrations of the 5 Candida spp. [15]. Different Candida spp. clinical isolates were used for each specimen. The overall sensitivity per assay of the T2 Candida panel was found to be 91.1% and the overall specificity 99.4%, with a mean time to species identification of 4.4 ± 1.0 h. Further, using quantified spiked samples, the limit of detection (LOD) of T2*Candida* panel was estimated to be 1 CFU/mL for *C. tropicalis* and *C. krusei*, 2 CFU/mL for *C. albicans* and *C. glabrata*, and 3 CFU/mL for *C. parapsilosis*.

The 5 detectable *Candida* spp. are responsible for more than 95% of the total *Candida* infections [16]. It should be noted that the T2Candida panel does not estimate the resistance profile of the isolated *Candida* spp. Although different species have generally distinct antifungal resistance patterns [17], the increasing prevalence of resistant *Candida* spp. outlines the importance of identification of the resistance pattern of the isolating strains [12, 18]. For those reasons, this new diagnostic approach will most likely be incorporated in diagnostic algorithms that will also include blood culture methodologies.

The introduction of this technology in diagnostic algorithms will increase the cost per patient tested, but it is expected to provide an economically self-supporting policy if savings from shorter hospital stays and termination of excess empiric antifungal treatment are taken into account [19, 20]. Expected benefits in terms of morbidity, mortality and costs remain to be confirmed in clinical practice. However, these preliminary results are highly promising and indicate that this new technology may represent a paradigm shift in the field of infectious diseases diagnostics.

Below, we summarize the materials needed and the methods used to diagnose candidemia using T2*Candida* panel that is currently approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA).

2 Materials

- 1. T2Dx instrument (T2 Biosystems), a fully automated sampleto-result system, which completes all steps in T2*Candida* panel after specimen loading.
- 2. Barcode Reader.
- 4 mL plastic Vacutainer K₂EDTA venous blood collection Tubes 13 mm (*see* Notes 1 and 2).
- 4. T2*Candida* Sample Inlet, where the K₂EDTA whole blood specimen is loaded (*see* Note 3) (*see* Fig. 1).
- 5. T2*Candida* Base that contains calcium hypochlorite and a Lysis Reagent comprising a detergent mix and 0.09% sodium azide in an aqueous buffer solution used for the T2Candida panel (*see* Note 3) (*see* Fig. 2).
- 6. T2*Candida* Reagent Pack that contains the refrigerated reagents used for the T2*Candida* panel (*see* Notes 4 and 5) (*see* Fig. 3).
- 7. Candida albicans, C. parapsilosis, and C. glabrata (APG) External Positive Control.



Fig. 1 T2Candida sample inlet



Fig. 2 T2 Candida base



Fig. 3 T2Candida reagent pack

- 8. Candida tropicalis, C. parapsilosis, and C. krusei (TPK) External Positive Control.
- 9. Negative external control.
- 10. Powderless disposable gloves.
- 11. Eye protection.
- 12. Lab coat.
- 13. Bleach-Rite (Current Technologies Inc.) or household bleach at 5% sodium hypochlorite diluted 1:10.
- 14. 70% Isopropyl Alcohol.
- 15. Lint-free wipes.
- 16. Absorbent pads.
- 17. Distilled or deionized water.
- 18. Biohazard waste bags.

3 Methods

3.1 Blood Specimen Collection and Storage	1. Blood specimens should be collected with the same aseptic procedure as blood cultures (<i>see</i> Note 6).
	2. After blood collection, the K ₂ EDTA whole blood specimen must be inverted 8–10 times to thoroughly mix the blood with the K ₂ EDTA anticoagulant.
	3. K ₂ EDTA whole blood specimen should be stored at 15–25 °C for up to 12 h before analysis or at 2–8 °C for up to 2 days. If stored at 2–8 °C the specimen should remain at room temperature (15–25 °C) until temperature equilibration is achieved (approximately 20 min) before analysis.
3.2 Work Area Disinfection (See Note 7)	1. Wear fresh gloves, spray Bleach-Rite [®] , or equivalent, onto a new lint-free wipe, wipe the preparation area benchtop in a unidirectional motion and discard the wipe (<i>see</i> Notes 8 and 9).
	2. Using a new lint-free wipe each time, repeat the same procedure to clean the touchscreen, barcode scanner, benchtop area where the T2Dx instrument is located and drawer panel of T2Dx instrument (<i>see</i> Notes 8 and 9).
	 Change the pair of gloves and repeat the cleaning procedure using 70% isopropyl alcohol to wipe all work surfaces (<i>see</i> Note 9).
	4. Place a disposable absorbent pad on the work surface.
3.3 Setup	1. After work surface disinfection, confirm that the T2Dx instru- ment is operational.
	2. Wear a new pair of gloves, remove the specimen from storage and confirm that the blood volume is at least 3 mL and that the

barcode is undamaged. If there is any blood on the exterior of the vacutainer, clean with standard lab procedures.

- 3. Allow blood sample to equilibrate to room temperature as previously described.
- 4. Wear fresh gloves and remove the required number of T2*Candida* Reagent Packs, T2*Candida* Bases, and T2*Candida* Sample Inlets from storage (*see* Note 10).
- 5. Wear fresh gloves, take out one T2*Candida* Sample Inlet, one T2*Candida* Base, and one T2*Candida* Reagent Pack and put them on the clean disposable absorbent pad that you have placed on the work surface (*see* Note 11).
- 6. Check the barcodes for integrity.
- 7. Briefly mix the Reagent Pack by agitating in a horizontal motion for 3–5 s (*see* **Notes 12** and **13**).
- 8. Insert the T2*Candida* Reagent Pack onto the T2Candida Base using the orientation notch on the T2*Candida* Reagent Pack for appropriate alignment.
- 9. Push down the T2*Candida* Reagent Pack touching only the site of the barcode and not the foil until an audible snap-in sound is heard (*see* Note 14).

3.4 Sample Loading1. Resuspend the patient sample in the capped blood collection tube by inverting the tube a minimum of 8–10 times (*see* Note 15).

- 2. Uncap the blood collection tube using standard procedures and dispose the cap in the biohazard bag.
- 3. Invert the T2*Candida* Sample Inlet and use it to recap the blood collection tube with a push and twist notion (*see* Notes 16 and 17).
- 4. Invert the T2*Candida* Sample Inlet assembly and the blood collection tube and assure that the blood level in the blood collection tube drops as the blood is flowing into the T2*Candida* Sample Inlet (*see* Note 18).
- 5. Place the T2*Candida* Base on a flat surface and snap the T2*Candida* Sample Inlet onto it by pushing it down until an audible snap-in sound is heard indicating effective loading (*see* Fig. 4).
- 1. Wear fresh gloves and press the "Load" button on the touch screen of the T2Dx instrument.
- 2. Scan the K_2 EDTA blood collection tube, the T2*Candida* Base and the T2*Candida* Reagent Pack following the instrument instructions. If the barcode reader does not work, put the information in manually using the grey button next to the field, it will open a keyboard on the touchscreen.

3.5 Loading the T2Candida Panel on the T2Dx Instrument



Fig. 4 Place the T2 Candida sample inlet onto the T2 Candida base

- 3. The system will open an available drawer and will instruct the user to load the fully assembled T2*Candida* panel (*see* Notes 19 and 20).
- 4. Press "Next" and when indicated by the instrument remove the top seal from the T2 *Candida* Cartridge by pulling on the tab (*see* Note 21).
- 5. Ensure that all components are loaded and press "Confirm" on the touchscreen of the T2Dx instrument. The locking mechanism will engage to hold the T2Candida panel in place and the drawer will close (*see* **Note 22**).
- 6. The T2Dx instrument automatically selects the next available drawer for loading another sample.
- 7. Wear fresh gloves and repeat steps C-E for each sample until there are available drawers.
- 1. Once the analysis is finalized, the "Run Complete" indicator will appear on the display screen.
- 2. All the used and unused disposables and waste are contained in the T2*Candida* Cartridge. To remove the used T2*Candida* Cartridge from the T2Dx instrument, wear fresh gloves and press "Unload" on the touch screen (*see* Note 23).
- 3. Follow the T2Dx instructions displayed on the screen to open the drawer.
- 4. Remove the used T2*Candida* Cartridge using a biohazard waste bag (*see* Note 24).
- 5. Tie up the biohazard bag and then discard the bag in accordance with local waste disposal regulations.

3.6 Instrument Unloading

- 6. Dispose the gloves into the biohazard waste.
- 7. Wear fresh gloves, and press "Next" twice on the display screen and drawer will close.
- 8. Repeat for all the drawers until a "Run Complete" indication appears.
- 3.7 Quality Control
 1. The T2 Candida panel is designed to perform a quality control during each specimen analysis. Specifically, as described above, an Internal Control, which is a synthetic DNA target, is automatically introduced into each specimen. If the Internal Control is invalid a "Negative" result is reported and "Invalid" is displayed as the "Internal Control" result. This means that the T2Candida panel result cannot be interpreted since the sample might contain inhibitors that interfered with T2Candida panel. In that case, a different sample from that patient must be run.
 - 2. Positive and negative external controls are also provided by T2Biosystems for further quality control. A positive (APG or TPK) and a negative external control are suggested to be run at least once a month with alteration between the multiplex blends APG and TPK positive external controls with each quality control check. Also, a quality control check with External Controls is suggested after a new reagent lot is received into the lab or when a significant maintenance to the T2Dx instrument is performed.
- 3.8 Data
 1. Each valid T2Candida panel returns 3 total results for C. albicans/C. tropicalis (A/T), C. parapsilosis (P), and C. glabrata/C. krusei (G/K) (Table 1).

Table 1 Interpretation of T2Candida panel results

T2Dx result	Result interpretation
A/T: positive; IC: valid	C. albicans and/or C. tropicalis were detected
A/T: negative; IC: valid	Neither C. albicans nor C. tropicalis were detected
P: positive; IC: valid	C. parapsilosis was detected
P: negative; IC: valid	C. parapsilosis was not detected
K/G: positive; IC: valid	C. krusei and/or C. glabrata were detected
K/G: negative; IC: valid	C. krusei and/or C. glabrata were not detected
IC: invalid	The internal control was invalid; all results are negative and cannot be interpreted

A/T: C. albicans/C. tropicalis, P: C. parapsilosis, K/G: C. krusei/C. glabrata, IC internal control

4 Notes

- 1. T2*Candida* panel can be used only for human whole blood specimens collected with K₂EDTA as anticoagulant.
- Each K₂EDTA whole blood specimen should contain at least 3 mL of blood for optimal panel performance.
- 3. T2*Candida* Cartridge, consisting of T2*Candida* Sample Inlet and T2*Candida* Base, should be stored at 15–30 °C. Expiration date should be noted.
- 4. The T2Candida Reagent Pack contains the Internal Control DNA and probe-coupled Supermagnetic particles that hybridize to the Internal Control sequence amplicon, the Reagent consisting of dNTPs and Candida Primers, a thermostable polymerase (T2Biosystems, Inc.), C. albicans/C. tropicalis particles (probe-coupled Supermagnetic Particles that hybridize to either C. albicans or C. tropicalis amplicons), C. parapsilosis particles (probe-coupled Supermagnetic Particles that hybridize to C. parapsilosis), and C. krusei/C. glabrata particles (probe-coupled Supermagnetic Particles that hybridize to C. parapsilosis), and C. krusei/C. glabrata particles (probe-coupled Supermagnetic Particles that hybridize to either C. krusei or C. glabrata).
- 5. T2 *Candida* Reagent Pack should be stored at 2–8 °C. Expiration date should again be noted.
- 6. Specimens should not be drawn through a central line or port from which antifungal therapy is administered.
- 7. Due to the low LOD of the T2*Candida* panel thorough disinfection of the work area should take place to avoid contamination.
- 8. Allow the bleach solution for at least 3 min to achieve successful disinfection.
- 9. Should gloves become soiled, replace them with a clean pair following standard lab procedures.
- 10. Do not touch the inner contents. The outer packaging is considered contaminated and should not be removed at this time.
- 11. Be careful not to touch the outside of the packaging or the foil on top of the T2*Candida* Reagent Pack.
- 12. Visually inspect the contents of the Reagent Pack to ensure all solutions are homogeneous. If settled particles are present at the bottom of the well(s) repeat step 7 for up to three times until homogenous. If it is not discard and replace with a new Reagent Pack. Once homogeneous, gently tap on the benchtop to displace any trapped air bubbles, and visually confirm that air bubbles removal.



Fig. 5 Using a vortex mixer with a rubber head and cover to mix the reagent pack

- 13. A vortex mixer with a rubber head and cover can be used to mix the reagent pack instead of manually shaking it. The dial should be set at about 8, on a scale of 1–10. Place the reagent pack (still in the plastic case) on the vortex mixer. Place two fingers on the top of the plastic case; gently push down to start the mixing process. Hold for a count of 5. Check the bottom of the reagent pack to check that there are no particles in the bottom of the wells, without tipping it over. If there are particles present, repeat the process up to three times. If there are still particles, discard the reagent pack and warm up a new one, retry (*see* Fig. 5)
- 14. The left side of the reagent tray needs to go into the cartridge first, wiggle it a bit to set it in place and then push down on the side with the barcode. It may take a little adjustment. If there is no audible snap heard, discard the cartridge and prepare again. The reagent tray may not have been able to be locked securely in place.
- 15. Check for visible clots when inverting the blood tube. Clots will slow down or stop the flow of blood into the inlet module. If multiple or large clots are seen, discard the blood and request a new sample. If a small clot is seen, try attaching the blood tube to the inlet. If the blood fills the inlet, it will save a patient redraw.
- Center the barcode label with the front of the inlet module using a twisting motion so that the barcode can be easily read (*see* Fig. 6).
- 17. Make sure that a good seal has been formed between the blood collection tube and the T2Candida Sample Inlet before



Fig. 6 Center the barcode label with the front of the sample inlet module so that the barcode can be easily read

inverting the T2*Candida* Sample Inlet assembly and the blood collection tube.

- 18. If the blood is not moving into the inlet module reservoirs from the blood tube, gently tilt the tube side to side. Push the blood tube down gently and twist a few times, then gently tap the inlet module on the counter. If there is no blood flowing into the reservoirs after this, discard the sample and inlet module and request a new specimen.
- 19. The T2*Candida* panel should be level when placed in the drawer in contact with the metal rails and the location pins.
- 20. Pick the assembled T2*Candida* Panel up by placing left hand over the top of the cartridge body and grabbing both sides of it or grab both ends of the cartridge body and place the little finger under it for stability. Load the T2*Candida* Panel and without letting go, gently wiggle it in place to make sure it is seated properly and the posts are aligned (*see* Figs. 7 and 8).
- 21. Hold the T2 *Candida* Panel in place after loading and gently pull off label. Place it on the counter under the drawer. This serves as visual confirmation that the label has been removed and proper loading has taken place. Ensure all components under the label are visible (10 pipet tips, 7 small tubes, and 1 large tube). Stop loading if something is missing (*see* Fig. 9).
- 22. When pressing Confirm, watch the locking mechanism to confirm that it engages for proper attachment. If it does not, stop loading. If the Cartridge is not seated correctly, loading cannot proceed. Press "Cancel" and repeat the loading steps.



Fig. 7 Pick the assembled T2*Candida* panel up by placing left hand over the top of the cartridge body and grabbing both sides of it or grab both ends of the cartridge body and place the little finger under it for stability



Fig. 8 Load the T2*Candida* panel and without letting go, gently wiggle it in place to make sure it is seated properly and the posts are aligned

23. The used T2*Candida* Cartridge contains DNA amplification products and should be handled as contaminated. Standard lab procedures should be followed to avoid lab contamination. It should be noted that T2*Candida* Base and Reagent Pack contain sodium azide as preservative and should not be disposed in the plumbing system to avoid accumulation of deposits in metal piping where conditions for explosive conditions could develop.



Fig. 9 Hold the T2*Candida* panel in place after loading and gently pull off label. Place it on the counter under the drawer



Fig. 10 Place gloved hand all the way to bottom of the bag

24. Removing the T2*Candida* Panel with the biohazard bag as a second glove is awkward, but doable. Place gloved hand all the way to bottom of the bag and grab the back end of the T2*Candida* Panel with that hand. Pull bag over the hand holding the T2*Candida* Panel and the T2*Candida* Panel itself with other gloved hand; pull from the top, then bottom. Keep going until the T2*Candida* Panel is inside the bag. Grab top of the bag, let go of the cartridge and close bag with a twist tie (*see* Figs. 10, 11, and 12).



Fig. 11 Grab the back end of the T2*Candida* panel with the gloved hand and the biohazard bag as a second glove



Fig. 12 Grab top of the bag, let go of the cartridge, and close bag with a twist tie

References

- Miceli MH, Diaz JA, Lee SA (2011) Emerging opportunistic yeast infections. Lancet Infect Dis 11:142–151
- 2. Magill SS, Edwards JR, Bamberg W et al (2014) Multistate point-prevalence survey of health care-associated infections. N Engl J Med 370:1198–1208
- 3. Andes DR, Safdar N, Baddley JW et al (2012) Impact of treatment strategy on outcomes in patients with candidemia and other forms of

invasive candidiasis: a patient-level quantitative review of randomized trials. Clin Infect Dis 54:1110–1122

- 4. Garey KW, Rege M, Pai MP et al (2006) Time to initiation of fluconazole therapy impacts mortality in patients with candidemia: a multiinstitutional study. Clin Infect Dis 43:25–31
- 5. Morrell M, Fraser VJ, Kollef MH (2005) Delaying the empiric treatment of *Candida* bloodstream infection until positive blood culture

results are obtained: a potential risk factor for hospital mortality. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49:3640–3645

- 6. Aitken SL, Beyda ND, Shah DN et al (2014) Clinical practice patterns in hospitalized patients at risk for invasive candidiasis: role of antifungal stewardship programs in an era of rapid diagnostics. Ann Pharmacother 48:683–690
- Arvanitis M, Anagnostou T, Fuchs BB et al (2014) Molecular and nonmolecular diagnostic methods for invasive fungal infections. Clin Microbiol Rev 27:490–526
- Kourkoumpetis TK, Fuchs BB, Coleman JJ et al (2012) Polymerase chain reaction-based assays for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections. Clin Infect Dis 54:1322–1331
- 9. Walsh TJ, Teppler H, Donowitz GR et al (2004) Caspofungin versus liposomal amphotericin B for empirical antifungal therapy in patients with persistent fever and neutropenia. N Engl J Med 351:1391–1402
- Garnacho-Montero J, Diaz-Martin A, Garcia-Cabrera E et al (2010) Risk factors for fluconazole-resistant candidemia. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:3149–3154
- 11. Beyda ND, Lewis RE, Garey KW (2012) Echinocandin resistance in *Candida* species: mechanisms of reduced susceptibility and therapeutic approaches. Ann Pharmacother 46: 1086–1096
- 12. Alexander BD, Johnson MD, Pfeiffer CD et al (2013) Increasing echinocandin resistance in *Candida glabrata*: clinical failure correlates with presence of FKS mutations and elevated minimum inhibitory concentrations. Clin Infect Dis 56:1724–1732

- Neely LA, Audeh M, Phung NA et al (2013) T2 magnetic resonance enables nanoparticlemediated rapid detection of candidemia in whole blood. Sci Transl Med 5:182ra54
- 14. Beyda ND, Alam MJ, Garey KW (2013) Comparison of the T2Dx instrument with T2Candida assay and automated blood culture in the detection of Candida species using seeded blood samples. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 77:324–326
- Mylonakis E, Clancy CJ, Ostrosky-Zeichner L et al (2015) T2 magnetic resonance assay for the rapid diagnosis of candidemia in whole blood: a clinical trial. Clin Infect Dis 60: 892–899
- 16. Pfaller MA, Jones RN, Castanheira M (2014) Regional data analysis of *Candida* non-albicans strains collected in United States medical sites over a 6-year period, 2006-2011. Mycoses 57:602–611
- 17. Pappas PG, Kauffman CA, Andes D et al (2009) Clinical practice guidelines for the management of candidiasis: 2009 update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis 48:503–535
- Farmakiotis D, Tarrand JJ, Kontoyiannis DP (2014) Drug-resistant *Candida glabrata* infection in cancer patients. Emerg Infect Dis 20: 1833–1840
- Mylonakis E, Clancy CJ, Ostrosky-Zeichner L et al (2015) Reply to Bauer and Goff. Clin Infect Dis 61:487–488
- 20. Bilir SP, Ferrufino CP, Pfaller MA et al (2015) The economic impact of rapid *Candida* species identification by T2*Candida* among high-risk patients. Future Microbiol 10:1133–1144

Part IV

Identification of Fungal Species

Chapter 19

Fungal Species Identification by MALDI-ToF Mass Spectrometry

Oliver Bader

Abstract

MALDI-TOF MS has become the standard method for routine identification of most microbial organisms in clinical laboratories and has largely replaced biochemical assays. Classification relies on extensive well curated databases, ideally covering the full spectrum of microorganisms encountered in the specimens at hands. The protocols for harvesting cells and procuring material suitable for downstream MALDI-TOF MS analyses vary in specific details between the different groups of organisms, e.g., gram-positive or -negative bacteria, mycobacteria, or fungi. With respect to fungi, methods further vary between yeasts and moulds; and even among different mould genera if they do not lyse in a similar fashion. Purification of microbial materials from clinical specimen allows the direct identification of bacteria; however this is not yet fully adapted to fungi. In this chapter, I look into the differences between the underlying methods for yeast and moulds, and for production of samples suitable for MALDI-TOF MS species identification from cultures and different clinical materials.

Key words MALDI-ToF, MALDI Biotyper, VITEK MS, Saramis, Andromas

1 Introduction

In most large diagnostic laboratories routine identification of microbial species has been taken over by the purely biophysical and bioinformatics-driven Matrix-Assisted Laser Desorption/ Ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF MS) approach over the past decade. This presents the major workflow change since Robert Koch's time in the way species are determined in microbiology.

The idea of the method dates back to the 1970–1990s [1, 2] and was first described with yeasts in 2001 [3]. Chemically ionized cellular contents serve as the analytes, which are desorbed from the target plate by laser fire and accelerated in an electric field along an evacuated flight tube. Time-resolved impact on a detector yields a characteristic biomarker mass spectrum, which can be used to search a database of reference entries. It is not necessary to know

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_19, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

the identity of the biomarker masses; it is only important that the observed masses are highly reproducible within isolates of the same species, and sufficiently different between highly related species to allow a precise species distinction. Samples are prepared directly from cells harvested from cultures or isolated from patient material, either by directly depositing and lysing on the target plate, or by a quick protein extraction protocol.

It is generally accepted that this methodology shows higher precision than biochemical and microscopic methods at significantly reduced turnaround times, where databases are properly evaluated. At the time of writing there were four commercial curated systems largely evaluated in the literature: the MALDI Biotyper (Bruker Daltonics, Bremen, Germany), the AXIMA@SARAMIS database (AnagnosTec, Potsdam, Germany and Shimadzu, Duisburg, Germany), its successor VITEK MS (bioMérieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France), and the Andromas system (Andromas, Paris, France). The algorithms underlying three of these systems are described in detail in Welker et al. [4]. Several independent studies have looked at the individual systems and their performances regarding fungi, to each other as well as to other standard methods such as biochemistry or sequencing of the rDNA/ITS loci. For a summary of studies until 2012 the reader is referred to Bader et al. [5]. It was the general observation that false classifications are only rarely observed. Spectra of species not represented in the databases are rather interpreted as "unknown." Previously unrepresented species become identifiable after addition of reference spectra to the databases. All fungal species commonly encountered in clinical routine practice are now included in the databases. Even closely related yeast species which cannot be discriminated with common biochemical methods such as those of the Candida ortho-/meta-/parapsilosis complex can be resolved without difficulty by MALDI-TOF MS.

Phylogenetic relationships among moulds are closer than among yeasts [6] and here species-boundaries are not drawn as easily. Therefore, while commercial systems will readily identify moulds frequently occurring in clinical samples, they are neither equipped to resolve larger clusters of closely related moulds nor do they provide deeper phylogenetic insights in a routine fashion. Instead, individual databases for specific taxonomic problems of interest have been created by several research groups. However, to date there is no central repository for such databases and they must be obtained from the authors of the respective publication, and evaluated locally.

2 Materials

2.1 Laboratory Equipment 1. A work environment equipped for fungal culture, including space free of air movement for handling of cultures producing conidia.

	2. Pipettes, pipette tips.
	3. A table top centrifuge for reaction tubes capable of reaching $\sim 15,000 \times g$.
	4. A centrifuge for 15 mL tubes, capable of reaching $\sim 4000 \times g$.
	5. MALDI-TOF mass spectrometer and software for microbial species identification.
	6. Clean MALDI target plates.
2.2 Basic Consumables	1. Media for subculture from clinical specimen (Sabouraud's agar and Sabouraud's broth).
and Chemicals	2. Sterile cotton swabs.
	3. Inoculation loops.
	4. Deionized water, MALDI grade.
	5. High grade ethanol, without denaturant.
	6. Formic acid, MALDI grade.
	7. Acetonitrile, MALDI grade.
	8. α-hydroxy cinnamic acid (HCCA).
	9. Trifluoroacetic acid.
	10. Unused toothpicks.
	11. High quality 1.5 mL reaction tubes.
	12. High quality 15 mL centrifuge tubes.
2.3 Additional	1. Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) solution as detergent.
Consumables	2. Saponin as detergent.
and Chemicals	3. Tween 80 as detergent.
	4. Brij-97 as detergent).
	5. CAPS as buffer substance.
	6. Sterile filters (0.2 μm pore size).
	7. 25 mm filter membrane (0.45 μ m pore size).
	8. Na_2PO_4 as buffer substance.
	9. NaHCO ₃ as buffer substance.
	10. Sinapinic acid as alternative matrix substance.
	11. Chocolate agar.
	12. Pasteur pipettes.

3 Methods

3.1 Preanalytical Procedures Direct identification of microorganisms from clinical materials is highly desirable, especially where there is an increased need for short turnaround times. This applies to materials that can be considered "growth media" themselves and contain a high microbial burden. In a broad sense, these are positive blood cultures, liquid cultures or native urine, and possibly cerebrospinal fluid. With all of these, analyses are hampered by highly abundant interfering substances such as cations other than H⁺ disturbing the ionization process or altering observed masses. Also, small proteins and peptide breakdown products present in the sample may give rise to mass peaks that partially overlap with spectra from fungi [7]. This necessitates a proper purification procedure before analysis. Here, additional washing steps with deionized water [7–9], low concentrations of detergents such as SDS [7], saponin [10], or Tween 80 [9] may increase sample purity. Also, in contrast to pure colonies picked from agars, multiple species may be present and their combined mass patterns may, if at all, result in low identification scores or ambiguous results [9, 11].

3.1.1 Harvesting from Blood Cultures Bottles Several approaches to purification of bacterial or fungal cells from positive blood cultures prior to sample preparation have been developed [12]. However, fungus-positive blood cultures of clinical origin are low in numbers and represent only minor fractions of total samples in larger studies. Only two studies [9, 13] have used a larger number of clinical samples to properly evaluate the process with respect to yeasts.

Therefore, to date, the entire process is not standardized. Each of these approaches needs to be validated locally. There are four different technical pathways to microbial enrichment and contaminant removal from such samples: differential centrifugation [8], differential lysis [9, 10], filtration [14], and the use of gel matrices [15, 16]. While suitable for bacteria, none of these approaches served to full satisfaction for yeasts. However, steps from all protocols can be used in different combinations, leading to several different options that may serve as starting points for further development. At least two kits, namely the Sepsityper [17] from Bruker Daltonics and the Vitek MS blood culture kit from bioMérieux, are partially based on these protocols and are commercially available.

Note: all of these protocols necessitate the use of blood culture bottles containing no charcoal as starting material.

Differential centrifugation (adapted from Ferreira et al. [8]).

- 1. Transfer 4 mL of the positive blood culture into a centrifuge tube.
- 2. Centrifuge at $2000 \times g$ for 30 s and transfer supernatant to new 1.5 mL tube to separate microorganisms from host cells.
- 3. Centrifuge at $15,500 \times g$ for 5 min and discard supernatant to collect microorganisms.
- 4. Wash pellet once with deionized water.
- 5. Proceed with full extraction (Subheading 3.2.4).

Differential lysis (adapted from Spanu et al. [9]).

- 1. Transfer 8 mL of the positive blood culture to a centrifuge tube.
- 2. Spin at 10,000 rpm for 2 min at room temperature and discard supernatant.
- 3. Wash pellet twice with 1 mL deionized water.
- 4. Recentrifuge, remove residual liquid, and resuspend cells in 1 mL 0.1% Tween 80.
- 5. Incubate for 2 min, spin down, and discard supernatant.
- 6. Wash pellet twice in pure water (1 mL).
- 7. Proceed with full extraction (Subheading 3.2.4).

Differential filtration (adapted from Fothergill et al. [18]).

- 1. Transfer 2 mL of blood culture broth into a new tube.
- 2. Add 1 mL lysis buffer (0.6 % Brij-97 in 0.4 M CAPS pH 11.7, filtered at 0.2 $\mu m).$
- 3. Vortex briefly and incubate for 2–4 min at room temperature.
- 4. Pass the resulting lysate in a constant stream through a 25 mm filter with 0.45 μ m pore size.
- 5. Ensure the liquid does not back up and keep the sample application area to roughly 1 cm².
- 6. Wash membrane first three times with wash buffer (0.05% Brij-97, 0.45% NaCl, 20 mM Na₂PO₄ pH 7.2, filtered at 0.2 µm), then three times with distilled water, each time completely covering the membrane.
- 7. Recover the cells from the membrane by firm scraping with a swab.
- 8. Directly apply to MALDI target and proceed with step 3 of on-target-lysis (Subheading 3.2.3).

Yeasts have also been directly identified from urine samples with high microbial burden [19].

Differential centrifugation (adapted from Ferreira et al. [20], modified by Kim et al. [19]).

- 1. Transfer 3 mL native urine into a fresh tube.
- 2. Centrifuge at $2000 \times g$ for 30 s and transfer supernatant to fresh tube to separate from host cells.
- 3. Centrifuge at $14,100 \times g$ for 10 min and discard supernatant to collect microorganisms.
- 4. Wash cells once with deionized water.
- Resuspend pellet in 1.5 mL wash solution (0.1% SDS, 0.015 M NaHCO₃) and incubate at 37 °C for 10 min.

3.1.2 Harvesting from Urine

- 6. Centrifuge at $14,100 \times g$ for 10 min and discard supernatant to collect microorganisms.
- 7. Wash pellet once with deionized water.
- 8. Proceed with on-target-lysis (Subheading 3.2.3) or full extraction (Subheading 3.2.4).
- 3.1.3 Yeast Culture For yeasts, cells growing on agar plates serve as samples. The agars of choice are Sabouraud's or Columbia blood, but also the analysis from Chromagar plates is possible [21, 22].
- 3.1.4 Mould Culture Moulds are more difficult to analyze than yeasts. In addition to the more complex phylogeny, this is also due to their more complicated morphology and stronger cell walls preventing proper lysis during the extraction step. Spectra made from different morphologies may vary [23] significantly. Therefore, for example, spectra obtained from conidia will not give rise to good identifications in a library prepared from liquid culture mycelium. It is therefore eminent that the culture and sample preparation methods used match the ones used for making of the reference library. Taxonomical resolution and species identification reliability increase if more masses can be measured reproducibly. Informative spectra are achieved either using mycelial cells scraped from agar plates [10, 24, 25] or harvested from liquid cultures. For clinically relevant moulds where identification with cells from agar plates was not successful, we found this culture protocol, followed by a full extraction procedure (Subheading 3.4), particularly useful:

(Adapted from the Fungi Library, Bruker Daltonics)

- 1. From an agar plate, inoculate a moderate number of conidia or mycelial fragments into 5 mL Sabouraud's broth in a tightly sealing screw cap vessel using a (wet) cotton swab.
- 2. Incubate overnight at 30 °C, or appropriate temperature, on a turning wheel.
- 3. This should yield a dense turbid culture of conidial germlings or small mycelial aggregates (Fig. 1).
- 4. Proceed with full extraction (Subheading 3.2.4).

3.1.5 Harvesting from Short Cultures Another possibility to analyze materials that need fast processing is to shorten incubation times. For specimen where only a single species can be expected, e.g., blood cultures, a sufficient amount of cells for subsequent MALDI-TOF analysis by direct deposit can be harvested. This procedure works in 50–80% of the cases with bacteria, but in the literature it currently fails to identify yeasts [26–28]. However, with prolonged incubation times, it may have some worth for fungi.

(Adapted from Verroken et al. [27] and Zabbe et al. [28]).



Fig. 1 Mould culture using liquid media. A high inoculum on a turning wheel yields a turbid culture of small mycelial aggregates, rather than large single flocks

- 1. Plate the blood culture suspected positive for yeast growth (e.g., by Gram or Calcofluor White stain) on chocolate agar.
- 2. Incubate at 37 °C for at least 5 h.
- 3. Using a 10 μ L inoculation loop, carefully harvest cells by "swabbing" the microbial film growing on the plate surface.
- 4. Proceed with step 2 of on-target-lysis (Subheading 3.2.3).

Several different matrix substances have been used for diagnostic MALDI-TOF procedures. These are most commonly, but are not restricted to, sinapinic acid (SA) or alpha-hydroxycinnamic acid (HCCA). Commercial applications usually restrict protocols to HCCA, with which reference spectra have been generated.

- 1. Prepare solvent (50% acetonitrile, 2.5% trifluoroacetic acid, 47.5% water). Use only high-quality (MALDI-grade) chemicals and only plastic ware free of chemical softening agents, as such compounds may inhibit ionization.
- 2. Add 10 mg/mL matrix substance into the solvent tube and let dissolve until solution is clear.
- 3. Alternatively, prepare a saturated solution by adding crystals to the solvent until some substance remains undissolved at the bottom. Make sure the solution is at least 10 mg/mL.
- 4. Aliquot and store at ambient temperature (~2 weeks shelf life).

3.2.2 Direct Deposit In this most basic sample preparation procedure (also called "smear preparation" or "direct transfer"), a small amount of unprocessed cells harvested from a culture, usually an agar plate, is directly deposited onto the MALDI target plate. Derived from this procedure, the entire process is also called "intact cell mass spectrometry" ("ICMS"). The spot is then overlaid with a small amount of matrix solution also lysing the cells. Evaporation of the solvent

3.2 Sample Preparation Procedures

3.2.1 Preparation and Handling of Matrix Solution
embeds the released cell components into a crystalline matrix. This protocol is suitable for most bacteria, however, as under these conditions most fungal cells will not lyse sufficiently, it only rarely results in mass spectra sufficient for fungal species identification.

- 1. Pick a single colony with a toothpick.
- 2. Carefully spread the cells onto the MALDI target plate.
- 3. Overlay the spot with 0.8–1 μ L matrix solution and let crystallize.
- 3.2.3 On-Target Lysis This procedure (also called "short extraction," or "extended direct transfer, eDT") follows the same steps as the direct deposit to which a lysis step with 25% (VITEK MS) to 70% (MALDI Biotyper) formic acid is added. In the case of the MALDI Biotyper, modified cutoff values or supplemented databases have been applied when using this procedure (Subheading 4.7).

Yeast Protocol

- 1. Pick a single colony with a toothpick.
- 2. Carefully spread the cells onto the MALDI target plate.
- 3. Overlay the cells on the target plate in ~1 μL 70% formic acid (v/v) and let dry.
- 4. Overlay the spot with 0.8–1 μ L matrix solution and let crystalize.

Mould Protocol

- 1. Harvest a small amount of mycelium from liquid culture using an inoculation loop, a cut-off pipette tip, or a glass Pasteur pipette. From an agar plate, scrape a small amount of cells.
- 2. Carefully spread the cells onto the MALDI target plate, remove excess liquid with a pipette.
- 3. Mix the cells on the target plate in ~1 μL 70% formic acid (v/v) and let dry.
- 4. Overlay the spot with 0.8–1 μ L matrix solution and let crystalize.
- 3.2.4 *Full Extraction* This procedure extends the above protocols and improves the protein extraction by use of larger cell amounts, protein precipitation with ethanol, an extended formic acid lysis step in a liquid environment, and finally by protein solubilization with acetonitrile. Conveniently, ethanolization of cell material also inactivates most pathogenic organisms. Both, formic acid and acetonitrile are standard chaotropic protein solvents used in many proteomic applications.

Yeasts Protocol

- 1. Pick several colonies using an inoculation loop.
- 2. Resuspend cells well in 300 μ L deionized water in a 1.5 mL reaction tube. There should be no aggregates left; if resuspension with the loop is insufficient, resuspend cells by pipetting.
- 3. Add pure ethanol to $\sim 75\%$ (900 µL), mix by vortexing.
- 4. Place in table top centrifuge and harvest cells for ~2 min at maximum speed.
- 5. Remove ethanol thoroughly and leave pellet to dry at ambient temperature.
- 6. Thoroughly resuspend the pellet in an appropriate volume 70% formic acid (Fig. 1).
- 7. Usually pipetting up-and-down works better then swirling.
- 8. Incubate ~5 min at ambient temperature.
- 9. Add an equal volume acetonitrile to solubilize small proteins and mix.
- 10. Remove debris by centrifugation in a table top centrifuge at maximum speed for 2 min.
- 11. Place 1 µL of supernatant on MALDI target plate.
- 12. Overlay the spot with 0.8–1 μ L matrix solution and let crystalize.

Mould protocol (adapted from the Fungi library, Bruker Daltonics).

- 1. Harvest mycelium from liquid culture using a cut-off pipette tip or Pasteur pipette into a 1.5 mL reaction tube. Generally, small mycelial flakes are handled easier than large mycelial balls or mycelial structures growing at the culture surface. Remove medium as thoroughly as possible by repetitive centrifugation and aspiration.
- 2. Resuspend cells well in a total of $300 \ \mu L$ deionized water (including potential residual liquid from culture). There should be no larger aggregates left; if resuspension by vortexing is insufficient, resuspend cells by pipetting up-and-down with a cut-off pipette tip.
 - Optionally, also material scraped from an agar plate can be used for extraction in analogy to the yeast protocol, and placed directly into the 300 μ L water aliquot.
- 3. Add pure ethanol to $\sim 75\%$ (900 µL), mix by vortexing.
- 4. Centrifuge for ~2 min at maximum speed in a table top centrifuge to harvest cells.



Fig. 2 Pellet size. During full extraction, the volume of formic acid and acetonitrile added must be increased accordingly with increasing pellet size; otherwise the formic acid lysis step will not work efficiently

- 5. Remove ethanol thoroughly and leave pellet to dry at ambient temperature. A dry pellet is characterized by flaking off the tube wall.
- 6. Thoroughly resuspend the pellet in an appropriate volume 70% formic acid (Fig. 2).
- 7. Usually pipetting up-and-down works better then swirling for small volumes. Macerating the pellet with an inoculation loop or pipette tip may also aid in resuspension.
- 8. Incubate ~15 min at ambient temperature. Prolonged incubation may resolve insufficient lysis, however extended incubation in formic acid may lead to formylation of proteins and thus change masses of biomarkers.
- 9. Add an equal volume acetonitrile to further solubilize small proteins and mix.
- 10. Centrifuge in a table top centrifuge at maximum speed for 2 min to remove debris.
- 11. Place 1 µL of supernatant on MALDI target plate.
- 12. Overlay the spot with 0.8–1 μ L matrix solution and let crystalize.

4 Notes

- 1. Since acetonitrile is more volatile than water it will evaporate earlier from the tube than water, limiting the shelf-life of matrix solutions. Matrix from solution with too few acetonitrile will not crystalize properly, and not properly lyse cells during direct deposit or on-target-lysis.
 - Prepare fresh matrix frequently.
 - Keep matrix in tightly sealing reaction tubes, e.g., with a rubber seal.

- Store matrix at ambient temperature. Acetonitrile will not solidify at -20 °C; in freezers there will be phase separation in the matrix tubes and increased acetonitrile evaporation over time. This leads to precipitation of matrix substance and reduction in acetonitrile content.
- 2. Repeated analyses from the same sample may be required for some approaches. During full extraction, the optimal time point to store cells for longer times is after ethanolization. Due to the volatile character of acetonitrile (*see* **Note 1**) and the reactive nature of formic acid, an extract itself has only very limited shelf-life.
 - Prepare a sufficiently large and dense but still well homogenized batch of ethanolized cells (Subheading 3.2.4, steps 1–3) and store at -20 °C. To continue, transfer an aliquot only and proceed with step 4 of the respective protocol.
- 3. Use of too high cell numbers in relation to matrix and/or extraction reagents lead to uninformative spectra.
 - For on-target lysis, use only a thin layer of cell material.
 - For the full extraction procedure, increase first the amount of formic acid and subsequently of acetonitrile if the pellet exceeds the usual size (Fig. 2)
 - Note, that adding more formic acid once acetonitrile has been added does not improve extraction efficiency.
- 4. Some moulds may be difficult to harvest from medium by centrifugation, as their density is similar to that of medium/water.
 - Step-wise replace medium by 75 % ethanol. Due to density differences of medium and ethanol cells may be easier harvested from ethanol.
 - Insufficient drying of the ethanolized pellet during extraction can reduce the concentration of formic acid to inefficient levels and mislead during judging the biomass (Fig. 2).
 - If in doubt, completely dry the pellet before proceeding to lysis; a fully dry pellet is characterized by flaking of the tube wall.
 - Spin down residual liquid in a centrifuge a second time, aspirate collected supernatant.
 - Prolong air drying.
 - Use a vacuum centrifuge to assist drying, but do not prolong.
- 5. Some fungi have stronger cell walls than others and may not lyse efficiently with the given procedures.
 - During extraction, prolong the formic acid incubation step.

- Resuspend again during the incubation step.
- During extraction, additional lysis steps may be performed, e.g., mechanical disruption using a bead-beater or glass beads [24, 29, 30].
- 6. Strong pigmentation can inhibit ionization of the analyte [29, 31, 32].
 - For moulds, use liquid cultures suppressing pigment formation [31] or include additional preanalytical washing steps [32].
- 7. The MALDI Biotyper database may yield log scores below the threshold for species identification (2.000) when using the on-target-lysis protocol, since yeast reference spectra have been created using the full extraction protocol.
 - Matches with lower log-scores starting from 1.700 [21, 33–36] have been shown to be acceptable as species-specific for yeasts if additional criteria are met: the list of identifications must encompass a certain number of database hits (n=2 [21] or n=3 [16]) of a single species at the top, have no other species intermingled [21], and a certain difference in the log(score) to the next species (e.g., 0.200 [37]) must be evident.
 - The MALDI Biotyper database can be supplemented with reference MSPs created with the on-target lysis method [38, 39], however this is not applicable to the IVD-certified version, and must be quality-controlled locally.
 - Similar procedures for moulds are not yet established.
- 8. After prolonged use accumulated dirt in the ion source will require use of higher laser power.
 - Manually increase laser power.
 - Clean the ion source.
 - Contact service of the manufacturer.
- 9. If qualitatively good spectra are obtained, but they do not give rise to matches in the database:
 - Make sure you are using the sample preparation method properly recommended by the manufacturer for the database used.
 - If this is a more general problem, i.e., not just in a single, but many isolates normally identifiable without problems, calibrate the instrument and remeasure. If the problem cannot be solved call for service by the manufacturer.
 - Identify the species using molecular methods, e.g., by sequencing of the ITS region, tubulin and/or calmodulin genes. If the species is not included in the database a new

reference entry can be generated (not applicable to closed IVD systems) or the specific isolate made available to the manufacturer for database inclusion.

Acknowledgements

The technique itself and the basic protocols outlined here have been developed over the years by many different people. I apologize to those that go unmentioned. Specifically I would like to thank my coworkers Andreas Zautner and Michael Weig, as well as Thomas Maier (Bruker Daltonics) and Marcel Erhard (Anagnostec and bioMérieux) and their teams for many discussions on the topic, and the repeated personal teaching and problem-solving efforts made. The figures were created and kindly contributed by Maram Bader.

References

- Claydon MA, Davey SN, Edwards-Jones V, Gordon DB (1996) The rapid identification of intact microorganisms using mass spectrometry. Nat Biotechnol 14:1584–1586
- 2. Holland RD, Wilkes JG, Rafii F, Sutherland JB, Persons CC, Voorhees KJ, Lay JO Jr (1996) Rapid identification of intact whole bacteria based on spectral patterns using matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization with time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 10:1227–1232
- Amiri-Eliasi B, Fenselau C (2001) Characterization of protein biomarkers desorbed by MALDI from whole fungal cells. Anal Chem 73:5228–5231
- Welker M (2011) Proteomics for routine identification of microorganisms. Proteomics 11:3143–3153
- Bader O (2013) MALDI-TOF-MS-based species identification and typing approaches in medical mycology. Proteomics 13:788–799
- Samson RA, Varga J (2009) What is a species in Aspergillus? Med Mycol 47(Suppl 1):S13–S20
- Marinach-Patrice C, Fekkar A, Atanasova R, Gomes J, Djamdjian L, Brossas JY, Meyer I, Buffet P, Snounou G, Datry A, Hennequin C, Golmard JL, Mazier D (2010) Rapid species diagnosis for invasive candidiasis using mass spectrometry. PLoS One 5:e8862
- Ferreira L, Sanchez-Juanes F, Porras-Guerra I, Garcia-Garcia MI, Garcia-Sanchez JE, Gonzalez-Buitrago JM, Munoz-Bellido JL (2011) Microorganisms direct identification from blood culture by matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Clin Microbiol Infect 17(4):546–551

- Spanu T, Posteraro B, Fiori B, D'Inzeo T, Campoli S, Ruggeri A, Tumbarello M, Canu G, Trecarichi EM, Parisi G, Tronci M, Sanguinetti M, Fadda G (2012) Direct MALDI-TOF spectrometry assay of blood culture broths for rapid identification of *Candida* species causing bloodstream infections: an observational study in two large microbiology laboratories. J Clin Microbiol 50:176–179
- 10. Ferroni A, Suarez S, Beretti JL, Dauphin B, Bille E, Meyer J, Bougnoux ME, Alanio A, Berche P, Nassif X (2010) Real-time identification of bacteria and *Candida* species in positive blood culture broths by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry. J Clin Microbiol 48:1542–1548
- Szabados F, Michels M, Kaase M, Gatermann S (2011) The sensitivity of direct identification from positive BacT/ALERT (bioMerieux) blood culture bottles by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry is low. Clin Microbiol Infect 17:192–195
- Thomin J, Aubin GG, Foubert F, Corvec S (2015) Assessment of four protocols for rapid bacterial identification from positive blood culture pellets by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry (Vitek(R) MS). J Microbiol Methods 115:54–56
- 13. Yan Y, He Y, Maier T, Quinn C, Shi G, Li H, Stratton CW, Kostrzewa M, Tang YW (2011) Improved identification of yeast species directly from positive blood culture media by combining Sepsityper specimen processing and Microflex analysis with the matrix-assisted laser

desorption ionization Biotyper system. J Clin Microbiol 49:2528-2532

- 14. Fothergill A, Kasinathan V, Hyman J, Walsh J, Drake T, Huang X, Burd E, Wang Y (2012) Rapid Identification of bacteria and yeasts from positive blood culture bottles by using a lysisfiltration method and MALDI-TOF mass spectrum analysis with SARAMIS database. ASM, San Fransisco, USA
- 15. Loonen AJ, Jansz AR, Stalpers J, Wolffs PF, van den Brule AJ (2012) An evaluation of three processing methods and the effect of reduced culture times for faster direct identification of pathogens from BacT/ALERT blood cultures by MALDI-TOF MS. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 31:1575–1583
- Sparbier K, Schubert S, Weller U, Boogen C, Kostrzewa M (2012) Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry-based functional assay for rapid detection of resistance against beta-lactam antibiotics. J Clin Microbiol 50:927–937
- 17. Morgenthaler NG, Kostrzewa M (2015) Rapid identification of pathogens in positive blood culture of patients with sepsis: review and meta-analysis of the performance of the sepsityper kit. Int J Microbiol 2015:827416
- 18. Fothergill A, Kasinathan V, Hyman J, Walsh J, Drake T, Wang YF (2013) Rapid identification of bacteria and yeasts from positive-bloodculture bottles by using a lysis-filtration method and matrix-assisted laser desorption ionizationtime of flight mass spectrum analysis with the SARAMIS database. J Clin Microbiol 51:805–809
- 19. Kim Y, Park KG, Lee K, Park YJ (2015) Direct identification of urinary tract pathogens from urine samples using the Vitek MS system based on matrix-assisted laser desorption ionizationtime of flight mass spectrometry. Ann Lab Med 35:416–422
- 20. Ferreira L, Sanchez-Juanes F, Gonzalez-Avila M, Cembrero-Fucinos D, Herrero-Hernandez A, Gonzalez-Buitrago JM, Munoz-Bellido JL (2010) Direct identification of urinary tract pathogens from urine samples by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry. J Clin Microbiol 48:2110–2115
- Goyer M, Lucchi G, Ducoroy P, Vagner O, Bonnin A, Dalle F (2012) Optimization of the pre-analytical steps of MALDI-TOF MS identification provides a flexible and efficient tool for identification of clinical yeast isolates in medical laboratories. J Clin Microbiol 50(9):3066–3068
- 22. Iriart X, Lavergne RA, Fillaux J, Valentin A, Magnaval JF, Berry A, Cassaing S (2012) Routine identification of medical fungi by

the new VITEK MS matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight system with a new time-effective strategy. J Clin Microbiol 50:2107–2110

- 23. Alanio A, Beretti JL, Dauphin B, Mellado E, Quesne G, Lacroix C, Amara A, Berche P, Nassif X, Bougnoux ME (2011) Matrixassisted laser desorption ionization time-offlight mass spectrometry for fast and accurate identification of clinically relevant *Aspergillus* species. Clin Microbiol Infect 17:750–755
- 24. Cassagne C, Ranque S, Normand AC, Fourquet P, Thiebault S, Planard C, Hendrickx M, Piarroux R (2011) Mould routine identification in the clinical laboratory by matrixassisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry. PLoS One 6:e28425
- 25. Seyfarth F, Ziemer M, Sayer HG, Burmester A, Erhard M, Welker M, Schliemann S, Straube E, Hipler UC (2008) The use of ITS DNA sequence analysis and MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry in diagnosing an infection with *Fusarium proliferatum*. Exp Dermatol 17: 965–971
- 26. Kohlmann R, Hoffmann A, Geis G, Gatermann S (2015) MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry following short incubation on a solid medium is a valuable tool for rapid pathogen identification from positive blood cultures. Int J Med Microbiol 305:469–479
- 27. Verroken A, Defourny L, Lechgar L, Magnette A, Delmee M, Glupczynski Y (2015) Reducing time to identification of positive blood cultures with MALDI-TOF MS analysis after a 5-h sub-culture. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 34:405–413
- Zabbe JB, Zanardo L, Megraud F, Bessede E (2015) MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry for early identification of bacteria grown in blood culture bottles. J Microbiol Methods 115:45–46
- 29. Hettick JM, Green BJ, Buskirk AD, Kashon ML, Slaven JE, Janotka E, Blachere FM, Schmechel D, Beezhold DH (2008) Discrimination of *Aspergillus* isolates at the species and strain level by matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry fingerprinting. Anal Biochem 380:276–281
- 30. Hettick JM, Green BJ, Buskirk AD, Kashon ML, Slaven JE, Janotka E, Blachere FM, Schmechel D, Beezhold DH (2008) Discrimination of *Penicillium* isolates by matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry fingerprinting. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 22:2555–2560

- Buskirk AD, Hettick JM, Chipinda I, Law BF, Siegel PD, Slaven JE, Green BJ, Beezhold DH (2011) Fungal pigments inhibit the matrixassisted laser desorption/ionization time-offlight mass spectrometry analysis of darkly pigmented fungi. Anal Biochem 411:122–128
- 32. Dong H, Kemptner J, Marchetti-Deschmann M, Kubicek CP, Allmaier G (2009) Development of a MALDI two-layer volume sample preparation technique for analysis of colored conidia spores of *Fusarium* by MALDI linear TOF mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 395:1373–1383
- 33. Dhiman N, Hall L, Wohlfiel SL, Buckwalter SP, Wengenack NL (2011) Performance and cost analysis of matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry for routine identification of yeast. J Clin Microbiol 49:1614–1616
- 34. Pinto A, Halliday C, Zahra M, van Hal S, Olma T, Maszewska K, Iredell JR, Meyer W, Chen SC (2011) Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry identification of yeasts is contingent on robust reference spectra. PLoS One 6:e25712
- 35. Stevenson LG, Drake SK, Shea YR, Zelazny AM, Murray PR (2010) Evaluation of matrixassisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry for identification of

clinically important yeast species. J Clin Microbiol 48:3482–3486

- 36. Van Herendael BH, Bruynseels P, Bensaid M, Boekhout T, De Baere T, Surmont I, Mertens AH (2012) Validation of a modified algorithm for the identification of yeast isolates using matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionisation time-of-flight mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF MS). Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 31:841–848
- 37. Steensels D, Verhaegen J, Lagrou K (2011) Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionizationtime of flight mass spectrometry for the identification of bacteria and yeasts in a clinical microbiological laboratory: a review. Acta Clin Belg 66:267–273
- 38. Bernhard M, Weig M, Zautner AE, Gross U, Bader O (2014) Yeast on-target lysis (YOTL), a procedure for making auxiliary mass spectrum data sets for clinical routine identification of yeasts. J Clin Microbiol 52:4163–4167
- 39. De Carolis E, Vella A, Vaccaro L, Torelli R, Posteraro P, Ricciardi W, Sanguinetti M, Posteraro B (2014) Development and validation of an in-house database for matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry-based yeast identification using a fast protein extraction procedure. J Clin Microbiol 52:1453–1458

Chapter 20

Immunological Identification of Fungal Species

Filomena Nogueira*, Fabian Istel*, Leonel Pereira, Michael Tscherner, and Karl Kuchler

Abstract

Immunodetection is described in this chapter as a technique for producing specific antibodies for antigen detection of the major human fungal pathogens. In the case of *Candida* spp., heat-killed cells are used to immunize mice over a couple of weeks and then splenocytes are isolated and further fused with myelomas to easily propagate the antibodies produced in the mice. The resulting antibodies follow a purification process where antibody levels and concentrations are determined. Fungal cells are also lysed to obtain whole cell extracts as a prior step for identification of antigens using immunoprecipitation. Finally, this method permits the production of specific antibodies against fungi and the identification of the respective antigens in an *in vivo* model.

Key words Immunodetection, Antibodies, Antigens, Candida, Aspergillus, Zygomycetes, Mucor, Rhizopus, Fusarium, Cryptococcus

1 Introduction

Immunodetection comprises valuable tools for the identification of human fungal pathogens and, in combination with other in-use diagnostic tests, gives complementary and more specific information. Early diagnostics by using immunological assays attempt to detect circulating antigens by the use of specific antibodies. Several studies were initially based on raising rabbit or goat antisera against antigens present on the surface of fungi such as spores or hyphal filaments [1]. Attempts were made to differentiate fungal pathogens by raising polyclonal antibodies (pAbs), but were regarded as unsuccessful as pAbs demonstrated poor specificity [2, 3]. Crossreactivities were a major issue resulting in many false positive results identifying non-targeted species rather than facilitating differentiation from specific species of interest [3–6]. To overcome these issues, Richardson and colleagues started developing highly specific

^{*}These authors contributed equally to this work.

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_20, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

monoclonal antibodies (mAbs), once the hybridoma technology in the mid-1970s [7] changed the perspective on the use of antibodies [8]. Monoclonal antibodies have monovalent affinity facilitating the identification of specific markers of fungal species or genera. Immunization of model animals such as rabbits, goats, or mice with a fungal antigen (e.g., heat-killed fungal cells) triggers an immune response that results in antibody production by B lymphocytes. Hybridomas are hybrid cell lines produced through the fusion of a B cell with a myeloma cell (B cell cancer). This process immortalizes cells permitting the production of hybrid cells with infinite growth while keeping the characteristics of the B cell for antibody production. Antibodies produced by the hybridoma display single epitope specificity able to differentiate fungi at the species, genus, and isolate levels [9-11].

In this chapter, we give an extended overview on the main human fungal pathogens most commonly occurring in the clinical setting and requiring accurate diagnostics. Detailed information will be provided on techniques for immunodetection of *Candida* spp., *Aspergillus* spp., *Cryptococcus* spp. and also for emerging fungi such as Zygomycetes and *Fusarium* spp.

1.1 Candida spp. The genus *Candida* comprises more than 150 species of which only a minority is known to cause infections in the human host. About 65% of all *Candida* species are not able to grow at 37 °C and therefore obviously unsuited for the role of a pathogen [12]. However, several *Candida* strains adapted to the human host and pose a severe problem in the clinical setting. Among the most common *Candida* strains causing infections are *C. albicans*, *C. glabrata*, *C. parapsilosis*, and *C. tropicalis* [13–16]. These strains are known to cause superficial infections of skin and mucosa, but also invasive infections that can be life-threatening. Recent studies estimate that 250,000 people suffer from invasive candidiasis every year [13, 14]. These infections are characterized by a high mortality of up to 50% depending on the setting of the study [13, 14, 16].

Importantly, *Candida* spp. can become resistant to most antifungals that are currently used in the clinics. In a recent study, 7% of all *Candida* isolates were resistant to fluconazole and 2% to echinocandins. Among the *C. glabrata* isolates, even 10% were resistant to fluconazole and 4% to echinocandins [14]. This is consistent with other studies that observed a higher incidence of multidrug resistant *C. glabrata* strains compared to other *Candida* strains [13, 15].

Another significant problem is the diagnosis of invasive *Candida* infections. Blood cultures of patients suffering from invasive Candidiasis are often negative, especially in the case of deepseated candidiasis [17]. This highlights the need for diagnostics other than culture based methods. Among these non-culture based methods, there are immunological methods, such as β -D-glucan or mannan assays. However, there are many other putative targets that might be suitable for immunological methods.

During invasive fungal infections, a variety of fungal antigens are released in the host. In the past, several assays have been developed based on the detection of fungal cell wall components or the detection of antibodies against these cell wall antigens. Commercially available kits are based on the detection of fungal cell wall polysaccharides. While several of those assays show promising results [18], there have been reports on false-negative results due to antifungal treatment [19, 20]. Likewise, there are also reports on false-positive results due to contact with cotton gauze or bacteremia [20]. These reports suggest that there is a need to improve the diagnostic approaches by implementing assays with higher sensitivity and specificity to reduce false positive findings.

In the past years, several advances have been made to identify other antigens released by the fungus upon infection. *C. albicans* is known to grow in hyphal form in order to invade tissue or to escape the host's immune response. Yeast-like transition to hyphal form causes significant changes both in the morphology of the cell wall and in the proteome of *C. albicans*. Therefore, presented antigens are apparently specific for hyphal growth. These antigens are commonly designated as *C. albicans* germ-tube-specific antigens (CAGTA) [21].

Many of the antigens are enzymes involved in glycolysis or glucose fermentation such as Fba1, Pgk1, Eno1, and Adh1 [22, 23]. Interestingly, these four proteins have also been reported to bind human plasminogen, thereby creating plasmin. This proteolytic enzyme might enhance the ability of C. albicans to invade tissues [24, 25]. Met6 is an essential methyltransferase involved in methionine biosynthesis. However, it might also play a role in reducing the amount of intracellular homocysteine conferring toxicity to C. albicans [26]. Inol is the first step in the de novo synthesis of inositol-containing compounds. While inositol can also be imported by the transporter protein Itr1, de novo synthesis might be important for virulence [27]. Bmh1 is the only 14-3-3 family protein in C. albicans being responsible for proteome control at the posttranscriptional level, protein and DNA binding, and regulation of exocytosis and vesicle transport. It has been shown to be necessary for growth as well as for hyphal formation [28] but is apparently downregulated during biofilm formation [29].

The most relevant antigens detected by CAGTA antibodies are Met6, Ino1, Eno1, Adh1, Pgk1, Bmh1, Egd2, and Sap2 [21, 30–32].

1.2 Aspergillus spp. Aspergillus infections are a leading cause of morbidity and mortality in the immunocompromised setting that manifest as chronic, allergic or invasive pulmonary aspergillosis (IPA) [9]. Chronic pulmonary aspergillosis (CPA) is the most common form, often

occurring in patients diagnosed with tuberculosis [30–33]. Chronic and allergic forms of aspergillosis are more common than invasive disease [34–36]. Cutaneous aspergillosis is a rare form of *Aspergillus* disease as the epidermis provides a barrier preventing invasion and dissemination [37–40].

Among the most common *Aspergillus* species causing disease, *A. fumigatus* is the most prevalent accounting for up to 90% of IPA. Other common *Aspergillus* species include *A. flavus*, *A. niger*, *A. terreus*, and *A. nidulans* [41].

Aspergilli produce allergens and are therefore often implicated in asthma and allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis (ABPA). Increased serum levels of IgE and IgG are characteristic of ABPA. Increased levels of IgG are associated with chronic aspergillosis whereas IgE indicates allergic aspergillosis. Diseases emanating from invasive aspergillosis are much less frequent [42]. In asthma and ABPA patients, allergic reactions mediated by *A. fumigatus* occur when the fungal allergens f2, f3, and f6 react with IgE. The molecular structure of the allergens also influences the way the immune system responds in allergic patients [43].

Detection of *Aspergillus* encounters several limitations, e.g., hyphae in bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) have shown limited credibility, unless accompanied by other tests as analysis of biopsy specimens and evident necrosis in the affected tissues [44]. Also, overlapping of symptoms of chronic and allergic aspergillosis can render accurate diagnosis difficult, thus underlining the importance of more precise diagnostic methods [32, 45, 46].

The introduction of immunodetection technologies brought new insights on more accurate and sensitive diagnostics of Aspergillus infections. Using hybridoma technology, Thornton and colleagues were able to generate an Aspergillus-specific mAb (JF5) for the development of an immune-chromatographic lateralflow device (LFD) for diagnosis of IPA [10]. This technique allows the detection of Aspergillus during active growth since the mAb JF5 binds to an extracellular antigen secreted exclusively during growth [10, 47]. Compared to other more complex and timeconsuming laboratory-based technologies such as PCR or platebased enzyme immunoassays (EIAs), LFD is a cheap and unsophisticated test that can be performed in situ. Although it has a time advantage, results should be accurately confirmed by other more sophisticated methods [48]. However, LFD has shown higher sensitivity and specificity levels compared to commercially available tests such as Platelia GM and Fungitell $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-glucan [49].

A low molecular weight antigen, 18 kDa protein, is a major antigen possible to detect in the urine of patients with IPA. Since urine specimens have the advantage of being noninvasive, Dufresne and colleagues proceeded to test the possibility of using lateralflow technology by using urine specimens to detect *Aspergillus* galactomannans [50].

Antibodies against Aspergillus can be formed in healthy people, but aspergillosis can develop in immunocompromised patients with underlying disease [32, 51]. Levels of Aspergillus-specific antibodies may vary in patients with high risk of developing aspergillosis compared to healthy individuals [52]. The enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is a specific-antibody method where results can be analyzed regarding a raised level above a cut-off of antibody levels compared to healthy individuals [53-55]. One of the limitations is the fact that by using healthy individuals to establish cut-offs for the determination of Aspergillus-specific antibody levels might be unappropriated to diagnose patients with high-risk of developing aspergillosis [42]. ELISA is a technique that allows the detection of several single types of antibodies such as IgG, IgM, IgA, and IgE. Patient sera antibodies bind to specific antigens which are then detected by anti-human antibodies. The resulting reaction produces a colorchange that can be quantified through a spectrophotometer. Improvements on this technique over the years resulted in fully automated equipment which has the advantage in reducing diagnostics costs and time as two hours total [42, 56, 57]. An ELISA was developed specifically to detect A. fumigatus [58]. No major cross-reactivities were found; however, only 53% of patients were Afmp1p antigen positive because of other Aspergillus-infections rather than A. fumigatus or simply due to the low sensitivity of the method [58, 59]. A well-characterized marker for invasive aspergillosis is the cell wall component galactomannan. Aspergillus galactomannan has been included in commercially available diagnostic tests with more relevance for the Bio-Rad Platelia Aspergillus GM-EIA [60, 61].

Antibody detection in invasive aspergillosis disease might be an issue due to the immunosuppression setting that results in low or absent antibody response [42]. As an alternative, since Aspergillus is angiotropic and angioinvasive, invasive infections can be tracked through detection of circulating antigens in any body fluids, including the bloodstream [48]. Initially, techniques for detection of circulating antigens were based on rabbit or goat antisera to react against antigens present on the surface of spores and hyphae circulating in the body fluids [1]. However, the results are not always successful since the polyclonal antibodies (pAbs) have poor specificity, leading to false-positives. Cross-reactivity observed in the antisera implies difficulties in differentiating the correct fungal species [3-6]. Although improved methods followed to avoid cross-reactivities, still no greater success was achieved until Richardson and colleagues introduced the concept of fungal antigens as potential markers for infection [8]. The introduction of hybridoma technology to produce monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) allowed a more specific and targeted diagnostics by use of antibodies. Hybridomas are hybrid cell lines, result of the fusion of an antibody-producing B cell with a myeloma cell (B cancer cell) for cell immortalization. By this way, hybrid cells retain the characteristics

of the B cell and the constant growth features of the myeloma. The resulting antibodies are characterized by having single specificity, binding to the same epitope, and therefore, called mAbs [7]. By producing murine mAbs, it was possible to differentiate the fungi up to the genus and species level [10, 11, 62, 63]. However, hybridoma technology also has some limitations since many mAbs recognize carbohydrate residues which are found to be conserved among several fungal species. Such limitations imply that many hybridoma cell lines must be screened for the specificity of single epitopes. Recombinant DNA or phage display technologies could overcome this issue [64]. For example, antisera against Aspergillus species cross-reacts within the same genera and also with other species such as Penicillium [3, 5, 65]. Unspecificity on Aspergillusrelated infections detection makes it more difficult to diagnose [66–68]. However, success in detecting IPA has been shown by the use of antisera against somatic antigens and recombinant cell wall galactomannan from A. fumigatus [58, 59, 69].

Overall, studies recommend the use of both galactomannan and 1,3- β -D-glucan detection assays in parallel with analysis of clinical and microbiological data to avoid misinterpretations [70, 71].

1.3 Cryptococcus spp.

Cryptococcal meningitis disease caused by the encapsulated yeast *Cryptococcus* is responsible for approximately 625,000 deaths per year [72]. *Cryptococcus neoformans* and *Cryptococcus gattii* are among the most prevalent *Cryptococcus* pathogen species [73].

This life-threatening disease affects both immunocompetent and immunosuppressed patients, especially patients with T-cell deficiency, such as the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) [74– 76]. The infection occurs through inhalation and further colonization of the respiratory system. Then, it can disseminate to different parts of the body, particularly to the brain [77, 78].

Traditional methods used for diagnosis of Cryptococcosis include direct examination with India ink staining and antigen detection, which is based on mAbs for the capsule [73]. Cryptococcus capsule acts as a barrier, showing antiphagocytic properties, and the capsule components can also modulate the immune response, such as inhibition of proinflammatory cytokines production [79, 80]. The capsule is mainly composed of two polysaccharides, glucuronoxylomannan (GXM) and galactoxylomannan (GalXM). A minor part of the capsule is composed by mannoproteins (MP), corresponding to less than 1% of the total mass [81, 82]. The basic structure of GXM is a tri-mannose repeat with a glucuronic acid residue. GXM varies in Cryptococcus strains from the levels of xylose addition and O-acetylation of mannose [83]. These variations lead to different antibody reactivity, in which can be differentiated into five serotypes (A, B, C, D, and A/D) [82]. Therefore, GXM is considered as the major epitope for antibodies production. In fact, there are several reports referring to GXM for production of monoclonal antibodies [84–90]. Several kits, such as latex agglutination (LA), enzyme immunoassay (EIA) and Lateral Flow (LF) are commercially available. In these kits, antibodies against GXM are used for diagnosis of *Cryptococcus* infections [91].

In brief, *Cryptococcus* infections particularly affect immunosuppressed patients with T-cell deficiency. GXM has particularly been shown to be an indicator of *Cryptococcus* virulence, and therefore, it has also been successfully used as an epitope for immunodetection.

1.4 Zygomycetes Zygomycetes are a group of fungi that comprise the orders of Entomopthorales and the Mucorales, known as being associated with human pathogens. Zygomycetes affect predominantly those immunocompromised patients who are diabetic, steroid-treated patients, trauma and burns and the haematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) recipients [48, 92]. This class of fungal pathogens is associated with high mortality rates of up to 80%, and current diagnostic techniques are not accurate or efficient enough to prevent such outputs [93, 94]. The most common human infections and lately considered as emergent human fungal pathogens are the genera Rhizopus (R. arrhizus), Mucor (M. circinelloides), Rhizomucor (R. pusillus), Cunninghamella (C. bertholletiae), and Absidia (A. corymbifera), all belonging to the Mucorales order [93–96]. Zygomycosis is mainly characterized by rhinocerebral, pulmonary and disseminated disease. Clinical features include facial swelling with ocular involvement and progression to the brain, often complicated by pulmonary or disseminated infection [48, 96].

Infection by Zygomycetes occurs mainly through inhalation of airborne spores but also, percutaneous inoculation or ingestion constitute other ways of infection [96, 97].

Diagnostics of zygomycosis can be confused with those of mould infections such as invasive aspergillosis, as both share similarities on CT scans of HSCT patients [96, 98]. Other diagnostic techniques are currently used such as cultures although they may indicate negative results. Identification at the species or genera level is performed by cultures and comparison with documented and described morphological features. Zygomycosis, when possible, can be confirmed by tissue biopsy. One of the most distinctive features of these infections is the invasion of blood vessels by the non-septated hyphal structures, resulting in hemorrhage and tissue necrosis. Many times, these pathogens disseminate from the original site of infection into other distal organs [94, 96]. However and often, the diagnosis of such infections is only made at the autopsy state which is already too late [96, 99].

Immunodetection of *Mucor mucedo* was described by Schimek and colleagues where 4-Dihydromethyltrisporate dehydrogenase (TDH), an enzyme of the trisporic acid synthesis pathway in Zygomycetes, is able to convert a mating type sex pheromone into methyltrisporate [100, 101]. Expression of TDH, which encodes *TSP1* gene can be analyzed by RT-qPCR. Antibodies developed against *Mucor mucedo* TDH and immunodetection of TDH have shown promising results in a rabbit model [101].

1.5 Fusarium spp. Fusarium comprises a genus of fungi that includes around 100 species from which only around 12 are considered human pathogens. Fusarium species represent an emergent fungal threat for immunocompromised patients, although it can also occur in immunocompetent individuals [102-106]. F. solani is one of the most prevalent species among the genus Fusarium, which can be accounted for up to 50% of human infections [48]. Other Fusarium species capable of infecting humans are F. anthophilum, F. oxysporum, F. verticillioides, and F. proliferatum [107, 108]. Fusariosis can occur as superficial infections, keratitis and other eye infections, deep localized and disseminated infections [104]. The main infection route of Fusarium spp. is the airways and less frequent through the skin and mucosal membranes [104]. Morphological detection is insufficient to differentiate Fusarium species and the rDNA internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region, which is generally used to identify fungal species, is also not enough to distinguish many Fusarium species [72]. Current diagnostic tools include culture and biopsy of local tissue [104] and more recently multilocus sequence typing [72, 105, 109, 110].

Currently, there are only a few mAbs developed against *Fusarium*. Jensen and colleagues developed the *Fusarium*-specific mAb IgM, which recognizes 51 and 63 kDa antigens [111]. Thornton and colleagues used *F. solani* strains to develop a genus-specific mAb (ED7) that binds to a 120 kDa antigen, localized to the spores and hyphal cell walls of *Fusarium* [48].

In the next sections, materials and methods, we describe in detail a methodology currently used in our laboratory for immunodetection of *Candida* spp. This methodology comprises the production of antibodies in an *in vivo* mouse model, identification of antigens and purification techniques. The same methodology could be applied for detection of other human fungal pathogens, but details are not described here.

2 Materials

Media

2.1

- YPD medium: 25 g/l Bacto[™] peptone, 12.5 g/l Bacto[™] yeast extract, 2% glucose. Dissolve the powdered contents in 800 ml deionized water and fill up to exactly 1000 ml once all contents are dissolved. Autoclave or filter sterile the YPD medium immediately.
 - 2. Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (D5671; Sigma-Aldrich).

 HAT medium: 400 ml DMEM medium, 50 ml fetal bovine serum—ultra low IgG (16250-086; Life Technologies), 25 ml BM Condimed H1 Hybridoma Cloning Supplement (11088947001; Roche), 5 ml Penicillin-Streptomycin (P4333; Sigma-Aldrich), 5 ml GlutaMAX (35050-038, Carlsbad), 5 ml Sodium-pyruvate (S8636; Sigma-Aldrich), and 10 ml HAT supplement (21060-017; Gibco).

2.2 Buffers1. PBS buffer for *in vivo* use (Phosphate Buffered Saline) (P5368; Sigma-Aldrich).

- 2. Binding buffer for antibody purification: 20 mM sodium biphosphate.
- 3. Elution buffer: 0.1 M glycine-HCl, pH 2.7.
- 4. Lysis buffer: Tris–HCl, pH 8.0, 150 mM Sodium chloride NaCl, 0.1% Nonidet P-40, Protease inhibitor cocktail—EDTA-free (04693132001; Roche).
- 5. 2× Lämmli buffer for immunoprecipitation: 125 mM Tris-HCl, pH 6.8, 20% glycerol, 4% sodium dodecyl sulfate, 0.002% bromophenol blue, 10% 2-mercaptoethanol. Dissolve all components in distilled water and add the 2-mercaptoethanol immediately prior to usage.
- 6. Cross-linking buffer for immunoprecipitation: 0.2 M triethanolamine set to pH 8.2 with HCl.
- 7. Cross-linking buffer for immunoprecipitation with dimethyl pimelimidate dihydrochloride (DMP): 25 mM DMP in cross-linking buffer (0.2 M triethanolamine, pH 8.2 with HCl).
- 8. Blocking buffer for cross-linking: 0.1 M ethanolamine pH 8.2, adjusted with HCl.
- 9. Running buffer for SDS-PAGE: 25 mM Tris, 192 mM glycine and 0.1% sodium dodecylsulfate.

2.3 Consumables 1. Injection needles: $27G \times \frac{1}{2}^{"}$ for subcutaneous injections, $29G \times \frac{1}{2}^{"}$ for intravenous injections, 23G to puncture the *vena* facialis.

- 2. Counting chamber.
- 3. Cell-culture certified consumables: 96-well plates, 12-well plates, 6-well plates, 6 cm dishes and 10 cm dishes.
- 4. HiTrap Protein G HP column (17-0404-01; GE Heathcare).
- 5. Luer connector compatible syringe.
- 6. Dynabeads[®] (10007D; Thermo Fisher Scientific).

2.4 SDS PAGE Gel1. Loading gel (10%): 4.2 ml H₂O, 2.5 ml of 1.5 M Tris, pH 8.8,
3.3 ml of 30% acrylamide–bis solution, 100 µl of 10% SDS,
10 µl N,N,N',N'-tetramethylethylendiamine (TEMED), and
100 µl of ammonium persulfate (APS).

2. Stacking gel (4.5%): 6 ml H₂O, 2.5 ml of 0.5 M Tris, pH 6.8, 1.5 ml of 30% acrylamide–bis solution, 100 μ l of 20% SDS, 10 μ l TEMED, and 100 μ l of APS.

3 Methods

3.1 Preparation of the Inoculum	1. Inoculate <i>C. albicans</i> SC5314 in 5 ml of YPD media in a culture tube and incubate overnight at 30 °C and 220 rpm.
	2. Dilute the culture in 50 ml fresh YPD medium in a plastic flask to an OD_{600} of 0.1 and incubate at 30 °C and 220 rpm until the OD_{600} reaches 1.
	3. Harvest the cells by centrifugation for 5 min at $1180 \times g$. Wash the cells twice with 40 ml of endotoxin-free PBS and resuspend in 10 ml PBS.
	4. Heat-kill the C. albicans cells by heating to 70 °C for 5 min.
3.2 Immunization of Mice	1. Settle 4 BALB/C mice of the same sex in a standard cage (<i>see</i> Note 1).
	2. Day 1—Collect pre-immunization sera and then immunize the mice subcutaneous with 5×10^7 heat-killed <i>C. albicans</i> cells each (<i>see</i> Note 2). Resuspend the heat-killed cells in 100 µl PBS and mix with 100 µl of Freund's complete adjuvant (<i>see</i> Note 4).
	3. Day 14—Immunize the mice subcutaneous with 5×10^7 heat- killed <i>C. albicans</i> cells each. Resuspend the heat-killed cells in 100 µl PBS and mix with 100 µl of Freund's incomplete adjuvant.
	4. Day 24—Draw blood for analysis.
	5. Day 35—Immunize the mice subcutaneous with 5×10^7 heat- killed <i>C. albicans</i> cells each. Resuspend the heat-killed cells in 100 µl PBS and mix with 100 µl of Freund's incomplete adjuvant.
	6. Day 45—Draw blood for analysis.
	7. Day 56—Administer the final immunization boost by intravenous injecting 1×10^7 heat-killed <i>C. albicans</i> cells into each mouse (<i>see</i> Note 3). Resuspend the heat-killed cells in 100 µl PBS.
	8. Day 66—Draw the final blood sample and isolate the spleno- cytes (<i>see</i> Note 5).
3.3 Isolation of Splenocytes and Fusion with Myelomas	The following steps are performed in collaboration with the Monoclonal Antibody Facility (MAF) at the Campus Vienna Biocenter (VBC) in Vienna, Austria. Their methodologies mainly follow previously published protocols for the isolation of splenocytes and the fusion with myelomas [112]. The protocol is here

briefly summarized:

- 1. Disinfect the body of the mouse with 70% EtOH.
- 2. Carefully remove the spleen and wash it with DMEM.
- 3. Make sure to remove any tissue adhering to the spleen.
- 4. Use a sterile pestle to mechanically homogenize the spleen.
- 5. Pass the suspension through a sterile cell strainer (100 μ m).
- 6. Lyse the erythrocytes using erythrocyte lysis buffer.
- 7. Mix 1×10^8 splenocytes with 1×10^7 X63-Ag8.653 myeloma cells.
- 8. Remove the supernatant completely to avoid a dilution of the PEG1500.
- 9. Slowly add 0.8 ml PEG1500 at 37 °C to the pellet and carefully resuspend the pellet over the course of 1 min.
- 10. Continue stirring the cells with the pipette for 1 more minute at $37 \,^{\circ}$ C.
- 11. Dilute the suspension by slowly adding 10 ml DMEM.

(1 ml/min at first and 2 ml/min later).

- 12. Add further 12 ml DMEM dropwise at 37 °C.
- 13. Centrifuge the suspension and remove the supernatant.
- 14. Gently resuspend the pellet in 50 ml DMEM supplemented with 20% FCS.
- 15. Distribute the suspension to a 96-well plate, with 200 μ l per well.
- 16. Incubate the plate overnight at 37 °C with 5 % CO₂.
- 17. The following day remove 100 μ l supernatant from each well and replace it with HAT medium.
- 18. Repeat the previous step every 3 days.
- 19. After 10–14 days, culture supernatants are used or Western blot analysis to confirm the production of mAbs by the hybridoma pools. Positive pools can be frozen or directly used for screening of single mAb producing clones.
- 1. Thaw frozen stocks and immediately transfer them into 15 ml tubes containing 10 ml of DMEM at room temperature.
- 2. Centrifuge the sample for 7 min at $300 \times g$ at room temperature.
- 3. Resuspend the pellet in 2 ml HAT medium at room temperature, transfer the suspension to a 3 cm round dish and incubate the dish at $37 \,^{\circ}$ C with $5 \,\% \,$ CO₂.
- 4. Monitor the cell confluency daily using a microscope.
- 5. Once the cells have reached confluency, carefully resuspend the cells by gentle pipetting and collect the cells in a 15 ml tube (*see* **Note 6**).

3.4 Screening of Hybridomas for Single mAb Producing Clones

- 6. Count the cells in a counting chamber and place 100, 200 and 600 cells in 25 ml HAT medium, respectively. Distribute the three different cell suspensions to one 96-well plate each. Fill each well with $250 \mu l$ of cell suspension.
- 7. Add HAT medium to the remaining cells to a total volume of 2 ml. Transfer the suspension to a 3 cm dish and incubate at 37 °C with 5% CO₂ until the cells are confluent and can be frozen as a new stock.
- 8. Control the growth of the cells in the plate daily using a microscope.
- 9. Remove 80 μ l of supernatant on day 7 and replace the volume with fresh HAT medium. Prepare a 1:10 dilution of the supernatant and use it for Western blot analysis with whole-cell extract from *C. albicans*.
- 10. Select 3–6 clones showing the strongest signal at Western blot analysis for the production of antibodies.

3.5 Upscaling of Culture Volume and Production of Antibodies

- 1. Resuspend the selected cells by gentle pipetting and transfer them into the wells of a 12-well plate, filled with 0.8 ml of HAT medium each. Incubate the plate a 37 °C with 5% CO_2 and monitor the cell confluency again.
 - 2. Repeat the procedure once the cells have reached 80% confluency and transfer the cells to 6-well plates holding 1 ml of fresh HAT medium in each well.
 - 3. Once the cells have reached sufficient confluency again, repeat the step using a 6 cm dish holding 4 ml of HAT medium and later with a 10 cm dish holding 14 ml of medium (*see* Notes 7 and 8).
 - 4. Incubate the 10 cm dishes at 37 °C with 5 % CO₂ until the cells have reached 80% confluency.
 - 5. Prepare a series of dilutions ranging from 1:1000 to 1:20000 for each supernatant and use Western blot analysis to determine the antibody amount.
 - 6. Transfer the suspensions to 15 ml tubes and centrifuge them for 7 min at $300 \times g$ and 4 °C.
 - 7. Transfer the supernatants to new tubes and sterile-filter them.
 - 8. Resuspend the cells in 1 ml FBS with 10% DMSO at 4 °C and split the volume into 2 cryotubes. Freeze the tubes at -80 °C before moving them to liquid nitrogen for long-term storage.
 - 1. Prepare 5×1.5 ml collection tubes with 60 µl of 1 M Tris–HCl, pH 9.0 in each tube.
 - 2. Prepare the sample by adding the equal volume of binding buffer (20 mM sodium phosphate) to the previously sterile-filtered cell culture supernatant.

3.6 Purification of Antibodies Using 1 ml HiTrap Protein G Columns

- 3. Remove and store 50 μ l as input sample.
- 4. Fill a Luer connector compatible syringe with 10 ml binding buffer and connect it to a HiTrap Protein G column without introducing air to the column.
- 5. Remove the "snap-off" end of the column outlet
- 6. Wash the column with 10 column volumes (CV) of binding buffer at a flow rate of about 3 ml/min.
- Fill a Luer connector compatible syringe with the sample and attach it to the column without entering air into the system (*see* Note 9).
- 8. Apply the sample to the column and collect the flow through in a 50 ml falcon tube.
- 9. Wash the column with 10 CV of binding buffer.
- 10. Elute the antibody with 5 CV of elution buffer (0.1 M glycine-HCl, pH 2.7) and collect 1 ml aliquots in the previously prepared collection tubes.
- 11. Store the purified antibody at 4 °C from now on (keep on ice).
- 12. Wash the column with 10 CV of binding buffer.
- Determine the antibody concentrations in the elution fractions by measuring the absorbance at 280 nm on a NanoDrop spectrophotometer. An absorbance of 1 at 280 nm corresponds to 0.8 mg/ml.
- 14. Pool the fraction that contain antibody for the buffer exchange.
- 15. Exchange the buffer using 3 kDa Amicon Ultra 0.5 ml spin filters. Spin five times for 10 min and fill up to $450 \ \mu$ l PBS each time.
- 16. Recover the antibody from the spin filters and adjust the concentration to 1 mg/ml. Store the antibody in PBS with 50% glycerol and 0.02% NaN₃ at -20 °C (*see* Note 10).
- 17. Control the antibody purity by running 4 μg on a 12% SDS-PAGE followed by Coomassie staining.
- 18. Use 3μ l of both the input and the flow through for a dot blot to determine the antibody levels.
- 19. Wash the protein G column with 5 CV 20% ethanol before storage at 4 °C.

3.7 Optional: Protein G Column Cleaning and Regeneration Cleaning and regeneration is necessary only if the column is used for a different antibody afterwards. In order to completely avoid the risk of contamination, a new column should be used for each antibody.

1. Clean the column with 10 CV 6M guanidinium-HCl, pH 7.0 following the post-elution washing step (10 CV of binding buffer).

- 2. Regenerate the column with 10 CV 1 M acetic acid, pH 2.4.
- 3. Wash the column with 10 CV binding buffer.
- 4. Store the column at 4 °C.

3.8 Preparation of C. albicans Whole Cell Extract (WCE)

- 1. Grow C. albicans overnight in 20 ml YPD medium.
- 2. Dilute the culture to an OD_{600} of 0.25 in 50 ml YPD (50 ml are sufficient for one IP reaction).
- 3. Incubate the fresh culture at 30 °C and 120 rpm to an OD_{600} of about 2.0.
- 4. Harvest the cells by centrifugation at $1500 \times g$ and 4 °C for 3 min.
- 5. Wash the cell pellet in 20 ml of cold sterile $H_2O~(4~^\circ C)$ and remove the supernatant.
- 6. Resuspend the pellet in 0.5 ml lysis buffer with protease inhibitor and transfer the suspension to a screw cap tube.
- 7. Add an equal amount of glass beads to the screw cap tube.
- 8. Place the screw cap tubes in a FastPrep and run five times for 30 s at 6 m/s and place the tubes on ice in between each run.
- 9. Puncture the screw cap tubes with a glowing hot 27G needle close to the bottom, place each tube in a 2 ml Eppendorf tube and spin down for 2 min at $700 \times g 4$ °C (loosen the lid before spin).
- Transfer supernatant to a 1.5 ml tube, spin down cell debris for 10 min at full speed at 4 °C and transfer the supernatant to a 1.5 ml tube.

3.9 Identification of Antigens Using Immunoprecipitation with Dynabeads

- 1. Prepare 30 μl Dynabeads[®] according to the manual. Briefly, resuspend the Dynabeads[®] in the vial and vortex mix for at least 30 s. Transfer 30 μl of the suspension to a 1.5 ml tube and separate the beads from the solution by placing the tube on a magnet. Remove the supernatant and take the tube off the magnet (*see* Notes 11–13).
- Add 10 μg antibody diluted in 200 μl PBS with 0.05% Tween 20 to the tube containing the Dynabeads[®].
- 3. Rotate the tube for 10 min at room temperature.
- 4. Place the tube on a magnet and remove the supernatant.
- 5. Remove the tube from the magnet and gently resuspend the Dynabeads[®] in 200 μl PBS with 0.05% Tween 20 by pipetting.
- 6. Remove the buffer, add the WCE to the Dynabeads and incubate overnight at 4 °C on a rotary shaker.
- 7. Centrifuge for 30 s at $1000 \times g$ and 4 °C.
- 8. Remove the supernatant.

- 9. Wash the beads three times using 700 μ l cold lysis buffer without proteinase inhibitor.
- 10. For non-cross-linked antibodies proceed with the denaturing elution method. Briefly, resuspend the beads in 20 μ l 2× Lämmli buffer and place all samples at 70 °C for 10 min. Afterwards, cool the samples on ice, centrifuge for 1 min, and run a SDS-PAGE with silver staining using the whole IP volume.
- 11. For cross-linked antibodies, add 100 μ l of elution buffer and gently resuspend the Dynabeads[®] by pipetting to avoid the production of foam. Incubate the suspension for 5 min at room temperature with rotation to dissociate the Dynabeads[®]-Ab-Ag complex. Place the tube on magnet and transfer the supernatant with the eluted protein to a fresh tube. Repeat the elution process once and pool both eluates. Precipitate by adding 30% TCA and incubation on ice for 10 min. Centrifuge for 10 min at 18,200×g and 4 °C. Wash the protein pellet once with 500 µl cold acetone and air-dry the pellet for 2 min. Resuspend the pellet in 15 µl 2× Lämmli buffer and use the whole IP volume for SDS-PAGE with silver staining. Cross-linking is only necessary if the antigen has the same size as the heavy or the light chain of the mAb (~25 and ~50 kDa, respectively).
- 3.10 Cross-Linking
 of Antibody
 1. Add 1 ml of cross-linking buffer to the Protein A/G immobilized antibody and vortex gently to resuspend. If beads are in the lid, always spin down 5 s at 1000×g. Apply to magnet for 30 s to pull beads to the side of the tube and remove supernatant. Repeat this step once.
 - 2. Resuspend in 1 ml cross-linking buffer containing 25 mM dimethyl pimelimidate dihydrochloride (DMP). Mix thoroughly and incubate at room temperature for 45 min with agitation.
 - 3. Apply to magnet for 30 s to pull beads to the side of the tube and remove supernatant.
 - 4. Add 1 ml blocking buffer and vortex gently to resuspend. Apply to magnet for 30 s to pull beads to the side of the tube and remove supernatant.
 - 5. Add 1 ml of blocking buffer and vortex to resuspend. Incubate for 1 h at room temperature with agitation.
 - 6. Apply to magnet for 30 s to pull beads to the side of the tube and remove supernatant. Add 1 ml of PBS, vortex to resuspend, apply to magnet for 30 s to pull beads to the side of the tube and remove supernatant. Repeat wash twice.
 - 7. Add 1 ml elution buffer and vortex gently to resuspend, apply to magnet for 30 s to pull beads to the side of the tube and

remove supernatant. This elutes bound antibody that is not cross-linked with DMP.

8. Wash beads 4 times in 600 μ l lysis buffer (without protease inhibitor) prior to incubation with WCE.

4 Notes

- 1. BALB/C mice are preferable, since splenocytes from C57BL/6 mice show a lower efficacy when it comes to the fusion with myelomas.
- 2. Sub cutaneous injection: Take the mouse by its neck and restrain the tail as well as one leg with your small finger. This exposes one flank of the mouse (are off the hip with a lot of loose skin) that should be used for the subcutaneous injection. Make sure to penetrate the skin and inject the total volume into the cavity. A $G27 \times \frac{1}{2}$ " needle should be used for the injection, thinner needles might cause problems due to the thick fluid. The sides of the mouse should be alternated between the individual immunizations. After the injection there will be a visible bulge under the skin of the mouse. This bulge will diminish as the injected volume is taken up.
- 3. Intravenous injection: Place the mouse in a suitable restrainer with sufficient ventilation. Use a $29G \times \frac{1}{2}''$ needle for the injection.
- 4. Freund's adjuvant: For the first immunization Freund's complete adjuvant is used, for the later immunizations Freund's incomplete adjuvant should be used.
- 5. Blood drawing from mice: Puncture the vena facialis of the mouse and immediately collect the blood drops in a sterile microvette. To isolate the sera centrifuge the tubes for 10 min at $1880 \times g$ and room temperature.
- 6. Cell confluency of hybridoma cells:

Hybridomas grow as microcolonies and are only loosely attached to the plate. Once the cells have reached confluency, $500 \ \mu$ l of supernatant (includes floating cells) can be used to inoculate a new plate. These cells can then be frozen as a new stock once they have reached confluency as well.

- 7. Before upscaling the culture volume to 14 ml in a 10 cm dish, 1:100 and 1:1000 dilutions of the supernatants can be screened again for antibodies against *C. albicans* using Western blot analysis.
- 8. Always heat HAT medium to 37 °C before usage unless otherwise stated.
- 9. Connect the syringe and the column "drop to drop" to avoid air in the column.

- 10. Antibody storage:
 - Alternatively, to the storage at -20 °C, the antibody can be stored without glycerol in PBS with 0.02 % NaN₃ only at 4 °C.
- 11. According to the Dynabeads[®] manual 50 μ l of beads should be used, however 30 μ l have proven to be sufficient.
- 12. Make sure that there are no glass beads on the outside of the screw cap tubes or in the sealing of the cap. Beads on the outside of the tube can severely damage the FastPrep machine and beads in the sealing of the cap will cause leakage.
- 13. Check the breakage of the cells under a microscope. Cells with highly contrasted outlines are not broken. After the FastPrep runs more than 90% of the cells should be broken.

Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the European Union project FP7 "FUNGITECT" [602125] and FP7 Marie-Curie Initial Training Network "ImResFun" [MC-ITN-606786]. We also thank Andriy Petryshyn for technical support, Florian Zwolanek for helpful insights on immunization of mice, the Monoclonal Antibody Facility (MAF) at the Campus Vienna Biocenter (VBC) in Vienna, and Thomas Lion at the Children's Cancer Research Institute (CCRI) for his suggestions and guidance.

References

- 1. Latge JP, Debeaupuis JP, Sarfati J et al (1993) Cell wall antigens in *Aspergillus fumigatus*. Arch Med Res 24:269–274
- Notermans S, Soentoro PS (1986) Immunological relationship of extra-cellular polysaccharide antigens produced by different mould species. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 52:393–401
- 3. Vojdani A (2004) Cross-reactivity of *Aspergillus*, *Penicillium*, and *Stachybotrys* antigens using affinity-purified antibodies and immunoassay. Arch Environ Health 59:256–265
- 4. Kaufman L, Standard PG, Anderson SA et al (1995) Development of specific fluorescentantibody test for tissue form of *Penicillium marneffei*. J Clin Microbiol 33:2136–2138
- Kaufman L, Standard PG, Jalbert M et al (1997) Immunohistologic identification of *Aspergillus* spp. and other hyaline fungi by using polyclonal fluorescent antibodies. J Clin Microbiol 35:2206–2209
- 6. Schmechel D, Green BJ, Blachere FM et al (2008) Analytical bias of cross-reactive

polyclonal antibodies for environmental immunoassays of *Alternaria alternata*. J Allergy Clin Immunol 121:763–768

- Kohler G, Milstein C (2005) Continuous cultures of fused cells secreting antibody of predefined specificity. 1975. J Immunol 174: 2453–2455
- Richardson MD, White LO, Warren RC (1979) Detection of circulating antigen of *Aspergillus fumigatus* in sera of mice and rabbits by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. Mycopathologia 67:83–88
- 9. Thornton CR (2010) Detection of invasive aspergillosis. Adv Appl Microbiol 70: 187–216
- Thornton CR (2008) Development of an immunochromatographic lateral-flow device for rapid serodiagnosis of invasive aspergillosis. Clin Vaccine Immunol 15:1095–1105
- 11. Thornton CR (2009) Tracking the emerging human pathogen *Pseudallescheria boydii* by using highly specific monoclonal antibodies. Clin Vaccine Immunol 16:756–764

- 12. Ra C (2002) Introduction and historical perspectives, Candida and Candidiasis. ASM Press, Washington, DC
- Arendrup MC, Sulim S, Holm A et al (2011) Diagnostic issues, clinical characteristics, and outcomes for patients with fungemia. J Clin Microbiol 49:3300–3308
- 14. Cleveland AA, Harrison LH, Farley MM et al (2015) Declining incidence of candidemia and the shifting epidemiology of *Candida* resistance in two US metropolitan areas, 2008-2013: results from population-based surveillance. PLoS One 10
- 15. Pfaller MA, Moet GJ, Messer SA et al (2011) *Candida* bloodstream infections: comparison of species distributions and antifungal resistance patterns in community-onset and nosocomial isolates in the SENTRY Antimicrobial Surveillance Program, 2008-2009. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:561–566
- 16. Wisplinghoff H, Bischoff T, Tallent SM et al (2004) Nosocomial bloodstream infections in US hospitals: analysis of 24,179 cases from a prospective nationwide surveillance study. Clin Infect Dis 39:309–317
- 17. Clancy CJ, Nguyen MH (2013) Finding the "missing 50%" of invasive candidiasis: how nonculture diagnostics will improve understanding of disease spectrum and transform patient care. Clin Infect Dis 56:1284–1292
- 18. Lamoth F, Cruciani M, Mengoli C et al (2012) beta-Glucan antigenemia assay for the diagnosis of invasive fungal infections in patients with hematological malignancies: a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies from the Third European Conference on Infections in Leukemia (ECIL-3). Clin Infect Dis 54:633–643
- Marr KA, Laverdiere M, Gugel A et al (2005) Antifungal therapy decreases sensitivity of the Aspergillus galactomannan enzyme immunoassay. Clin Infect Dis 40:1762–1769
- Morrissey CO (2013) Advancing the field: evidence for new management strategies in invasive fungal infections. Curr Fungal Infect Rep 7:51–58
- 21. Saez-Roson A, Sevilla MJ, Moragues MD (2014) Identification of superficial *Candida albicans* germ tube antigens in a rabbit model of disseminated candidiasis. A proteomic approach. Int Microbiol 17:21–29
- 22. Kanehisa M, Goto S, Sato Y et al (2014) Data, information, knowledge and principle: back to metabolism in KEGG. Nucleic Acids Res 42:D199–D205
- 23. Pitarch A, Sanchez M, Nombela C et al (2002) Sequential fractionation and two-dimensional

gel analysis unravels the complexity of the dimorphic fungus *Candida albicans* cell wall proteome. Mol Cell Proteomics 1:967–982

- 24. Crowe JD, Sievwright IK, Auld GC et al (2003) *Candida albicans* binds human plasminogen: identification of eight plasminogenbinding proteins. Mol Microbiol 47: 1637–1651
- 25. Jong AY, Chen SH, Stins MF et al (2003) Binding of *Candida albicans* enolase to plasmin(ogen) results in enhanced invasion of human brain microvascular endothelial cells. J Med Microbiol 52:615–622
- 26. Suliman HS, Appling DR, Robertus JD (2007) The gene for cobalamin-independent methionine synthase is essential in *Candida albicans*: a potential antifungal target. Arch Biochem Biophys 467:218–226
- 27. Chen YL, Kauffman S, Reynolds TB (2008) Candida albicans uses multiple mechanisms to acquire the essential metabolite inositol during infection. Infect Immun 76: 2793–2801
- 28. Cognetti D, Davis D, Sturtevant J (2002) The *Candida albicans* 14-3-3 gene, BMH1, is essential for growth. Yeast 19:55–67
- 29. Nobile CJ, Fox EP, Nett JE et al (2012) A recently evolved transcriptional network controls biofilm development in *Candida albicans*. Cell 148:126–138
- Chen QK, Jiang GN, Ding JA (2012) Surgical treatment for pulmonary aspergilloma: a 35-year experience in the Chinese population. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg 15:77–80
- Ohba H, Miwa S, Shirai M et al (2012) Clinical characteristics and prognosis of chronic pulmonary aspergillosis. Respir Med 106:724–729
- Smith NL, Denning DW (2011) Underlying conditions in chronic pulmonary aspergillosis including simple aspergilloma. Eur Respir J 37:865–872
- 33. Jhun BW, Jeon K, Eom JS et al (2013) Clinical characteristics and treatment outcomes of chronic pulmonary aspergillosis. Med Mycol 51:811–817
- 34. Denning DW, Pleuvry A, Cole DC (2013) Global burden of allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis with asthma and its complication chronic pulmonary aspergillosis in adults. Med Mycol 51:361–370
- 35. Denning DW, Pleuvry A, Cole DC (2011) Global burden of chronic pulmonary aspergillosis as a sequel to pulmonary tuberculosis. Bull World Health Organ 89:864–872
- 36. Denning DW, Pleuvry A, Cole DC (2013) Global burden of chronic pulmonary aspergil-

losis complicating sarcoidosis. Eur Respir J 41:621-626

- 37. Bonifaz A, Cruz-Aguilar P, Ponce RM (2007) Onychomycosis by moulds. Report of 78 cases. Eur J Dermatol 17:70–72
- Gianni C, Cerri A, Crosti C (2000) Nondermatophytic onychomycosis. An understimated entity? A study of 51 cases. Mycoses 43:29–33
- Tarazi AE, Al-Tawfiq JA, Abdi RF (2012) Fungal malignant otitis externa: pitfalls, diagnosis, and treatment. Otol Neurotol 33:769–773
- 40. Thomas PA, Kaliamurthy J (2013) Mycotic keratitis: epidemiology, diagnosis and management. Clin Microbiol Infect 19:210–220
- Denning DW (1998) Invasive aspergillosis. Clin Infect Dis 26:781–803
- Page ID, Richardson M, Denning DW (2015) Antibody testing in aspergillosis—quo vadis? Med Mycol 53:417–439
- 43. Kurup VP (2005) Aspergillus antigens: which are important? Med Mycol 43:S189–S196
- 44. Levy H, Horak DA, Tegtmeier BR et al (1992) The value of bronchoalveolar lavage and bronchial washings in the diagnosis of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. Respir Med 86:243–248
- 45. Agarwal R (2009) Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis. Chest 135:805–826
- 46. Denning DW, Riniotis K, Dobrashian R et al (2003) Chronic cavitary and fibrosing pulmonary and pleural aspergillosis: case series, proposed nomenclature change, and review. Clin Infect Dis 1:S265–S280
- 47. Thornton C, Johnson G, Agrawal S (2012) Detection of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in haematological malignancy patients by using lateral-flow technology. J Vis Exp 22
- 48. Thornton CR, Wills OE (2015) Immunodetection of fungal and oomycete pathogens: established and emerging threats to human health, animal welfare and global food security. Crit Rev Microbiol 41:27–51
- 49. Wiederhold NP, Thornton CR, Najvar LK et al (2009) Comparison of lateral flow technology and galactomannan and (1->3)-beta-D-glucan assays for detection of invasive pulmonary aspergillosis. Clin Vaccine Immunol 16:1844–1846
- 50. Dufresne SF, Datta K, Li X et al (2012) Detection of urinary excreted fungal galactomannan-like antigens for diagnosis of invasive aspergillosis. PLoS One 7:10
- 51. Agarwal R, Chakrabarti A, Shah A et al (2013) Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis: review of literature and proposal of new

diagnostic and classification criteria. Clin Exp Allergy 43:850–873

- 52. Barton RC, Hobson RP, Denton M et al (2008) Serologic diagnosis of allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis in patients with cystic fibrosis through the detection of immunoglobulin G to *Aspergillus fumigatus*. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 62:287–291
- 53. Baxter CG, Denning DW, Jones AM et al (2013) Performance of two *Aspergillus* IgG EIA assays compared with the precipitin test in chronic and allergic aspergillosis. Clin Microbiol Infect 19:E197–E204
- 54. Guitard J, Sendid B, Thorez S et al (2012) Evaluation of a recombinant antigen-based enzyme immunoassay for the diagnosis of noninvasive aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 50:762–765
- 55. Van Hoeyveld E, Dupont L, Bossuyt X (2006) Quantification of IgG antibodies to *Aspergillus fumigatus* and pigeon antigens by ImmunoCAP technology: an alternative to the precipitation technique? Clin Chem 52:1785–1793
- Richardson MD, Stubbins JM, Warnock DW (1982) Rapid enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for *Aspergillus fumigatus* antibodies. J Clin Pathol 35:1134–1137
- 57. Sepulveda R, Longbottom JL, Pepys J (1979) Enzyme linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for IgG and IgE antibodies to protein and polysaccharide antigens of Aspergillus fumigatus. Clin Allergy 9:359–371
- Chan CM, Woo PC, Leung AS et al (2002) Detection of antibodies specific to an antigenic cell wall galactomannoprotein for serodiagnosis of *Aspergillus fumigatus* aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 40:2041–2045
- 59. Chumpitazi BF, Pinel C, Lebeau B et al (2000) Aspergillus fumigatus antigen detection in sera from patients at risk for invasive aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 38:438–443
- Klont RR, Mennink-Kersten MA, Verweij PE (2004) Utility of *Aspergillus* antigen detection in specimens other than serum specimens. Clin Infect Dis 39:1467–1474
- 61. Viscoli C, Machetti M, Gazzola P et al (2002) *Aspergillus* galactomannan antigen in the cerebrospinal fluid of bone marrow transplant recipients with probable cerebral aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 40:1496–1499
- 62. Thornton CR, Pitt D, Wakley GE et al (2002) Production of a monoclonal antibody specific to the genus Trichoderma and closely related fungi, and its use to detect Trichoderma spp. in naturally infested composts. Microbiology 148:1263–1279

- 63. Thornton CR, Slaughter DC, Davis RM (2010) Detection of the sour-rot pathogen *Geotrichum candidum* in tomato fruit and juice by using a highly specific monoclonal antibody-based ELISA. Int J Food Microbiol 143:166–172
- 64. Ridder R, Schmitz R, Legay F et al (1995) Generation of rabbit monoclonal antibody fragments from a combinatorial phage display library and their production in the yeast *Pichia pastoris*. Biotechnology 13:255–260
- 65. Schmechel D, Gorny RL, Simpson JP et al (2003) Limitations of monoclonal antibodies for monitoring of fungal aerosols using *Penicillium brevicompactum* as a model fungus. J Immunol Methods 283:235–245
- 66. Hirschi S, Letscher-Bru V, Pottecher J et al (2012) Disseminated *Trichosporon mycotoxinivorans*, *Aspergillus fumigatus*, and *Scedosporium apiospermum* coinfection after lung and liver transplantation in a cystic fibrosis patient. J Clin Microbiol 50:4168–4170
- 67. Koga T, Kitajima T, Tanaka R et al (2005) Chronic pulmonary scedosporiosis simulating aspergillosis. Respirology 10:682–684
- 68. Lam SM, Lau AC, Ma MW et al (2008) *Pseudallescheria boydii* or *Aspergillus fumiga tus* in a lady with an unresolving lung infiltrate, and a literature review. Respirology 13:478–480
- 69. Woo PC, Chan CM, Leung AS et al (2002) Detection of cell wall galactomannoprotein Afmp1p in culture supernatants of *Aspergillus fumigatus* and in sera of aspergillosis patients. J Clin Microbiol 40:4382–4387
- 70. De Pauw B, Walsh TJ, Donnelly JP et al (2008) Revised definitions of invasive fungal disease from the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer/Invasive Fungal Infections Cooperative Group and the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Mycoses Study Group (EORTC/ MSG) Consensus Group. Clin Infect Dis 46:1813–1821
- Schuetz AN (2013) Invasive fungal infections: biomarkers and molecular approaches to diagnosis. Clin Lab Med 33:505–525
- 72. O'donnell K, Sutton DA, Rinaldi MG et al (2010) Internet-accessible DNA sequence database for identifying fusaria from human and animal infections. J Clin Microbiol 48:3708–3718
- 73. Perfect JR, Bicanic T (2015) Cryptococcosis diagnosis and treatment: what do we know now. Fungal Genet Biol 78:49–54
- 74. Lui G, Lee N, Ip M et al (2006) Cryptococcosis in apparently immunocompetent patients. QJM 99:143–151

- 75. Mitchell TG, Perfect JR (1995) Cryptococcosis in the era of AIDS—100 years after the discovery of *Cryptococcus neoformans*. Clin Microbiol Rev 8:515–548
- 76. Yuanjie Z, Jianghan C, Nan X et al (2012) Cryptococcal meningitis in immunocompetent children. Mycoses 55:168–171
- 77. Antachopoulos C, Walsh TJ (2012) Immunotherapy of *Cryptococcus* infections. Clin Microbiol Infect 18:126–133
- Yi HA, Panepinto JC, Jacobs A (2012) Inhibition of HIV entry by extracellular glucuronoxylomannan of *Cryptococcus neoformans*. Microb Pathog 52:25–30
- 79. Bose I, Reese AJ, Ory JJ et al (2003) A yeast under cover: the capsule of *Cryptococcus neoformans*. Eukaryot Cell 2:655–663
- Mcfadden DC, De Jesus M, Casadevall A (2006) The physical properties of the capsular polysaccharides from *Cryptococcus neoformans* suggest features for capsule construction. J Biol Chem 281:1868–1875
- Teixeira PA, Penha LL, Mendonca-Previato L et al (2014) Mannoprotein MP84 mediates the adhesion of *Cryptococcus neoformans* to epithelial lung cells. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 4:106
- Zaragoza O, Rodrigues ML, De Jesus M et al (2009) The capsule of the fungal pathogen *Cryptococcus neoformans*. Adv Appl Microbiol 68:133–216
- 83. Frases S, Pontes B, Nimrichter L et al (2009) Capsule of *Cryptococcus neoformans* grows by enlargement of polysaccharide molecules. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:1228–1233
- 84. Belay T, Cherniak R (1995) Determination of antigen binding specificities of *Cryptococcus* neoformans factor sera by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. Infect Immun 63: 1810–1819
- 85. Brandt S, Thorkildson P, Kozel TR (2003) Monoclonal antibodies reactive with immunorecessive epitopes of glucuronoxylomannan, the major capsular polysaccharide of *Cryptococcus neoformans*. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 10:903–909
- 86. Dromer F, Salamero J, Contrepois A et al (1987) Production, characterization, and antibody specificity of a mouse monoclonal antibody reactive with *Cryptococcus neoformans* capsular polysaccharide. Infect Immun 55:742–748
- 87. Eckert TF, Kozel TR (1987) Production and characterization of monoclonal antibodies specific for *Cryptococcus neoformans* capsular polysaccharide. Infect Immun 55:1895–1899
- 88. Spiropulu C, Eppard RA, Otteson E et al (1989) Antigenic variation within serotypes of

Cryptococcus neoformans detected by monoclonal antibodies specific for the capsular polysaccharide. Infect Immun 57:3240–3242

- 89. Todaro-Luck F, Reiss E, Cherniak R et al (1989) Characterization of *Cryptococcus neoformans* capsular glucuronoxylomannan polysaccharide with monoclonal antibodies. Infect Immun 57:3882–3887
- 90. Todaro-Luck F, White EH, Reiss E et al (1989) Immunoelectronmicroscopic characterization of monoclonal antibodies (MAbs) against *Cryptococcus neoformans*. Mol Cell Probes 3:345–361
- 91. Hansen J, Slechta ES, Gates-Hollingsworth MA et al (2013) Large-scale evaluation of the immuno-mycologics lateral flow and enzymelinked immunoassays for detection of cryptococcal antigen in serum and cerebrospinal fluid. Clin Vaccine Immunol 20:52–55
- Chayakulkeeree M, Ghannoum MA, Perfect JR (2006) Zygomycosis: the re-emerging fungal infection. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 25:215–229
- 93. Prabhu RM, Patel R (2004) Mucormycosis and entomophthoramycosis: a review of the clinical manifestations, diagnosis and treatment. Clin Microbiol Infect 1:31–47
- 94. Spellberg B, Edwards J Jr, Ibrahim A (2005) Novel perspectives on mucormycosis: pathophysiology, presentation, and management. Clin Microbiol Rev 18:556–569
- Roden MM, Zaoutis TE, Buchanan WL et al (2005) Epidemiology and outcome of zygomycosis: a review of 929 reported cases. Clin Infect Dis 41:634–653
- 96. Rogers TR (2008) Treatment of zygomycosis: current and new options. J Antimicrob Chemother 61
- Richardson M, Lass-Florl C (2008) Changing epidemiology of systemic fungal infections. Clin Microbiol Infect 4:5–24
- 98. Chamilos G, Marom EM, Lewis RE et al (2005) Predictors of pulmonary zygomycosis versus invasive pulmonary aspergillosis in patients with cancer. Clin Infect Dis 41: 60–66
- 99. Chamilos G, Luna M, Lewis RE et al (2006) Invasive fungal infections in patients with hematologic malignancies in a tertiary care cancer center: an autopsy study over a 15-year period (1989-2003). Haematologica 91:986–989
- 100. Jez JM, Penning TM (2001) The aldo-keto reductase (AKR) superfamily: an update. Chem Biol Interact 132:499–525
- 101. Schimek C, Petzold A, Schultze K et al (2005) 4-Dihydromethyltrisporate dehydrogenase,

an enzyme of the sex hormone pathway in *Mucor mucedo*, is constitutively transcribed but its activity is differently regulated in (+) and (-) mating types. Fungal Genet Biol 42:804–812

- 102. Boutati EI, Anaissie EJ (1997) *Fusarium*, a significant emerging pathogen in patients with hematologic malignancy: ten years' experience at a cancer center and implications for management. Blood 90:999–1008
- 103. Dignani MC, Anaissie E (2004) Human fusariosis. Clin Microbiol Infect 1:67–75
- 104. Nucci M, Anaissie E (2007) Fusarium infections in immunocompromised patients. Clin Microbiol Rev 20:695–704
- 105. Van Diepeningen AD, Feng P, Ahmed S et al (2015) Spectrum of *Fusarium* infections in tropical dermatology evidenced by multilocus sequencing typing diagnostics. Mycoses 58:48–57
- 106. Zhang N, O'donnell K, Sutton DA et al (2006) Members of the *Fusarium solani* species complex that cause infections in both humans and plants are common in the environment. J Clin Microbiol 44:2186–2190
- 107. Fanci R, Pini G, Bartolesi AM et al (2013) Refractory disseminated fusariosis by Fusarium verticillioides in a patient with acute myeloid leukaemia relapsed after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a case report and literature review. Rev Iberoam Micol 30:51–53
- 108. Letscher-Bru V, Campos F, Waller J et al (2002) Successful outcome of treatment of a disseminated infection due to *Fusarium dimerum* in a leukemia patient. J Clin Microbiol 40:1100–1102
- 109. O'donnell K, Gueidan C, Sink S et al (2009) A two-locus DNA sequence database for typing plant and human pathogens within the *Fusarium oxysporum* species complex. Fungal Genet Biol 46:936–948
- 110. O'donnell K, Sutton DA, Rinaldi MG et al (2009) Novel multilocus sequence typing scheme reveals high genetic diversity of human pathogenic members of the *Fusarium incarnatum-F. equiseti* and *F. chlamydosporum* species complexes within the United States. J Clin Microbiol 47:3851–3861
- Jensen HE, Schonheyder HC, Hotchi M et al (1996) Diagnosis of systemic mycoses by specific immunohistochemical tests. Apmis 104:241–258
- Galfrè G, Milstein C (1981) Preparation of monoclonal antibodies: strategies and procedures. In: Methods in enzymology. Academic Press, pp 3–46

Chapter 21

The Molecular Blueprint of a Fungus by Next-Generation Sequencing (NGS)

Christian Grumaz, Philipp Kirstahler, and Kai Sohn

Abstract

Sequencing the whole genome of an organism is invaluable for its comprehensive molecular characterization and has been drastically facilitated by the advent of high-throughput sequencing techniques. Especially in clinical microbiology the impact of sequenced strains increases as resistance and virulence markers can easily be detected. Here, we describe a combined approach for sequencing a fungal genome and transcriptome from initial nucleic acid isolation through the generation of ready-to-load DNA libraries for the Illumina platform and the final step of genome assembly with subsequent gene annotation.

Key words Next-generation sequencing (NGS), Whole-genome shotgun sequencing (WGS), RNA sequencing (RNA-seq), Fungal genome, Assembly, Annotation, Bioinformatics

1 Introduction

The rapid developments of high-throughput sequencing technologies (next-generation sequencing, NGS) reduce costs while increasing capacity. This has opened up completely new dimensions in nucleic acid analytics making it possible to sequence several hundred million fragments simultaneously in contrast to single fragments as in the past. The words once proclaimed by Sydney Brenner in 1980 "*Progress in science depends on new techniques, new discoveries and new ideas, probably in that order*" [1] perfectly reflect the developments enabled by NGS which finally revolutionized countless areas of life sciences research.

1.1 Sequencing Technologies: The Next Generation The Next G

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_21, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

cycles determines read lengths of the sequenced fragments. When incorporated during each cycle, the nucleotides are identified by their specific fluorophore excitation for millions of fragments simultaneously. Currently, this sequencing-by-synthesis (SBS) chemistry delivers the highest accuracy, the highest yield of errorfree reads and the highest percentage of high-quality reads above a phred score of Q30 [2, 4, 5]. The technology is available in different configurations ranging from bench top sequencers (MiSeq) with relatively low throughput or a medium sized sequencer (NextSeq) up to an ultra-high-throughput series (HiSeq). Table 1 shows a summary including the major technical specificationsread lengths and throughput in amount of reads and gigabases (Gb). The method of choice is dependent on experimental demands. By way of example, for conventional RNA-seq approaches for differential gene expression profiling one might sequence around 30 mio. 50 bp long reads in single-read mode on a HiSeq for the human transcriptome. For *de novo* sequencing of a fungal genome one might prefer longer reads of up to 150-300 bp in paired-end mode on a HiSeq or MiSeq dependent on genome size and required sequence coverage.

In addition, there are also alternative techniques available which can be applied for specific questions but which are based on completely different sequencing principles with respective advantages and limitations. The Ion Torrent PGM from Life Technologies by way of example measures the release of hydrogen ions during DNA replication in a semiconductor chip while the single molecule sequencer from the 3rd generation of sequencing technologies, PacBio RSII from Pacific Biosciences, detects phospholinked hexaphospate nucleotides in real-time during incorporation with an immobilized DNA polymerase in so called zero-mode waveguides (ZMWs) [6]. A second third-generation technology is provided by Oxford Nanopore Technologies which is not based on SBS chemistry like the other techniques mentioned above, but deduces sequence composition out of the base-specific magnitude of a current measured across nanopores [7].

1.2 De Novo Genome Assembly and Gene Annotation via NGSThere are many different protocols of generating libraries suitable for assembling a genome *de novo*, but the first step is always similar: genomic DNA (gDNA) has to be sheared randomly in multiple copies. This procedure generates shorter fragments now able to be sequenced following the ligation of technology-specific adapters required for the sequencing reaction. However, the crucial point of random shearing is that these fragments share overlapping sequences just enabling one to put the short sequences piece by piece together into so called contigs (short for *contiguous*). Summarized, this is the principle of whole-genome shotgun (WGS) sequencing, the golden standard for *de novo* genome assemblies [8–10]. Depending on the sequencing platform, an adapted library

))		•
NGS platform	Technology	Read length (bases)	Sequences per run ^a	Capacity	Comments
"2nd generation" Illumina MiSeq	Irreversible dye	2×300	~25 mio.	~15 Gb/run	Benchtop system, for targe
Illumina NextSeq 500		2×150	~400 mio.	~120 Gb/run	sequencing Larger benchtop system, f
Illumina HiSeq 2500—high	ł	2×150	~4000 mio.	~1000 Gb/run	genomics High throughput system b

NGS platform	Technology	neau length (bases)	Sequences per run ^a	Capacity	Comments
"2nd generation" Illumina MiSeq	Irreversible dye terminator	2×300	~25 mio.	~15 Gb/run	Benchtop system, for targeted and small genome sequencing
Illumina NextSeq 500	2	2×150	~400 mio.	~120 Gb/run	Larger benchtop system, for middle-scaled
Illumina HiSeq 2500—high	ł	2×150	~4000 mio.	~1000 Gb/run	Ecuciance High throughput system but also flexible with an internal radid mode for bross-scale conducts or
Julumina HiSeq 2500—rapid	ł	2×250	~600 mio.	~300 Gb/run	for targeted and small genome sequencing
Illumina HiSeq 4000	ł	2×150	~5000 mio.	~1,500 Gb/run	Maximum throughput system with lowest costs, fo
Life Technologies Ion Torrent PGM	Ion semiconductor sequencing	Up to 400	~5,5 mio.	~2 Gb/run	production-scare genomes Benchtop system, for targeted and small genome sequencing
"3rd generation" PacBio RS II	Phospholinked	Ø>4000	Ø 60,000	Ø 1.6 Gb/run	High performance system with ultra long reads, fo
Oxford Nanopore Series	Interescent intereordes Ion conductor nanopore sequencing	tba	tba	tba	<i>ue novo</i> sequencing tba

^aQuality passed single-reads

5

preparation specific to the requirements of the technology is necessary including an optimal fragment size distribution according to the maximum read length specifications, for example. Generally, the longer the sequenced reads are the better is the corresponding assembly. However, a high sequence quality and an adequate coverage of sequenced bases also play crucial roles.

This workflow for the de novo sequencing of fungal genomes is optimized for Illumina's technology as it shows most accurate sequence quality with highest possible sequence depth at reasonably low costs. Read lengths of 250 bp from HiSeq rapid output mode or 300 bp provided by MiSeq might be sufficient for an assembly. Beyond that, a special feature of this sequencing technology is the possibility to sequence fragments from both sides by the so called paired-end mode (e.g., 2×250 bp), revealing two important benefits: (1) shorter "difficult-to-sequence" regions, e.g., with high GC contents which are located in the middle of a paired-end sequenced fragment of up to 1-2 kb can be handled and still be assembled to one fragment, and (2) longer "difficultto-assemble" regions, e.g., with repetitive sequence content which per se are almost impossible to assemble properly might be managed by the so-called mate pair library protocol with insert sizes up to roughly 10 kb.

However, the optimal de novo assembly just starts with the sample preparation followed by the sequencing reaction considering the already mentioned factors (library protocol, sequence quality and coverage) and can only be accomplished with adequate bioinformatics tools and workflows. Generally, a sequence quality check and correction are needed before starting the assembly usually based on de Bruin graphs for short reads [11]. Briefly, the reads are split into k-mers and from these k-mers all possible (k-1)mers are generated representing the nodes in a de Brujin graph. Directed edges are then added between the nodes if they cover one of the k-mers. For example, from the 4-mer AGCC the two 3-mers AGC and GCC are defined while from GCCT the two 3-mers GCC and CCT are present. Thus, our graph will contain three nodes (AGC, GCC and CCT) and two directed edges (AGCC and GCCT). To determine the assembled sequence a path has to be found which passes each edge exactly once, the so called Euler Path. This path would proceed from AGC to GCC to CCT resulting in the sequence AGCCT. The contigs generated this way or even scaffolds, if mate pair information was used additionally, represent the draft genome. This draft can then further be finished either by targeted Sanger sequencing and chromosomal walking methods or by long read NGS technologies like PacBio RSII to achieve chromosomal resolution.

Once having the genome assembled, the genomic content can now be characterized and annotated. Usually, an in silico gene prediction searching for longest possible open reading frames (ORFs) coding for proteins is performed through sequence homology searches in collections of protein databases. However, one of the major challenges here is the recognition of splice sites which might vary in sequence and in frequency per ORF from species to species. In this context, recent studies of fungal transcriptomes revealed that utilization of additional RNA-seq data drastically improves the predictions of up to 45% corrected ORFs which were based exclusively on in silico methods [12, 13]. Beside the main advantage of the exact identification of splice sites through intron-spanning reads, also untranslated regions and noncoding genes can be determined. Thus, following a combined approach of *de novo* genome sequencing and RNA-seq is a highly sophisticated way to reveal the molecular blueprint of a fungus. A summary of the workflow described in this chapter is illustrated in Fig. 1.

2 Materials

2.1 Wet Lab Materials

2.1.1 Extraction of Genomic DNA and RNA

- 1. Tabletop centrifuge (Heraeus Biofuge pico).
- 2. Tabletop vortexer (Neolab).
- 3. Retsch mill with a 10 ml Teflon grinding jar and a tungsten carbide ball with 7 mm diameter (Retsch MM200).
- 4. Magnetic stand 2 ml reaction tubes (Life Technologies).
- 5. AllPrep DNA/RNA Mini Kit (Qiagen).
- 6. Agencourt RNAClean XP Beads (Beckman Coulter).
- 7. TURBO DNase (Thermo Fisher).
- 8. 2-mercaptoethanol (Carl Roth).
- 9. 70% EtOH in RNase-free water.
- 10. Liquid nitrogen.
- 11. 50 ml tubes (Greiner).
- 12. Block heater (Neolab).
- 13. Molecular biology grade water (5 Prime).
 - 1. Qubit (Life Technologies) (see Note 1).
 - 2. Qubit dsDNA HS Assay Kit (Life Technologies).
 - 3. Qubit assay tubes (Life Technologies).
 - 4. Ethidium bromide (10 mg/ml) (Carl Roth).
 - 5. Agarose (Biozym).
 - 6. Tris-acetate-EDTA buffer, TAE: 40 mM Tris, 20 mM acetic acid, 1 mM EDTA.
 - 7. 0.8% agarose gel: Prepare a 0.8% agarose solution in TAE by boiling. Cool down to 50–60 °C and add 2.5–5 μ l ethidium bromide. Mix gel until it is still warm and pour it onto the gel casting device.

2.1.2 Quantification and Quality Check of Nucleic Acids



Fig. 1 Workflow of WGS *de novo* genome and transcriptome sequencing via NGS. WGS whole-genome shotgun, NGS next-generation sequencing, ORF open reading frames

- 8. Gel loading dye and DNA ladder (NEB).
- 9. Gel electrophoresis and documentation system with power supply (Peqlab) (*see* Note 2).
- 10. 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies) (see Note 3).
- 11. Agilent RNA 6000 Nano Kit (Agilent Technologies).
- 12. Agilent High Sensitivity DNA Kit (Agilent Technologies).
- 2.1.3 Library Preparation1. Tabletop centrifufor NGS2. Nextera DNA Sa
- 1. Tabletop centrifuge (Heraeus Biofuge pico).
 - 2. Nextera DNA Sample Preparation Kit (Illumina) (see Note 4).
 - 3. Nextera DNA Sample Preparation Index Kit (Illumina).

- 4. DNA Clean & Concentrator-5 (Zymo Research) (see Note 5).
- 5. TruSeq Stranded mRNA Sample Preparation Kit (Illumina) and SuperScript II (Thermo Fisher) (*see* Note 6).
- 6. Agencourt AMPure XP Beads (Beckman Coulter).
- 7. 80% always freshly prepared EtOH (Carl Roth).
- 8. Magnetic stand 2 ml reaction tubes (Life Technologies) (*see* Note 5).
- 9. Magnetic stand for 96-well plates (Thermo Fisher).
- 10. PCR strips or tubes with at least 0.2 ml (Biozym).
- 11. 96-well plates (Eppendorf, twin-tec, semi-skirted).
- 12. Microseal "B" adhesive seals (Bio-Rad).
- 13. Thermocycler (Bio-Rad).
- 14. DNA low-bind reaction tubes (Eppendorf).

2.2 Bioinformatics Install bioinformatics tools according to the instructions of the developers.

- 1. Minimal system requirements.
 - (a) Linux Machine.
 - (b) At least 250 GB free space.
 - (c) 16 GB RAM.
 - (d) 2-Core 2 GHz system (additional cores will speed up the computation significantly).
- Fastqc (http://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/ fastqc/) [14].
- 3. bbmaps (http://sourceforge.net/projects/bbmap/).
- Abyss (http://www.bcgsc.ca/platform/bioinfo/software/ abyss/) [15].
- 5. HISAT (https://ccb.jhu.edu/software/hisat/manual.shtml) [16].
- 6. BRAKER1 (http://bioinf.uni-greifswald.de/augustus/ downloads/).
- 7. GeneMark-ET (http://exon.gatech.edu/genemark/) [17].
- Augustus (http://bioinf.uni-greifswald.de/augustus/down-loads/) [18].
- 9. NCBI BLAST+ (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast. cgi?PAGE_TYPE=BlastDocs&DOC_TYPE=Download) [19].
- 10. InterProScan (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/interpro/ interproscan.html) [20].
- 11. ANNIE (http://genomeannotation.github.io/annie/).
- 12. GAG (http://genomeannotation.github.io/GAG/).
3 Methods

3.1 Simultaneous DNA and RNA Isolation	1. Pellet fungal cells or spores for 3 min at $3000 \times g$ at RT in a 2 ml reaction tube.
3.1.1 Extraction	2. Resuspend pellet in 300 µl PBS.
of Nucleic Acids	3. Transfer resuspended cells drop by drop in a 50 ml tube filled with liquid nitrogen to freeze.
	4. Decant liquid nitrogen without losing the frozen beads.
	5. Transfer frozen beads to the precooled (liquid nitrogen) Teflon grinding jar loaded with a corresponding tungsten carbide ball of the Retsch mill (<i>see</i> Note 7).
	6. Applying a shaking frequency of 30 per second for 2 min to disintegrate the fungal cells.
	7. Transfer frozen powder to 350 µl RLT Plus buffer supple- mented with 3.5 µl 2-mercaptoethanol and vigorously vortex for 1 min.
	8. Then proceed according to the manufacturer's instruction protocol of the AllPrep DNA/RNA Mini Kit.
	9. Elute DNA in 50 μ l EB buffer into a 1.5 ml reaction tube and store at -20 °C up to 12 months.
	10. Elute RNA in 50 μl RNase-free water into a 1.5 ml reaction tube and directly proceed with additional DNase treatment.
3.1.2 Additional DNase	1. Add 5.6 μl 10X TURBO DNase buffer and 1 μl TURBO DNase.
Treatment of RNA	2. Incubate at 37 °C for 30 min.
	3. To purify DNA-free RNA add 90 μ l RNAClean XP beads previously brought to RT.
	4. Mix the solution by gently pipetting up and down ten times.
	5. Incubate for 5 min at RT.
	6. Place the 1.5 ml reaction tube on a magnetic stand for 2 min or until the supernatant has cleared.
	7. Carefully remove and discard the supernatant without disturbing the beads.
	8. Wash the beads on the stand with freshly prepared 70% EtOH without resuspending them by 30 s of incubating.
	9. Carefully remove and discard the supernatant without disturbing the beads.
	10. Repeat steps 8 and 9.
	11. Allow beads to air-dry for at least 5 min on the stand.
	12. Take the 1.5 ml reaction tube off the stand and resuspend beads in 33 μ l RNase-free water by gently pipetting up and down ten times.

- 13. Incubate for 2 min at RT.
- 14. Place the 1.5 ml reaction tube on the magnetic stand for 2 min or until the supernatant has cleared.
- 15. Carefully transfer 30 μ l of the supernatant into fresh 1.5 ml reaction tube.
- 16. RNA can be stored at -70 °C up to 12 months.
- 1. Measure dsDNA concentration using the Qubit dsDNA HS Assay Kit according to the instruction protocol of the manufacturer (*see* **Notes 1** and **8**).
 - 2. Check DNA for integrity on a 0.8% agarose gel: Mix 100 ng of DNA with an appropriate DNA loading dye and load solution onto the gel. In parallel load a DNA ladder. Run the gel at 120 V for 1 h (*see* Note 2 and 9) (*see* Fig. 2a).
 - 3. Store DNA at -20 °C.

3.1.3 DNA Quantification

and Quality Check

3.1.4 RNA Quantification1. Measure RNA concentration using a UV spectroscopic photometer. For later calculation of input material for library preparation, use this quantification measurement.



Fig. 2 Quality control of genomic DNA on an agarose gel (**a**) and total RNA on the Agilent Bioanalyzer (**b**, **c**). M = marker, 2-log-ladder; 1 = high quality DNA with nearly no degradation visible; 2 = medium quality DNA with degradation products. A gel extraction of the high molecular weight band in sample 2 would be an option to prevent further DNA isolation (*see* **Note 9**) (**a**). Two examples of total RNA are presented in electropherograms and gel-like images while the upper sample represents high-quality RNA with a RIN of 9 (**b**) and the lower sample already shows slight degradation indicated by the weaker 25S rRNA signal and an overall higher background resulting in a lower RIN of 7

- 2. Check RNA integrity with the RNA 6000 Nano Kit on the Agilent Bioanalyzer according to the instruction protocol of the manufacturer (*see* **Note 10**) (*see* Fig. 2b, c).
- 3. Store at -70 °C.

3.2 Whole-Genome Shotgun (WGS) Library Preparation	More information and some practical notes about the sample prepa- ration steps can be viewed in the instructor's manual describing the standard procedures. Basically following those instructions, we still propose some minor modifications facilitating the original protocol. For all the incubation and amplification steps in the thermocycler use a heated lid at 100 °C and insert the tubes/strips after reaching initial temperature. Make sure that all frozen solutions are thoroughly mixed up after thawing and centrifuged briefly before using them. If solutions have to be mixed by pipetting, make sure to gently pipette up and down ten times.
3.2.1 Tagmentation of Genomic DNA	1. Thaw TD (tagment DNA buffer), TDE1 (tagment DNA enzyme) and genomic DNA on ice.
	2. Dilute DNA to a concentration of 2.5 ng/ μ l and add 20 μ l of it into a PCR tube.
	3. Add 25 μl TD buffer and 5 μl TDE1.
	4. Mix the solution by pipetting.
	5. Incubate the PCR tube for 5 min at 55 °C, then hold at 10 °C.
3.2.2 Cleanup	1. Thaw RSB (resuspension) buffer on RT.
of Tagmented DNA	2. Add 180 μl Zymo DNA Binding Buffer into a fresh 1.5 ml reaction tube.
	3. Add 50 μ l of tagmented sample and mix the solution by pipetting.
	4. Transfer 230 μl of sample mixture on a fresh Zymo-Spin column in a collection tube.
	5. Centrifuge for 30 s at $10,000 \times g$ at RT and discard the flow-through.
	6. Add 200 μl Zymo DNA Wash Buffer on the column (make sure EtOH was added prior to use as indicated on the label).
	7. Centrifuge for 30 s at $10,000 \times g$ at RT and discard the flow-through.
	8. Repeat steps 6 and 7 once.
	9. Centrifuge for 1 min at $10,000 \times g$ at RT to make sure no residual wash buffer is present.
	10. Transfer the column to fresh 1.5 ml reaction tube.
	11. Add 25 μl RSB buffer to the column matrix and incubate for 2 min.
	12. Centrifuge for 30 s at 10,000×g at RT (see Note 11) (see Fig. 3a, c).



Fig. 3 Generation of successful WGS libraries after tagmentation (**a**, **c**) and after PCR (**b**, **d**) and of one exemplary RNA-seq library (**e**). Nextera libraries are quite variable in size distribution depending on the genomic template: bacterial genome of 5 MB (**a**, **b**) and a fungal genome of 20 MB (**c**, **d**) (*see* **Note 12**). In contrast, RNA-seq libraries should always result in a quite similar quality ranging from 250 to 600 bp (**e**)

3.2.3	PCR Amplification	1. Thaw NPM (Nextera PCR master mix), PPC (PCR primer cocktail) and the index primers (N7xx and N5xx) at RT.
		2. Add index primers N7xx and N5xx each 5 μl into fresh PCR tube (<i>see</i> Note 12).
		3. Add 15 µl NPM and 5 µl PPC to the primers.
		4. Transfer 20 μ l of purified tagmented DNA to the PCR mix.
		5. Mix solution by pipetting.
		6. Place reaction tube in a thermocycler and subject to PCR with the following conditions: 72 °C for 3 min, 98 °C for 30 s, 5 cycles each at 98 °C for 10 s, 63 °C for 30 s, and 72 °C for 3 min; hold at 10 °C.
3.2.4	PCR Cleanup	1. Bring AMPure XP beads to RT (prepare an aliquot with 30 μ l/sample) and vortex them properly.

- 2. Add 30 µl AMPure XP beads into fresh 1.5 ml reaction tube.
- 3. Transfer 50 μ l of the PCR product to the beads.
- 4. Mix the solution by pipetting and incubate for 5 min at RT.
- 5. Place the 1.5 ml reaction tube on a magnetic stand for 2 min or until the supernatant has cleared.
- 6. Carefully remove and discard the supernatant without disturbing the beads.
- 7. Wash the beads on the stand with freshly prepared 80% EtOH without resuspending them by 30 s of incubating.
- 8. Carefully remove and discard the supernatant without disturbing the beads.
- 9. Repeat steps 8 and 9.
- 10. Allow beads to air-dry for at least 5 min on the stand.
- 11. Take the 1.5 ml reaction tube off the stand and resuspend beads in 33 µl RSB buffer by pipetting.
- 12. Incubate for 2 min at RT.
- 13. Place the 1.5 ml reaction tube on the magnetic stand for 2 min or until the supernatant has cleared.
- 14. Carefully transfer 30 µl of the supernatant into fresh 1.5 ml DNA low-bind reaction tube.
- 15. The ready-to-load WGS library can be stored at -20 °C up to several months.
- 1. Dilute your ready-to-load WGS library 1:5.
- 2. Check DNA library size distribution with the High Sensitivity DNA Kit on the Agilent Bioanalyzer according to the instruction protocol of the manufacturer (see Notes 3 and 13) (*see* Fig. **3b**, **d**).
- 3. Measure DNA library concentration with the Qubit dsDNA HS Assay Kit according to the instruction protocol of the manufacturer.

For RNA sample preparation with the TruSeq Stranded mRNA Kit, manufacturer's instructions are very easy to follow and elaborately guide you through the enrichment and fragmentation of mRNA, the first strand and second strand synthesis, the adenylation of 3'-ends, the adapter ligation and a final PCR amplification step by step.

> Here again, we basically follow those instructions, but with some minor modifications facilitating the original protocol. Although input recommendation for total RNA ranges from 0.1 to 4 μ g, rather use lower amounts between 100 and 500 ng and only 11-13 PCR cycles to avoid over-amplification in final PCR. Also, during sample preparation rather use the outer wells of the

3.2.5 Quality Analysis and Quantification of the WGS Library

3.3 RNA-Seq Library Preparation

96-well plate to have visual control while pipetting. For all the incubation and amplification steps in the thermocycler use a heated lid at 100 °C and insert the plate after reaching initial temperature. Make sure that all frozen solutions are thoroughly mixed up after thawing and centrifuged briefly before using them and that AMPure XP beads are brought to room temperature (RT) before use. If solutions have to be mixed by pipetting, make sure to gently pipette up and down 10 times. To properly seal the plate always use the Microseal "B" adhesive seal.

- 1. Bring RPB (RNA purification beads), BBB (bead binding buffer), ELB (elution buffer), and BWB (bead washing buffer) to RT.
- 2. Dilute 100–500 ng total RNA in a final volume of 50 μ l nuclease-free water in a 96-well plate.
- 3. Add 50 µl RPB and mix by pipetting.
- 4. Seal the plate and incubate for 5 min at 65 °C in a thermocycler.
- 5. Remove the plate and place on ice for 1 min.
- 6. Place the plate on the bench, remove the seal and incubate for 5 min at RT.
- 7. Place the plate on the magnetic stand (for 96-well plates) for 5 min.
- 8. Discard the supernatant.
- 9. Remove the plate and wash the beads with 200 μl BWB by pipetting until beads are thoroughly dispersed.
- 10. Place the plate on the magnetic stand for 5 min.
- 11. Discard the supernatant.
- 12. Remove the plate and elute the mRNA with 50 μ l ELB by pipetting until beads are thoroughly dispersed.
- 13. Seal the plate and incubate for 2 min at 80 °C in a thermocycler.
- 14. Remove the plate and place on ice for 1 min.
- 15. Place the plate on the bench and add 50 μl BBB after removing the seal.
- 16. Mix solution by pipetting and incubate for 5 min at RT.
- 17. Repeat steps 7–11.
- 18. Remove the plate and elute mRNA with 19.5 µl FPF.
- 19. Mix by pipetting until beads are thoroughly dispersed and seal the plate.
- 20. Incubate for 8 min at 94 °C, then hold at 7 °C in a thermocycler.
- 21. Briefly centrifuge the plate and immediately proceed with first strand synthesis.

3.3.1 Enrichment and Fragmentation of mRNA

3.3.2 First Strand cDNA Synthesis	1. Thaw FSA (first strand synthesis act D mix) and add 50 μl SuperScript II before first use (FSA ⁺).
	2. Place the plate on the magnetic stand for 5 min.
	3. Transfer 17 μ l into a fresh well of the plate and add 8 μ l FSA ⁺ .
	4. Mix by pipetting and seal the plate.
	 Incubate for first strand cDNA synthesis with the following conditions: 25 °C for 10 min, 42 °C for 15 min, 70 °C for 15 min, hold at 7 °C.
	6. Take the plate and immediately proceed with second strand synthesis.
3.3.3 Second Strand Synthesis	1. Thaw SMM (second strand marking master mix) and RSB (resuspension buffer).
	2. Bring AMPure XP beads to RT (prepare an aliquot with 90 µl/sample) and vortex them properly.
	3. Remove seal, add 5 µl RSB and 20 µl SMM.
	4. Mix by pipetting and seal the plate.
	5. Incubate for 60 min at 16 °C in a thermocycler.
	6. Remove seal and add 90 μl AMPure XP beads.
	7. Mix by pipetting and incubate for 5 min at RT.
	8. Place the plate on a magnetic stand for 2 min or until the supernatant has cleared.
	9. Carefully remove and discard the supernatant without disturb- ing the beads.
	10. Wash the beads on the stand with freshly prepared 80% EtOH without resuspending them by 30 s of incubating.
	11. Carefully remove and discard the supernatant without disturb- ing the beads.
	12. Repeat steps 8 and 9.
	13. Allow beads to air-dry for at least 5 min on the stand.
	14. Remove the plate and resuspend beads in 20 μl RSB buffer by pipetting.
	15. Incubate for 2 min at RT.
	16. Place the plate on the magnetic stand for 2 min or until the supernatant has cleared.
	17. Carefully transfer 17.5 μ l of the supernatant into fresh well of the plate.
	 Proceed with 3'-end adenylation or store the plate at -20 °C up to 7 days.
3.3.4 Adenylation	1. Thaw ATL (A-tailing mix).
of 3' -Ends	2. Add 12.5 µl ATL and mix by pipetting.

- Seal the plate and incubate reaction for 30 min at 37 °C immediately followed by a second incubation step for 5 min at 70 °C.
- 4. Take the plate, remove the seal and immediately proceed with adapter ligation.

3.3.5 Adapter Ligation 1. Thaw desired RNA adapter indices (AR001-AR027), STL (stop ligation buffer) and RSB.

- 2. Immediately before use, remove LIG (ligase) from storage.
- 3. Bring AMPure XP beads to RT (prepare an aliquot with 92 μ l/ sample) and vortex them properly.
- 4. Add 2.5 μl RSB, 2.5 μl AR0xx, and 2.5 μl LIG to the reaction in that order.
- 5. Mix reaction by pipetting and seal the plate.
- 6. Incubate for 10 min at 30 °C.
- 7. Take the plate to your bench and remove the seal.
- 8. Add 5 μ l STL and mix by pipetting.
- 9. For an effective purification of adapter-ligated fragments and removal of residual adapters two sequential cleanups with AMPure XP beads are necessary. Thus please exactly follow the instructions in Subheading 3.3.3 according to **steps 6–17** with the following modifications:
 - (a) Cleanup: ... use 42 µl AMPure XP beads
 ... elute in 53 µl RSB and then transfer
 50 µl into the second cleanup.
 - (b) Cleanup: ... use 50 µl AMPure XP beads... elute in 23 µl RSB and the transfer 20 µl into a fresh well of the plate.
- 10. Either proceed with PCR amplification or store the plate at -20 °C up to 7 days.
- 3.3.6 PCR Amplification 1. Thaw PMM (PCR master mix), PPC (PCR Primer cocktail), and RSB.
 - 2. Bring AMPure XP beads to RT (prepare an aliquot with 50 μ l/ sample) and vortex them properly.
 - 3. Add 5 μ l PPC and 25 μ l PMM to the purified adapter-ligated fragments to reach a final volume of 50 μ l.
 - 4. Mix by pipetting and seal the plate.
 - 5. Place the plate in a thermocycler and subject to PCR with the following conditions: 98 °C for 30 s, 11–13 cycles each at 98 °C for 10 s, 60 °C for 30 s, and 72 °C for 30 s; 72 °C for 5 min, hold at 7 °C.
 - 6. Take the plate to your bench and remove the seal.

and Quantification

7.	Exactly follow the instructions in Subheading 3.3.3 according
	to steps 6-17 with the following modifications: use 50 µl
	AMPure XP beads
	elute in 33 µl RSB and then transfer 30 µl into a into

8. The ready-to-load RNA-Seq library can be stored at -20 °C up to several months.

3.3.7 Quality Analysis 1. Quality analysis and quantification of the RNA-seq library is identical to the WGS library (compare Subheading 3.2.5. and of the RNA-Seq Library see Fig. 3e).

fresh 1.5 ml DNA low-bind reaction tube.

- 1. Libraries might be sequenced by a commercial provider or 3.4 Sequencing using proprietary sequencing facilities.
 - 2. For the WGS libraries, perform a paired-end Illumina run with at least 2×250 bp on HiSeq in rapid output mode or with 2×300 bp on a MiSeq depending on the options of your provider.
 - 3. You should get at least a 100-fold coverage of sequence reads based on the expected genome size of the respective fungus, e.g., having a genome size of 20 MB you should get at least 2 Gb of high quality data with a phred score > Q30.
 - 4. For the RNA-Seq libraries, perform a single-read Illumina run with at least 20 million reads and a minimum read length of 50 bp.
 - 5. Take the raw *.fastq-files and proceed with the bioinformatics part.

3.5 Bioinformatic Install all programs according to developer instructions and add them to your path if necessary. You need to configure Abyss with a higher Analysis maximum k-mer size using ./configure --enable-maxk=256 instead of ./configure, because the default value is 65 bp (see Note 14).

3.5.1 Check Sequencing 1. Open terminal and move to folder containing your fastq.gz files: Run Performance

cd<path_to_fast.gz_files>

You should now be in a folder containing the fastq.gz files from the DNA and RNA sequencing run.

2. Run commands:

```
fastqc -o fastqc out --noextract -t 1<file-
Name dna read 1>.fastq.gz
fastqc -o fastqc out --noextract -t 1<file-
Name dna read 2>.fastq.gz
fastqc -o fastqc out --noextract -t 1<file-
Name rna>.fastq.gz
```

3. Open the .html files in the fatqc_out folder.

- 4. Inspect quality of the sequencing run (see Note 15).
- 3.5.2 Polishing Reads
 1. Trim reads from adapter sequences and low quality called bases below a phred score of Q10 with bbduk (*see* Note 16). The adapter file should contain the adapter sequences used in your library preparation kit. For Nextera preparation, trim these two sequences:

CTGTCTCTTATACACATCTCCGAGCCCACGAGAC (remove from R1)

CTGTCTCTTATACACATCTGACGCTGCCGACGA (remove from R2)

Run commands to trim DNA:

bbduk.sh -Xmx1g in1=<fileName_dna_read_1>.
fastq.gz in2=<fileName_dna_read_2>.fastq.gz
out1=<fileName_dna_read_1>_AQ10.fastq.gz
out2=<fileName_dna_read_2>_AQ10.fastq.gz
minlen=50 qtrim=rl trimq=10 ktrim=r k=25
mink=11 ref=<path_to_adapter_file>/adapter.
fasta hdist=1

Run commands to trim DNA:

bbduk.sh -Xmx1g in=<fileName_RNA>.fastq.gz out=<fileName_RNA>_AQ10.fastq.gz minlen=50 qtrim=rl trimq=10 ktrim=r k=25 mink=11 ref=<path_to_adapter_file>/adapter.fasta hdist=1

2. Filter reads for contamination from Illumina sequencing control. Download the *Enterobacteria phage phiX174 sensu lato* reference genome in fasta-format from NCBI. Remove phiX contamination or other known contamination from the reads.

Run commands to clean DNA:

bbduk.sh -Xmx1g in1=<fileName_dna_read_1>_
AQ10.fastq.gz in2=<fileName_dna_read_2>_AQ10.
fastq.gz out1=<fileName_dna_read_1>_clean.
fastq.gz out2=<fileName_dna_read_2>_clean.
fastq.gz ref=<path_to_phix_file>/phix.fasta
k=31 hdist=1

Run commands to clean RNA:

bbduk.sh -Xmx1g in=<fileName_rna>_AQ10. fastq.gz out=<fileName_rna>_clean.fastq.gz ref=<path_to_phix_file>/phix.fasta k=31 hdist=1

3. Check if the trimming and filtering was successful with following fastqc commands:

```
fastqc -o fastqc_out_clean --noextract -t
1<fileName dna read 1> clean.fastq.gz
```

```
fastqc -o fastqc out clean --noextract
                                                                        -t
                       1<fileName dna read 2> clean.fastq.gz
                       fastqc -o fastqc out clean --noextract
                                                                       -t
                       1<fileName rna> clean.fastq.gz
                    1. Assemble the DNA reads using the Abyss assembler. The opti-
3.5.3 Assembly
with Abyss
                       mal k-mer length for assembly can vary strongly; however,
                       it should be between half to two-third of the read length
                       (see Note 17). Run commands:
                       mkdir assembly abyss
                       cd assembly abyss
                       export k
                       for k in {125..165}; do
                          mkdir k$k
                          abyss-pe -C k$k name = <organismName >
                          in='<../fileName dna read 1> clean.fastq.gz
                          ../<fileName dna read 2> clean.fastq.gz
                       done
                       abyss-fac k*/<organismName>-contigs.fa
                       cd ..
                    2. Abyss-fac will create a file containing the assemble stats for
                       each k-mer. Choose the best assembly based on the given val-
                       ues: a large N50, a low number of contigs and an adequate
                       number of assembled bases around the predicted genome
                      length.
                    3. Copy the < organismName >-contigs.fa to the folder contain-
                       ing your cleaned reads and rename it to < organismName > .fasta.
3.5.4 Genome
                    1. Generate index from the assembled genome for the HISAT
Annotation
                       mapper with following commands:
                      mkdir index hisat
                       hisat-build < organismName > .
                       fasta hisat index/<organismName>
                    2. Map RNA-seq reads onto assembled genome:
                       hisat -x index hisat/<organismName>-U<file-
                       Name rna > clean.fastq.gz | samtools view -bS
                       -><organismName>.bam
                    3. Sort bam file so we can use it as input for BRAKER1:
              samtools sort<organismName>.bam<organismName> sorted
                    4. Run BRAKER1 on the assembled genome and the RNA-seq
                       reads using the following command:
                       braker.pl --fungus --species = <organismName >-
                       genome = <organismName >.fasta --bam = <organis-
                       mName> sorted.bam
                                                 -workingdir=<organis-
                       mName> braker
```

5. Extract protein sequences from the BRAKER1 output:

<path_to_augustus>/scripts/getAnnoFasta.pl
../braker/<organismName>/augustus.gff
mv /braker/<organismName>/augustus.aa<organismName>.faa

6. Parse output file from BRAKER1 to gff format.

perl<path_to_augustus>/scripts/gtf2gff.
pl<../braker/<organismName>/augustus.gff
--gff3 --out=<organismName>.gff

7. Run InterProScan to gather information about our predicted genes with following command:

interproscan.sh -i organismName.faa --goterms
-pathways -b<organismName>

8. Blast against SwissProt to retrieve gene names from verified genes which share a high similarity with our predicted genes (*see* **Note 18**):

blastp -db<path_to_swissProt_db>/uniprot_sprot.
fasta -query organismName.faa -out organismName.
blast -evalue 1e-06 -outfmt 6

9. Run ANNIE to generate the input for the next step to get a fused file from blast and InterProScan output compatible with subsequent converter GAG by using following command:

```
python3<path_to_annie>/annie.py -b<organ-
ismName>.blast -ipr<organismName>.tsv
-g<organismName>.gff -db<path_to_swis-
sProt_db>/uniprot_sprot.fasta -o<organis-
mName>.annie
```

10. GAG merges the prepared ANNIE file with the gff file from BRAKER1 to create a tbl file format usable as input for tbl2asn to create a submission for GenBank and two fasta files containing the assembled genome and the protein sequences (*see* **Note 19**).

```
python2<path_to_gag>/gag.py --fasta<organ-
ismName>.fasta --gff<organismName>.gff
--anno<organismName>.annie --out final_anno-
tation --fix start stop
```

4 Notes

1. Alternatively, measuring DNA with UV spectroscopic photometers like a NanoDrop is also possible. However, an exact concentration of double-stranded DNA (dsDNA) given by the Qubit dsDNA HS Assay Kit is necessary to prepare an optimal library with Nextera method [21].

- 2. Alternatively, the application of a Fragment Analyzer (Advanced Analytical Technologies) to check the integrity of genomic DNA with the Genomic DNA Analysis Kit is more accurate than is the analysis using conventional agarose gel electrophoresis.
- 3. Alternatively, DNA library or RNA integrity measurement on a Fragment Analyzer (Advanced Analytical Technologies) can also be performed using the NGS Fragment or RNA Analysis Kit, respectively.
- 4. There are far more protocols to prepare DNA libraries for WGS sequencing using Illumina, but we chose the Nextera method because of its simplicity mainly reflected in the tagmentation step where fragmentation and adapter ligation take place in one reaction directly followed by final PCR. Nearly each other protocol requires a separate fragmentation step either by sonification (Covaris) or by a biochemical reaction with a fragmentase (NEB) followed by end repair plus optionally A tailing enabling the ligation of adapters. Independent of how many steps a library preparation would take, a PCR-free protocol should be applied for genomes with high GC contents of above 65% (TruSeq DNA PCR-Free, Illumina). Alternatively, for assembling genomes to scaffold or even to chromosome level with Illumina short reads, a more comprehensive protocol for mate pairs should be considered to possibly overcome repetitive regions of up to 10 kb or even a long read technology like PacBio or Oxford Nanopore could be considered.
- 5. For large-scale genome projects, there is a high throughput option for preparing Nextera libraries in 96-well plates. Use ZR-96 DNA Clean & Concentrator-5 Kit, 96-well PCR plates, a magnetic stand for 96-well plates and Microseal "B" adhesive seals.
- 6. For the preparation of libraries out of RNA one can also use alternative sample preparation protocols, just make sure they enrich for polyA⁺ RNA and that they contain strand-specificity.
- 7. Particular care is necessary to avoid any contamination with RNAses. Therefore, any parts of the Teflon grinding jar and ball should be pretreated with 0.5% sodium hypochlorite for 10 min. Afterwards, wash with 70% EtOH and blow dry using nitrogen.
- 8. If concentration is too high, make sure to dilute the DNA to be in the range for the Qubit dsDNA HS Assay Kit between 10 pg/ μ l and 100 ng/ μ l.
- 9. High quality of genomic DNA for *de novo* genome sequencing is an indispensable prerequisite. Thus, if it is not possible to isolate DNA without already degraded fragments, you can extract the high molecular weight band from an agarose gel if still present, e.g., with the MinElute Gel Extraction Kit

(Qiagen). Just make sure to load enough DNA onto the gel as loss of DNA might be up to 50%.

- Make sure to use RNA with an RNA integrity number (RIN)>7. Integrity below this value indicates already degraded molecules. Using such a template might already decrease quality of RNA-seq results.
- 11. Here, you can check the tagmentation step on a Fragment Analyzer (Advanced Analytical Technologies) or Bioanalyzer (Agilent) with the corresponding high sensitivity DNA kits (compare Fig. 3a, c).
- 12. Make sure you do not cross-contaminate index primers if preparing more than one sample simultaneously, e.g., in 96-well plates, as this step is crucial for the purity of a sample. It is also recommended to exchange index primer caps with new ones (included in the kit) after using them once. Make your notes immediately when preparing the samples which barcode combination is assigned to which sample.
- 13. If fragment size distribution of the ready-to-load library is either too short or too long with an average size significantly below 500 bp or significantly above 2000 bp, respectively, you might adapt initial input amount of DNA slightly: for too short libraries use 70 ng or even more and for too long libraries use 30 ng or even less (compare Fig. 3b, d). Depending on the genome and the quantification method used, this optimization helps in getting optimal results from the sequencing run.
- Sometimes co-isolated contaminants might disturb tagmentation reaction. To possibly prevent such disturbance, do an additional purification of DNA preferably with a bead-based method (e.g., AMPure XP Beads, Beckman Coulter).
- 14. Many tools are multi-threaded, look for --threads/--cpus/-p parameter in the respective manual.
- 15. Significant deviation of "per sequence GC content" from the normal distribution, especially additional peaks or bumps can be a hint for contaminations. Further, be aware that if many bases are below a phred score of Q30 there is a higher chance of errors in the assembly. At the fastqc website you can also find examples for good and bad sequencing runs.
- Alternatively, you can use also other trimming tools like cutadept [22], trimmomatic (http://www.usadellab.org/cms/ index.php), or fqtrim (https://ccb.jhu.edu/software/ fqtrim/index.shtml).
- Most assembler for Illumina reads uses the de Bruijn graph method like Abyss, Velvet, SPAdes, and SOAPdenovo [15, 23–25]. In our workflow, we use the Abyss assembler optimal for Illumina paired-end reads for 2×150–2×250 bp. However,

there are also other assemblers using different algorithms like Celera [9, 10, 26] which can be utilized for long read technologies like PacBio. Those long reads are optimal for scaffolding or gap closing of for example already assembled Illumina contigs or can also be used exclusively if sequence coverage is high enough (>50- to 100-fold) [27].

- 18. To search exclusively for fungal proteins or domains you can also use a custom database containing only fungal sequences, e.g., created from the RefSeq database.
- 19. GAG ignores lines in the gff file which does not contain an ID tag. The -fix_start_stop parameter fixes this by adding the start and stop codons again. Introns are ignored by GAG even with ID tag.

References

- 1. Robertson M (1980) Biology in the 1980s, plus or minus a decade. Nature 285(5764):358–359
- 2. Bentley DR et al (2008) Accurate whole human genome sequencing using reversible terminator chemistry. Nature 456(7218):53–59
- Sanger F, Nicklen S, Coulson AR (1977) DNA sequencing with chain-terminating inhibitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 74(12):5463–5467
- 4. Nakazato T, Ohta T, Bono H (2013) Experimental design-based functional mining and characterization of high-throughput sequencing data in the sequence read archive. PLoS One 8(10):e77910
- 5. Ross MG et al (2013) Characterizing and measuring bias in sequence data. Genome Biol 14(5):R51
- 6. Eid J et al (2009) Real-time DNA sequencing from single polymerase molecules. Science 323(5910):133–138
- Clarke J et al (2009) Continuous base identification for single-molecule nanopore DNA sequencing. Nat Nanotechnol 4(4):265–270
- Istrail S et al (2004) Whole-genome shotgun assembly and comparison of human genome assemblies. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(7):1916–1921
- 9. Myers EW et al (2000) A whole-genome assembly of *Drosophila*. Science 287(5461): 2196–2204
- 10. Venter JC et al (2001) The sequence of the human genome. Science 291(5507):1304–1351
- Bruijn DN (1946) A combinatorial problem. Proc Koninklijke Nederlandse Akademie van Wetenschappen Ser A 49(7):758

- 12. Grumaz C et al (2013) Species and condition specific adaptation of the transcriptional landscapes in *Candida albicans* and *Candida dubliniensis*. BMC Genomics 14:212
- Gunther M et al (2015) The transcriptomic profile of *Pseudozyma aphidis* during production of mannosylerythritol lipids. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 99(3):1375–1388. doi:10.1007/s00253-014-6359-2, Epub 2015 Jan 15
- 14. Andrews S, FastQC (2010) A quality control tool for high throughput sequence data. Ref Source
- 15. Simpson JT et al (2009) ABySS: a parallel assembler for short read sequence data. Genome Res 19(6):1117–1123
- 16. Kim D, Langmead B, Salzberg SL (2015) HISAT: a fast spliced aligner with low memory requirements. Nat Methods 12(4):357–360. doi:10.1038/nmeth.3317, Epub 2015 Mar 9
- Lomsadze A, Burns PD, Borodovsky M (2014) Integration of mapped RNA-Seq reads into automatic training of eukaryotic gene finding algorithm. Nucleic Acids Res 42(15):e119. doi:10.1093/nar/gku557, Epub 2014 Jul 2
- Stanke M et al (2004) AUGUSTUS: a web server for gene finding in eukaryotes. Nucleic Acids Res 32(Web Server issue): W309–W312
- Altschul SF et al (1997) Gapped BLAST and PSI-BLAST: a new generation of protein database search programs. Nucleic Acids Res 25(17):3389–3402

- Jones P et al (2014) InterProScan 5: genomescale protein function classification. Bioinformatics 30(9):1236–1240. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btu031, Epub 2014 Jan 21
- 21. Grunenwald H et al (2010) Rapid, highthroughput library preparation for nextgeneration sequencing. Nat Meth 7(8)
- 22. Martin M (2011) Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. EMBnet J 17(1):10–12
- 23. Bankevich A et al (2012) SPAdes: a new genome assembly algorithm and its applications to single-cell sequencing. J Comput Biol 19(5):455–477

- 24. Luo R et al (2012) SOAPdenovo2: an empirically improved memory-efficient short-read *de novo* assembler. Gigascience 1(1):18
- 25. Zerbino DR, Birney E (2008) Velvet: algorithms for *de novo* short read assembly using de Bruijn graphs. Genome Res 18(5):821–829
- Lander ES et al (2001) Initial sequencing and analysis of the human genome. Nature 409(6822):860–921
- 27. English AC et al (2012) Mind the gap: upgrading genomes with Pacific Biosciences RS longread sequencing technology. PLoS One 7(11):e47768. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0047768, Epub 2012 Nov 21

Chapter 22

Microarray Technologies in Fungal Diagnostics

Steffen Rupp

Abstract

Microarray technologies have been a major research tool in the last decades. In addition they have been introduced into several fields of diagnostics including diagnostics of infectious diseases. Microarrays are highly parallelized assay systems that initially were developed for multiparametric nucleic acid detection. From there on they rapidly developed towards a tool for the detection of all kind of biological compounds (DNA, RNA, proteins, cells, nucleic acids, carbohydrates, etc.) or their modifications (methylation, phosphorylation, etc.). The combination of closed-tube systems and lab on chip devices with microarrays further enabled a higher automation degree with a reduced contamination risk. Microarray-based diagnostic applications currently complement and may in the future replace classical methods in clinical microbiology like blood cultures, resistance determination, microscopic and metabolic analyses as well as biochemical or immunohistochemical assays. In addition, novel diagnostic markers appear, like noncoding RNAs and miRNAs providing additional room for novel nucleic acid based biomarkers. Here I focus an microarray technologies in diagnostics and as research tools, based on nucleic acid-based arrays.

Key words DNA microarray, SNP analyses, Molecular diagnostics

1 Introduction

Microarrays are defined as a set of ordered probes on a solid support. Such arrayed probes exist since the mid to late seventies when Gergen et al. [1] created the first documented ordered arrays of *E. coli* containing individual plasmids, the precursor of ordered cDNA libraries contained in *E. coli* in the 1980s. Identification of the DNAs of interest at that time was done using radioactively labeled nucleic acids, which hybridized to the clone of interest. The development of fluorescence-based detection methods, the progress in DNA synthesis and the availability of sequenced genomes enabled the development of a novel genome wide technology based on microarrays. In 1995, Schena and colleagues published a revolutionizing method for transcriptional analysis using multiple cDNAs spotted in high density onto glass

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_22, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

slides [2]. This pioneering work may be considered as the birth of modern microarray technologies. It enabled differential expression measurements using simultaneous, two-color fluorescence hybridization as well as species identification or genotyping. This development cannot be separated from the genome-wide sequencing programs which started in the late 80ties and resulted in the publication of the first genomes in the mid-nineties, with the genome of S. cerevisiae being the first eukaryotic genome published [3]. This led to the decoding of the human genome only 5 years later [4, 5]. The knowledge of the genomes made it possible to represent each predicted gene or transcriptional unit of a genome as a probe on a microarray. Prior to microarray technology, genome wide transcriptional profiling was not possible. Consequently, the early publications focused on the generation and analysis of genome wide transcriptional profiling in S. cerevisiae [6, 7]. Array technologies initially developed for multiparametric nucleic acid detection from there on rapidly developed towards a tool for the detection of all kind of biological compounds (DNA, RNA, proteins, cells, nucleic acids, carbohydrates, etc.) or their modifications (methylation, phosphorylation, etc.) within the last 20 years. The basic principle as indicated above is simple. An array consists of a defined number of ordered probes immobilized on a solid support targeting molecules like for example mRNA, genomic DNA, proteins, or lectins. The biological interaction of these molecules now can be monitored by detecting their interaction with the respective, generally labeled ligands at the defined spot on the array, like the interaction of complementary bases of nucleic acids, antibody-antigen interactions or the interaction of carbohydrates with lectins for example. In addition to these two dimensional or planar arrays suspension bead arrays have been developed which are based for example on the immobilization of the probes on microscopic polystyrene beads as the solid support and flow cytometry for bead and target detection [8]. By that they follow a concept significantly different from planar arrays. Here reactions take place in solution and not on a planar surface; however, the multiplexing capacity is limited. Multiplexing here is accomplished for example by using different microsphere sets based on a mix of two colors. This enables the generation of a clearly distinguishable set of about 100 different microbeads, which can be analyzed individually after coupling to the respective probe. Originally established for detection of antibodies and antigens [9], nowadays several FDA-cleared nucleic acid based assays for pathogen detection exist. I provide some protocols on fabrication and application of microarrays, focusing on infection diagnostics and SNP detection using planar oligonucleotide arrays.

1.1 DNA Microarrays: Development, Production, and Application

1.1.1 Microarray Development Microarrays enable the parallel analysis of several tens of thousands of analytes including nucleic acids, proteins and carbohydrates among others in contrast to most classical biological assays. Already the application possibilities of nucleic acid based arrays range from a focused set of several genes for diagnostics for example to detect pathogens or SNPs (single nucleotide polymorphisms) for determining resistance phenotypes, up to the transcriptomic profiling or resequencing of entire genomes [10-14]. To set up a microarray oligonucleotides complementary to the respective target molecule like mRNA, miRNA, or genomic DNA are immobilized or synthesized directly on solid supports like glass, silicon, nylon, or other polymers in an ordered manner. These oligonucleotides may correspond to several defined diagnostic targets, e.g., for pathogen identification or to all open reading frames of an organism to allow transcriptional profiling. They might even contain overlapping fragments of an entire genome, the so-called tiling arrays for monitoring transcriptional activities over entire chromosomes [15, 16] or detecting interaction of transcription factors with DNA (Chromatin IP, ChIP-on-chip analyses [17, 18]). In order to detect the hybridization event, the most commonly used method is to label the RNA using nucleic acid polymerizing enzymes and fluorescently labeled nucleotides. Hybridization to the microarray then leads to a specific molecular interaction at the location where the complementary strand is immobilized and thereby fluorescent labeling of the respective spot. Read out using a fluorescence scanner with a photomultiplier tube or imaging with a CCD camera will give the information if the target molecule is present in the analyzed sample or not in a semiquantitative manner [14] (see also Fig. 1). Next to the



Fig. 1 Illustration of APEX-reaction scheme shown for two SNP positions. (a) Two probes (SNP probe 1 and 2) are spotted on glass-slides. (b) Hybridization of labeling-control-templates and DNA sample (e.g., PCR products). (c) Enzymatic incorporation of one corresponding ddNTP using thermosequenase. The SNP nucleotides are marked with *green* and *red asterisk*, respectively

direct labeling, also indirect labeling techniques have been used. For example biotin-labeled nucleotides are incorporated during PCR und afterwards detected using streptavidin or antibody-conjugates. Another example is the colorimetric Silverquant®-technology used by Eppendorf for their DualChip®-microarrays. Biotin-labeled nucleotides are used in the PCR-reaction. Gold-coupled antibodies against biotin are added after hybridization and the colorimetric reaction is started by adding silver nitrate and a reducing agent. This leads to silver precipitation at the gold particles. Furthermore, streptavidin–horseradish peroxidase conjugate for colorimetric detection [19] has been used (for review *see* [20]).

In the last century the number of sequenced organisms was rather small, including 38 bacteria, one fungus (S. cerevisiae), two invertebrates (Caenorhabditis elegans and Drosophila melanogaster), and one plant (Arabidopsis thaliana), all with relatively small and simple genomes. About 10 years later the catalog of sequenced organisms literally exploded giving ample opportunities to set up highly specific microarrays. The NCBI update from October 2013 reported that the number in public archives accounted for 24,788 prokaryotic registered genome projects representing 4528 different species; 14,311 of them have assembled genomes either complete (2670) or draft (11,641), and the remainder either do not have submitted sequence data yet or have only raw sequence reads uploaded to Sequence Reads Archive [21]. The major reason for this expansion in genome sequencing is the development of nextgeneration sequencing technologies (NGS) at the beginning of the twenty-first century [22] which is described in detail in another chapter of this book. This huge amount of genome sequences now enables completely new approaches to medical research and diagnostics, including the development of diagnostic microarrays. Other than for proteomics, where proteome wide analyses were in principle possible using high-resolution protein separation and MS-technologies without the knowledge of the genomes, this is indispensable for the setup of DNA-microarrays. Consequently, the knowledge of the genomes of individual organisms set the start for genome-wide analyses based on microarrays. Indeed for S. cerevisiae the first genome-wide transcriptional analyses appeared shortly after the publication of its genome sequence [6, 23, 24]. Therefore, S. cerevisiae as one of the major model organisms was central in developing both the technology and biochemistry, as well as the bioinformatic methods required for transcriptional profiling. Recognizing the wealth of data generated from genomewide analyses, including thousands of transcription profiles from almost all sequenced species, methods to analyze the data are a prerequisite for making meaningful use of these data-sets. Therefore, microarray technologies introduced a wealth of mathematic and statistical analyses into biology. This trend is further boosted by the generation of even larger amounts of data using NGS-technologies. Several books on Microarray technology and data analysis have been written which introduce perfectly into these topics [12, 25].

1.1.2 DNA-Microarray Although there are many different ways to produce microarrays, three mayor ways to manufacture DNA microarrays have been Production dominating the field: light directed synthesis (incl. photolithography), piezoelectric ink jet printing, and robot spotting [12, 26, 27]. The two methods used initially were the robot-based spotting of premade oligonucleotides or PCR-products onto a solid support using split- or solid pins. Using split pins, DNA is fed in by capillary forces and deposited at defined locations on the microarray using robot technology, enabling the spotting of around 100 slides in a row with a few 10 thousands of spots per slide. This is sufficient for a genome wide analysis of most microbial genomes [2, 6]. This method was developed and used directly by many research labs and later was provided by companies offering the respective services. Due to improvements in oligonucleotide synthesis and the concomitant dropping in costs, the next generations of these arrays generally used oligonucleotides as probes. This also resulted in a higher accuracy in detecting the individual gene or transcriptional unit using the most discriminative sequence selected by bioinformatics [28, 29]. At the same time as the first printed arrays appeared, arrays based on light directed synthesis using photolithographic masks were presented by Affymetrix [30, 31]. The photolithographic masks have to be generated for each nucleotide in an oligomer (four times) and are the cost determining factor for this type of array. Probes in general are 20-25 nt in length, and 22-40 probes per gene are synthesized. Nimblegen introduced micro-mirror devices for this type of photolithographic technology, directing the light for cleaving protective groups directly on the desired spot on the array. This rendered the need for photolithographic masks dispensable and thereby the technology much cheaper. Shortly thereafter, the piezoelectric ink jet printing technology was used for either directly spotting DNA molecules or synthesizing them step by step on a solid support using standard phosphoramidite chemistry [26]. This technology was commercialized by Rosetta Inpharmatics and licensed to Agilent which is currently running this technology (Agilent sure print technology, https://www.chem.agilent.com/ Library/technicaloverviews/Public/5988-8171en.pdf).

In addition to arrays where the target molecule directly interacts with the probe on the surface of the array, methods have been developed where the interaction of target and probe takes place in solution. Only later, after a completed in solution reaction it is transferred to a solid support, where it addresses a defined spot via a defined bar-code on the probe, the so called ZIP code. These ZIP codes can be covalently linked to probes addressing targets like RNA, DNA or even peptides/epitopes or chemical molecules. This method enables setting up an universal array platform using uniform sets of defined ZIP-code oligonucleotides onto which any type of probe can be applied to [29, 32].

Not only natural DNA but also modified nucleic acids have been used as probes or capture molecules on DNA-microarray systems. The main reasons for these developments were (1) to reduce cross-reactivity and (2) to increase interaction with the targets in the samples applied. Nonnatural variants that have been used as capture molecules include L-DNA [33] and PNA-variants [34]. L-DNA probes have the great advantage that they interact with the same kinetics with its antiparallel L-DNA strand to an L-DNA duplex. Thus all the knowledge gained with D-DNAmicroarrays can be used for the L-DNA array. The L-DNA probes for this purpose are fused to a D-DNA oligomer complementary to the respective target. The L-DNA part of the oligomer (fused to the D-DNA) addresses an immobilized complementary L-DNA oligonucleotide on the microarray surface, as described for the ZIP-code arrays mentioned above. This allows a literally background-free hybridization on the L-DNA arrays, since D-DNA and L-DNA do not hybridize at all [33]. These so-called ZIP-code arrays have been used for example for transcriptional profiling, using natural D-DNA oligomers complementary to the target DNA/RNA which is fused to an L-DNA. Unfortunately, the cost for synthesizing L-DNA oligomers is rather high, hampering further development. In addition to L-DNA arrays synthetic nucleic acid analogs based on a pseudo-peptide backbone, PNAs, instead of a phospho-diester backbone have been developed. They show excellent sequence specific recognition properties and are less susceptible to changes in ionic strength. Since PNAs are not charged, repulsion between the negatively charged backbone present in DNA-duplexes does not occur, resulting in higher affinities and therefore also higher melting curves of PNA/DNA or PNA/RNA duplexes if compared to their natural counterparts [34–36].

In addition to planar array systems on solid support, bead based systems involving synthesizing DNA on small polystyrene beads have been developed, like random bead arrays or suspension arrays. If beads are marked for example with different amounts of fluorescent dye they are individually identifiable. After coupling for example oligonucleotides to such beads, a specific binding event can be detected using fiber optics [37] or FACS as in the Luminex xMAP technology.

Since the beginning of this century, DNA microarrays have been used widely as a research tool and were developed as diagnostic tools. This is reflected in the huge amount of literature that has been published in this field. End of August 2015 more than 2200 reviews and more than 40,000 original research publications are listed in PubMed with the search strings "microarray" and "gene expression analysis" ("Microarray" by itself gives almost 70,000 hits) that deal with topics like, cancer research [38–42], molecular karyotyping [43], chromosomal microarray analysis [11] phylogenetics/microbiome [44], or gene regulation via ChIP-Chip [45, 46] just to name a few applications. DNA microarrays have been used to study heart diseases [47], aspects in dermatology [48] or mental disorders like autism [49] and many other topics. Looking at "microarray" and "diagnostic" as search terms more than 20,000 hits are given in PubMed, indicating that a significant part of microarray development is devoted to setting up diagnostic systems mostly for medical diagnostics.

Fungal pathogenesis has been thoroughly investigated using 1.1.3 Fungal Diagnostics microarrays. DNA microarrays for the major fungal pathogens have been designed and produced shortly after the technology was established. A comprehensive review on the early developments in array development to unravel fungal pathogenicity can be found at [50]. Some of the major findings, facilitated by DNA-microarrays were the identification of the mechanism of mating in C. albicans, transcriptional regulatory networks governing morphogenesis, regulation of cell wall biogenesis, the concept of rewiring transcriptional circuits between organisms, unraveling resistance mechanisms, drugs discovery and target identification, and host-pathogen interaction just to name a few [51–66]. These studies revealed not only mechanistic insight into fungal pathogenesis but also novel biomarkers for diagnostics like markers related to drug resistance for example.

> The first generation of diagnostic arrays developed for fungal diagnostic focus on species detection via conserved regions of the genome. They are based in general on either the 28S fungal rRNA gene or the intergenic transcribed spacer (ITS). Focusing on one target allows using broad range PCRs amplifying all potential pathogens with one or just a few primer pairs. This strongly reduces the complexity of the PCR and the complications associated with it. The key for such a broad range PCR is to target the right gene or genomic region. On one hand this gene should be conserved enough to cover all microorganisms targeted with one amplification reaction. On the other hand it should be polymorphic enough to provide sufficient discriminatory power for the individual species. The rRNA genes and the ITS region are currently the most appropriate genes for this purpose. In addition enough sequence information from many isolates of one species is available to ensure specificity of the selected probes.

> One of the earliest diagnostic arrays focusing solely on pathogenic fungi was designed to detect the 12 most common pathogenic *Candida* and *Aspergillus* species [67]. Oligonucleotide probes were designed based on sequence variations of the internal transcribed spacer (ITS) regions using a universal PCR amplifying the fungal ITS1 and ITS2 target regions. The array was validated by

using 21 clinical isolates as blinded samples. Several other arrays based on ITS or ribosomal genes have been published since then [68–71].

Arrays focusing on resistance of fungi to antimycotica are sparse. One reason for this is that resistance in fungi is either an intrinsic property of the species or gained by accumulating individual SNPs. For example it is known that *C. krusei* is generally resistant to Fluconazole, which is also true in a similar way for *C. glabrata* [72], whereas resistance in generally susceptible strains, like *C. albicans* occurs via gain of function mutations often by a combination of several individual point mutations during long term treatment of patients which are more difficult to characterize [73, 74]. Therefore only few attempts to develop diagnostic arrays for detecting resistance mechanisms by analyzing the respective SNPs in the genomes of *C. albicans* and *C. glabrata*, based on the known gain of function mutations have been undertaken [75].

Several diagnostic assays to detect fungal pathogen have been cleared by the FDA. For example a suspension array based diagnostic test detecting the five most relevant Candida spp. (C. albicans, C. tropicalis, C. parapsilosis, C. glabrata, and C. krusei) uses supramagnetic nanoparticles coated with defined Candida capture molecules. The sensitivity of this assay has been given with 3-11 CFUs per ml, depending on the species. This technology enables the identification of Candida within patient blood samples without the need for purification or extraction of target molecules and takes about 3–5 h [76]. The FDA and based its approval on a clinical study of 1500 patients, in which this test correctly categorized nearly 100% of the negative specimens as negative for the presence of yeast [77]. In a separate clinical study of 300 blood samples with specific concentrations of yeast, T2Candida correctly identified the organism in 84-96% of the positive specimens. The system represents a fully automated assay, requiring only the blood sample (several ml) to be plugged into the respective cartridge. T2Candida is manufactured by T2 Biosystems, Inc. in Lexington, Mass., USA.

These examples already show that fungal diagnostics using microarrays has been demonstrated successfully, including the first commercial applications.

1.1.4 Methods for SNP
Several SNPs in C. albicans and C. glabrata are known to be linked to resistance to azoles. In order to detect these SNPs the APEX (Arrayed primer extension) method is a suitable method for detection. It allows a combination of many resistance associated SNP in addition to fungal species identification on a single diagnostic device for monitoring of acquired and intrinsic resistance. The APEX reaction, initially called minisequencing, was first described by Syvänen et al. [78]. It consists of an annealing reaction between probes spotted on a solid support and the targets, which were chosen for analysis. The basic principle makes use of

differently labeled ddNTPs which are incorporated by DNA polymerases at the following 3' nucleotide after correct hybridization of probes and target ssDNA. The use of ddNTPs prevents a further elongation, resulting in only one fluorescently labeled nucleotide to be integrated (Fig. 1). Using four differently labeled dyes, each nucleotide in a sequence can be identified clearly. Depending on the Array scanner four different dyes can be used. However, this requires careful examination of laser excitation wavelength and excitation and emission properties of the dyes selected in order to avoid cross talk of the dyes. The sequenced position can be analyzed using fluorescence scanners in a similar way as for other microarray applications. The APEX-reaction is illustrated in Fig. 1. To control hybridization and enzymatic incorporation, labelingcontrols are spotted and their corresponding synthetic templates are added to the sample to be analyzed prior to hybridizations. Both the hybridization reaction and the enzymatic reaction can be performed in one step.

2 Materials and Equipment

The methods described here have been developed mainly within the PhD-theses of Stefan Hartmann, Michaela Mai, and Sonja Weishaupt [75, 79, 80].

2.1 Equipment 1. Microarray spotter, e.g., Microgrid II (Biorobotics), equipped with SMP3 splitpins (Array It) or MicroSpot 2500 Splitpins (Fig. 3) (see Note 1).

- 2. Microarray scanner, e.g., Genepix 4300A (Molecular Devices).
- 3. UV-stratalinker 1800; Stratagene.
- 4. Cabinet dryer; Memmert GmbH.
- 5. Heat-controlled water bath (Memmert, GER).
- 6. Reaction chambers (GeneFrames, ABGene) for hybridization and on chip reactions.
- 7. Thermomixer (Eppendorf).
- 8. Megafuge 1.0, Heraeus.

3 Materials

- 1. Coated microscopic slides (Epoxy-, amino-, aldehyde-coated slides).
- 2. Spotting buffer according to the slide manufacturer (see below).
- 3. Modified oligonucleotides (see below, e.g., probes require a 5' amino-C6 modification for covalent immobilization on epoxy slides).

- 4. Blocking solution according to the slide manufacturer (see below).
- 5. 0.1% (v/v) Triton X-100.
- 6. 1 mM HCl.
- 7. 100 mM KCl.
- 8. ddH_2O .
- 9. 0.2% SDS.
- 10. Aminosilane prehybridization buffer (3× SSC, 0.1% SDS, and 10 mg/ml BSA).
- Aldehyde blocking solution (1.0 g NaBH₄, 300 ml PBS, 100 ml ethanol; freshly prepared 30 min ahead of use).
- Primer for ERG11 amplification in 5'-phosphorylated form or without modification: ERG11-(rv) 5'-ACACTGAATCGAAAGAAAGTTGCCG-3'. ERG11-(fw) 5'-AATAGACAAAGAAAGGGAATTCAAT CG-3'.
- 13. Qiagen Phusion polymerase.
- 14. dNTPs, PCR grade, 10 mM.
- 15. MgCl₂, 50 mM.
- 16. λ exonuclease.
- 17. DNAse I.
- 18. 10× annealing buffer (1 mM EDTA (pH 8.0), 2 M NaCl, 1% (v/v) Triton X-100).
- 19. Thermosequenase (GE Healthcare).
- 20. 1 mM DTT.
- 21. 0.1 mM cy3-ddCTP (PerkinElmer).
- 22. 0.1 mM cy5-ddUTP (PerkinElmer).
- 23. 0.1 mM fluorescein-ddGTP (PerkinElmer).
- 24. Wash buffer I: $2 \times SSC$, 0.2 % (w/v) SDS.
- 25. Wash buffer II: 2× SSC.
- 26. Wash buffer III: 0.2× SSC.

4 Methods

4.1 Design of Oligonucleotides for SNP Detection As a prerequisite the association of the SNP with a resistance phenotype has to be known. We could rely on an array of SNPs determined within the EURESFUN FP6 project (e.g., [74]) and from literature. For probe design, sequence alignments have to be performed for each gene separately using a standard DNA-software tool, like ClustalW/Clustal X for example. It is advisable to collect all available sequence information (e.g., in NCBI) for the gene to be analyzed and align it in order to identify variabilities which

⁵CAAGACTGCTACAGGCCATCAATTCATGACA³ ³GTTCTGACGATGTCCGGTAGTTAAGTACTGT⁵

Fig. 2 SNP-flanking region of DNA double strand. SNP position marked in *red*. Sense probe is highlighted in *blue*, antisense probe in *orange*

could be detrimental to probe design. For each SNP two independent oligomers, a sense and an antisense probe can be designed as shown in Fig. 2 below.

The probe sequence for sense probe(s) marked in blue and for antisense probe (as) marked in orange frame the SNP flanking region (Fig. 2). Hence, two completely independent probes with different sequences and thermodynamic parameters may be developed, acting as internal controls (*see* **Note 2**).

For a set of *ERG11* and *TAC1* probes [74] designed this resulted in oligonucleotide length between 19 and 30 nucleotides. All developed probes require a 5' amino-C6 modification for covalent immobilization on epoxy slides (or other modifications for other slides, see below) to facilitate hybridization and on chip enzymatic reactions. As control oligomers, which are helpful in validating the array-system and for quality control, the corresponding synthetic templates of the probes may be designed as reverse complementary oligonucleotides with an overhang of three nucleotides on their 5'-end. Several software tools exist to check the quality of designed probes in silico as mentioned above. Furthermore, all probes should be analyzed for potential cross talk with fungal or human DNA, for example using blast analysis (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi). Positively evaluated probes are immobilized on the respective modified glass slide as described below in order to create the array.

4.2 Spotting of Oligonucleotides on Microarrays Spotting should be performed at RT and with a relative humidity (rh) of 50–60% to achieve spot diameters between 100 and 120 μm and a spot to spot distance of 320 μm (between spot centers) using SMP3 splitpins. The oligos in general are provided in 384-well plates (preferably in a cooled cabined within the spotter), from which they are transferred onto the slides by the robot (*see* also **Note 1**) It is highly advisable to test the combination of spotting buffer and slides used with fluorescently labeled oligonucleotides to ensure optimal quality of spotting. Figure 3 shows two different outcomes of amounts and size of the immobilized oligonucleotides resulting from differences in the spotting buffer only.

- 4.2.1 General Procedure1. Select slides, e.g., epoxy-coated slides (Schott Nexterion) (see
Note 3 and Fig. 4).
 - 2. For epoxy-coated slides use amino-modified oligonucleotides (5' amino-C6 oligomers provided in 384-well plates).



Fig. 3 BioRobotics MicroGrid II Spottingroboter (*left*); Pintool using 8 SMP3 splitpins in parallel during the spotting process on epoxysilane-coated slides



Fig. 4 Evaluation of spotting buffer. Two distinct spotting buffers were tested in spotting of fluorescently labeled amino-modified oligonucleotides on epoxy-coated slides. Slides were treated after spotting as described in Subheading 5.3. and scanned immediately afterwards

- 3. Select spotting buffer as indicated above. For epoxy coated slides from Schott Nexterion use the provided buffer as indicated (SpotI/SpotIII (1:3), Schott Nexterion).
 - 4. Generate a spotting plate with a concentration of 50 μ M of 5' amino-C6 oligomers in 384-well plates (e.g., from a stock plate generated in Subheading 2) in the selected spotting buffer.
 - 5. Place all components in your Microarray spotter according to the manufacturer's instructions. Start the spotting process of oligonucleotides onto the slides. Here we use the Microgrid II arrayer with SMP3 splitpins (*see* **Note 4**).
- **4.3 Post-processing of Microarrays** Subsequently to spotting, probes have to be immobilized by covalently linkages depending on the surface chemistry of the slides. Furthermore, in order to avoid unspecific binding of nucleic acids, the slides have to be pretreated prior to hybridization. For three individual slide types the prehybridization procedure is given below:
- 4.3.1 Epoxy
 Coated Slides
 1. After printing, slides have to be incubated for 30 min in a humidity chamber (90% rh). Then baking at 60 °C, for 30 min is required (cabinet dryer; Memmert GmbH).

2.	Prehybridization	treatment	is	performed	at	RT	using	three
	washing steps in v	washing bu	ffe	er				

0.1% (v/v) Triton X-100 for 5 min. 1 mM HCl for 4 min. 100 mM KCl for 10 min.

- 3. Blocking step (1× Nexterion blocking solution, 65 °C, 15 min).
- 4. Final washing step in ddH₂O for 1 min at RT.
- 5. After the final washing step slides have to be dried by centrifugation $(10,000 \times g, 3 \text{ min})$ to avoid stains by remaining droplets on the slide.
- 4.3.2 Aminosilane-Slides
 1. Covalent binding of probes is attained by UV-crosslink. Crosslinking is performed at 250 mJ (UV-stratalinker 1800; Stratagene).
 - 2. Prehybridization treatment is performed at RT by rinsing in 0.1% SDS (20 s, RT), ddH₂O (20 s, RT).
 - 3. Incubation in aminosilane prehybridization buffer (3× SSC, containing 0.1% SDS and 10 mg/ml BSA) for 45 min at 42 °C.
 - 4. Final washing step in ddH_2O (20 s, RT).
 - 5. Arrays are dried by centrifugation $(10,000 \times g, 5 \text{ min})$.
- 4.3.3 Aldehyde Slides1. Slides are incubated in a humidity chamber (90% rh) at RT for 15 min and incubated at 120 °C for 1 h to complete covalent binding of probes directly after spotting.
 - 2. Slides are rinsed in 0.2% SDS (4 min, RT) to remove unbound molecules and buffers.
 - 3. Slides are rinsed in ddH_2O (4 min, RT).
 - 4. Blocking/prehybridization is performed for 15 min at RT in aldehyde blocking solution (1.0 g NaBH₄, 300 ml PBS, 100 ml ethanol; freshly prepared 30 min ahead of use).
 - 5. Finally, the slides are washed at RT in 0.2% SDS (4 min) and in ddH_2O for 4 min.
 - 6. Arrays are dried by centrifugation $(10,000 \times g, 5 \text{ min})$.

4.3.4 Storage We recommend that all arrays are stored at RT in an inert atmoof Microarrays sphere (e.g., argon) after post processing until use (maximally 1 year) (see Note 5).

4.4 Generation of Target DNA for SNP Detection For hybridizing of the target gene to the array, here *ERG11* as one example, it needs to be amplified from the respective patient sample or colony from blood culture of the *C. albicansf* isolate. Therefore, a PCR protocol needs to be developed, which for a single target might address the respective gene in one PCR or which requires a multiplex PCR addressing all or as many as possible genes (*see* **Note 6**).

1. For *ERG11* the following primers have been used to amplify the gene from blood culture isolates, resulting in a product of 1700 bb, encompassing all relevant SNPs:

ERG11-(rv) 5'-ACACTGAATCGAAAGAAAGTTGCCG-3'. ERG11-(fw)5'-AATAGACAAAGAAAGGGAATTCAATCG-3'. Fw: forward; Rv: reverse.

Primers are 5'-phosphorylated for the later generation of ssDNA (see below) or not modified (*see* **Note 6**).

2. The following PCR protocol was used for amplification of the *ERG11* gene:
98 °C for 30 s,
30 cycles of:

Denaturation: 98 °C for 10 s, Annealing: 53 °C for 30 s, Elongation: 72 °C for 30 s, Final elongation: 72 °C for 7 min.

3. Components for PCR (50 µl) amplifying *ERG11* are listed below, using Qiagen Phusion polymerase.

Component	Concentration	Volume (µl)	End conc.
Phusion buffer HF5	5×	10	l×
Primer Fw	10 µM	2.5	$0.5\ \mu M$
Primer Rv	10 µM	2.5	$0.5\ \mu M$
Genomic DNA	Variable	Variable	1−2 ng/µl
dNTPs	10 mM	1	0.2 mM
$MgCl_2$	50 mM	0.2	0.2 mM
Phusion polymerase	2 U	0.5	$0.02 \; U/\mu l$
ddH ₂ O		Ad 50 µl	

4. In the case of using the PCR-product directly as dsDNA, the sample was denatured for 2 min at 96 °C prior to hybridization on the arrays (*see* also **Note 6**).

4.5 Preparation of ssDNA

For SNP detection single stranded DNA (ssDNA) has significant advantages with regard to sensitivity and specificity of the results and maximizes the efficiency of hybridization. Therefore generation of ssDNA is able to improve the outcome of the results significantly. To generate ssDNA phosphorylated primers are used which act as a priming site for nucleases. Phosphorylated strands of DNA can be digested enzymatically using λ exonuclease to obtain the respective ssDNA strand. To generate both version of the ssDNA, each gene has to be amplified in two separate reactions, using either the forward or the reverse primer phosphorylated at its 5' end together with the appropriate non-phosphorylated primer (as in a regular PCR) generating dsDNA with one 5'-phosphorylated strand, respectively. The protocol for this PCR-reaction is identical to the reaction described above. Also ssDNA may be fragmented to ~100 bp equivalents (*see* **Note 6**).

4.5.1 λ Exonuclease Digestion for ssDNA Preparation	 The reaction mixture contains in a volume of 40 μl: 1× λ exonuclease buffer. 2 U/μl λ exonuclease. 800 ng of DNA (<i>see</i> Note 7). Incubation at 37 °C for in 30 min. The enzyme is then heat inactivated at 80 °C for 15 min. Isolation of ssDNA using PCR purification kit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer.
4.5.2 Fragmentation of ssDNA (See Note 8)	 800 ng ssDNS. 350 μU Dnase (Fisher Scientific) per 1 ng of DNA (see Note 9!) in 1× reaction buffer.
	 Add ddH₂O up to 30 μl. Incubate for 10 min at 37 °C. Stop the reaction by adding 3 μl stop-solution for 10 min at 65 °C.
4.6 On-Chip Primer Extension Reaction	The conventional APEX reaction includes two independent reac- tions, the annealing or probe-target hybridization reaction and the enzyme-enhanced elongation-reaction. Both reactions can be combined also in a single reaction step. The total time for hybrid- ization and enzymatic reaction thereby can be reduced to 30 min. This process requires the appropriated reaction chambers (GeneFrames, ABGene), which can be agitated using suitable shaker equipment with well-defined temperature control (heat- controlled water bath (Memmert, GER) at 50 °C). The following protocol has been established to perform the on chip reaction.
4.6.1 Combined Hybridization/APEX Reaction	 GeneFrames, ABGene, are added to the microarrays framing the probes on the array. In the generated well the following components were added up to a final volume of 70 μl (<i>see</i> Note 10): 350–500 ng digested DNA or/and 1 pmol synthetic template. 0.7 μl 10× annealing buffer (1 mM EDTA (pH 8.0), 2 M NaCl, 1% (v/v) Triton X-100). 0.7 μl 10× thermosequenase buffer (GE Healthcare).

4.6.2 Dye selection



Fig. 5 False color overlay of an *ERG11* SNP-analysis of a clinical isolate of *C. albicans* using cy3-ddCTP, cy5-ddUTP, and fluorescein-ddGTP

- 5. 0.1 M DTT (Promega GmbH).
- 6. 0.1 mM thermosequenase (GE Healthcare).
- 7. 0.1 mM cy3-ddCTP (PerkinElmer) (see Note 11).
- 8. 0.1 mM cy5-ddUTP (PerkinElmer).
- 9. 0.1 mM fluorescein-ddGTP (PerkinElmer).
- 10. Hybridization was performed for 30 min at 50 °C on a Thermomixer (Eppendorf) (*see* Note 12).
- 11. Hybridized slides were washed three times in washing buffers with decreasing salt concentrations at RT for 5 min each Wash buffer I: 2× SSC, 0.2% (w/v) SDS. Wash buffer II: 2× SSC. Wash buffer III: 0.2× SSC.
- 12. Slides were dried by centrifugation $(10,000 \times g, 4 \text{ min}; Megafuge 1.0, Heraeus)$ and stored light protected at RT until scanned (*see* Note 13).
- 13. Scanning was performed using Genepix 4300A (Fig. 5)

As described above only three fluorescently labeled nucleotides were used for simultaneous detection of the bases following the 3'-end of the capture probe. This combination worked with our laser-scanner combination with only limited cross talk between the dyes. The phenomenon of cross talk is well known. It is due to the fact that the excitation and emission wavelengths of dyes are not sharp peaks but can be rather broad. For example at an extinction wavelength of 488 nm not only fluorescein but also cy3-dyes will be activated by nearly 18%. Standard filter for fluorescein (band pass: 525/±25 nm) let pass emission-light caused by cy3-dyes of about 18% of total emission at 560 nm resulting in a false positive fluorescein signal at cy3-labeled probes. To control this at least partially we favor the use of only three labeled nucleotides instead of 4, as the problem gets worse, the more dyes are used. Since two probes on the coding and noncoding strand can be designed using only two dyes could potentially suffice to detect all possible SNPs. Depending on the filters and lasers of your scanner, as well as mathematic correction of background signals, some options for four color SNP detection have been published as well, which you



Fig. 6 Illustration of experimental workflow starting with amplification of genomic DNA using phosphorylated primers (P). Second, the phosphorylated strand is digested to obtain sense and antisense DNA of target genes, separately, followed by unspecific fragmentation. Finally, fragmented target DNA is hybridized on the arrays and on chip primer extension reaction is initiated in parallel

should consider if you have the appropriate equipment [81, 82]. In these publications a combination of dyes and the required lasers as given below is described:

Excitation lasers: Blue Argon 488 nm for R110; Green HeNe 543.8 nm for Tamra; Yellow HeNe 594 nm for Texas Red; Red HeNe 632.8 nm for Cy5. The dyes were coupled to the respective ddNTPs and used in the following concentrations: 0.1 μ M ddATP-Texas Red, 0.1 μ M ddCTP-Tamra, 0.1 μ M ddGTP-R110, and 0.2 μ M of ddUTP-Cy5 (PerkinElmer Life Sciences) (*see* Note 11).

The general experimental workflow for APEX as described above is illustrated in Fig. 6.

5 Notes

1. Homogeneous spots as well as constant and maximal amounts of probes coupled to the surface of the array are required to maximize capacity of hybridized target DNA. These are critical features for high quality microarray systems. To ensure this quality the microarray production, even for small scale production requires automation. For spotting we use a contact spotter, Microgrid II (Biorobotics), equipped with SMP3 splitpins (Array It) or MicroSpot 2,500 Splitpins (Fig. 3). The pins used are crucial in contact printing, especially with regard to durability and reproducibility of spots over a larger number of slides. It is crucial to exchange the pins from time to time, depending on the type of pin and frequency of usage. Check regularly under the microscope if they are still ok.

- 2. If several targets are addressed differences in GC-content of the target genes are most likely to be observed. This might imply a larger range of values for length and TM of the individual probes. However, it should be ensured that for all probes that the differences between the TM are within a small range (5–6 °C), e.g., by varying the probe length. To achieve high specificity of probes, melting temperature (TM) and Gibbs free enthalpy for hairpin (ΔGhairpin) and dimer bonding (ΔGDimer) should be calculated for all probes. The melting temperature (TM) should be set to one temperature, depending on the polymerase reaction after hybridization (using Thermosequenase 55 °C has been working for us as TM), values for ΔGhairpin and ΔGDimer were set to 0 kcal/mol. The length of the oligos may vary significantly.
- 3. Several surfaces for microarray production exist. The most commonly used surfaces are epoxy-coated glass slides or aminosilane- and aldehyde-coated slides (available for example from Schott Nexterion). Depending on the reactive surface, several buffer systems exist, which are adjusted to the surface chemistry. It is advisable to evaluate the spotting-buffer-system in the context of your robotic system, as it is crucial for the reproducible amount of DNA spotted and linked to the array (*see* Fig. 4). Also the modification of the oligonucleotides has to be adjusted accordingly.
- 4. Optimal spotting parameters for contact spotting on the respective slides should be determined. Optimization includes spotting parameters of the robot (for example dipping depth into the probe solution and touch mode), the humidity (rh) in the spotting chamber (which needs to be constant to receive reproducible amounts) and spot distance, depending on the spot-density required. Therefore, the optimal spotting parameters like softtouch, soft-touch distance of pins, pin dipping depth, optimal temperature and rh during spotting parameters fluorescently labeled oligonucleotides could be used for establishing the spotting process and as quality controls in the final array.
- 5. For example in an exsiccator filled with argon. This is especially relevant if spotting controls already containing fluorescent

dyes like Cy3 and Cy5 are used, since the dyes are in general very sensitive to oxygen.

- 6. Long PCR-products often generate lower signals on microarrays due to more complex hybridization kinetics. Therefore, as an alternative several primer pairs amplifying fragments of 100–300 bp in length can be used especially if only few regions of a gene are relevant for SNP analysis. Another method to improve SNP detection is the generation of single stranded DNA (ssDNA), which has significant advantages with regard to sensitivity and specificity of the results and maximizes the efficiency of hybridization. For this purpose 5'-phosphorylated primer have to be used which enable digestion of one the strands of the PCR product using nucleases.
- 7. It is advisable to digest each PCR product separately.
- 8. Since smaller DNA fragments hybridize more efficiently on arrays than larger DNA fragments, ssDNA can further be processed to obtain smaller fragments. For this purpose purified ssDNA is randomly digested with DNAse I (*see* also **Note 6**).
- 9. The optimal concentration of DNase I has to be identified by analyzing different DNase amounts between 300 and 500 μU DNase per ng DNA. The fragment length after digestion can be determined via capillary gel electrophoresis (Agilent Bioanalyser; Agilent) according to the manufacturer's instruction or by agarose gel-electrophresis. Adding too much DNAse might result in complete loss of the sample, so this is a critical step!
- 10. Wells generated by gene frames, instead of just adding a cover slip are required to enable a rapid and thorough mixing of the fluid on the probes.
- 11. Alternatively, depending on the scanning equipment four dyes can be used. In this case replace the given dyes by 0.1 μ M ddATP-Texas Red, 0.1 μ M ddCTP-Tamra, 0.1 μ M ddGTP-R110, and 0.2 μ M of ddUTP-Cy5 (PerkinElmer Life Sciences). Exact laser settings are given in the text below.
- 12. The hybridization and enzymatic incorporation process was controlled by adding 0.5 pmol control-templates (positive and negative APEX-controls) to the mixture.
- Scanning has to be performed if possible immediately or the latest within 1 day after hybridization to avoid bleaching of the dyes employed.

Acknowledgements

This review was made possible through the EU-Project FUNGITECT (Grant no: 602125).

References

- 1. Gergen JP, Stern RH, Wensink PC (1979) Filter replicas and permanent collections of recombinant DNA plasmids. Nucleic Acids Res 7(8):2115–2136
- Schena M, Shalon D, Davis RW, Brown PO (1995) Quantitative monitoring of gene expression patterns with a complementary DNA microarray. Science 270(5235):467–470
- Goffeau A, Barrell BG, Bussey H, Davis RW, Dujon B, Feldmann H, Galibert F, Hoheisel JD, Jacq C, Johnston M, Louis EJ, Mewes HW, Murakami Y, Philippsen P, Tettelin H, Oliver SG (1996) Life with 6000 genes. Science 274(5287):546, 563–547
- 4. Lander ES, Linton LM, Birren B, Nusbaum C, Zody MC, Baldwin J, Devon K, Dewar K, Doyle M, FitzHugh W, Funke R, Gage D, Harris K, Heaford A, Howland J, Kann L, Lehoczky J, LeVine R, McEwan P, McKernan K, Meldrim J, Mesirov JP, Miranda C, Morris W, Naylor J, Raymond C, Rosetti M, Santos R, Sheridan A, Sougnez C, Stange-Thomann N, Stojanovic N, Subramanian A, Wyman D, Rogers J, Sulston J, Ainscough R, Beck S, Bentley D, Burton J, Clee C, Carter N, Coulson A, Deadman R, Deloukas P, Dunham A, Dunham I, Durbin R, French L, Grafham D, Gregory S, Hubbard T, Humphray S, Hunt A, Jones M, Lloyd C, McMurray A, Matthews L, Mercer S, Milne S, Mullikin JC, Mungall A, Plumb R, Ross M, Shownkeen R, Sims S, Waterston RH, Wilson RK, Hillier LW, McPherson JD, Marra MA, Mardis ER, Fulton LA, Chinwalla AT, Pepin KH, Gish WR, Chissoe SL, Wendl MC, Delehaunty KD, Miner TL, Delehaunty A, Kramer JB, Cook LL, Fulton RS, Johnson DL, Minx PJ, Clifton SW, Hawkins T, Branscomb E, Predki P, Richardson P, Wenning S, Slezak T, Doggett N, Cheng JF, Olsen A, Lucas S, Elkin C, Uberbacher E, Frazier M, Gibbs RA, Muzny DM, Scherer SE, Bouck JB, Sodergren EJ, Worley KC, Rives CM, Gorrell JH, Metzker ML, Naylor SL, Kucherlapati RS, Nelson DL, Weinstock GM, Sakaki Y, Fujiyama A, Hattori M, Yada T, Toyoda A, Itoh T, Kawagoe C, Watanabe H, Totoki Y, Taylor T, Weissenbach J, Heilig R, Saurin W, Artiguenave F, Brottier P, Bruls T, Pelletier E, Robert C, Wincker P, Smith DR, Doucette-Stamm L, Rubenfield M, Weinstock K, Lee HM, Dubois J, Rosenthal A, Platzer M, Nyakatura G, Taudien S, Rump A, Yang H, Yu J, Wang J, Huang G, Gu J, Hood L, Rowen L, Madan A, Qin S, Davis RW, Federspiel NA, Abola AP, Proctor MJ, Myers RM, Schmutz J, Dickson M, Grimwood J, Cox DR, Olson MV, Kaul R, Raymond C, Shimizu

N, Kawasaki K, Minoshima S, Evans GA, Athanasiou M, Schultz R, Roe BA, Chen F, Pan H, Ramser J, Lehrach H, Reinhardt R, McCombie WR, de la Bastide M, Dedhia N, Blocker H, Hornischer K, Nordsiek G, Agarwala R, Aravind L, Bailey JA, Bateman A, Batzoglou S, Birney E, Bork P, Brown DG, Burge CB, Cerutti L, Chen HC, Church D, Clamp M, Copley RR, Doerks T, Eddy SR, Eichler EE, Furey TS, Galagan J, Gilbert JG, Harmon C, Hayashizaki Y, Haussler D, Hermjakob H, Hokamp K, Jang W, Johnson LS, Jones TA, Kasif S, Kaspryzk A, Kennedy S, Kent WJ, Kitts P, Koonin EV, Korf I, Kulp D, Lancet D, Lowe TM, McLysaght A, Mikkelsen T, Moran JV, Mulder N, Pollara VJ, Ponting CP, Schuler G, Schultz J, Slater G, Smit AF, Stupka E, Szustakowski J, Thierry-Mieg D, Thierry-Mieg J, Wagner L, Wallis J, Wheeler R, Williams A, Wolf YI, Wolfe KH, Yang SP, Yeh RF, Collins F, Guyer MS, Peterson J, Felsenfeld A, Wetterstrand KA, Patrinos A, Morgan MJ, de Jong P, Catanese JJ, Osoegawa K, Shizuya H, Choi S, Chen YJ, International Human Genome Sequencing C (2001) Initial sequencing and analysis of the human genome. Nature 409(6822):860–921. doi:10.1038/35057062

5. Venter JC, Adams MD, Myers EW, Li PW, Mural RJ, Sutton GG, Smith HO, Yandell M, Evans CA, Holt RA, Gocayne JD, Amanatides P, Ballew RM, Huson DH, Wortman JR, Zhang Q, Kodira CD, Zheng XH, Chen L, Skupski M, Subramanian G, Thomas PD, Zhang J, Gabor Miklos GL, Nelson C, Broder S, Clark AG, Nadeau J, McKusick VA, Zinder N, Levine AJ, Roberts RJ, Simon M, Slayman C, Hunkapiller M, Bolanos R, Delcher A, Dew I, Fasulo D, Flanigan M, Florea L, Halpern A, Hannenhalli S, Kravitz S, Levy S, Mobarry C, Reinert K, Remington K, Abu-Threideh J, Beasley E, Biddick K, Bonazzi V, Brandon R, Cargill M, Chandramouliswaran I, Charlab R, Chaturvedi K, Deng Z, Di Francesco V, Dunn P, Eilbeck K, Evangelista C, Gabrielian AE, Gan W, Ge W, Gong F, Gu Z, Guan P, Heiman TJ, Higgins ME, Ji RR, Ke Z, Ketchum KA, Lai Z, Lei Y, Li Z, Li J, Liang Y, Lin X, Lu F, Merkulov GV, Milshina N, Moore HM, Naik AK, Narayan VA, Neelam B, Nusskern D, Rusch DB, Salzberg S, Shao W, Shue B, Sun J, Wang Z, Wang A, Wang X, Wang J, Wei M, Wides R, Xiao C, Yan C, Yao A, Ye J, Zhan M, Zhang W, Zhang H, Zhao Q, Zheng L, Zhong F, Zhong W, Zhu S, Zhao S, Gilbert D, Baumhueter S, Spier G, Carter C, Cravchik A, Woodage T, Ali F, An H, Awe A, Baldwin D, Baden H, Barnstead M, Barrow I, Beeson K,
Busam D, Carver A, Center A, Cheng ML, Curry L, Danaher S, Davenport L, Desilets R, Dietz S, Dodson K, Doup L, Ferriera S, Garg N, Gluecksmann A, Hart B, Haynes J, Haynes C, Heiner C, Hladun S, Hostin D, Houck J, Howland T, Ibegwam C, Johnson J, Kalush F, Kline L, Koduru S, Love A, Mann F, May D, McCawley S, McIntosh T, McMullen I, Moy M, Moy L, Murphy B, Nelson K, Pfannkoch C, Pratts E, Puri V, Qureshi H, Reardon M, Rodriguez R, Rogers YH, Romblad D, Ruhfel B, Scott R, Sitter C, Smallwood M, Stewart E, Strong R, Suh E, Thomas R, Tint NN, Tse S, Vech C, Wang G, Wetter J, Williams S, Williams M, Windsor S, Winn-Deen E, Wolfe K, Zaveri J, Zaveri K, Abril JF, Guigo R, Campbell MJ, Sjolander KV, Karlak B, Kejariwal A, Mi H, Lazareva B, Hatton T, Narechania A, Diemer K, Muruganujan A, Guo N, Sato S, Bafna V, Istrail S, Lippert R, Schwartz R, Walenz B, Yooseph S, Allen D, Basu A, Baxendale J, Blick L, Caminha M, Carnes-Stine J, Caulk P, Chiang YH, Coyne M, Dahlke C, Mays A, Dombroski M, Donnelly M, Ely D, Esparham S, Fosler C, Gire H, Glanowski S, Glasser K, Glodek A, Gorokhov M, Graham K, Gropman B, Harris M, Heil J, Henderson S, Hoover J, Jennings D, Jordan C, Jordan J, Kasha J, Kagan L, Kraft C, Levitsky A, Lewis M, Liu X, Lopez J, Ma D, Majoros W, McDaniel J, Murphy S, Newman M, Nguyen T, Nguyen N, Nodell M, Pan S, Peck J, Peterson M, Rowe W, Sanders R, Scott J, Simpson M, Smith T, Sprague A, Stockwell T, Turner R, Venter E, Wang M, Wen M, Wu D, Wu M, Xia A, Zandieh A, Zhu X(2001) The sequence of the human genome. Science 291(5507):1304–1351. doi:10.1126/ science.1058040

- DeRisi JL, Iyer VR, Brown PO (1997) Exploring the metabolic and genetic control of gene expression on a genomic scale. Science 278(5338):680–686
- Lashkari DA, DeRisi JL, McCusker JH, Namath AF, Gentile C, Hwang SY, Brown PO, Davis RW (1997) Yeast microarrays for genome wide parallel genetic and gene expression analysis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(24):13057–13062
- Dunbar SA (2006) Applications of Luminex xMAP technology for rapid, high-throughput multiplexed nucleic acid detection. Clin Chim Acta 363(1-2):71–82. doi:10.1016/j. cccn.2005.06.023
- Horan PK, Wheeless LL Jr (1977) Quantitative single cell analysis and sorting. Science 198(4313):149–157
- 10. Ericsson O, Sivertsson A, Lundeberg J, Ahmadian A (2003) Microarray-based rese-

quencing by apyrase-mediated allele-specific extension. Electrophoresis 24(19-20):3330–3338. doi:10.1002/elps.200305583

- Brady PD, Vermeesch JR (2012) Genomic microarrays: a technology overview. Prenat Diagn 32(4):336–343. doi:10.1002/pd.2933
- Dufva M (2009) Introduction to microarray technology. Methods Mol Biol 529:1–22. doi:10.1007/978-1-59745-538-1_1
- Heller MJ (2002) DNA microarray technology: devices, systems, and applications. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 4:129–153. doi:10.1146/ annurev.bioeng.4.020702.153438
- Pollack JR (2009) DNA microarray technology. Introduction. Methods Mol Biol 556:1–6. doi:10.1007/978-1-60327-192-9_1
- Kapranov P, Cawley SE, Drenkow J, Bekiranov S, Strausberg RL, Fodor SP, Gingeras TR (2002) Large-scale transcriptional activity in chromosomes 21 and 22. Science 296(5569):916–919. doi:10.1126/science.1068597
- Rinn JL, Euskirchen G, Bertone P, Martone R, Luscombe NM, Hartman S, Harrison PM, Nelson FK, Miller P, Gerstein M, Weissman S, Snyder M (2003) The transcriptional activity of human Chromosome 22. Genes Dev 17(4):529–540. doi:10.1101/gad.1055203
- Yoder SJ (2015) ChIP-on-chip analysis methods for Affymetrix tiling arrays. Methods Mol Biol 1288:473–487. doi:10.1007/ 978-1-4939-2474-5_27
- Yoder SJ, Enkemann SA (2009) ChIP-on-chip analysis methods for Affymetrix tiling arrays. Methods Mol Biol 523:367–381. doi:10.1007/978-1-59745-190-1_24
- Rubtsova MY, Ulyashova MM, Edelstein MV, Egorov AM (2010) Oligonucleotide microarrays with horseradish peroxidase-based detection for the identification of extended-spectrum betalactamases. Biosens Bioelectron 26(4):1252– 1260. doi:10.1016/j.bios.2010.06.053
- Cretich M, Monroe MR, Reddington A, Zhang X, Daaboul GG, Damin F, Sola L, Unlu MS, Chiari M (2012) Interferometric silicon biochips for label and label-free DNA and protein microarrays. Proteomics 12(19-20):2963– 2977. doi:10.1002/pmic.201200202
- Kodama Y, Shumway M, Leinonen R, International Nucleotide Sequence Database Collaboration (2012) The sequence read archive: explosive growth of sequencing data. Nucleic Acids Res 40(Database issue):D54– D56. doi:10.1093/nar/gkr854
- 22. Margulies M, Egholm M, Altman WE, Attiya S, Bader JS, Bemben LA, Berka J, Braverman MS, Chen YJ, Chen Z, Dewell SB, Du L, Fierro JM, Gomes XV, Godwin BC, He W, Helgesen S,

Ho CH, Irzyk GP, Jando SC, Alenquer ML, Jarvie TP, Jirage KB, Kim JB, Knight JR, Lanza JR, Leamon JH, Lefkowitz SM, Lei M, Li J, Lohman KL, Lu H, Makhijani VB, McDade KE, McKenna MP, Myers EW, Nickerson E, Nobile JR, Plant R, Puc BP, Ronan MT, Roth GT, Sarkis GJ, Simons JF, Simpson JW, Srinivasan M, Tartaro KR, Tomasz A, Vogt KA, Volkmer GA, Wang SH, Wang Y, Weiner MP, Yu P, Begley RF, Rothberg JM (2005) Genome sequencing in microfabricated high-density picolitre reactors. Nature 437(7057):376–380. doi:10.1038/nature03959

- 23. Hauser NC, Vingron M, Scheideler M, Krems B, Hellmuth K, Entian KD, Hoheisel JD (1998) Transcriptional profiling on all open reading frames of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Yeast 14(13):1209–1221. doi:10.1002/ (SICI)1097-0061(19980930)14:13<1209::AID-YEA311>3.0.CO;2-N
- Wodicka L, Dong H, Mittmann M, Ho MH, Lockhart DJ (1997) Genome-wide expression monitoring in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Nat Biotechnol 15(13):1359–1367. doi:10.1038/ nbt1297-1359
- Bremer M, Himelblau E, Madlung A (2010) Introduction to the statistical analysis of two-color microarray data. Methods Mol Biol 620:287– 313. doi:10.1007/978-1-60761-580-4_9
- 26. Hughes TR, Mao M, Jones AR, Burchard J, Marton MJ, Shannon KW, Lefkowitz SM, Ziman M, Schelter JM, Meyer MR, Kobayashi S, Davis C, Dai H, He YD, Stephaniants SB, Cavet G, Walker WL, West A, Coffey E, Shoemaker DD, Stoughton R, Blanchard AP, Friend SH, Linsley PS (2001) Expression profiling using microarrays fabricated by an ink-jet oligonucleotide synthesizer. Nat Biotechnol 19(4):342–347. doi:10.1038/86730
- 27. Tan PK, Downey TJ, Spitznagel EL Jr, Xu P, Fu D, Dimitrov DS, Lempicki RA, Raaka BM, Cam MC (2003) Evaluation of gene expression measurements from commercial microarray platforms. Nucleic Acids Res 31(19):5676–5684
- Hauser NC, Dukalska M, Fellenberg K, Rupp S (2009) From experimental setup to data analysis in transcriptomics: copper metabolism in the human pathogen *Candida albicans*. J Biophotonics 2(4):262–268. doi:10.1002/ jbio.200910004
- 29. Weishaupt SU, Rupp S, Lemuth K (2013) Simultaneous detection of different MicroRNA types using the ZIP-code array system. J Nucleic Acids 2013:496425. doi:10.1155/2013/496425

- Fodor SP, Read JL, Pirrung MC, Stryer L, Lu AT, Solas D (1991) Light-directed, spatially addressable parallel chemical synthesis. Science 251(4995):767–773
- 31. Lockhart DJ, Dong H, Byrne MC, Follettie MT, Gallo MV, Chee MS, Mittmann M, Wang C, Kobayashi M, Horton H, Brown EL (1996) Expression monitoring by hybridization to high-density oligonucleotide arrays. Nat Biotechnol 14(13):1675–1680. doi:10.1038/ nbt1296-1675
- 32. Gerry NP, Witowski NE, Day J, Hammer RP, Barany G, Barany F (1999) Universal DNA microarray method for multiplex detection of low abundance point mutations. J Mol Biol 292(2):251–262. doi:10.1006/ jmbi.1999.3063
- 33. Hauser NC, Martinez R, Jacob A, Rupp S, Hoheisel JD, Matysiak S (2006) Utilising the left-helical conformation of L-DNA for analysing different marker types on a single universal microarray platform. Nucleic Acids Res 34(18):5101–5111. doi:10.1093/nar/gkl671
- 34. Sforza S, Tedeschi T, Bencivenni M, Tonelli A, Corradini R, Marchelli R (2014) Use of peptide nucleic acids (PNAs) for genotyping by solution and surface methods. Methods Mol Biol 1050:143–157. doi:10.1007/978-1-62703-553-8_12
- Brandt O, Hoheisel JD (2004) Peptide nucleic acids on microarrays and other biosensors. Trends Biotechnol 22(12):617–622. doi:10.1016/j.tibtech.2004.10.003
- 36. Jacob A, Brandt O, Stephan A, Hoheisel JD (2004) Peptide nucleic acid microarrays. Methods Mol Biol 283:283–293. doi:10.1385/1-59259-813-7:283
- Ferguson JA, Steemers FJ, Walt DR (2000) High-density fiber-optic DNA random microsphere array. Anal Chem 72(22):5618–5624
- Chibon F (2013) Cancer gene expression signatures—the rise and fall? Eur J Cancer 49(8):2000–2009. doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2013.02.021
- 39. Daigo Y, Takano A, Teramoto K, Chung S, Nakamura Y (2013) A systematic approach to the development of novel therapeutics for lung cancer using genomic analyses. Clin Pharmacol Ther 94(2):218–223. doi:10.1038/clpt.2013.90
- Ho CC, Mun KS, Naidu R (2013) SNP array technology: an array of hope in breast cancer research. Malays J Pathol 35(1):33–43
- 41. Sato-Otsubo A, Sanada M, Ogawa S (2012) Single-nucleotide polymorphism array karyotyping in clinical practice: where,

when, and how? Semin Oncol 39(1):13–25. doi:10.1053/j.seminoncol.2011.11.010

- Tiwari M (2012) Microarrays and cancer diagnosis. J Cancer Res Ther 8(1):3–10. doi:10.4103/0973-1482.95166
- 43. Dhillon RK, Hillman SC, Morris RK, McMullan D, Williams D, Coomarasamy A, Kilby MD (2014) Additional information from chromosomal microarray analysis (CMA) over conventional karyotyping when diagnosing chromosomal abnormalities in miscarriage: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BJOG 121(1):11–21. doi:10.1111/1471-0528.12382
- 44. Nikolaki S, Tsiamis G (2013) Microbial diversity in the era of omic technologies. BioMed Res Int 2013:958719. doi:10.1155/2013/958719
- 45. Falk J (2010) Using ChIP-based technologies to identify epigenetic modifications in diseaserelevant cells. IDrugs 13(3):169–174
- 46. Powell JR, Bennett M, Waters R, Skinner N, Reed SH (2013) Functional genome-wide analysis: a technical review, its developments and its relevance to cancer research. Recent Pat DNA Gene Seq 7(2):157–166
- 47. Phan JH, Quo CF, Wang MD (2012) Cardiovascular genomics: a biomarker identification pipeline. IEEE Trans Inf Technol Biomed 16(5):809–822. doi:10.1109/ TITB.2012.2199570
- Villasenor-Park J, Ortega-Loayza AG (2013) Microarray technique, analysis, and applications in dermatology. J Invest Dermatol 133(4), e7. doi:10.1038/jid.2013.64
- Carter MT, Scherer SW (2013) Autism spectrum disorder in the genetics clinic: a review. Clin Genet 83(5):399–407. doi:10.1111/ cge.12101
- 50. Rupp S (2008) Transcriptomics of the fungal pathogens focusing on C. albicans. In: Brakhage AaZ P (ed) Human and animal relationships. The mycota, vol 6. Springer, Heidelberg, Berlin, pp 187–222
- 51. Galgoczy DJ, Cassidy-Stone A, Llinas M, O'Rourke SM, Herskowitz I, DeRisi JL, Johnson AD (2004) Genomic dissection of the cell-typespecification circuit in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(52):18069– 18074. doi:10.1073/pnas.0407611102
- 52. Kadosh D, Johnson AD (2005) Induction of the *Candida albicans* filamentous growth program by relief of transcriptional repression: a genomewide analysis. Mol Biol Cell 16(6):2903–2912. doi:10.1091/mbc.E05-01-0073
- 53. Tuch BB, Galgoczy DJ, Hernday AD, Li H, Johnson AD (2008) The evolution of combinatorial gene regulation in fungi. PLoS Biol 6(2), e38. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0060038

- 54. Martchenko M, Levitin A, Hogues H, Nantel A, Whiteway M (2007) Transcriptional rewiring of fungal galactose-metabolism circuitry. Curr Biol 17(12):1007–1013. doi:10.1016/j. cub.2007.05.017
- 55. Nantel A, Dignard D, Bachewich C, Harcus D, Marcil A, Bouin AP, Sensen CW, Hogues H, van het Hoog M, Gordon P, Rigby T, Benoit F, Tessier DC, Thomas DY, Whiteway M (2002) Transcription profiling of *Candida albicans* cells undergoing the yeast-to-hyphal transition. Mol Biol Cell 13(10):3452–3465. doi:10.1091/mbc.E02-05-0272
- 56. Lotz H, Sohn K, Brunner H, Muhlschlegel FA, Rupp S (2004) RBR1, a novel pH-regulated cell wall gene of *Candida albicans*, is repressed by RIM101 and activated by NRG1. Eukaryotic cell 3(3):776–784. doi:10.1128/ EC.3.3.776-784.2004
- 57. Sohn K, Urban C, Brunner H, Rupp S (2003) EFG1 is a major regulator of cell wall dynamics in *Candida albicans* as revealed by DNA microarrays. Mol Microbiol 47(1):89–102
- Fradin C, Kretschmar M, Nichterlein T, Gaillardin C, d'Enfert C, Hube B (2003) Stage-specific gene expression of *Candida albicans* in human blood. Mol Microbiol 47(6):1523–1543
- 59. Wilson D, Thewes S, Zakikhany K, Fradin C, Albrecht A, Almeida R, Brunke S, Grosse K, Martin R, Mayer F, Leonhardt I, Schild L, Seider K, Skibbe M, Slesiona S, Waechtler B, Jacobsen I, Hube B (2009) Identifying infectionassociated genes of *Candida albicans* in the postgenomic era. FEMS Yeast Res 9(5):688–700. doi:10.1111/j.1567-1364.2009.00524.x
- 60. Carter GW, Rupp S, Fink GR, Galitski T (2006) Disentangling information flow in the Ras-cAMP signaling network. Genome Res 16(4):520–526. doi:10.1101/gr.4473506
- 61. Lorenz MC, Bender JA, Fink GR (2004) Transcriptional response of *Candida albicans* upon internalization by macrophages. Eukaryotic cell 3(5):1076–1087. doi:10.1128/ EC.3.5.1076-1087.2004
- 62. Park H, Liu Y, Solis N, Spotkov J, Hamaker J, Blankenship JR, Yeaman MR, Mitchell AP, Liu H, Filler SG (2009) Transcriptional responses of *Candida albicans* to epithelial and endothelial cells. Eukaryotic cell 8(10):1498–1510. doi:10.1128/EC.00165-09
- 63. Ferrari S, Sanguinetti M, De Bernardis F, Torelli R, Posteraro B, Vandeputte P, Sanglard D (2011) Loss of mitochondrial functions associated with azole resistance in *Candida* glabrata results in enhanced virulence in mice. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55(5):1852– 1860. doi:10.1128/AAC.01271-10

- 64. Schwarzmuller T, Ma B, Hiller E, Istel F, Tscherner M, Brunke S, Ames L, Firon A, Green B, Cabral V, Marcet-Houben M, Jacobsen ID, Quintin J, Seider K, Frohner I, Glaser W, Jungwirth H, Bachellier-Bassi S, Chauvel M, Zeidler U, Ferrandon D, Gabaldon T, Hube B, d'Enfert C, Rupp S, Cormack B, Haynes K, Kuchler K (2014) Systematic phenotyping of a large-scale *Candida glabrata* deletion collection reveals novel antifungal tolerance genes. PLoS Pathog 10(6), e1004211. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1004211
- 65. Sigle HC, Thewes S, Niewerth M, Korting HC, Schafer-Korting M, Hube B (2005) Oxygen accessibility and iron levels are critical factors for the antifungal action of ciclopirox against *Candida albicans.* J Antimicrob Chemother 55(5):663–673. doi:10.1093/jac/dki089
- 66. Sohn K, Senyurek I, Fertey J, Konigsdorfer A, Joffroy C, Hauser N, Zelt G, Brunner H, Rupp S (2006) An *in vitro* assay to study the transcriptional response during adherence of *Candida albicans* to different human epithelia. FEMS Yeast Res 6(7):1085–1093. doi:10.1111/j.1567-1364.2006.00130.x
- 67. Leinberger DM, Schumacher U, Autenrieth IB, Bachmann TT (2005) Development of a DNA microarray for detection and identification of fungal pathogens involved in invasive mycoses. J Clin Microbiol 43(10):4943–4953. doi:10.1128/JCM.43.10.4943-4953.2005
- Huang A, Li JW, Shen ZQ, Wang XW, Jin M (2006) High-throughput identification of clinical pathogenic fungi by hybridization to an oligonucleotide microarray. J Clin Microbiol 44(9):3299–3305. doi:10.1128/ JCM.00417-06
- 69. Spiess B, Seifarth W, Hummel M, Frank O, Fabarius A, Zheng C, Morz H, Hehlmann R, Buchheidt D (2007) DNA microarray-based detection and identification of fungal pathogens in clinical samples from neutropenic patients. J Clin Microbiol 45(11):3743–3753. doi:10.1128/JCM.00942-07
- 70. Lu W, Gu D, Chen X, Xiong R, Liu P, Yang N, Zhou Y (2010) Application of an oligonucleotide microarray-based nano-amplification technique for the detection of fungal pathogens. Clin Chem Lab Med 48(10):1507– 1514. doi:10.1515/CCLM.2010.284
- 71. Sakai K, Trabasso P, Moretti ML, Mikami Y, Kamei K, Gonoi T (2014) Identification of fungal pathogens by visible microarray system in combination with isothermal gene amplification. Mycopathologia 178(1-2):11–26. doi:10.1007/s11046-014-9756-2

- 72. Pfaller MA, Diekema DJ, Rinaldi MG, Barnes R, Hu B, Veselov AV, Tiraboschi N, Nagy E, Gibbs DL, Grp GAS (2005) Results from the ARTEMIS DISK global antifungal surveillance study: a 6.5-year analysis of susceptibilities of *Candida* and other yeast species to fluconazole and voriconazole by standardized disk diffusion testing. J Clin Microbiol 43(12):5848–5859. doi:10.1128/Jcm.43.12.5848-5859.2005
- 73. Franz R, Kelly SL, Lamb DC, Kelly DE, Ruhnke M, Morschhauser J (1998) Multiple molecular mechanisms contribute to a stepwise development of fluconazole resistance in clinical *Candida albicans* strains. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 42(12):3065–3072
- 74. Coste A, Selmecki A, Forche A, Diogo D, Bougnoux ME, d'Enfert C, Berman J, Sanglard D (2007) Genotypic evolution of azole resistance mechanisms in sequential *Candida albicans*isolates. Eukaryotic cell 6(10):1889–1904. doi:10.1128/EC.00151-07
- 75. Mai MK (2012) DNA-microarray for fungal species identification and monitoring of resistance-associated SNPs in *Candida albicans*. Fraunhofer Verlag, Stuttgart
- 76. Beyda ND, Alam MJ, Garey KW (2013) Comparison of the T2Dx instrument with T2Candida assay and automated blood culture in the detection of Candida species using seeded blood samples. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 77(4):324–326. doi:10.1016/j. diagmicrobio.2013.07.007
- 77. Mylonakis E, Clancy CJ, Ostrosky-Zeichner L, Garey KW, Alangaden GJ, Vazquez JA, Groeger JS, Judson MA, Vinagre YM, Heard SO, Zervou FN, Zacharioudakis IM, Kontoyiannis DP, Pappas PG (2015) T2 magnetic resonance assay for the rapid diagnosis of Candidemia in whole blood: a clinical trial. Clin Infect Dis 60(6):892–899. doi:10.1093/ cid/ciu959
- 78. Syvanen AC, Ikonen E, Manninen T, Bengtstrom M, Soderlund H, Aula P, Peltonen L (1992) Convenient and quantitative determination of the frequency of a mutant allele using solid-phase minisequencing: application to aspartylglucosaminuria in Finland. Genomics 12(3):590–595
- 79. Weishaupt SU (2014) Entwicklung einer universellen DNA-basierten Array-Plattform zur verbesserten Tumorklassifizierung am Beispiel des diffus großzelligen B-Zell-Lymphoms. Fraunhofer Verlag, Stuttgart
- Hartmann SC (2013) Entwicklung eines DNA-Mikroarrays zur Identifizierung und Resistenzcharakterisierung Sepsis-assoziierter

humanpathogener Mikroorganismen unter Anwendung der Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC)-Analyse. Fraunhofer Verlag, Stuttgart

 Ahlford A, Kjeldsen B, Reimers J, Lundmark A, Romani M, Wolff A, Syvanen AC, Brivio M (2010) Dried reagents for multiplex genotyping by tag-array minisequencing to be used in microfluidic devices. Analyst 135(9):2377-2385. doi:10.1039/c0an00321b

82. Milani L, Syvanen AC (2009) Genotyping single nucleotide polymorphisms by multiplex minisequencing using tag-arrays. Methods Mol Biol 529:215–229. doi:10.1007/978-1-59745-538-1_14

Part V

Drug Resistance Testing

Chapter 23

Molecular Detection of Resistance to Echinocandins

Brunella Posteraro*, Antonietta Vella*, Elena De Carolis, and Maurizio Sanguinetti

Abstract

In the last years, life-threatening fungal diseases have increased significantly, due to the rising number of human individuals susceptible to fungal infections, which are in part complicated by the emergence of antifungal drug-resistant pathogens. Among yeasts, *Candida albicans* and *Candida glabrata* are the most common organisms responsible for invasive fungal diseases. The molecular detection of echinocandin resistance in *Candida* species may represent a useful means of monitoring the incidence of clinical isolates with antifungal resistance-associated gene alterations. Here, we describe the current methods that enable researchers and/or clinical microbiologists to accurately detect echinocandin-resistant isolates of *C. albicans* and *C. glabrata*.

Key words Antifungal drug resistance, Fungal pathogens, Molecular analysis, Quantitative real-time RT-PCR, Gene sequencing

1 Introduction

Echinocandins are inhibitors of the $1,3-\beta$ -D-glucan synthase, an enzyme coded by the *FKS* gene, that is responsible for the fungal cell-wall β -D-glucan synthesis. Occurrence of clinical isolates exhibiting antifungal drug resistance to these agents is considered as a very rare event in *C. albicans*. By contrast, there is an alarming trend of increased echinocandin resistance in *C. glabrata* that can also regard azole antifungal agents. The mechanisms of echinocandin resistance involve amino acid changes in "hot-spot" regions of the Fks subunits of the $1,3-\beta$ -D-glucan synthase. In *C. albicans* mutations occur in two highly conserved "hot-spot" regions of the *FKS1* gene [1], while in *C. glabrata* mutations occur in homologous regions of the *FKS1* and *FKS2* genes [2].

^{*}These two authors have contributed equally for this chapter.

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_23, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

Materials 2

2.1 Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) Reagents	PCR specific primers (Table 1) are usually shipped from the manufacturer as lyophilized powders. Prior to use, centrifuge the primer- containing vials at max speed for 10 min, then suspend the primers in RNase-free water at a 100- μ M stock concentration, from which prepare a 10- μ M working solution. Store all primer solutions at -20 °C.
2.2 Agarose Gel Electrophoresis Components	 (a) Prepare a 1% agarose gel. Pour 20 mL of 50× TAE (Trisacetate-EDTA; Thermo Fisher Scientific) buffer in a 2-L graduated cylinder, dilute to 1 L with distilled water, and mix. Weight 1 g of UltraPure[™] agarose (Life Technologies), transfer to a screw-cap bottle and add 100 mL of 1× TAE buffer. Place the bottle with the cap loose in the microwave oven, and heat the solution until bubbles appear. Remove the flask carefully, and swirl gently to suspend any agarose particles. Reheat the solution until the solution comes to boil, and all agarose particles are dissolved. Mix gently and cool to 50–60 °C (at room temperature for at least 20 min) before pouring the agarose solution into the gel casting tray. (b) For visualization of DNA in the gel, add to the agarose solution.

For visualization of DNA in the gel, add to the agarose solu-tion, just prior to pouring it into the tray, a fluorescent dye, (0)

Species	Gene region	Primer name	Primer sequence (5'-3')	PCR product size (bp)
C. albicans	FKS1 HS1	F2426	CATTGCTGTGGCCACTTTAG	514
		R2919	GATTTCCATTTCCGTGGTAGC	
	<i>FKS1</i> HS2	F4590	TACTATGGTCATCCAGGTTTCC	384
		R4954	GGTCAAATCAGTGAAAACCG	
C. glabrata	FKS1 HS1	Cg-fks1HS1f	CCATTGGGTGGTCTGTTCACG	725
		Cg-fks1HS1r	GATTGGGCAAAGAAAGAAATACGAC	
	<i>FKS1</i> HS2	Cg-fks1HS2f	GGTATTTCAAAGGCTCAAAAGGG	835
		Cg-fks1HS2r	ATGGAGAGAACAGCAGGGCG	
	<i>FKS2</i> HS1	Cg-fks2HS1f	GTGCTCAACATTTATCTCGTAGG	981
		Cg-fks2HS1r	CAGAATAGTGTGGAGTCAAGACG	
	<i>FKS2</i> HS2	Cg-fks2HS2f	CGTAGACCGTTTCTTGACTTC	559
		Cg-fks2HS2r	CTTGCCAATGTGCCACTG	

Six primer sets (each composed of forward and reverse sequences) designed for amplifying, respectively, the HS1 and HS2 regions of the FKS1 gene in C. albicans, and the HS1 and HS2 regions of the FKS1 and FKS2 genes in C. glabrata

Table 1 **Primer sets**

	Molecular Detection of Resistance to Echinocandins 415
	such as SYBR [®] Green nucleic acid gel stain (Invitrogen). Follow the manufacturer's instructions to obtain the appropri- ate fluorescent dye concentration solution and to manipulate it in safety.
2.3 PCR Product Purification Reagents	Prepare a PE buffer by adding 220 mL of ethanol (96–100%), as indicated on the PE bottle included in the MinElute PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen), to obtain a working solution.
3 Methods	
3.1 DNA Extraction	 Set heating block at 99 °C. With a sterile inoculating loop, put five yeast colonies in 300 μL of ultrapure water, vortex, and centrifuge at max speed for 5 min (<i>see</i> Note 1). Discard supernatant, add to pellet 1 volume of glass beads (0.45–0.55 mm diameter; Sigma-Aldrich) and 2 volumes of ultrapure water (<i>see</i> Note 2) and vortex the mixture. Shake the sample using a Mini-Beadbeater at max speed for 10 s, wait 10 s and repeat three times. Incubate the sample at 99 °C for 15 min.
3.2 DNA Measurement	 s. Centrifuge at max speed for 5 min, transfer the supernatant in a new tube, and store the DNA solution at 4 °C (<i>see</i> Note 3). 1. Measure the DNA concentration on the basis of the optical density (OD), using a spectrophotometer at 260/280 nm wavelength. Calculate the OD₂₆₀/OD₂₈₀ ratio to have an indication of nucleic acid purity (pure DNA has an OD₂₆₀/OD₂₈₀ ratio of ~1.8). Calculate the amount of total DNA using the following formula:
	 dsDNA concentration = 50 μg/mL×OD₂₆₀×dilution factor. Example: A sample of dsDNA is diluted 100×. The diluted sample gives a reading of 0.95 on the spectrophotometer at OD₂₆₀. To determine the concentration of DNA in the original sample, perform the following calculation: dsDNA concentration = 50 μg/mL×0.95×100; dsDNA concentration = 4.75 mg/mL. 2. Prepare a working solution of DNA to a 2 ng/µL concentration and the used (an eliquet) as a templete in BCB meeting.
3.3 Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)	 The PCR primers, previously described by Slater et al. [3] and by Thompson et al. [4], are listed in Table 1.

2. Program your thermal cycler to perform PCR. Use the thermal profile described in Table 2 (*see* **Note 4**).

Table 2 Thermal profile for PCR amplification

Temperature (°C)	Time	
95	15 min	
95	30 s	
50	30 s	× 35 Cycles
72	40 s	
72	5 min	
4	Hold	

Table 3

Master mix reaction components for PCR amplification

Component	Amount (for one sample) (μ L)
Buffer PCR 10×	2.5
MgCl ₂ 50 mM	0.75
dNTPs 10 mM	0.5
10 µM forward primer	1.25
10 µM reverse primer	1.25
Taq polymerase (5 U/ μ L)	0.125
Template DNA (2 ng/ μ L)	5
Nuclease-free water	5

- Prepare a master mix reaction as described in Table 3 (see Note 5). If you have more than one sample, prepare a multiple master mix and aliquot 20 μL for each sample.
- 4. Add DNA template as a second component of the mix. To test for genomic DNA contamination of enzyme/primer mixes, for each set of primers include a negative control without DNA template (*see* **Note 6**).
- 5. Cap each PCR tube, and gently mix the content. Make sure that all components are at the bottom of the tube; centrifuge briefly if needed.
- 6. Place reaction tubes in a PCR thermal cycler.
- Check the PCR amplification through a gel electrophoresis. Mix 2.5 μL of the PCR product with 2.5 μL of water, add 1 μL of 6× Mass Ruler DNA Loading dye (Thermo Fisher Scientific), mix by pipetting, and carefully load the sample into a gel well.

3.4 PCR Products Gel Electrophoresis



Fig. 1 Agarose gel electrophoresis. PCR products obtained with two *C. glabrata* strains using Cg-fks1 (HS1 and HS2) and Cg-fks2 (HS1 and HS2) primers, as described in Table 1. *Lanes 1* and *2*: Cg-fks1 HS1 products, *lane 3*: negative control, *lanes 4* and *5*: Cg-fks1 HS2 products, *lane 6*: negative control, M: Mass ruler low range, *lanes 7* and *8*: Cg-fks2 HS1 products, *lane 9*: negative control, *lanes 10* and *11*: Cg-fks2 HS2 products, *lane 12*: negative control. The expected size of each PCR product is indicated in Table 1

Finally, load 4 μ L of Mass Ruler Low range DNA Ladder (Fermentas, Thermo Fisher Scientific) into a gel control well.

- 2. Turn on the power supplier and run the gel for 30 min at 80 V.
- 3. Visualize the gel on the UV light box. It should obtain a picture similar to that shown (Fig. 1).

For more information about the agarose electrophoresis procedure, click on https://www.eeb.ucla.edu/Faculty/Barber/ Protocols.htm

3.5 PCR ProductsTo purify the PCR products obtained as above, use the MinElute**Purification**PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen) (see Note 7). Briefly:

- 1. Add 5 volumes of buffer PBI to 1 volume of the PCR reaction, and mix throughout.
- 2. Place a MinElute column in a 2-mL collection tube.
- 3. To bind DNA, apply the sample to the MinElute column, avoiding to touch filter with tip, and centrifuge for 1 min at max speed.

- 4. Discard flow-through and place the MinElute column back into the same tube.
- 5. To wash, add 0.75 mL of buffer PE to the MinElute column and centrifuge for 1 min at max speed.
- 6. Discard flow-through and place the MinElute column back into the same tube.
- 7. Centrifuge the column for 1 min at max speed to eliminate any ethanol residue.
- 8. Place the column in a clean 1.5-mL centrifuge tube.
- 9. To elute DNA, add 10 μ L of nuclease-free water to the middle of the column (*see* **Note 8**), wait for 1 min, and then centrifuge for 1 min at max speed.
- 10. Measure the DNA concentration as indicated in Subheading 3.2, and dilute in nuclease-free water as to obtain 2 ng/ μ L DNA concentration, which will be used as a template in sequencing reaction.

1. Program your thermal cycler to perform PCR amplification. Use the thermal profile described in Table 4.

2. To perform the sequencing reaction, use ABI PRISM BigDye Terminator v1.1 Cycle Sequencing Kit (Applied Biosystems, Thermo Fisher Scientific). Prepare the reaction mixture as described in Table 5 (*see* **Note 9**).

Table 4Thermal profile for DNA sequencing

Temperature (°C)	Time	
96	1 min	
96	10 s	
50	5 s	× 55 Cycles
60	4 min	
4	Hold	

Table 5

3.6 Sequencing

Products Purification

Reaction and Sequencing

Master mix reaction components for DNA sequencing

Component	Amount (for one sample) (μ L)
BigDye® ready reaction pre-mix	2
BigDye® Terminator v1.1 sequencing buffer (5×)	4
10 µM primer forward or reverse	1
Template DNA (2 ng/ μ L)	5
Nuclease-free water	8

3. For more details about the use of ABI PRISM BigDye
Terminator v1.1 Cycle Sequencing Kit and the optimization of
thermal cycling conditions, read the BigDye® Terminator v1.1
Cycle Sequencing Kit protocol (Applied Biosystems, Thermo
Fisher Scientific).

- 4. For sequencing reaction purification, use the G50 Dye Terminator Removal Kit (RBC Bioscience) (*see* Note 7). Remove the red stopper under the G50 column and centrifuge at $2000 \times g$ for 2 min.
- 5. Transfer the G50 column to a 1.5-mL microcentrifuge tube and carefully load the sample to the middle of the gel bed surface.
- 6. Centrifuge at $2000 \times g$ for 3 min.
- 7. The purified sample will be recovered at the bottom of collection tube.
- 8. Load the sample onto the ABI PRISM DNA Analyzer or store it at -20 °C avoiding light.

3.7 ABI PRISM DNADetails on how to perform sample electrophoresis and data analysis
can be found in the ABI PRISM DNA Analyzer instrument
manual.**Electrophoresis**manual.

3.8 Hot-Spot Mutation Assessment In Table 6 are listed the mutations most frequently reported in echinocandin-resistant *Candida* isolates [1, 2]. To assess for the presence of *FKS1* mutation(s) in a *C. albicans* isolate and of *FKS1* and/or *FKS2* mutation(s) in a *C. glabrata* isolate, compare the wild-type gene sequences of the *C. albicans* ATCC MYA-2876 strain (NCBI Reference Sequence: XM_716336.1) or the *C. glabrata* ATCC 90030 strain (NCBI Reference Sequence: HM366440.1, for *FKS1*; GenBank: HM366442.1, for *FKS2*) with those obtained from the test isolates. Select one of charge-free sequence analysis programs available online; for example, the software MEGA version 6 [5] is a nice and simple program to use.

In Fig. 2 is shown an alignment made using the MEGA6 software to detect *C. glabrata FKS2* gene mutations.

4 Notes

- 1. Handle yeast cultures aseptically, possibly near to a Bunsen flame or under a laminar flow cabinet.
- 2. For Mini-Beadbeater utilization, use screw-cap vials.
- 3. If you plan using DNA until 1 week, store DNA at 4 °C, otherwise store at -20 °C.
- 4. For the annealing temperature (Ta) choose the lowest temperature of melting between the two primers and lower it to 5 °C. For more details on the Ta setting, *see* Rychlik et al. [6].

Toble G

Species	FKS1 genotype	Fks1 phenotype	FKS2 genotype	Fks2 phenotype
C. albicans	T1921C	F641L	-	_
	T1922C	F641S	-	-
	T1933C	S645P	-	-
	C1934A	S645Y	-	-
	C1934T	S645F	-	-
	G1942T	D648Y	-	-
	C1946A	P649H	-	-
	G4082A	R1361H	-	-
C. glabrata	T1874C	F625S	Del1974-1976	F659del
	T1885C	S629P	T1976C	F659S
	A1895G	D632G	T1976G	F659V
	T1896G	D632E	T1987C	S663P
	G1894T	D623Y	C1997G	D666G
			C1998A	D666E
			C1999A	Р667Т
			G4125A	W1375L

Gene mutations most commonly encountered in echinocandin-resistant isolates of $m{\iota}$	Candida species

- 5. As a Taq polymerase, choose an high-fidelity enzyme with low error rate. Prepare the PCR master mix under a laminar flow cabinet; this cabinet should be exclusively dedicated to mix PCR preparation in order to avoid acid nucleic carryover. Use only pipettes and tube racks dedicated.
- 6. Set PCR conditions on the basis of the kit chosen for use and of the thermal cycler available in the lab; for suggestions about the experimental condition optimization, *see* Kramer et al. [7].
- 7. For PCR product and sequencing reaction purifications, different homemade protocols have been described that have comparable efficiencies to that of commercial kits, but that are more time consuming.
- 8. Preheating nuclease-free water at 56 °C can be useful to elute efficiently the DNA from MinElute column filter.
- 9. For the *Candida* isolate in which an echinocandin resistance mutation has to be detected, plan running two sequencing reactions for each gene under investigation, the one using the primer forward and the other with the primer reverse in order to confirm possible point mutation found.

•								o. Augunn	ent explore	er (caer	npio rksz.ias	5)
Data Edit Search Alignmen	t Web Sequence	er Display Help										
🗅 📽 🖬 📽 🛛 🖉 🙆	🎆 W 😏 🧎	E 1.										
DNA Sequences Translated P	rotein Sequences						1975 1976		1987	1991	665T	
Species/Abbrv	Group Name	*********										
1. Cglabrata_HM366442		TATCITATITA	GTTTGGGTTACAGT	TITTTGCTGCCA	AATACTCTG.	AATCGTACT	TCTTCTT	GATITIC	TCTCTAA	GAGAC	CCTATCAGAA	11
2. Sample_1		TATCITATITA	GITIGGGITACAGI	TITITGCIGCCA	AATACICIG	AATCGTACI	TCGICIT	GATITIC	TCTCTAN	GAGAC	CCTATCAGAA	11
3. Sample_2		TATCITATITA	GTTTGGGTTACAGT	TITTIGCTGCCA.	AATACTCTG.	AATCGTACT	TCTCCTT	GATITIC	TCTCTAA	GAGAC	CCTATCAGAA	11
. Sample_3		TATCITATITA	GTTTGGGTTACAGT	TITTTGCTGCCA	AATACICIG.	AATCGTACT	TCTTCTT	GATITIC	CTCTAN	GAGAC	CCTATCAGAA	TI
. Sample_4		TATCTTATTTA	GTTTGGGTTACAGT	TITITGCTGCCA	AATACTCTG.	AATCGTACT	TCTTCTT	GATITIC	TCTCTAA	GAGGC	CCTATCAGAA	TI
5. Sample_5		TATCTTATTTA	GTTTGGGTTACAGT	TITTTGCTGCCA	AATACTCTG.	AATCGTACT	TCTTCTT	GATTITO	TCTCTAA	GAGAA	CCTATCAGAA	TI
7. Sample_6		TATCTTATTTA	STIIGGGIIACAGI	ITTTIGCIGCCA.	AATACTCIG.	AATCGTACI	M	6: Alignm	ent Explor	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas	5)
7. Sample_6 Nota Edit Search Alignmen	t Web Sequence	TATCITATITA r Display Help	GIIIGGGIIACAGI	IIIIIGCIGCCA.	AATACTCIG.	AATCGTACI	M	6: Alignm	ent Explore	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas	5)
7. Sample_6 Nata Edit Search Alignmen □ ☞ ■ ♥ ♥ ♠	t Web Sequence	TATCTTATTTA er Display Help	GITIGGGITACAGI	TITITGCTGCCA	AATACTCIG.	AATCGTACT	M	6: Alignm	ent Explor	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas	5)
Nata Edit Search Alignmen 이 같은 문제 약 문제 약 문제 DNA Sequences Translated P	t Web Sequence ∰ ₩ 🥹 🗎 rotein Sequences	TATCTTATTTA rr Display Help	GTTIGGGTIACAGI	IIIIIGCIGCCA	AATACTCIG.	AATCGTACT	M Sg	6: Alignm	ent Explor	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas	5)
I. Sample_6 Nata Edit Search Alignmen Dia IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	t Web Sequence Mil W 🔮 🗎 rotein Sequences Group Name	TATCTTATITA r Display Help ••••••	GITIGGGITACAGI	TTTTIGCTGCCA	AATACTCIG	aatcgtaci 8	M 89 99	6: Alignm	ent Explore	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas	5)
7. Sample_6 Nata Edit Search Alignmen □ □ <td>t Web Sequence Mil W V I h rotein Sequences Group Name</td> <td>TATCTTATITA r Display Help *** GGLFTSYMQKS</td> <td>GTTTGGGTTACAGI</td> <td>TITTIGCIGCCA.</td> <td>AATACICIG</td> <td>AATCGTACT</td> <td>S9 39</td> <td>6: Alignm</td> <td>ent Explor</td> <td>er (Eser</td> <td>npio FKS2.fas</td> <td>(1) () ()</td>	t Web Sequence Mil W V I h rotein Sequences Group Name	TATCTTATITA r Display Help *** GGLFTSYMQKS	GTTTGGGTTACAGI	TITTIGCIGCCA.	AATACICIG	AATCGTACT	S9 39	6: Alignm	ent Explor	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas	(1) () ()
. Sample_6 Data Edit Search Alignmen Image: Ima	t Web Sequence Mil W 🕑 🤌 rotein Sequences Group Name	TATCTTATTTA(r Display Help **. GELFTSYNQKS: GELFTSYNQKS:	GTTTGGGTTACAGI SRRYVASQTFTAS SRRYVASQTFTASI	ITTTIGCIGCCA.	AATACTCIG	AATCGTACI S AKYSESYFI AKYSESYFI	Sg Sg	6: Alignm	ent Explor	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas sklcregski sklcregski	
A sample_6	t Web Sequence Mil W V I	TATCTTATTTA	GTTTGGGTTACAGI SRRYVASQTTAS SRRYVASQTTAS SRRYVASQTTAS	TITTIGCIGCCA TAPLQGLDRWLS FAPLQGLDRWLS FAPLQGLDRWLS	AATACICIG YLVNVIVFA YLVNVIVFA YLVNVIVFA	AATCGTACI S AKYSESYF AKYSESYF AKYSESYF	M Sg Sg ······ LILSIRI LILSIRI	6: Alignm 6: Alignm 55 ••••• DPIRILSI DPIRILSI	ent Explor	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas sklcrkgski sklcrkgski sklcrkgski	
Asample_6 Data Edit Search Alignmen Image: Imag	t Web Sequence Mil W 🕹 🗎 rotein Sequences Group Name	TATCTTATTA	GTTTGGGTTACAGI SRRYVASQTTASI SRRYVASQTTASI SRRYVASQTTASI SRRYVASQTTASI	TTTTTGCTGCCA.	AATACTCIG	AATCGTACI S AKYSESYF AKYSESYF AKYSESYF AKYSESYF	S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	6: Alignm 6: Alignm 55 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 1 8 1 9 1 8 1 9 1 8 1 5 9 1 8 1 9 1 8 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	ent Explor	er (Eser	npio FKS2.fas sklcnegski sklcnegski sklcnegski sklcnegski	
7. Sample_6 Data Edit Search Alignmen Data Edit Search Alignmen DNASequences Translated P Species/Abbrv I. Cglabzata_B0366442 J. Sample_2 I. Sample_3 S. Sample_4	t Web Sequence miki IVV Vy ≥ rotein Sequences Group Name	TATCTTATTA(r Display Help { "L GGLFTSYNQKS; GGLFTSYNQKS; GGLFTSYNQKS;	GTTTGGGTTACAGT SRRYVASQTTAS SRRYVASQTTAS SRRYVASQTTAS SRRYVASQTTAS	TITITGCTGCCA.	AATACTCIG	AATCGTACI	M So So FLILSIR FLILSIR FLILSIR FLILSIR	6: Alignm 6: Alignm DPIRILS DPIRILS DPIRILS DPIRILS PIRILS	ent Explor	er (Eser E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG	npio FKS2.fas sklcrHqski sklcrHqski sklcrHqski sklcrHqski sklcRHqski	
7. Sample_6	t Web Sequence Mil W 😏 🗎 rotein Sequences Group Name	TATCTTATTA	GTITGGGTTACAG SRRVNSQTFTAS SRRVNSQTFTAS SRRVNSQTFTAS SRRVNSQTFTAS SRRVNSQTFTAS	TTTTTGCTGCCA. TAP1QGLDRWIS TAP1QGLDRWIS TAP1QGLDRWIS TAP1QGLDRWIS TAP1QGLDRWIS TAP1QGLDRWIS	AATACTCIG	AATCGTACI AKYSESYFI AKYSESYFI AKYSESYFI AKYSESYFI AKYSESYFI AKYSESYFI	M Se Se S	6: Alignm 6: Alignm DPIRILST DPIRILST DPIRILST DPIRILST PIRILST PIRILST PIRILST	ent Explor IIIMRCIG IIIMRCIG IIIMRCIG IIIMRCIG IIIMRCIG IIIMRCIG	er (Eser E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG E Y NWG	npio FKS2.fas sklCRHQSKI sklCRHQSKI sklCRHQSKI sklCRHQSKI sklCRHQSKI	

Fig. 2 Sequence alignments. Alignments obtained with the MEGA6 software for *C. glabrata FKS2* sequences, showing the presence of different point mutations in the genes from echinocandin-resistant strains, compared with the gene from a wild-type strain. In (**a**) is shown nucleotide sequences and in (**b**) the relative amino acid sequences

References

- 1. Garcia-Effron G, Park S, Perlin DS (2009) Correlating echinocandin MIC and kinetic inhibition of fks1 mutant glucan synthases for *Candida albicans*: implications for interpretive breakpoints. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:112–122
- Garcia-Effron G, Lee S, Park S, Cleary JD, Perlin DS (2009) Effect of *Candida glabrata fks1* and *fks2* mutations on echinocandin sensitivity and kinetics of 1,3-β-d-glucan synthase: implication for the existing susceptibility breakpoint. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:3690–3699
- 3. Slater JL, Howard SJ, Sharp A, Goodwin J, Gregson LM, Alastruey-Izquierdo A, Arendrup MC, Warn PA, Perlin DS, Hope WW (2011) Disseminated candidiasis caused by *Candida albicans* with amino acid substitutions in *fks1* at position ser645 cannot be successfully treated with micafungin. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:3075–3083
- 4. Thompson GR, Wiederhold NP, Vallor AC, Villareal NC, Lewis JS, Patterson TF (2008) Development of caspofungin resistance following prolonged therapy for invasive candidiasis secondary to *Candida glabrata* infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:3783–3785
- 5. Tamura K, Stecher G, Peterson D, Filipski A, Kumar S (2013) MEGA6: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis version 6.0. Mol Biol Evol 30:2725–2729
- Rychlik W, Spencer WJ, Rhoads RE (1990) Optimization of the annealing temperature for DNA amplification *in vitro*. Nucleic Acids Res 18:6409–6412
- Kramer MF, Coen DM (2001) Enzymatic amplification of DNA by PCR: standard procedures and optimization. Curr Protoc Cell Biol A.3F.1–A.3F.14

Chapter 24

Molecular Detection of Resistance to Azole Components

Brunella Posteraro*, Antonietta Vella*, Elena De Carolis, and Maurizio Sanguinetti

Abstract

Fungal infections have increased significantly in the last few years, and their outcomes are in part complicated by the emergence of antifungal drug-resistant pathogens. Together with *Candida* species, the mould *Aspergillus fumigatus* is one of the most prevalent organisms to cause invasive fungal disease. The molecular detection of (tri)azole resistance in both *Candida* and *Aspergillus* species may represent a useful means of monitoring the incidence of clinical isolates with antifungal resistance-associated gene alterations. Here, we describe molecular methods that have been developed to allow for accurate detection of azole-resistant isolates among *C. glabrata* and *A. fumigatus* fungal species.

Key words Antifungal drug resistance, Fungal pathogens, Molecular analysis, Quantitative real-time RT-PCR, Gene sequencing

1 Introduction

Azoles (fluconazole, FCZ; itraconazole; ITZ, voriconazole; VRC; posaconazole, PSC) have as their target the ergosterol, the principal sterol of the fungal cell membrane. Specifically, azoles bind the 14-alpha lanosterol demethylase, an enzyme of the ergosterol biosynthesis pathway that is codified by the *ERG11* gene in yeasts and by the *cyp51* gene in moulds. Unfortunately, decreased susceptibility to FCZ is very common in the yeast *Candida glabrata*, whereas fatal infections due to (tri)azole-resistant isolates of the mould *Aspergillus fumigatus* are increasingly reported. Although azole resistance in *C. glabrata* can also result from the appearance of point mutations in, or from the overexpression of, the *ERG11* target gene, it is known to be almost exclusively mediated by enhanced efflux of azole drugs. This is, in turn, due to the overexpression of ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporter genes, such as *CgCDR1*,

^{*}These two authors have contributed equally for this chapter.

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_24, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

CgCDR2, and *CgSNQ2* [1, 2]. Conversely, azole resistance in *A. fumigatus* is known to be mainly associated with the presence of point mutations in the *cyp51A* gene [3].

2 Materials

2.1 YEAST: Microorganism Growth Medium	 Suspend 65 g of yeast-extract peptone dextrose (YEPD) broth medium (Sigma-Aldrich) in 1 L of distilled water. Heat to boiling while stirring to dissolve all the medium pow- der completely. Autoclave for 15 min at 121 °C. Cool down at room tempera- ture and store at 4 °C.
2.2 YEAST: RNA Extraction	 Use only RNase-free materials, aerosol-resistant pipette tips and RNase-free water or UltraPure DEPC-treated water. Wear latex gloves while handling reagents and RNA to prevent RNase contamination from the skin surface (<i>see</i> Note 1). RLT and RPE buffers are supplied in the RNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen). RPE buffer: add 4 volumes of ethanol (96–100%) as indicated on the RPE bottle to obtain a working solution. RLT buffer: add 10 µL of β-mercaptoethanol (β-ME) per 1 mL of RLT buffer. Work in a fume hood and wear appropri- ate protective clothing. The RLT buffer containing β-ME can be stored at room temperature for up 1 month. Prepare acid-washed glass beads (0.45–0.55 mm diameter; Sigma-Aldrich) by soaking in concentrated nitric acid for 1 h in a fume hood, followed by extensive washing with deionized water and by drying in a baking oven. For Mini-Beadbeater utilization (<i>see</i> Chapter 23), use screw- cap microvials.
2.3 YEAST: Quantitative Real-Time RT-PCR (qRT-PCR)	 Primers and probes are shipped from the manufacturer as lyophilized powders. Prior to use, centrifuge at max speed for 10 min the primer-containing vials, and suspend the contents in RNase-free water at a 100-µM stock concentration, from which prepare a 20-µM working solution. Store all primer solutions at -20 °C. For fluorescent probes, use the buffer equipped from the man- ufacturer and follow the recommended procedure. Generally, a qRT-PCR kit contains all the components ready to use; thus,
2.4 MOULD: DNA Extraction	 follow carefully the manufacturer's instructions for use and storage. 1. AP3/E and AW buffers are supplied in the DNeasy Plant Mini Kit (Qiagen). AP3/E buffer: add 60 mL of ethanol (96–100%) as indicated on the AP3/E bottle to obtain a working solution.

2.5 DNase RiboPureTM-Yeast Kit (Ambion).

2.6	qRT-PCR	EXPRESS One-Step SuperScript® qRT-PCR kit (Invitrogen).
2.7 Extra	Fungal DNA action	DNeasy Plant Mini Kit (Qiagen).
2.8 Elect	Agarose Gel Trophoresis	See description provided in the Chapter 23.

Components

I treatment

3 Methods

3.1 YEAST: Microorganism Growth Culture	1. With a sterile inoculating loop, put a single yeast colony in 5 mL of YEPD broth (<i>see</i> Notes 2 and 3) in a 50-mL conical tube. Mix and incubate under constant agitation (240 rpm) at 30 °C overnight.
	 Prepare a sub-inoculum by adding 1 mL of overnight broth culture to 8 mL of fresh broth medium in a 50-mL conical tube. Mix and incubate under constant agitation (240 rpm) at 30 °C until to reach the yeast mid-exponential growth phase.
	 After two hours, transfer 800 μL of broth culture in a micro- cuvette and measure the optical density (OD) using a spectro- photometer (<i>see</i> Note 4) at 600 nm wavelength. If OD value is near to 0.6 continue as described below (<i>see</i> Subheading 3.2); otherwise, if OD is lower than 0.6, incubate again and make the OD measurement every 30 min.
3.2 YEAST: RNA	1. For RNA extraction use the RNeasy Mini kit.
Extraction and Quantitation	2. Collect the cells in a 15-mL centrifuge tube and harvest them by centrifuging at $1000 \times g$ for 5 min at 4 °C.
	3. Discard supernatant and suspend the pellet in 600 μ L of RLT buffer, vortex and add the sample to the acid-washed glass beads (<i>see</i> Subheading 2.2, item 3).
	4. Vortex and agitate the sample using a Mini-Beadbeater at max speed for 20 s and place sample on ice for 1 min. Repeat this step 4 times.
	5. Wait for the beads to deposit at the bottom, and transfer the lysate to a RNase-free microcentrifuge tube; then centrifuge

for 2 min at full speed, and transfer the supernatant to a new RNase-free microcentrifuge tube. From this step, use only RNase-free-material.

- 6. Add 1 volume of 70% ethanol to the lysate and mix well pipetting.
- 7. Transfer the sample to an RNeasy spin column placed in a 2-mL collection tube. Centrifuge for 15 s at $\geq 8000 \times g$. Discard the flow-through.
- 8. Add 700 μ L of RW1 buffer to the RNeasy spin column. Centrifuge for 15 s at \geq 8000×g. Discard the flow-through.
- 9. Add 500 μ L of RPE buffer to the RNeasy spin column. Centrifuge for 15 s at \geq 8000×g. Discard the flow-through.
- 10. Add 500 μ L of RPE buffer to the RNeasy spin column. Centrifuge for 2 min at $\geq 8000 \times g$. Discard the flow-through.
- 11. Place the RNeasy spin column in a new collection tube and centrifuge at full speed for 1 min.
- 12. Place the RNeasy spin column in a microcentrifuge tube, add 50 μ L of RNase-free water and centrifuge for 1 min at $\geq 8000 \times g$. Repeat this step using the same tube.
- 13. Further experimental details are available into the manufacturer's protocol "Purification of total RNA from yeast."
- 14. For DNase I treatment, use RiboPureTM-Yeast Kit and proceed as follows.
- 15. Prepare the DNase digestion reaction as indicated in Table 1. Mix by pipetting and incubate at 37 °C for 30 min.
- 16. Mix DNase inactivation reagent by vortexing and add 0.1 volume to sample. Mix by vortexing and incubate at room temperature for 5 min.
- 17. Centrifuge at max speed for 2–3 min and transfer the supernatant in a new tube.
- 18. Store RNA sample at -20 °C for up to 1-2 months or at -80 °C for longer than 2 months.
- 19. For RNA quantity and quality assessment, measure RNA concentration by spectrophotometer at 260/280 nm wavelength.

Table 1

Components for DNase digestion reaction

Component	Amount (for one sample) (μ L)
RNA sample (from Subheading 3.2, step 12)	100
10× DNase 1 buffer	10
DNase I (8 U)	4

20. Calculate the amount of total RNA using the following formula:

Total RNA (μ g)=OD₂₆₀×[40 μ g/(1 OD₂₆₀×1 mL)]×dilution factor×total sample volume (mL)

Example: Total RNA was eluted in 100 μ L. A 25- μ L aliquot of the eluate was diluted to 300 μ L in 10 mM Tris–HCl, pH 7.5. An OD₂₆₀ of 0.25 was obtained. The amount of RNA in the sample is:

Total RNA (µg)=0.25×[40 µg/(1 OD₂₆₀×1 mL)]×12× 0.1=12 µg

- Calculate the ratio OD₂₆₀/OD₂₈₀ value; a value in the range of 1.8–2.1 is usually considered an acceptable indicator of good RNA quality [4].
- 22. To check for integrity, RNA sample can be analyzed by formaldehyde agarose gel electrophoresis according to Aranda et al.[5] or by using an automated gel electrophoresis system.
- 23. For the next step, dilute RNA sample as to obtain a 4 ng/μL solution, and store until use as indicated (*see* Subheading 3.2, item 18). For example, if the initial RNA concentration is 50 ng/μL, add 8 μL in 100 μL of RNase-free water.
- 1. For qRT-PCR, use EXPRESS One-Step SuperScript[®] qRT-PCR kit. The PCR primers and probes, previously described by Sanguinetti et al. [6] and by Li et al. [7], are listed in Table 2.
- 2. Program the PCR real-time instrument to perform cDNA synthesis and subsequently PCR amplification (*see* **Note 5**). The cycling program is described in Table 3.
- 3. First of all, the real-time PCR efficiencies must be evaluated. For each gene to be analyzed, perform the real-time RT-PCR reaction with a serial dilution of standard RNA template. Prepare a dilution series (e.g., 50, 5, 0.5, and 0.05 ng) of template to construct a standard curve.
- 4. Set up reactions on ice using the components described in Table 4. A standard 20-μL reaction size is made; always prepare a master mix of common components for multiple reactions (*see* Note 6). Add RNA template as a second component of the mix.
- 5. Prepare no-RT and no-template controls reactions; the first is useful to test for genomic DNA contamination of the RNA sample, so do not add the EXPRESS SuperScript[®] Mix; the latter is useful to test for genomic DNA contamination of the enzyme/primer mixes, so do not add template RNA.
- 6. Cap or seal each PCR tube/plate, and gently mix. Make sure that all components are at the bottom of the tube/plate; centrifuge briefly if needed.

3.3 YEAST: Quantitative Real-Time RT-PCR (qRT-PCR)

Table 2Primers and probes for qRT-PCR

Gene (GenBank accession no.)	Primer or probe	Sequence ^a	Reference
<i>CgCDR1</i> (AF109723)	CDR1a CDR1b CDR1pr	TAGCACATCAACTACACGAACGT AGAGTGAACATTAAGGATGCCATG 6FAM-TGCTGCTGCTTCTGCCACCTGGTT- TAMRA	[6] [6] [6]
CgCDR2 (AF251023)	CDR2a CDR2b CDR2pr	GTGCTTTATGAAGGCTACCAGATT TCTTAGGACAGAAGTAACCCATCT 6FAM-TACCTTTGCGTGCTGGGCGTCACC- TAMRA	[6] [6] [6]
CgSNQ2 (AF251022)	SNQ2a SNQ2b SNQ2pr	ACCATGTGTTCTGAATCAATCAA TCGACATCATTACAATACCAGAAA 6FAM-AACTAATCGCCGCAGGTTGTGACA- TAMRA	[6] [6] [6]
CgERG11 (L70389)	ERGa ERGb ERGpr	ATTGGTGTCTTGATGGGTGGTC TCTTCTTGGACATCTGGTCTTTCA 6FAM-ACTTCCGCTGCTACCTCCGCTTGG- TAMRA	[6] [6] [6]
CgACT1 (CAGL0K12694g)	ACT1fw ACT1rv ACT1pr	TTGGACTCTGGTGACGGTGTTA AAAATAGCGTGTGGCAAAGAGAA 6FAM-CCACGTTGTTCCAATTTACGCCGG- TAMRA	[7] [7] [7]

^a6FAM 6-carboxyfluorescein, TAMRA 6-carboxy-N,N,N',N'tetramethylrhodamine

Table 3 Thermal profile for qRT-PCR

Temperature (°C)	Time	
50 95	15 min 2 min	cDNA synthesis
95 60	15 s 1 min	× 40 Cycles

Table 4

Master mix reaction components for qRT-PCR

Component	Amount (µL)
EXPRESS SuperScript® qPCR SuperMix Universal	10
EXPRESS SuperScript® Mix for One-Step qPCR	2
20 µM forward primer	0.9
20 µM reverse primer	0.9
20 µM fluorescent probe	0.5
Water RNase-free	5
RNA template	5



Fig. 1 Detection of the real-time product by qRT-PCR

- 7. Place reactions in a real-time PCR instrument.
- 8. When the real-time reactions are finished, for each gene set an arbitrary baseline, so that it is at 10 standard deviations above the mean emission-baseline calculated from the cycle 1–15 [8]. Generally, the instrument software allows for automatic baseline setting (Fig. 1). The point at which the amplification curve crosses the threshold is defined as the $C_{\rm T}$, and this value is predictive of the quantity of target input.
- 9. Plot the $C_{\rm T}$ value versus the RNA concentration input to calculate the slope (Fig. 2). Generally, the software calculates the slope value automatically. The slope of a standard curve provides an indication of the efficiency of a real-time PCR run. A slope of -3.322 means that the PCR has an efficiency of 1, with the amount of PCR product that doubles at each cycle.
- 10. Calculate the PCR efficiency according to the following equation: $E=10^{(-1/\text{slope})}$

To determine the relative quantification of a target gene in comparison with a reference gene, use the method described by Pfaffl [9], and calculate the relative expression ratio using the following equation:



Fig. 2 RNA sample concentration. Indicated as log CO plotted versus C_{T} . All points represent the mean of triplicate PCR amplifications. Slope and other parameters are shown automatically

Table 5	
Efficiencies of qRT-PCRs for the expression of azole resistance-associa	ated
<i>C. glabrata</i> genes	

Gene	Slope	-1/Slope	Efficiency
CDR1	-3.15	0.32	2.08
CDR2	-3.61	0.28	1.91
SNQ2	-3.28	0.30	2.00
ERG11	-3.37	0.30	2.00
ACTI	-3.41	0.29	1.95

ratio =
$$\frac{\left(E_{\text{target}}\right)^{C \text{ target(control sample)}}_{T}}{\left(E_{\text{ref}}\right)^{C \text{ ref(control sample)}}_{T}}$$

11. A twofold increase in the level of expression of the target gene is considered significant.

Example:

Sample: A FCZ-resistant clinical C. glabrata isolate.

Control: The FCZ-susceptible C. glabrata DSY564 [10].

Table 5 shows the efficiency values for qRT-PCR reactions performed to assess the expression of azole

		Control		Sample		$\Delta C_{T} (C_{Tcontrol} - C_{T sample})$	$E^{\Delta}C_{T}$	Ratio
Gene	Efficiency	Mean C_{T}^{a}	% CV ^b	Mean C _T	% CV			
CDR1	2.08	24.40	2.00	19.93	0.60	4.47	26.41	25.39
CDR2	1.89	19.34	0.50	18.46	1.21	0.88	1.75	1.68
SNQ2	2.02	21.79	0.19	22.02	0.18	-0.23	0.85	0.81
ERG11	1.98	23.28	0.28	22.89	0.57	0.39	1.30	1.25
ACTI	1.96	22.59	0.38	22.53	0.14	0.06	1.04	

Table 6			
Relative expression of C.	glabrata target genes in com	parison with the ACT1	reference gene

^aMean $C_{\rm T}$ value was calculated from the values obtained for three replicated reactions with the same RNA sample ^bCV coefficient of variance



Fig. 3 Amplification plots. The plots show increases in the fluorescence level that appear sooner in the sample (C_{T} 19) than in the control (C_{T} 25)

resistance-associated *C. glabrata CDR1*, *CDR2*, *SNQ2*, *ERG11*, and *ACT1* genes, whereas Table 6 shows the relative expression of these target genes in comparison with the *ACT1* reference gene. On the basis of the expression ratio values obtained with the sample (FCZ-resistant clinical *C. glabrata* isolate) RNA, it argues that only the *CDR1* gene is overexpressed. In addition, the fluorescence curves obtained for the sample and control RNAs with respect to the *CDR1* target gene are shown (Fig. 3).

3.4 MOULD: DNA Extraction	1. For fungal DNA extraction, use the DNeasy Plant Mini Kit. The following protocol is essentially that described in the kit, unless some slight modifications.
	 Add 400 μL of AP1 buffer, 4 μL of RNase A and 1 volume of glass beads (0.45–0.55 mm diameter) in a microvial.
	 Add ≤100 mg of mycelium and disrupt with a tip (<i>see</i> Note 7). Vortex and incubate for 10 min at 65 °C.
	4. Add 130 μ L of AP2 buffer and incubate for 5 min on ice.
	5. Vortex and agitate the sample using a mini-Beatbeater at max speed for 10 s, incubate for 2 min at 65 °C and afterwards for 2 min on ice. Repeat for two times.
	6. Centrifuge the lysate for 5 min at $16,000 \times g$.
	7. Pipet the supernatant into a QIAshredder Mini spin column (pink column) in a 2-mL collection tube. Centrifuge for 2 min at $16,000 \times g$.
	8. Transfer the flow-through fraction into a new tube, without disturbing the pellet. Add 1.5 volumes of AP3/E buffer, and mix by pipetting.
	 Transfer 650 μL of the mixture into a DNeasy Mini Spin column (white column) in a 2-mL collection tube. Centrifuge for 1 min at 10,000×g. Discard flow-through. Repeat this step with the remaining sample.
	10. Place the spin column into a new 2-mL collection tube. Add 500 μ L of AW buffer and centrifuge for 1 min at 10,000×g. Discard flow-through.
	11. Add another 500 μ L of AW buffer and centrifuge for 2 min at $16,000 \times g$. Discard flow-through.
	12. Transfer the spin column to a new 1.5-mL microcentrifuge tube, and add 140 μ L of DNase-free water (<i>see</i> Note 8). Incubate for 5 min at room temperature. Centrifuge for 1 min at 10,000×g. Store DNA at 4 °C.
	13. Further details are available in the DNeasy Plant Mini Kit protocol.
3.5 MOULD: DNA Measurement	See description provided in the Chapter 22.
3.6 MOULD: Polymerase Chain	1. Primers for PCR amplification of the <i>cyp51A</i> gene and primers for sequencing of PCR products [11] are listed in Table 7.
Reaction (PCR) and Sequencing Reaction	2. Instructions about the primers and PCR setting, the gel elec- trophoresis of PCR products, the PCR products purification, the sequencing reaction and purification, the electrophoresis on the ABI PRISM DNA Analyzer can be found in the Chapter 22.

Table 7 Primers for the cyp51A gene PCR amplification and sequencing

Primer	Sequence (5'-3')	Use
0F	TCATATGTTGCTCAGCGG	PCR
4R	CCTATTCCGATCACACCAAA	
1R	CATTGAGCAAGATTGCCG	Sequencing
2F	CGGCAATCTTGCTCAATG	
2R	GGTGAATCGCGCAGATAGT	
3F	ACTATCTGCGCGATTCACC	
3R	GTCAAGATCCTTGTACTGGAGC	
4F	CTCCAGTACAAGGATCTTGAC	

Table 8

Cyp51A gene mutations most commonly associated with patterns of azole resistance or reduced susceptibility in *A. fumigatus* isolates

Mutation	Azole			Reference
	ITZ	PSC	VRZ	
G54	_a	-	+ ^b	[12, 13]
M220	_	+/-c	+/-	[14]
G464S	_	-	-	[15]
G138C	_	-	-	[16]
TR34/L98H	-	-	-	[17]
TR46/Y121F/T289A			-	[18-20]

^aIsolates harboring this mutation are azole-resistant

^bIsolates harboring this mutation are azole-susceptible

'Isolates harboring this mutation are low-level susceptible to azoles

3.7 MOULD: Hot Spot Mutation Assessment

To assess for the presence of mutations in the *cyp51A* gene, the wild-type gene sequences from *A. fumigatus* reference strain (GenBank: AF338659.1) are compared with those obtained from the clinical *A. fumigatus* isolate under study. For details about the sequence analysis, *see* Chapter 22. Table 8 shows the most common mutations associated with azole susceptibility patterns in *A. fumigatus* isolates [12–20].

4 Notes

- Prior to proceeding with RNA extraction, use RNaseZap[®] RNase Decontamination Solution. (Thermo Fisher Scientific) in order to decontaminate accurately the surface of laminar flow cabinet, the centrifuge and the pipettes from RNase.
- 2. Before use, keep the growth medium at room temperature.
- 3. To prepare fungal cultures, work aseptically near to a Bunsen flame or under a laminar flow cabinet.
- 4. For the spectrophotometer use, follow carefully the instructions reported in the instrument manual.
- 5. Prepare the qRT-PCR master mix under a laminar flow cabinet dedicated only for mix PCR preparation, in order to avoid any acid nucleic contamination. Use only pipettes and rack tube dedicated.
- 6. Each RNA sample must be tested in triplicate.
- 7. Work with fungal cultures under a laminar flow cabinet.
- 8. Preheating nuclease-free water at 56 °C is useful to elute DNA from DNeasy Mini Spin column filter efficiently.

References

- Rodrigues CF, Silva S, Heriques M (2014) *Candida glabrata*: a review of its features and resistance. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 33:673–688
- Cuenca-Estrella M (2014) Antifungal drug resistance mechanisms in pathogenic fungi: from bench to beside. Clin Microbiol Infect 20:54–59
- 3. Rodriguez-Tudela JL, Alcazar-Fuoli L, Cuesta I, Alastruey-Izquierdo A, Monzon A, Mellado E, Cuenca-Estrella M (2008) Clinical relevance of resistance to antifungals. Int J Antimicrob Agents 32:111–113
- Fleige S, Pfaffl MW (2006) RNA integrity and the effect on the real-time qRT-PCR performance. Mol Aspects Med 27:126–139
- Aranda PS, LaJoie DM, Jorcyk CL (2012) Bleach gel: a simple agarose gel for analyzing RNA quality. Electrophoresis 33:366–369
- Sanguinetti M, Posteraro B, Fiori B, Ranno S, Torelli R, Fadda G (2005) Mechanisms of azole resistance in clinical isolates of *Candida glabrata* collected during a hospital survey of antifungal resistance. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49:668–679
- 7. Li QQ, Skinner J, Bennett JE (2012) Evaluation of reference genes for real-time

quantitative PCR studies in *Candida glabrata* following azole treatment. BMC Mol Biol 29:13–22

- Heid CA, Stevens J, Livak JK, Williams PM (1996) Real time quantitative PCR. Genome Res 6:986–994
- Pfaffl MW (2001) A new mathematical model for relative quantification in real-time RT-PCR. Nucleic Acids Res 29:2002–2007
- 10. Ferrari S, Ischer F, Calabrese D, Posteraro B, Sanguinetti M, Fadda G, Rohde B, Bauser C, Bader O, Sanglard D (2009) Gain of function mutations in *CgPDR1* of *Candida glabrata* not only mediate antifungal resistance but also enhance virulence. PLoS Pathog 5:1–17
- Mortensen KL, Jensen RH, Johansen HK, Skov M, Pressler T, Howard SJ, Leatherbarrow H, Mellado E, Arendrup MC (2011) *Aspergillus* species and other moulds in respiratory samples from patients with cystic fibrosis: a laboratory-based study with focus on *Aspergillus fumigatus* azole resistance. J Clin Microbiol 49:2243–2251
- Diaz-Guerra TM, Mellado E, Cuenca-Estrella M, Rodriguez-Tudela JL (2003) A point mutation in the 14 α-sterol demethylase gene *cyp51A* contributes to itraconazole resistance

in *Aspergillus fumigatus*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 47:1120–1124

- Nascimento AM, Goldman GH, Park S, Marras SA, Delmas G, Oza U, Lolans K, Dudley MN, Mann PA, Perlin DS (2003) Multiple resistance mechanisms among *Aspergillus fumigatus* mutants with high-level resistance to itraconazole. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 47:1719–1726
- 14. Mellado E, Garcia-Effron G, Alcazar-Fuoli L, Cuenca-Estrella M, Rodriguez-Tudela JL (2004) Substitutions at methionine 220 in the 14 α-sterol demethylase (Cyp51A) of Aspergillus fumigatus are responsible for resistance in vitro to azole antifungal drugs. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48:2747–2750
- Howard SJ, Webster I, Moore CB, Gardiner RE, Park S, Perlin DS, Denning DW (2006) Multi-azole resistance in *Aspergillus fumigatus*. Int J Antimicrob Agents 28:450–453
- 16. Pelaez T, Gijón P, Bunsow E, Bouza E, Sánchez-Yebra W, Valerio M, Gama B, Cuenca-Estrella M, Mellado E (2012) Resistance to voriconazole due to a G448S substitution in *Aspergillus fumigatus* in a patient with cerebral aspergillosis. J Clin Microbiol 50:2531–2534

- 17. Mellado E, Garcia-Effron G, Alcázar-Fuoli L, Melchers WJ, Verweij PE, Cuenca-Estrella M, Rodríguez-Tudela JL (2007) A new Aspergillus fumigatus resistance mechanism conferring in vitro cross-resistance to azole antifungals involves a combination of cyp51A alterations. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51: 1897–1904
- Vermeulen E, Maertens J, Schoemans H, Lagrou K (2012) Azole-resistant Aspergillus fumigatus due to TR46/Y121F/T289A mutation emerging in Belgium, July 2012. Euro Surveill 29:17 (48)
- 19. van der Linden JW, Camps SM, Kampinga GA, Arends JP, Debets-Ossenkopp YJ, Haas PJ, Rijnders BJ, Kuijper EJ, van Tiel FH, Varga J, Karawajczyk A, Zoll J, Melchers WJ, Verweij PE (2013) Aspergillosis due to voriconazole highly resistant *Aspergillus fumigatus* and recovery of genetically related resistant isolates from domiciles. Clin Infect Dis 57:513–520
- 20. Chowdhary A, Sharma C, Kathuria S, Hagen F, Meis JF (2014) Azole-resistant *Aspergillus fumigatus* with the environmental TR46/Y121F/T289A mutation in India. J Antimicrob Chemother 69:555–557

Part VI

Novel Experimental Approaches

Chapter 25

Immune Cell-Supplemented Human Skin Model for Studying Fungal Infections

Andreas Kühbacher, Kai Sohn, Anke Burger-Kentischer, and Steffen Rupp

Abstract

Human skin is a niche for various fungal species which either colonize the surface of this tissue as commensals or, primarily under conditions of immunosuppression, invade the skin and cause infection. Here we present a method for generation of a human *in vitro* skin model supplemented with immune cells of choice. This model represents a complex yet amenable tool to study molecular mechanisms of host-fungi interactions at human skin.

Key words 3D skin model, Immune reaction to fungi, Host-fungi interaction, Infection model

1 Introduction

Interaction of fungi with human epithelial surfaces like the skin or mucosa can be of commensal or pathogenic nature. In either case, molecular interactions between the two organisms are complex and involve not only the epithelium itself but also various types of immune cells in a tissue specific manner. These include neutrophils, dendritic cells and different types of T cells [1]. Therefore such mechanisms can only be studied with complex host models. Several mouse models of fungal infection exist [2, 3]; however, drawbacks of such models are substantial differences to the human host [4, 5] as well as ethical considerations. Different epithelial in vitro models like recombinant human epithelia (RHE) or basic 3D tissue models have been used in the past for infection studies [6-8]. Yet these models do usually not comprise epithelium, a subepithelial layer and components of the immune system at the same time. More complex models containing keratinocytes, fibroblasts, and specific types of immune cells exist as well, which are however not constructed in a way that allows for easy separation of individual cell types for downstream analysis [9, 10]. We therefore

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1_25, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

present here an *in vitro* 3D skin model that can be supplemented with different types of immune cells and is constructed in a modular way. This infection model is amenable to various types of subsequent analysis methods including histological staining and next-generation sequencing. It further allows for analyzing individual cell types separately as they are arranged in layers that are separable after the experiment. The immune cell supplemented human skin model presented here combines the advantages of cultured cells like relative ease of handling, robustness, and human genetic background with some of the assets of whole animal models like three-dimensional tissue architecture and a microenvironment comprising multiple cell types including defined components of the immune system.

We describe a protocol using immortalized cells for 3D skin reconstruction and supplementation with T cells. The use of immortalized cells highly improves reproducibility of the tissue architecture and facilitates increased throughput as cell availability is no limitation. In addition, since they are derived from primary cells by well-defined genetic manipulation the general architecture of the 3D model is phenotypically indistinguishable from 3D models generated from primary cells from donors. However, in particular the immune cells may be replaced by primary cells isolated from human blood or buffy coat if required, due to the lack of appropriate immortalized cells. The protocol is divided in three parts: First, a basic skin model consisting of fibroblasts embedded in a collagen matrix and keratinocytes growing on top is generated. After proliferation and differentiation of the epidermal keratinocytes, the tissue model can be supplemented with immune cells. In this example we use Jurkat T cells that are embedded in a lower concentration collagen gel underneath the skin model. Embedding of immune cells prevents these cells from getting diluted in the surrounding medium. Finally the immune cell supplemented model can be infected with pathogens, like Candida albicans (Fig. 1). Analysis of the infection process can be performed for each cell type individually,



Fig. 1 Scheme of skin model construction and infection. Scheme depicting the three steps of the protocol presented here: construction of a basic skin model with dermal fibroblasts and keratinocytes, integration of immune cells below the tissue, and infection with *C. albicans*

by separating the individual layers of the model skin. This enables the identification of the individual contribution of each cell type to the response against invading pathogens.

2 Materials

	The protocol presented here is optimized for immortalized keratino- cytes (Ker-CT) and fibroblasts (S1F). Integration of immune cells is shown using the example of the Jurkat T cell line (<i>see</i> Note 1). Other cell lines as well as primary cells may be used; however, adaptations may be necessary especially for other types of immune cells.
2.1 Cells and Fungi	1. Immortalized human fibroblasts S1F [11].
	2. Immortalized human keratinocytes Ker-CT (American Type Culture Collection, ATCC) [12].
	3. Jurkat human T cells (American Type Culture Collection, ATCC).
	4. Candida albicans strain SC5314.
2.2 Media, Cell Culture Components,	1. Phosphate buffered saline (PBS) without Ca ²⁺ and Mg ²⁺ supplemented with 1 Mm EDTA.
and Buffers	2. DMEMcomplete: DMEM, 10% heat-inactivated FCS, 2 mM L-glutamine.
	 Keratinocyte growth medium 2 (KGM2, Promocell): Keratinocyte basal medium (KBM2), all supplements provided with the supplement pack: bovine pituitary extract (BPE) 0.004 ml/ml, epidermal growth factor (hEGF) 0.125 ng/ml, hydrocortisone 0.33 μg/ml, insulin 5 μg/ml, epinephrine 0.39 μg/ml, transferrin 10 μg/ml, CaCl₂ 0.06 mM.
	 KGMairlift medium: like KGM2 but without BPE and hEGF and additional 1.88 mM CaCl₂.
	5. RPMIcomplete: RPMI1640, 10% heat-inactivated FCS, 2 mM L-glutamine.
	6. Trypsin–EDTA solution.
	7. Accutase solution.
	 8. Gel neutralization solution (GNS) 250 ml: 232.5 ml 2× concentrated DMEM, 7.5 ml heat-inactivated FCS, 7.5 ml 3 M HEPES, 1.25 ml chondroitin-4-sulfate 5 mg/ml stock solution, 1.25 ml chondroitin-6-sulfat 5 mg/ml stock solution. Either the individual components or the final GNS should be sterile-filtered.
	9. Fibronectin solution 50 μ g/ml in H ₂ O.
	10. Yeast extract broth (YPD) supplemented with 2% glucose.

2.3 Consumables

- 1. Serological plastic pipettes.
- 2. T-75 cell culture flasks.
- 3. 24-well cell culture plate.
- 4. 12-well cell culture plate.
- 5. 6-well cell culture plates.
- 6. Cell culture inserts with 0.47 cm^2 surface and 8 μm pore size (ThermoFisher).
- 7. Type I collagen solution 6 mg/ml either commercial or extracted from rat tails.

3 Methods

	The basic human skin model is built up from S1F immortalized dermal fibroblasts and Ker-CT keratinocytes. All cells and tissue models are cultured in a 37 °C incubator with a humidified 5% CO ₂ -containing atmosphere. Cells need to be handled under sterile conditions in a laminar flow hood and all media, solutions, and consumables must be sterile. Fibroblasts are cultured in DMEM supplemented with 10% FCS and keratinocytes are cultured in KGM with all supplements shipped with the medium. Cells should be subcultured twice a week at 70–80% confluency. For subculturing, fibroblasts are detached with trypsin while keratinocytes are detached with accutase (<i>see</i> Note 2) Jurkat T cells are kept in RPMI1640 supplemented with 10% FCS and subcultured twice a week. All numbers in this protocol are calculated for 6 tissue models. Three of these models are supplemented with Jurkat T cells and three models serve as an immune cell free control.
3.1 Construction of the Basic Skin Model	1. Invert the tube with collagen (<i>see</i> Note 3) from the fridge several times and if necessary spin down at $200 \times g$ at 4 °C for 10 min to remove bubbles.
	2. Transfer 6 cell culture inserts to a 24-well plate.
	 Prepare a 15 ml plastic tube with 3 ml collagen and keep on ice (<i>see</i> Notes 4 and 5).
	 Detach fibroblasts from T-75 flask. To do so, wash cells once with 5 ml Mg²⁺—and Ca²⁺ free PBS, 1 mM EDTA and detach for 3 min with 1 ml trypsin at 37 °C/5% CO₂.
	5. Resuspend cells in DMEMcomplete in a total volume of 10 ml.
	 Count cells and prepare a 15 ml plastic tube with 9×10⁵ cells (see Note 5).
	7. Spin down cells at $200 \times g$ for 5 min.

- 8. Aspirate the medium and resuspend the cell pellet in 1.5 ml ice-cold GNS without making bubbles.
- 9. Transfer the cells/GNS suspension in the tube with collage on ice using a 1000 μ l pipette tip or a 5 ml plastic pipette if larger volumes are prepared, and mix by pipetting up and down carefully and stirring with the pipette. Avoid making bubbles. Cell suspension and collagen are mixed at a ratio of 1:2 to get a final cell suspension of 2×10^5 cells per ml.
- 10. Transfer 500 μ l of the cell-containing collagen gel in each insert using a 1000 μ l pipette (*see* **Note 6**).
- 11. Transfer the inserts for 30 min to a 37 $^{\circ}C/5\%$ CO₂ incubator to allow the collagen to polymerize.
- 12. If the collagen is polymerized add 2 ml DMEM complete to each well for submerse culture (*see* **Note** 7).
- 13. Transfer the plate back to the incubator for 24 h.
- 14. Aspirate medium from the insert and the outer well without injuring the collagen gel and transfer the inserts to a 12-well tissue culture plate.
- 15. Add 25 μ l of a 50 μ g/ml fibronectin solution on top of each collagen gel and transfer the plate back to the incubator at 37 °C/5% CO₂ and let there for 30 min.
- 16. Meanwhile Detach keratinocytes from 2T-75 flasks of 70–80% cell confluence. To do so, wash cells once with 5 ml Mg²⁺—and Ca²⁺ free PBS, 1 mM EDTA and detach for 10–15 min with 1 ml accutase solution at 37 °C/5% CO₂.
- 17. Resuspend cells in a total volume of 10 ml KGM2 medium.
- 18. Count cells and prepare a 15 ml plastic tube 3.3×10^6 cells.
- 19. Spin down cells at $200 \times g$ for 5 min.
- 20. Aspirate the medium and resuspend the cell pellet in 660 μ l KGM2 medium to a final concentration of 5×10^6 cells/ml. Add 100 μ l cell suspension on top of each collagen gel in the insert.
- 21. Transfer the plate with the tissue culture inserts to the incubator at 37 °C/5% CO₂ and let there for at least 2 h to let the keratinocytes attach to the collagen matrix.
- 22. Add 4.5 ml KGM2 (*see* **Notes** 7 and **8**) medium for submerse culture and keep for 3 days in the incubator at 37 °C/5% CO₂.
- 23. Aspirate the medium and transfer each insert to one well of a 6-well plate (*see* **Note 9**).
- 24. Carefully detach the gel from the border of the insert using a 200 μl pipette tip (*see* **Note 10**).
- 25. Add KGMairlift (*see* **Note 11**) medium to the outer well but keep the inside of the insert dry. The meniscus of medium

of Immune Cells

should be as high as the gel, so that nutrient supply is optimal but the surface of the model stays dry (see Note 12).

- 26. A few hours after airlift make sure that the surface of the models is still dry and remove excess of medium if necessary.
- 27. Replace airlift medium every 2–3 days. Adjust the volume to the shrinking tissue models (see Note 13) so that the meniscus is constantly at the same level as the tissue surface which must stay dry. The tissues are cultured at the air-liquid interface for 10 days.
- 3.2 Integration 1. Invert the tube with collagen from the fridge several times and if necessary spin down at $200 \times g$ at 4 °C for 10 min to remove bubbles.
 - 2. Transfer six new cell culture inserts to a new 6-well plate (see Note 14).
 - 3. Prepare two times a 2 ml plastic tube with 300 μ l collagen and keep on ice.
 - 4. Count Jurkat T cells and transfer 4.5×10^6 cells to a 15 ml plastic tube (see Note 15).
 - 5. Spin down cells for 5 min at $200 \times g$.
 - 6. Take the inserts with the skin models out of the incubator and aspirate the medium from the outer well.
 - 7. Take the skin models out of the inserts with tweezers and place them besides the insert in the outer well of the 6-well plate.
 - 8. Wash Jurkat cells once with 5 ml KGMairlift medium (see Note 16) and resuspend the cell pellet in 600 µl cold GNS.
 - 9. Transfer the cell suspension to the prepared collagen gel and mix well without making bubbles. 600 µl GNS without cells in collagen are mixed with the other aliquot of collagen and serve as control for 3 of the tissue models (see Note 17). The final GNS-collagen ratio should be 2:1 with a final cell concentration of 5×10^6 cells/ml.
 - 10. Transfer 200 µl of the Jurkat cell-collagen mix or the cell free mix to each insert and transfer to the incubator at $37 \text{ }^{\circ}\text{C}/5\%$ CO_2 for 2–3 min. As soon as the collagen polymerizes take the plate out of the incubator and place the skin models on top of the fresh collagen gel (*see* **Note 18**).
 - 11. Transfer the plate back to the incubator at $37 \text{ }^{\circ}\text{C}/5 \% \text{ CO}_2$ and let polymerization go on for another 30 min.
 - 12. Add KGMairlift medium in the outer well and keep for 24 h at 37 °C/5% CO₂. Normally 2–2.25 ml medium is required per well. The meniscus of the medium should be at the same level as the tissue surface which needs to stay dry.

3.3 Infection of Skin Models	1. The evening prior to infection prepare a <i>Candida albicans</i> overnight culture (<i>see</i> Note 19) by inoculating 15 ml YPD supplemented with glucose in a 50 ml falcon tube with <i>C. albicans</i> strain SC5314 from a frozen stock (<i>see</i> Note 20).
	2. Make a small whole in the lid with a hot syringe needle to allow for air exchange.
	3. Incubate in a shaker in tilted position at 30 °C and 160 rpm overnight.
4 5 6 7 8 9	4. 3–5 h before infection replace the medium in the outer wells of the tissue cultures by fresh KGMairlift medium.
	 Directly before infection dilute the <i>C. albicans</i> overnight culture 1:4 in fresh medium and measure the OD₆₀₀ (<i>see</i> Note 21).
	6. Calculate the fungal cell number based on the assumption that an OD_{600} of 1 equals 3×10^7 cells/ml (<i>see</i> Note 22).
	 Spin down 500 μl culture for 3 min at 2500×g and wash once in 500 μl PBS (see Note 23).
	8. Prepare a fungal cell suspension of 20,000 cells/ml sterile PBS.
	9. Add 5 μ l (100 fungal cells) (<i>see</i> Note 24) of the fungal suspension on top of each tissue model or add PBS on top of uninfected control tissues. Be careful to place the drop on the center of the model in order to avoid leaking.
:	10. Transfer the plate back to the incubator at $37 ^{\circ}\text{C}/5\% ^{\circ}\text{CO}_2$ and let the infection go on for 2 days or the desired time period (<i>see</i> Note 24).
]	1. For histological analysis, infected or non-infected tissue

models (Fig. 2) should be formalin-fixed and paraffin-embedded according to standard procedures. Alternatively, keratinocytes, fibroblasts, and immune cells may be separated with tweezers for molecular or biochemical analysis of individual cell types (*see* **Note 25**).

4 Notes

- 1. Primary cells can be used for generation of skin models; however, there may be significant variation between donors. Moreover cell numbers obtained from one donor may be limited. Therefore this protocol has been optimized for immortalized cells. In this way it can be guaranteed the best that others are able to reproduce construction of the skin model. The protocol can however easily be adapted to primary cells.
- 2. Accutase should be removed by centrifugation after cell detachment since it strongly decreases cell attachment even when diluted in fresh KGM2.


Fig. 2 Non-infected and infected human skin model supplemented with Jurkat T cells. Hematoxylin/Eosin stained skin model sections either non-infected (a) or infected for 2 days with 100 colony forming units *C. albicans* (b) are shown

- 3. Commercial collagen may be used or collagen may be extracted from rat tail tendons. To do so rat tail tendons are disinfected for 30 min in 70% ethanol. After removing the skin and removing 2 to 3 cm of the tail at each end cut the tail in three pieces and isolate the tendons using a scalpel. Weight the tendons, disinfect them with 70% ethanol, and wash several times with PBS until they are clean. Then transfer 1 g of tendons to 10 ml 0.1% acetic acid in water and incubate for at least 1 week at 4 °C and 500 rpm on a magnetic stirrer. For purification of the collagen centrifuge at 4 °C first at $3000 \times g$ for 15 min, then transfer the supernatant to new tubes and centrifuge again at $17,000 \times g$ for 1 h. The collagen can be aliquoted and stored at -20 °C. Purity may be determined by SDS-PAGE.
- 4. Since pipetting collagen is very unprecise it is recommended to compare the volume in the 15 ml tube with the required volume of water in an equal tube in order to make sure that the right volume has been pipetted.
- 5. Only 0.33 ml collagen and 1×10^5 fibroblasts are required per insert. Because of the high viscosity of collagen solution, there is however a high pipetting loss. Therefore always prepare cell suspensions in collagen in excess (at least 15%).
- 6. At room temperature collagen quickly polymerizes. Therefore it is important to handle it on ice. Air bubbles should be avoided in the collagen solution as they cannot be removed easily from the viscous material.
- 7. During submerse culture it is important that the insert is fully immersed in medium.

- 8. After the keratinocytes are added the whole model is grown in keratinocyte growth medium since it is compatible with both, fibroblasts and keratinocytes. DMEM supplemented with FCS would be optimal for fibroblasts; however, it cannot be used for keratinocytes.
- 9. During the airlift phase the tissue models get access to medium only from below. The medium level cannot be higher than the tissue model. Therefore the inserts need to be moved to a 6-well plate with a larger radius in order to be able to provide enough volume for the medium.
- 10. The tissue models substantially decrease in volume during airlift growth. If the collagen matrix is still attached to the inner wall of the insert, shrinkage would not be homogeneous and the model would be asymmetric. To avoid this, the collagen gel is detached from the insert wall by holding the insert with tweezers and carefully pulling away the gel from the wall all around with a 200 μ l pipette tip. Like this symmetric and flat tissue models are obtained that develop a small well in the center which is ideal later on for treatment of the skin model surface or for infection.
- 11. In order to switch keratinocyte growth from proliferation to differentiation and to obtain a stratified and cornified epithelium, keratinocyte medium needs to be supplemented with additional calcium and it needs to be devoid of BPE and hEGF.
- 12. During airlift growth the tissue models access medium only from underneath. It can happen that an air bubble is trapped directly below the insert. Such bubbles need to be avoided and the plate should be checked carefully before transferring it to the incubator.
- 13. If the tissue models don't shrink during airlift growth make sure that there is no bubble below the insert bottom preventing access to the medium.
- 14. When the immune cell-containing collagen is transferred to the old wet insert, it runs through the pored before polymerizing. Therefore we recommend using a fresh and dry 6-well plate and new cell culture inserts at this step.
- 15. The number of a certain type of immune cells added to the tissue model may be varied. The concentration of the respective cell type in blood may be a first approximation.
- 16. Before integration of the immune cells into the tissue model they are grown in a different medium that for example often contains FCS which is not compatible with keratinocytes or may alter the tissue in any way. We therefore recommend washing immune cells once with KGMairlift before using them for tissue models.

- 17. For comparisons of tissue models with and without a certain type of immune cells we advise to use tissue models transferred on top of empty collagen gel as a control in order to exclude the possibility that the observed effect is not solely caused by the presence of the additional collagen in the immune cell compartment.
- 18. In order to achieve ideal attachment of the dermal layer of the skin model to the new collagen gel containing the immune cells, the skin model should be transferred to the immune cell compartment before it is completely polymerized. It should however also not be transferred too early when the collagen of the immune cell gel is still liquid. In this case the skin model would sink. One can transfer the rest of the cell/collagen mix in the tube also to the incubator and use it as indicator for polymerization.
- 19. *C. albicans* is grown over night. We use this stationary phase culture for infection. Alternatively the culture can be diluted in the morning and let grown for another few hours in order to obtain a culture in exponential growth phase for infection.
- 20. Here we show the protocol for skin model infection with *C. albicans* strain SC5314. The tissue models may however be as well infected with other *C. albicans* strains of other relevant fungal species. Infection dose and time should be optimized in this case.
- 21. The OD_{600} of an overnight grown *C. albicans* culture is higher than 1. In order to be able to measure the optical density in a linear range it should be diluted in YPD to an OD_{600} of below 0.9. We use then this diluted aliquot directly for the experiment.
- 22. The correlation of OD_{600} value and density of viable fungal cells should be determined for the individual species with the spectroscope used. This can be done with a standard curve correlating OD_{600} with colony forming units.
- 23. Before using the fungal cells for infection experiments they should be washed with PBS in order to remove residual YPD which may influence the host tissue by itself.
- 24. For *C. albicans* we infect skin models with 100 colony forming units per tissue culture insert. At this infection dose one should infect for 24 h or longer in order to observe invasion. Alternatively the infection dose may be increased and the infection time decreased.
- 25. For separation of the individual layers of the skin models we advise shorter infection times as the epithelium may not be easily pulled off the dermal layer if it is already too much destroyed. In our experience the individual layers can be well separated up to 24 h post infection with *C. albicans.* Proper separation should be confirmed by microscopy of tissue sections of the dermal layer.

References

- 1. Naglik JR, Moyes DL, Wachtler B, Hube B (2011) *Candida albicans* interactions with epithelial cells and mucosal immunity. Microbes Infect 13(12–13):963–976. doi:10.1016/j. micinf.2011.06.009
- Farah CS, Elahi S, Drysdale K, Pang G, Gotjamanos T, Seymour GJ, Clancy RL, Ashman RB (2002) Primary role for CD4(+) T lymphocytes in recovery from oropharyngeal candidiasis. Infect Immun 70(2):724–731
- Dai T, Bil de Arce VJ, Tegos GP, Hamblin MR (2011) Blue dye and red light, a dynamic combination for prophylaxis and treatment of cutaneous *Candida albicans* infections in mice. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55(12):5710– 5717. doi:10.1128/AAC.05404-11
- Mestas J, Hughes CC (2004) Of mice and not men: differences between mouse and human immunology. J Immunol 172(5):2731–2738
- 5. Seok J, Warren HS, Cuenca AG, Mindrinos MN, Baker HV, Xu W, Richards DR, McDonald-Smith GP, Gao H, Hennessy L, Finnerty CC, Lopez CM, Honari S, Moore EE, Minei JP, Cuschieri J, Bankey PE, Johnson JL, Sperry J, Nathens AB, Billiar TR, West MA, Jeschke MG, Klein MB, Gamelli RL, Gibran NS, Brownstein BH, Miller-Graziano C, Calvano SE, Mason PH, Cobb JP, Rahme LG, Lowry SF, Maier RV, Moldawer LL, Herndon DN, Davis RW, Xiao W, Tompkins RG, Inflammation, Host Response to Injury LSCRP (2013) Genomic responses in mouse models poorly mimic human inflammatory diseases. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(9):3507-3512. doi:10.1073/pnas.1222878110
- 6. Dieterich C, Schandar M, Noll M, Johannes FJ, Brunner H, Graeve T, Rupp S (2002) *In vitro* reconstructed human epithelia reveal contributions of *Candida albicans EFG1* and *CPH1* to adhesion and invasion. Microbiology 148(Pt 2):497–506. doi:10.1099/00221287-148-2-497

- Weindl G, Naglik JR, Kaesler S, Biedermann T, Hube B, Korting HC, Schaller M (2007) Human epithelial cells establish direct antifungal defense through TLR4-mediated signaling. J Clin Invest 117(12):3664–3672. doi:10.1172/JCI28115
- Naglik JR, Moyes D, Makwana J, Kanzaria P, Tsichlaki E, Weindl G, Tappuni AR, Rodgers CA, Woodman AJ, Challacombe SJ, Schaller M, Hube B (2008) Quantitative expression of the *Candida albicans* secreted aspartyl proteinase gene family in human oral and vaginal candidiasis. Microbiology 154(Pt 11):3266–3280. doi:10.1099/mic.0.2008/022293-0
- Dezutter-Dambuyant C, Black A, Bechetoille N, Bouez C, Marechal S, Auxenfans C, Cenizo V, Pascal P, Perrier E, Damour O (2006) Evolutive skin reconstructions: from the dermal collagen-glycosaminoglycan-chitosan substrate to an immunocompetent reconstructed skin. Biomed Mater Eng 16(4 Suppl):S85–S94
- Bechetoille N, Dezutter-Dambuyant C, Damour O, Andre V, Orly I, Perrier E (2007) Effects of solar ultraviolet radiation on engineered human skin equivalent containing both Langerhans cells and dermal dendritic cells. Tissue Eng 13(11):2667–2679. doi:10.1089/ ten.2006.0405
- 11. Dickson MA, Hahn WC, Ino Y, Ronfard V, Wu JY, Weinberg RA, Louis DN, Li FP, Rheinwald JG (2000) Human keratinocytes that express hTERT and also bypass a p16(INK4a)enforced mechanism that limits life span become immortal yet retain normal growth and differentiation characteristics. Mol Cell Biol 20(4):1436–1447
- Ramirez RD, Herbert BS, Vaughan MB, Zou Y, Gandia K, Morales CP, Wright WE, Shay JW (2003) Bypass of telomere-dependent replicative senescence (M1) upon overexpression of Cdk4 in normal human epithelial cells. Oncogene 22(3):433–444. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1206046

NDEX

A

Albaconazole	127
Amphotericin B nanoparticles	109–118
Amplification	3, 142–144,
147–149, 186, 226, 229, 233, 238, 239, 2	249–254,
258-264, 270, 272, 273, 275-278, 316, 3	371, 372,
375, 391, 394, 398, 401, 416, 418, 427, 4	429–433
Andromas	
Annotation	378–379
Antibodies	, 14, 28, 29,
42, 68, 70, 72–74, 82, 87, 90, 92–97, 99–	101, 104,
160, 171, 174–175, 177–181, 209, 223, 3	39–344,
346-348, 350-354, 386, 388	
Antibody test	4-6, 12, 93
Antifungal agentsv, 18, 19, 67, 6	9, 108–112,
114–127, 129–131, 200, 268, 306, 413	
Antifungal drug resistancev, 12	25, 131, 413
Antifungal immunity 154–15	6, 168, 169
Antigen test	, 81, 92–94,
96–99, 203, 210, 223	
Antigensv, 4–6, 8–11	, 13, 14, 68,
70, 72–74, 80–82, 87, 89–93, 95–99, 101,	169, 170,
176, 177, 180, 203, 210, 213, 214, 223, 33	9,341–344,
346, 352-353, 386	
Aspergillosis 11, 29–37, 72, 9	2, 118, 153,
168, 209, 223, 268, 341	
Aspergillusv, 3, 29, 67, 90, 10	7, 142, 186,
196, 209, 224, 257, 268, 285, 340, 391, 42	3
Aspergillus lateral-flow device	210, 215
Assembly	0, 315, 362,
378, 381	

В

1,3-Beta-D-glucan (BDG)	9, 12, 18, 27, 37, 73,
91, 104, 122, 209, 210,	215–220, 344, 413
β-D-glucanv, 10	, 73, 78, 90, 92, 100, 215–220,
223, 340, 342, 413	
Biafungin	
Bioinformatics	323, 367, 376–379, 388, 389
Biopsy	.5–7, 69–71, 75, 78, 80, 81, 89,
95, 97, 99, 101, 144–146	5, 186, 187, 196, 204, 205, 224,
226, 228, 243, 268, 277,	290, 342, 345, 346
Broad-range fungal diagnostics	s
Broad-range PCR	144, 269–270, 272–273, 391

С

- *Candida*v, 3, 67, 90, 107, 141, 168, 185, 196, 223, 257, 269, 281, 299, 305, 324, 340, 391, 419, 440

- Classification 30, 291, 293, 294, 296–302, 324
- Computerized tomography (CT) 14, 75-78, 81, 345

- Culturev, 4, 69, 122, 156, 169, 187, 195, 223, 258, 268, 281, 289, 305, 324, 340, 397, 419, 425, 440

D

- DNA 12, 74, 124, 142, 154, 226, 249, 258, 268, 283, 306, 324, 341, 361, 385, 414, 424–425
- DNA extraction10, 13, 74, 88, 89, 95, 142–149, 226, 227, 230–239, 241, 243, 250–252, 259–263, 268, 275–277, 415, 424–425, 432

Thomas Lion (ed.), Human Fungal Pathogen Identification: Methods and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology, vol. 1508, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-6515-1, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2017

452 HUMAN FUNGAL PATHOGEN IDENTIFICATION: METHODS AND PROTOCOLS

DNA-free	101, 142–145, 147, 149,
250-253, 255, 259-264, 268	8, 272, 275, 276
DNA-microarray	
DNase-mediated decontamination.	
3D skin model	

Ε

Emerging fungal pathogens	v, 131, 258
Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)	
91–94, 157, 160–162, 343	

F

F901318130
Flow cytometry 169–172, 174–178, 386
Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) 12, 70,
71, 281, 282, 284, 286
Formalin fixed paraffin embedded (FFPE)
tissue
Fungal assays12, 93, 149, 258–260, 272
Fungal DNA5, 10, 12, 86, 89–92, 103,
144–149, 227–228, 231, 234–236, 238, 240, 241, 243,
249–254, 268, 275, 425, 432
Fungal DNA extraction10, 148, 149, 231,
235, 236, 244, 252, 425, 432
Fungal genome234, 371
Fungal infectionsv, 68, 89, 107, 154, 155, 168, 185,
195, 196, 199, 219, 243, 257, 267, 270, 282, 341, 439
Fungal pathogensv, 3, 4, 6, 8, 12, 48, 86, 88
91, 107, 125, 126, 131, 142, 144, 196, 224, 226, 239,
257–259, 263, 268–270, 281–287, 339, 340, 345, 346,
391, 392
Fungiv, 28, 67, 86, 107, 142, 153,
167, 185, 195, 209, 224, 249, 257, 268, 281, 289, 324,
339, 413, 423, 439
Fungitell assay215–217
<i>Fusarium</i>
107, 114, 121–123, 127, 129, 130, 196, 258, 270, 271,
275, 340, 346

G

Galactomannan (GM)	.v, 4, 9, 11, 37, 72, 78,
80, 92, 93, 104, 211, 212, 223, 3	42-344
Galactomannan (GM) assay	
Gene sequencing	
Glucan assay	

Н

Histoplasma	. 4, 6, 47, 48, 72, 90, 91, 94,
99–100, 104, 118, 119, 18	6, 198, 214, 281
Host biomarkers	
Host defense	
Host-fungi interaction	126, 153, 155, 439

I

Identification	v, 4–8, 12–14, 37, 70, 71,
80, 144, 154–156, 168–1	81, 196, 198, 199, 201, 204,
213, 217, 226, 243, 253,	254, 269, 271, 281–287,
289–291, 293–295, 297–	-302, 306, 323-334, 340-342,
344–354, 385, 387, 391,	392, 441
Immunocompromised patients	9, 41, 45, 47,
67, 68, 73, 82, 93, 98–100	, 120, 186, 210, 258, 267, 305,
342, 345, 346	
Immunodetection	
Infection model	
Innate and adaptive immunity	
Invasive fungal disease (IFD)	v, 4, 30, 48,
67-70, 72-76, 80, 82, 153	3-163, 215, 216, 220, 223-227,
239, 240, 243, 258	
Invasive fungal infections (IFIs)	v, 9, 18, 19, 25–33,
36-48, 69-81, 91, 108, 1	.22, 127, 195, 196, 257–259,
261, 263, 267, 268, 282,	283, 305, 341

L

Latex agglutination (LA)	10, 11, 97, 98, 210, 344–345
Long pentraxin 3 (PTX3)	

Μ

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)	
MALDI Biotyper	
Matrix-assisted laser desorption ioniza	tion-time-of-flight
(MALDI-ToF)	71, 196, 290, 323-334
Media 5, 70, 71, 75, 1	70, 171, 192, 195–206
233, 292, 326, 329, 346–348, 44	41, 442
Microscopic examination	4, 6-8, 70, 204, 258
Molecular analysis	87, 142–149, 172
Molecular diagnostics	75, 86, 87, 92, 102,
142, 144, 241, 259	
Molecular fungal diagnostics	
Mouse models	130, 155, 346, 439
Mucor4, 37, 38, 40, 73, 1	10, 121, 219, 271, 345
Mucosal tissue	

Ν

Next-generation sequencing (NO	GS)155, 361,
364–381, 388, 389	
Nikkomycin Z	
NMR spectroscopy	289–291, 293–295, 297–302
Nuclear magnetic resonance (NI	MR)
293–295, 297–302, 306	

Ρ

Panfungal PCR	
Paracoccidioides	4, 6, 11, 46, 104, 118, 119
PCR reagent contamination	

HUMAN FUNGAL PATHOGEN IDENTIFICATION: METHODS AND PROTOCOLS Index

Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) stai	n 70, 186, 190–191
Personalized medicine	
Pneumocystis	4, 6, 14, 42–44, 73, 76, 80, 90,
91, 100–101, 107, 142,	143, 168, 216, 220, 223, 231
Polymerase chain reaction (PCR	
74, 86, 141, 158, 186, 22	4, 250, 258, 268, 282, 306, 342,
388, 414, 424	

Q

Quantitative real-time RT-PCR (q	RT-PCR) 424,
425, 427–432, 434	

R

Real-time PCR (RT-PCR)	74, 86, 92, 95–97, 99,
101, 102, 141, 145, 230, 241,	250, 258, 260, 262-263,
268–271, 273, 278, 427, 429	
Rhizopus 4, 37-40, 73	, 110, 219, 271, 274, 345
Risk stratification	
RNA sequencing (RNA-seq)	

S

Sample type	214, 226–228, 239, 243–244, 276
SARAMIS	
Scedosporium	
127, 198, 258	
Schiffs' reaction	7
SCY-078	
Silver stain	
Single nucleotide polymor	phism (SNP) 157–159,
386, 387, 392–395	, 397–398, 400, 403
SNP analysis	

68, 111, 168, 185

Т

T-2307	
T2Candida panel	306, 307, 310–313, 315–318
The Platelia Aspergillus enzym	ne
immunoassay	
T2 magnetic resonance (T2MI	R)
309–314, 316, 318	

V

VITEK MS	
VL-2397	
VT-1129	
VT-1161	

W

Whole genome shotgun ((WGS) sequencing	
370-372, 376, 380)	

Υ

Yeast	3, 44, 69,	95, 118,	141, 169,	186,
196, 227, 258, 281,	289, 323, 3	341, 392,	415, 441	

Ζ